# CLINICAL ISSUES AND MOLECULAR CHARACTERISATION OF SALMONELLA TYPHI ISOLATES FROM SOUTH EAST ASIA

Dr Christiane Dolecek

A thesis submitted to the London School of Hygiene and Tropical Medicine for the

degree of Doctor of Philosophy

September 2011

### Statement

I, Christiane Dolecek, declare that with the exception of the invaluable help and assistance outlined in the acknowledgements, the work described in this thesis is my own work and has not been submitted for a degree or other qualification to this or another university. Where information has been derived from other sources, I confirm that this has been indicated in the thesis.

### Abstract

Due to the spread of antimicrobial drug resistance, typhoid fever has become increasingly difficult to treat. In Vietnam, more than 50% of S. Typhi isolates are multidrug resistant and 90% are quinolone resistant.

This thesis examines three aspects of typhoid fever; treatment, genotyping of bacteria and the clinical development of an oral vaccine.

We enrolled 358 children and adults with suspected typhoid fever into a randomised controlled trial to compare the efficacy and safety of gatifloxacin (10 mg/kg/day) *versus* azithromycin (20 mg/kg/day) for 7 days. In the blood culture confirmed group, 145 patients received gatifloxacin and 142 patients received azithromycin. Overall treatment failure occurred in 13/145 (9%) patients in the gatifloxacin group and 13/140 (9.3%) patients in the azithromycin group (HR = 0.93; 95% CI 0.43 – 2.0; p = 0.854).

We found a statistically significant relationship between drug exposure to gatifloxacin and clinical response. In patients with AUC<sub>0-24</sub>: MIC ratios of greater than 92.7, 93.5% of patients had a favourable response; whilst in patients with AUC<sub>0-24</sub>: MIC ratios equal or less than 92.7, only 75% had a favorable response (OR = 4.81; 95% CI 1.23-18.9; p = 0.02).

We investigated the genetic variability and relationship between the S. Typhi trial isolates by using a novel SNP genotyping array. The majority of isolates (98%)

belonged to the H58 haplotype, a quinolone resistant haplotype that has expanded globally. Within this group three main subgroups could be distinguished.

We conducted a randomised placebo controlled trial to determine the safety and immunogenicity of a novel oral typhoid vaccine (M01ZH09) with two independently-attenuating deletions (Ty2 aroC- ssaV-) in healthy 5 to 14 year old children in Vietnam. One hundred and fifty-one children were enrolled and followed up for 28 days. Twenty-six percent of M01ZH09 subjects and 22% of placebo subjects experienced an adverse event. There were no serious adverse events and no bacteraemia.

Ninety-seven percent of the subjects showed a positive immune response. M01ZH09 was immunogenic and had an appropriate safety and reactogenicity profile in children in an area with endemic typhoid fever.

### Acknowledgements

I am very grateful to my supervisors Professor Brendan Wren and Professor Gordon Dougan for their invaluable help, advice, constant support, patience and encouragement throughout this thesis.

I am indebted to all the patients and subjects and their relatives who participated in the described studies. I am grateful to the doctors, nurses and laboratory staff at the Hospital for Tropical Diseases.

This PhD thesis describes two randomised controlled trials (Chapter 2 and Chapter 5), which inherently require to be conducted by big teams. I am deeply indebted to the doctors who supervised the day to day running of the clinical trial, Dr Tran Thi Phi La, head of the Infectious Ward at An Giang Provincial Hospital and Dr Doan Cong Du, Dr Duong Thanh Long and Dr Nguyen Ngoc Rang; to Dr Le Thi Phuong who recruited patients at Dong Thap Provincial Hospital and to Dr Ha Vinh, head of Ward E at the Hospital for Tropical Diseases. I am grateful to all these doctors for enrolling patients, taking samples and caring for the patients in this trial. The microbiology work included in this thesis was done by Nguyen Van Minh Hoang, Cao Thu Thuy, Pham Van Minh and Tran Thi Thu Nga at the Hospital for Tropical Diseases, Ho Chi Minh City. My special thanks goes to Jim Campbell for supervising the microbiology work, for his patience and for giving me a refresher course in basic microbiology. I am grateful to Dr Nguyen Van Vinh Chau and Dr To Song Diep, both at different times heads of the microbiology department at the

Hospital for Tropical Diseases for their interest in typhoid fever and their generous support of this work. The microbiology work at Dong Thap Provincial Hospital was done by Dr Phan Van Be Bay and team and at An Giang Provincial Hospital by Nguyen Thi Be Bay and his team. I wish to thank Dr Kasia Stepniewska and Dr Tuan Quoc for their invaluable help with the statistic analysis of this trial.

I wish to thank Dr Paul Ambrose and Dr Chris Rubino from the Institute of Clinical Pharmacodynamics, Latham, New York for performing the gatifloxacin assay and the population pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic analyses presented in Chapter 4. I am indebted to Dr Amit Arjyal, Dr Samir Koraila and team for enrolling patients and collecting samples at Patan Hospital, Kathmandu, Nepal. I wish to thank Dr Buddha Basnyat, Patan Academy of Health Sciencies, for his enthusiasms, help and support of this work.

I am indebted to Dr Kathryn Holt from the Sanger Institute, who performed the genotyping and the bioinformatic analysis of *S*. Typhi isolates at the Sanger Institute, which is presented in Chapter 4. I am particularly grateful to Dr Tran Thuy Chau, who performed the sequencing of the gyrA gene described in Chapter 4. I wish to thank Dr Stephen Baker for invaluable help with figures and discussion in this chapter. I wish to thank Dr Bui Huu Manh from the Oxford University Clinical Research Unit Hanoi for his kind help with retrospectively allocating GPS coordinates to addresses.

The typhoid vaccine trial described in Chapter 5 was done by a big team at the Hospital for Tropical Diseases. First of all my special thanks goes to Professor Tran Tinh Hien, for his commitment and drive to organise this trial with his team on Ward D. I am indebted to Miss Elaine Stockwell, who as the Trial Coordinator was in charge of all organisational and logistic aspects of this trial. I would also like to acknowledge Statwood Ltd., UK and Clare Glover for assistance with the statistical analysis of this trial. The ELISPOTs were performed by Dr Nguyen Bich Chau and Dr Cameron Simmons. The ELISAs were done at Emergent Europe by James May, Anthony Upton and Winnie Lam. I am grateful to Ron Budhram, who was in charge of this trial at Emergent Europe for the productive collaboration and commitment.

I wish to thank the Wellcome Trust, UK for funding the work described in this thesis.

This thesis is dedicated to four very special people, Sam, Georgina Anna, Charlie and Jeremy. I look forward to spending more time with you!

# Abbreviations

FCT	Fever Clearance Time
OR	Odds Ratio
HR	Hazard Ratio
95% CI	95% confidence interval
MDR	multidrug resistant
ITT	intention to treat analysis
PP	per protocol analysis
CLSI	Clinical and Laboratory Standards Institute
CRF	Case Record Form
LPS	Lipopolysaccharide
IgA	Immunoglobuline A
IgG	Immunoglobuline G
ACS	antibody secreting cells
ELISA	Enzyme Linked Immunosorbent Assay
ELISPOT	Enzyme Linked Immunospot Assay
PBMC	peripheral blood mononuclear cells

# Contents

Statement
Abstract4
Acknowledgements6
Abbreviations9
Chapter 1 Introduction24
1.1 Typhoid and paratyphoid fever25
1.2 Epidemiology25
1.3 The bacterium and identification27
1.4 The genome of S. Typhi CT1828
1.5 Pathogenesis and pathology
1.6 Clinical presentation
1.6.1 Complications and severe typhoid fever
1.6.2 Relapse
1.6.3 Chronic Carriage
1.6.4 Case Fatality37
1.6.5 Differential diagnosis
1.7 Diagnosis

1.7.1 Blood culture and bone marrow culture
1.7.2 Serology
1.7.3 Molecular diagnosis41
1.8 Antimicrobials for the treatment of typhoid and paratyphoid fever
1.8.1 First-line antimicrobial agents for the treatment of enteric fever
1.8.1.1 Chloramphenicol42
1.8.1.2 Ampicillin and amoxicillin44
1.8.1.3 Trimethoprim-Sulfamethoxazole (cotrimoxazole)44
1.8.2 Fluoroquinolones44
1.8.2.1 Mode of action
1.8.2.2 Mechanism of resistance
1.8.2.3 Adverse events
1.8.3 Extended spectrum cephalosporins55
1.8.4 Azithromycin
1.9 Antimicrobial drug resistance of S. Typhi and S. Paratyphi A62
1.10 Treatment of typhoid and paratyphoid fever63
1.10.1 Current recommendations of the World Health Organization for the
treatment of typhoid fever64
1.10.2 Management of severe typhoid fever67

1.10.3 Typhoid carriers
1.11 Control and prevention of typhoid fever69
1.12 Vietnam
1.12.1 Introduction
1.12.2 The Hospital for Tropical Diseases, Ho Chi Minh City71
1.12.3 Typhoid fever and antimicrobial drug resistance in Vietnam
1.13 Nepal
1.13.1 Patan Hospital, Kathmandu77
1.13.2 Enteric fever in Nepal77
1.14 Aims of the thesis
Chapter 2 A Multi-Center Randomised Controlled Trial of Gatifloxacin versus
Chapter 2 A Multi-Center Randomised Controlled Trial of Gatifloxacin versus Azithromycin for the Treatment of Uncomplicated Typhoid Fever in Children and
Chapter 2 A Multi-Center Randomised Controlled Trial of Gatifloxacin versus Azithromycin for the Treatment of Uncomplicated Typhoid Fever in Children and Adults in Vietnam
Chapter 2 A Multi-Center Randomised Controlled Trial of Gatifloxacin versus Azithromycin for the Treatment of Uncomplicated Typhoid Fever in Children and Adults in Vietnam
Chapter 2 A Multi-Center Randomised Controlled Trial of Gatifloxacin versus Azithromycin for the Treatment of Uncomplicated Typhoid Fever in Children and Adults in Vietnam
Chapter 2 A Multi-Center Randomised Controlled Trial of Gatifloxacin versus         Azithromycin for the Treatment of Uncomplicated Typhoid Fever in Children and         Adults in Vietnam       82         2.1 Introduction       83         2.2 Methods       84         2.2.1 Study design and objectives       84
Chapter 2 A Multi-Center Randomised Controlled Trial of Gatifloxacin versus         Azithromycin for the Treatment of Uncomplicated Typhoid Fever in Children and         Adults in Vietnam       82         2.1 Introduction       83         2.2 Methods       84         2.2.1 Study design and objectives       84         2.2.2 Participants       85
Chapter 2 A Multi-Center Randomised Controlled Trial of Gatifloxacin versus         Azithromycin for the Treatment of Uncomplicated Typhoid Fever in Children and         Adults in Vietnam       82         2.1 Introduction       83         2.2 Methods       84         2.2.1 Study design and objectives       84         2.2.2 Participants       85         2.3 The study sites and ethical approval       85
Chapter 2 A Multi-Center Randomised Controlled Trial of Gatifloxacin versus         Azithromycin for the Treatment of Uncomplicated Typhoid Fever in Children and         Adults in Vietnam       82         2.1 Introduction       83         2.2 Methods       84         2.2.1 Study design and objectives       84         2.2.2 Participants       85         2.3 The study sites and ethical approval       85         2.2.4 Intervention       86

2.2.5.1 In-patient procedures
2.2.5.2 Follow-up procedures
2.2.6 Microbiology
2.2.7 Outcomes of the study
2.2.8 Sample Size
2.2.9 Randomisation
2.2.10 Statistical methods
2.3 Results
2.3.1 Participant flow and recruitment93
2.3.2 Baseline Data
2.3.3 Protocol deviations
2.3.4 Primary outcomes
2.4 Secondary outcomes
2.4.1 Adverse events
2.4.2 Antimicrobial susceptibilities of S. Typhi and S. Paratyphi A isolates 108
2.5 Discussion
Chapter 3 Population Pharmacodynamics and Population Pharmacokinetics of
Gatifloxacin in Patients with Typhoid Fever116
3.1 Introduction
3.1.1 Pharmacokinetics117

3.1.2 Pharmacodynamics
3.1.3 Population pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamics
3.1.4 Patterns of antimicrobial killing119
3.1.5 The pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamics of gatifloxacin120
3.2 Materials and Methods123
3.2.1 Section 1. Pharmacodynamics of gatifloxacin in adult and paediatric
typhoid fever patients in Vietnam123
3.2.1.1 Patients and procedures
3.2.1.2 Antimicrobial susceptibility testing of S. Typhi
3.2.1.3 Drug exposure determination
3.2.1.4 Pharmacodynamic analysis126
3.2.2 Section 2. Pharmacokinetics of gatifloxacin in paediatric and adult enteric
fever patients in Nepal127
3.2.2.1 Patient population, ethical approval, inclusion and exclusion criteria
3.2.2.2 Procedures
3.2.2.3 Outcomes
3.2.2.4 Blood samples and sparse plasma sampling schedule
3.2.2.5 Gatifloxacin assay

3.2.2.6 Development of a population pharmacokinetic model
3.3 Results
3.3.1 Section 1. Pharmacodynamics of gatifloxacin in adult and paediatric
typhoid fever patients in Vietnam132
3.3.1.1 Patient population and clinical data
3.3.1.2 Pharmacodynamic analysis133
3.3.2 Section 2. Pharmacokinetics of gatifloxacin in paediatric and adult enteric
fever patients in Nepal
3.3.2.1 Patient population and blood samples
3.3.2.2 Pharmacokinetic analysis and population pharmakokinetic model 138
3.4 Discussion145
Chapter 4 High throughput genotyping of S. Typhi strains isolated in the Mekong
Delta region of Vietnam150
4.1 Introduction151
4.2 Methods
4.2.1 S. Typhi isolates
4.2.2 Bacterial isolation and DNA preparation158
4.2.3 Selection of S. Typhi SNPs158
4.2.4 High throughput SNP genotyping159

4.2.5 Genotype calling	162
4.2.6 Phylogenetic analysis	163
4.2.7 Statistical analysis	164
4.2.8 PCR amplification and sequencing of gyrA gene in S. Typhi	164
4.2.9 Spatial data collection and analysis	165
4.3 Results	165
4.3.1 S. Typhi population structure	165
4.3.2 Plasmids and antimicrobial resistance	173
4.3.3 Spatial and temporal distribution	174
4.4 Discussion	178
Chapter 5 Safety and Immunogenicity of the Novel Single Oral Dose Live	Typhoid
Vaccine M01ZH09 in Healthy Vietnamese Children	
Vaccine M01ZH09 in Healthy Vietnamese Children	183
Vaccine M01ZH09 in Healthy Vietnamese Children 5.1 Introduction 5.2 Methods	183 184 187
<ul> <li>Vaccine M01ZH09 in Healthy Vietnamese Children</li> <li>5.1 Introduction</li> <li>5.2 Methods</li> <li>5.2.1 Study design and objectives</li> </ul>	183 184 187 187
<ul> <li>Vaccine M01ZH09 in Healthy Vietnamese Children</li></ul>	183 184 187 187 187
<ul> <li>Vaccine M01ZH09 in Healthy Vietnamese Children</li></ul>	183 184 187 187 187 188
<ul> <li>Vaccine M01ZH09 in Healthy Vietnamese Children</li></ul>	183 184 187 187 187 188 188
<ul> <li>Vaccine M01ZH09 in Healthy Vietnamese Children</li> <li>5.1 Introduction</li> <li>5.2 Methods</li> <li>5.2.1 Study design and objectives</li> <li>5.2.2 The study site and ethical approval</li> <li>5.2.3 Investigator and sponsor roles</li> <li>5.2.4 Participants</li> <li>5.2.5 The M01ZH09 vaccine and dose</li> </ul>	183 184 187 187 187 188 188 188
<ul> <li>Vaccine M01ZH09 in Healthy Vietnamese Children</li></ul>	183 184 187 187 187 187 188 188 189 191
<ul> <li>Vaccine M01ZH09 in Healthy Vietnamese Children</li></ul>	183 184 187 187 187 187 188 188 188 189 191 192

5.2.8 Unscheduled visits	193
5.2.9 Definition and reporting of serious adverse events	193
5.2.10 Detection of Salmonella in stool samples at the screening visit and da	ау О
	193
5.2.11 Detection of S. Typhi in stool samples	194
5.2.12 Detection of S. Typhi in blood samples	194
5.2.13 PCR identification of S. Typhi isolates	195
5.2.14 Detection of antibody secreting cells producing S. Typhi LPS spec	cific
IgA antibodies by ELISPOT assay	195
5.2.15 Analysis of S. Typhi LPS specific serum IgG and IgA by ELISA	and
definition of a positive immune response	197
5.2.16 Outcomes of the study	198
5.2.16.1 Safety Outcomes	.198
5.2.16.2 Immunogenicity Outcomes	. 199
5.2.17 Sample Size	.200
5.2.18 Randomisation procedures	.200
5.2.19 Blinding	.201
5.2.20 Data collection, data entry and statistical methods	.201
5.3 Results	.203
5.3.1 Participant flow and recruitment	.203
5.3.2 Numbers analysed	.204

5.3.3 Baseline data
5.3.4 Protocol deviations
5.3.5 Outcomes and estimation
5.3.5.1 Safety Outcomes
5.3.5.2 Immunogenicity Outcomes
5.4 Discussion
Chapter 6 Conclusions
Publications arising from this thesis
Relationship thesis-publications
References
Appendix

# List of Figures

Figure 1.1. Areas of typhoid fever endemicity and distribution of antimicrobial drug
resistance to Salmonella enterica serotype Typhi, 1990 to 200526
Figure 1.2 Gastrointestinal perforation, usually of the terminal ileum, is one of the
most serious complications of typhoid fever
Figure 1.3 Structure of nalidixic acid, the prototype quinolone
Figure 1.4 Structure activity relationship of the fluoroquinolones
Figure 1.5 Structure of ofloxacin
Figure 1.6 Structure of gatifloxacin
Figure 1.7 Basic structure of cephalosporins
Figure 1.8. Map of Vietnam, showing the major cities71
Figure 1.9. Map of Nepal showing the major cities76
Figure 1.10. Community water spout in Kathmandu, Nepal
Figure 2.1. Map of southern Vietnam
Figure 2.2. Profile of the trial95
Figure 2.3 Proportion of culture confirmed patients still febrile
Figure 2.4. Proportion of all randomised patients still febrile

Figure 2.5 Proportion of patients with overall failure in the culture confirmed
population104
Figure 2.6 Proportion of patients with relapse in the culture confirmed population.
Figure 3.1 Concentration versus time with MIC superimposed and pharmacokinetic
and pharmacodynamic markers118
Figure 3.2 Relationship between gatifloxacin exposure and clinical response in
typhoid fever patients135
Figure 3.3 Kaplan-Meier survival curve
Figure 3.4 Goodness-of-fit plots140
Figure 3.5 Scatter plot of gatifloxacin concentrations versus time since the last dose,
stratified by population141
Figure 3.6 Box plots of age, serum creatinine (in mg/dl) and body surface area
(BSA) in paediatric patients144
Figure 4.1 Minimal spanning tree of 105 global S. Typhi isolates
Figure 4.2 Phylogenetic tree of S. Typhi based on SNP data from whole-genome
sequencing of 19 S. Typhi isolates156
Figure 4.3 Schematic representation of GoldenGate assay workflow (GoldenGate,
Illumina)161

Figure 4.4 Phylogenetic distribution of S. Typhi isolates from the Mekong delta
region of Vietnam167
Figure 4.5 Location of the hospitals in the Mekong delta of Vietnam
Figure 4.6 The spatial distribution of S. Typhi haplotypes surrounding An Giang
provincial hospital in 2004 (a) and 2005 (b)175
Figure 4.7 Monthly incidence of typhoid fever cases by haplotype in An Giang
province177
Figure 5.1 Flow of patients
Figure 5.2 Time course of LPS specific serum IgA and IgG antibody levels217

# List of Tables

Table 1-1. Important complications of typhoid fever.    36
Table 1-2. World Health Organization treatment recommendations for
uncomplicated typhoid fever
Table 1-3. Reported cases of syndromic typhoid fever in Vietnam, 2004 to 200674
Table 2-1. Baseline characteristics of culture confirmed (PP analysis) and culture
negative typhoid fever patients97
Table 2-2. Primary and secondary outcomes of culture confirmed patients (PP
analysis)99
Table 2-3 Antimicrobial susceptibilities and MICs of 263 S. Typhi isolates 109
Table 3-1 Univariate logistic regression analysis results
Table 3-2 Demographic characteristics of the adult and paediatric pharmacokinetic
analysis population138
Table 3-3 Final PK parameter estimates and associated standard errors for the adult
and paediatric population PK models142
Table 3-4 Comparison of gatifloxacin PK parameters
Table 4-1 S. Typhi haplotypes according to region.    170
Table 4-2 Selected characteristics of 264 typhoid fever patients, based on baseline
presentation, history and outcomes

Table 5-1 Baseline characteristics of the subjects on day 0 (Intention to Treat
population)
Table 5-2 Incidence of adverse events after vaccination during 28 days of follow up
(Intention to Treat population)211
Table 5-3 Proportions of responders to the candidate typhoid vaccine M01ZH09
(Intention to Treat population)
Table 5-4 Serum IgA and IgG antibody levels specific for S. Typhi LPS (Intention to
Treat population)216

Chapter 1

Introduction

### 1.1 Typhoid and paratyphoid fever

Typhoid and paratyphoid fever are septicaemias caused by the Gram negative bacteria *Salmonella enterica* serovar Typhi (*S.* Typhi) and *Salmonella enterica* serovar Paratyphi (*S.* Paratyphi) A, B and C. Typhoid and paratyphoid fever are summarized as enteric fevers. Whilst *S.* Typhi and *S.* Paratyphi A and B infections are restricted to humans, *S.* Paratyphi C can affect a variety of mammals.

### **1.2 Epidemiology**

Typhoid fever is endemic in Africa, Asia, Central and South America and is also found in parts of the Middle East, southern and eastern Europe (Parry *et al.*, 2002). Improvement of infrastructure and sanitation has virtually eliminated typhoid fever in developed countries and infections seen in Europe, Australia, and North America are usually acquired abroad (mostly from the Indian subcontinent, South East Asia and South America) (Steinberg *et al.*, 2004). Current estimates from the World Health Organization (WHO) suggest that the global burden of typhoid fever is approximately 21 million cases annually with more than 210 000 deaths and that paratyphoid fever causes an additional 5 million cases (Crump *et al.*, 2004). These numbers are based on extrapolating data from 22 studies that used blood culture, the gold standard for the diagnosis of typhoid fever (World Health Organization, 2003). Many institutions in endemic countries lack blood culture facilities, so the true extent of typhoid and paratyphoid fever is difficult to establish. It is likely that the proportion of disease caused by *S*. Paratyphi A particularly in Asia has been underestimated.



# Figure 1.1. Areas of typhoid fever endemicity and distribution of antimicrobial drug resistance to Salmonella enterica serotype Typhi, 1990 to 2005.

Modified from (Bhan et al., 2005).

Recent data show that the proportion of diagnosed enteric fevers caused by *S*. Paratyphi A was 64% in China, 24% in India and 33% in Nepal (Maskey *et al.*, 2006; Ochiai *et al.*, 2005).

Transmission of typhoid fever occurs via the faeco-oral route by ingesting contaminated water or food or through direct contact (person to person transmission through poor hygiene). Risk factors for acquiring typhoid fever are eating food prepared outside the home, drinking contaminated water, eating shellfish from polluted water, vegetables that have been fertilised with human waste, the non-use of soap and having a relative with a recent history of typhoid fever living in the same house (Luxemburger *et al.*, 2001; Parry, 2004b). Chronic typhoid carriers involved in food handling are an important reservoir of infection.

The incidence of typhoid fever varies considerably. In population based surveillance studies from Asia conducted between 2002 and 2004, the annual typhoid incidence (per 100 000 persons per year) among the 5 to 15 year olds was low (24 and 29, respectively) at sites in Vietnam and China and high at sites in Indonesia, Pakistan and India (180, 413 and 493, respectively) (Ochiai *et al.*, 2008). In endemic areas typhoid fever has been traditionally considered to be a disease of school children and young adults. However, recent data from community based studies emphasize that enteric fever is a common cause of morbidity in children between 1 and 5 years and that pre-school children experience similar or greater infection rates than school children (Lin *et al.*, 2000; Ochiai *et al.*, 2008; Sinha *et al.*, 1999).

### 1.3 The bacterium and identification

The genus Salmonella belongs to the family of Enterobacteriaceae and is currently divided into two species. bongori and enterica (Brenner et al., 2000). The species Salmonella enterica is divided into six subspecies (I, enterica; II, salamae; III, arizonae; IV, diarizonae; V, houtenae and VI, indica) and contains more than 2400 serotypes based on the Kaufmann-White scheme (Grimont and Weill, 2007). Most of the Salmonella that cause disease in humans (including S. Typhi, S. Paratyphi and S. Typhimurium) are in the sub-species I (enterica). In contrast to other S. serovars, i.e. S. enteritidis and typhimurium, which show a wide host range, S. Typhi and S.

Paratyphi (with the exception of S. Paratyphi C) are highly adapted to humans and have no other known natural hosts.

S. Typhi and S. Paratyphi are flagellated, non-spore bearing, facultative anaerobic Gram negative bacilli. They are non-lactose fermenters and are identified by a characteristic biochemical pattern on triple sugar iron (TSI) agar slants (acid butt without gas, an alkaline slant and a moderate amount of H<sub>2</sub>S production) (World Health Organization, Communicable Disease Surveillance & Response, 2003).The identification is confirmed by serological identification of their somatic lipopolysaccharide (O) and flagellar protein (H) antigens. S. Typhi and S. Paratyphi C sometimes possess a polysaccharide capsular Vi (virulence) antigen that coats the O antigen and potentially masks it from antibodies.

S. Typhi is O9, 12 (group D), Vi and Hd positive and S. Paratyphi A is identified as O1,2,12; Ha [1,5] positive. Unique flagella types, Hj and Hz66 are present in S. Typhi from Indonesia (Baker *et al.*, 2007; Frankel *et al.*, 1989).

### 1.4 The genome of S. Typhi CT18

The sequenced S. Typhi isolate CT18 (Parkhill *et al.*, 2001a) is multidrug resistant (resistant to all first line antibiotics) and was isolated in 1993 from a child with typhoid fever in the Mekong Delta region of Vietnam. The genome of S. Typhi CT18 is 4.8 million base pairs in length and encodes approximately 4600 genes (Parkhill *et al.*, 2001a). S. Typhi CT18 strain has several large insertions, believed to originate from bacteriophages or plasmids, termed the Salmonella pathogenicity islands that

encode genes that are important for survival in the host. Salmonella enterica has two type III secretion systems (TTSS), which are important virulence factors of Gram negative bacteria used to translocate proteins into the cytoplasm of eukaryotic host cells and are encoded by Salmonella pathogenicity islands SPI-1 and SPI-2. The invasion of epithelial cells is mediated by the SPI-1 TTSS, which is active on contact and injects virulence proteins into the host cell, leading to macropinocytosis of the bacteria and cytoskeletal rearrangement of the host cell to allow translocation. SPI-2 encoded TTSS is expressed after phagocytosis of bacteria by host cells and secretes effectors required for survival and replication in Salmonella-containing vesicles (SCV) inside phagocytes and epithelial cells (House *et al.*, 2001; Miao and Miller, 2000).

Another important feature of S. Typhi is the presence of more than 200 pseudogenes. The majority of these pseudogenes (124 out of 204) have arisen from introduction of a single frameshift or stop codon, some genes (45) have been inactivated by frameshifts that are due to changes in the length of homopolymeric tracts and some (27) genes are the remnants of insertion sequence (IS) transposases, integrases and genes of bacteriophage origin (Parkhill *et al.*, 2001a). The inactivation of these genes may explain the human host restriction of S. Typhi. CT18 harbours two plasmids, one large 220 kbp conjugative multiple drug resistance incH1 plasmid (pHCM1) which shows a high degree (more than 99%) of sequence identity with R27, an incH1 plasmid first isolated in the 1960s from S. *enterica* (Sherburne *et al.*, 2000) and a smaller 110 kbp

cryptic plasmid (pHCM2), which shows recent common ancestry with a virulence plasmid of *Yersinia pestis* (Kidgell *et al.*, 2002a; Prentice *et al.*, 2001).

### 1.5 Pathogenesis and pathology

The best studied model of typhoid fever is the "typhoid-like" illness of mice infected by *S.* Typhimurium, but not all findings from this infection model can be extrapolated to humans (House *et al.*, 2001).

Volunteer studies have shown that the infective dose of S. Typhi is between  $10^3$  to  $10^9$  bacteria (Hornick *et al.*, 1970). Gastric acidity destroys the organisms but gastric hypoacidity (following gastrectomy, intake of histamine-2 receptor antagonists or proton pump inhibitors) allows a greater number of organisms to enter the small intestine. In a study from India, *Helicobacter pylori* infection has been associated with an increased risk of typhoid fever (Bhan *et al.*, 2002).

After the ingestion in water or food, *S*. Typhi bacteria reach the small intestine where they adhere to the mucosal epithelial cells. They penetrate the mucosal epithelium either via the M (membranous) cells, specialised cells overlying the Peyer's patches, enterocytes or via a paracellular route. *S*. Typhi bacteria arrive in the lamina propria where they elicit a local influx of macrophages. They are taken up by macrophages and multiply in the mononuclear phagocytic cells of the small intestine, are drained into mesenteric lymph nodes and it is believed that they reach the general circulation (causing an asymptomatic primary bacteraemia) by lymph drainage from the thoracic duct. The incubation period, which depends on the inoculum size and host defence factors, varies between 7 and 14 days. During this phase the bacteria reside and multiply within the organs of the reticuloendothelial system (spleen, liver, bone marrow and lymph nodes and especially the Peyer's patches of the terminal ileum).

Bacteria are then shed again into the blood stream, marking the onset of fever and symptomatic disease. During the symptomatic stage S. Typhi can be cultured from blood, although this may be difficult in low level bacteraemia. In a study that performed quantitative blood cultures in a large number (n = 369) of patients with typhoid fever, the median S. Typhi count in blood was 1 colony forming unit per ml (range, <0.3 to 387 CFU/ml), of which a mean of 63% (95% CI, 58 to 67%) were intracellular (Wain *et al.*, 1998). If left untreated, the S. Typhi bacteraemia persists for several weeks. In this phase the organism disseminates widely to the organs of the reticuloendothelial system (House *et al.*, 2001; Parry *et al.*, 2002; Wain *et al.*, 2002).

S. Typhi infection produces hyperplasia of the Peyer's patches in the first week, which can resolve or progress to necrosis. Ulcers can lead to perforation and haemorrhage, usually in the third week, although these may occur earlier or later during the disease (Owen, 1994; Parry *et al.*, 2002). It has been hypothesized that the significant inflammation in the ileum causing necrosis and ulceration might be due to the re-exposure of Peyer's patches to S. Typhi via the gallbladder, a mechanism similar to the Shwartzman and Koch reactions (Everest *et al.*, 2001). The majority of patients mount local and systemic humoral and cellular immune responses but these do not give complete protection against relapse or re-infection. The mortality of typhoid fever in the pre-antibiotic era used to be about 10 to 20% (Herzog, 1976).

### **1.6 Clinical presentation**

Typhoid fever typically presents with fever, headache, anorexia and abdominal discomfort with either diarrhoea or constipation. This can be accompanied by nausea, vomiting and a dry cough. Diarrhoea is more common in children, whereas constipation is more often found in adults. Profuse diarrhoea has been described in typhoid patients with HIV infection (Parry *et al.*, 2002). On examination, abdominal tenderness, hepatomegaly (in 40 to 70% of patients) and splenomegaly are common. It is rare for patients with typhoid fever to not have any abdominal symptoms and normal bowel movement, however even then typhoid fever cannot be excluded. A small percentage of patients (less than 5%) show rose spots, small blanching erythematous maculopapular lesions of about 2 to 4 mm diameter on the trunk. Haemoglobin levels, white cell counts and platelet counts are normal or reduced. Liver enzymes (AST, ALT) are usually elevated two to three times the upper limit of normal and bilirubin is normal or slightly raised. Abdominal sonography may demonstrate enlargement of liver and spleen and prominent mesenteric lymph nodes.

It has been frequently cited that S. Paratyphi causes a milder disease, however recent prospective clinical trials have reported that enteric fever caused by S. Typhi and S. Paratyphi A are clinically indistinguishable (Maskey *et al.*, 2006; Vollaard *et al.*, 2005). S. Paratyphi A has also been described as the cause of severe enteric fever in Indonesia (Hoffman *et al.*, 1984).

#### 1.6.1 Complications and severe typhoid fever

Complications of typhoid fever are more likely to occur in patients who have been sick for longer periods without receiving treatment and in patients infected with non susceptible *S*. Typhi who do not receive appropriate treatment. Complications may develop in up to 10% of hospitalised patients (World Health Organization, 2003). The development of septic shock and acute respiratory distress syndrome are serious complications when treatment is delayed.

Gastrointestinal bleeding (occurs in approximately 10% of patients), intestinal perforation and typhoid encephalopathy are the most common complications. Gastrointestinal bleeding results from a necrotic Peyer's patch eroding the wall of an enteric blood vessel. Often the bleeding is slight and resolves without intervention, however in approximately 2% of cases the bleeding is significant and requires blood transfusion. Gastrointestinal perforation (usually at the terminal ileum) is the most serious complication, and occurs in up to 3% of hospitalised cases (Parry *et al.*, 2002). It manifests as acute abdomen or as worsening of abdominal pain accompanied by shock. Perforation is associated with a high mortality (van Basten and Stockenbrugger, 1994) and needs urgent surgical intervention.

A reduced level of consciousness or encephalopathy, often accompanied by shock, is a serious complication associated with a mortality of up to 50% (Hoffman *et al.*, 1984). Typhoid encephalopathy is a complex neuropsychiatric syndrome with a wide range of symptoms and signs ranging from agitation to delirium and coma. These

34

symptoms might be worsened by associated liver failure, haematogenic dissemination to the brain or other as yet unknown mechanisms. The incidence of this presentation varies between different countries; ranging from 10 to 40% of hospitalised cases in Indonesia, and Papua New Guinea but less than 2% in Pakistan and Vietnam.



Figure 1.2 Gastrointestinal perforation, usually of the terminal ileum, is one of the most serious complications of typhoid fever.

The picture shows the intraoperative picture of a patient with perforated necrotic ulcer. Photo credit: Pukar Maskey, Patan Hospital, Kathmandu.

This variation is unexplained (Parry *et al.*, 2002). Seizures have been described as frequent complication (up to 10%) in hospitalised children under the age of 10 in Bangladesh (Butler *et al.*, 1991). In patients with encephalopathy, cerebrospinal fluid should be obtained to exclude tuberculous meningitis, other bacterial meningitis and encephalitis. The prognosis of typhoid fever during pregnancy has improved with the use of antibiotics (Seoud *et al.*, 1988), although the optimal treatment for pregnant women remains unclear. Typhoid fever acquired through intrauterine infection can lead to neonatal typhoid fever, a severe sepsis with a mortality of up to 10% or to asymptomatic persistent secretion (Reed and Klugman, 1994).

### Abdominal

Gastrointestinal bleeding Intestinal perforation and shock Hepatitis with/without jaundice Cholecystitis

**Cardiovascular** Asymptomatic ECG changes Myocarditis Sudden death **Respiratory** Pneumonia Bronchitis

**Genitourinary** Retention of urine Glomerulonephritis

Focal infections Abcesses of brain, liver, spleen

## Haematological

Anaemia Disseminated Intravascular Coagulation (DIC)

## Neuropsychiatric

Encephalopathy- Reduced consciousness levels Meningitis Seizures

## Table 1-1. Important complications of typhoid fever.

Modified from (Parry et al., 2002)
#### 1.6.2 Relapse

The re-occurrence of symptoms within one month after the treatment has been completed and symptoms have been resolved is considered a relapse. Depending on the efficacy of the antibacterial treatment to clear the bacteria, relapse rates vary from 0% to 10% in patients (Parry *et al.*, 2002; Parry *et al.*, 2007).

#### 1.6.3 Chronic Carriage

One to five percent of patients with a history of enteric fever become chronic carriers, which means they harbour S. Typhi or S. Paratyphi A or B in their gall bladder and are shedding bacteria intermittently in their stools for at least one year after the illness (World Health Organization, 2003; Ristori *et al.*, 1982). These carriers are an important reservoir of infection and are usually asymptomatic. Up to 25% of chronic carriers do not have a history of typhoid fever. The rate of carriers is higher among females and patients with cholelithiasis. An association between urinary carriage of S. Typhi and S. Paratyphi A and schistosomiasis has been described, caused by obstructive lesions of the urinary tract (Hathout *et al.*, 1966).

#### 1.6.4 Case Fatality

A WHO report has estimated the case fatality rate in typhoid fever at 1% (Crump *et al.*, 2004). There seems to be considerable geographic variation. In Vietnam and Pakistan the case fatality rate among hospitalised patients is less than 2%, but in patients with severe typhoid fever in Papua New Guinea and Indonesia it can vary

between 30 and 50% (Parry *et al.*, 2002). The most important contributor to a poor outcome is probably a delay in appropriate antibiotic treatment.

# 1.6.5 Differential diagnosis

Typhoid fever presents with nonspecific symptoms and this makes the diagnosis difficult. Other endemic illnesses, most importantly malaria have to be ruled out. Typhoid can occasionally present as gastroenteritis with vomiting and diarrhoea. The dfferential diagnosis is broad and varies geographically but includes leptospirosis, rickettsial disease (scrub and murine typhus (rickettsial disease), tuberculosis, brucellosis, other bacterial sepsis, encephalitis, amoebic liver abscesses, visceral leishmaniasis, viral diseases (dengue fever, infectious mononucleosis, hepatitis, influenza), lymphoproliferative disease and autoimmune diseases including systemic lupus erythematosus (SLE).

# **1.7 Diagnosis**

#### 1.7.1 Blood culture and bone marrow culture

The definitive diagnosis of enteric fever requires the isolation of S. Typhi or S. Paratyphi from blood, bone marrow or an anatomic lesion. Blood culture is the gold standard in the diagnosis of enteric fever. However, the low level of bacteraemia (between 1 and 10 bacteria per ml of blood) is a characteristic feature of typhoid fever and the sensitivity of blood culture is estimated to be only 50 to 60%. Therefore obtaining a large volume of blood is one of the most important factors in the successful isolation of S. Typhi. Ideally 10 to 15 ml of blood should be taken from school children and adults and 2 to 4 ml for toddlers and pre-school children (World Health Organization, 2003; Wain *et al.*, 1998). Bone marrow culture is more sensitive (up to 80%), because of the higher concentration of bacteria found in the bone marrow (Wain *et al.*, 2001).

Antimicrobial susceptibility testing should be performed against a fluoroquinolone, nalidixic acid (the prototype quinolone; strains that are nalidixic acid resistant show reduced susceptibility to fluoroquinolones, even when still within the current breakpoints for fluoroquinolone susceptibility), a third generation cephalosporin, other drugs currently used for treatment and the previous first line antibiotics to which the strains could be resistant (chloramphenicol, ampicillin, trimethoprim–sulfamethoxazole, streptomycin and tetracycline) (World Health Organization, 2003).

#### 1.7.2 Serology

The Widal test was first described more than 100 years ago. It is a tube dilution test based on the presence of agglutinating antibodies to the O and H antigens of *Salmonella*. It is usually performed in settings where culture facilities are not available. In the original format, paired sera (acute and reconvalescent) were required and a four fold increase in the antibody titre (to O and H antigens) provided support for the diagnosis of typhoid fever. However, the test is usually performed on acute serum only as a screening assessment and there is no consensus regarding the

interpretation of the test, standardisation of the reagents and it lacks sensitivity and specificity.

One of the main problems with the interpretation of the Widal test is the wide variation in the antibody responses of individuals and populations. This is because not everybody mounts a detectable antibody response to *S*. Typhi, healthy populations in endemic areas and patients who received typhoid vaccine show high levels of antibodies and there is cross-reactivity to other *Salmonella* serotypes. For the accurate interpretation of results it is necessary to know the antibody levels of the "background" population in the area where the test is being applied.

Rapid tests have been developed for the serological diagnosis of typhoid fever. The typhidot test (Malaysian Biodiagnostics Research Ltd, Malaysia) is an immunodot ELISA based on the detection of IgG and IgM antibodies specific for the 50 kD outer membrane protein of *S*. Typhi. The Tubex test (IDL Biotech, Sweden) is a semiquantitative colorimetric test which detects anti-Salmonella O9 antibodies from a patient's serum by the ability of these antibodies to inhibit the binding between an indicator antibody-bound particle and a magnetic antigen-bound particle. A recent prospective community based study in Kolkata examined more than 6000 blood samples from patients with fever for more than 3 days and compared the performance of the Widal test, Typhidot and Tubex test to the gold standard blood culture (Dutta *et al.*, 2006). An anti-TO titer of 1/80 in the Widal test had a sensitivity, specificity, positive predictive value and negative predictive value of 58%, 85%, 69%, and 77%, respectively for the diagnosis of typhoid fever. The overall performance of sensitivity.

specificity, positive predictive value and negative predictive value of Typhidot and Tubex was found to be 47%, 83%, 85%, and 42% and 56%, 88%, 81%, and 69%, respectively.

#### 1.7.3 Molecular diagnosis

PCR based assays have been developed to diagnose *S*. Typhi infection in blood samples. Most of these assays target the flagellin gene (*fliC*) of *S*. Typhi. Whilst PCR assays which use *Salmonella* isolates show robust results and high sensitivity and specificity (Levy *et al.*, 2008), the results of PCR assays based on patient's blood samples are more variable. In a study by Massi *et al.* real-time PCR based on the amplification of *fliC* was applied to detect *S*. Typhi in blood samples from patients with clinically diagnosed typhoid (Massi *et al.*, 2005). The *Taq*Man assay detected more than  $10^3$  (range  $1.01 \times 10^3 - 4.35 \times 10^4$ ) copies/ml blood of *S*. Typhi in the blood culture negative samples. Given the low bacterial loads in blood that are characteristic of typhoid fever (Wain *et al.*, 1998), these high copy numbers are surprising. A recent study found that a real-time PCR assay had less than 50% sensitivity when tested on DNA extracted from 2 ml of blood taken from patients with blood culture confirmed typhoid fever (Nga *et al.*, 2010).

## 1.8 Antimicrobials for the treatment of typhoid and paratyphoid fever

#### 1.8.1 First-line antimicrobial agents for the treatment of enteric fever

#### 1.8.1.1 Chloramphenicol

Chloramphenicol is a broad spectrum antibiotic that was developed in 1947 from the soil bacterium *Streptomyces venezuelae* (Ehrlich *et al.*, 1947). Chloramphenicol is active against many Gram positive and Gram negative organisms (aerobes and anaerobes), rickettsiae, chlamydiae and mycoplasma. It demonstrates mostly bacteriostatic activity and binds to the bacterial 50S ribosomal subunit where it prevents the binding of aminoacyl-tRNA and terminates polypeptide chain synthesis. It was the first antibiotic to be manufactured synthetically on a large scale. It dramatically changed the management of typhoid fever (Woodward *et al.*, 1948).

Chloramphenicol treatment has reduced the typhoid fever mortality from 20% to less than 1%, and the duration of fever from 2 to 4 weeks to four to five days (White, 2002; Woodward *et al.*, 1948; Woodward *et al.*, 1954) and has been the first line drug for the treatment of typhoid fever. However, disadvantages of chloramphenicol are that it does not influence the relapse rate nor the typhoid carrier rate (Herzog, 1976) and the need for prolonged treatment durations of 14 to 21 days (Woodward and Smadel, 1964).

Chloramphenicol is available in three forms, as base, palmitate ester and sodium succinate ester (Neuhauser and Pendland, 2005). Chloramphenicol base is well absorbed and produces serum peak levels within 1 to 2 hours. The palmitate ester is

more soluble and palatable and used as the paediatric formulation, whereas the succinate ester is used for parenteral administration. The esters must be hydrolysed to yield the microbiologically active chloramphenicol base and therefore serum levels achieved with oral base are higher than with the palmitate ester and succinate ester. Chloramphenicol has good penetration into most tissues and body fluids with the exception of bile. It readily crosses the blood-brain barrier and is still used for the treatment of bacterial meningitis in many parts of the world.

The most important adverse effect of chloramphenicol is a dose related, reversible bone marrow depression that results from inhibition of mitochondrial protein synthesis (Yunis, 1989). This is relatively common and results in reversible (when the drug is stopped) reticulocytopenia, anaemia, leukopaenia, or thrombocytopaenia. In contrast, the chloramphenicol associated "idiosyncratic" aplastic anemia is very rare but is not dose related, non reversible and invariably fatal. Aplastic anemia is estimated to occur in 1 in 24500 to 40800 patients who receive the antibiotic, a risk that is about 13 times greater than in the general population (Wallerstein *et al.*, 1969).

Resistance to chloramphenicol was first reported in the 1970s and has been widely spread (Herzog, 1976). The most common mechanism of resistance is the inactivation of the drug by the enzyme chloramphenicol acetyl transferase. The *cat1* gene is usually carried on large incHI1 plasmids (Parkhill *et al.*, 2001a). Despite these limitations chloramphenicol remains an effective first line treatment for typhoid fever in many regions of the world where the bacteria remain sensitive (World Health Organization, 2003; Parry *et al.*, 2002; Thaver *et al.*, 2009)

43

#### 1.8.1.2 Ampicillin and amoxicillin

The aminopenicillins ampicillin and amoxicillin have been evaluated for the treatment of typhoid fever in several clinical trials and have given similar or slightly inferior results to those obtained with chloramphenicol (Herzog, 1976; White, 2002). Fever clearance times are 1 to 3 days longer than with chloramphenicol and failure rates slightly higher (Herzog, 1976). Relapse and faecal carriage rates are similar to those achieved with chloramphenicol. Ampicillin and amoxicillin have been the treatment of choice in pregnancy and neonates. Resistance is widespread and generally due to the production of the bacterial enzyme  $\beta$ -lactamase that opens the  $\beta$ -lactam ring and causes inactivation of the antibiotic. The gene responsible for resistance in *S*. Typhi has been TEM-1 and is plasmid encoded (White, 2002).

#### 1.8.1.3 Trimethoprim-Sulfamethoxazole (cotrimoxazole)

Trimethoprim-sulfamethoxazole has been widely used for the treatment of typhoid fever and has been show to be an effective alternative to chloramphenicol (Herzog, 1976). Resistance in *S*. Typhi is mediated by the acquisition of a plasmid encoded sulfonamide resistant dihydropteroate synthase and trimethoprim resistant dihydrofolate reductase (Goldstein and Stein, 2005).

#### **1.8.2** Fluoroquinolones

Nalidixic acid, the prototype 4-quinolone antibiotic was discovered in 1962 (Lesher *et al.*, 1962), it is active against Gram negative bacteria and only achieves modest serum and tissue concentrations.



Figure 1.3 Structure of nalidixic acid, the prototype quinolone

Almost 20 years later, the addition of a fluorine molecule at position C6 created the fluoroquinolones. The 6-fluoro substituent confers a greater spectrum of activity against Gram negative and Gram positive pathogens, possibly by improving tissue penetration and binding to the DNA gyrase enzyme.

All quinolone derivatives have a dual ring structure with nitrogen at position 1, a carbonyl group at position 4 and a carboxyl group attached to the carbon at position 3 of the first ring (Hooper, 1995). Several structural modifications have led to compounds with enhanced antibacterial activity. Addition of a piperazinyl group (norfloxacin, enoxacin), methyl-piperazinyl group (pefloxacin, ofloxacin, amifloxacin, lomefloxacin, flerofloxacin, temafloxacin), or dimethyl-piperazinyl group (sparfloxacin) at position 7 enhances activity against aerobic Gram negative bacteria.



Figure 1.4 Structure activity relationship of the fluoroquinolones.

From (Domagala, 1994)

Ciprofloxacin (a second generation fluoroquinolone) which was discovered in 1981 possesses a cyclopropyl group on position 1 of the quinolone ring which confers excellent activity against Gram negative organisms (*Enterobacteriaceae*, *Haemophilus influenza*, *Neissereia meningitides* and *Moraxella catarrhalis*) and *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* (Davis *et al.*, 2005).

Ofloxacin (a second generation fluoroquinolone) received FDA approval in 1990 and possesses an additional ring structure bridging positions 1 and 8. Due to its availability and affordability, ofloxacin has been widely used for the treatment of typhoid fever in Vietnam.



Figure 1.5 Structure of ofloxacin

Gatifloxacin is a broad spectrum 8-methoxy fluoroquinolone with enhanced activity against Gram positive organisms, which has received U.S. Food and Drug Administration (FDA) approval in 1999. It features a cyclopropyl group at position 1 similar to ciprofloxacin. The addition of a methoxy group at position 8 targets both topoisomerase II and IV and probably prevents (or delays) the development of quinolone resistance.



Figure 1.6 Structure of gatifloxacin

# 1.8.2.1 Mode of action

Fluoroquinolones are considered bactericidal agents and have excellent in vitro activity against a wide range of Gram negative and Gram positive organisms. The quinolones rapidly inhibit bacterial DNA synthesis, causing rapid cell death. The targets for the fluoroquinolones are the bacterial topoisomerase enzymes, DNA gyrase (topoisomerase II) and Topoisomerase IV. DNA gyrase supercoils strands of bacterial DNA into the bacterial cell and transiently nicks each chromosomal domain during supercoiling. When supercoiling is complete, DNA gyrase seals the nicked DNA. Topoisomerase IV separates the two linked daughter DNA molecules when replication is complete. These two enzymes are essential in DNA replication and cell partitioning of DNA molecules (Andriole, 2004). DNA gyrase is a tetramer composed of a Gyrase A dimer and Gyrase B dimer which are encoded by gyrA and gyrB genes, respectively. Topoisomerase IV is a tetramer composed of a ParC and ParE dimer, which are encoded by *parC* and *parE* genes, respectively. For many fluoroquinolones, DNA gyrase is the primary target in Gram negative bacteria and topoisomerase IV may be a secondary target (Piddock, 2002). In Gram positive bacteria, topoisomerase IV is the primary target. Recent microarray data identified an oxidative damagemediated cell death pathway, which involves reactive oxygen species (ROS) generation and a breakdown in iron regulatory dynamics following norfloxacininduced DNA damage (Kohanski et al., 2010).

#### 1.8.2.2 Mechanism of resistance

The main mechanism of quinolone resistance in S. Typhi is the accumulation of amino acid substitutions in the bacterial target enzyme DNA gyrase. The most commonly identified alteration has been a serine to phenylalanine substitution at position 83 of GyrA (Chau et al., 2007; Wain et al., 1997). Amino acid changes at position 87 (aspartate to tyrosine, glycine or asparagine) of GyrA are less frequent. These mutations are focused around a region called the quinolone resistance determining region (QRDR). The QRDR of GyrA is close to tyrosine at position 122, the active site of the enzyme, which is covalently linked to DNA during strand breakage (Drlica, 1999). Single point mutations in gyrA of S. Typhi lead to nalidixic acid resistance (MIC  $\geq$  32 µg/ml) and reduced susceptibility to the fluoroquinolones (typically ciprofloxacin MICs ranging from 0.125 µg/ml to 1.0 µg/ml, compared to the wild type MIC of 0.03  $\mu$ g/ml or below). Single isolates of fully fluoroquinolone resistant S. Typhi and S. Paratyphi A have been reported from India (Parry and Threlfall, 2008). The high-level fluoroquinolone resistance seen in these S. Typhi (ciprofloxacin MIC  $\geq$  4 mg/ml) isolates was conferred by dual mutations in gyrA and a single mutation in parC (Dutta et al., 2008; Gaind et al., 2006).

Alteration in drug transport has been described as an additional mechanism of fluoroquinolone resistance in *E. coli* (Mazzariol *et al.*, 2000) and recently in *Pseudomonas aeruginosa, Staphylococcus aureus, Streptococcus pneumonia, Klebsiella pneumonia* and *S.* Typhimurium (Baucheron *et al.*, 2002; Baucheron *et al.*, 2004; Mazzariol *et al.*, 2002). The expression of the AcrAB-TolC system, the major

multidrug efflux pump, is under the regulation of *ramA*, *marA*, *soxS* or *rob*. Constitutive over expression of AcrAB is present in most ciprofloxacin resistant *E.coli* and also occurs in ciprofloxacin resistant *S*. Typhimurium phage type DT204 (Baucheron *et al.*, 2002). The MarA global activator, which can be derepressed by tetracycline or chloramphenicol, simultaneously up-regulates the AcrAB-TolC transport complex and down-regulates the synthesis of the larger porin OmpF, a mechanism that synergistically blocks the drug penetration and accumulation in the cell (Parry, 2003).

Plasmid mediated quinolone resistance was first described in 1998 in an isolate of *Klebsiella pneumonia* (Martinez-Martinez *et al.*, 1998). Since then five major groups of quinolone resistance determinants, *qnrA*, *qnrS*, *qnrB*, *qnrC* and *qnrD*, have been identified (Strahilevitz *et al.*, 2009). The *qnr* genes encode for a pentapeptide repeat protein that confers reduced susceptibility to the fluoroquinolones (typically with an 8 to 64 fold increased quinolone MIC). Qnr proteins are able to protect DNA gyrase from the quinolones. Aquatic bacteria are thought to be the origin of plasmid encoded quinolone resistance genes. *qnr* genes have been found on plasmids of varying size and incompatibility groups.

Recently additional plasmid mediated quinolone resistance genes have been described. aac(6')-lb-cr encodes a variant aminoglycoside acetyltransferase, which confers resistance to tobramycin, amikacin and kanamycin (Robicsek *et al.*, 2006b). This enzyme reduces the activity of ciprofloxacin by N-acetylation at the amino nitrogen on its piperazinyl substituent. AAC(6')-lb-cr is selective only for

ciprofloxacin and norfloxacin, which both have an unsubstituted piperazinyl nitrogen. AAC(6')-lb-cr confers only a modest increase in MIC (3 to 4 fold), but has shown to cause a dramatic increase in the mutant prevention concentration (Robicsek *et al.*, 2006a). The aac(6')-lb-cr gene is located in an integron cassette with an associated *attC* site. It is often found on incF11 plasmids expressing CTX-M-15 that have spread rapidly and become the predominant ESBL in many countries worldwide (Strahilevitz *et al.*, 2009).

So far, qnr genes and aac(6')-lb-cr have only been reported in non-Typhi Salmonella (Strahilevitz et al., 2009), with the exception of a multiple drug resistant S. Typhi strain isolated from an Iraqi traveler that was characterized by the  $bla_{CTX-M15}$ , qnrB2 and the GyrA Ser83Phe amino acid substitution (Pfeifer et al., 2009).

#### 1.8.2.3 Adverse events

The frequency of adverse reactions to quinolones is between 6 and 11% with less than 1% of adverse events being recorded as serious (Andriole, 2004). The most frequent adverse effects reported are nausea, upper gastrointestinal discomfort and central nervous system effects such as headache, insomnia and dizziness. The adverse events are typically mild, self limited and mostly resolve when the drug is stopped.

Some adverse effects do not seem to be related to specific modifications, whereas phototoxicity and CNS effects are linked to a specific structure. Each fluoroquinolone tends to produce a characteristic profile of adverse effects.

In their preclinical evaluation, all quinolones studied caused arthropathy in immature animals, especially in young beagle dogs and usually in the major weight bearing joints (Gough *et al.*, 1979; Stahlmann *et al.*, 1990). Histopathological examination showed localized blister formation and erosions in the joint cartilage (Schaad and Wedgwood, 1992). The concern that the fluoroquinolones might also cause cartilage damage in children, have led to cautious use in many countries. However, extensive experience with the fluoroquinolones in children suffering from cystic fibrosis, typhoid fever and bacillary dysentery has provided a body of evidence suggesting that the joint damage seen in young dogs does not occur in children and these antibiotics are safe in children (Bethell *et al.*, 1996; Organization, 2003; Parry *et al.*, 2002; Schaad *et al.*, 1991; Schaad and Wedgwood, 1992).

Fluoroquinolones have been associated with tendinitis and tendon rupture in adults, primarily affecting the Achilles tendon, risk factors were renal dysfunction and concomitant corticosteroid use (Owens and Ambrose, 2005).

Severe neurotoxic reactions are rare. However, hallucinations, depression, and psychotic reaction have been reported. Some fluoroquinolones may inhibit transmission of gamma-aminobutyric acid (GABA) leading to CNS stimulation. These CNS effects may be potentiated by interactions with other medications such as theophyllin (Andriole, 2004; Davis *et al.*, 2005). Thus the quinolones should be used with caution in patients with known CNS disorders (e.g., epilepsy) or conditions predisposing to seizures (Andriole, 2004; Davis *et al.*, 2005).

The most common skin reactions are non specific skin rashes, pruritis and urticaria. Phototoxicity is a rare dermatologic complication of quinolone therapy which is inextricably related to the chemical structure (Owens and Ambrose, 2005).

The "double halogenated" quinolones which possess a halogen moiety (chlorine, fluorine) at position 8 together with the fluorination of position 6 have demonstrated significant phototoxic potential. Agents with these modifications are fleroxacin, lomefloxacin and sparfloxacin. Thrombocytopenia, leucopenia and anaemia are rare (Andriole, 2004). Recently the cardiovascular effects of the quinolones, especially of the newer agents have been closely evaluated. Dose related prolongation of the QTc interval and rare cases of significant arrhythmias including torsades de pointes were reported in patients treated with sparfloxacin and to a lesser extent with grepafloxacin, these two antibiotics were therefore withdrawn.

A study based on post marketing surveillance data reported that the crude incidence rate (95% confidence interval, 95% CI) of cases of Torsades de Pointes (TdP) per 10 million prescriptions in the United States was 0.3 (0.0-1.1) for ciprofloxacin, 2.1 (0.3-7.6) for ofloxacin, 5.4 (2.9-9.3) for levofloxacin and 27 (12-53) for gatifloxacin (Frothingham, 2001). However questions regarding the validity of both the numerators and denominators used in these incidence calculations remain (Owens and Ambrose, 2002). Preclinical and clinical data indicate that levofloxacin, moxifloxacin, and gatifloxacin prolong the QTc interval. The potential for TdP to develop as a result of this is rare and is influenced by many independent variables, especially by concurrent administration of class IA and III antiarrhythmic agents, genetic susceptibility, underlying cardiac disease, electrolyte imbalance and organ impairment. Therefore gatifloxacin, levofloxacin, moxifloxacin or gemifloxacin should not be used in patients with risk factors predisposing them to TdP (Owens and Ambrose, 2002).

The quinolones as a class have demonstrated the ability to close  $K^+$ -ATP channels in the  $\beta$  cells of the pancreas, resulting in the release of insulin and subsequent hypoglycaemia. However the mechanism for hyperglycaemia remains poorly understood and might be caused by overexposure (failure to adjust the dose in patients with renal failure) (Owens and Ambrose, 2002). Product labels for ciprofloxacin, gatifloxacin, levofloxacin, and moxifloxacin mention the possibility of hypoglycaemia and hyperglycaemia, whereas the product label for gemifloxacin mentions hyperglycaemia only. Although glucose disturbances appear to be a class effect, the odds of hypo- and hyperglycaemia appear to vary among the agents (Aspinall et al., 2009). A retrospective study in Texas reviewed records of hospitalised patients receiving gatifloxacin, dysglycaemia in levofloxacin. ciprofloxacin or ceftriaxone (Mohr et al., 2005). Dysglycaemic events were more likely to occur in patients receiving gatifloxacin (relative risk, 3.29; 95% CI, 2.33-4.65) or levofloxacin (relative risk, 1.55; 95% CI, 1.29–1.88) versus ceftriaxone.

In another study of elderly inpatients who received gatifloxacin or levofloxacin, gatifloxacin was independently associated with hypoglycaemia (OR, 2.4; 95% CI, 1.1-5.6) and hyperglycaemia (OR, 2.5; 95% CI, 1.6-3.9) versus levofloxacin (Lodise *et al.*, 2007). In diabetic patients treated with gatifloxacin, the overall incidence of

hypoglycaemia was 0.4%, 0.7%, and 1.6% for patients below 65 years, 65 to 69 years and 80 years and above, respectively. The corresponding incidences of hyperglycaemia were 1.0%, 1.6%, and 3.3%, respectively (Owens and Ambrose, 2005).

When exposure to gatifloxacin was simulated in patients with severe hyperglycaemia, AUC values were 2 to 3 times those observed in patients with normal renal function (Ambrose *et al.*, 2003). Therefore the authors suggested to empirically adjust the dose of gatifloxacin to 200 mg daily for patients aged above 65 years with community acquired respiratory tract infections. A detailed discussion of the risk benefit ratio of gatifloxacin for the treatment of enteric fever is presented in Chapter 2.

Only ciprofloxacin, clinafloxacin, enoxacin, grepafloxacin, pefloxacin, and tosufloxacin can inhibit the hepatic cytochrome  $P_{450}$  isoform CYP 1A4 isoenzymes. Few drugs are metabolized by these isoenzymes, but important drugs include the methylxanthines (theophylline and caffeine) and warfarin.

# 1.8.3 Extended spectrum cephalosporins



Figure 1.7 Basic structure of cephalosporins

The basic structure of the cephalosporins consists of a four membered  $\beta$ -lactam ring fused with a six-membered dihydrothiazine ring. Cephalosporins exert bactericidal activity by interfering with the later stages of the bacterial cell wall synthesis (Capitano and Kays, 2005). The target site of the  $\beta$ -lactam antibiotics including the cephalosporins are the penicillin-binding proteins (PBPs). During the process of peptidoglycan synthesis, the cephalosporin  $\beta$ -lactam ring becomes covalently bound to the PBPs, acting as a false substrate. This process inhibits the cross linking of the peptidoglycan structure and ultimately leads to bacterial cell lysis.

Production of  $\beta$ -lactamases is the most common mechanism of bacterial resistance. In the late 90s, non-Typhi *Salmonella* producing extended spectrum  $\beta$ -lactamases (ESBL) have been reported in numerous countries. Resistance generally results from the production of Ambler class A or C (also known as AmpC  $\beta$ -lactamases) ESBL.

Class A enzymes such as TEM, SHV, OXA, PER and CTX-M are plasmid mediated and confer resistance against oxyimino- $\beta$ -lactams such as cefotaxime, ceftazidime and aztreonam, but are not active against cephamycins and can be inactivated by clavulanic acid. Ambler class C enzymes are able to hydrolise all  $\beta$ -lactams to some extent and are not inhibited by clavulanic acid. Over-expression confers resistance to all  $\beta$ -lactam including the cephamycins, but not to cefpirome, cefipime and the carbapenems (Parry, 2003).

Salmonella producing the  $\beta$ -lactamase CMY-2 have been isolated from food producing animals in Northern America and Europe (Aarestrup *et al.*, 2004; Allen and

Poppe, 2002) and from hospitalised patients in the USA and Taiwan (Parry, 2003). Recent studies in the US, Mexico and South Africa have shown a wider range of ESBL enzymes in non-Typhi *Salmonella* (Parry and Threlfall, 2008). However, prevalence of extended spectrum cephalosporin resistance (ESC) was low in human non-Typhi *Salmonella* isolates collected across 10 European countries in 2000 (Threlfall *et al.*, 2003). Only 0.6% of 27000 *Salmonella* isolates showed resistance to cefotaxime.

Resistance to extended spectrum cephalosporins has been reported in single isolates of S. Typhi from Bangladesh and Italy and Paratyphi A from Pakistan and Nepal, however the mechanism was not described in these reports (Parry, 2003; Pokharel *et al.*, 2006). In 2009, a S. Typhi isolate with ESBL phenotype caused by  $bla_{CTX-15}$  was described in a patient returning from Iraq (Pfeifer *et al.*, 2009).

The cephalosporins exhibit time dependent bactericidal activity, therefore the target for antimicrobial therapy is to optimise the duration of exposure (Time above the MIC, T > MIC). Cephalosporins penetrate well into most tissues and body fluids (Capitano and Kays, 2005). High concentrations of ceftriaxone have been demonstrated in human monocytes. Overall, the cephalosporins are a safe class of antibiotics, hypersensitivity reactions are the most common adverse events. Gastrointestinal reactions, including nausea, vomiting and diarrhoea are also reported frequently. The third generation cephalosporins ceftriaxone and cefixime have been widely used for the treatment of MDR typhoid fever. The average fever clearance times in randomised trials using ceftriaxone have been 7 days and 5 to 10% of patients failed clinically. Relapse rates varied between 4% and 6% (Parry *et al.*, 2002). A study in Pakistan evaluated either 7 or 14 days of ceftriaxone treatment in children with typhoid fever and found a relapse rate of 14% (4 out of 28 patients) in the 7 day treatment group compared to no relapse in the 14 day group (Bhutta *et al.*, 2000). The disadvantage of ceftriaxone is the need for parenteral administration and the high cost, especially for prolonged treatment courses.

Oral cefixime has been a popular choice for the treatment of typhoid fever in children. In randomised controlled trials in children the mean fever clearance times ranged from 5 to 8 days and clinical failure rates were reported to be below 3% (Bhutta *et al.*, 1994; Girgis *et al.*, 1995; Memon *et al.*, 1997). However, a typhoid treatment trial in Vietnam reported much higher failure rates of 23% (10 out of 44 patients) when cefixime was used in children (Cao *et al.*, 1999).

#### **1.8.4** Azithromycin

Azithromycin belongs to the macrolide class of antibiotics and is a derivative of erythromycin. Erythromycin was isolated in 1952 from a strain of *Streptomyces* erythreus obtained from soil from the Philippines. The structure of erythromycin is a 14-membered lactone ring, substituted by two sugars, desosamine and cladinose

58

(Steigbigel, 1995). Erythromycin is unstable in acidic medium which causes poor and inconsistent bioavailability.

Azithromycin has a 15-membered macrocycle and a methyl-substituted nitrogen, hence the name azalides has been given to this class. Azithromycin exhibits increased activity against Gram negative bacteria and a longer half life.

Macrolides are inhibitors of protein synthesis by impairing the elongation of the peptidyl chain. The main interaction site is the domain V of the 23S rRNA, which lies at the center of the peptidyl transferase site (Mulazimoglu *et al.*, 2005). The macrolide binding site is located at the exit tunnel of the growing peptide chain. The critical interaction occurs between the 2'-OH group of the desosamine and the adenosine residue 2058. The binding site of the macrolides on the 50S subunit of the ribosome overlaps with that of chloramphenicol and the lincosamides, leading to antagonism and cross-resistance between these classes.

Acquired resistance in macrolides can involve three mechanisms; modification of the target, antibiotic inactivation or active efflux (Mulazimoglu *et al.*, 2005). Methylation of the rRNA is currently the most prevalent mechanism of resistance in pathogenic bacteria. This is mediated by the acquisition of *erm* genes which encodes for methyltransferases. Methylation of the N(6) position of adenine 2058 in 23S rRNA results in inhibition of macrolide binding. Monomethylation confers high levels of resistance to lincosamides and streptogramins and low-level resistance to macrolides, whilst dimethylation causes high level resistance to all three drug classes, leading to

the  $MLS_B$  phenotype. More than 30 *erm* genes have been described, which are located on conjugative and transferable transposons. The expression of the methylase is either constitutive or inducible. Inducers include the 14-, 15- and 16-membered macrolides, the lincosamides and the streptogramins, but not the ketolides.

Another mechanism of resistance is the substitution of the adenine at position 2058 with guanine, this has been described in *Helicobacter pylori*, *Mycoplasma* and *Mycobacterium spp*. (Mulazimoglu *et al.*, 2005).

Erythromycin-inactivating enzymes have been reported in *Enterobacteriaceae*. These are phosphorylases or esterases (encoded by *ereA* and *ereB*) that confer resistance to all 14-, 15- and 16-membered macrolides.

In Gram positive bacteria, exposure to the antibiotic can induce over-expression of efflux pumps conferring resistance. Examples of inducible efflux pumps are the Msr(A) pump in *Staphylococci* and the Mef efflux system in *Streptocooci* (Mulazimoglu *et al.*, 2005).

A S. Paratyphi A isolate with an azithromycin MIC (Etest) of 64 mg/L. was recently reported to have caused treatment failure in an enteric fever patient returning from Pakistan, who was treated with oral azithromycin (Molloy *et al.*,2010).

Azithromycin has a bioavailability of 30% to 50%. The serum peak level is typically reached after 2 hours. Azithromycin has a large volume of distribution which is related to the ability to accumulate inside eukaryotic cells. The ratio of tissue to serum concentration for azithromycin is 50 to 1150 (Mulazimoglu *et al.*, 2005). The half life

is 35 to 40 hours, which allows a single daily dose and shortened treatment regimen (3 to 5 days).

Macrolides are primarily metabolised through cytochrome P450 and eliminated through the bile. Gastrointestinal adverse events are relatively frequent with macrolides. Macrolides have been associated with prolongation of the QT interval and should not be used in patients with concurrent administration of class IA and III antiarrhythmic agents and underlying cardiac disease.

Azithromycin has become a popular treatment choice for the treatment of MDR typhoid fever. The MICs for S. Typhi to azithromycin range from 4 to 16  $\mu$ g/ml (Metchock, 1990). The peak serum level after a single dose of 500 mg of azithromycin is 0.4 mg/L (Mulazimoglu *et al.*, 2005). However, as azithromycin is concentrated more than 100-fold inside polymorphonuclear cells and macrophages (Panteix *et al.*, 1993) and S. Typhi is primarily an intracellular pathogen (Wain *et al.*, 1998), effective drug concentrations are considerably above the MIC.

In randomized clinical trials, azithromycin has been used for the treatment of MDR typhoid fever in children and adults in Egypt, India and Vietnam (Butler *et al.*, 1999; Chinh *et al.*, 2000; Frenck *et al.*, 2000; Frenck *et al.*, 2004; Girgis *et al.*, 1999). Cure rates were excellent and outcomes in patients infected with nalidixic acid resistant *S*. Typhi were satisfactory (Chinh *et al.*, 2000).

# 1.9 Antimicrobial drug resistance of S. Typhi and S. Paratyphi A

In 1948 the introduction of chloramphenicol revolutionised the management of typhoid fever (Woodward *et al.*, 1948). Chloramphenicol was effective for more than 20 years, but in the 1970s outbreaks of chloramphenicol resistant typhoid fever took place in Mexico, India and Vietnam. In the late 1980s and early 1990s outbreaks of typhoid fever occurred that were resistant against all 'first line" antimicrobials (multidrug resistance (MDR) defined as resistance to chloramphenicol, ampicillin and trimethoprim-sulfamethoxazole) (Parry *et al.*, 2002). These MDR *S*. Typhi isolates have been responsible for numerous outbreaks in countries in the Indian subcontinent, South East Asia and Africa (Bhan *et al.*, 2005). All MDR strains so far examined, have been harbouring plasmids of the incHI1 incompatibility group.

Consequently, the fluoroquinolones have become the treatment of choice for typhoid fever. The fluoroquinolones show excellent tissue penetration, accumulation in monocytes and macrophages and high drug levels in the gall bladder. However, there have been reports from Vietnam, India and Tajikistan of the emergence of *S*. Typhi isolates that respond less well to the fluoroquinolones (Bhan *et al.*, 2005; Parry *et al.*, 2002). In 1997, a typhoid epidemics in Tajikistan caused by such isolates caused more than 10000 illnesses and 108 deaths (Mermin *et al.*, 1999). Technically these isolates remain within the breakpoints set for fluoroquinolone susceptibility by the Clinical Laboratory Standard Institute (CLSI) (Clinical Laboratory Standard Institute, 2007), but they are resistant to nalidixic acid (the prototype quinolone) and show higher

MICs to the fluoroquinolones. Patients infected with these isolates show a poor clinical response when treated with ciprofloxacin or ofloxacin.

Nalidixic acid resistance is usually caused by single point mutations in the bacterial target enzyme GyrA, either at codon 83 or 87 (Chau *et al.*, 2007). High-level ciprofloxacin resistant *S*. Typhi (Dutta *et al.*, 2008; Gaind *et al.*, 2006) and *S*. Paratyphi A (Gaind *et al.*, 2006) with double mutations in *gyrA* and single mutation in *parC* have been described in the Indian subcontinent. Recently there have been reports of *S*. Typhi isolates with reduced susceptibility to the fluoroquinolones that test nalidixic acid sensitive (Cooke *et al.*, 2007), suggesting another mechanism of resistance. There have been sporadic reports of ceftriaxone resistant *S*. Typhi, but these isolates still seem to be rare (Parry and Threlfall, 2008). A decreasing trend of chloramphenicol resistant *S*. Typhi has been reported in recent years from the Indian subcontinent (Dutta *et al.*, 2005; Mohanty *et al.*, 2006). MDR as well as nalidixic acid resistant *S*. Paratyphi A is an emerging problem in the Indian subcontinent (Chandel *et al.*, 2000; Maskey *et al.*, 2006).

#### 1.10 Treatment of typhoid and paratyphoid fever

Enteric fevers are systemic infections and appropriate antimicrobial treatment should be initiated early. It is important to provide supportive measures, such as oral and intravenous fluids, appropriate nutrition and antipyretics. More than 90% of patients are managed as outpatients, with oral antibiotics, reliable care and close medical follow up for complications or failure to respond to therapy. Patients with persistent vomiting, severe diarrhoea and abdominal distension need admission to hospital (World Health Organization, 2003).

The management of patients with enteric fever should include blood cultures and stool cultures after completion of treatment to check for failure to clear the bacteria in the blood and stools (convalescent stool carriage), as well as follow up for at least 6 months to identify chronic faecal carriage. However in most endemic areas such follow up is not possible and therefore the management of the acute illness with effective drugs, that also prevent chronic carriage and relapse, are essential.

# 1.10.1 Current recommendations of the World Health Organization for the treatment of typhoid fever

The choice of treatment depends on the antimicrobial susceptibility of the isolates, but also on the cost, which is an important factor especially in endemic regions. Table 1-2 shows the current recommendations of the World Health Organization (WHO) for the treatment of typhoid fever (World Health Organization, 2003).

The fluoroquinolones are the most effective treatment for typhoid fever. In patients infected with nalidixic acid susceptible isolates, fever usually resolves within 4 days, cure is achieved in 96% of patients and rates for faecal carriage and relapse are below 2% (Parry *et al.*, 2002).

The fluoroquinolones are also recommended for the treatment of children with typhoid fever. Extensive experience with the fluoroquinolones in children suffering from cystic fibrosis, typhoid fever and bacillary dysentery has provided a body of evidence suggesting that the cartilage damage seen in young animals does not occur in children (Bethell *et al.*, 1996; World Health Organization, 2003; Parry *et al.*, 2002). Alternatives to the fluoroquinolones are third generation cephalosporins (cefixime or ceftriaxone) and azithromycin. For infections with nalidixic acid (quinolone) resistant *S.* Typhi, azithromycin, prolonged courses of high dose fluoroquinolones (e.g. ofloxacin at 20 mg/kg/day) and third generation cephalosporins (ceftriaxone) are recommended. Ceftriaxone should be used for 10 to 14 days. Ceftriaxone therapy for 7 days was associated with a relapse rate of 14% (Bhutta *et al.*, 2000; Frenck *et al.*, 2000).

	OPTIMAL THERAPY			ALTERNATIVE EFFECTIVE DRUGS		
Susceptibility	Antibiotic	Daily dose (mg/kg)	Days	Antibiotic	Daily dose (mg/kg)	Days
Fully sensitive	Fluoroquinolone e.g. ofloxacin or ciprofloxacin <sup>a</sup>	15	5-7ª	Chloramphenicol	50-75	14-21
				Amoxycillin	75-100	14
				Trimethoprim- sulfamethoxazole	8-40	14
Multidrug resistance	Fluoroquinolone	15	5-7	Azithromycin	8-10	7
	or cefixime	15-20	7-14	Cefixime	15-20	7-14
Quinolone (nalidixic acid) resistance <sup>b</sup>	Azithromycin or ceftriaxone	8-10 75	7 10-14	Cefixime	20	7-14

<sup>a</sup> Three day courses are also effective and are particularly so in epidemic containment. <sup>b</sup> The optimum treatment for quinolone resistant typhoid fever has not been determined. Azithromycin, the third generation cephalosporins, or a 10-14 day course of high-dose fluoroquinolones is effective. Combinations of these are now being evaluated.

# Table 1-2. World Health Organization treatment recommendations for uncomplicated typhoid fever.

From (World Health Organization, 2003)

There are few data on the treatment of typhoid fever in pregnancy (Seoud *et al.*, 1988). Ampicillin for fully susceptible isolates and ceftriaxone are considered safe for this indication (World Health Organization, 2003; Parry *et al.*, 2002).

### 1.10.2 Management of severe typhoid fever

Both, in- and out-patients should be closely monitored for the development of complications. The parenteral fluoroquinolones are probably the first choice for the treatment of severe typhoid fever (Dutta *et al.*, 1993; World Health Organization, 2003) but there have been no randomised trials to date. In severe typhoid fever, the fluoroquinolones should be given for a minimum of 10 days. For patients infected with nalidizic acid resistant isolates, ceftriaxone is effective (World Health Organization, 2003).

A trial conducted in the 1980s showed a dramatic beneficial effect of high dose steroid treatment (dexamethasone at 3 mg/kg for the first dose given over 30 minutes and 1 mg/kg every 6 hours for 48 hours) in severely sick typhoid fever patients with encephalopathy and shock, given in addition to chloramphenicol. Dexamethasone adjunctive treatment reduced the mortality from 56% to 10% when compared to placebo (Hoffman *et al.*, 1984). Hydrocortisone at a lower dose was not effective (World Health Organization, 2003).

Intestinal perforation is a surgical emergency. Early intervention is crucial, and mortality rates increase when surgery cannot be performed immediately and vary between 10% and 32% (van Basten and Stockenbrugger, 1994). Metronidazole should

be added to the antibiotic regimen to treat leakage of intestinal bacteria into the abdominal cavity. Patients with intestinal haemorrhage need intensive care, monitoring and blood transfusion. Intervention is needed if there is significant blood loss, then crossmatched blood should be ready and the operating theatre should be prepared (Parry *et al.*, 2002).

In patients presenting with a relapse, cultures should be obtained and patients should be treated according to the susceptibility pattern of the infecting isolate.

#### 1.10.3 Typhoid carriers

Chronic carriers play an important role in the transmission of typhoid and paratyphoid fever. S. Typhi and S. Paratyphi are only shed intermittently in the faeces. Therefore, stool samples need be obtained repeatedly to detect typhoid carriers. Long antimicrobial treatment courses of up to six weeks should be given according to the susceptibility of the isolates to eradicate carriage (World Health Organization, 2003). In susceptible isolates, clearance was achieved in up to 80% with the administration of 750 mg ciprofloxacin or 400 mg norfloxacin twice daily for 28 days (Ferreccio *et al.*, 1988; Gotuzzo *et al.*, 1988). If cholelithiasis is present the patient may require antibiotic therapy as well as cholecystectomy. In patients with chronic urinary carriage resulting from infection with Schistosoma haematobium, antiparasitic medication in addition to antibiotics is needed to achieve bacteriological cure (World Health Organization, 2003).

#### 1.11 Control and prevention of typhoid fever

Typhoid fever can be prevented by the provision of safe drinking water, good food hygiene and safe sewage disposal. Chronic carriers pose a special risk to the community, therefore programmes to detect and treat chronic carriers should be in place.

There are two licensed, safe typhoid vaccines available, the parenteral (intramuscular injectable) Vi polysaccharide and the oral live attenuated Ty21 vaccine, both vaccines are based on the pathogenic *S*. Typhi strain Ty2 (Felix and Pitt, 1951). The oral Ty21 vaccine (Vivotif, Berna) needs to be administered in three doses (day 1, 3, 5) and is licensed for adults and children above 6 years. Field studies with the oral Ty21 vaccine in the 1980s have shown a protective efficacy after 3 years of 96% in Egypt (Wahdan *et al.*, 1982) and up to 77% in Chile when using the liquid formulation (Levine *et al.*, 1990). The parenteral Vi vaccine is licensed for adults and children above 2 years. A single intramuscular injection confers a protective efficacy of 77% after 21 months in South Africa (Klugman *et al.*, 1987). The WHO recommends that the immunization of school-age children should be undertaken wherever the control of the disease is a priority (World Health Organization, 2003). Unfortunately, these two vaccines are both underutilised in developing countries.

#### 1.12 Vietnam

#### **1.12.1 Introduction**

The Socialist Republic of Vietnam is the second largest country in South East Asia. Vietnam borders to China, Laos and Cambodia and stretches 1650 km north to south. Vietnam's coastline along the South China Sea extends 3400 km. The country is divided in the Red River Delta in the north, the Central Highlands and the Mekong Delta in the south. Vietnam has an estimated population of 87 million with a median age of 27 years (Central Intelligence Agency, 2009). The capital is Hanoi. There are four other municipalities (Ho Chi Minh City, Danang, Can Tho and Hai Phong) and 58 provinces.

Economically, Vietnam is classified as a developing low income country by the World Bank. In 2008, the gross domestic product (GDP) was US\$ 90 billion and the GNI (gross national income) per capita (Atlas method) was US\$ 890 (World Bank, 2009). Twelve % of the population are estimated to be below the poverty line (i.e. living on less than US\$ 1 per day) (Central Intelligence Agency, 2009). The total expenditure on health care is 7.1% of the GDP or US\$ 58 per capita per annum. The government expenditure on healthcare is US\$ 23 per capita or 39% of the total expenditure (World Health Organization, 2010). There are six doctors, eight nurses and three pharmaceutical personnel and 28 hospital beds per 10,000 population. The maternal mortality rate is 150 per 100 000 live births and the mortality rate in children under 5 years was 14 per 1000 live births in 2007. Life expectancy at birth is currently

74 years and the adult literacy rate is 90% (Central Intelligence Agency, 2009). Adult HIV prevalence is estimated at 0.5%.



Figure 1.8. Map of Vietnam, showing the major cities.

From (Central Intelligence Agency, 2009)

# 1.12.2 The Hospital for Tropical Diseases, Ho Chi Minh City

The Hospital for Tropical Diseases was initially built in 1865 and is a 500 bed infectious diseases hospital in Ho Chi Minh City, Vietnam and was formerly known

as the Centre for Tropical Diseases and before that as Cho Quan Hospital. It serves the local community in Ho Chi Minh City and is a tertiary referral centre for infectious diseases for the southern provinces of the country. Randomised controlled trials for the treatment of typhoid fever have been conducted on the adult and paediatric wards since 1992. The Wellcome Trust Major Overseas Programme Vietnam, Oxford University Clinical Research Unit, Ho Chi Minh City is based within the Hospital for Tropical Diseases, in a state of the art modern research facility, allowing close collaborations between clinicians and researchers. The research undertaken in this PhD was based at the Oxford University Clinical Research Unit, The Hospital for Tropical Diseases, Ho Chi Minh City.

# 1.12.3 Typhoid fever and antimicrobial drug resistance in Vietnam

Typhoid fever has been endemic in Vietnam, especially in the densely populated Mekong Delta area.

Chloramphenicol resistant typhoid fever was first described at the Hospital for Tropical Diseases in 1973 (Butler *et al.*, 1973). In 1993, during the initial outbreak of MDR S. Typhi in Kien Giang province in the south of Vietnam, the fluoroquinolone antibiotics were introduced as the first choice for the treatment of typhoid fever (Nguyen *et al.*, 1993). Since 1993, the proportion of MDR S. Typhi plateaued at high levels in southern Vietnam and there has been a dramatic increase in nalidixic acid resistance. In 2004, 50% (101/202) of the S. Typhi isolates from southern Vietnam were MDR. In 1998, five years after ofloxacin and ciprofloxacin become widely used
to treat typhoid fever but also a broad range of other febrile illnesses, often purchased without prescription in an uncontrolled market, 87% of the *S*. Typhi isolates were resistant to nalidixic acid (Chau *et al.*, 2007).

In 2004, 97% (196/201) of the S. Typhi isolates were resistant to nalidixic acid and showed reduced susceptibility to the older fluoroquinolones, such as ofloxacin. This combination of MDR and nalidixic acid resistance is a particular problem in Vietnam, leading to poor clinical response and high failure rates (up to 36% clinical failure rates) in typhoid fever patients treated with ofloxacin (Chinh et al., 2000; Parry et al., 2006), and severely restricts the therapeutic options in patients with typhoid fever. Data from a cross-sectional study from eight Asian countries (Bangladesh, China, India, Indonesia, Laos, Nepal, Pakistan and Vietnam) underline that antimicrobial drug resistance in S. Typhi is a problem in Asia (Chau et al., 2007). In 2003 and 2004, the prevalence of chloramphenicol resistant S. Typhi remained high with 18% (9/50) of isolates in Laos, 19% (28/149) in Nepal, 26% (6/23 and 9/34 isolates, respectively) in India and Pakistan and 40% (16/40) in Bangladesh. All countries in the region, with the exception of China and Laos, faced an additional problem of widespread nalidixic acid resistance. Again southern Vietnam was a particular hot spot with more than 90% of all S. Typhi resistant to nalidixic acid. Roumagnac et al recently suggested that fluoroquinolone use has stimulated the clonal expansion of a nalidixic acid resistant S. Typhi haplotype H58 in southeast Asia (Roumagnac *et al.*, 2006).

Provinces	2004		2005		2006	
	Cases	Deaths	Cases	Deaths	Cases	Deaths
Ho Chi Minh City	106	0	75	0	42	0
An Giang	483	0	724	0	545	0
Dong Thap	700	1	557	0	413	0
Southern Provinces	2707	1	3088	0	2173	0
Whole country	4323	1	5030	5	3018	0

#### Table 1-3. Reported cases of syndromic typhoid fever in Vietnam, 2004 to 2006.

Table 1-3 summarises the reported cases of syndromic typhoid fever in Vietnam (blood culture confirmed and unconfirmed) between 2004 and 2006 shown for three selected provinces (Ho Chi Minh City, An Giang and Dong Thap province), the southern provinces and the whole country. Source: Statistics on Infectious Diseases, National Institute of Health and Epidemiology (NIHE), Ministry of Health, Vietnam

Compared to the 1990s, the number of reported cases of typhoid fever has declined in Vietnam. In 1995, more than 700 S. Typhi strains were isolated from blood cultures from patients admitted at the Hospital for Tropical Diseases in Ho Chi Minh City (Parry, 2004a). In 2009, there were less than 50 blood culture confirmed cases of typhoid fever at this hospital. The reduction in the incidence of typhoid fever in Vietnam has been attributed to improvements in infrastructure that have accompanied the economic development and to better treatment. There have been limited targeted

vaccination campaigns, using the Vi vaccine (Lin *et al.*, 2001), however the extent to which vaccination contributed to the reduction in incidence is not clear.

# 1.13 Nepal

Nepal is a landlocked country in Southern Asia that shares borders with the Republic of India in the south, west and east and with the Peoples Republic of China in the north. The total land area is about 140 000 km<sup>2</sup>, of which only 16% are arable land. Nepal is a very mountainous country with eight of the world's ten highest peaks on its territory. Mount Everest, the world's tallest mountain with a height of 8844 m is located on the Nepalese-Tibetian border. Kanchenjunga, the world's third tallest mountain (8586 m) is located on the Nepalese-Indian border.

The Tarai plain, the northern rim of the Ganges plain, is situated at 300 m above sea level in the south of Nepal. Due to the diverse geography and enormous range of altitudes, the weather in Nepal varies from cool summers and extreme alpine winters in the north to sub tropic summers and mild winters in the south.

Nepal has an estimated population of 29 million and is among the poorest and least developed countries in the world. Approximately 31% of its population are living below the poverty line (less than 1 US\$ per day). Agriculture provides an income for 75% of the population and accounts for approximately one third of the GDP.



Figure 1.9. Map of Nepal showing the major cities.

Source: Central Intelligence Agency, 2009

After ten years of civil war (from 1996 to 2006) which was led by Maoist insurgents, nationwide elections took place in 2008 and the newly elected Constituent Assembly declared Nepal a Federal Democratic Republic and abolished the 240 year old monarchy.

The gross national income (GNI) per capita is 400 US\$ (Central Intelligence Agency, 2009). The adult literacy rate (above 15 years) is 57% and the life expectancy is 67 years. The maternal mortality rate (adjusted) is one of the world's highest with 830 death per 100 000 live births and the infant mortality rate is 41 deaths per 1000 live births (World Health Organization, 2010). The mortality rate in children under 5 years is 51 per 1000 live births. Access to trained health care workers is a major problem in

this mountainous country, where travel is often by foot. There is a huge disparity in the quality of health care offered in urban and rural areas. In Kathmandu 10 doctors serve for every 10 000 people, whereas in rural Nepal 0.3 doctors serve 10 000 inhabitants. Only 19% of pregnant women have access to a skilled medical professional (doctor, nurse or midwife) at delivery, in some rural areas this percentage tends to be as low as 3% (Unicef, 2009).

#### 1.13.1 Patan Hospital, Kathmandu

Kathmandu, Nepal's capital, has approximately 1.5 million inhabitants and is situated at an elevation of 1300 m. Kathmandu has four seasons, cold winters (December to February), spring (March to May), hot monsoon summers (June to August) and autumn (September to November). Patan Hospital is one of the three general hospitals serving the Kathmandu metropolitan area. The hospital has 450 beds and provides inpatient and outpatient medical, surgical, paediatric, gynaecology and obstetric services for approximately 300 000 outpatients and 16 000 inpatients per year. It serves as a primary and secondary health care facility.

Part of the research presented in Chapter 3 of this thesis was conducted at Patan Hospital, Kathmandu.

# 1.13.2 Enteric fever in Nepal

Enteric fever is a major public health problem in Nepal. Data regarding the burden of disease are difficult to obtain, this is partially due to self medication which is purchased without prescription from local pharmacies and the absence of diagnostic facilities in rural areas. A recent study reported that S. Typhi and S. Paratyphi A accounted for 75% (9124 out of 12252) of all positive blood cultures that were performed at Patan Hospital from 1993 till 2003, during an 11 year period (Maskey *et al.*, 2008). The proportion of enteric fever caused by S. Paratyphi A increased from 18% in 1993 to 34% in 2003.

Multidrug resistant (MDR) S. Typhi was first reported in Nepal in 1991 and ciprofloxacin replaced chloramphenicol as first line treatment in 1994, but increasing rates of treatment failure were noted since 2000 (Maskey *et al.*, 2008). Faecal contamination of water sources is significant. In 2002, an outbreak of enteric fever in 5936 people in Bharatpur was reported (Lewis *et al.*, 2005). The source of the outbreak was the municipal water supply.

Kathmandu is served by an antiquated water supply. The water frequently contains coliform bacteria due to possible cross connections between water supply and sewage system. Chlorination is often inadeaquate. Often inhabitants do not have access to piped water in their homes and collect their water from local water spouts (Figure 1. 9) (Karkey *et al.*, 2008).



# Figure 1.10. Community water spout in Kathmandu, Nepal.

Villagers, mostly women and children are seen collecting their daily water provision

from the community's stone spouts. This water is usually not boiled.

# 1.14 Aims of the thesis

The work described in this thesis includes two clinical trials (Chapters 2 and 5) and two laboratory studies (Chapters 3 and 4) that examine different aspects of typhoid fever and aim to improve our understanding of this disease. The work for this thesis was undertaken at the Hospital for Tropical Disesases in Ho Chi Minh City, Vietnam and partly (Chapter 3) at Patan Hospital, Kathmandu, Nepal, in collaboration with the Wellcome Trust Sanger Institute, UK and the Institute for Clinical Pharmacodynamics, US.

Chapter 2 describes a randomised controlled trial conducted in the Mekong Delta region of Vietnam with a high proportion of multidrug and nalidixic acid resistant *S*. Typhi strains. This chapter examines whether the newer fluoroquinolone gatifloxacin or azithromycin is the better treatment for uncomplicated typhoid fever in Vietnam. In the discussion the results of this trial are compared with two recent enteric fever trials using gatifloxacin, performed in Kathmandu, Nepal.

Chapter 3 uses exisiting data (patients' weight, height, serum creatinine and drug doses) from the gatifloxacin treatment trial (Chapter 2) to model the patients' drug exposure and put this into context with their clinical response to gatifloxacin treatment. It also identifies evidence based S. Typhi gatifloxacin MIC breakpoints to predict treatment success or failure.

The second section of Chapter 3 evaluates the pharmacokinetics of gatifloxacin in patients with typhoid fever. Blood samples were taken during a randomised trial of gatifloxacin *versus* chloramphenicol in Nepal and gatifloxacin plasma concentrations were measured. The pharmacokinetic profile of the Nepalese enteric fever patients is compared to North American adult subjects and paediatric patients with otitis media.

Chapter 4 explores the question of why the Mekong Delta has continued to be a hot spot for typhoid fever infections, particularly multidrug and nalidixic acid resistant typhoid fever, whilst the incidence of typhoid fever has declined in the rest of Vietnam. This chapter looks at the population structure of the S. Typhi population isolated in the Mekong delta region during the clinical trial described in Chapter 2 and attempts to determine whether typhoid infections in this area are due to a certain genotype of S. Typhi.

Chapter 5 highlights possible mechanisms of prevention and describes a randomised controlled Phase II clinical trial of a novel oral typhoid fever vaccine in healthy Vietnamese children. The M01ZH09 (S. Typhi (Ty2 *aroC ssaV*) ZH9) vaccine has a well-defined dual mechanism of attenuation and is given in a single oral dose. This chapter describes the safety and immunogenicity of this vaccine in healthy children in an endemic area.

In the conclusion the key findings of this thesis are summarised and other research, current developments and possible future directions are discussed.

# **Chapter 2**

# A Multi-Center Randomised Controlled Trial of Gatifloxacin versus

# Azithromycin for the Treatment of Uncomplicated Typhoid Fever in

# Children and Adults in Vietnam

#### **2.1 Introduction**

The emergence of antimicrobial drug resistance in S. Typhi is a major problem particularly in South East Asia and the Indian sub-continent (Bhan *et al.*, 2005; Bhutta, 2006; Parry *et al.*, 2002). There is a need for an efficacious, safe and affordable oral treatment, particularly in regions with a high proportion of both multidrug and nalidixic acid resistant S. Typhi.

The World Health Organization (see Chapter 1) recommends the fluoroquinolones or cefixime for the treatment of MDR typhoid fever and azithromycin, the thirdgeneration cephalosporins, or a 10-14 day course of high-dose older generation fluoroquinolones (e.g. ofloxacin or ciprofloxacin) for the treatment of nalidixic acid resistant typhoid fever (World Health Organization, 2003).

A trial from southern Vietnam used ofloxacin at the maximum recommended dose of 20 mg/kg/day for 7 days for the treatment of MDR and nalidixic acid resistant typhoid fever and showed high clinical failure rates (36%), high immediate post-treatment faecal carriage (19%), which may lead to transmission in the community after discharge from hospital, and prolonged mean fever clearance times of 8.2 days (95% CI, 7.2-9.2 days) (Parry *et al.*, 2007). These results underline that the older generation fluoroquinolones are clearly failing in the treatment of nalidixic acid resistant typhoid fever.

Of the newer fluoroquinolones, gatifloxacin, a broad spectrum synthetic 8methoxyfluoroquinolone is available and affordable in South and South East Asia including Vietnam. Of all the fluoroquinolones, gatifloxacin showed the lowest minimum inhibitory concentrations (MICs) for nalidixic acid resistant S. Typhi from Nepal (Maskey *et al.*, 2006) and Vietnam and a rapid bactericidal effect in time-kill experiments involving S. Typhi isolates with single and double mutations in *gyrA* of S. Typhi (Chau *et al.*, 2007). Gatifloxacin can be administered as a once daily oral dose.

Gatifloxacin was shown to be safe and efficacious in a pilot study in patients with a median fever clearance time (FCT) of 76 hours (unpublished data Dr. Nguyen Chinh).

Azithromycin, an azalid antibiotic, has achieved excellent clinical results in the treatment of MDR and nalidixic acid resistant typhoid fever (Chinh *et al.*, 2000; Parry *et al.*, 2007). However azithromycin is expensive and often not available in developing countries.

We conducted a randomised controlled trial comparing the efficacy of gatifloxacin to azithromycin in southern Vietnam, an area characterised by a very high proportion of MDR (88%) and nalidixic acid resistant (93%) S. Typhi isolates (Parry *et al.*, 2007).

# 2.2 Methods

# 2.2.1 Study design and objectives

The study was designed as a multicenter, open-label randomised controlled trial to compare the efficacy and safety of gatifloxacin versus azithromycin for the treatment of uncomplicated typhoid fever in children and adult in-patients in southern Vietnam. The overall objective of the trial was to identify an efficacious, safe, available and affordable oral treatment for MDR and nalidixic acid resistant typhoid fever.

#### 2.2.2 Participants

Patients were eligible to be included in the study if they had clinically suspected or culture confirmed uncomplicated typhoid fever and if fully informed written consent had been obtained. For children, consent was obtained from the parent. Exclusion criteria were pregnancy, age under 6 months, history of hypersensitivity to either of the trial drugs, any signs of severe typhoid fever (shock, deep jaundice, encephalopathy, convulsions, bleeding, suspicion or evidence of gut perforation), or previous reported treatment with a fluoroquinolone antibiotics, a third generation cephalosporin or macrolide antibiotics within one week prior to hospital admission.

# 2.2.3 The study sites and ethical approval

The study was conducted at three hospitals in the south of Vietnam (Figure 2.1.). Adult and paediatric patients were recruited at the Hospital for Tropical Diseases in Ho Chi Minh City, at the Dong Thap Provincial Hospital in Cao Lanh, Dong Thap province and at the An Giang Provincial Hospital in Long Xuyen in An Giang province.



Figure 2.1. Map of southern Vietnam.

The trial was conducted as a multicenter trial in three hospitals in southern Vietnam.

The study was approved by the Ethical and Scientific Committee of the Hospital for Tropical Diseases in Ho Chi Minh City and the Oxford University Tropical Research Ethics Committee (OXTREC), UK for all three study sites. The clinical and microbiological data from the first 40 patients recruited to each arm of the study were sent to the independent Data Safety and Monitoring Committee for their advice regarding the continuation of the study. The study was not stopped. The trial was registered at Current Controlled Trials (ISRCTN67946944).

# 2.2.4 Intervention

According to their randomisation number patients were assigned to oral treatment with either 20 mg/kg azithromycin (Zithromax® suspension, Pfizer, USA; 200 mg/5 mL or Zithromax® tablets, Pfizer, USA; 500 mg/tablet) or 10 mg/kg gatifloxacin (Tequin®, Bristol-Myers Squibb, USA; 400 mg/tablet) once daily for 7 days. Tablets were cut to obtain the appropriate study dosage and administered with water. Inevitably, the dose administered was an estimate of 10 mg/kg/day of gatifloxacin or 20 mg/kg/day of azithromycin (number of tablets or proportions of tablets were documented in the CRFs). Gatifloxacin was only available as tablets, which were cut to obtain the appropriate dosage and crushed if necessary for children.

The maximum dose of azithromycin was 1 g per day. All drugs were purchased commercially.

# **2.2.5 Procedures**

# 2.2.5.1 In-patient procedures

On admission to the hospital the patient's full history was taken, a standard clinical examination was performed and axillary temperature, weight and height were measured. Before treatment, full blood counts including white blood differential counts, serum aspartate transaminase (AST), serum alanine transaminase (ALT) and bilirubin were checked and blood cultures were obtained. For adult patients, creatinine, blood urea nitrogen (BUN) and glucose levels were additionally measured. In some patients bone marrow cultures were obtained. Urines were checked with dipstick and pre-treatment stool cultures were obtained. Chest X-ray and abdominal ultrasound were performed and repeated as clinically indicated. Randomisation and initiation of therapy took place either immediately on admission to hospital or patients were observed until results of blood tests including blood cultures were available and then randomised. Vital signs including measurement of axillary temperatures were measured and recorded every 6 hours (at 6, 12, 18 and 24 hours) until discharge.

Patients were examined daily until discharge from hospital, with particular reference to clinical symptoms, FCT, side effects of the drug and any complication of the disease. Additionally laboratory tests were scheduled if clinically indicated. All adverse events were recorded. On day 7 to 9 after the start of treatment full blood counts, liver function tests, blood and stool cultures were checked. In case of insufficient response to therapy, development of complications or drug-associated adverse events, the initial treatment was suspended and parenteral ceftriaxone (2 g per day) in two divided doses was used as rescue treatment for 10 days.

# 2.2.5.2 Follow-up procedures

Out-patient follow-up appointments were scheduled at 1 month, 3 months and 6 months after discharge from hospital to seek evidence for relapse (1 month visit) and check for chronic typhoid carriage (all visits). At these appointments a full history was taken, relevant examinations performed and stool cultures obtained. Blood or bone marrow cultures were only obtained if clinical symptoms were indicative of acute infection. If patients did not attend their follow up appointment, they were reminded by letter or a member of the study team visited their home. If stool samples were not available, a rectal swab was obtained.

Patients with convalescent stool carriage of S. Typhi or S. Paratyphi A were retreated according to the sensitivity of the isolate and were further followed up. Ultrasound was performed to exclude biliary or kidney stones if carriage was persistent.

#### 2.2.6 Microbiology

Five to 8 mL of blood was collected from adults and inoculated into Bactec Plus Aerobic Blood bottles, and 3 to 5 mL of blood from children was inoculated into Bactec Peds Plus culture bottles (Becton Dickinson, New Jersey, USA). The bottles were incubated at 37°C in the BACTEC 9050 automated analyser for 7 days and sub-cultured according to standard methods when the machine indicated a positive signal, or incubated at 37°C in a standard laboratory incubator (An Giang hospital) and examined daily.

Stool samples or rectal swabs were inoculated onto MacConkey agar and Xylose Lysine Decarboxylase (XLD) agar plates, and in 10 mL of selenite F broth. Plates and broth were incubated at 37°C overnight and the broth was sub-cultured on MacConkey and XLD agar plates the next morning.

Isolates were screened using standard biochemical tests and S. Typhi and S. Paratyphi A were identified using API20E (BioMerieux, Paris, France) and slide agglutination with specific antiserum (Murex, Dartford, UK).

Antimicrobial susceptibility testing was performed by disc diffusion according to Clinical Laboratory Standards Institute (CLSI) guidelines (CLSI, 2006), using CLSI 2007). Antimicrobial (CLSI, agents breakpoints tested were: ampicillin, trimethoprim-sulfamethoxazol, nalidixic chloramphenicol, acid. ofloxacin, ciprofloxacin and ceftriaxone (Oxoid, Basingstoke, UK). MICs for amoxicillin, chloramphenicol, nalidixic acid, ofloxacin, ciprofloxacin, gatifloxacin, ceftriaxone and azithromycin were determined by E-test (AB Biodisk, Solna, Sweden). Multidrug resistance (MDR) of isolates was defined as resistance to chloramphenicol (MIC  $\geq$  32 µg/mL), ampicillin (MIC  $\geq$  32 µg/mL) and trimethoprim-sulfamethoxazole (MIC  $\geq$  8/152 µg/mL). Nalidixic acid resistance was defined as an MIC  $\geq$  32 µg/mL. The CLSI breakpoints for ofloxacin and gatifloxacin were  $\leq$  2 µg/mL susceptible and  $\geq$  8 µg/mL resistant, for ciprofloxacin  $\leq$  1 µg/mL susceptible and  $\geq$  4 µg/mL resistant and for ceftriaxone  $\leq$  8 µg/mL susceptible and  $\geq$  64 µg/mL resistant. There were no CLSI MIC breakpoints for azithromycin (CLSI, 2007). The control strains used for all susceptibility tests were *E. coli* ATCC 25922, *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* ATCC 27853, *Staphylococcus aureus* ATCC 29213.

All cultures, identification of S. Typhi and S. Paratyphi A and disc diffusion were performed at the three study sites. All isolates were sent to the Hospital for Tropical Diseases, Ho Chi Minh City, for confirmation of identity, susceptibility testing and MIC testing.

# 2.2.7 Outcomes of the study

The primary endpoint of the study was the resolution of fever (fever clearance time, FCT), which was defined as the time from the start of the antibiotic treatment to when the axillary temperature first fell  $\leq 37.5^{\circ}$ C and remained there for at least 48 hours. Secondary endpoints were the overall failure to treatment, which was defined a priori as any of the following: clinical failure (persistence of fever and symptoms two days after the end of treatment, i.e. on day 10) or need for re-treatment due to insufficient

treatment response as judged by the treating physician; microbiological failure (positive blood culture on day 7 to 9 after the start of treatment); the development of typhoid fever-related complications during hospital-stay; the occurrence of relapse (symptoms and signs suggestive of typhoid fever) within 1 month after completion of treatment or the detection of faecal carriage of *S*. Typhi at the follow-up visits at 1, 3 and 6 months (to exclude faecal carriage a minimum of two consecutive follow-up visits had to be attended).

## 2.2.8 Sample Size

The primary outcome measure for the study was the fever clearance time (FCT).

Previous studies that used azithromycin to treat typhoid fever patients, reported a mean fever clearance time of 130 hours (Chinh *et al.*, 2000) and 139 hours (Parry *et al.*, 2007). For gatifloxacin, clinical observations from a small number of typhoid fever patients were available and indicated a mean FCT of 76 hours. We calculated that 139 patients with culture confirmed typhoid fever would be needed in each treatment arm to detect a Hazard Ratio of 1.40 with two-sided alpha of 0.05 and power of 0.80 (Machin *et al.*, 1997). Therefore, assuming a median fever clearance time of 130 hours for azithromycin, the sample size of 140 patients with culture-confirmed typhoid fever in each arm would give power of at least 0.80 to detect a difference between treatments if the fever clearance time in the gatifloxacin group was 92 hours or less.

# 2.2.9 Randomisation

An administrator independent from the study generated the random number sequence in Excel using RAND function. These randomised codes were blocked in a size of 50. Treatment assignments were folded and kept in opaque, sealed, sequentially numbered envelopes at all three study sites. Due to logistic reasons randomisation was not stratified by centre.

After all inclusion and exclusion criteria were checked, and informed consent given, the study doctor opened the envelope to determine which treatment the subject would receive. The sealed envelopes were opened in strict numeric sequence. This study was conducted as an open study.

# 2.2.10 Statistical methods

Binary outcomes (clinical failure, microbiological failure, typhoid fever-related complications) were compared between the two treatment groups using Fisher's exact test, assuming the worst case scenario (all lost to follow up treated as failures). The un-adjusted Odds Ratio (OR) and Cornfield's 95% Confidence Interval (Breslow and Day, 1980) were calculated to show the relative risk of developing individual secondary outcomes (clinical, microbiological failure, typhoid fever-related complications) in the gatifloxacin group compared to the azithromycin group.

Fever clearance time, time to relapse and time to overall failure were analysed using survival methods. The time to overall failure equaled the earliest time individual failure was recorded. Kaplan-Meier estimates of probabilities of each event were

92

calculated at any time-point, and they were compared between the two treatment groups using the log-rank test. Data of patients who were lost to follow-up were censored at the time of the last recorded outcome. The Hazard Ratio was derived from Cox proportional hazard model (Collett, 2003).

All patients with positive blood or bone marrow culture for S. Typhi and S. Paratyphi A (per protocol analysis) and separately all randomised patients (intention to treat analysis) were analysed.

All data were recorded prospectively into individual Case Record Forms (CRF) and entered into an electronic database (Epi Info 2003, CDC, Atlanta, USA) and doublechecked.

Analysis was performed using STATA version 8.0 (Stata Corporation, Texas, USA) statistical software program.

# 2.3 Results

# 2.3.1 Participant flow and recruitment

During the study period, 460 patients were assessed for eligibility (Figure 2.2). One hundred and two patients were ineligible; the main reason was the reported previous use of fluoroquinolone, macrolide or third generation cephalosporin antibiotics (41 patients) in the week before hospitalisation.

Between April 2004 and August 2005, 358 patients with suspected typhoid fever were randomised to receive either gatifloxacin or azithromycin. Two hundred eighty-eight of these patients had blood or bone marrow confirmed typhoid fever and 70 patients were culture negative for *S*. Typhi. One culture positive patient was excluded from the per protocol analysis (PP), because he had received ciprofloxacin before entry to the trial. The PP group consisted of 287 patients, 145 in the gatifloxacin group and 142 in the azithromycin group. All PP patients, except two in the azithromycin group, finished the full course of treatment.

The total number of patients visiting the follow-up at 1 month was 275 out of 287 (96%), at 3 months 268 out of 287 (93%), at 6 months 128 out of 287 (44%) patients.



Figure 2.2. Profile of the trial

All 358 randomised patients were analysed in the intention to treat (ITT) analysis. Two hundred and eighty-seven patients with culture confirmed typhoid fever, 145 treated with gatifloxacin and 142 with azithromycin, were analysed in the prespecified PP analysis.

# 2.3.2 Baseline Data

The median age of patients recruited in this trial was 11 years (range 1-41) in the PP group.

The baseline characteristics of the patients were similar in the two treatment groups and in the culture negative patients (Table 2-1)

Patients with suspected and blood culture confirmed typhoid fever were eligible for this trial. In the PP group, the median delay in time between hospital admission and randomisation was 3 days (interquartile range 1-4) in the gatifloxacin group and 3 days (interquartile range 2-4) in the azithromycin group. In the ITT group, the median delay in time between hospital admission and randomisation was 2 days (interquartile range 0-4) in the gatifloxacin group and 3 days (interquartile range 1-4) in the gatifloxacin group and 3 days (interquartile range 0-4) in the gatifloxacin group and 3 days (interquartile range 1-4) in the gatifloxacin group.

Characteristics	Culture confirmed patie	Blood culture negative	
	Gatifloxacin, n=145	Azithromycin, n=142	patients, n=70
Median age in years (range)	11 (2-30)	11 (1-41)	9 (2-42)
Number of children defined as age under 15 (%)	109 (75.2)	101 (71.1)	56 (80)
Number of males (%)	71 (49)	76 (53.5)	29 (41)
Median weight in kilograms (range)	25 (8.5-55)	24.5 (9.5-57)	19.5 (10.5-53)
Median duration of fever before admission in days (range)	7 (2-30)	7 (2-30)	7 (3-30)
Number of patients who received pretreatment (%)	21 (14.5)	18 (12.7)	16 (22.9)
Median temperature at admission in °C (range)	39 (37-40.5)	39 (37.3-41)	38.75 (37-40)
Hepatomegaly, number (%)	69 (47.6)	63 (44.4)	36 (51.4)
Splenomegaly, number (%)	17 (11.7)	14 (9.8)	2 (2.9)
Abdominal pain, number (%)	82 (56.5)	76 (53.5)	43 (61.4)
Weight loss, numbers (%)	69 (47.6)	71 (50)	21 (30)
Vomiting, number (%)	47 (32.4)	54 (38)	19 (27.1)
Diarrhoea, number (%)	95 (65.5)	82 (57.7)	49 (70)
Mild jaundice, number (%)	12 (8.3)	20 (14.1)	1 (1.4)
Median haematocrit in % (range)	34.3 (19.2-54.3)	34.6 (20.7-60.5)	34.2 (24.6-46.7)
Median white cell count, $10^{9}/L$ (range)	6.9 (2-17.2)	7.05 (2.4-16.8)	7.25 (2.8-11.7)
Median platelet count, 10 <sup>9</sup> /L (range)	172 (34-500)	172.5 (45-578)	208 (51-496)
Median AST, U/L(range)	85 (16.9-773)	72 (17.6-1190)	50.1 (11-533)
Median ALT, U/L (range)	67.4 (10.3-276)	59.4 (10.2-734)	44.1 (10-375)
Numbers of S. Typhi/S. Paratyphi A isolated from culture	144/1	138/4	0
Positive pretreatment faecal cultures, numbers (%)	11/124 (8.9)	6/118 (5.1)	0

AST, Serum Aspartate Aminotransferase AST (normal range, 12-30 U/L)

ALT, Serum Alanine Aminotransferase ALT (normal range, 13-40 U/L)

# Table 2-1. Baseline characteristics of culture confirmed (PP analysis) and culture negative typhoid fever patients

# 2.3.3 Protocol deviations

At one study site, the An Giang Provincial Hospital, the follow-up visit at 6 months was not possible due to logistic reasons. It was therefore agreed to carry out two follow-up visits at 1 and 3 months and to schedule additional (cross-sectional) follow-up dates to invite as many patients as possible to a third follow-up visit. From the PP population, 22 out of 91 patients in the gatifloxacin arm and 17 out of 87 patients in the azithromycin arm attended the third visit.

# 2.3.4 Primary outcomes

There was no significant difference in the resolution of fever (FCT) between the two treatment groups (Table 2-2).

Outcome Type	Outcomes		Treatment g		
		Sub-Categories	Gatifloxacin n=145	Azithromycin n=142	<i>p</i> -Value
Primary	Fever Clearance Time in hours (95% CI)		106 (94-118)	106 (88-112)	0.984^
Secondary	Overall Treatment Failure, numbers of patients (%)		13/145 (9)	13/140 (9.3)*	0.854^
		Did not complete full treatment course, n (%)	0	2	
		Clinical failure, n (%)	6/145 (4.3)	6/140 (4.2)	1.000#
	Microbiological failure, n (%) Typhoid-fever related complications, n (%)		2/145 (1.4)	3/140 (2.2)	0.680 <sup>#</sup>
			0/145 (0)	8/140 (5.7)	0.003#
Gastrointestinal bleeding Pneumonia		Gastrointestinal bleeding	0	4	
		Pneumonia	0	2	
		Liver dysfunction	0	2	
		Relapse after discharge from hospital, n (%)	4/137 (2.9)	0/127 (0)	0.052^
		Number of patients with faecal carriage <sup>&amp;</sup> (%)	1/137 (0.7)	0/131 (0)	

Patients can fail in more than one subcategory. \*In the worst case scenario: 15/142 (10.6%) showed overall treatment failure in the azithromycin group, p = 0.570. ^The p value is based on the logrank test. <sup>#</sup>The p value is based on Fisher's exact test. <sup>&</sup>Evaluated in patients who attended at least two follow up visits.

# Table 2-2. Primary and secondary outcomes of culture confirmed patients (PP analysis)

By PP analysis, the median FCT was 106 hours in both treatment arms (95% Confidence Interval [CI]; 94 to 118 hours for gatifloxacin *versus* 88 to 112 hours for azithromycin), (logrank test p = 0.984, HR = 1.0; 95% CI 0.80 to 1.26). The Kaplan-Meier survival curve for the fever clearance time is shown in Figure 2.3. At day 7, fever clearance rate was 82.8% (95% CI; 76.2% to 88.4%) in the gatifloxacin group and 80.5% (95% CI; 73.6% to 86.6%) in the azithromycin group.



Figure 2.3 Proportion of culture confirmed patients still febrile.

Kaplan- Meier survival curve showing the proportion of culture confirmed patients (PP analysis) still febrile through time by treatment group.

In the ITT population, the median FCT was 100 hours in both treatment arms (95% CI; 92 to 106 hours for gatifloxacin versus 88 to 112 hours for azithromycin), (logrank test p = 0.914, HR = 1.01; 95% CI 0.82 to 1.25). At day 7, fever clearance rate was 84.2% (95% CI; 78.5% to 89%) in the gatifloxacin group and 82.6% (95% CI; 76.5% to 87.9%) in the azithromycin group (Figure 2.4).



# Figure 2.4. Proportion of all randomised patients still febrile.

Kaplan-Meier survival curve showing the proportion of all randomised patients (ITT analysis) still febrile through time by treatment group.

#### 2.4 Secondary outcomes

There was no death in the study. There was no significant difference in overall failure to treatment between the two groups (Table 2-2).

By PP analysis, the number of patients that showed overall failure to treatment was 13/145 (9%) in the gatifloxacin group and 13/140 (9.3%) in the azithromycin group (logrank test p = 0.854, HR = 0.93; 95% CI 0.43 to 2.0), or when assuming the worst case scenario, that all dropped-out patients were failures, 15/142 (10.6%) failures in the azithromycin group (logrank test p = 0.570, HR = 0.81; 95% CI 0.38 to 1.7). Figure 2.5 shows the proportion of patients failing through time after the start of treatment.

In the azithromycin arm, more than one failure event occurred in individual patients (Table 2-2). Clinical failure occurred in 6/145 (4.3%) patients in the gatifloxacin group and in 6/140 (4.2%) in the azithromycin group (p = 1.000, OR = 0.96; 95% CI 0.25 to 3.7). Three patients in each study arm were re-treated with ceftriaxone, the other patients resolved their symptoms within 24 hours.

Microbiological failure (defined as positive blood culture on day 8) was seen in 2 out of 145 patients in the gatifloxacin arm (1.4%) and in 3 out of 140 (2.2%) in the azithromycin arm (p = 0.680, OR = 0.64; 95% CI 0.05 to 5.7). Two of the azithromycin recipients showed additionally signs of clinical failure.

There were no typhoid fever-related complications in the 145 gatifloxacin patients compared to 8 out of 140 (5.7%) patients in the azithromycin arm (p = 0.003, OR = 0; 95% CI 0 to 0.4). Two azithromycin recipients developed signs of liver dysfunction

(elevated AST and ALT, deepening of jaundice) in addition to signs of clinical failure. Study treatment was continued and symptoms resolved by the time of discharge. Four patients, three children and one adult, suffered from gastrointestinal bleeding on day 3, day 5 (2 cases) and day 7 of treatment respectively, three patients received blood transfusions. One of these patients developed shock but responded to intravenous fluids and supportive treatment. Treatment was discontinued immediately in all the patients and re-treatment with ceftriaxone was initiated. Two adult patients developed pneumonia during treatment.



# Figure 2.5 Proportion of patients with overall failure in the culture confirmed population.

Kaplan-Meier survival curve showing the proportion of patients with overall failure in

the culture confirmed population (PP analysis) by treatment group.

Relapse was evaluated only in patients that were initially categorised as successfully treated, patients with clinical failure, microbiological failure or complications were not evaluated. Four patients out of 137 (2.9%) relapsed in the gatifloxacin group compared to none out of 127 in the azithromycin group (logrank test p = 0.052, HR = not

estimable due to zero observations in one group), (Figure 2.6). These relapses with symptoms suggestive of typhoid fever occurred on day 7, 11, 13 and 15 respectively, after completion of treatment, three patients were confirmed culture positive for *S*. Typhi. One patient developed acute respiratory distress syndrome (ARDS) and needed ventilation. The patient was treated with ceftriaxone and pefloxacine and subsequently made a complete recovery.



# Figure 2.6 Proportion of patients with relapse in the culture confirmed population.

Kaplan-Meier survival curve showing the proportion of patients with relapse in the culture confirmed population (PP analysis) by treatment group.

Chronic faecal carriage was evaluated in patients who attended at least two follow-up appointments, 137 in the gatifloxacin group and 131 in the azithromycin group. Only one patient with chronic faecal carriage was detected after 6 months (An Giang study site), the patient had received gatifloxacin.

In the ITT analysis (all 358 randomised patients), overall treatment failure was reported in 13 out of 185 (7%) in the gatifloxacin group compared to 14 out of 168 (8.4%) in the azithromycin group (logrank test p = 0.615, HR = 0.82; 95% CI 0.39 to 1.76). One culture negative patient in the azithromycin group had a positive blood culture on day 7 after start of treatment. There were no clinical failures or typhoid fever-related complications in the culture negative patients.

#### 2.4.1 Adverse events

Both treatments were well tolerated. One adverse event related to azithromycin was reported, a maculopapular rash that occurred after the first dose of treatment. Azithromycin was discontinued immediately and the patient was treated with ceftriaxone.

Gastrointestinal side effects (change in consistency and frequency of stools) that were probably typhoid fever related were relatively frequent in both treatment arms at the start of treatment. In the gatifloxacin group, one patient experienced vomiting on day 2 and day 3 and one patient experienced diarrhoea (4 episodes/ day) on day 4 and day 5 of treatment. These episodes were self-limiting and did not require the interruption of therapy.

The median levels of serum AST and ALT fell in both groups after 7 days of therapy. In the PP group, the median post-treatment AST was 46.4 U/L (range 12.8 - 217.5) in the gatifloxacin arm and 45 U/L (range 5 - 358) in the azithromycin arm. The median post-treatment ALT fell to 46.8 U/L (range 7.4 - 278) and 49.9 (1.1 - 494), respectively. In the culture-negative patients, the median post-treatment AST was 44.8 U/L (range 12 - 654) and ALT was 40 U/L (range 10 - 424.4).

# 2.4.2 Antimicrobial susceptibilities of S. Typhi and S. Paratyphi A isolates

From the PP population, 282 (98%) S. Typhi and 5 (2%) S. Paratyphi A strains were isolated. Two hundred and sixty three S. Typhi and five S. Paratyphi A were received at the Hospital for Tropical Diseases for antimicrobial susceptibility testing.

Fifty-eight percent of the *S*. Typhi isolates were MDR and 96% were nalidixic acid resistant and showed reduced susceptibility to the older generation fluoroquinolones (Table 2-3). However technically, using current CLSI breakpoints, all isolates remained susceptible in vitro to ciprofloxacin and ofloxacin. The MIC90 of gatifloxacin was the lowest of all the fluoroquinolones tested at 0.19  $\mu$ g/mL (range 0.004 - 0.5). All isolates were susceptible to ceftriaxone.

The 5 S. Paratyphi A strains were fully susceptible to all the antimicrobials tested.
			Treatment with	
		All isolates	Gatifloxacin	Azithromycin
		n = 263	n = 137	n = 126
Multidrug resistant, numbers (%)		153 (57)	87 (63)	66 (50.8)
Nalidixic acid resistant, numbers (%)		254 (94.8)	132 (95.6)	121 (93)
	MIC 50	>256	>256	>256
Amoxicillin (µg/ml)	MIC 90	>256	>256	>256
	range	0.125 to >256	0.5 to >256	0.125 to >256
	<b>MIC 50</b>	>256	>256	>256
Chloramphenicol (µg/ml)	MIC 90	>256	>256	>256
_	range	0.38 to >256	2 to >256	0.38 to >256
	MIC 50	>256	>256	>256
Nalidixic acid (µg/ml)	MIC 90	>256	>256	>256
	range	1.5 to >256	1.5 to >256	1.5 to >256
	<b>MIC 50</b>	0,75	0,75	1
Ofloxacin (µg/ml)	MIC 90	1,5	1,5	1,5
	range	0.23-2	0.32-2	0.23-2
	<b>MIC 50</b>	0.38	0.38	0.38
Ciprofloxacin (µg/ml)	MIC 90	0.5	0.5	0.5
•	range	0.004-0.75	0.006-0.75	0.004-0.38
	MIC 50	0.125	0.125	0.125
Gatifloxacin (µg/ml)	MIC 90	0.19	0.19	0.19
	range	0.004-0.5	0.006-0.25	0.004-0.5
	<b>MIC 50</b>	0.125	0.125	0.125
Ceftriaxone (µg/ml)	MIC 90	0.125	0.125	0.19
	range	0.064-0.25	0.064-0.19	0.064-0.25
	<b>MIC 50</b>	8	8	8
Azithromycin (µg/ml)	MIC 90	12	12	12
	range	1.5-16	1.5-16	4-16

### Table 2-3 Antimicrobial susceptibilities and MICs of 263 S. Typhi isolates.

MIC<sub>50/90</sub>, at which 50% and 90% of the organisms are inhibited respectively. MDR is defined as resistance to chloramphenicol, ampicillin and trimethoprimsulfamethoxazole. CLSI MIC breakpoints are as follows: for chloramphenicol, ampicillin and nalidixic acid resistance  $\geq 32 \ \mu g/mL$ ; ofloxacin and gatifloxacin  $\leq 2 \ \mu g/mL$  susceptible and  $\geq 8 \ \mu g/mL$  resistant; ciprofloxacin  $\leq 1 \ \mu g/mL$  susceptible and  $\geq 2 \ \mu g/mL$  4 µg/mL resistant; ceftriaxone  $\leq 8$  µg/mL susceptible and  $\geq 64$  µg/mL resistant; there are none for azithromycin.

#### 2.5 Discussion

The results of this trial show that both antibiotics worked well for the treatment of MDR and nalidixic acid resistant typhoid fever in Vietnam. A seven day oral course of gatifloxacin had similar efficacy and safety as a seven day course of azithromycin, which is recommended for the treatment of MDR and nalidixic acid resistant typhoid fever (Chinh *et al.*, 2000; World Health Organization, 2003).

However, azithromycin is not available throughout much of the developing world and it is expensive. The costs of a 7-day treatment course of gatifloxacin (at 10 mg/kg per day) for an adult patient in Vietnam were approximately 25 US\$, the costs of azithromycin (at 20 mg/kg per day) were more than 90 US\$.

The results for gatifloxacin in this trial are comparable to the excellent clinical outcomes achieved with ofloxacin in Vietnam in the early 1990s, when *S*. Typhi isolates were still nalidixic acid susceptible (Cao *et al.*, 1999; Tran *et al.*, 1995; Vinh *et al.*, 1996).

Gatifloxacin has a higher affinity to GyrA and is less inhibited by the common mutations in the gyrA gene (Lu *et al.*, 1999). The gatifloxacin MIC<sub>50</sub> of the study isolates was 0.125  $\mu$ g/mL compared to the ofloxacin MIC<sub>50</sub> of 0.75  $\mu$ g/mL. We would not recommend the continued use of the older generation fluoroquinolones (ofloxacin and ciprofloxacin) in regions with high rates of nalidixic acid resistant typhoid fever for

fear of selecting further mutations in gyrA (Tam et al., 2007). This could put at risk the potential clinical benefit of the newer fluoroquinolones, including gatifloxacin.

There have been several case reports of gatifloxacin-associated dysglycaemia in patients with type II diabetes mellitus, overweight or with other comorbidity (Ambrose *et al.*, 2003; Baker and Hangii, 2002; Frothingham, 2005). There have been concerns about the use of gatifloxacin, after a retrospective case-control study in 1.4 million individuals over the age of 66 years (mean age 77 years) in Canada was published ((Park-Wyllie *et al.*, 2006). Subsequently, the US FDA required a 'Black Box' warning to be added to the package insert information. Later, "Tequin" (gatifloxacin) was voluntarily withdrawn in the US, Canada and Japan.

However, gatifloxacin remains approved in many countries where enteric fever is endemic and drug resistant strains are present, including India, Vietnam, Nepal, Bangladesh and China. It is also still available as an ophthalmic solution for eye infections in Canada and the US (Olliaro P., 2011).

As our trial was completed before publication of this report (Park-Wyllie *et al.*, 2006), we did not systematically monitor for hypo- and hyperglycaemia. Blood glucose levels taken as part of the routine care were normal. All patients were managed as in-patients and potential symptoms of hypo- and hyperglycaemia would have been noted by the study physicians. No dysglycaemia events were reported during the in-patient period or during the follow up period of 3 to 6 months.

The patients in our trial were healthy, young and non-obese individuals. In our setting and in our patient population gatifloxacin was highly effective despite very high rates of drug resistance and was well tolerated.

A trial in 867 children with otitis media with glucose monitoring and a one year followup (Pichichero *et al.*, 2005), as well as two recent enteric (typhoid and paratyphoid) fever trial in Nepal used gatifloxacin and did not report any clinically relevant dysglycaemias (Arjyal *et al.*, 2011; Pandit *et al.*, 2007). Other newer generation fluoroquinolones, i.e. gemifloxacin and moxifloxacin have shown low MICs for nalidixic acid resistant S. Typhi and S. Paratyphi A (Maskey *et al.*, 2006), unfortunately these drugs are not available in Vietnam and they are considerably more expensive. The *in vitro* results seen with these other newer generation fluoroquinolones should be evaluated in clinical trials.

The emergence of nalidixic acid resistant S. Typhi and S. Paratyphi A with reduced susceptibility to the fluoroquinolones is a widespread problem throughout Asia and therefore our study is relevant to the whole region (Bhan *et al.*, 2005; Chau *et al.*, 2007). Many case reports and some randomised controlled trials have described the worsening clinical response to ciprofloxacin and ofloxacin (Aarestrup *et al.*, 2003; Kadhiravan *et al.*, 2005; Parry *et al.*, 2007).

The search for effective antibiotics to treat typhoid fever is imperative.

Typically trials in typhoid fever are limited by small sample sizes. A recent Cochrane review stressed the need for large well-designed trials in enteric fever (Thaver *et al.*,

2005). The evidence from our trial is strengthened by a sample size of 287 patients with culture confirmed typhoid fever (358 patients randomised). Both antibiotics also worked well for the patients with negative blood cultures. This is an important finding because the sensitivity of blood culture for the diagnosis of typhoid fever is only approximately 50 to 80% (World Health Organization, 2003).

One possible limitation of our trial was the low rate of stool cultures positive for *S*. Typhi. Faecal carriage is usually characterised by intermittent shedding and the stool culture for *S*. Typhi is not very sensitive. When comparing our data with other studies that demonstrate that azithromycin is highly efficacious for the treatment of typhoid fever, we find similar low rates of faecal carriage at follow-up (Chinh *et al.*, 2000; Frenck *et al.*, 2004). It could be hypothesized that antibiotics that show high intracellular concentrations and good tissue penetration like azithromycin and the fluoroquinolones, achieve rapid bacterial killing and elimination throughout the body, which reduces faecal carriage.

The dose of gatifloxacin and azithromycin tablets was prepared by careful cutting of the tablets (proportions of the tablets administered were recorded in the CRFs). Inevitably, it was therefore an estimation of the exact dose. Hence we cannot guarantee that each patient received exactly 10 mg/kg/day of gatifloxacin or 20 mg/kg/day of azithromycin.

A MEDLINE search for "azithromycin, clinical trial, typhoid/enteric fever" and the recent enteric fever Cochrane review (Thaver *et al.*, 2008) identified 6 clinical trials in the literature. In total, 251 typhoid fever patients were treated with azithromycin.

Four trials, three from Egypt and one from India, used azithromycin to treat MDR typhoid fever (Butler *et al.*, 1999; Frenck *et al.*, 2000; Frenck *et al.*, 2004; Girgis *et al.*, 1999). Azithromycin achieved cure rates between 88% and 100%, the mean FCT ranged from 3.8 to 4.5 days. Two trials performed in Vietnam used azithromycin at 20 mg/kg/day (Chinh *et al.*, 2000) and at 10 mg/kg/day (Parry *et al.*, 2007) for the treatment of MDR and nalidixic acid resistant typhoid fever. In total, 107 patients with culture confirmed typhoid fever were enrolled. The cure rate was 93% and 82% and the FCT was 5.6 and 5.8 days, respectively. Our results concur with these excellent data.

Two recently completed trials conducted in Kathmandu, Nepal also used gatifloxacin at the same dose and duration for the treatment of nalidixic acid resistant typhoid and paratyphoid fever (Arjyal *et al.*, 2011; Pandit *et al.*, 2007). Both trials reported excellent results for patients treated with gatifloxacin. The first trial compared the efficacy of gatifloxacin *versus* cefixime (20 mg/kg per day given in two divided doses for 7 days) (Pandit *et al.*, 2007). Successful treatment in the gatifloxacin group was achieved in 96.5% (85 out of 88) patients and the median FCT (95% CI) was 92 hours (84-114 hours). This trial was stopped early by the independent Data and Safety Monitoring Committee as a result of the poor clinical response in the patients randomised to cefixime. In the cefixime group the overall failure rate was 37.6 % (26 out of 70 patients) and the median FCT was 138 hours.

The second trial compared the efficacy of gatifloxacin versus chloramphenicol (75 mg/kg per day in four divided doses for 14 days) (Arjyal *et al.*, 2011). Treatment failure occurred in 12 out of 177 patients (6.8%) in the gatifloxacin arm compared to 14 out of

175 (8%) in the chloramphenicol arm (HR 0.86, 95% CI 0.40 to 1.86; p = 0.70). The median FCT was 3.9 days in both treatment groups.

I believe on the basis of this and other recently published trials, that gatifloxacin or azithromycin are now the treatments of choice for enteric fever in areas of MDR and nalidixic acid resistance (Arjyal *et al.*, 2011; Chinh *et al.*, 2000; Pandit *et al.*, 2007; Parry *et al.*, 2007). However it is important to use these antimicrobial agents sparingly (i.e. at the recommended dose and duration) because indiscriminate use would inevitably encourage further drug resistance.

# Chapter 3

# Population Pharmacodynamics and Population Pharmacokinetics of

# Gatifloxacin in Patients with Typhoid Fever

#### **3.1 Introduction**

#### **3.1.1 Pharmacokinetics**

Pharmacokinetics (PK) describes the changes of drug concentrations over time in the body. The concentration *versus* time is a result of the processes of adsorption, distribution, metabolism and elimination.

The appropriate use of antimicrobial agents requires an understanding of the characteristics of the drug, host factors and the pathogen. Pharmacokinetic studies describe parameters such as the peak serum concentration  $C_{max}$ , the serum half life  $t_{1/2}$  and the cumulative exposure to an agent by the area under the concentration time curve (AUC) for a 24 hour period (McKinnon and Davis, 2004). Severe disease and sepsis can significantly alter the pharmacokinetics of drugs, especially distribution and elimination.

## **3.1.2 Pharmacodynamics**

Pharmacodynamics (PD) describes the relationship between the drug exposure in serum, tissues and body fluids and the pharmacological and toxicological effects of the drugs (Craig, 2007). For antimicrobials, the success of a given drug dose depends on a measure of drug exposure (such as the area under the concentration-time curve, the serum peak concentration and the duration of time the serum concentrations exceed a certain level) and a measure of the potency of the drug against the infecting organisms, e.g. the minimum inhibitory concentration (MIC) or the minimum bactericidal concentration (Craig, 2001). The relationship between drug exposure and MIC of the

pathogen has been shown to be predictive of microbiological eradication, this is often summarised as exposure-response relationship (Craig, 2007).

PK/PD indices that are used as surrogate markers for clinical and antimicrobial efficacy are the ratio of peak plasma concentration ( $C_{max}$ ) of the antimicrobial to MIC of the pathogen ( $C_{max}$ /MIC), the ratio of the area under the concentration/time curve 0 to 24 hours to the MIC (AUC<sub>0-24</sub>:MIC) and the time above MIC (T>MIC).



# Figure 3.1 Concentration versus time with MIC superimposed and pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic markers.

From (McKinnon and Davis, 2004).

There is renewed interest in pharmacodynamic concepts as clinicians and scientists realise that our antimicrobial armamentarium is limited (Becker *et al.*, 2006) and only few new antibiotics are likely to be developed.

PD concepts can help to determine how to best use current available antibiotics and how to prevent antibiotic resistance. Mathematical modelling and pharmacodynamics have demonstrated that it is possible to delineate a drug exposure that would prevent the emergence of mutant subpopulations (Jumbe *et al.*, 2003).

#### 3.1.3 Population pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamics

Population pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamics has been developed in the late 1980s and aims to quantify determinants of drug concentration (PK) or response (PD) in a population of patients (Sheiner and Ludden, 1992). In general, population PK models provide precise estimates of the variance and covariance between PK parameters, this is useful for subsequent simulation experiments and the models are applicable to sparse sampling strategies (Rubino *et al.*, 2007). Various software programmes are available, including NONMEM (non-linear mixed effects model) which was developed by Lewis Sheiner and Stuart Beal and S-ADAPT, which performs Monte Carlo Expectation Maximization (MCPEM) algorithm, as well as Bayesian estimation (Bauer *et al.*, 2007).

## 3.1.4 Patterns of antimicrobial killing

Antimicrobials exhibit two primary patterns of microbial killing (Graig, 2007). The first pattern is characterised by concentration dependent killing which occurs over a wide range of concentrations and also shows moderate to prolonged persistent effects. Higher drug concentrations result in a greater rate and extent of microbial killing. This pattern is observed with the fluoroquinolones, aminoglycosides, daptomycin, ketolides, metronidazole and amphotericin B.

The second pattern is the time dependent (or minimal concentration dependent) killing. The extent of the microbial killing is primarily dependent on the duration of the exposure. The killing rate is saturated at low multiples of the MIC, usually around four or five times the MIC. Higher drug concentrations do not kill microbes faster or more extensively. Time dependent killing with minimal to none persistent effects are observed with  $\beta$ -lactam antibiotics and flucytosine. Macrolides, clindamycin, glycopeptides, tetracyclines and linezolid exhibit a time dependent pattern with moderate to prolonged persistent effects that can prevent re-growth of bacteria during the dosing interval (Graig, 2007).

#### 3.1.5 The pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamics of gatifloxacin

Gatifloxacin (see Chapter 1) is a broad spectrum 8-methoxy fluoroquinolone with enhanced activity against Gram positive and Gram negative organisms, anaerobes and mycobacteria, which received U.S. Food and Drug Administration (FDA) approval in 1999. In clinical trials, gatifloxacin was shown to be effective in the treatment of acute respiratory infections, including community-acquired pneumonia, acute exacerbation of chronic bronchitis, sinusitis and urinary tract infections in adults and otitis media in children (Capparelli *et al.*, 2005).

Gatifloxacin is readily absorbed from the gastrointestinal tract, with an absolute bioavailability of approximately 96% (LaCreta *et al.*, 2000). Gatifloxacin has a large

volume of distribution (approximately 1.8 L/kg), low protein binding (approximately 20%), broad tissue distribution and is primarily (more than 80%) excreted unchanged in the urine (Grasela, 2000b; Nakashima *et al.*, 1995). It has an elimination half life of 8 to 10 hours, independently of the dose (Grasela, 2000b; Nakashima *et al.*, 1995).

In a single dose study, gatifloxacin concentrations in serum reached a peak between 1 and 2 hours and the peak concentrations were 0.87, 1.71, 3.35, and 5.41  $\mu$ g/ml at the doses of 100, 200, 400, and 600 mg, respectively (Nakashima *et al.*, 1995).

The PK/PD profile of the fluoroquinolones has been well characterized (Ambrose *et al.*, 2007). For fluoroquinolones, the area under the concentration-time curve at 24 hours to MIC ratio (AUC<sub>0-24</sub>: MIC) has correlated most strongly with efficacy in animal and *in vitro* models and in patients with a variety of diseases (Ambrose *et al.*, 2007). Studies by Forrest A. *et al.* evaluated intravenous ciprofloxacin for the treatment of pneumonia caused predominantly by Gram negative organisms and *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* in seriously ill patients (Forrest *et al.*, 1993). At an AUC<sub>0-24</sub>: MIC above 125 the probability of therapeutic response, defined as clinical and microbiological cure was 80%.

In patients with hospital acquired pneumonia treated with levofloxacin, patients in whom AUC<sub>0-24</sub>: MIC ratios  $\geq 87$  were attained had a 90% probability of a positive microbiological response, while those with lesser exposures had only a 43% favourable response to therapy (p = 0.01) (Drusano *et al.*, 2004).

In vitro gatifloxacin PK/PD data against S. Typhi suggest that similar AUC: MIC ratios (approximately 105) correlate with bacterial eradication (Booker *et al.*, 2005).

However, no clinical PK/PD data exist for infections involving S. Typhi. This chapter describes the pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamics of gatifloxacin and is divided into two sections. The first section uses data from a randomised controlled trial of gatifloxacin versus azithromycin (described in Chapter 2) for the treatment of typhoid fever in Vietnam, to model the relationship between drug exposure (AUC<sub>0-24</sub>: MIC) and therapeutic response in patients treated with gatifloxacin and to identify appropriate susceptibility breakpoints for gatifloxacin. The current CLSI breakpoints for Enterobacteriaceae (including Salmonella) for ofloxacin and gatifloxacin are  $\leq 2 \text{ mg/L}$ susceptible and  $\geq 8 \text{ mg/L}$  resistant, for ciprofloxacin  $\leq 1 \text{ mg/L}$  susceptible and  $\geq 4 \text{ mg/L}$ resistant (CLSI, 2007). The breakpoints for nalidixic acid are  $\geq$  32 mg/L (resistant) and  $\leq 16$  mg/L (susceptible). There has been discussion whether the current fluoroquinolone breakpoints are not too generous and therefore misleading clinicians (Aarestrup et al., 2003; Crump et al., 2003). The CLSI guidelines (2007) on the "Performance Standards for Antimicrobial Susceptibility testing" have responded to this criticism and recommend that extraintestinal Salmonella isolates should be screened for nalidixic acid resistance, and that in case of nalidixic acid resistance the physician should be informed that the isolate may not be eradicated by fluoroquinolone treatment (Institute, 2007).

However some of the newer fluoroquinolones do remain effective against nalidixic acid resistant S. Typhi infection and therefore this recommendation is leading clinicians

towards less effective treatments. Therefore a review of the breakpoints for *Salmonella* is necessary but prospective clinical and pharmacological data are lacking. We also determined the positive and negative predictive value of the nalidixic acid screening test for the clinical efficacy of gatifloxacin treatment in the same patient population.

The second section describes the pharmacokinetics of gatifloxacin in adult and paediatric patients with enteric fever in Nepal. Blood samples to measure gatifloxacin concentrations in Nepalese adults and children with enteric fever were obtained during a randomised trial of gatifloxacin *versus* chloramphenicol, described in the discussion of Chapter 2. The pharmacokinetics (PK) of gatifloxacin has been reported in healthy volunteers and in selected North American patient populations, who included adult patients with community-acquired respiratory tract infections and paediatric patients with acute or recurrent otitis media (Grasela, 2000a; Grasela *et al.*, 1998; Rubino *et al.*, 2007). However, the PK of gatifloxacin in adult and paediatric patients with enteric fever is unknown. Such data will be useful to construct exposure-response relationships for the efficacy of gatifloxacin in this patient population.

#### **3.2 Materials and Methods**

# 3.2.1 Section 1. Pharmacodynamics of gatifloxacin in adult and paediatric typhoid fever patients in Vietnam

# 3.2.1.1 Patients and procedures

Typhoid fever patients who were treated with an oral dose of 10 mg/kg/day of gatifloxacin (Tequin®, Bristol-Myers Squibb, USA; 400 mg/tablet) once daily for 7

days in a randomised clinical trial conducted in Vietnam were analysed (Trial registration: http://controlled-trials.com/ISRCTN67946944).

Patients, inclusion and exclusion criteria, procedures and outcomes have been described in detail in Chapter 2 of this thesis. In brief, favourable clinical response was defined as the resolution of fever and symptoms within 48 hours of the end of therapy (i. e. on day 10). Fever was evaluated every 6 hours. Relapse was defined as the recurrence of fever and symptoms and/or the isolation of S. Typhi from blood within 1 month after the completion of therapy. Patients were followed up at 1, 3 and 6 months, at these visits the recent history was obtained, physical examination carried out and stool cultures were performed to check for chronic faecal carriage of S. Typhi.

## 3.2.1.2 Antimicrobial susceptibility testing of S. Typhi

The antimicrobial susceptibility testing of S. Typhi has been described in chapter 2. Multidrug resistance was defined as resistance to ampicillin, chloramphenicol, and trimethoprim-sulfamethoxazole.

#### 3.2.1.3 Drug exposure determination

For children under 16 years we used a previously validated population pharmacokinetic model to determine the drug exposure as expressed by the area under the concentration time curve at 24 hours (AUC<sub>0-24</sub>) (Rubino *et al.*, 2007). The PK model used is a one-compartment model with first order absorption and elimination, and linear relationships between body surface area (BSA) and apparent oral clearance (CL/F; where F is the oral bioavailability), and weight and apparent volume of distribution (V/F), respectively. We used patients' specific demographic and baseline information (age,

sex, weight, height and serum creatinine) to estimate individual patient drug exposures. Body surface area (BSA) was calculated according to the method of Gehan and George (Gehan and George, 1970).

EQUATION 1: BSA  $(m^2) = 0.0235 \text{ x Height (cm)}^{0.42246} \text{ x Weight (kg)}^{0.51456}$ 

For patients below 16 years, clearance was estimated according to Rubino et al. (Rubino et al., 2007).

EQUATION 2: Clearance  $(<16 \text{ years}) = 8.46 \cdot \text{body surface area}$ 

For patients above 16 years of age, creatinine clearance  $(CL_{cr})$  was estimated according to the Cockcroft-Gault formula (Cockcroft and Gault, 1976), which estimates the glomerular filtration rate:

EQUATION 3: estCL<sub>cr</sub>= (140 - age) x weight (kg) / 72 x serum creatinine (mg/dL)\*

\*Multiply with factor 0.85 if female

Clearance was estimated for patients above the age of 16 years according to Ambrose *et al.*, 2001).

EQUATION 4: Clearance (>16 years) = 8.11 + 0.0629 (creatinine clearance - 75.0)

The clearance estimates were then used in conjunction with dose to estimate gatifloxacin exposure  $AUC_{0.24}$  for each patient:

EQUATION 5:  $AUC_{0-24} = dose/clearance$ 

The ratio of drug exposure to MIC (AUC<sub>0-24</sub>: MIC ratio) was calculated by dividing the AUC<sub>0-24</sub> by the MIC of the patient's infecting S. Typhi isolate:

EQUATION 6:  $AUC_{0-24}$ : MIC ratio =  $AUC_{0-24}$ /MIC

The analysis included all patients with sufficient data to estimate the AUC<sub>0-24</sub>, who were blood culture positive and for whom the gatifloxacin MICs of the infecting S. Typhi isolate was available.

#### 3.2.1.4 Pharmacodynamic analysis

All statistical analyses were implemented in the statistical program SYSTAT 11, Richmond, CA. Univariate and multivariate logistic regression were used to evaluate the probability of clinical response. Multivariate logistic regression modelling was carried out using likelihood ratio testing and backwards stepping. Categorical breakpoint values for continuous variables, such as  $AUC_{0-24}$ : MIC ratio, were determined by classification and regression tree (CART) analysis. Variables evaluated included age, sex, weight, multidrug resistance,  $AUC_{0-24}$ , MIC, and  $AUC_{0-24}$ : MIC ratio.

Stratified Kaplan-Meier and Cox proportional hazards regression analyses were used to examine the relationship between independent variables of interest and the time to fever resolution. The time until fever resolution was defined as the first time the patient's axillary temperature was less than 37.5 °C and remained so for a minimum of 48 hours.

# 3.2.2 Section 2. Pharmacokinetics of gatifloxacin in paediatric and adult enteric fever patients in Nepal

#### 3.2.2.1 Patient population, ethical approval, inclusion and exclusion criteria

Blood samples were collected during a randomised controlled trial comparing the efficacy and safety of an oral dose of 10 mg/kg/day of gatifloxacin (Broadband, Acme Formulation Private Limited, Solan, India; marketed by Novartis AG, Basel, Switzerland; 400 mg/tablet) once daily for 7 days *versus* an oral dose of 75 mg/kg/day of chloramphenicol (Chloro, National Healthcare, Nepal) in four divided doses for 14 days for the treatment of enteric fever.

The trial was conducted at Patan Hospital, Kathmandu, Nepal. Patients aged 2 years to 60 years with suspected enteric fever (more than 3 days of fever and clinically diagnosed typhoid fever) were invited to participate. The trial was approved by the Oxford University Tropical Research Ethics Committee and the Nepal Health Research Council. The trial registration number was ISRCTN53258327 (http://www.controlledtrials.com/ISRCTN53258327).

Patients who lived in a pre-designated area of approximately 20 square kilometres in urban Lalitpur and who gave fully informed written consent were eligible for the study. Exclusion criteria were pregnancy or lactation, age under 2 years or weight less than 10 kg, shock, jaundice, gastrointestinal bleeding or any other signs of severe typhoid fever, previous history of hypersensitivity to either of the trial drugs, known previous treatment with chloramphenicol, quinolone antibiotic or third generation cephalosporin or macrolide within one week of hospital admission. Patients who had received amoxicillin or cotrimoxazole were included as long as they did not show evidence of clinical response.

#### 3.2.2.2 Procedures

Patients were enrolled into the study by dedicated physicians at Patan hospital, who took a full history and carried out the clinical examination. Once the study physicians had enrolled the patient, they were managed as outpatients. Trained community medical auxiliaries (CMAs) visited each patient's house every 12 hours until the patient was cured, as described previously (Pandit *et al.*, 2007). At each visit the CMAs recorded oral temperature, inquired about symptoms and directly observed each patient ingesting the single dose of gatifloxacin and the two doses of chloramphenicol coinciding with their daily visits.

Patients were re-examined by the study physicians at Patan Hospital on day 8 and blood and stool cultures were collected if the initial blood culture was positive. Patients also visited the study physicians on day 15, and at one, three and six months. At these visits stool of blood culture positive patients was checked for faecal carriage. Also febrile illnesses in household members were inquired. Random plasma glucose was measured on day 1, days 2 to 7 (using finger prick testing using OneTouch SureStep, Johnson & Johnson, USA during the CMAs' evening visits), on day 8, day 15 and one month. Haemoglobin A1C was measured at three months. Full blood counts, liver enzymes and creatinine were studied on days 1, 8, and 15.

#### 3.2.2.3 Outcomes

In brief, favourable clinical response was defined as the resolution of fever and symptoms within 48 hours of the end of therapy (i. e. on day 10). Fever was evaluated every 12 hours. Relapse was defined as the recurrence of fever and symptoms and/or the isolation of *S*. Typhi or *S*. Paratyphi A from blood within 1 month after the completion of therapy. At the 1, 3 and 6 months follow up visits, stool cultures were performed to check for chronic faecal carriage of *S*. Typhi or *S*. Paratyphi A.

#### 3.2.2.4 Blood samples and sparse plasma sampling schedule

Blood sampling was performed in steady state concentrations. Steady state concentrations describe equilibrium between administration and elimination, which is usually reached after 5 drug half lives. For gatifloxacin with a half life of approximately 8 hours, steady state is reached after administration of the second dose.

Two ml of blood were collected into lithium heparin tubes using a sparse sampling scheme. The first of two samples was taken 3 to 6 hours after administration of the third or a later dose and the second sample was taken 12 to 24 hours after the third or a later dose. Blood tubes were inverted several times and immediately placed on ice. Samples were processed as soon as possible after collection. The samples were centrifuged for 10 minutes at 100 x g in a centrifuge which cups have been chilled. The plasma layer was transferred to polypropylene screw-capped tubes and labelled with the study number, study day, date and the actual sampling time. Plasma and cell pellets were immediately stored at  $-80^{\circ}$ C. Information about each blood sample (date, time), the

exact time and doses (in mg; all tablets were weighed before administration) of all previous gatifloxacin administrations were recorded in a spreadsheet.

For children, one sample was taken 6 to 24 hours after the third dose. Sampling times were spread out to allow for the best possible validation using a single sample.

#### 3.2.2.5 Gatifloxacin assay

Human plasma samples (50  $\mu$ l) were deproteinated with 250  $\mu$ l acetonitrile. The samples were centrifuged and an aliquot of the supernatant (50  $\mu$ l) was transferred into an autosampler vial containing 1 ml of HPLC water.

Samples were analyzed by high pressure liquid chromatography tandem mass spectrometry (LC/MS/MS). The LC/MS/MS system consists of a Shimadzu Prominence HPLC system and an Applied Biosystems/MDS Sciex API5000 LC/MS/MS.

Chromatographic separation was performed using a Phenomenex Luna Phenyl-Hexyl column, 5  $\mu$ m, 150 x 3.0 mm column and a mobile phase consisting of 85% 0.1% formic acid in water and 15% 0.1% formic acid in acetonitrile, at a flow rate of 0.75 ml/min. Gatifloxacin concentrations were obtained using LC/MS/MS monitoring the MS/MS transition m/z 376  $\rightarrow$  m/z 332. Analysis run time was 4.0 minutes.

The assay was linear over a range of 0.050 to 10.0  $\mu$ g/ml (r<sup>2</sup> > 0.996). The inter-day precision (%CV) ranged from 2.61 to 9.69%, with an accuracy ranging from 106% to 111% on quality control samples at three levels (0.10  $\mu$ g/ml, 1.00  $\mu$ g/ml, and 8.00  $\mu$ g/ml) in replicates of three at each level on each analysis day.

#### 3.2.2.6 Development of a population pharmacokinetic model

Population PK datasets were constructed using the exact dose and sampling times. The data were vetted for the presence of errors in dose and/or sampling times. Potential outlier concentrations were explored using accepted methodology.

Separate population pharmacokinetic candidate models for adults (>16 years of age) and paediatric patients ( $\leq$ 16 years of age) were fit to the data using Monte-Carlo parametric expectation maximization (MCPEM) as implemented in the open-source software program S-ADAPT, which was written by Robert J. Bauer and is available at http://bmsr.usc.edu/Software/ADAPT/SADAPTsoftware.html (Bauer and Guzy, 2004). The program performs parametric population analysis, including maximum likelihood estimation, via the Expectation Maximization (EM) algorithm with sampling as implemented in the Monte Carlo Expectation Maximization (MCPEM) algorithm, as well as Bayesian estimation (University of South Carolina, 2009).

Due to the sparse nature of the PK sampling scheme, the structure and covariate relationships from previous gatifloxacin adult and paediatric population PK models derived from North American patients were retained, but were revised to fit the data from this population (Grasela, 2000a; Grasela *et al.*, 1998; Rubino *et al.*, 2007).

These PK models had the structure of one compartment models with first-order absorption and elimination.

The equations and covariate relationships are provided below.

For the adult patients (>16 years) the following equations were used to estimate total clearance (CLt) and central volume of distribution (Vc). Creatinine clearance (CLcr) was calculated using the method of Cockcroft and Gault (Cockcroft and Gault, 1976).

$$CLt (L/hr) = CLt$$
-intercept +  $CLt$ -slope x  $CLcr (ml/min/1.73m^2)$ 

The following equations were used for the paediatric patients ( $\leq 16$  years) to estimate total clearance (CL<sub>t</sub>) and central volume of distribution (Vc). Body surface area (BSA) was estimated according to the Gehan and George method (Gehan and George, 1970).

$$CLt (L/hr) = CLt$$
-slope x BSA (m<sup>2</sup>)

#### 3.3 Results

# 3.3.1 Section 1. Pharmacodynamics of gatifloxacin in adult and paediatric typhoid fever patients in Vietnam

#### 3.3.1.1 Patient population and clinical data

Of the 186 patients randomised to receive gatifloxacin therapy in this trial, 185 could be evaluated for this analysis. Of these, 144 patients were blood culture positive for *S*. Typhi and 124 patients had sufficient data to estimate gatifloxacin exposure.

These 124 patients represent the population used in all pharmacodynamic analyses. Sixty three patients were male and 61 were female; their mean (standard deviation, SD) age was 11.3 (5.48) years; their mean (SD) weight was 27.8 (12.4) kg; and their mean (SD) body surface area was 1.02 (0.299) m<sup>2</sup>. Nine of the 124 (7%) patients had positive bone marrow cultures for S. Typhi in addition to their positive blood cultures. Five (6/124) percent of patients were infected with nalidixic acid susceptible (MIC  $\leq$  16 mg/L) and 95% (118/124) with nalidixic acid resistant (MIC  $\geq$ 32 mg/L) S. Typhi strains. Sixty one (76/124) percent of patients were infected with multidrug resistant S. Typhi strains.

The median (range) gatifloxacin MIC of S. Typhi isolates was 0.018 (0.006-0.09) mg/L for nalidixic acid susceptible isolates and 0.12 (0.06-0.25) mg/L for nalidixic acid resistant isolates. The median (range) ciprofloxacin MIC value for nalidixic acid susceptible S. Typhi isolates was 0.014 (0.006-0.12) mg/L and for nalidixic acid resistant isolates was 0.38 (0.12-0.75) mg/L.

### 3.3.1.2 Pharmacodynamic analysis

Clearance estimates from previously validated adult and paediatric population pharmacokinetic models were used in conjunction with the dose to obtain an estimate for AUC (Ambrose *et al.*, 2001; Rubino *et al.*, 2007).

In these typhoid fever patients, there was a statistically significant relationship between the intensity of the drug exposure to gatifloxacin and clinical response.

Risk Factor	p value	Risk Factor	<i>p</i> value
Age	0.206	MDR	0.867
Sex	0.795	AUC <sup>1</sup>	0.519
Weight	0.136	AUC <sup>2</sup>	0.0833
S. Typhi in bone marrow	0.165	MIC <sup>1</sup>	0.0256
		MIC <sup>2</sup>	0.0716
		AUC:MIC <sup>1</sup>	0.0849
		AUC:MIC <sup>2</sup>	0.0243

<sup>1</sup>Treated as a continuous variable

<sup>2</sup> Treated as a categorical variable

### Table 3-1 Univariate logistic regression analysis results.

Risk factors were tested for association with clinical response in typhoid fever patients

(n =124) using univariate logistic regression analysis.

We could identify a significant dichotomous categorical breakpoint for AUC<sub>0-24</sub>: MIC ratio which was predictive of clinical success. Patients in whom an AUC<sub>0-24</sub>: MIC ratio of greater than 92.7 was obtained, had a favourable response to treatment in 93.5%, whilst in patients with AUC<sub>0-24</sub>: MIC ratios  $\leq$  92.7 only 75% had a favourable response (Odds Ratio = 4.81, 95% CI 1.23-18.9; p = 0.02) (Figure 3.2).





Univariate logistic regression analysis with AUC: MIC as a continuous variable,

for AUC: MIC breakpoint (92.7); p = 0.02.

The mean time to fever resolution was 113 hours in patients in whom AUC<sub>0-24</sub>: MIC ratios greater than 92.7 were attained, compared to 142 hours in those patients with lesser exposures (p = 0.08) (Figure 3.3). The proportion of patients who had a positive clinical response was 91% (113/124) for all patients. All six patients infected with nalidixic acid susceptible strains had successful clinical response to therapy; while 91% (107/118) of those patients infected with nalidixic acid resistant strains had a positive

therapeutic response (Fisher exact test p = 1.0). Similarly high cure rates of 91% (69/76) were obtained among the patients infected with multidrug resistant S. Typhi.



Figure 3.3 Kaplan-Meier survival curve.

The Kaplan-Meier survival curve shows the proportion of culture confirmed patients still febrile through time stratified by AUC  $_{0-24}$ : MIC ratio breakpoint. The mean time to fever resolution tended to be shorter in patients with AUC $_{0-24}$ : MIC > 92.7 (blue line) than those patients with AUC0-24: MIC ratios  $\leq$  92.7 (red line).

We could identify a borderline significant dichotomous categorical gatifloxacin MIC breakpoint for S. Typhi, which was predictive for clinical response. S. Typhi gatifloxacin MIC values  $\geq 0.19$  mg/L were associated with 83.8% of patients having a

positive clinical response, while patients with gatifloxacin MIC values less than 0.19 mg/L had in 94.3% positive response (p = 0.0716; odds ratio 3.17, 95% CI 0.93-11.2). The positive (predicts success) and negative (predicts failure) predictive value of the nalidixic acid screening test for gatifloxacin treatment was 100% and 9.3%, respectively.

# 3.3.2 Section 2. Pharmacokinetics of gatifloxacin in paediatric and adult enteric fever patients in Nepal

## 3.3.2.1 Patient population and blood samples

Thirty six patients (aged 3 to 54 years) participated in the PK study and contributed 68 plasma samples for the population pharmacokinetic analysis. The majority of patients (31 [86%] out of 36) contributed at least two samples. Seventeen adult patients contributed 31 PK samples and 19 paediatric patients contributed 37 PK samples. The median age of the 19 children was 10 years (range 5 to 16) and that of the 17 adult patients was 23 years (range 17 to 54 years), respectively. The following co-variables were analysed: age, sex, weight, height, body surface area (BSA), and serum creatinine concentrations. The demographic characteristics of the 36 patients are shown in Table 3-2.

Variable	Population	N	Mean (SD)	Median	Range
Age (years)	Adults	17	27.4 (10.6)	23.0	17.0 - 54.0
71 <b>5</b> 0 (Jours)	Children	19	10.5 (3.01)	10.0	5.0 - 16.0
Weight (kg)	Adults	17	56.6 (9.28)	53.0	44.0 - 72.0
(1.2)	Children	19	26.9 (8.87)	25.0	15.0 - 50.0
$BSA(m^2)$	Adults	17	1.61 (0.152)	1.58	1.36 - 1.87
	Children	19	0.999 (0.212)	0.955	0.665 -1.53
CLcr	Adults <sup>a</sup>	17	67.1 (12.2)	69.4	46.2 -93.0
(mL/min/1.73m <sup>2</sup> )	Children <sup>b</sup>	19	79.6 (11.8)	79.8	56.7 -104

n number of patients

<sup>a</sup>calculated using the method of Cockcroft and Gault (Cockcroft and Gault, 1976)

<sup>b</sup> calculated using the Schwartz equation (Schwartz et al., 1976)

#### Table 3-2 Demographic characteristics of the adult and paediatric

#### pharmacokinetic analysis population

### 3.3.2.2 Pharmacokinetic analysis and population pharmakokinetic model

Gatifloxacin pharmacokinetics was best fit by a linear one compartment model with first order absorption and elimination. Fits of data were excellent ( $R^2 > 0.9$  for paediatric and adult data); the inter-individual variability in pharmacokinetics was modest. None of the gatifloxacin concentrations were deemed to be significant outliers.

Standard diagnostic goodness-of-fit and weighted residual plots were employed to establish whether the pharmacokinetic model was adequate for describing the data. Figure 3.4 shows the goodness-of-fit plots for the observed versus the individual fitted gatifloxacin concentrations for the final adult (Panel A) and paediatric population (Panel B) PK model, respectively. Panels C and D are the plots of individual weighted residuals versus individual fitted gatifloxacin concentrations for the final adult and paediatric population PK models, respectively.

Figure 3.5 shows a scatter plot of gatifloxacin concentrations ( $\mu$ g/ml) measured in blood versus the time since the previous dose was administered for adult and paediatric patients, respectively. Gatifloxacin steady state concentrations measured at 3 hours after the previous dose ranged from 4.5  $\mu$ g/ml to 8.9  $\mu$ g/ml in children and from 5  $\mu$ g/ml to 9.8  $\mu$ g/ml in adults, respectively.

Table 3-3 presents the final population pharmacokinetic parameter estimates for the adult and paediatric data. Given the relatively small size of the datasets and the sparseness of the sampling scheme, the precision of parameter estimates was acceptable.

We compared the gatifloxacin PK parameter estimates between the previous PK models, developed from North American patients/subjects and those resulting from the application of this model to Nepalese patients with enteric fever (Table 3-4). Compared to the North American children with otitis media (Rubino *et al.*, 2007), the Nepalese paediatric enteric fever patients had approximately 50% slower clearance (Table 3-4). The distributions of age and body surface area (BSA) were similar between the North American and Nepalese paediatric populations, but the Nepalese population had higher serum creatinine values, suggesting comparatively lower renal function (Figure 3.6).



Figure 3.4 Goodness-of-fit plots.

Goodness-of-fit plots for the observed versus the individual fitted gatifloxacin concentrations for the final adult (Panel A) and paediatric population (Panel B) PK model, respectively. Panels C and D are the plots of individual weighted residuals versus individual fitted gatifloxacin concentrations for the final adult and paediatric population PK models, respectively.



Figure 3.5 Scatter plot of gatifloxacin concentrations versus time since the last dose, stratified by population.

Adult patients (red squares) are defined as age above 16 years,

paediatric patients (grey dots) as age  $\leq 16$  years.

				i culatific i opulation i K Mouci				
	Populatior	n Mean	Magnitude of I Variabilit	nterindividual y (%CV)	Populatio	on Mean	Magnitude of I Variabilit	nterindividual y (%CV)
Parameter	Final Estimate	%SEM	Final Estimate	%SEM	Final Estimate	%SEM	Final Estimate	%SEM
Ka (1/hr)	3.34	116	38.5	135	0.982	43.8	28.4	485
Vc/F (L/kg)	1.28	17.7	4.57	493	1.21	13.8	6.33	119
CL/F, non-renal (L/hr)	2.91	21.9	72.3	57.4	-	-	-	-
CL/F, renal slope <sup>c</sup> (L/hr/mL/min)	0.0629	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
CL/F(L/hr/m <sup>2</sup> )	-	-	-	-	4.42	5.65	15.0	101
SD <sub>sl</sub>	0.250	17.2	-	-	0.229	41.7	-	-
Ka (1/hr) Vc/F (L/kg) CL/F, non-renal (L/hr) CL/F, renal slope <sup>c</sup> (L/hr/mL/min) CL/F(L/hr/m <sup>2</sup> ) SD <sub>sl</sub>	3.34 1.28 2.91 0.0629 - 0.250	116 17.7 21.9 - - 17.2	38.5 4.57 72.3 - -	135 493 57.4 - -	0.982 1.21 - - 4.42 0.229	43.8 13.8 - 5.65 41.7	28.4 6.33 - - 15.0 -	485 119 - - 101 -

Adult Population PK Model<sup>a</sup>

<sup>a</sup>Minimum value of the objective function = 6.34; <sup>b</sup>Minimum value of the objective function = -6.50; <sup>c</sup>This parameter was not fit due to the narrow range of renal function in this population; Ka absorption rate constant; Vc/F central volume of distribution; CL/F apparent oral clearance;  $SD_{sl}$  standard deviation of the slope

Table 3-3 Final PK parameter estimates and associated standard errors for the adult and paediatric population PK models

Padiatric Dopulation DK Madal<sup>b</sup>

Patient	PK parameter	Mean (%SEM) parameter estimates			
population		Previous models	Current data		
Paediatric	CL/F (L/h/m <sup>2</sup> )	8.46 (3.50)	4.41 (5.65)		
	Vc (L/kg)	2.15 (3.30)	1.21(13.8)		
	CL/F, nonrenal (L/h)	8.11(35.3)	2.91 (21.9)		
Adult	CL/F, renal-slope (L/h/mL/min)	0.0629 (37.8)	0.0629 ()		
	Vc (L/kg)	1.45 (7.9)	1.28 (17.7)		

Vc central volume of distribution; CL/F apparent oral clearance

# Table 3-4 Comparison of gatifloxacin PK parameters.

Comparison of gatifloxacin PK parameters between previous PK models (developed from North American patients/subjects) and the application of this model in the analysis of Nepalese patients with enteric fever (current data).



Figure 3.6 Box plots of age, serum creatinine (in mg/dl) and body surface area (BSA) in paediatric patients.

The data are stratified by population (Nepal = current analysis, US = model development population). The line inside the box represents the median, the upper and lower limits of the box are the 75th and 25th percentiles, respectively, and the upper and lower error bars indicate the values that are 1.5 times the inter-quartile range.
Individual points outside the error bars represent values that are >1.5 times the interquartile range (i.e., outliers).

#### 3.4 Discussion

This chapter describes two studies that analyse the pharmacodynamic (section 1 of this chapter) and the pharmacokinetic profile (section 2) of gatifloxacin in patients infected with *S*. Typhi and *S*. Paratyphi A.

The first study had two objectives, to examine the relationship between gatifloxacin exposure and clinical efficacy and to determine the positive and negative predictive value of the nalidixic acid screening test for the clinical efficacy of gatifloxacin in the same patient population. A relationship between exposure to gatifloxacin and clinical response was identified. In patients in whom an AUC<sub>0-24</sub>: MIC ratio of greater than 92.7 was attained, 93.5% were classified as clinically cured, while in patients in whom AUC 0-24: MIC ratios of less than or equal to 92.7 were achieved only 75% of patients had a favourable response (Odds Ratio = 4.81, 95% CI 1.23 - 18.9; p = 0.02). These findings are supported by clinical (Drusano et al., 2004; Forrest et al., 1993) and non-clinical studies (Booker et al., 2005). A study in critically ill patients infected with Gram negative enteric pathogens and Pseudomonas aeruginosa (Forrest et al., 1993) treated with intravenous ciprofloxacin, concluded that achieving an AUC<sub>0-24</sub>: MIC ratio of greater than 125 was associated with improved clinical outcomes. Drusano et al. showed that an AUC<sub>0-24</sub>: MIC ratio of greater than 100 also prevented the emergence of bacterial resistance, particularly in the critically ill (Drusano et al., 2004).

In a one compartment in vitro pharmacodynamic model of gatifloxacin and S. Typhi, a  $fAUC_{0.24}$ : MIC ratio of 105 correlated with 90% bacterial eradication (Booker *et al.*, 2005). Importantly, the relationship between exposure and response based on this model did not differ for a strain that was gatifloxacin susceptible (MIC 0.5 mg/L) and one that was resistant (MIC 4.0 mg/L), despite the latter having two GyrA (Ser83 $\rightarrow$ Tyr; Asp87 $\rightarrow$ Gly) and two ParC (Thr 57 $\rightarrow$ Ser; Ser80 $\rightarrow$ IIe) mutations. This observation is supported by a neutropenic murine thigh infection model involving *Salmonella* and levofloxacin, where the AUC<sub>0.24</sub>: MIC ratios necessary for net bacterial stasis or a 90% reduction in bacterial burden did not differ by nalidixic acid susceptibility status (Craig *et al.*, 2006).

Patients in whom AUC<sub>0-24</sub>: MIC ratios greater than 92.7 were attained also tended towards a more rapid time (29 hours) to fever resolution (p = 0.08). Administering drugs in a manner that leads to clinical improvements, such as fever and symptom resolution or the more rapid eradication of faecal pathogens, may have profound public health implications. As large epidemics are often related to faecal contamination of food and water supplies, decreasing the duration of *S*. Typhi shedding may limit secondary infections ((Luxemburger *et al.*, 2001). Perhaps more importantly, it has been demonstrated that for fluoroquinolones and other Enterobacteriaceae and *P*. *aeruginosa*, it is possible to suppress the emergence of resistant subpopulations by administering high intensity (e.g. large AUC<sub>0-24</sub>: MIC ratio) regimens for shorter durations (Jumbe *et al.*, 2003). The predictive value of the nalidixic acid screening test for gatifloxacin in patients with typhoid fever was poor (p = 1.0). While all patients infected with nalidixic acid susceptible strains were treated successfully, so were 90.7% of patients infected with nalidixic acid resistant strains.

This is not true for the older generation fluoroquinolones such as ofloxacin and ciprofloxacin for which the nalidixic acid screening test was highly predictive of clinical success in the treatment of typhoid fever (Parry, 2004a). This observation has important clinical implications, as current CLSI guidelines state that "Fluoroquinolone-susceptible strains of *Salmonella* that test resistant to nalidixic acid may be associated with clinical failure or delayed response in fluoroquinolone-treated patients with extra-intestinal Salmonellosis. Extra-intestinal isolates of *Salmonella* should also be tested for resistance to nalidixic acid. For isolates that test susceptible to fluoroquinolones and resistant to nalidixic acid, the physician should be informed that the isolate may not be eradicated by fluoroquinolone treatment" (CLSI, 2007). As fluoroquinolones are associated with higher cure rates and more rapid fever resolution than other agents (Parry *et al.*, 2002), these CLSI guidelines may direct clinicians to use other suboptimal antimicrobial therapies.

The explanation for the failure of the nalidixic acid screening test to predict gatifloxacin efficacy likely relates to the methoxy group at the 8-position of the quinolone bicyclic aromatic core of gatifloxacin. The C-8 methoxy group allows for dual enzymatic targeting of DNA gyrase and DNA topoisomerase IV in Escherichia coli, which results in a modest MIC increase in DNA gyrase mutants (Lu *et al.*, 1999). This is exemplified

by the ratio of median MIC of nalidixic acid susceptible strains to the median MIC of resistant strains which was 7-fold for gatifloxacin compared to 27-fold for ciprofloxacin.

This data represent, to our knowledge, the first clinical validation of the importance of this structure-activity relationship for Enterobacteriaceae and highlights that not all fluoroquinolones are the same. The poorer clinical responses to the older fluoroquinolones now reported for enteric fever should not be extrapolated to the latest generation of drugs from this class.

Finally, these clinical data suggest gatifloxacin, and perhaps other 8-methoxy fluoroquinolone, specific susceptibility breakpoints. Gatifloxacin MIC values  $\geq 0.19$  mg/L were associated with 83.8% of patients having a positive clinical response, while patients with MIC values less than 0.19 mg/L had a 94.3% positive response (p = 0.0716). This MIC breakpoint is similar to that derived from the aforementioned in vitro PK/PD S. Typhi infection model and Monte Carlo simulation (Booker *et al.*, 2005). Simulation results suggested susceptible breakpoint of 0.12 mg/L for gatifloxacin. Moreover, these data indicate that the nalidixic acid screening test does not predict gatifloxacin efficacy. Gatifloxacin attained high favourable clinical response rates regardless of nalidixic acid susceptibility or multidrug resistance status. Continued use of this screening test to predict gatifloxacin efficacy, and perhaps that of other 8-methoxy fluoroquinolones, may drive clinical use away from effective treatment regimens to less effective regimens. One possible remedy is the use of S. Typhi specific susceptibility breakpoints, which to date have not been determined by the CLSI.

148

As drug clearance was markedly lower in Nepalese enteric fever patients compared to North American infected patients, these data demonstrate the importance of evaluating pharmacokinetics in different patient populations. The PK models described in this chapter will be used in future pharmacokinetics-pharmacodynamics analyses of efficacy in Asian populations with enteric fever. Chapter 4

High throughput genotyping of S. Typhi strains isolated in the Mekong

Delta region of Vietnam

#### 4.1 Introduction

S. Typhi is a recently evolved and genetically monomorphic organism. S. Typhi is exceptional amongst the 2400 serovars of S. enterica, as it doesn't have a promiscuous life style infecting a wide range of animals and has an ecologically adapted niche as a human invasive pathogen. This host restriction has been attributed to the acquisition of several *Salmonella* pathogenicity islands (SPIs) and the accumulation of pseudogenes (Achtman, 2008; Parkhill et al., 2001a).

The S. Typhi genome contains several large insertions, which encode virulenceassociated genes, the Salmonella pathogenicity islands (SPI) (Parkhill et al., 2001a). Bacterial pathogenicity islands often exhibit features of mobile genetic elements (Hou, 1999) and are believed to be acquired through recent horizontal acquisition from other bacteria. Features of SPIs include a GC content that differs from that of the rest of the bacterial genomes, the presence of flanking direct repeats and insertion elements that are reminiscent of those of phages and plasmids and the ability to encode 'mobility genes', such as integrases, transposases and origins of plasmid replication (Hou, 1999). Often these elements overlap with tRNA genes suggesting that the 3' sites of transfer RNAs may serve as recombination site for pathogenicity islands (Hou, 1999).

Two hundred and four pseudogenes have been described in the genome of S. Typhi strain CT 18 (Parkhill *et al.*, 2001a). Most of these pseudogenes have been introduced by a single frameshift or stop codon and many of these pseudogenes are found in housekeeping genes and genes that are potentially involved in virulence (Parkhill *et al.*, 2001a).

As a young and monophyletic organism, S. Typhi shows little DNA sequence variation. The analysis of a global collection of 334 S. Typhi isolates by multilocus enzyme electrophoresis (MLEE), which tested 24 conserved neutral cytoplasmic enzymes for variation in charge identified only two multilocus enzyme genotypes (Selander *et al.*, 1990). Multi Locus Sequence Typing (MLST) of seven S. Typhi housekeeping genes also demonstrated that genetic polymorphisms were rare in S. Typhi (Kidgell *et al.*, 2002b). Only three polymorphic sites were found when seven genes from a diverse collection of 26 S. Typhi isolates were sequenced. It was estimated that the last common ancestor of S. Typhi is approximately 50,000 years (Kidgell *et al.*, 2002b).

For epidemiological purposes to identify genetic relationship of isolates, especially in outbreak situations and to trace sources of infection, different typing schemes for S. Typhi have been deployed. These include Pulsed Field Gel Electrophoresis (PFGE) (Thong *et al.*, 1994; Thong *et al.*, 1995), Variable Number of Tandem Repeat (VNTR) analysis (Liu *et al.*, 2003), IS200 typing (Threlfall *et al.*, 1994) and ribotyping ((Navarro *et al.*, 1996). These typing schemes can identify multiple variants and can capture strain variation and properties, especially in outbreak situations. It has been shown that differences in PFGE and ribotype patterns of *S*. Typhi reflect the genomic rearrangement of the chromosome through recombination between rRNA loci (Ng *et al.*, 1999). Also the modular nature and distribution of prophages can contribute significantly to strain variation (Hou, 1999). However, whilst these techniques capture variation, there are some disadvantages, as they are difficult to standardise within and in

between laboratories and they do not readily provide phylogenetic relationships (Achtman, 2008).

Recently, Roumagnac *et al.* (Roumagnac *et al.*, 2006) have developed a typing scheme based on Single Nucleotide Polymorphisms (SNP) for *S.* Typhi. Denatured High Performance Liquid Chromatography (dHPLC) was performed to analyse the diversity of 199 gene fragments of a global collection of 105 *S.* Typhi isolates. Fifty-five polymorphic gene fragments were analysed in an additional 350 isolates, which were isolated mostly in Southern Asia. Mutation discovery detected 97 bi-allelic Polymorphisms (BiPs). *S.* Typhi was resolved into a fully parsimonious phylogenetic tree defining 85 distinct haplotypes (H1-H85), which developed from a common root node, *S.* Typhi H45 (Figure 4.1) (Achtman, 2008; Roumagnac *et al.*, 2006).

This study revealed that S. Typhi has a neutral population structure, which is defined by the absence of strong selection in housekeeping genes and pathogenicity genes. However, on the backbone of this neutral population structure the clonal expansion of nalidixic acid (quinolone) resistant S. Typhi haplotype H58 emerged recently in South East Asia, presumably due to high antibiotic selective pressure. This clone has become the predominant S. Typhi haplotype in Vietnam. S. Typhi haplotype H58 is more closely related to Ty2 than to CT 18 (Figure 4.1) (Roumagnac *et al.*, 2006).



Figure 4.1 Minimal spanning tree of 105 global S. Typhi isolates.

Minimal spanning tree of 105 global *S*. Typhi isolates based on sequence polymorphisms in 199 gene fragments (88,739 base pairs). From (Roumagnac *et al.*, 2006). The tree shows 59 haplotypes (nodes) based on 88 BiPs, the colour coding of the pie charts indicates the continental source of the *S*. Typhi strains. The numbers along some edges indicate the number of BiP) that separate the nodes that they connect; unlabeled edges reflect single BiPs. The genomes of the CT18 and Ty2 strains have been fully sequenced. z66 refers to a flagellar variant that is common in Indonesia.

Very recently, new technologies that allow high throughput parallel sequencing (454 pyrosequencing technology, Roche Diagnostics and Solexa sequencing, Illumina) and high throughput genotyping (GoldenGate genotyping assay, Illumina) have been developed and have vastly increased the pace at which large datasets of genomic information can be obtained and analysed (Fan *et al.*, 2006).

Nineteen S. Typhi isolates from central and radial haplotype groups of this phylogenetic tree (Figure 4.1) were chosen for whole genome sequencing using a combination of 454 pyrosequencing (Roche Diagnostics) and Solexa sequencing (Illumina) (Holt *et al.*, 2008). Repetitive sequences (including Variable Number of Tandem Repeats, VNTRs) were excluded from the analysis. In total 1964 SNPs were identified in the S. Typhi genome. The SNPs traced the same phylogenetic tree as defined by Roumagnac (Roumagnac *et al.*, 2006), but provided better resolution, especially of the H58 and H59 haplotypes (Holt *et al.*, 2008) (Figure 4.2). The study revealed that pseudogene formation has occurred independently in different lineages of S. Typhi and is ongoing. This supports the hypothesis that evolution in this human restricted pathogen is dominated by loss of gene function (Holt *et al.*, 2008). Reduction in genome size and accumulation of large numbers of pseudogenes have been described as mechanisms of host restriction in other pathogens, including *Yersinia pestis* (Parkhill *et al.*, 2001b) and *Mycobacterium leprae* (Vissa and Brennan, 2001).



Figure 4.2 Phylogenetic tree of S. Typhi based on SNP data from whole-genome sequencing of 19 S. Typhi isolates.

From (Holt *et al.*, 2008). Branch colours indicate different lineages of *S*. Typhi; branch lengths are measured in number of SNPs (scale as indicated). Central, small black circle indicates the ancestral root, dashed line represent the *Salmonella* lineage; phage (ST) and SPI15 insertion events are shown along branches; plasmids detected in each isolate are indicated by filled circles (IncHI1 multidrug resistance plasmids), open circles (cryptic plasmid) and filled lines (linear plasmids carrying z66 flagella variant).

In this chapter we used a GoldenGate (Illumina) assay to type 1500 single nucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs) and analyse the genetic variation of *S*. Typhi isolated from 264 typhoid fever patients during a randomised multicenter treatment trial (reported in Chapter 2) conducted in the Mekong delta region of Vietnam between 2004 and 2005.

Nearly all S. Typhi isolates from these patients were resistant to nalidixic acid (96%) and 58% were multidrug resistant (Chapter 2).

The incidence of typhoid fever has declined in Vietnam. Whilst between 1991 and 2001 approximately 17,000 cases of typhoid fever (blood culture confirmed and syndromic cases) were reported annually through the Vietnamese national surveillance system (Kelly-Hope *et al.*, 2007; Kelly-Hope *et al.*, 2008), only 4,323 and 5,030 annual typhoid fever cases were reported in 2004 and 2005, respectively (Source: National Institute of Health and Epidemiology, Ministry of Health, Vietnam). However, 75% of these cases occurred in the Mekong delta (Kelly-Hope *et al.*, 2007; Kelly-Hope *et al.*, 2008).

#### 4.2 Methods

#### 4.2.1 S. Typhi isolates

S. Typhi isolates were collected during a multicenter clinical trial (described in Chapter 2), conducted at the (a) the Hospital for Tropical Diseases in Ho Chi Minh City (n=10), (b) Dong Thap Provincial Hospital, Cao Lanh, Dong Thap province (n=25) and (c) An Giang Provincial Hospital, Long Xuyen, An Giang province (n=232). Children (above 6 months) and adults were eligible to be included in the study if they had clinically suspected or culture confirmed uncomplicated typhoid fever and if fully informed written consent had been obtained.

#### 4.2.2 Bacterial isolation and DNA preparation

After initial isolation, S. Typhi isolates were stored at -70°C in a 20% glycerol solution until required for further analysis and DNA extraction. To revive frozen organisms, MacConkey and Xylose Lysine Decarboxylase (XLD) agar plates were inoculated from the glycerol solution and incubated at 37°C overnight. To ensure correct identification, colonies were checked using slide agglutination with serotype specific antiserum (Vi, O9) and an irrelevant antiserum as a negative control (O4) (Murex, Dartford, United Kingdom). Two mL of nutrient broth were inoculated with single S. Typhi colonies and incubated overnight. Overnight cultures were centrifuged and S. Typhi DNA was extracted using Wizard Genomic DNA Purification kit (Promega, USA) as recommended by the manufacturer's guidelines. DNA was stored at -20°C and was quantified using the Quant-IT PicoGreen dsDNA Reagent and Kit (Invitrogen, UK). S. Typhi DNA concentrations were adjusted to 50 ng/mL and 250 ng of DNA were pipetted into 96-well plates. Each 96-well plate contained two isolates in duplicate and the sequenced S. Typhi isolate CT18 as control for assay reproducibility.

### 4.2.3 Selection of S. Typhi SNPs

S. Typhi SNPs identified by dHPLC (Roumagnac et al., 2006) and by whole genome sequencing of 19 S. Typhi isolates (Holt et al., 2008), were used to design a custom GoldenGate assay (Figure 4.3). In total, 1485 chromosomal SNPs, (listed in (Holt et al.; Kariuki et al.) and 172 IncHI1 plasmid haplotype SNPs (Kariuki et al.; Phan et al.,

2009) including antibiotic resistance gene sequences were probed in sample S. Typhi using the GoldenGate assay.

#### 4.2.4 High throughput SNP genotyping

The GoldenGate assay (Illumina) provides high throughput SNP genotyping platform. The assay was originally developed for high throughput SNP calling in complex human genetic linkage studies and is modified in this study for SNP identification in bacteria. The assay generates SNP specific PCR products that are subsequently hybridised to beads either on a solid matrix or in solution (Figure 4.3). Three oligonucleotides are synthesized for each SNP, two allele specific oligonucleotides that distinguish the SNP, and a locus specific sequence just downstream of the SNP. The allele specific and locus specific oligonucleotide sequences also contain target sequences for a set of universal primers (universal PCR sequences 1-3). Each locus specific oligonucleotide also contains a unique sequence (address or "illumicode") which is complementary to sequences attached to the 3  $\mu$ M beads. The pooled oligonucleotides are hybridized simultaneously to genomic DNA in a single DNA sample per well reaction. Highly multiplexed allele specific oligonucleotide hybridization, ligation and extension assays are followed by universal PCR amplification, which reduces amplification bias to a minimum. The address sequences of the PCR amplification products hybridize with its cognate sequences on the 3 µM beads in the 96-sample Sentrix Array Matrices (SAMs). The fluorescence on each bead is quantified. Each address sequence translates to a particular SNP locus and the presence of Cy3 and Cy5 indicates the allele. For the GoldenGate array designed in this study it facilitated the interrogation of 1536 custom designed SNPs per sample.



# Figure 4.3 Schematic representation of GoldenGate assay workflow (GoldenGate, Illumina).

The GoldenGate assay uses allele-specific extension and ligation for genotype calling, enabled by an enzymatic discrimination step. Modified from www.illumina.com.

#### 4.2.5 Genotype calling

The raw data provided by the Illumina GoldenGate assay is, for each SNP in each sample, a fluorescence signal corresponding to each allele-specific fluorescent-labelled probe. Raw data was normalised using the proprietary Illumina BeadStudio software, but the mean normalised signal intensities and signal to noise ratios vary among SNPs. Thus turning allele-specific signals into genotype calls requires each SNP to be analysed individually, across a range of samples. This process is known as genotype clustering, and is essentially a two-dimensional clustering problem, where each allelespecific probe contributes one dimension. Since each SNP needs to be clustered individually, manual genotype clustering is extremely time consuming and is considered to introduce bias into genotyping results. An automated clustering algorithm is implemented in the Illumina software (BeadStudio), but has been optimised for clustering genotypes in diploid samples, i.e. where three clusters are expected for each locus, corresponding to two homozygous and one heterozygous genotype (AA, BB or AB). However for the present study involving haploid bacterial genotyping, we expect no heterozygous genotype clusters but some 'no signal' genotype clusters. Illumina BeadStudio is proprietary software and unable to be modified, but third-party opensource genotype clustering algorithms are available. Among the best performing for the Illumina genotyping platform is Illuminus (Teo et al., 2007), whose author Y. Teo modified to search for a third 'no signal' cluster centred at the origin rather than a heterozygous cluster. This version, referred to hereafter as Illuminus-P, was applied to genotype clustering of all GoldenGate data presented in this thesis.

#### 4.2.6 Phylogenetic analysis

Alleles determined by genotype clustering with Illuminus-P as described above were analysed as follows. A Perl script was written to extract allele data from subsets of high-quality SNPs. The script outputs alignments of concatenated strings of SNP alleles in phylip format, suitable for analysis using phylogenetic methods. Chromosomal alleles from a global collection of 180 S. Typhi isolates plus 19 sequenced isolates were analysed in ModelTest (Posada and Crandall, 1998), a tool to select the best-fit model (implemented substitution FindModel nucleotide in at of http://www.hiv.lanl.gov/content/sequence/findmodel/findmodel.html). The analysis suggested a general time reversible (GTR) model provided the most appropriate phylogenetic model for these data. Phylogenetic analysis was performed using maximum likelihood approaches to fit a GTR model, implemented in the software program RAxML (Stamatakis et al., 2005). SNP genotyping with the Illumina GoldenGate only provides genetic information at the specific assayed loci; in the case of chromosomal SNPs, these are mostly loci determined by whole genome comparison of 19 S. Typhi strains (Holt et al., 2008). Thus the genotyping analysis essentially places each S. Typhi isolate at the appropriate position along branches defining the phylogenetic tree of these 19 strains, and branch lengths reflect genetic divergence only at the assayed loci. Short branches separating very closely related clusters (e.g. within the H58 group) were verified by manually inspecting cluster plots for SNPs that differentiated within those clusters.

#### 4.2.7 Statistical analysis

Clinical data were deposited into an electronic database (Epi Info 2003, CDC, Atlanta, USA). For comparison of patient characteristics according to infecting *S*. Typhi haplotypes, Kruskal-Wallis tests were used for analysis of continuous variables (age, length of stay in hospital, fever clearance time) and  $\chi^2$  tests were used for categorical variables (presence of symptoms). Two-tailed p-values are reported; statistical analysis was performed using the R package (http://www.r-project.org/).

#### 4.2.8 PCR amplification and sequencing of gyrA gene in S. Typhi

Oligonucleotide primers for the amplification of the quinolone resistance determining regions in gyrA gene in S. Typhi were as follows (Chau et al., 2007): GYRA/P1 5' ATGGCCTGAAGC and GYRA/P2 51 TGTCCGAG TACCGTCATAAGTTATCCACG. Predicted PCR amplicon size was 347 bp. PCR was performed under the following conditions; 30 cycles of: 92°C for 45 seconds, 45 -62°C for 45 seconds and extension at 74°C for 1 minute, followed by a final extension step at 74°C for 2 minutes. PCR products were purified and directly sequenced using the CEQ DTCS - Quick Start Kit (Beckman Coulter, USA) and the CEQ 8000 capillary sequencer. The resulting DNA sequence was analyzed using CEQuence Investigator CEQ2000XL (Beckman Coulter, USA). All sequences were verified, aligned and manipulated using Bioedit software (http://www.mbio.ncsu.edu/BioEdit/bioedit.html) and compared to other gyrA sequences by BLASTn at NCBI.

#### 4.2.9 Spatial data collection and analysis

Patient addresses were recorded at the time of hospital admission. The latitude and longitude of the residences of typhoid fever patients (to the hamlet/village level) was assigned from the collected address data using 1/50,000 scale maps (Source: Cartographic Publishing House and VinaREN, Ministry of Natural Resources and Environment, Vietnam) and cross-checked using the websites http://www.basao.com.vn and http://ciren.gov.vn.

Location data was analysed using Quantum GIS version 1.4.0 (http://www.qgis.org/). Locations were colour coded according to *S*. Typhi haplotype and clustering of specific haplotypes was calculated using the nearest neighbour analysis function. Nearest neighbour analysis examines the distances between each point and the closest point to it, and then compares these to expected values for a random sample of points from a CSR (complete spatial randomness) pattern. Significant clustering was inferred by Zscore value (standard normal variate) of less than 0; a positive score was interpreted as dispersion of locations.

#### 4.3 Results

### 4.3.1 S. Typhi population structure

A recently developed typing system, which is based on the simultaneous interrogation of 1,485 single nucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs) distributed in the *S*. Typhi chromosome using a custom Illumina GoldenGate array, was used to analyse each of the *S*. Typhi isolates. This approach facilitates the unequivocal assignment of isolates to haplotypes, allowing closely related strains to be distinguished phylogenetically based on single nucleotide changes (Holt *et al.*, 2010; Kariuki *et al.*, 2010). From the 287 patients with culture confirmed typhoid fever recruited between January 2004 and December 2005, 267 *S*. Typhi were available for SNP typing. This included 264 *S*. Typhi isolated from blood culture at admission (see clinical trial described in Chapter 2), one relapse *S*. Typhi isolate and two *S*. Typhi faecal carriage isolates. A total of 261 isolates (98%) were of the common H58 haplogroup. The remaining isolates were of haplotypes H1 (n=3), H45, H50 and H52 (see Figure 4.4 and Table 4-1).

The H58 S. Typhi isolates displayed variation at 10 SNP loci (detailed in (Holt *et al.*, 2010)), which differentiated seven distinct sub-H58 haplotypes, shown in Figure 4.4. However, 242 (93%) of these isolates belonged to just three closely related H58 haplotypes, designated C, E1 and E2 in Figure 4.4. The genome of S. Typhi strain AG3, isolated during the study (March 2004) from a typhoid fever patient living in An Giang province, was sequenced previously (Holt *et al.*, 2008). AG3 belongs to the H58-E2 haplotype, and the SNPs separating E2 from haplotypes E1 and C were originally identified by analysis of the AG3 genome. Therefore, the ability to differentiate within the cluster of 242 S. Typhi isolates was dependent on the inclusion of strain AG3 in the initial SNP detection study (Holt *et al.*, 2008).





#### From (Holt et al., 2011).

Grey nodes represent control isolates (labelled by isolate code and haplotype group), unfilled grey circle indicates tree root (H45 (Roumagnac *et al.*, 2006)), white nodes correspond to non-H58 *S*. Typhi isolated in this study (labelled with isolate code), black nodes show H58 isolates. Inset: Enlargement of the H58 haplogroup; grey nodes represent control isolates (labelled by isolate code or haplotype code), unfilled grey circle indicates tree root; coloured circles indicate nodes corresponding to H58 *S*. Typhi isolated in this study, node labels are as in the text, node colours indicates the haplotype of the *S*. Typhi isolate, node sizes indicate the number of isolates on the scale as

indicated by numbered circles. The tree was rooted using alleles from other *Salmonella* serovars as outgroups.

All 231 (out of 232) S. Typhi strains isolated from the blood culture of patients admitted to An Giang Provincial Hospital as well as the two faecal S. Typhi strains isolated from chronic carriers belonged to the S. Typhi H58 haplogroup. The remaining S. Typhi isolate was of the H45 haplotype and was isolated from a patient who was resident in neighbouring Can Tho province. One patient at An Giang Provincial Hospital relapsed with symptoms of typhoid fever and had S. Typhi isolated from blood culture 11 days after the initial treatment had been completed. The mother of the patient was found to be a chronic S. Typhi carrier. All three S. Typhi strains, the patient's admission and relapse blood culture isolates and the mother's faecal isolate belonged to the S. H58-E2 subtype. The patients' isolates were both MDR and carried the IncHI1 ST6 plasmid (see below), whereas the mother's S. Typhi isolate was susceptible to all first line antimicrobials at the time of isolation. Patients were followed up at 1, 3 and 6 months to obtain stool samples. Chronic faecal carriage of S. Typhi was detected in only one trial patient. This was a MDR H58-C strain isolated from stool after 6 months of follow-up, which was indistinguishable in all SNP loci from the patient's original blood culture isolate.

At Dong Thap Provincial Hospital, only 3 of the 25 S. Typhi isolates did not belong to the H58 haplogroup. Two H1 isolates (BJ63 and BJ64) were identical at all assayed SNP loci (Figure 4.4) and were isolated on consecutive days from two patients in Dong Thap. A third H1 strain (BJ105; Figure 4.4) differed from BJ63 and BJ64 at 16 SNP loci and was isolated in Dong Thap 14 months after these isolates. Two siblings (BJ75 and BJ76) from Dong Thap province were admitted on two consecutive days in 2004 and were both infected with MDR *S*. Typhi of the haplotype H58-C.



Figure 4.5 Location of the hospitals in the Mekong delta of Vietnam.

The map shows the 8 Vietnamese regions. Highlighted in grey is Mekong delta region in the south, which covers  $40,000 \text{ km}^2$ . The dotted box corresponds to the area magnified in Figure 1b. Highlighted in Figure 1 B are An Giang province (green) and Dong Thap province (grey) and the provincial hospitals of An Giang province (x) and Dong Thap (y). The direct distance between the two hospitals is 22.5 km.

		An Giang	Dong Thap	Ho Chi Minh City	Total study
S. Typki isolates	Total	n=232	n=25	n=10	<b>n=267</b>
	Characteristics	n	n	n	n (% of all isolates)
H58 haplotypes	Total	231	22	8	261 (98%)
H58_C	Total	<del>95</del>	17	6	118 (44%)
	no plasmid	17	6	3	26
	ST6	78	11	3	92
	MDR	86	12	4	102
	NaR	95	17	5	117
	MDR and NaR	86	12	4	102
H58_E1	Total	12	2	1	15 (6%)
	no plasmid	0	0	0	0
	ST6	12	2	1	15
	MDR	12	2	1	15
	NaR	12	2	1	15
	MDR and NaR	12	2	1	15
H <b>58_E2</b>	Total	107	1	1	109 (41%)
	no plasmid	91	0	1	92
	ST6	16	1	0	17
	MDR	20	1	0	21
	NaR	107	1	1	109
	MDR and NaR	20	1	0	21
	Total	17	2	0	19 (7%)
Other H58 subtypes	no p <b>ias</b> mid	3	0	0	3
	ST6	14	2	0	16
	MDR	14	2	0	16
	NaR	14	2	0	16
	MDR and NaR	14	2	0	16
Non H58 haplotypes	Total	1*	3 <sup>&amp;</sup>	2^	6 (2%)
	no plasmid	1	3	2	6
	ST6	0	0	0	0
	MDR	0	0	0	0
	NaR	0	0	0	0
	MDR and NaR	0	0	0	0

Province

Table 4-1 S. Typhi haplotypes according to region.

S. Typhi haplotypes are listed according to the hospital (An Giang Provincial Hospital, An Giang; Dong Thap Provincial Hospital, Dong Thap and the Hospital for Tropical Diseases, Ho Chi Minh City) where they were isolated.

\*One S. Typhi H45 haplotype was isolated. <sup>&</sup>Three S. Typhi H1 haplotypes were collected. <sup>^</sup>One S. Typhi isolate of the H50 and one of the H52 haplotype were isolated.NaR nalidixic acid resistance.

Of the ten S. Typhi strains isolated at the Hospital for Tropical Diseases in Ho Chi Minh City, eight were members of the H58 haplogroup, with patients reporting to be residents in Ho Chi Minh City (n=5), Long An (n=1), Kien Giang (n=2) and An Giang (n=1) provinces, reflecting the larger catchment area of the hospital. The remaining two S. Typhi were of haplotypes H52 (BJ3) and H50 (BJ9) and were isolated from patients living in Binh Hoa province (north of Ho Chi Minh City) and Ho Chi Minh City, respectively. There was no obvious association between S. Typhi haplotype and patient age, length of stay in hospital, fever clearance time or relapse (Table 4-2). However, upon admission, patients infected with S. Typhi haplotype H58-E2 tended to report lower frequencies of diarrhoea and headache and higher frequencies of constipation compared to patients infected with other haplotypes, including H58-C (see Table 4-2).

	<i>S</i> . Typhi H58-E2	Non-H58- E2 S. Typhi	S. Typhi H58-C	H58-E2 vs all other S. Typhi [95% CI]	p-value
	n=107	n=157	n=117		
Age (yrs)	11.9	12.2	12.7	Diff0.8 (-2.0,1.0)	0.83
Time in hospital (days)	13.9	13.7	13.8	Diff. 0.2 (-1.0,1.0)	0.74
Fever clearance (hrs)	116	115	121	Diff. 1 (-12,18)	0.70
Constipation	13.6%	5.8%	6.0%	OR 2.6 (1.1,6.1)	0.03
Headache	55.7%	70.1%	70.1%	OR 0.54 (0.32,0.90)	0.02
Diarrhoea	55.1%	72.6%	73.5%	OR 0.46 (0.28,0.78)	0.004

## Table 4-2 Selected characteristics of 264 typhoid fever patients, based on baseline presentation, history and outcomes.

For continuous variables age, time in hospital and fever clearance, values shown are means and test statistic given is the difference in means (Diff.); other variables indicate frequency of constipation, headache or diarrhoea self-reported at time of admission, test statistic is odds ratio (OR); 95% confidence intervals are given in brackets. All comparisons shown are for patients infected with H58-E2 *S*. Typhi versus those infected with other *S*. Typhi haplotypes (including H58-C and others).

#### 4.3.2 Plasmids and antimicrobial resistance

The GoldenGate SNP assay incorporated probes targeting IncHI1 plasmid sequences, allowing for detection of the presence of IncHI1 plasmid within the S. Typhi genomic DNA. The SNP assay indicated that a total of 139 of the S. Typhi isolates harboured an IncHI1 plasmid. All plasmids were of the IncHI1 ST6 sequence type (Phan et al., 2009) and all plasmid-bearing isolates belonged to the S. Typhi H58 haplogroup (see Table 4-1). The MDR IncH11 plasmid was more common among H58-C isolates than H58-E2 isolates (86% vs 19%, see Table 4-1). Of the 139 S. Typhi isolates giving positive signals for IncHI1 SNP loci, 137 (99%) were classified as MDR by antimicrobial susceptibility testing conducted at the time of isolation (see Chapter 2). One other IncHI1-positive isolate tested positive by GoldenGate SNP typing for the genes sull, sul2, dfrA7, tetACDR, strAB, bla and cat, like the MDR isolates, yet had low MICs for chloramphenicol, ampicillin and co-trimoxazole. An additional S. Typhi isolate, BJ5, was resistant to ampicillin and co-trimoxazole but sensitive to chloramphenicol. This was consistent with GoldenGate results, which gave positive signals for the repCreplication initiation gene of IncHI1, resistance genes strAB, bla, sul1, sul2, dfrA7, but no signal for sequences from the cat gene which encodes chloramphenicol resistance. A further 17 S. Typhi isolates were recorded as MDR according to their antimicrobial susceptibility pattern at the time of isolation, but did not test positive for IncHI1 plasmid SNPs. This likely reflects loss of the IncHI1 plasmid during culture or in storage between the time of isolation and DNA extraction.

A total of 257 *S*. Typhi isolates were resistant to nalidixic acid. All of these isolates belonged to the H58 haplogroup and all were susceptible to gatifloxacin, ciprofloxacin and ofloxacin according to current CLSI guidelines (Clinical and Laboratory Standards Institute, 2007). *S*. Typhi haplotypes H58-C, H58-E1 and H58-E2 were uniformly resistant to nalidixic acid with the exception of a single H58-C isolate which had an intermediate MIC of 28 µg/mL (resistance defined as MIC  $\geq$  32 µg/mL). The sequenced H58-E2 isolate AG3 harbours a mutation changing serine (TCC) to phenylalanine (TTC) at codon 83 in the *gyrA* gene (Holt *et al.*, 2008), which is known to confer resistance to nalidixic acid (Hopkins *et al.*, 2005). In the present study we sequenced the *gyrA* gene in 223 of the nalidixic acid resistant isolates (88%) and found the GyrA Ser83Phe amino acid substitution in all isolates tested.

#### 4.3.3 Spatial and temporal distribution

Figure 4.6 shows the spatial distribution of the residences of 160 of the 267 typhoid patients (this information was not available for the remaining patients). At the time of the study prospective GPS mapping of patients' residences was not possible, however we used patients address data to allocate longitude and latitude. Of the patients admitted at An Giang Provincial Hospital and Dong Thap Provincial hospital, sufficient address detail to allow for assignment of latitude and longitude was provided in 61% and 73% of cases, respectively. In An Giang, the patients' homes clustered around the An Giang Provincial Hospital, but also around the Sông Hậu branch of the Mekong river (arrow in Figure 4.6). Mainly *S*. Typhi of the H58-E2 haplotype were isolated from patients living near this point in An Giang province and this group demonstrated significant

clustering using nearest neighbour analysis (orange in Figure 4.6; n = 57, Z-score = - 14.145). In contrast, S. Typhi of the H58-C haplotype were isolated relatively frequently in neighbouring provinces and had a more sporadic, yet significant, clustering pattern (red in Figure 4.6; n = 31, Z-score = - 5.747).



Figure 4.6 The spatial distribution of S. Typhi haplotypes surrounding An Giang provincial hospital in 2004 (a) and 2005 (b).

Each point corresponds to the residential location of a typhoid fever patient and the colour represents the haplotype of the *S*. Typhi isolate (with or without plasmid): dark orange, H58-E2 with MDR plasmid; light orange, H58-E2 without MDR plasmid; dark red, H58-C with MDR plasmid; pink, H58-C with MDR plasmid; grey, other *S*. Typhi haplotypes. Locations of the hospitals are shown by a white cross on a red background. The pink circle corresponds to a range of 15 km from An Giang Provincial Hospital. The arrow distinguishes the Sông Hậu branch of the Mekong river.

In 2004, S. Typhi H58-E2 (103 isolates) and H58-C (62 isolates) were both prevalent. In 2005, 55 S. Typhi H58-C isolates were observed, but only 4 H58-E2 Typhi. The decline of H58-E2 may be associated with selection for the IncHI1 MDR plasmid, which was much more common in H58-C. As Figure 4.7 highlights, the majority of isolates collected during the second season were MDR and carried the IncHI1 plasmid ST6.

The temporal distribution of S. Typhi haplotypes over 2004 and 2005 is shown in Figure 4.7. Typhoid incidence peaked just prior to the onset of the wet season in each year (see monthly rainfall, solid line in Figure 4.7).



Figure 4.7 Monthly incidence of typhoid fever cases by haplotype in An Giang province

Bar heights indicate the total number of *S*. Typhi isolated each month during the study, according to the scale given on the left-hand y-axis; colours indicate *S*. Typhi haplotype and presence of IncHI1 plasmid as given in the legend. Solid black line = total rainfall each month recorded in An Giang, dashed line = maximum rainfall occurring in a 24 h period during each month in An Giang; scale given on right-hand y-axis.

#### 4.4 Discussion

We used high throughput SNP typing as tool to discriminate the population structure and genetic relationship of 267 S. Typhi strains which were isolated during a clinical treatment trial between 2004 and 2005 in the Mekong river delta region of Vietnam.

The S. Typhi population in this study was very homogenous, with the vast majority of S. Typhi isolates (n = 261, 98%) belonging to the H58 haplogroup. Furthermore, 242 (91%) belonged to a single sublineage of S. Typhi H58 (nodes C, E1, E2), demonstrating remarkable clonality in the S. Typhi population in this location over the study period. The observed level of clonal dominance is greater than that observed in previous haplotyping studies of local S. Typhi populations.

Among 54 S. Typhi isolates from Jakarta, Indonesia, a total of nine haplotypes were detected, with the dominant H59 haplotype accounting for 53% of isolates; the next most frequent haplotype was genetically distant from H59 and comprised 24% of isolates (Baker *et al.*, 2008). In Kathmandu, Nepal, a collection of S. Typhi isolated from children hospitalised with typhoid fever was dominated by the H58-G haplotype (66%) but the distant H42 haplotype was also present at a significant frequency (19%) (Holt *et al.*). Among S. Typhi isolated between 2001 and 2008 in Nairobi, Kenya, 87% were H58, although two distinct lineages of this haplogroup (nodes B and J) were co-circulating at high frequencies (>40% each) over the period between 2004 to 2008 (Kariuki *et al.*). S. Typhi H58 nodes B and J (concornitant in Nairobi) represent distinct lineages, each acquiring unique SNPs since the last common ancestor of H58 (Figure 4.2). H58 nodes C, E1 and E2, which account for 91% of isolates in this study in 178

Vietnam, are closely related and formed a tight clonal complex differentiated by just two SNPs (Figure 4.4). The overall level of clonality of the *S*. Typhi population analysed in this study was unexpectedly high. The clonal complex comprising H58-C, H58-E1 and -E2 was not detected in study populations in Nepal and Kenya where the same SNP typing method was used (Holt *et al.*, 2010; Kariuki *et al.*, 2010), suggesting it may have arisen locally in Vietnam.

Despite the genetic homogeneity we observed, the availability of whole-genome sequence data for S. Typhi isolate AG3 (Holt *et al.*, 2008), collected during the study, allowed us to differentiate closely related organisms within the H58 group. Just two SNPs identified in strain AG3 (haplotype H58-E2) subdivided the homogeneous group into three nodes (Figure 4.2), of which two, subgroup C and E2 were dominant (> 40% of isolates each). Isolates belonging to the H58-C node were present at a constant rate during the two years of the study (62 isolates in 2004 and 55 in 2005). However, isolates belonging to the H58-E2 node were common during 2004 (103 isolates), yet were virtually undetected in 2005 (3 isolates). This change in both haplotype distribution and total number of typhoid cases from 2004 to 2005 is striking, and suggests an outbreak caused by S. Typhi H58-E2 during 2004. This decline is also reflected in hospital data from the An Giang Provincial Hospital, where in 2004 193 patients were admitted with blood culture confirmed typhoid fever, whereas in 2005 only 91 patients had S. Typhi isolated from blood culture.

It was additionally found that H58-C strains had a much stronger association with the ST6 IncHI1 MDR plasmid than H58-E2 (Table 4-2). It is possible to speculate that the

persistence of H58-C strains and the corresponding disappearance of H58-E2 may be associated with a competitive phenotypic advantage conferred by the IncHI1 MDR plasmid. However, it is important to remember that node C is a precursor of node E2 and we can only differentiate E2 from C because we had whole genome sequence data for an H58-E2 strain from which to identify SNPs (Holt *et al.*, 2008). Thus the population of *S*. Typhi isolates assigned to node C by our SNP typing assay may be more diverse than that assigned to H58-E2.

We identified two cases of chronic faecal carriage of S. Typhi during the course of the study, one in a patient's relative and one in a patient after 6 months of follow-up. This underlines the importance of screening procedures to identify carriers and effective treatment to eliminate carriage and reduce transmission. The faecal S. Typhi isolates were of the dominant H58-E2 and H58-C haplotypes, respectively. In a previous case-control study performed in the Mekong delta, close contact with a patient with typhoid fever was significantly associated with developing the disease compared to hospital controls (adjusted odds ratio (OR) = 5.2; 95% CI 1.7-15.9) or community controls (adjusted OR = 11.9; 95% CI 2.3-60.7) (Luxemburger *et al.*, 2001). This suggests that close contacts and faecal carriers play an important role in the transmission and persistence of these haplotypes in the community.

We were able to collect residential location data from 160 typhoid patients (61%); these provided roughly equal representation of patients infected with *S*. Typhi H58-C (65%) and H58-E2 (62%). Spatial clustering of *S*. Typhi H58-E2 was evident particularly around the Sông Hậu branch of the Mekong river, while other *S*. Typhi haplotypes were
more broadly distributed. The spatial clustering of H58-E2 S. Typhi further supports an outbreak in 2004 caused by these isolates. In contrast, the broader spatial and temporal distribution of S. Typhi H58-C during the study suggests it may be well established in the community and can persist over longer distances and time periods.

We also observed that some symptoms of patients infected with H58-E2 S. Typhi differed from those infected with other S. Typhi haplotypes (Table 4.2). Infections associated with H58-E2 S. Typhi were less likely to be associated with diarrhoea and headache compared with other S. Typhi haplotypes (Odds Ratio 0.46; 95% CI 0.28-0.78 and OR 0.54; 95% CI 0.32-0.9, respectively), but were more commonly associated with constipation (OR 2.6; 95% CI 1.1 - 6.1). This suggests there may be some differences between H58-E2 and other S. Typhi with respect to the disease phenotype, however these were post-hoc analyses, no adjustments were made for multiple comparisons and hence these associations should be interpreted with caution. However, if confirmed in subsequent prospective studies, it would be of interest to know whether these phenotypic characteristic were associated with specific mutations in the H58-E2 clone. The two SNPs differentiating the E2 node from E1 and C are both synonymous mutations (C->T in melA (nt 315); G->A in rbsA (nt 576)) and the phage insertions and large deletions detected in our earlier analysis of the AG3 strain sequence data were also detected in other sequenced H58 isolates (Holt et al., 2008). However, we were unable to verify if other single-base insertions or deletions were present, which may result in gene inactivation with corresponding phenotypic effects.

Patterns of antimicrobial resistance of S. Typhi tend to vary markedly between different typhoid endemic regions. In this present work, as in the recent study of Kenyan isolates (Kariuki et al., 2010), there were high rates of MDR associated with IncHI1 ST6 plasmids among strains of the S. Typhi H58 haplogroup. This suggests that the presence of the plasmid may contribute to the success of the dominant S. Typhi haplotypes, and the results of our study corroborate this hypothesis. The S. Typhi H58-E2 subtype (which was generally not associated with a plasmid) was only transient, while the H58-C subtype (which was more commonly associated with the IncHI1 MDR plasmid) was present in 2004 and 2005 in southern Vietnam. In a Kenyan study, almost all isolates of the dominant haplotypes carried the MDR plasmid, while the plasmid-free H58-G subtype was only detected twice (Kariuki et al., 2010). All the H58 isolates analysed in the present study were resistant to nalidixic acid, conferred by an identical mutation in gyrA. This is consistent with previous studies reporting strong associations between the nalidixic acid resistance phenotype and the H58 haplogroup of S. Typhi (Holt et al., 2010; Kariuki et al., 2010; Roumagnac et al., 2006). The presence of the same mutation conferring nalidixic acid resistance in all isolates of H58-C, -E1 and -E2 suggests that this mutation may have arisen in the common ancestor of this clonal complex, perhaps in situ in the Mekong delta region, and its continued presence is likely maintained by selective pressure exerted by the administration of fluoroquinolones.

# **Chapter 5**

# Safety and Immunogenicity of the Novel Single Oral Dose Live Typhoid Vaccine M01ZH09 in Healthy Vietnamese Children

#### **5.1 Introduction**

The previous chapters of this thesis have highlighted the problem of antimicrobial drug resistance of *S*. Typhi. In industrialised countries typhoid fever has been essentially eliminated. The most potent measures to eliminate typhoid fever are improvements in infrastructure and sanitation.

Typhoid vaccines are another effective strategy to prevent typhoid fever. Whole-cell typhoid fever vaccines have been introduced by Almroth E. Wright in England and by Richard Pfeiffer in Germany at the end of the 19<sup>th</sup> century. These vaccines were given to soldiers in developing and developed countries and were applied in mass vaccination campaigns in several countries in the 1960s (DeRoeck *et al.*, 2008; Engels *et al.*, 1998; Tarr *et al.*, 1999). The three year cumulative efficacy of the whole-cell typhoid vaccine was 73% for two doses (based on seven trials), however fever after vaccination occurred in 15.7% of recipients (Engels *et al.*, 1998). The high rates of adverse events necessitated the introduction of new generation vaccines.

There are currently two licensed, safe typhoid vaccines available, the live oral Ty21a vaccine and the parenteral (intramuscular injectable) Vi polysaccharide. The World Health Organization recommends that countries should consider the programmatic use of these typhoid vaccines for controlling endemic diseases and that the immunization of school age and/or pre-school age children should be undertaken particularly in areas where antibiotic resistant *Salmonella enterica* serovar Typhi (*S.* Typhi) is prevalent (World Health Organization, 2008).

Ty21a typhoid vaccine was developed in the 1970s by random chemical mutagenesis of the pathogenic S. Typhi strain Ty2. The mutations responsible for its attenuation include an inactivation of galE (which encodes UDP-galactose-4-epimerase, involved in synthesis of lipopolysaccharide), an inability to express Vi polysaccharide presumably through mutation and other mutations that are collectively responsible for the stable, highly attenuated phenotype (Germanier and Fuer, 1975; Kopecko *et al.*, 2009).

Ty21a vaccine is available in enteric-coated capsules or liquid formulation. It is administered in three doses (four doses in the US and Canada) two days apart and is licensed for adults and children above 6 years. Field studies with the oral Ty21a vaccine in the 1980s have shown a protective efficacy between of 96% after 3 years in Egypt (Wahdan *et al.*, 1982), 77% in Chile after 3 years when using the liquid formulation (Levine *et al.*, 1999) and up to 53% in Indonesia after 2.5 years {Simanjuntak, 1991 #920. Ty21a cannot be used in immunocomprised patients and pregnant women, and antibiotics should be avoided seven days before and after immunisation. Revaccination is recommended every 5 years.

The parenteral capsular polysaccharide Vi vaccine is given in a single dose (25  $\mu$ g) and is licensed for individuals above 2 years. A single intramuscular injection conferred a protective efficacy of 77% after 21 months in South Africa {Klugman, 1987 #616}, 72% after 17 months in Nepal (Acharya *et al.*, 1987) and 61% after 2 years in India (Sur *et al.*, 2009). Revaccination is recommended every three years. Similar to other T-cell-independent polysaccharide vaccines, Vi vaccine is not immunogenic in children under 2 years of age and does not induce immunological memory. To overcome this limitation, a conjugate Vi vaccine bound to recombinant protein *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* exotoxin A (rEPA) was developed (Szu *et al.*, 1994). Two doses of the conjugate Vi-rEPA vaccine administered 6 weeks apart had a protective efficacy of 91.5% in children aged two to five years in Vietnam after 27 months (Lin *et al.*, 2001), but this vaccine is not yet commercially available.

The major limitation of the Ty21a vaccine is the need to administer at least 3 doses. From a public health perspective, a single dose oral typhoid vaccine would have major advantages (Fraser *et al.*, 2007; Levine, 2003). Modern genetic techniques allow the construction of oral one dose typhoid vaccines with defined attenuating mutations. These next generation typhoid vaccines include *S*. Typhi strain Ty800 (attenuated by a double deletion in the genes *phoP* and *phoQ*) (Hohmann *et al.*, 1996), CVD908-*htrA* (attenuated by deletion mutations in *aroC*, *aroD* and *htrA* genes) (Tacket *et al.*, 2000) and M01ZH09.

M01ZH09 (S. Typhi (Ty2 aroC ssaV) ZH9) is a promising defined attenuated typhoid vaccine candidate, it has a well-defined dual mechanism of attenuation (Hindle *et al.*, 2002) and has been safe and immunogenic in a single dose in Western (Hindle *et al.*, 2002; Kirkpatrick *et al.*, 2005b; Kirkpatrick *et al.*, 2006) and Vietnamese adult volunteers (Hien TT, unpublished).

Historically, oral live vaccines often showed reduced immunogenicity in developing country populations compared to Western populations (Levine, 2006), therefore M01ZH09 was evaluated at an early stage of its development in children in an endemic country.

This chapter describes the results of a randomised placebo controlled trial that evaluated the safety and immunogenicity of M01ZH09 in 151 healthy Vietnamese children aged between 5 and 14 years.

#### 5.2 Methods

#### 5.2.1 Study design and objectives

The study was designed as a randomised placebo controlled single blind trial to evaluate the safety and immunogenicity of the novel oral single dose live typhoid vaccine M01ZH09 in Vietnamese children aged 5 to 14 years (inclusive).

#### 5.2.2 The study site and ethical approval

The trial was conducted at the Hospital for Tropical Diseases in Ho Chi Minh City, Vietnam. Ethical approval for the trial and all trial related documents was obtained from the Oxford Tropical Research Ethics Committee (OXTREC) and the Institutional Review Board of the Ministry of Health, Hanoi, Vietnam. The trial was conducted in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki and its amendments and according to Good Clinical Practice guidelines and was monitored by Matrix Contract Research Ltd., UK (now Novella Clinical). The trial was also conducted under an US Investigational New Drug (IND) license. Trial registration: www.controlled-trials.com/ISRCTN91111837.

#### 5.2.3 Investigator and sponsor roles

The trial was sponsored by Emergent Product Development UK Ltd., UK and funded by a Strategic Translational Award from the Wellcome Trust, UK (grant code: B9RKYTO).

The data were subject to a confidentiality agreement between the sponsor and investigator, which established full access to the study data. Prior to publication the manuscript was reviewed by the sponsor but there was no obligation on behalf of the academic authors to modify the publication. The data entry and analysis of data were managed by Statwood (now Quanticate), UK, an independent Clinical Research Organisation.

#### 5.2.4 Participants

Healthy Vietnamese children aged 5 to 14 years (inclusive) were invited to participate in the trial. Recruitment was carried out by word of mouth and flyers. Families who were interested in the trial were invited to attend one of several information evenings at the Hospital for Tropical Diseases. At these meetings the study was presented by the principal investigator (TTH) and all questions could be discussed and answered. Families who remained interested in the trial were invited to attend the screening visit. Children were eligible if they were available during the trial period and at least one of their parents gave written informed consent for their child to participate after the trial procedures and potential risks were carefully explained by the study investigators. All children were invited to give their assent to the study and written informed assent was obtained from subjects starting at the age of 6 years. After informed consent was obtained, screening tests were performed. Children were screened by history, physical examination (including height, weight and vital signs), blood tests (biochemistry, haematology and HIV test), urine dipsticks and pregnancy tests (for female subjects of 11 years and above). Stool cultures were performed to check for the presence of *Salmonella species*.

Subjects with a history of typhoid fever, Ty21a vaccination in the last 10 years or any other typhoid vaccine in the last 5 years, any clinically significant illness, abnormal blood test results, immune suppression, positive HIV or pregnancy test were excluded. Also excluded were subjects whose body weight was under 17 kg in the 5 to 10 year old group or under 27 kg in the 11 to 14 year old group and subjects who suffered from an acute febrile illness at the time of dosing. Only one child per family was allowed to participate in the trial.

The results of the screening tests were reviewed and subjects who continued to meet the inclusion criteria were invited to continue in the trial.

#### 5.2.5 The M01ZH09 vaccine and dose

S. Typhi (Ty2 aroC ssaV) ZH9 was constructed using a rational genetic attenuation strategy. Two defined independently attenuating deletion mutations were introduced into S. Typhi Ty2. Deletion of aroC, encoding chorismate synthase, prevents the

biosynthesis of aromatic amino acids and deprives the live vaccine bacterium of essential nutrients. Deletion of *ssaV*, encoding a structural component of the *Salmonella* pathogenicity island-2 (SPI-2) type III secretion system, which prevents systemic spread of *S*. Typhi (Hindle *et al.*, 2002). The vaccine was manufactured according to Good Manufacturing Practice protocols by Eurogentec *S*.A. and SynCo Bio Partners B.V; batch number M-STZH9-F16 was shipped to Vietnam. The vaccine kits were stored at 2-8°C.

Previous studies in adult volunteers demonstrated that a nominal dose of  $5 \times 10^9$  CFU of the vaccine strain was immunogenic and safe (Hindle *et al.*, 2002; Kirkpatrick *et al.*, 2005b; Kirkpatrick *et al.*, 2006). The Ty21a oral typhoid vaccine capsules are licensed for adults and children above 6 years using the same dose and immunization schedule and large Ty21a field trials in children used the same dose and regimen as in adults (Levine *et al.*, 1987). It was therefore determined that the appropriate dose for the children's study was a nominal dose of  $5 \times 10^9$  CFU of S. Typhi (Ty2 *aroC ssaV*) ZH9.

The vaccine (containing 5 x  $10^9$  CFU of vaccine strain plus excipients) and the placebo (vaccine excipients only) were supplied as freeze-dried formulations in single dose vials, which were labeled identically, containing "M01ZH09 oral typhoid vaccine or placebo" but with a unique subject number corresponding to the randomisation list. The bicarbonate solution was prepared by dissolving one effervescent bicarbonate tablet (provided in the vaccine kit and containing 2.6 g sodium bicarbonate, 1.65 g ascorbic acid and 30 mg aspartame) in 150 ml of bottled drinking water (final concentration: 1.75% wt/vol sodium bicarbonate, 1.1% wt/vol ascorbic acid, and 0.02% wt/vol

aspartame). The lyophilised vaccine or placebo was reconstituted in either 150 ml (for children above 10 years) or in 75 ml of the bicarbonate solution (the other 75 ml were discarded) for children below 10 years and was administered immediately.

The study used two age group specific randomisation lists, one for the 11 to 14 year old and one for the 5 to 10 year old children to ensure at least 70% children were between 5 to 10 years old.

#### **5.2.6 Intervention**

On the day of vaccination (day 0) which took place within 28 days of the screening, inclusion and exclusion (including history of antibiotic medication in the last 2 weeks) criteria were reviewed. Pregnancy tests (female subjects of 11 years and above only), urine dipstick test and stool cultures were performed. Blood samples for haematology, biochemistry, ELISA and ELISPOT assays (only in children 11 years and above) were obtained. After the subjects had fasted for at least 2 hours (with the exception of drinking water), the candidate typhoid vaccine or placebo was administered.

Subjects were allocated the next age-group specific subject number and the medication pack bearing the same number was prepared and issued by the pharmacist, who was otherwise not involved in the trial. The subjects were randomly assigned to receive either M01ZH09, consisting of 5 x  $10^9$  CFU of S. Typhi (Ty2 *aroC* ssaV) ZH9 or the placebo reconstituted in bicarbonate solution as described above.

Volunteers were observed for at least 90 minutes at the hospital. During this time pulse and blood pressure were recorded periodically and only drinking water was provided. Diary cards were issued for all the volunteers and all subjects received a basic hygiene kit containing soap, gloves and spatulas for the collection of stool samples. The subjects and their parents were instructed to measure and record the oral temperature of the children twice daily (morning and evening) and to record any adverse events (including headache, fever, nausea, vomiting, abdominal pain, frequency and consistency of stools and any other symptoms) for 14 days.

#### 5.2.7 Follow up procedures and monitoring of adverse events

Children were followed up daily from days 1 to 14 and again on day 28 after dosing. At these appointments diary cards were checked and adverse events and concomitant medication reviewed. A history of the last 24 hours with special emphasis on temperatures of 38.5°C and above and adverse events (diarrhoea, loss of appetite, vomiting, headache and chills) was obtained. Oral temperatures and vital signs were recorded and children were examined for signs of splenomegaly. Stool cultures were performed daily from day 1 to day 14. Blood samples for biochemistry and haematology were obtained on days 7, 14 and 28; for the LPS specific serum IgA ELISA on days 7 and 14; for the IgG ELISA on days 14 and 28 and for the LPS specific IgA antibody secreting cell (ASC) ELISPOT assay (only in subjects aged 11 years and above) on day 7. The total amount of blood taken during this study was approximately 28 ml from the 5 to 10 years old and 44 ml from the 11 to 14 years old children.

#### 5.2.8 Unscheduled visits

Subjects and parents were instructed to make additional visits to the clinic, if the child felt unwell and/or had a fever of  $\geq 38.5^{\circ}$ C. At these visits the subject was assessed and samples taken for culture as clinically indicated. Blood cultures to investigate for the presence of S. Typhi in blood would be obtained if a fever of  $\geq 39.0^{\circ}$ C was recorded twice over a 48 hours period, or a severe fever of  $\geq 39.5^{\circ}$ C was recorded once.

#### 5.2.9 Definition and reporting of serious adverse events

There was no Data Safety and Monitoring Committee for this trial. Data from all children were reviewed daily and there were *a priori* defined stopping rules which would trigger a suspension of the trial and a safety review. Serious adverse events were reported to AKOS Ltd (Hitchin, UK), a pharmacovigilance company within 24 hours.

#### 5.2.10 Detection of Salmonella in stool samples at the screening visit and day 0

The detection of *Salmonella* species at the screening visit and on day 0 was performed according to microbiological standard procedures. In brief, stool samples were inoculated onto MacConkey agar and xylose lysine deoxycholate (XLD) agar plates, and in 10 ml of selenite F broth. Plates and broth were incubated at 37°C overnight and the broth was sub-cultured on MacConkey and XLD agar plates the next morning. Isolates were screened using standard biochemical tests and *Salmonella* were identified by slide agglutination with specific antisera (Oxoid Ltd., UK) and API20E profiling (bioMérieux, UK).

#### 5.2.11 Detection of S. Typhi in stool samples

Stool samples were collected daily between days 1 and 14. Stool samples were cultured directly on deoxycholate citrate agar (DCA) Hynes plates (direct method) and in selenite F broth (enriched method). Both media were supplemented with aromatic compounds (DCA-aro and selenite F-aro, respectively) to detect *S*. Typhi, including the auxotrophic vaccine strain, in stools. Following overnight incubation at  $37^{\circ}$ C, an aliquot of the inoculated selenite F-aro broth was sub-cultured on DCA-aro Hynes plates. Suspected *S*. Typhi colonies were inoculated on brain heart infusion agar plates supplemented with aromatic compounds (BHI-aro). Oxidase negative colonies were evaluated by agglutination with Hd, Vi and O9 anti-sera (Oxoid Ltd., UK) and API20E profiling (bioMérieux, UK). Stool samples containing isolates that were positive in at least 2 out of 3 agglutinations and identified as *S*. Typhi by API20E profiling were considered to be positive for *S*. Typhi. All isolates were stored in 10% (v/v) glycerol at -80°C.

#### 5.2.12 Detection of S. Typhi in blood samples

Blood samples were collected into either Bactec Peds Plus/F culture bottles (1-3 ml blood; BD, USA) or Bactec Plus Aerobic/F culture bottles (4-10 ml blood; BD, USA) and supplemented with aromatic compounds. Blood cultures were incubated at 35°C in the Bactec detection system and monitored for up to 5 days. Gram stain was performed on all bottles triggering a positive reaction. Positive cultures and all cultures that were negative after 5 days of incubation were sub-cultured on XLD agar plates. Suspected *S*.

Typhi colonies were sub-cultured onto BHI-aro agar plates. Oxidase negative isolates were evaluated by agglutination and API20E profiling (bioMérieux, UK) as above.

#### 5.2.13 PCR identification of S. Typhi isolates

Genomic DNA was isolated from glycerol stocks of S. Typhi isolates using a DNeasy blood and tissue kit (Qiagen, UK). Multiplex PCRs were performed using a Tag PCR core kit (Oiagen, UK). Each reaction mixture contained 200 µM dNTPs, 0.4 µM ssaV4 ATCCCCACGACTTCAGCAAG 3') ssaV7 (5' and (5' CTTTCTGGCTCATCATGAGG 3'). and 0.1 μM aroC.Z1 (5' GACAACTCTTTCGCGTAACC 3') and aroC.Z3 (5' TTACATCCGCATTCTGTGCC 3'), 10 ng genomic DNA and 1.25 u Taq DNA polymerase in a total volume of 50 µl reaction buffer. PCRs were performed for 25 cycles as follows: 94°C for 30 sec. 57°C for 30 sec and 72°C for 2.5 min. The PCR products were visualised by ethidium bromide staining and UV transillumination after electrophoresis on a 0.8% (w/v) TAE agarose gel. The expected sizes of the PCR products were 1.04 kb (aroC) and 2.59 kb (ssaV) for S. Typhi wild-type strains and 0.45 kb (aroC) and 0.70 kb (ssaV) for S. Typhi (Ty2 aroC ssaV) ZH9.

# **5.2.14 Detection of antibody secreting cells producing** *S***. Typhi LPS specific IgA antibodies by ELISPOT assay**

ELISPOT assays to detect antibody secreting cells (ACS) producing *S*. Typhi LPS specific IgA antibodies were performed on days 0 and 7 as described previously (Kirkpatrick *et al.*, 2005a; Kirkpatrick *et al.*, 2006). In brief, whole blood was collected in

heparinised cell preparation tubes (Vacutainer CPT; BD, UK) and centrifuged. Peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMCs) were washed, resuspended in culture medium and adjusted to three cell concentrations (1 x 107/ml, 5 x 106/ml and 2.5 x 106/ml). One hundred microlitres of each concentration were added to LPS coated and uncoated wells (for subtraction of non-specific results) of nitrocellulose microtiter plates (Millipore, USA) and incubated overnight at 37°C in a 5% CO2 incubator. PBMC collected from a healthy volunteer who had received three doses of Ty21a (Vivotif, Berna, Switzerland) were included as positive control and PBMC from a nonvaccinated person as negative control. Plates were washed and an alkaline phosphataseconjugated anti-human IgA antibody (Immune Systems Ltd., UK) was added and incubated for one hour. Plates were washed and spots were visualised by the addition of 5-bromo-4-chloro-3-indolyl-phosphate/nitro blue tetrazolium (BCIP/NBT) substrate. Antibody secreting cell (ASC) spots were counted manually using an inverted microscope. If more than 100 spots per well were present, the result was described as "too many spots to be counted". A positive response in the ELISPOT assay on day 7 was defined as  $\geq 4$  IgA ASC specific for LPS per 10<sup>6</sup> PBMCs and a negative response as < 4 IgA ASC specific for LPS per  $10^6$  PBMCs. Subjects with a day 0 result of  $\ge 4$ ASC per 10<sup>6</sup> PBMC were excluded from the ELISPOT analysis. ELISPOT assays were performed at the Hospital for Tropical Diseases.

# 5.2.15 Analysis of S. Typhi LPS specific serum IgG and IgA by ELISA and definition of a positive immune response

Quantitative ELISA methods for measuring *S*. Typhi LPS specific serum IgG and IgA were developed and qualified by Emergent Product Development UK Ltd using serum samples from recipients of M01ZH09 who participated in prior clinical trials and who had given informed consent for retention and usage of their samples. For the IgG ELISA, serum which demonstrated more than 4-fold increase from pre-dose in a previously described end point titre assay (Kirkpatrick *et al.*, 2005b) were pooled and used as reference standard. The LPS specific IgG concentration in the standard serum was set arbitrarily at 30,000 units/ml. For the IgA ELISA, serum from past recipients of M01ZH09 who demonstrated positive response in IgA ELISPOT were pooled and used as reference standard. The LPS specific IgA concentration in the standard serum was set arbitrarily at 100 units/ml.

The standard error of measured sample means and the least significant difference (LSD) between two samples at the 1% significance level were calculated using PRISM (PRISM Training & Consultancy Ltd, UK). This was used as the cut-off value for a positive result in the respective assay. A positive serum IgG response was defined as a 70% increase (fold change of 1.7) as compared to the corresponding baseline sample, whereas a positive serum IgA response was defined as a 50% increase (fold change of 1.5) as compared to baseline.

Serum samples for measurement were frozen at -20°C and shipped to Emergent Product Development UK Ltd for the ELISA analyses. For the IgG ELISA, microtiter plates were coated with S. Typhi LPS, washed and then blocked. Washing occurred between each step. Calibration standards and diluted test samples were added, and the plates were incubated. Bound IgG was detected using an anti-human IgG antibody conjugated to horseradish peroxidise (HRP) (Dako, Denmark) followed by the addition of 3,3',5,5'-Tetramethylbenzidine (TMB) substrate. The plates were read at 450 nm within 30 minutes of stopping the reactions with 0.3 mol/L sulphuric acid. The standard curve was constructed by plotting the optical densities (ODs) of standards against concentrations and fitted by a 4-parameter logistic equation (SoftMax Pro 4.6, Molecular Devices, USA). The concentration of LPS specific IgG in each sample was determined from the standard curve. The IgA quantitative ELISA was performed in a similar manner, except using a double detection system of biotinylated anti-human IgA antibody (Southern Biotech, USA) followed by streptavidin-HRP conjugate (Dako, Denmark).

#### 5.2.16 Outcomes of the study

#### 5.2.16.1 Safety Outcomes

The primary safety endpoint was the proportion of subjects with any adverse events attributed to M01ZH09. The secondary safety endpoint was the proportion of subjects with any serious related adverse events; any related or unrelated adverse events; persisting faecal shedding of S. Typhi (Ty2 aroC<sup>-</sup> ssaV<sup>-</sup>) ZH9 after day 7; and/or had a fever of  $38.5^{\circ}$ C or greater in the 14 days post vaccination, withdrew from the trial due

to adverse events, including bacteraemia, and/or had clinically significant changes in laboratory parameters related to the candidate vaccine.

All subjects who received a dose of the vaccine or placebo were analysed in the safety population. Post-vaccination adverse events were categorised according to body system and preferred term using the Medical Dictionary for Regulatory Activities (MedDRA, Version 9.1), allocated before unblinding. Adverse events were graded by severity (mild, moderate, severe) and judged for the relatedness to the study vaccine (unlikely, possibly, probably) by the investigator. Only possibly and probably related adverse events were attributed to the vaccine. Moderate fever was defined as an oral temperature of  $\geq 38.5^{\circ}$ C and severe fever as an oral temperature of  $\geq 39.5^{\circ}$ C. Moderate diarrhoea was defined as more than 4 unformed stools and severe diarrhoea as more than 6 unformed stools in a 24 hour period or evidence of significant dehydration. All adverse events were recorded in the CRFs and monitored until return to normal.

The numbers and proportion of subjects reporting adverse events were listed by body system. A per subject analysis of adverse events was performed e.g., if a subject reported the same adverse event on three occasions that adverse event was only counted once. Subjects reporting more than one adverse event per body system were counted only once in that body system total.

#### 5.2.16.2 Immunogenicity Outcomes

The primary immunogenicity endpoint was the proportion of subjects who developed a positive immune response to S. Typhi LPS defined by an increase of 70% (1.7 fold

change) in LPS specific serum IgG on day 14 or 28 and/or an increase of 50% (1.5 fold change) in LPS specific serum IgA on day 7 or 14 compared to baseline.

The secondary immunogenicity endpoints were defined as the proportion of subjects who developed a positive immune response in each of the following assessments: S. Typhi LPS specific IgA ELISA assay on days 7 or 14, S. Typhi LPS specific IgG ELISA assay on days 14 or 28 and S. Typhi LPS specific IgA ELISPOT on day 7. A positive ELISPOT was defined as  $\geq 4$  IgA antibody secreting cells specific for S. Typhi LPS per 10<sup>6</sup> PBMCs.

#### 5.2.17 Sample Size

The planned sample size was 150 subjects, of whom at least 70% should be aged 10 years or younger, as this was the target age of the vaccine, randomised to M01ZH09 or placebo in a 2:1 ratio.

No formal sample size calculation was considered appropriate; it was aimed to include a sufficient sample size to assess safety and immunogenicity based on previous observations in adult studies and immunogenicity rates of licensed typhoid vaccines in children.

#### 5.2.18 Randomisation procedures

Randomisation codes were computer generated in blocks of 9 by Statwood Ltd, UK. The vaccine and the placebo were labeled identically but with a unique subject number corresponding to the randomisation list. The study used two age group specific randomisation lists, one for the 11 to 14 year old and one for the 5 to 10 year old children to ensure at least 70% children were between 5 to 10 years old.

Subjects were allocated the next age-group specific subject number in strict numerical sequence from this list and the medication pack bearing the same number was prepared by the pharmacist.

#### 5.2.19 Blinding

This study was formally a single blind study due to slight differences in taste and aroma between the treatment preparations but it was conducted under the principles of a double blind study. M01ZH09 and placebo were packaged and labeled identically but with a unique sequential number. Possible sources of unblinding could have been the preparation of the vaccine. Therefore the study pharmacist was otherwise not involved in the trial. The subjects were asked to not report the taste of the vaccine. Microbiology results were not reviewed by the investigators for at least 14 days after vaccination to avoid potential unblinding through shedding in stools. Immunology results were not reviewed by the investigators. The study site received code break envelopes in case an emergency made unblinding for a single subject necessary. No codes were broken during this study. The unblinding of treatment allocations took place after the trial had been completed and the whole database had been entered and locked.

## 5.2.20 Data collection, data entry and statistical methods

All data were recorded in Case Record Forms (CRFs). CRFs were reviewed and collected by the study monitor. Data entry, data management and statistical analysis

were conducted by Statwood, UK using SAS software (version 9.1). Data were double entered and analysed according to an *a priori* defined statistical analysis plan which included the definition of all subject populations and the trial endpoints. The safety population included all subjects who received the study medication. The intention to treat (ITT) population comprised all dosed subjects who had any post-dose immunogenicity data available. The per protocol (PP) population excluded major protocol violators (failure to meet the inclusion/exclusion criteria, to comply with the study medication or use of other vaccinations or antibiotics two weeks before until 2 weeks after vaccination, or use of antacids or proton-pump inhibitors prior to vaccination and/or did not provide samples for the ELISAs). The protocol stated that a confirmatory analysis of the primary immunogenicity endpoint in the PP population was planned if more than 5% of subjects were excluded.

The proportion of subjects who experienced post-dose adverse events was presented together with their two-sided 95% confidence intervals (95% CI). Post dose adverse events, adverse events considered to be related to the vaccine and adverse events that occurred in more than 10% of the trial population were tested using a two-sided Fisher's exact test to compare between the two groups.

The proportion of subjects who developed a positive immune response was presented together with their two-sided 95% CI calculated by using an exact binomial distribution. The treatment difference and associated 95% CI were presented as above. All available data from withdrawn subjects was included in the analysis.

#### 5.3 Results

#### 5.3.1 Participant flow and recruitment

The trial was conducted between April and July 2007. In total, 205 healthy Vietnamese children between 5 and 14 years (inclusive) were screened for eligibility. Fifty-four children were not eligible (Figure 5.1), the most common reasons were unavailability for the whole study period (n = 10) and a positive stool culture for *Salmonella* species at screening (non-typhoid *Salmonella*, n = 22). No *S*. Typhi or *S*. Paratyphi A were detected in stools at the screening visits.

One hundred and fifty-one children were randomised, 101 children received the candidate typhoid vaccine M01ZH09 and 50 children received placebo. All subjects fulfilled the inclusion and exclusion criteria at screening and dosing, however two subjects (both in the M01ZH09 group) had clinically significant elevated white blood counts (16.3 and 18.2 x  $10^9$ /L respectively) on day 0, these results were only available after dosing.

One subject in the M01ZH09 group vomited after taking approximately 50% of the required vaccine dose. The subject agreed to take another dose, but failed to retain it. Three subjects withdrew from the study, one placebo recipient withdrew due to non-compliance (refused to provide stool samples) after day 2 and two vaccine recipients left the study after day 6 (one wished to withdraw, the second subject went on holiday). All three subjects attended the day 28 visit. The remaining subjects attended all study visits. Two subjects had unscheduled visits. One subject in the vaccine group attended

the clinic on day 16 because of fever of  $38.1^{\circ}$ C and one subject in the placebo group returned on day 26 with a temperature of  $38.0^{\circ}$ C. Blood cultures were obtained from both subjects and both cultures were negative. One M01ZH09 recipient had unscheduled tests performed. The subject presented on day 10 with a temperature of  $38.6^{\circ}$ C and reported diarrhoea, vomiting and fever on the previous day. The white blood count was elevated with  $14.2 \times 10^{9}$ /L and the blood culture result was negative.

#### 5.3.2 Numbers analysed

All 151 children who were randomised and received either M01ZH09 (n=101) or placebo (n=50) constituted the intention to treat (ITT) population. Seven subjects, 4 in the vaccine group and 3 in the placebo group were protocol violators (see Figure 5.1) and were excluded from the per protocol (PP) population. The analysis of the primary endpoints in the PP population was planned if more than 5% of subjects were excluded from the ITT. The PP population comprised 95% (144/151) of subjects and therefore no per protocol analysis was conducted.

All outcomes were evaluated for the ITT population.

#### 5.3.3 Baseline data

The two groups did not differ significantly at enrolment in terms of sex, age and laboratory parameters (Table 5-1). One hundred and seven (71%) children were aged 10 years or younger.

Two subjects in the M01ZH09 group had clinically significant elevated white blood counts on day 0 (see above). Twelve subjects in total, five in the placebo group and seven in the M01ZH09 group (this included the subject who vomited on the day of dosing) had a positive stool culture for non-typhoid *Salmonella* on day 0, these results were only available after dosing.



Figure 5.1 Flow of patients

	M01ZH09 group	Placebo group	Overall
Characteristics	(n = 101)	(n = 50)	(n = 151)
Age in years	9 (5-14)	9 (5-14)	9 (5-14)
Number of children under 10 years (%)	109 (75.2)	101 (71.1)	56 (80)
Number of males (%)	54 (53)	27 (54)	81 (54)
Weight in kilograms	28 (17-53)	26.5 (17-66)	27 (17-66)
Height in cm	132 (97-165)	130.50 (100-165)	132 (97-165)
Oral temperature in °C	36.80 (36.1-37.5)	36.75 (35.1-37.4)	36.80 (35.1-37.5)
Haemoglobin, g/dl*	13.3 (10.5-15.3)	13.4 (10.9-15.5)	13.3 (10.5-15.5)
White cell count, $10^{9}/L^{2}$	7.2 ( 5-18.2)	8.0 (4.9-10.7)	7.4 (4.9-18.2)
Lymphocytes, %^	39.6 (14.9-55.5)	39.9 (21.4-67.4)	39.7 (14.9-67.4)
Neutrophils, %^	48.6 (29.2-70)	50.5 (19.5-73.8)	49.9 (19.5-73.8)
Monocytes, %^	5.3 (2.3-12.3)	5.0 (1.4-13.2)	5.2 (1.4-13.2)
Basophiles, %^	0.3 (0-0.7)	0.3 (0-0.7)	0.3 (0-0.7)
Eosinophiles, %^	4.0 (0.1-18.4)	3.0 (0.4-15.2)	3.8 (0.1-18.4)
Platelet count, 10 <sup>9</sup> /L <sup>&amp;</sup>	295 (190-503)	311 (190-467)	300 (190-503)
AST, U/L	27 (14-52)	26 (14-51)	27 (14-52)
ALT, U/L	16 (6-58)	17 (5-43)	16 (5-58)
Creatinine, mM/L	0.47 (0.33-0.70)	0.47 (0.27-0.73)	0.47 (0.27-0.73)
Stool culture positive for Salmonella sp.	7	5	12

# Table 5-1 Baseline characteristics of the subjects on day 0(Intention to Treat population).

All data are presented as median (range) unless otherwise specified. Data from one\*, two^ and seven & subjects not available.

#### **5.3.4 Protocol deviations**

The protocol stated that the primary safety endpoint would be the proportion of subjects reporting serious adverse events attributed to M01ZH09. Due to concerns that these numbers might be small and would not be sufficient to detect a difference in safety between the two groups, the primary endpoint was changed to the proportion of subjects with any related adverse event. This change was made after the completion of the clinical phase but prior to database lock and unblinding.

#### 5.3.5 Outcomes and estimation

#### 5.3.5.1 Safety Outcomes

There were no serious adverse events, no bacteraemia and none of the subjects withdrew due to adverse events in this trial.

Similar proportion of subjects reported adverse events in both treatment groups during the 28 days of follow up, but the total number of events was higher in the M01ZH09 group. In the vaccine group, 26 (26%; 95% CI 18-35%) of 101 subjects reported 64 adverse events compared to 11 (22%; 95% CI 12-36%) of 50 subjects in the placebo group who reported 17 adverse events (odds ratio (OR) = 1.23, 95% CI 0.550-2.747; p= 0.691) (Table 5-2). Repeated occurrences of a particular adverse event in the same subject were included in the total number of 64 and 17 adverse events, respectively. Of the 64 adverse events reported by M01ZH09 recipients, 55 were mild (8 of these were considered to be related to the candidate vaccine), 8 moderate (one related) and one was severe and related to M01ZH09 (Table 5-2). Of the 17 adverse events in the placebo group, 12 were mild, 5 moderate and none was related.

Four (4%) M01ZH09 recipients experienced 10 adverse events that were related to the candidate vaccine compared to none in the placebo group (p = 0.302). Of these, 8 were mild, one moderate (diarrhoea) and one event of pyrexia was severe. The moderate and the severe related adverse events occurred in the same subject. This subject had a normal temperature on day 0, but the pre-dose blood test showed an elevated white blood cell count (16.3 x 10<sup>9</sup>/L). The subject experienced five post vaccination adverse events occurring on day 0, including fever of 38.5 and 39.0°C, diarrhoea, headache, abdominal pain and anorexia. The subject received paracetamol and recovered.

Similar proportions of subjects experienced fever post vaccination (Table 5-2), only one subject reported fever related to M01ZH09 (see above).

Adverse events classified as gastrointestinal disorders, nervous system disorders and investigations were experienced by a higher proportion of M01ZH09 recipients (Table 5-2). Twelve (12%) vaccine recipients experienced gastrointestinal disorders compared to 1 (2%) placebo recipient (p = 0.061). Nervous system disorders (headache) occurred in 9 (9%) vaccine recipients compared to 1 (2%) placebo recipient (p = 0.166) and investigations were reported by 4 (4%) vaccine recipients compared to none of the placebo recipients (p = 0.302). Cough was the most frequently reported adverse event, occurring in 6 (6%) M01ZH09 recipients versus 7 (14%) placebo recipients (p = 0.124).

On day 1 after vaccination, faecal shedding of *S*. Typhi occurred in 47 (49%) of 95 vaccine recipients; shedding was detected by the direct method in 11 (12%) subjects and by the enriched method of culturing stools in 36 (38%) subjects. On day 2 after vaccination, faecal shedding was detected in 12 (12%) of 97 subjects (in 1 (1%) subject by direct and in 11 (11%) subjects by enriched method). Only one (1%) of 98 subjects experienced shedding on Day 3 (detected by enrichment method). In total, 51 (51%; 95% CI 41-61%) of 100 M01ZH09 subjects experienced shedding on either days 1, 2 or 3 and no subjects experienced shedding on day 4 after vaccination or later.

The presence of S. Typhi was detected in the stools of 1 (2%; 95% CI 0-11%) of 50 subjects in the placebo group. This occurred on day 2 and was detected using the enriched method. No fever or adverse events were recorded for this subject. The finding of a positive stool culture for S. Typhi in a placebo subject was only available after unblinding of the trial. All previous and all sequential stool cultures up to day 14 of this subject were negative. This isolate was identified as the vaccine strain S. Typhi (Ty2 *aroC ssaV*) ZH9 by subsequent PCR analysis.

Seven (7%) of 101 M01ZH09 recipients and 3 (6%) of 50 placebo recipients were detected to have a positive stool culture for non-typhoid *Salmonella* between day 1 and 14 after vaccination.

Event	M01ZH0	9 (n=101)	Placebo (n=50)	
	Number of subjects	Percent (95% CI)	Number of subjects	Percent (95% CI)
Any adverse event	26	26 (18-35)	11	22 (12-36)
Gastrointestinal disorders (%)	12	12 (6-20)	1	2 (0-11)
related to vaccine	3	3	0	0
Abdominal pain (%)	8	8	0	0
related to vaccine	2	2	0	0
Constipation (%)	2	2	0	0
Diarrhoea	5	5	1	2
related to vaccine	3	3	0	0
Nausea	3	3	0	0
related to vaccine	1	1	0	0
Vomiting	3	3	0	0
General disorders and administration site conditions	9	9 (4-16)	5	10 (3-22)
Chills	1	1	1	2
Fatigue	0	0	2	4
Pyrexia	8	8	3	6
related to vaccine and severe*	1	1	0	0
Infections and infestations	1	1 (0-5)	0	0 (0-7)
Viral infection	1	1	0	0
Investigations	4	4 (1-10)	0	0 (0-7)
Urine colour abnormal	2	2	0	0
White blood cell count increased	2	2	0	0
Metabolism and nutrition disorders	3	3 (1-8)	0	0 (0-7)
Anorexia	1	1	0	0
related to vaccine	1	1	0	0
Decreased appetite	2	2	0	0
Nervous system disorders	9	9 (4-16)	1	2 (0-11)
Headache	9	9	1	2
related to vaccine	2	2	0	0
Respiratory, thoracic and mediastinal disorders	6	6 (2-12)	7	14 (6-27)
Cough	6	6	7	14
Rhinorrhoea	1	1	0	0
Skin and subcutaneous tissue disorders	1	1 (0-5)	1	2 (0-11)
Rash	1	1	1	2
Vascular disorders	1	1 (0-5)	0	0 (0-7)
Hypertension	1	1	0	0

# Table 5-2 Incidence of adverse events after vaccination during 28 days of follow up

## (Intention to Treat population)

Per-subject analysis of adverse events (unlikely, possibly and probably related to the vaccine) reported during 28 days of follow up. Subjects could experience more than one adverse event. Each adverse event was only counted once for each subject and system class. There were 56 adverse events in the M01ZH09 group and 16 in the placebo group, when repeated occurrences of a particular event in the same patient were only counted once. Adverse events that were possibly or probably related to the vaccine are presented in italic. \* One severe adverse event was reported.

#### 5.3.5.2 Immunogenicity Outcomes

Ninety-eight (97%; 95% CI, 92-99%) of 101 subjects in the M01ZH09 group and 8 (16.0%; 95% CI, 7-29%) of 50 subjects in the placebo group developed a positive immune response in either the *S*. Typhi LPS specific serum IgG or IgA ELISA, defined as the primary endpoint (Table 3). The difference in proportions of responders between the vaccine group and the placebo group was 81.0% (95% CI; 68-89%), the lower limit of the 95% CI of this difference was greater than 50% and fulfilled the a priori defined criterion for an acceptable immune response.

Median baseline LPS specific antibody levels were comparable in both groups (Figure 5.2). In the M01ZH09 group, median IgA antibody levels increased from 3 (IQR; 3-7.2) units/ml at baseline to 94 (IQR; 19.8-231.5) units/ml and 103 (IQR; 23.9-253.5) units/ml on days 7 and 14 respectively. On day 7, the 88 immune responders in the vaccine group (Table 5-3) displayed a median 16.4 (IQR 3.75-60.25) fold rise in serum IgA antibodies relative to baseline (Table 5-4).

In the vaccine group, median LPS specific IgG antibody levels were 66650 (IQR; 31075-123900) units/ml and 55700 (IQR; 25450-106800) units/ml on day 14 and 28, respectively, compared to median baseline levels of 6300 (IQR 3620-16560) units/ml. On day 14, the 91 immune responders in the M01ZH09 group (Table 5-3) showed a median 8.18 (IQR; 3.57-20.68) fold increase in serum IgG antibodies relative to baseline.

Forty-two out of 44 eligible subjects provided samples for the ELISPOT assay on day 7. All baseline ELISPOT samples were negative (defined as < 4 ASC per  $10^6$  PBMC). On day 7, 28 (100%) of 28 M01ZH09 subjects who provided samples showed a positive ELISPOT response compared to none (0%) of the 14 evaluable subjects in the placebo group. Sixteen (57%) of 28 M01ZH09 recipients displayed results of >100 spots per  $10^6$  PBMC and among the remaining 12 vaccine subjects numbers of spots ranged from 8 to 128 per  $10^6$  PBMC. The median number of spots in the M01ZH09 recipients was > 100 (IQR 46.5->100) spots per  $10^6$  PBMC, as counting stopped above 100 spots, this was recorded as "too many spots to be counted". All 14 placebo recipients showed < 4 spots per  $10^6$  PBMC, this was recorded as "too few spots to be counted."

There was strong correlation between the results of the IgA ELISA and the IgA ELISPOT assays on day 7. Twenty-eight (100%) of 28 M01ZH09 recipients showed a positive immune response and 14 (100%) of 14 placebo recipients showed a negative response in both assays.

	MO	M01ZH09 group n=101		Placebo group n=50			
		Positive Immune reponse			Positive Immune reponse		
	No.	No. (%)	95% CI	No.	No. (%)	95% CI	
Detected in IgA EL	ISA assa	ay					
Day 7	99	88 (89)	81-94	49	1 (2)	0-11	
Day 14	99	92 (93)	86-97	49	1 (2)	0-11	
Day 7 or day 14	99	94 (95)	89-98	49	2 (4)	1-14	
Detected in IgG EL	ISA ass	ay					
Day 14	99	91 (92)	85-97	49	6 (12)	5-25	
Day 28	101	90 (89)	81-94	50	6 (12)	5-24	
Day 14 or 28	101	93 (92)	85-97	50	8 (16)	7-29	
Detected in either I	gA or Ig	G ELISA as	say				
Day 7, 14 or 28	101	98 (97)	92-99	50	8 (16)	7-29	
Detected in IgA EL	ISPOT						
Day 7	28	28 (100)	88-100	14	0 (0)	0-23	

# Table 5-3 Proportions of responders to the candidate typhoid vaccine M01ZH09

## (Intention to Treat population).

No., number of subjects who provided samples.

A positive immune response in the ELISA assay was defined by an increase of 50% (1.5 fold change) in LPS specific serum IgA and/or an increase of 70% (1.7 fold change) in LPS specific serum IgG compared to baseline.

\*44 subjects aged 11 years and above (29 subjects in the M01ZH09 group and 15 subjects in the placebo group) were eligible for the ELISPOT.

A positive ELISPOT result was defined as  $\geq 4$  IgA antibody secreting cells specific for S. Typhi LPS per 10<sup>6</sup> PBMCs. None of the subjects had a positive day 0 ELISPOT result.

	M01ZH09 group		Plac	Placebo group		
	n=101			n=50		
Day	Median units/ml	IQR	Median units/ml	IQR		
Serum IgA antibody levels specific for LPS						
Day 0	3	3-7.2	4	3-7.9		
Day 7	94^	19.8-231.5	3.1*	3-7.4		
Day 14	103^	23.9-253.5	3.4*	3-7.4		
Serum IgG antibody levels specific for LPS						
Day 0	6300	3620-16560	6925	3950-10762.5		
Day 14	66650^	31075-123900	7680*	4170-11500		
Day 28	55700	25450-106800	8175	4402.5-12437.5		

Data from one\* and two^ subjects missing.

IQR interquartile range

## Table 5-4 Serum IgA and IgG antibody levels specific for S. Typhi LPS (Intention

to Treat population)


Figure 5.2 Time course of LPS specific serum IgA and IgG antibody levels.

Time course of LPS specific serum IgA (A) and IgG (B) antibody levels, according to vaccination groups (Intention to Treat population).

Box and whisker plots showing the distribution of antibodies according to time point and vaccination groups. The horizontal line within each box represents the median, the top and bottom of each box represents the 75<sup>th</sup> and 25<sup>th</sup> percentiles, respectively, and the I bar represents the highest and lowest values within 1.5 times the interquartile range. Circles show outliers.

#### **5.4 Discussion**

This is the first evaluation of a novel oral typhoid vaccine in school children in an endemic country. S. Typhi (Ty2 aroC ssaV) ZH9 (contained in M01ZH09) is characterised by two well defined deletion mutations, one in an aromatic amino acid biosynthesis pathway gene and the other in a functional gene of the SPI-2 type III secretion system (Hindle *et al.*, 2002). A single dose of 5 x 10<sup>9</sup> CFU of the vaccine strain was well tolerated and had an acceptable safety profile. There were no serious adverse events, no withdrawals due to adverse events and none of the subjects experienced bacteraemia.

In general, adverse events were mild. Similar proportions of subjects, 26% (26 of 101) in the candidate vaccine group and 22% (11 of 50) in the placebo group reported adverse events during the 28 day follow up period (p = 0.691). The overall number of adverse events tended to be higher in the M01ZH09 group, especially those classified as gastrointestinal disorders, nervous system disorders and investigations.

There was one severe related adverse event in this trial, a high fever of  $39.0^{\circ}$ C which occurred on day 0 after vaccination in a subject who had a pre-dose elevated white blood count (18.2 x  $10^{9}$ /L) and might have suffered from an underlying infection. One other subject vomited after drinking approximately half of the vaccine dose, this subject was found to have a positive stool culture for non-typhoid *Salmonella* on day 0.

S. Typhi was isolated from the stools of one placebo recipient on day 2 after vaccination which was later identified as S. Typhi (Ty2 aroC ssaV) ZH9 by PCR

analysis. The previous stool cultures and all following stool cultures of this subject up to day 14 were negative. After a thorough check, which included the randomisation codes and vaccination paperwork, the possibility that the subject received M01ZH09 by error was excluded. The subject also did not display any positive results in the immunogenicity assays. It was concluded that the most likely cause for isolating *S*. Typhi (Ty2 *aroC ssaV*) ZH9 in the stools of a placebo recipient was the mislabelling or mismatch of stool samples.

The candidate vaccine elicited a positive immune response in 97% (98/101) of the M01ZH09 recipients by ELISA and in 100% (28/28) of M01ZH09 recipients who were evaluable by ELISPOT assay. In conclusion M01ZH09 was safe and immunogenic in Vietnamese children.

The observed safety and immunogenicity profile of the candidate typhoid vaccine in children compares favourably to that seen in Western adult volunteers. M01ZH09 has been tested so far up to a nominal dose level of  $5 \times 10^9$  CFU in nine UK volunteers (Hindle *et al.*, 2002) and 80 US volunteers (Kirkpatrick *et al.*, 2005b; Kirkpatrick *et al.*, 2006). Immunogenicity results from previously published M01ZH09 trials used a 4 fold or higher increase in LPS specific IgG antibody levels as definition of a positive immune response in the endpoint titre ELISA and seroconversion rates were 50% (8/16 subjects) (Kirkpatrick *et al.*, 2006) and 77.4% (24/31 subjects) (Kirkpatrick *et al.*, 2005b). In this study, allowing for these different cut-offs, the magnitude of the immune response seen in the children was approximately 30 fold and 10 fold increase of median levels of LPS specific IgA and IgG antibodies, respectively. Furthermore. the

median number of ASCs producing LPS specific IgA antibodies, a measure for priming of the mucosal immune system, was greater than 100 per  $10^6$  PBMC in this trial, this compares favourably to an arithmetic mean of 118 ASC/ $10^6$  PBMC seen in a previous M01ZH09 trial in adults (Kirkpatrick *et al.*, 2006) and a geometric mean of 119 ASC/ $10^6$  PBMC (producing IgA and IgG) seen in American volunteers who received 4 doses of the licensed Ty21a typhoid vaccine at a dose of 2-6 x  $10^9$  CFU (Kantele *et al.*, 1998).

This is encouraging as one major concern for the development of many oral vaccines has been their reduced immunogenicity when tested in developing country populations compared to Western volunteers (Dougan *et al.*, 2002; Levine, 2006). For oral vaccines a brisk colonisation of the intestine is necessary to become immunogenic, it might be possible that drug resistant commensals, bacterial overgrowth, enteric viruses or helminths interfere with the colonisation of the new vaccine (Levine and Campbell, 2004). In this study, 51% (51/100) of vaccine recipients shed *S*. Typhi (Ty2 *aroC*<sup>-</sup> *ssaV* ) ZH9 in stools after vaccination, one subject excreted the vaccine strain on day 3, but no shedding was observed on day 4 and beyond. In Western adult volunteers shedding of *S*. Typhi in stools was reported for slightly longer durations and ranged from 1 to 6 days and 1 to 7 days in a small number of volunteers, respectively (Hindle *et al.*, 2002; Kirkpatrick *et al.*, 2005b).

Typhoid fever is still a major health problem in developing countries, with high incidence (Crump *et al.*, 2004; Ochiai *et al.*, 2008) and high rates of antimicrobial drug resistance, especially in Asia (Chau *et al.*, 2007; Ochiai *et al.*, 2008). The WHO

recommends the immunisations of school and preschool children in endemic areas, especially where drug resistant typhoid fever is prevalent as well as in epidemic situations (World Health Organization, 2006, 2008). M01ZH09 is a promising novel oral one dose typhoid vaccine and large trials are necessary to evaluate vaccine efficacy. If protection from typhoid fever is demonstrated, M01ZH09 may facilitate large vaccination campaigns due to its simpler logistic and broader acceptance from children.

Chapter 6

# Conclusions

This thesis aims to evaluate different aspects of typhoid fever and to provide better understanding of this disease. This chapter will summarise key findings from the thesis and point at future avenues of research.

Chapter 2 decribed a randomised clinical trial conducted in the Mekong Delta in Vietnam that compared gatifloxacin to azithromycin for the treatment of multidrug and nalidixic acid resistant typhoid fever. Two hundred and eighty-seven patients, both adults and children, with blood culture confirmed typhoid fever were enrolled, 145 were treated with gatifloxacin and 142 patients with azithromycin. Both antibiotics showed an excellent efficacy and safety profile. The median FCT was 106 hours in both arms and overall treatment failure (defined as any of the following: persistence of fever till day 10, need for re-treatment, blood culture positive on day 7, development of complications, relapse or faecal carriage) occurred in approximately 9% of patients in the azithromycin group, respectively). Ninety-six percent (254/263) of the *S*. Typhi isolates were resistant to nalidixic acid and 58% (153/263) were multidrug resistant.

This trial was part of a series of clinical trials to evaluate the antibiotic regimen recommended for the treatment of typhoid fever by the WHO (World Health Organization, 2003). Particular attention was paid to the design of these trials, to respond to criticism made by the authors of a recent Cochrane review (Thaver *et al.*, 2008). Typically clinical trials in typhoid fever have been small, outcomes have been defined at the discretion of the investigators, length of follow up varied, and they have often not included children, although this is the age group predominantly affected by

the disease (Thaver *et al.*, 2008). The trial presented in this thesis and subsequent work (not included here) aimed to address these reasonable criticisms by designing large clinical trials using a standardised trial design with adequate sample sizes that include all age groups to facilitate subsequent meta-analyses.

Blood culture, the gold standard for the diagnosis of typhoid fever is estimated to have only 40% to 60% sensitivity (World Health Organization, 2003; Parry *et al.*, 2002). Therefore, a large proportion of patients in typhoid trials is blood culture negative for *S*. Typhi and only diagnosed clinically (World Health Organization, 2003), until now these patients have been excluded from the analysis. The trial described in Chapter 2 reported an *a priori* defined "intention to treat" analysis including blood culture negative patients, as well as the "per protocol" analysis of those patients with blood culture confirmed typhoid fever. In my view this has addressed some of the criticisms from the Cochrane review (Thaver *et al.*, 2008) and has helped establishing standard methods for the design of clinical trials in typhoid fever.

These excellent results for gatifloxacin seen in this trial are supported by two subsequent trials conducted in Kathmandu, Nepal (Arjyal *et al.*, 2011; Pandit *et al.*, 2007). In total, these two trials enrolled 265 patients with culture confirmed typhoid fever who were treated with gatifloxacin (Arjyal *et al.*, 2011; Pandit *et al.*, 2007), both trials also monitored daily blood glucose levels. There were no clinically relevant dysglycaemias in these young patients.

Gatifloxacin has also been used for the treatment of pulmonary tuberculosis. A randomised controlled trial evaluating gatifloxacin-containing short-course (4 months) regimen against standard regimen for the treatment of pulmonary tuberculosis has been conducted in 5 African countries (Benin, Guinea, Kenya, Senegal and South Africa) between 2005 and 2011 (Olliaro P., 2011). A total of 1836 patients have been recruited in this trial, 917 were randomised to the gatifloxacin arm. The incidence rates of dysglycaemic events were similar in the gatifloxacin and control arms (Olliaro P., 2011).

As outlined in the discussion of Chapter 2, gatifloxacin was withdrawn from the US and Canadian market following a report of increased risk of dysglycaemia in elderly Canadians (Park-Wyllie *et al.*, 2006). A group of investigators including myself has recently submitted an application to WHO to include gatifloxacin in the Essential Medicines List (EML) for the indications typhoid fever and tuberculosis (Olliaro P., 2011). Unfortunately, this has been rejected by the WHO committee in April 2011 on the basis, that there were alternative therapeutic options available. We are in the process of challenging the decision from the WHO committee and discussing options to try and ensure gatifloxacin remains available for specific populations and indications.

There is clearly a different risk/benefit ratio of gatifloxacin in different populations. Whilst there have been side effects of hypo- and hyperglycaemia in multimorbid elderly patients, possibly because of age-related decreases in renal function (Ambrose *et al.*, 2003), these side effects have not been seen in young and otherwise healthy patients. We have few drugs available for the treatment of multidrug and nalidixic acid resistant typhoid fever. The third generation cephalosporins are no real alternatives, as intravenous ceftriaxone shows slow fever clearance and clinical response (average FCT of one week) (Parry *et al.*, 2002), and a clinical trial using oral cefixime had to be stopped early by the Data and Safety Monitoring Board due to poor performance (Pandit *et al.*, 2007).

From the evidence of these studies in predominantely young and otherwise healthy patients gatifloxacin is effective, safe and affordable. It would be a shame if gatifloxacin were not available for the treatment of typhoid fever and tubercolosis in young people due to adverse events in a different patient population, i.e.elderly multi-morbid Canadians. We are running out of antibiotics, we should be careful before we discard effective and safe drugs.

A lot of thought and effort has been put into the development of protocols and the design of case record forms (CRFs) during these studies. These resources will be made available for other researchers on www.enterics.org, which will be linked with the e-research hub, accessible via http://ght.globalhealthehub.org/.

The WHO guidelines (World Health Organization, 2003) which still recommend cefixime for the treatment of multidrug and nalidixic acid resistant *S*. Typhi, urgently need to be updated on the basis of clinical evidence. The Oxford University Clinical Research Unit Vietnam is involved in producing up-to-date guidelines in collaboration with the Coalition Against Typhoid.

Chapter 3 described the pharmacodynamic analysis of the gatifloxacin arm of the trial presented in Chapter 2. A dichotomous categorical breakpoint for AUC<sub>0-24</sub>: MIC ratio was identified. Patients in whom an AUC<sub>0-24</sub>: MIC ratio of greater than 92.7 was obtained, had a favourable response to treatment in 93.5%, whilst in patients with AUC<sub>0-24</sub>: MIC ratios  $\leq$  92.7 only 75% had a favourable response. A borderline significant dichotomous categorical gatifloxacin MIC breakpoint for S. Typhi, predictive for clinical response, could be identified. S. Typhi gatifloxacin MIC values  $\geq$ 0.19 mg/L were associated with 83.8% of patients having a positive clinical response, while patients with gatifloxacin MIC values less than 0.19 mg/L had in 94.3% positive response. In gatifloxacin treated patients infected with nalidixic acid susceptible (n=6) and nalidixic acid resistant (n=118) organisms, clinical success rates were 100% and 91%, respectively. Thus, based on the nalidixic acid screening test, nalidixic acid susceptibility predicts success 100% of the time (n=6/6), whereas nalidixic acid resistance predicts failure only 9.3% of the time (n=11/118). Therefore the nalidixic acid screening test is not suited to predict gatifloxacin failure.

There has been criticism that the CLSI fluoroquinolone breakpoints for *Salmonella* were too generous. The MIC breakpoints for ciprofloxacin against extraintestinal *Salmonella* have been recently revised by CLSI and these new breakpoints will be published in 2012. In June 2011 the gatifloxacin breakpoints will be reviewed. The data presented in Chapter 3 has been made available to CLSI.

Chapter 4 described the population structure of the S. Typhi strains isolated during the clinical trial. The S. Typhi isolates were very homogenous, the vast majority of S. Typhi

(n = 261, 98%) in the Mekong delta region belonged to the H58 haplogroup, which expanded and persisted under antibiotic pressure.

Chapter 5 looked at novel and improved typhoid vaccines and described the safety and immunogenicity trial of a novel oral one dose typhoid vaccine in healthy Vietnames children.

The adverse events were generally mild and the vaccine showed acceptable immunogenicity in these children. The next step would require an efficacy trial in an endemic region, however these trials are prohibitively expensive, at an estimated cost of 1 Million US per 1000 subjects. Therefore the next phase for the M01ZH09 vaccine is a typhoid challenge study that is currently being performed at Oxford University, UK (Principal Investigator Professor Andrew Pollard).

This thesis has addressed clinical issues, in particular aiming to establish a standard design for randomised clinical trials in typhoid fever and the use of pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic parameters, a better understanding of the population structure of S. Typhi in a region of high transmission and the assessment of a one dose oral typhoid vaccine.

In 2011, it is the tenth anniversary of the publication of the genome sequence of S. Typhi CT18, isolated in Vietnam (Parkhill *et al.*, 2001a). A lot has been accomplished in the last decade since this seminal publication, but much still remains to be done.

We need to define the best treatment strategies and ensure we design trials in a way that permits more informative meta-analyses. There has been renewed interest in the development of new vaccines for typhoid and paratyphoid fever and also for non-Typhi *Salmonella*. Although there are great challenges to the development of these vaccines, it should be possible. Perhaps a greater question is whether these vaccines can be fully developed and made available to low income countries.

It is possible to consider the elimination or even eradication of typhoid fever. To do this a multidisciplinary approach would be required, including appropriate treatment of patients with effective antibiotics that cure the patient and also prevent secondary transmission and chronic carriage, the use of appropriate vaccines and the improvement of the infrastructure in low-income countries.

## Publications arising from this thesis

- Gatifloxacin versus chloramphenicol for uncomplicated enteric fever: an openlabel, randomised, controlled trial. Arjyal A, Basnyat B, Koirala S, Karkey A, Dongol S, Agrawaal KK, Shakya N, Shrestha K, Sharma M, Lama S, Shrestha K, Khatri NS, Shrestha U, Campbell JI, Baker S, Farrar J, Wolbers M, <u>Dolecek C</u>. Lancet Infect Dis. 2011 Jun;11(6):445-54. Epub 2011 Apr 29.
- Gatifloxacin for treating enteric fever. Submission to the 18th Expert Committee on the Selection and Use of Essential Medicines (2010). P. L. Olliaro, <u>C. Dolecek</u>, J. Farrar, B. Basnyat, T. T. Hien, J. Horton, P. Garner, P. G. Ambrose, N. J. White, K. Fielding, C. Merle, C.Sismanidis. http://www.who.int/selection\_medicines/committees/expert/18/applications/Cochra ne Gatifloxacin.pdf
- Temporal fluctuation of multidrug resistant salmonella typhi haplotypes in the mekong river delta region of Vietnam. Holt KE<sup>^</sup>, <u>Dolecek C<sup>^</sup></u>, Chau TT, Duy PT, La TT, Hoang NV, Nga TV, Campbell JI, Manh BH, Vinh Chau NV, Hien TT, Farrar J, Dougan G, Baker S. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. 2011 Jan 4;5(1):e929. <sup>^</sup>These authors contributed equally.
- 4. The burden and characteristics of enteric fever at a healthcare facility in a densely populated area of Kathmandu. Karkey A, Arjyal A, Anders KL, Boni MF, Dongol S, Koirala S, My PV, Nga TV, Clements AC, Holt KE, Duy PT, Day JN, Campbell JI, Dougan G, <u>Dolecek C</u>, Farrar J, Basnyat B, Baker S. PLoS One. 2010 Nov 15;5(11):e13988.
- 5. Suitable disk antimicrobial susceptibility breakpoints defining Salmonella enterica serovar Typhi isolates with reduced susceptibility to fluoroquinolones. Parry CM, Thuy CT, Dongol S, Karkey A, Vinh H, Chinh NT, Duy PT, Thieu Nga TV, Campbell JI, Van Minh Hoang N, Arjyal A, Bhutta ZA, Bhattacharya SK, Agtini MD, Dong B, Canh do G, Naheed A, Wain J, Tinh Hien T, Basnyat B, Ochiai L,

Clemens J, Farrar JJ, <u>Dolecek C</u>, Baker S. Antimicrob Agents Chemother. 2010 Dec;54(12):5201-8.

- 6. A randomised trial evaluating the safety and immunogenicity of the novel single oral dose typhoid vaccine M01ZH09 in healthy Vietnamese children. Tran TH, Nguyen TD, Nguyen TT, Ninh TT, Tran NB, Nguyen VM, Tran TT, Cao TT, Pham VM, Nguyen TC, Tran TD, Pham VT, To SD, Campbell JI, Stockwell E, Schultsz C, Simmons CP, Glover C, Lam W, Marques F, May JP, Upton A, Budhram R, Dougan G, Farrar J, Nguyen VV, <u>Dolecek C\*</u>. PLoS One. 2010 Jul 26;5(7):e11778.\*Corresponding author.
- The sensitivity of real-time PCR amplification targeting invasive Salmonella serovars in biological specimens. Nga TV, Karkey A, Dongol S, Thuy HN, Dunstan S, Holt K, Tu le TP, Campbell JI, Chau TT, Chau NV, Arjyal A, Koirala S, Basnyat B, <u>Dolecek C</u>, Farrar J, Baker S. BMC Infect Dis. 2010 May 21;10:125.
- Typhoid fever and other enteric fevers. <u>Christiane Dolecek</u>. In: Infectious diseases.
   J. Cohen, W.G. Powderley (Eds.). 3<sup>rd</sup> Edition. Elsevier
- Transcriptional response in the peripheral blood of patients infected with Salmonella enterica serovar Typhi. Thompson LJ, Dunstan SJ, <u>Dolecek C</u>, Perkins T, House D, Dougan G, Nguyen TH, Tran TP, Doan CD, Le TP, Nguyen TD, Tran TH, Farrar JJ, Monack D, Lynn DJ, Popper SJ, Falkow S. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2009 Dec 29;106(52):22433-8.
- Gallbladder carriage of Salmonella Paratyphi A may be an important factor in the increasing incidence of this infection in South Asia. Khatri NS, Maskey P, Poudel S, Jaiswal VK, Karkey A, Koirala S, Shakya N, Agrawal K, Arjyal A, Basnyat B, Day J, Farrar J, <u>Dolecek C</u>, Baker S. Ann Intern Med. 2009 Apr 21;150(8):567-8.
- 11. Population Pharmacokinetics of Gatifloxacin in South East Asian Adult and Pediatric Patients with Typhoid Fever. <u>Christiane Dolecek</u>, Christopher M. Rubino, Alan Forrest, Sujata M. Bhavnani, S. Koirala, A. Arjyal, M. Sharma, S. Maharjan

Dangol, Buddha Basnyat, Tran Tinh Hien, Robert W. Kulawy, Jeremy Farrar, Paul G. Ambrose. Poster presentation at ICAAC 2008, Washington D. C.

- High-throughput sequencing provides insights into genome variation and evolution in Salmonella Typhi. Holt KE, Parkhill J, Mazzoni CJ, Roumagnac P, Weill FX, Goodhead I, Rance R, Baker S, Maskell DJ, Wain J, <u>Dolecek C</u>, Achtman M, Dougan G.Nat Genet. 2008 Aug;40(8):987-93.
- 13. A multi-center randomised controlled trial of gatifloxacin versus azithromycin for the treatment of uncomplicated typhoid fever in children and adults in Vietnam. <u>Dolecek C\*</u>, Tran TP, Nguyen NR, Le TP, Ha V, Phung QT, Doan CD, Nguyen TB, Duong TL, Luong BH, Nguyen TB, Nguyen TA, Pham ND, Mai NL, Phan VB, Vo AH, Nguyen VM, Tran TT, Tran TC, Schultsz C, Dunstan SJ, Stepniewska K, Campbell JI, To SD, Basnyat B, Nguyen VV, Nguyen VS, Nguyen TC, Tran TH, Farrar J. PLoS One. 2008 May 21;3(5):e2188.\*Corresponding author.
- 14. Antimicrobial drug resistance of Salmonella enterica serovar typhi in Asia and molecular mechanism of reduced susceptibility to the fluoroquinolones. Chau TT, Campbell JI, Galindo CM, Van Minh Hoang N, Diep TS, Nga TT, Van Vinh Chau N, Tuan PQ, Page AL, Ochiai RL, Schultsz C, Wain J, Bhutta ZA, Parry CM, Bhattacharya SK, Dutta S, Agtini M, Dong B, Honghui Y, Anh DD, Canh do G, Naheed A, Albert MJ, Phetsouvanh R, Newton PN, Basnyat B, Arjyal A, La TT, Rang NN, Phuong le T, Van Be Bay P, von Seidlein L, Dougan G, Clemens JD, Vinh H, Hien TT, Chinh NT, Acosta CJ, Farrar J, <u>Dolecek C\*</u>. Antimicrob Agents Chemother. 2007 Dec;51(12):4315-23. \*Corresponding author.
- 15. An open randomized comparison of gatifloxacin versus cefixime for the treatment of uncomplicated enteric fever. Pandit A, Arjyal A, Day JN, Paudyal B, Dangol S, Zimmerman MD, Yadav B, Stepniewska K, Campbell JI, <u>Dolecek C</u>, Farrar JJ, Basnyat B. PLoS One. 2007 Jun 27;2(6):e542.

16. Evolutionary history of Salmonella typhi. Roumagnac P, Weill FX, <u>Dolecek C</u>, Baker S, Brisse S, Chinh NT, Le TA, Acosta CJ, Farrar J, Dougan G, Achtman M. Science. 2006 Nov 24;314(5803):1301-4.

## **Relationship thesis-publications**

Chapter 1 of this thesis is in part based on the Review "Typhoid fever and other enteric fevers" written for "Infectious diseases. J. Cohen, W.G. Powderley (Eds.)". Parts of Chapter 1 have been used for the gatifloxacin EML application to WHO (http://www.who.int/selection\_medicines/committees/expert/18/applications/Cochrane\_ Gatifloxacin.pdf). The results of the clinical trial reported in Chapter 2 have been published in PLoS One (Dolecek *et al.*, 2008). The discussion has been updated to include more recent trials. Part of the results described in Chapter 3 of this thesis, have been reported at the Interscience Conference on Antimicrobial Agents and Chemotherapy (ICAAC) 2008, Washington D. C. Chapter 4 is based on a publication in PLoS Negl Trop Dis. 2011 (Holt *et al.*). The results described in Chapter 5 have been published in PLoS ONE 2010 (Tran *et al.*).

#### References

Aarestrup, F.M., Wiuff, C., Molbak, K., and Threlfall, E.J. (2003) Is it time to change fluoroquinolone breakpoints for *Salmonella spp.? Antimicrob Agents Chemother* 47: 827-829.

Aarestrup, F.M., Hasman, H., Olsen, I., and Sorensen, G. (2004) International spread of bla(CMY-2)-mediated cephalosporin resistance in a multiresistant *Salmonella enterica* serovar Heidelberg isolate stemming from the importation of a boar by Denmark from Canada. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother* 48: 1916-1917.

Acharya, I.L., Lowe, C.U., Thapa, R., Gurubacharya, V.L., Shrestha, M.B., Cadoz, M., Schulz, D., Armand, J., Bryla, D.A., Trollfors, B., and et al. (1987) Prevention of typhoid fever in Nepal with the Vi capsular polysaccharide of *Salmonella typhi*. A preliminary report. *N Engl J Med* 317: 1101-1104.

Achtman, M. (2008) Evolution, population structure, and phylogeography of genetically monomorphic bacterial pathogens. *Annu Rev Microbiol* 62: 53-70.

Allen, K.J., and Poppe, C. (2002) Occurrence and characterization of resistance to extended-spectrum cephalosporins mediated by beta-lactamase CMY-2 in *Salmonella* isolated from food-producing animals in Canada. *Can J Vet Res* 66: 137-144.

Ambrose, P.G., Grasela, D.M., Grasela, T.H., Passarell, J., Mayer, H.B., and Pierce, P.F. (2001) Pharmacodynamics of fluoroquinolones against *Streptococcus pneumoniae* 

in patients with community-acquired respiratory tract infections. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 45: 2793-2797.

Ambrose, P.G., Bhavnani, S.M., Cirincione, B.B., Piedmonte, M., and Grasela, T.H. (2003) Gatifloxacin and the elderly: pharmacokinetic-pharmacodynamic rationale for a potential age-related dose reduction. *J Antimicrob Chemother* 52: 435-440.

Ambrose, P.G., Bhavnani, S.M., and Owens, R.C.J. (2007) Quinolones. In: Antimicrobial Pharmacodynamics in Theory and Practise. Second Edition. informa healthcare New York London.

Andriole, V.T. (2004) The Quinolones. In: Infectious Diseases. Edited by Sherwood L. Gorbach, John G. Bartlett, Neil R. Blacklow. Lippincott Williams & Wilkins, Philadelphia.

Aryjal, A., Basnyat, B., Koirala, S., Karkey, A., Dongol, S., Agrawaal, K.K., Shakya, N., Shrestha, K., Sharma, M., Lama, S., Shrestha, K., Khatri, N.S., Shrestha, U., Campbell, J.I., Baker, S., Farrar, J., Wolbers, M., and Dolecek, C. (2011) Gatifloxacin *versus* chloramphenicol for uncomplicated enteric fever: an open-label, randomised, controlled trial. *Lancet Infect Dis.* 11(6):445-54. Epub 2011 Apr 29.

Aspinall, S.L., Good, C.B., Jiang, R., McCarren, M., Dong, D., and Cunningham, F.E. (2009) Severe dysglycemia with the fluoroquinolones: a class effect? *Clin Infect Dis* 49: 402-408.

Baker, S., Holt, K., Whitehead, S., Goodhead, I., Perkins, T., Stocker, B., Hardy, J., and Dougan, G. (2007) A linear plasmid truncation induces unidirectional flagellar phase change in H:z66 positive *Salmonella* Typhi. *Mol Microbiol* 66: 1207-1218.

Baker, S., Holt, K., van de Vosse, E., Roumagnac, P., Whitehead, S., King, E., Ewels, P., Keniry, A., Weill, F.X., Lightfoot, D., van Dissel, J.T., Sanderson, K.E., Farrar, J., Achtman, M., Deloukas, P., and Dougan, G. (2008) High-throughput genotyping of *Salmonella enterica* serovar Typhi allowing geographical assignment of haplotypes and pathotypes within an urban District of Jakarta, Indonesia. *J Clin Microbiol* 46: 1741-1746.

Baker, S.E., and Hangii, M.C. (2002) Possible gatifloxacin-induced hypoglycemia. Ann Pharmacother 36: 1722-1726.

Baucheron, S., Imberechts, H., Chaslus-Dancla, E., and Cloeckaert, A. (2002) The AcrB multidrug transporter plays a major role in high-level fluoroquinolone resistance in *Salmonella enterica* serovar typhimurium phage type DT204. *Microb Drug Resist* 8: 281-289.

Baucheron, S., Chaslus-Dancla, E., and Cloeckaert, A. (2004) Role of TolC and parC mutation in high-level fluoroquinolone resistance in *Salmonella enterica* serotype Typhimurium DT204. *J Antimicrob Chemother* 53: 657-659.

Bauer, R.J., and Guzy, S. (2004) Monte Carlo Parametric Expectation Maximization (MCPEM) method for analyzing population pharmacokinetic/pharmacodynamic

238

(PK/PD) data. In: DZ D' Argenio, ed. Advanced methods of pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic systems analysis, Vol. 3.: p135-163.

Bauer, R.J., Guzy, S., and Ng, C. (2007) A survey of population analysis methods and software for complex pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic models with examples. *Aaps J* 9: E60-83.

Becker, D., Selbach, M., Rollenhagen, C., Ballmaier, M., Meyer, T.F., Mann, M., and Bumann, D. (2006) Robust *Salmonella* metabolism limits possibilities for new antimicrobials. *Nature* 440: 303-307.

Bethell, D.B., Hien, T.T., Phi, L.T., Day, N.P., Vinh, H., Duong, N.M., Len, N.V., Chuong, L.V., and White, N.J. (1996) Effects on growth of single short courses of fluoroquinolones. *Arch Dis Child* 74: 44-46.

Bhan, M.K., Bahl, R., Sazawal, S., Sinha, A., Kumar, R., Mahalanabis, D., and Clemens, J.D. (2002) Association between *Helicobacter pylori* infection and increased risk of typhoid fever. *J Infect Dis* 186: 1857-1860.

Bhan, M.K., Bahl, R., and Bhatnagar, S. (2005) Typhoid and paratyphoid fever. Lancet 366: 749-762.

Bhutta, Z.A., Khan, I.A., and Molla, A.M. (1994) Therapy of multidrug-resistant typhoid fever with oral cefixime vs. intravenous ceftriaxone. *Pediatr Infect Dis J* 13: 990-994.

Bhutta, Z.A., Khan, I.A., and Shadmani, M. (2000) Failure of short-course ceftriaxone chemotherapy for multidrug-resistant typhoid fever in children: a randomized controlled trial in Pakistan. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother* 44: 450-452.

Bhutta, Z.A. (2006) Current concepts in the diagnosis and treatment of typhoid fever. Bmj 333: 78-82.

Booker, B.M., Smith, P.F., Forrest, A., Bullock, J., Kelchlin, P., Bhavnani, S.M., Jones, R.N., and Ambrose, P.G. (2005) Application of an in vitro infection model and simulation for reevaluation of fluoroquinolone breakpoints for *Salmonella enterica* serotype typhi. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother* 49: 1775-1781.

Brenner, F.W., Villar, R.G., Angulo, F.J., Tauxe, R., and Swaminathan, B. (2000) Salmonella nomenclature. J Clin Microbiol 38: 2465-2467.

Breslow, N.E., and Day, N.E. (1980) Statistical methods in cancer research. Volume 1 -The analysis of case-control studies. International Agency for Research on Cancer.

Butler, T., Linh, N.N., Arnold, K., and Pollack, M. (1973) Chloramphenicol-reistant typhoid fever in Vietnam associated with R factor. *Lancet* 2: 983-985.

Butler, T., Islam, A., Kabir, I., and Jones, P.K. (1991) Patterns of morbidity and mortality in typhoid fever dependent on age and gender: review of 552 hospitalized patients with diarrhea. *Rev Infect Dis* 13: 85-90.

Butler, T., Sridhar, C.B., Daga, M.K., Pathak, K., Pandit, R.B., Khakhria, R., Potkar, C.N., Zelasky, M.T., and Johnson, R.B. (1999) Treatment of typhoid fever with azithromycin versus chloramphenicol in a randomized multicentre trial in India. *J Antimicrob Chemother* 44: 243-250.

Cao, X.T., Kneen, R., Nguyen, T.A., Truong, D.L., White, N.J., and Parry, C.M. (1999) A comparative study of ofloxacin and cefixime for treatment of typhoid fever in children. The Dong Nai Pediatric Center Typhoid Study Group. *Pediatr Infect Dis J* 18: 245-248.

Capitano, B., and Kays, M.B. (2005) Cephalosporines. In Antimicrobial Therapy and Vaccines. Volume II: Antimicrobial Agents. Second Edition. Editors: Yu V. L, Edwards G., McKinnon P. S., Peloquin C., Morse G. D. ESun Technologies, LLC, USA. www.antimicrobe.org: 89-119.

Capparelli, E.V., Reed, M.D., Bradley, J.S., Kearns, G.L., Jacobs, R.F., Damle, B.D., Blumer, J.L., and Grasela, D.M. (2005) Pharmacokinetics of gatifloxacin in infants and children. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother* 49: 1106-1112.

Central Intelligence Agency (2009) The World Factbook. East and Southeast Asia: Vietnam. https://www.cia.gov/library/publications/the-world-factbook/geos/vm.html.

Chandel, D.S., Chaudhry, R., Dhawan, B., Pandey, A., and Dey, A.B. (2000) Drugresistant Salmonella enterica serotype paratyphi A in India. Emerg Infect Dis 6: 420-421. Chau, T.T., Campbell, J.I., Galindo, C.M., Van Minh Hoang, N., Diep, T.S., Nga, T.T., Van Vinh Chau, N., Tuan, P.Q., Page, A.L., Ochiai, R.L., Schultsz, C., Wain, J., Bhutta, Z.A., Parry, C.M., Bhattacharya, S.K., Dutta, S., Agtini, M., Dong, B., Honghui, Y., Anh, D.D., Canh do, G., Naheed, A., Albert, M.J., Phetsouvanh, R., Newton, P.N., Basnyat, B., Arjyal, A., La, T.T., Rang, N.N., Phuong le, T., Van Be Bay, P., von Seidlein, L., Dougan, G., Clemens, J.D., Vinh, H., Hien, T.T., Chinh, N.T., Acosta, C.J., Farrar, J., and Dolecek, C. (2007) Antimicrobial drug resistance of Salmonella enterica serovar Typhi in Asia and molecular mechanism of reduced susceptibility to the fluoroquinolones. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 51: 4315-4323.

Chinh, N.T., Parry, C.M., Ly, N.T., Ha, H.D., Thong, M.X., Diep, T.S., Wain, J., White, N.J., and Farrar, J.J. (2000) A randomized controlled comparison of azithromycin and ofloxacin for treatment of multidrug-resistant or nalidixic acid-resistant enteric fever. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother* 44: 1855-1859.

Clinical and Laboratory Standards Institute (CLSI) (2006) Performance Standards for Antimicrobial Susceptibility Tests. Approved Standard, 9th ed. CLSI document M2-A9.

Clinical and Laboratory Standards Institute (CLSI) (2007) Performance Standards for Antimicrobial Susceptibility Testing; Seventeenth Informational Supplement. MS100-S17. Vol. 27: CLSI, Wayne, Pennsylvania, USA.

Cockcroft, D.W., and Gault, M.H. (1976) Prediction of creatinine clearance from serum creatinine. *Nephron* 16: 31-41.

Collett, D. (2003) Modelling survival data in medical research (2nd edition). CRC Press

Cooke, F.J., Day, M., Wain, J., Ward, L.R., and Threlfall, E.J. (2007) Cases of typhoid fever imported into England, Scotland and Wales (2000-2003). *Trans R Soc Trop Med Hyg* 101: 398-404.

Craig, W.A. (2001) Does the dose matter? Clin Infect Dis 33 Suppl 3: S233-237.

Craig, W.A., Andes, D.R., and Paterson, D. (2006) In vivo activity of levofloxacin against *Salmonella species* susceptible and resistant to nalidixic acid in the neutropenic murine-thigh infection model. [Abstract A-6] In: Abstracts of the 46th Interscience Conference of Antimicrobial Chemotherapy. San Francisco, California.

Craig, W.A. (2007) Pharmacodynamics of Antimicrobials: General Concepts and Application. In: Antimicrobial Pharmacodynamics in Theory and Practise. Second Edition. informa healthcare New York London.

Crump, J.A., Barrett, T.J., Nelson, J.T., and Angulo, F.J. (2003) Reevaluating fluoroquinolone breakpoints for *Salmonella enterica* serotype Typhi and for non-Typhi *Salmonellae*. *Clin Infect Dis* 37: 75-81.

Crump, J.A., Luby, S.P., and Mintz, E.D. (2004) The global burden of typhoid fever. Bull World Health Organ 82: 346-353.

Davis, S.L., Neuhauser, M.M., and McKinnon, P.S. (2005) Quinolones. In Antimicrobial Therapy and Vaccines. Second Edition. Editors: Yu V. L, Edwards G., McKinnon P.S., Peloquin C., Morse G. D. ESun Technologies, LLC, USA. www.antimicrobe.org.

DeRoeck, D., Ochiai, R.L., Yang, J., Anh, D.D., Alag, V., and Clemens, J.D. (2008) Typhoid vaccination: the Asian experience. *Expert Rev Vaccines* 7: 547-560.

Dolecek, C., Tran, T.P., Nguyen, N.R., Le, T.P., Ha, V., Phung, Q.T., Doan, C.D., Nguyen, T.B., Duong, T.L., Luong, B.H., Nguyen, T.B., Nguyen, T.A., Pham, N.D., Mai, N.L., Phan, V.B., Vo, A.H., Nguyen, V.M., Tran, T.T., Tran, T.C., Schultsz, C., Dunstan, S.J., Stepniewska, K., Campbell, J.I., To, S.D., Basnyat, B., Nguyen, V.V., Nguyen, V.S., Nguyen, T.C., Tran, T.H., and Farrar, J. (2008) A multi-center randomised controlled trial of gatifloxacin versus azithromycin for the treatment of uncomplicated typhoid fever in children and adults in Vietnam. *PLoS ONE* 3: e2188.

Domagala, J.M. (1994) Structure-activity and structure-side-effect relationships for the quinolone antibacterials. *J Antimicrob Chemother* 33: 685-706.

Dougan, G., Huett, A., and Clare, S. (2002) Vaccines against human enteric bacterial pathogens. Br Med Bull 62: 113-123.

Drlica, K. (1999) Mechanism of fluoroquinolone action. Curr Opin Microbiol 2: 504-508.

Drusano, G.L., Preston, S.L., Fowler, C., Corrado, M., Weisinger, B., and Kahn, J. (2004) Relationship between fluoroquinolone area under the curve: minimum inhibitory concentration ratio and the probability of eradication of the infecting pathogen, in patients with nosocomial pneumonia. *J Infect Dis* 189: 1590-1597.

Dutta, P., Rasaily, R., Saha, M.R., Mitra, U., Bhattacharya, S.K., Bhattacharya, M.K., and Lahiri, M. (1993) Ciprofloxacin for treatment of severe typhoid fever in children. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother* 37: 1197-1199.

Dutta, S., Sur, D., Manna, B., Bhattacharya, S.K., Deen, J.L., and Clemens, J.D. (2005) Rollback of *Salmonella enterica* serotype Typhi resistance to chloramphenicol and other antimicrobials in Kolkata, India. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother* 49: 1662-1663.

Dutta, S., Sur, D., Manna, B., Sen, B., Deb, A.K., Deen, J.L., Wain, J., Von Seidlein, L., Ochiai, L., Clemens, J.D., and Kumar Bhattacharya, S. (2006) Evaluation of newgeneration serologic tests for the diagnosis of typhoid fever: data from a communitybased surveillance in Calcutta, India. *Diagn Microbiol Infect Dis* 56: 359-365.

Dutta, S., Sur, D., Manna, B., Sen, B., Bhattacharya, M., Bhattacharya, S.K., Wain, J., Nair, S., Clemens, J.D., and Ochiai, R.L. (2008) Emergence of highly fluoroquinolone-resistant *Salmonella enterica* serovar Typhi in a community-based fever surveillance from Kolkata, India. *Int J Antimicrob Agents* 31: 387-389.

Ehrlich, J., Bartz, Q.R., Smith, R.M., Joslyn, D.A., and Burkholder, P.R. (1947) Chloromycetin, a New Antibiotic From a Soil Actinomycete. *Science* 106: 417.

Engels, E.A., Falagas, M.E., Lau, J., and Bennish, M.L. (1998) Typhoid fever vaccines: a meta-analysis of studies on efficacy and toxicity. *Bmj* 316: 110-116.

245

Everest, P., Wain, J., Roberts, M., Rook, G., and Dougan, G. (2001) The molecular mechanisms of severe typhoid fever. *Trends Microbiol* 9: 316-320.

Fan, J.B., Chee, M.S., and Gunderson, K.L. (2006) Highly parallel genomic assays. Nat Rev Genet 7: 632-644.

Felix, A., and Pitt, R.M. (1951) The pathogenic and immunogenic activities of Salmonella typhi in relation to its antigenic constituents. *J Hyg (Lond)* 49: 92-110.

Ferreccio, C., Morris, J.G., Jr., Valdivieso, C., Prenzel, I., Sotomayor, V., Drusano, G.L., and Levine, M.M. (1988) Efficacy of ciprofloxacin in the treatment of chronic typhoid carriers. *J Infect Dis* 157: 1235-1239.

Forrest, A., Nix, D.E., Ballow, C.H., Goss, T.F., Birmingham, M.C., and Schentag, J.J. (1993) Pharmacodynamics of intravenous ciprofloxacin in seriously ill patients. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother* 37: 1073-1081.

Frankel, G., Newton, S.M., Schoolnik, G.K., and Stocker, B.A. (1989) Intragenic recombination in a flagellin gene: characterization of the H1-j gene of Salmonella typhi. *Embo J* 8: 3149-3152.

Fraser, A., Goldberg, E., Acosta, C.J., Paul, M., and Leibovici, L. (2007) Vaccines for preventing typhoid fever. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev*: CD001261.

Frenck, R.W., Jr., Nakhla, I., Sultan, Y., Bassily, S.B., Girgis, Y.F., David, J., Butler, T.C., Girgis, N.I., and Morsy, M. (2000) Azithromycin versus ceftriaxone for the treatment of uncomplicated typhoid fever in children. *Clin Infect Dis* 31: 1134-1138.

Frenck, R.W., Jr., Mansour, A., Nakhla, I., Sultan, Y., Putnam, S., Wierzba, T., Morsy, M., and Knirsch, C. (2004) Short-course azithromycin for the treatment of uncomplicated typhoid fever in children and adolescents. *Clin Infect Dis* 38: 951-957.

Frothingham, R. (2001) Rates of torsades de pointes associated with ciprofloxacin, ofloxacin, levofloxacin, gatifloxacin, and moxifloxacin. *Pharmacotherapy* 21: 1468-1472.

Frothingham, R. (2005) Glucose homeostasis abnormalities associated with use of gatifloxacin. *Clin Infect Dis* 41: 1269-1276.

Gaind, R., Paglietti, B., Murgia, M., Dawar, R., Uzzau, S., Cappuccinelli, P., Deb, M., Aggarwal, P., and Rubino, S. (2006) Molecular characterization of ciprofloxacinresistant Salmonella enterica serovar Typhi and Paratyphi A causing enteric fever in India. J Antimicrob Chemother 58: 1139-1144.

Gehan, E.A., and George, S.L. (1970) Estimation of human body surface area from height and weight. *Cancer Chemother Rep* 54: 225-235.

Germanier, R., and Fuer, E. (1975) Isolation and characterization of Gal E mutant Ty 21a of *Salmonella typhi:* a candidate strain for a live, oral typhoid vaccine. *J Infect Dis* 131: 553-558.

Girgis, N.I., Sultan, Y., Hammad, O., and Farid, Z. (1995) Comparison of the efficacy, safety and cost of cefixime, ceftriaxone and aztreonam in the treatment of multidrug-resistant *Salmonella typhi* septicemia in children. *Pediatr Infect Dis J* 14: 603-605.

Girgis, N.I., Butler, T., Frenck, R.W., Sultan, Y., Brown, F.M., Tribble, D., and Khakhria, R. (1999) Azithromycin versus ciprofloxacin for treatment of uncomplicated typhoid fever in a randomized trial in Egypt that included patients with multidrug resistance. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother* 43: 1441-1444.

Goldstein, F.W., and Stein, G.E. (2005) Trimethoprim and Trimethoprim-Sulfamethoxazole (Cotrimoxazole). In Antimicrobial Therapy and vaccines. Volume II: Antimicrobial Agents. Second Edition. Editors Victor L. Yu, Geoffrey Edwards, Peggy S. Mckinnon, Charles A. Peloquin, Gene Morse. ESun Technologies, LLC, USA.

Gotuzzo, E., Guerra, J.G., Benavente, L., Palomino, J.C., Carrillo, C., Lopera, J., Delgado, F., Nalin, D.R., and Sabbaj, J. (1988) Use of norfloxacin to treat chronic typhoid carriers. *J Infect Dis* 157: 1221-1225.

Gough, A., Barsoum, N.J., Mitchell, L., McGuire, E.J., and de la Iglesia, F.A. (1979) Juvenile canine drug-induced arthropathy: clinicopathological studies on articular lesions caused by oxolinic and pipemidic acids. *Toxicol Appl Pharmacol* 51: 177-187.

Graig, W.A. (2007) Pharmacodynamics of Antimicrobials: General Concepts and Application. In: Antimicrobial Pharmacodynamics in Theory and Practise. Second Edition. informa healthcare New York London.

Grasela, D.M. (2000a) Clinical pharmacology of gatifloxacin, a new fluoroquinolone. Clin Infect Dis 31 Suppl 2: S51-58. Grasela, D.M. (2000b) Pharmacokinetics of gatifloxacin. Introduction. *Pharmacotherapy* 20: 47S-48S.

Grasela, T., Cirincione, B., Christofalo, B., Pierce, P., Hiles, C., and Grasela, D.M. (1998) Population pharmacokinetics of gatifloxacin in adults with acute bacterial exacerbation of chronic bronchitis. [abstract A-28]. In:Proceedings and abstracts of the 38th Interscience Conference on Antibacterial Agents and Chemotherapy (San Diego, CA).

Grimont, P.A.D., and Weill, F.X. (2007) Antigenic formulae of the Salmonella serovars, 9th edition. WHO Collaborating Centre for Reference and Research on Salmonella.

Hathout, S.e.-D., Abd el-Ghaffar, Y., Awny, A.Y., and Hassan, K. (1966) Relation between urinary schistosomiasis and chronic enteric urinary carrier state among Egyptians. *Am J Trop Med Hyg* 15: 156-161.

Herzog, C. (1976) Chemotherapy of typhoid fever: a review of literature. Infection 4: 166-173.

Hindle, Z., Chatfield, S.N., Phillimore, J., Bentley, M., Johnson, J., Cosgrove, C.A., Ghaem-Maghami, M., Sexton, A., Khan, M., Brennan, F.R., Everest, P., Wu, T., Pickard, D., Holden, D.W., Dougan, G., Griffin, G.E., House, D., Santangelo, J.D., Khan, S.A., Shea, J.E., Feldman, R.G., and Lewis, D.J. (2002) Characterization of Salmonella enterica derivatives harboring defined aroC and Salmonella pathogenicity island 2 type III secretion system (ssaV) mutations by immunization of healthy volunteers. *Infect Immun* 70: 3457-3467.

Hoffman, S.L., Punjabi, N.H., Kumala, S., Moechtar, M.A., Pulungsih, S.P., Rivai, A.R., Rockhill, R.C., Woodward, T.E., and Loedin, A.A. (1984) Reduction of mortality in chloramphenicol-treated severe typhoid fever by high-dose dexamethasone. *N Engl J Med* 310: 82-88.

Hohmann, E.L., Oletta, C.A., Killeen, K.P., and Miller, S.I. (1996) phoP/phoQ-deleted Salmonella typhi (Ty800) is a safe and immunogenic single-dose typhoid fever vaccine in volunteers. J Infect Dis 173: 1408-1414.

Holt, K.E., Baker, S., Dongol, S., Basnyat, B., Adhikari, N., Thorson, S., Pulickal, A.S., Song, Y., Parkhill, J., Farrar, J.J., Murdoch, D.R., Kelly, D.F., Pollard, A.J., and Dougan, G. High-throughput bacterial SNP typing identifies distinct clusters of *Salmonella* Typhi causing typhoid in Nepalese children. *BMC Infect Dis* 10: 144.

Holt, K.E., Dolecek, C., Chau, T.T., Duy, P.T., La, T.T., Hoang, N.V., Nga, T.V., Campbell, J.I., Manh, B.H., Vinh Chau, N.V., Hien, T.T., Farrar, J., Dougan, G., and Baker, S. Temporal fluctuation of multidrug resistant Salmonella Typhi haplotypes in the Mekong river delta region of Vietnam. *PLoS Negl Trop Dis* 5: e929.

Holt, K.E., Parkhill, J., Mazzoni, C.J., Roumagnac, P., Weill, F.X., Goodhead, I.,
Rance, R., Baker, S., Maskell, D.J., Wain, J., Dolecek, C., Achtman, M., and Dougan,
G. (2008) High-throughput sequencing provides insights into genome variation and
evolution in *Salmonella* Typhi. *Nat Genet* 40: 987-993.

Hooper, D.C. (1995) Quinolones. In Mandell, Douglas and Bennett's Principles and Practice of Infectious Diseases. Volume I. Fourth Edition. Editors Gerald L. Mandell, John E. Bennett, Raphael Dolin. Churchill Livingstone, New York, USA.: 364-376.

Hopkins, K.L., Davies, R.H., and Threlfall, E.J. (2005) Mechanisms of quinolone resistance in *Escherichia coli* and *Salmonella*: recent developments. *Int J Antimicrob Agents* 25: 358-373.

Hornick, R.B., Greisman, S.E., Woodward, T.E., DuPont, H.L., Dawkins, A.T., and Snyder, M.J. (1970) Typhoid fever: pathogenesis and immunologic control. *N Engl J Med* 283: 686-691.

Hou, Y.M. (1999) Transfer RNAs and pathogenicity islands. *Trends Biochem Sci* 24: 295-298.

House, D., Bishop, A., Parry, C., Dougan, G., and Wain, J. (2001) Typhoid fever: pathogenesis and disease. *Curr Opin Infect Dis* 14: 573-578.

Jumbe, N., Louie, A., Leary, R., Liu, W., Deziel, M.R., Tam, V.H., Bachhawat, R., Freeman, C., Kahn, J.B., Bush, K., Dudley, M.N., Miller, M.H., and Drusano, G.L. (2003) Application of a mathematical model to prevent in vivo amplification of antibiotic-resistant bacterial populations during therapy. *J Clin Invest* 112: 275-285.

Kadhiravan, T., Wig, N., Kapil, A., Kabra, S.K., Renuka, K., and Misra, A. (2005) Clinical outcomes in typhoid fever: adverse impact of infection with nalidixic acidresistant Salmonella typhi. BMC Infect Dis 5: 37. Kantele, A., Hakkinen, M., Moldoveanu, Z., Lu, A., Savilahti, E., Alvarez, R.D., Michalek, S., and Mestecky, J. (1998) Differences in immune responses induced by oral and rectal immunizations with *Salmonella typhi* Ty21a: evidence for compartmentalization within the common mucosal immune system in humans. *Infect Immun* 66: 5630-5635.

Kariuki, S., Revathi, G., Kiiru, J., Mengo, D.M., Mwituria, J., Muyodi, J., Munyalo, A., Teo, Y.Y., Holt, K.E., Kingsley, R.A., and Dougan, G. (2010) Typhoid in Kenya is associated with a dominant multidrug-resistant *Salmonella enterica* serovar Typhi haplotype that is also widespread in Southeast Asia. *J Clin Microbiol* 48: 2171-2176.

Karkey, A., Aryjal, A., Basnyat, B., and Baker, S. (2008) Kathmandu, Nepal: still an enteric fever capital of the world. J Infect Dev Ctries 2: 461-465.

Kelly-Hope, L.A., Alonso, W.J., Thiem, V.D., Anh, D.D., Canh do, G., Lee, H., Smith, D.L., and Miller, M.A. (2007) Geographical distribution and risk factors associated with enteric diseases in Vietnam. *Am J Trop Med Hyg* 76: 706-712.

Kelly-Hope, L.A., Alonso, W.J., Thiem, V.D., Canh do, G., Anh, D.D., Lee, H., and Miller, M.A. (2008) Temporal trends and climatic factors associated with bacterial enteric diseases in Vietnam, 1991-2001. *Environ Health Perspect* 116: 7-12.

Kidgell, C., Pickard, D., Wain, J., James, K., Diem Nga, L.T., Diep, T.S., Levine, M.M., O'Gaora, P., Prentice, M.B., Parkhill, J., Day, N., Farrar, J., and Dougan, G. (2002a) Characterisation and distribution of a cryptic *Salmonella typhi* plasmid pHCM2. *Plasmid* 47: 159-171.
Kidgell, C., Reichard, U., Wain, J., Linz, B., Torpdahl, M., Dougan, G., and Achtman, M. (2002b) Salmonella typhi, the causative agent of typhoid fever, is approximately 50,000 years old. Infect Genet Evol 2: 39-45.

Kirkpatrick, B.D., Bentley, M.D., Thern, A.M., Larsson, C.J., Ventrone, C., Sreenivasan, M.V., and Bourgeois, L. (2005a) Comparison of the antibodies in lymphocyte supernatant and antibody-secreting cell assays for measuring intestinal mucosal immune response to a novel oral typhoid vaccine (M01ZH09). *Clin Diagn Lab Immunol* 12: 1127-1129.

Kirkpatrick, B.D., Tenney, K.M., Larsson, C.J., O'Neill, J.P., Ventrone, C., Bentley, M., Upton, A., Hindle, Z., Fidler, C., Kutzko, D., Holdridge, R., Lapointe, C., Hamlet, S., and Chatfield, S.N. (2005b) The novel oral typhoid vaccine M01ZH09 is well tolerated and highly immunogenic in 2 vaccine presentations. J Infect Dis 192: 360-366.

Kirkpatrick, B.D., McKenzie, R., O'Neill, J.P., Larsson, C.J., Bourgeois, A.L., Shimko, J., Bentley, M., Makin, J., Chatfield, S., Hindle, Z., Fidler, C., Robinson, B.E., Ventrone, C.H., Bansal, N., Carpenter, C.M., Kutzko, D., Hamlet, S., LaPointe, C., and Taylor, D.N. (2006) Evaluation of *Salmonella enterica* serovar Typhi (Ty2 aroC-ssaV-) M01ZH09, with a defined mutation in the *Salmonella* pathogenicity island 2, as a live, oral typhoid vaccine in human volunteers. *Vaccine* 24: 116-123.

Klugman, K.P., Gilbertson, I.T., Koornhof, H.J., Robbins, J.B., Schneerson, R., Schulz, D., Cadoz, M., and Armand, J. (1987) Protective activity of Vi capsular polysaccharide vaccine against typhoid fever. *Lancet* 2: 1165-1169.

Kohanski, M.A., Dwyer, D.J., and Collins, J.J. (2010) How antibiotics kill bacteria: from targets to networks. *Nature Reviews Microbiology* 8, 423-435

Kopecko, D.J., Sieber, H., Ures, J.A., Furer, A., Schlup, J., Knof, U., Collioud, A., Xu, D., Colburn, K., and Dietrich, G. (2009) Genetic stability of vaccine strain *Salmonella* Typhi Ty21a over 25 years. *Int J Med Microbiol* 299: 233-246.

LaCreta, F.P., Kaul, S., Kollia, G.D., Duncan, G., Randall, D.M., and Grasela, D.M. (2000) Interchangeability of 400-mg intravenous and oral gatifloxacin in healthy adults. *Pharmacotherapy* 20: 59S-66S.

Lesher, G.Y., Froelich, E.J., Gruett, M.D., Bailey, J.H., and Brundage, R.P. (1962) 1,8-Naphthyridine Derivatives. A New Class Of Chemotherapeutic Agents. *J Med Pharm Chem* 91: 1063-1065.

Levine, M., and Campbell, J. (2004) Mucosal immunization and needle-free injection devizes. In: Levine, M.M., Kaper, J.B., Rappuoli, R., Liu, M.A., Good, M.F. (Eds), New Generation Vaccines, Third Edition. New York, Marcel Decker, pp 393-400

Levine, M.M., Ferreccio, C., Black, R.E., and Germanier, R. (1987) Large-scale field trial of Ty21a live oral typhoid vaccine in enteric-coated capsule formulation. *Lancet* 1: 1049-1052.

Levine, M.M., Ferreccio, C., Cryz, S., and Ortiz, E. (1990) Comparison of entericcoated capsules and liquid formulation of Ty21a typhoid vaccine in randomised controlled field trial. *Lancet* 336: 891-894.

Levine, M.M., Ferreccio, C., Abrego, P., Martin, O.S., Ortiz, E., and Cryz, S. (1999) Duration of efficacy of Ty21a, attenuated *Salmonella typhi* live oral vaccine. *Vaccine* 17 Suppl 2: S22-27.

Levine, M.M. (2003) Can needle-free administration of vaccines become the norm in global immunization? *Nat Med* 9: 99-103.

Levine, M.M. (2006) Enteric infections and the vaccines to counter them: future directions. *Vaccine* 24: 3865-3873.

Levy, H., Diallo, S., Tennant, S.M., Livio, S., Sow, S.O., Tapia, M., Fields, P.I., Mikoleit, M., Tamboura, B., Kotloff, K.L., Lagos, R., Nataro, J.P., Galen, J.E., and Levine, M.M. (2008) PCR method to identify *Salmonella enterica* serovars Typhi, Paratyphi A, and Paratyphi B among *Salmonella* isolates from the blood of patients with clinical enteric fever. *J Clin Microbiol* 46: 1861-1866.

Lewis, M.D., Serichantalergs, O., Pitarangsi, C., Chuanak, N., Mason, C.J., Regmi, L.R., Pandey, P., Laskar, R., Shrestha, C.D., and Malla, S. (2005) Typhoid fever: a

massive, single-point source, multidrug-resistant outbreak in Nepal. Clin Infect Dis 40: 554-561.

Lin, F.Y., Vo, A.H., Phan, V.B., Nguyen, T.T., Bryla, D., Tran, C.T., Ha, B.K., Dang, D.T., and Robbins, J.B. (2000) The epidemiology of typhoid fever in the Dong Thap Province, Mekong Delta region of Vietnam. *Am J Trop Med Hyg* 62: 644-648.

Lin, F.Y., Ho, V.A., Khiem, H.B., Trach, D.D., Bay, P.V., Thanh, T.C., Kossaczka, Z., Bryla, D.A., Shiloach, J., Robbins, J.B., Schneerson, R., and Szu, S.C. (2001) The efficacy of a *Salmonella typhi* Vi conjugate vaccine in two-to-five-year-old children. *N Engl J Med* 344: 1263-1269.

Liu, Y., Lee, M.A., Ooi, E.E., Mavis, Y., Tan, A.L., and Quek, H.H. (2003) Molecular typing of *Salmonella enterica* serovar typhi isolates from various countries in Asia by a multiplex PCR assay on variable-number tandem repeats. *J Clin Microbiol* 41: 4388-4394.

Lodise, T., Graves, J., Miller, C., Mohr, J.F., Lomaestro, B., and Smith, R.P. (2007) Effects of gatifloxacin and levofloxacin on rates of hypoglycemia and hyperglycemia among elderly hospitalized patients. *Pharmacotherapy* 27: 1498-1505.

Lu, T., Zhao, X., and Drlica, K. (1999) Gatifloxacin activity against quinolone-resistant gyrase: allele-specific enhancement of bacteriostatic and bactericidal activities by the C-8-methoxy group. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother* 43: 2969-2974.

Luxemburger, C., Chau, M.C., Mai, N.L., Wain, J., Tran, T.H., Simpson, J.A., Le, H.K., Nguyen, T.T., White, N.J., and Farrar, J.J. (2001) Risk factors for typhoid fever in the Mekong delta, southern Viet Nam: a case-control study. *Trans R Soc Trop Med Hyg* 95: 19-23.

Machin, D., Campbell, M.J., Fayers, P.M., and Pinol, A.P.Y. (1997) Sample Size Tables for the Design of Clinical Trials (2nd edition). Blackwell Scientific Publications, Oxford, UK

Martinez-Martinez, L., Pascual, A., and Jacoby, G.A. (1998) Quinolone resistance from a transferable plasmid. *Lancet* 351: 797-799.

Maskey, A.P., Day, J.N., Phung, Q.T., Thwaites, G.E., Campbell, J.I., Zimmerman, M., Farrar, J.J., and Basnyat, B. (2006) *Salmonella enterica* serovar Paratyphi A and S. *enterica* serovar Typhi cause indistinguishable clinical syndromes in Kathmandu, Nepal. *Clin Infect Dis* 42: 1247-1253.

Maskey, A.P., Basnyat, B., Thwaites, G.E., Campbell, J.I., Farrar, J.J., and Zimmerman, M.D. (2008) Emerging trends in enteric fever in Nepal: 9124 cases confirmed by blood culture 1993-2003. *Trans R Soc Trop Med Hyg* 102: 91-95.

Massi, M.N., Shirakawa, T., Gotoh, A., Bishnu, A., Hatta, M., and Kawabata, M. (2005) Quantitative detection of *Salmonella enterica* serovar Typhi from blood of suspected typhoid fever patients by real-time PCR. *Int J Med Microbiol* 295: 117-120.

Mazzariol, A., Tokue, Y., Kanegawa, T.M., Cornaglia, G., and Nikaido, H. (2000) High-level fluoroquinolone-resistant clinical isolates of Escherichia coli overproduce multidrug efflux protein AcrA. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother* 44: 3441-3443.

Mazzariol, A., Zuliani, J., Cornaglia, G., Rossolini, G.M., and Fontana, R. (2002) AcrAB Efflux System: Expression and Contribution to Fluoroquinolone Resistance in *Klebsiella spp. Antimicrob Agents Chemother* 46: 3984-3986.

McKinnon, P.S., and Davis, S.L. (2004) Pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic issues in the treatment of bacterial infectious diseases. *Eur J Clin Microbiol Infect Dis* 23: 271-288.

Memon, I.A., Billoo, A.G., and Memon, H.I. (1997) Cefixime: an oral option for the treatment of multidrug-resistant enteric fever in children. *South Med J* 90: 1204-1207.

Mermin, J.H., Villar, R., Carpenter, J., Roberts, L., Samaridden, A., Gasanova, L., Lomakina, S., Bopp, C., Hutwagner, L., Mead, P., Ross, B., and Mintz, E.D. (1999) A massive epidemic of multidrug-resistant typhoid fever in Tajikistan associated with consumption of municipal water. *J Infect Dis* 179: 1416-1422.

Metchock, B. (1990) In-vitro activity of azithromycin compared with other macrolides and oral antibiotics against *Salmonella typhi*. *J Antimicrob Chemother* 25 Suppl A: 29-31. Miao, E.A., and Miller, S.I. (2000) A conserved amino acid sequence directing intracellular type III secretion by Salmonella typhimurium. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 97: 7539-7544.

Mohanty, S., Renuka, K., Sood, S., Das, B.K., and Kapil, A. (2006) Antibiogram pattern and seasonality of *Salmonella* serotypes in a North Indian tertiary care hospital. *Epidemiol Infect*: 1-6.

Mohr, J.F., McKinnon, P.S., Peymann, P.J., Kenton, I., Septimus, E., and Okhuysen, P.C. (2005) A retrospective, comparative evaluation of dysglycemias in hospitalized patients receiving gatifloxacin, levofloxacin, ciprofloxacin, or ceftriaxone. *Pharmacotherapy* 25: 1303-1309.

Molloy, A., Nair, S., Cooke, F.J., Wain, J., Farrington, M., Lehner P.J., and Torok, M.E. (2010) First Report of *Salmonella enterica* Serotype Paratyphi A Azithromycin Resistance Leading to Treatment Failure. *J Clin Microbiol* 48(12): 4655–4657.

Mulazimoglu, L., Tulkens, P.M., and Van Bambeke, F. (2005) Macrolides. In: Antimicrobial Therapy and Vaccines. Volume II: Antimicrobial Agents. Second Edition. Edited by Yu, Victor L. and Barriere, Stephen L. Publisher ESun Technologies, USA.: 243-279.

Nakashima, M., Uematsu, T., Kosuge, K., Kusajima, H., Ooie, T., Masuda, Y., Ishida, R., and Uchida, H. (1995) Single- and multiple-dose pharmacokinetics of AM-1155, a new 6-fluoro-8-methoxy quinolone, in humans. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother* 39: 2635-2640.

Navarro, F., Llovet, T., Echeita, M.A., Coll, P., Aladuena, A., Usera, M.A., and Prats, G. (1996) Molecular typing of *Salmonella enterica* serovar Typhi. *J Clin Microbiol* 34: 2831-2834.

Neuhauser, M.M., and Pendland, S.L. (2005) Chloramphenicol. In Antimicrobial Therapy and Vaccines. Volume II: Antimicrobial Agents. Second Edition. Edited by Yu, Victor L. and Barriere, Stephen L. Publisher ESun Technologies, USA.: 121-129.

Ng, I., Liu, S.L., and Sanderson, K.E. (1999) Role of genomic rearrangements in producing new ribotypes of Salmonella typhi. J Bacteriol 181: 3536-3541.

Nga, T.V.T., Karkey, A., Dongol, S., H.N., T., Dunstan, S., Holt, K., Tu, L.T.P.,

Campbell, J.I., Chau, T.T., Chau, N.V.V., Arjyal, S., Koirala, S., Basnyat, B., Dolecek, C., Farrar, J., and Baker, S. (2010) Comparison of blood culture and realtime PCR for the detection of invasive Salmonella serovars in blood and bone marrow specimens from enteric fever patients. *BMC Microbiology* 10:125.

Nguyen, T.A., Ha Ba, K., and Nguyen, T.D. (1993) [Typhoid fever in South Vietnam, 1990-1993]. Bull Soc Pathol Exot 86: 476-478.

Ochiai, R.L., Wang, X., von Seidlein, L., Yang, J., Bhutta, Z.A., Bhattacharya, S.K., Agtini, M., Deen, J.L., Wain, J., Kim, D.R., Ali, M., Acosta, C.J., Jodar, L., and Clemens, J.D. (2005) Salmonella paratyphi A rates, Asia. Emerg Infect Dis 11: 1764-1766.

Ochiai, R.L., Acosta, C.J., Danovaro-Holliday, M.C., Baiqing, D., Bhattacharya, S.K., Agtini, M.D., Bhutta, Z.A., Canh do, G., Ali, M., Shin, S., Wain, J., Page, A.L., Albert, M.J., Farrar, J., Abu-Elyazeed, R., Pang, T., Galindo, C.M., von Seidlein, L., and Clemens, J.D. (2008) A study of typhoid fever in five Asian countries: disease burden and implications for controls. *Bull World Health Organ* 86: 260-268.

Olliaro P., (2011) Gatifloxacin for treating enteric fever. Submission to the 18th Expert Committee on the Selection and Use of Essential Medicines. http://www.who.int/selection\_medicines/committees/expert/18/applications/Cochrane\_ Gatifloxacin.pdf.

Owen, R.L. (1994) M cells--entryways of opportunity for enteropathogens. *J Exp Med* 180: 7-9.

Owens, R.C., Jr., and Ambrose, P.G. (2002) Torsades de pointes associated with fluoroquinolones. *Pharmacotherapy* 22: 663-668; discussion 668-672.

Owens, R.C., Jr., and Ambrose, P.G. (2005) Antimicrobial safety: focus on fluoroquinolones. Clin Infect Dis 41 Suppl 2: S144-157.

Pandit, A., Arjyal, A., Day, J.N., Paudyal, B., Dangol, S., Zimmerman, M.D., Yadav, B., Stepniewska, K., Campbell, J.I., Dolecek, C., Farrar, J.J., and Basnyat, B. (2007) An Open Randomized Comparison of Gatifloxacin versus Cefixime for the Treatment of Uncomplicated Enteric Fever. *PLoS ONE* 2: e542.

Panteix, G., Guillaumond, B., Harf, R., Desbos, A., Sapin, V., Leclercq, M., and Perrin-Fayolle, M. (1993) In-vitro concentration of azithromycin in human phagocytic cells. *J Antimicrob Chemother* 31 Suppl E: 1-4.

Park-Wyllie, L.Y., Juurlink, D.N., Kopp, A., Shah, B.R., Stukel, T.A., Stumpo, C., Dresser, L., Low, D.E., and Mamdani, M.M. (2006) Outpatient gatifloxacin therapy and dysglycemia in older adults. *N Engl J Med* 354: 1352-1361.

Parkhill, J., Dougan, G., James, K.D., Thomson, N.R., Pickard, D., Wain, J., Churcher,
C., Mungall, K.L., Bentley, S.D., Holden, M.T., Sebaihia, M., Baker, S., Basham, D.,
Brooks, K., Chillingworth, T., Connerton, P., Cronin, A., Davis, P., Davies, R.M.,
Dowd, L., White, N., Farrar, J., Feltwell, T., Hamlin, N., Haque, A., Hien, T.T.,
Holroyd, S., Jagels, K., Krogh, A., Larsen, T.S., Leather, S., Moule, S., O'Gaora, P.,
Parry, C., Quail, M., Rutherford, K., Simmonds, M., Skelton, J., Stevens, K.,
Whitehead, S., and Barrell, B.G. (2001a) Complete genome sequence of a multiple drug
resistant Salmonella enterica serovar Typhi CT18. Nature 413: 848-852.

Parkhill, J., Wren, B.W., Thomson, N.R., Titball, R.W., Holden, M.T., Prentice, M.B., Sebaihia, M., James, K.D., Churcher, C., Mungall, K.L., Baker, S., Basham, D., Bentley, S.D., Brooks, K., Cerdeno-Tarraga, A.M., Chillingworth, T., Cronin, A., Davies, R.M., Davis, P., Dougan, G., Feltwell, T., Hamlin, N., Holroyd, S., Jagels, K., Karlyshev, A.V., Leather, S., Moule, S., Oyston, P.C., Quail, M., Rutherford, K., Simmonds, M., Skelton, J., Stevens, K., Whitehead, S., and Barrell, B.G. (2001b)

Genome sequence of Yersinia pestis, the causative agent of plague. Nature 413: 523-527.

Parry, C.M., Hien, T.T., Dougan, G., White, N.J., and Farrar, J.J. (2002) Typhoid fever. N Engl J Med 347: 1770-1782.

Parry, C.M. (2003) Antimicrobial drug resistance in Salmonella enterica. Curr Opin Infect Dis 16: 467-472.

Parry, C.M. (2004a) The treatment of multidrug-resistant and nalidixic acid-resistant typhoid fever in Viet Nam. *Trans R Soc Trop Med Hyg* 98: 413-422.

Parry, C.M. (2004b) Typhoid Fever. Curr Infect Dis Rep 6: 27-33.

Parry, C.M., Karunanayake, L., Coulter, J.B., and Beeching, N.J. (2006) Test for quinolone resistance in typhoid fever. *Bmj* 333: 260-261.

Parry, C.M., Ho, V.A., Phuong le, T., Bay, P.V., Lanh, M.N., Tung le, T., Tham, N.T., Wain, J., Hien, T.T., and Farrar, J.J. (2007) Randomized controlled comparison of ofloxacin, azithromycin, and an ofloxacin-azithromycin combination for treatment of multidrug-resistant and nalidixic acid-resistant typhoid fever. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother* 51: 819-825.

Parry, C.M., and Threlfall, E.J. (2008) Antimicrobial resistance in typhoidal and nontyphoidal Salmonellae. Curr Opin Infect Dis 21: 531-538.

Pfeifer, Y., Matten, J., and Rabsch, W. (2009) Salmonella enterica serovar Typhi with CTX-M beta-lactamase, Germany. Emerg Infect Dis 15: 1533-1535.

Phan, M.D., Kidgell, C., Nair, S., Holt, K.E., Turner, A.K., Hinds, J., Butcher, P., Cooke, F.J., Thomson, N.R., Titball, R., Bhutta, Z.A., Hasan, R., Dougan, G., and Wain, J. (2009) Variation in *Salmonella enterica* serovar Typhi IncHI1 plasmids during the global spread of resistant typhoid fever. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother* 53: 716-727.

Pichichero, M.E., Arguedas, A., Dagan, R., Sher, L., Saez-Llorens, X., Hamed, K., and Echols, R. (2005) Safety and efficacy of gatifloxacin therapy for children with recurrent acute otitis media (AOM) and/or AOM treatment failure. *Clin Infect Dis* 41: 470-478.

Piddock, L.J. (2002) Fluoroquinolone resistance in *Salmonella* serovars isolated from humans and food animals. *FEMS Microbiol Rev* 26: 3-16.

Pokharel, B.M., Koirala, J., Dahal, R.K., Mishra, S.K., Khadga, P.K., and Tuladhar, N.R. (2006) Multidrug-resistant and extended-spectrum beta-lactamase (ESBL)producing *Salmonella enterica* (serotypes Typhi and Paratyphi A) from blood isolates in Nepal: surveillance of resistance and a search for newer alternatives. *Int J Infect Dis* 10: 434-438.

Posada, D., and Crandall, K.A. (1998) MODELTEST: testing the model of DNA substitution. *Bioinformatics* 14: 817-818.

Prentice, M.B., James, K.D., Parkhill, J., Baker, S.G., Stevens, K., Simmonds, M.N., Mungall, K.L., Churcher, C., Oyston, P.C., Titball, R.W., Wren, B.W., Wain, J., Pickard, D., Hien, T.T., Farrar, J.J., and Dougan, G. (2001) *Yersinia pestis* pFra shows biovar-specific differences and recent common ancestry with a *Salmonella enterica* serovar Typhi plasmid. *J Bacteriol* 183: 2586-2594. Reed, R.P., and Klugman, K.P. (1994) Neonatal typhoid fever. *Pediatr Infect Dis J* 13: 774-777.

Ristori, C., Rodriguez, H., Vicent, P., Lobos, H., D'Ottone, K., Garcia, J., Pinto, M.E., Nercelles, P., and Cisneros, L. (1982) Investigation of the *Salmonella typhi-paratyphi* carrier state in cases of surgical intervention for gallbladder disease. *Bull Pan Am Health Organ* 16: 161-171.

Robicsek, A., Jacoby, G.A., and Hooper, D.C. (2006a) The worldwide emergence of plasmid-mediated quinolone resistance. *Lancet Infect Dis* 6: 629-640.

Robicsek, A., Strahilevitz, J., Jacoby, G.A., Macielag, M., Abbanat, D., Park, C.H., Bush, K., and Hooper, D.C. (2006b) Fluoroquinolone-modifying enzyme: a new adaptation of a common aminoglycoside acetyltransferase. *Nat Med* 12: 83-88.

Roumagnac, P., Weill, F.X., Dolecek, C., Baker, S., Brisse, S., Chinh, N.T., Le, T.A., Acosta, C.J., Farrar, J., Dougan, G., and Achtman, M. (2006) Evolutionary history of *Salmonella typhi. Science* 314: 1301-1304.

Rubino, C.M., Capparelli, E.V., Bradley, J.S., Blumer, J.L., Kearns, G.L., Reed, M., Jacobs, R.F., Cirincione, B., and Grasela, D.M. (2007) Population pharmacokinetic model for gatifloxacin in pediatric patients. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother* 51: 1246-1252.

Schaad, U.B., Stoupis, C., Wedgwood, J., Tschaeppeler, H., and Vock, P. (1991) Clinical, radiologic and magnetic resonance monitoring for skeletal toxicity in pediatric patients with cystic fibrosis receiving a three-month course of ciprofloxacin. *Pediatr* Infect Dis J 10: 723-729.

Schaad, U.B., and Wedgwood, J. (1992) Lack of quinolone-induced arthropathy in children. J Antimicrob Chemother 30: 414-416.

Schwartz, G.J., Haycock, G.B., Edelmann, C.M., Jr., and Spitzer, A. (1976) A simple estimate of glomerular filtration rate in children derived from body length and plasma creatinine. *Pediatrics* 58: 259-263.

Selander, R.K., Beltran, P., Smith, N.H., Helmuth, R., Rubin, F.A., Kopecko, D.J., Ferris, K., Tall, B.D., Cravioto, A., and Musser, J.M. (1990) Evolutionary genetic relationships of clones of *Salmonella* serovars that cause human typhoid and other enteric fevers. *Infect Immun* 58: 2262-2275.

Seoud, M., Saade, G., Uwaydah, M., and Azoury, R. (1988) Typhoid fever in pregnancy. *Obstet Gynecol* 71: 711-714.

Sheiner, L.B., and Ludden, T.M. (1992) Population pharmacokinetics/dynamics. Annu Rev Pharmacol Toxicol 32: 185-209.

Sherburne, C.K., Lawley, T.D., Gilmour, M.W., Blattner, F.R., Burland, V., Grotbeck, E., Rose, D.J., and Taylor, D.E. (2000) The complete DNA sequence and analysis of R27, a large IncHI plasmid from *Salmonella typhi* that is temperature sensitive for transfer. *Nucleic Acids Res* 28: 2177-2186.

Sinha, A., Sazawal, S., Kumar, R., Sood, S., Reddaiah, V.P., Singh, B., Rao, M., Naficy, A., Clemens, J.D., and Bhan, M.K. (1999) Typhoid fever in children aged less than 5 years. *Lancet* 354: 734-737.

Stahlmann, R., Merker, H.J., Hinz, N., Chahoud, I., Webb, J., Heger, W., and Neubert, D. (1990) Ofloxacin in juvenile non-human primates and rats. Arthropathia and drug plasma concentrations. *Arch Toxicol* 64: 193-204.

Stamatakis, A., Ludwig, T., and Meier, H. (2005) RAxML-III: a fast program for maximum likelihood-based inference of large phylogenetic trees. *Bioinformatics* 21: 456-463.

Steigbigel, N.H. (1995) Macrolides and Clindamycin. In Mandell, Douglas and Bennett's Principles and Practice of Infectious Diseases. Volume I. Fourth Edition. Editors Gerald L. Mandell, John E. Bennett, Raphael Dolin. Churchill Livingstone, New York, USA.: 334-346.

Steinberg, E.B., Bishop, R., Haber, P., Dempsey, A.F., Hoekstra, R.M., Nelson, J.M., Ackers, M., Calugar, A., and Mintz, E.D. (2004) Typhoid fever in travelers: who should be targeted for prevention? *Clin Infect Dis* 39: 186-191.

Strahilevitz, J., Jacoby, G.A., Hooper, D.C., and Robicsek, A. (2009) Plasmid-mediated auinolone resistance: a multifaceted threat. *Clin Microbiol Rev* 22: 664-689.

Sur, D., Ochiai, R.L., Bhattacharya, S.K., Ganguly, N.K., Ali, M., Manna, B., Dutta, S., Donner, A., Kanungo, S., Park, J.K., Puri, M.K., Kim, D.R., Dutta, D., Bhaduri, B.,

Acosta, C.J., and Clemens, J.D. (2009) A cluster-randomized effectiveness trial of Vi typhoid vaccine in India. *N Engl J Med* 361: 335-344.

Szu, S.C., Taylor, D.N., Trofa, A.C., Clements, J.D., Shiloach, J., Sadoff, J.C., Bryla, D.A., and Robbins, J.B. (1994) Laboratory and preliminary clinical characterization of Vi capsular polysaccharide-protein conjugate vaccines. *Infect Immun* 62: 4440-4444.

Tacket, C.O., Sztein, M.B., Wasserman, S.S., Losonsky, G., Kotloff, K.L., Wyant, T.L., Nataro, J.P., Edelman, R., Perry, J., Bedford, P., Brown, D., Chatfield, S., Dougan, G., and Levine, M.M. (2000) Phase 2 clinical trial of attenuated *Salmonella enterica* serovar typhi oral live vector vaccine CVD 908-htrA in U.S. volunteers. *Infect Immun* 68: 1196-1201.

Tam, V.H., Louie, A., Deziel, M.R., Liu, W., and Drusano, G.L. (2007) The Relationship between Quinolone Exposures and Resistance Amplification Is Characterized by an Inverted U: a New Paradigm for Optimizing Pharmacodynamics To Counterselect Resistance. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother* 51: 744-747.

Tarr, P.E., Kuppens, L., Jones, T.C., Ivanoff, B., Aparin, P.G., and Heymann, D.L. (1999) Considerations regarding mass vaccination against typhoid fever as an adjunct to sanitation and public health measures: potential use in an epidemic in Tajikistan. *Am J Trop Med Hyg* 61: 163-170.

Teo, Y.Y., Inouye, M., Small, K.S., Gwilliam, R., Deloukas, P., Kwiatkowski, D.P., and Clark, T.G. (2007) A genotype calling algorithm for the Illumina BeadArray platform. *Bioinformatics* 23: 2741-2746. Thaver, D., Zaidi, A.K., Critchley, J., Madni, S.A., and Bhutta, Z.A. (2005) Fluoroquinolones for treating typhoid and paratyphoid fever (enteric fever). *Cochrane Database Syst Rev*: CD004530.

Thaver, D., Zaidi, A.K., Critchley, J.A., Azmatullah, A., Madni, S.A., and Bhutta, Z.A. (2008) Fluoroquinolones for treating typhoid and paratyphoid fever (enteric fever). *Cochrane Database Syst Rev*: CD004530.

Thaver, D., Zaidi, A.K., Critchley, J., Azmatullah, A., Madni, S.A., and Bhutta, Z.A. (2009) A comparison of fluoroquinolones versus other antibiotics for treating enteric fever: meta-analysis. *Bmj* 338: b1865.

Thong, K.L., Cheong, Y.M., Puthucheary, S., Koh, C.L., and Pang, T. (1994) Epidemiologic analysis of sporadic *Salmonella typhi* isolates and those from outbreaks by pulsed-field gel electrophoresis. *J Clin Microbiol* 32: 1135-1141.

Thong, K.L., Puthucheary, S., Yassin, R.M., Sudarmono, P., Padmidewi, M., Soewandojo, E., Handojo, I., Sarasombath, S., and Pang, T. (1995) Analysis of *Salmonella typhi* isolates from Southeast Asia by pulsed-field gel electrophoresis. J Clin Microbiol 33: 1938-1941.

Threlfall, E.J., Torre, E., Ward, L.R., Davalos-Perez, A., Rowe, B., and Gibert, I. (1994) Insertion sequence IS200 fingerprinting of *Salmonella typhi*: an assessment of epidemiological applicability. *Epidemiol Infect* 112: 253-261.

Threlfall, E.J., Fisher, I.S., Berghold, C., Gerner-Smidt, P., Tschape, H., Cormican, M., Luzzi, I., Schnieder, F., Wannet, W., Machado, J., and Edwards, G. (2003) Antimicrobial drug resistance in isolates of *Salmonella enterica* from cases of salmonellosis in humans in Europe in 2000: results of international multi-centre surveillance. *Euro Surveill* 8: 41-45.

Tran, T.H., Nguyen, T.D., Nguyen, T.T., Ninh, T.T., Tran, N.B., Nguyen, V.M., Tran, T.T., Cao, T.T., Pham, V.M., Nguyen, T.C., Tran, T.D., Pham, V.T., To, S.D., Campbell, J.I., Stockwell, E., Schultsz, C., Simmons, C.P., Glover, C., Lam, W., Marques, F., May, J.P., Upton, A., Budhram, R., Dougan, G., Farrar, J., Nguyen, V.V., and Dolecek, C. A randomised trial evaluating the safety and immunogenicity of the novel single oral dose typhoid vaccine M01ZH09 in healthy Vietnamese children. *PLoS One* 5: e11778.

Tran, T.H., Bethell, D.B., Nguyen, T.T., Wain, J., To, S.D., Le, T.P., Bui, M.C., Nguyen, M.D., Pham, T.T., Walsh, A.L., and et al. (1995) Short course of ofloxacin for treatment of multidrug-resistant typhoid. *Clin Infect Dis* 20: 917-923.

Unicef (2009) Statistics. Country Statistics Nepal. http://www.unicef.org/infobycountry/nepal\_nepal\_statistics.html#70

University of South Carolina (2009) Biomedical Stimulation Resource. Pharmacokinetic/Pharmacodynamic Systems Analysis. S-ADAPT. http://bmsr.usc.edu/Software/ADAPT/SADAPTsoftware.html. van Basten, J.P., and Stockenbrugger, R. (1994) Typhoid perforation. A review of the literature since 1960. *Trop Geogr Med* 46: 336-339.

Vinh, H., Wain, J., Vo, T.N., Cao, N.N., Mai, T.C., Bethell, D., Nguyen, T.T., Tu, S.D., Nguyen, M.D., and White, N.J. (1996) Two or three days of ofloxacin treatment for uncomplicated multidrug-resistant typhoid fever in children. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother* 40: 958-961.

Vissa, V.D., and Brennan, P.J. (2001) The genome of *Mycobacterium leprae*: a minimal mycobacterial gene set. *Genome Biol* 2: REVIEWS1023.

Vollaard, A.M., Ali, S., Widjaja, S., Asten, H.A., Visser, L.G., Surjadi, C., and van Dissel, J.T. (2005) Identification of typhoid fever and paratyphoid fever cases at presentation in outpatient clinics in Jakarta, Indonesia. *Trans R Soc Trop Med Hyg* 99: 440-450.

Wahdan, M.H., Serie, C., Cerisier, Y., Sallam, S., and Germanier, R. (1982) A controlled field trial of live Salmonella typhi strain Ty 21a oral vaccine against typhoid: three-year results. J Infect Dis 145: 292-295.

Wain, J., Hoa, N.T., Chinh, N.T., Vinh, H., Everett, M.J., Diep, T.S., Day, N.P., Solomon, T., White, N.J., Piddock, L.J., and Parry, C.M. (1997) Quinolone-resistant *Salmonella typhi* in Viet Nam: molecular basis of resistance and clinical response to treatment. *Clin Infect Dis* 25: 1404-1410.

Wain, J., Diep, T.S., Ho, V.A., Walsh, A.M., Nguyen, T.T., Parry, C.M., and White, N.J. (1998) Quantitation of bacteria in blood of typhoid fever patients and relationship between counts and clinical features, transmissibility, and antibiotic resistance. *J Clin Microbiol* 36: 1683-1687.

Wain, J., Pham, V.B., Ha, V., Nguyen, N.M., To, S.D., Walsh, A.L., Parry, C.M., Hasserjian, R.P., HoHo, V.A., Tran, T.H., Farrar, J., White, N.J., and Day, N.P. (2001) Quantitation of bacteria in bone marrow from patients with typhoid fever: relationship between counts and clinical features. *J Clin Microbiol* 39: 1571-1576.

Wain, J., House, D., Parkhill, J., Parry, C., and Dougan, G. (2002) Unlocking the genome of the human typhoid bacillus. *Lancet Infect Dis* 2: 163-170.

Wallerstein, R.O., Condit, P.K., Kasper, C.K., Brown, J.W., and Morrison, F.R. (1969) Statewide study of chloramphenicol therapy and fatal aplastic anemia. *Jama* 208: 2045-2050.

White, N.J. (2002) Salmonella typhi (Typhoid Fever) and S. paratyphi (Paratyphoid Fever). In Antimicrobial Therapy and vaccines. Volume I: Microbes. Second Edition. Editors Victor L. Yu, Rainer Weber, Didier Raoult. Apple Trees Production, LLC, USA.

Woodward, T., Smadel, J., Ley, H.L., Jr., Green, R., and Mankikar, D. (1948) Preliminary report on the beneficial effect of chloromycetin in the treatment of typhoid fever. *Ann Intern Med* 29: 131-134. Woodward, T.E., Smadel, J.E., and Parker, R.T. (1954) The therapy of typhoid fever. Med Clin North Am 11: 577-590.

Woodward, T.E., and Smadel, J.E. (1964) Management Of Typhoid Fever And Its Complications. *Ann Intern Med* 60: 144-157.

World Bank (2009) World Bank Data. Countries. Vietnam. http://data.worldbank.org/country/vietnam.

World Health Organization (2003) Department of Vaccines and Biologicals. Backgound document: The diagnosis, treatment and prevention of typhoid fever. http://whqlibdoc.who.int/hq/2003/WHO\_V&B\_03.07.pdf

World Health Organisation, Communicable Disease Surveillance & Response (2003) Bacterial agents of enteric diseases of public health concern. Manual for the laboratory identification and antimicrobial susceptibility testing of bacterial pathogens of public health concern in the developing world. http://www.who.int/csr/resources/publications/drugresist/IIIAMRManual.pdf

World Health Organization (2006) Joint WHO/UNICEF statement for typhoid vaccineuseintsunami-affectedareas.http://www.who.int/cholera/tsunami\_typhoidvaccine/en/index.html

World Health Organization (2008) Typhoid vaccines: WHO position paper. Weekly Epidemiol Rec: 49-60.

World Health Organization (2010) World Health Statistics.

http://www.who.int/whosis/whostat/2010/en/index.html

Appendix

Articles

Q

## Gatifloxacin versus chloramphenicol for uncomplicated enteric fever: an open-label, randomised, controlled trial

Amit Arjyal, Buddha Basnyat, Samir Koirala, Abhilasha Karkey, Sabina Dongol, Krishna Kumar Agrawaal, Nikki Shakya, Kabina Shrestha, Manish Sharma, Sanju Lama, Kasturi Shrestha, Nely Shrestha Khatri, Umesh Shrestha, James LCampbell, Stephen Baker, Jeremy Farrar, Marcel Wolbers, Christiane Dolecek

#### Summary

Background We aimed to investigate whether gatifloxacin, a new generation and affordable fluoroquinolone, is better than chloramphenicol for the treatment of uncomplicated enteric fever in children and adults.

Methods We did an open-label randomised superiority trial at Patan Hospital, Kathmandu, Nepal, to investigate whether gatifloxacin is more effective than chloramphenicol for treating uncomplicated enteric fever. Children and adults clinically diagnosed with enteric fever received either gatifloxacin (10 mg/kg) once a day for 7 days, or chloramphenicol (75 mg/kg per day) in four divided doses for 14 days. Patients were randomly allocated treatment (1:1) in blocks of 50, without stratification. Allocations were placed in sealed envelopes opened by the study physician once a patient was enrolled into the trial. Masking was not possible because of the different formulations and ways of giving the two drugs. The primary outcome measure was treatment failure, which consisted of at least one of the following: persistent fever at day 10, need for rescue treatment, microbiological failure, relapse until day 31, and enteric-fever-related complications. The primary outcome was assessed in all patients randomly allocated treatment and reported separately for culture-positive patients and for all patients. Secondary outcome measures were fever clearance time, late relapse, and faecal carriage. The trial is registered on controlled-trials.com, number ISRCTN 53258327.

Findings 844 patients with a median age of 16 (IQR 9–22) years were enrolled in the trial and randomly allocated a treatment. 352 patients had blood-culture-confirmed enteric fever: 175 were treated with chloramphenicol and 177 with gatifloxacin. 14 patients had treatment failure in the chloramphenicol group, compared with 12 in the gatifloxacin group (hazard ratio [HR] of time to failure 0.86, 95% CI 0.40–1.86, p=0.70). The median time to fever clearance was 3.95 days (95% CI 3.68–4.68) in the chloramphenicol group and 3.90 days (3.58–4.27) in the gatifloxacin group (HR 1.06, 0.86–1.32, p=0.59). At 1 month only, three of 148 patients were stool-culture positive in the chloramphenicol group and none in the gatifloxacin group. At the end of 3 months only one person had a positive stool culture in the chloramphenicol group. There were no other positive stool cultures even at the end of 6 months. Late relapses were noted in three of 175 patients in the culture-confirmed chloramphenicol group and two of 177 in the gatifloxacin group. There were no culture-positive relapses after day 62. 99 patients (24%) experienced 168 adverse events in the chloramphenicol group and 59 (14%) experienced 73 events in the gatifloxacin group.

Interpretation Although no more efficacious than chloramphenicol, gatifloxacin should be the preferred treatment for enteric fever in developing countries because of its shorter treatment duration and fewer adverse events.

Funding Wellcome Trust.

#### Introduction

Enteric fever is a disease that predominantly affects children and is caused by the faecal-oral transmission' of Salmonella enterica serotype Typhi (S typhi) and Salmonella enterica Paratyphi A (S paratyphi A). There are an estimated 26 million infections and over 200000 deaths caused by the disease worldwide each year.<sup>1</sup> In parts of south Asia, the incidence of enteric fever in children can be as high as 573 cases per 100000 person years.<sup>1</sup>

Chloramphenicol was the standard treatment for enteric fever from the 1950s<sup>145</sup> until the development and spread of multidrug resistant (MDR; defined as resistance to all first-line antibiotics: chloramphenicol, amoxicillin, and co-trimoxazole) S typhi and S paratyphi A in the early 1990s. Subsequently, fluoroquinolones became first choice for the treatment of enteric fever. However, increased resistance to the older generation fluoroquinolones (ciprofloxacin and ofloxacin) has emerged. This reduces the options for treatment, and raises the spectre of fully resistant enteric fever.<sup>16</sup>

Conflicting reports have emerged from randomised controlled trials with relatively small sample sizes that assessed older fluoroquinolones (ciprofloxacin and ofloxacin) versus chloramphenicol for the treatment of enteric fever.<sup>10</sup> Additionally, no trials have been done to investigate the efficacy of chloramphenicol versus a newer fluoroquinolone, such as gatifloxacin, in the

445

Lancet infect Dis 2011: 11 445-54 April 29, 2011 DOI:10.1016/51473-3099(11)70089-5 See Comment page 419 Oxford University Clinical Research Unit-Patan Academy of Health Sciences Kathmandu, Nepal A Ariyal MBBS, B Bash Koirala MRBS, A Karkey MSc. Dongel MSc. K Kumar Agrawaal MBRS, N Shakya MBRS, K Shrestha MEBS, M Sharma MD, S Lama MBB S, K Shrestha MD, N Shrestha Khatri MBES, U Shrestha MBBS); The Hospital for Tropical Diseases, Wellcome Trust Major Overseas Programme, Oxford University Clinical Research Unit, Ho Chi Minh City, Vietnam, and Centre for Tropical Medicine, University of Oxford, Oxford, UK (JICampbell MIBMS, S Baker PhD, J Famar FRCP, M Wolbers PhD C Dolerek MDI: and London School of Hygiene and Tropical Medicine, London, UK (C Dolecek) indence to: Dir Buddha Basnyat, Oxford University Clinical Research Unit-

Patan Academy of Health Sciences, Kathmando, Nepal rishibas@wlink.com.no

treatment of enteric fever in children.<sup>16</sup> Recent reports suggest a general decline in the prevalence of MDR typhoid fever in Asia,<sup>848</sup> and two recent studies of patients with enteric fever in Kathmandu, Nepal reported a low prevalence of chloramphenicol resistance in *S typhi* and *S paratyphi* A isolates: nine (1-7%) in 522 strains of *S typhi*<sup>86</sup> and three (1-2%) of 247 strains of *S paratyphi* A.<sup>20</sup>

Splitting the set of the set of

whether gatifloxacin had superior efficacy compared

with chloramphenicol in adults and children with uncomplicated enteric fever in Nepal.

#### Methods Patients

The study physicians enrolled patients who presented to the outpatient or emergency department of Patan Hospital, Lalitpur, Nepal from May 2, 2006, to August 30, 2008. Patients with fever for more than 3 days who were clinically diagnosed to have enteric fever (undifferentiated fever with no clear focus of infection on preliminary physical exam and laboratory tests) whose residence was in a predesignated area of about 20 km<sup>2</sup> in urban Lalitpur and who gave fully informed written consent were eligible for the study. Exclusion criteria were pregnancy or lactation, age under 2 years or weight



Figure 1: Trial profile

"Two culture positive patients in both the chloramphenicol and glatifloxacin groups were lost to follow-up before day 8.

277

www.thelancet.com/infection Vol 11 June 2011

less than 10 kg shock, jaundice, gastrointestinal bleeding, or any other signs of severe typhoid fever, previous history of hypersensitivity to either of the trial drugs, or known previous treatment with chloramphenical, quinolone antibiotic, third generation cephalosporin, or macrolide within 1 week of hospital admission. Patients who had received amoxicillin or cotrimoxazole were included as long as they did not show evidence of clinical response. Ethical approval was granted by both Nepal Health Research Council and Oxford Tropical Research Ethics Committee.

#### Randomisation and masking

Randomisation was done in blocks of 50 without stratification by an administrator otherwise not involved in the trial. The random allocations were placed in sealed opaque envelopes, which were kept in a locked drawer and opened by the study physician once each patient was enrolled into the trial after meeting the inclusion and exclusion criteria. Patients were enrolled in the order they presented and the sealed envelopes were opened in strict numerical sequence. Masking was not possible because of the different formulations and ways of giving the two drugs.

#### Procedures

Each enrolled patient was randomly assigned to treatment with either gatifloxacin tablets (400 mg) 10 mg per kg per day in a single oral dose for 7 days or chloramphenicol capsules (250 mg or 500 mg) 75 mg per kg per day in four divided oral doses for 14 days. Gatifloxacin tablets were cut and weighed and the patients' daily doses were prepared in sealed plastic bags. The per-protocol planned duration of chloramphenicol treatment of 14 days was modified for blood-culturenegative patients, who received at least 8 days of chloramphenicol and stopped either on day 8 or 5 days after being afebrile, whichever came later. Gatifloxacin was given for 7 days in all patients.

After enrolment, patients were managed as outpatients and seen by trained community medical auxiliaries (CMAs), as described previously.<sup>10</sup> The CMAs made a visit to each patient's house every 12 h for either 10 days (gatifloxacin group), 14 days (chloramphenicol group), or until the patient was cured. The CMA directly observed each patient ingesting the single dose of gatifloxacin and two doses of chloramphenicol. The physicians reexamined the patients on days 8 and 15, and at 1, 3, and 6 months. All examinations were standardised and entered into case record forms.

Complete blood counts were done on days 1, 8, and 15. On day 1, serum creatinine, bilirubin, aspartate aminotransferase (AST), and alanine aminotransferase (AIT) were also checked. Random plasma glucose was measured on day 1, day 8, day 15, and 1 month. On days 2-7, during the evening visit, the blood glucose was measured by finger-prick testing (OneTouch SureStep,

www.thelancet.com/infection Vol 11 June 2011

Johnson and Johnson, USA) by the CMAs, Haemoglobin A<sub>c</sub> was measured at 3 months.

Blood culture was done as described previously<sup>35</sup> in all patients at admission, in the culture-positive patients on day 8, and if symptoms and signs suggested further infection.

Stool cultures were done on admission in all patients, and in culture-positive patients after completion of treatment and at the 1 month, 3 month, and 6 month visits in 10 mL of Selenite F broth and incubated at 37°C. After the overnight incubation, the broth was subcultured onto MacConkey agar and xylose lysine decarboxylase agar media.

Isolates were screened using standard biochemical tests, and S typhi and S paratyphi A were identified using AP120E (BioMerieux, Paris, France) and slide agglutination with specific antisera (MurexBiotech, Dartford, UK).

Minimum inhibitory concentrations (MICs) were calculated for amoxicillin, azithromycin, chloramphenicol, co-trimoxazole, nalidiski acid, offoxacin, ciprofloxacin, tetracycline, gatifloxacin, and ceffriaxone by E-test (AB Biodisk, Solna, Sweden).

The primary endpoint of this study was the composite endpoint of treatment failure, which consisted of any one of the following: persistence of fever of more than 37.5°C at day 10 of treatment; the need for rescue treatment with

	Chloramphenicol (n=418)	Gatifloxacin (n=426)
Median (IQR) age (years)	15 (8-22)	16 (9-22)
Male sex	261 (62-4%)	279 (65-5%)
Median (IQR) weight (kg)	42 (20-51)	44 (23-53)
Median (IQR) duration of illness before admission (days)	5(4-7)	5(4-7)
Median (IQR) temperature at admission (°C)	38-95 (38-2-39-5)	38-90 (38-1-39-4
Headache	375 (89-7%)	374 (87-8%)
Anorexia	323 (77-3%)	308 (72-5%)
Abdominal pain	181 (43.5%)	157 (37-1%)
Cough	145 (34-8%)	129 (30-4%)
Nausea	120 (28-7%)	136 (32.1%)
Vomiting	86 (20-7%)	81 (19-6%)
Diarrhoea	78 (18-8%)	79 (18-6%)
Constipation	60 (14-4%)	42 (9-9%)
Hepatomegaly	47 (11-2%)	66 (15-5%)
Splenomegaly	64 (15-3%)	55 (12-9%)
Median (IQR) haematocrit (%)	39 (36-0-43-5)	40 (36-0-43-0)
Median (IQR) leucocyte count (<10*/L)	6-4 (5-0-8-1)	62 (5.1-8.1)
Median (IQR) platelet count (×10%L)	190 (162-219)	193 (165-232)
Median (IQR) AST (U/L)	46 (34-62)	44 (33-60)
Median (IQR) ALT (U/L)	29 (20-43)	30 (20-42)
Salmonella typhi isolated	125	124
Salmonella paratyph1A isolated	50	53
Position protonationant factal cultures	20 (53%)	19(51%)

	Chloramphenicol (n=175)	Gatifloxacin (n=177)	Comparison
Total number of treatment failures*	14	12	HR 0-86 (95% CI 0-40 to 1-86), p=0-70
Persistent fever at day 10	5	5	-
Need for rescue treatment	5	3	-
Microbiological failures	0	2	
Relapse until day 31	7	4	
Enteric fever related complications	0	0	
Probability of treatment failure†	0-08 (95% Cl 0-04 to 0-13)	0-07 (95% Cl 0-03 to 0-11)	RD-0-01 (95% CI-0-07 to 0-04), p=0-6
Median time to fever clearance (days)+	3-95 (95% CI 3-68 to 4-68)	3-9 (95% Cl 3-58 to 4-27)	HR 1-06 (95% Cl 0-86-1-32), p=0-59
Microbiological failurest	0/170 (0%)	2/167(1%)	Sp=0-24
Relapses until day 31	7	4	HR 0-56 (95% Cl 0-16-1-91), p=0-35
Number of culture confirmed relapses	5	3	-
Number of syndromic relapses	2	1	-
Probability of relapse until day 311	0-04 (95% C 0-01 to 0-07)	0.02 (95% Cl 0.00 to 0.05)	*
Relapses until day 62	10	9	HR 0.87 (95% Cl 0-35 to 2-15), p=0-77
Number of culture confirmed relapses	8	5	-
Number of synchromic relapses	2	4	
Probability of relapse until day 621	0.06 (95% Cl 0.02 to 0.10)	0.06 (95% Cl 0.02 to 0.09)	
Relapses after day 62 (all of which were synchromic)	4	10	-

ceffriaxone or ofloxacin as judged by the treating physician; microbiological failure, defined as a positive blood culture for Styphi or Sparatyphi A on day 8; relapse, that is reappearance of culture-confirmed (including mismatch of serotypes [eg, day 1 blood culture positive for S typhi and relapse blood culture positive for S paratyphi A or vice versal or syndromic enteric fever on or after day 11 to day 31 in patients who were initially categorised as successfully treated; and occurrence of enteric-fever-related complications.<sup>16</sup> Time to treatment failure was defined as the time from the first dose of treatment until the date of the earliest failure event of that patient, and patients without an event were censored at the date of their last follow-up visit.

Secondary endpoints were fever clearance time (FCT: time from the first dose of treatment given until the temperature was <37-5°C and the patient remained afebrile for at least 48 h); time to relapse until day 31, day 62, or month 6 of follow-up; and faecal carriage at the follow-up visits at 1, 3, and 6 months. The patients' FCTs were calculated electronically on the basis of twice-daily recorded temperatures. Patients without recorded fever clearance or relapse were censored at the date of their last follow-up visit. To reduce possible blas, an investigator not involved in the recruitment of patients decided patients' final outcomes by use of a masked database.

#### Statistical analysis

The trial was designed as a superiority trial with the hypothesis that gatifloxacin was superior to chloramphenicol in patients with enteric fever. The sample size was calculated to detect a difference of 10% between the two groups in the proportion of patients reaching treatment failure at the two-sided 5% significance level with 80% power. We assumed treatment failure rates of 15% in the chloramphenicol and 5% in the gatifloxacin group, leading to a total required sample size of 160 patients with culture-confirmed enteric fever per group—320 patients in total. On the basis of results from a previous study,<sup>mas</sup> we assumed that about 40% of patients who were randomly assigned treatment had culture-confirmed enteric fever. To allow for a loss to follow-up rate of about 5%, a total of 853 patients with suspected enteric fever were recruited to the trial.

Times to treatment failure, fever clearance, and relapse, were analysed by use of survival methods. The cumulative incidence of events was calculated with the Kaplan-Meier method, and comparisons were based on Cox regression models with the treatment group as the only covariate. For the primary endpoint (treatment failure), we also compared the absolute risk of treatment failure until day 31 on the basis of Kaplan-Meier estimates and standard errors according to Greenwood's formula.<sup>30</sup> Additionally, the time to treatment failure was analysed in the subgroups defined by culture result, pathogen (S nphi or S paratyphi A), and age (<16 years or >16 years), and heterogeneity of the treatment effect was tested with a Cox regression model that included an interaction between treatment and subgroup.

The per-protocol analysis population consisted of all patients with blood-culture-confirmed enteric fever.

www.thelancet.com/infection Vol 11 June 2011





Role of the funding source

Figure 2: Kaplan-Meier estimates for time to treatment failure, fever clearance, and relapse for culture-positive patients

We also analysed all patients who were assigned treatment, with the exception of those patients who were mistakenly randomised or withdrew before the first dose of study treatment, for treatment failure

and safety. All reported tests were done at the two-sided 5% significance level, and 95% CIs are reported. All analyses were done with the statistical software R version 2.9.1.<sup>a</sup>

# writing of the report. The corresponding author had full access to all the data in the study and had final responsibility for the decision to submit for publication.

Results

The trial is registered on controlled-trials.com, number ISRCTN 53258327.

Of 1151 patients assessed, 853 were assigned treatment; 844 were analysed, 418 assigned chloramphenicol and

The sponsor of the study had no role in study design,

data collection, data analysis, data interpretation, or

	Chloramphenicol (n=418)	Gatifloxacin (n=426)	Comparison
Total number of treatment failures*	26	15	HR 0-57 (95% Cl 0-30-1-08), p=0-09
Persistent fever at day 10	7	6	-
Need for rescue treatment	6	4	
Microbiological failures	0	2	-
Relapse until day 31	16	6	-
Enteric fever related complications	0	0	-
Probability of treatment failure:	0-07 (95% Cl 0-04 to 0-09)	0-04 (95% Cl 0-02 to 0-06)	RD -0-03 (95% CI -0-06 to 0-00); p-0-0
Median time to fever dearance (days)!	2-69 (95% Cl 2-44 to 2-85)	2.69 (95% Cl 2.41 to 2.88)	HR 0-99 (95% Cl 0-87 to 1-14); p=0-93
Microbiological failurest	0/185 (0%)	2/181(1%)	p§=0-24
Relapses until day 31	16	6	HR 0-37 (95% C 0-14 to 0-94); p=0-04
Number of culture confirmed relapses	8	3	-
Number of synchromic relapses	8	3	
Probability of relapse until day 317	0-04 (95% C 0-02 to 0-06)	0-02 (95% Cl 0-00 to 0-03)	
Relapses until day 62	23	12	HR 0.50 (95% Cl 0.25 to 1.02); p-0.06
Number of culture confirmed relapses	12	5	
Number of synchromic relapses	11	7	
Probability of relapse until day 62†	0.06 (95% Cl 0.04 to 0.08)	0.03 (95% (10.01 to 0.05)	

www.thelancet.com/infection Vol 11 June 2011

	Chloramphenicol	Gatifloxacin	HR (95%CI)	p for heterogeneity
Population				
Culture positives	14/175	12/177	0-86 (0-40-1-86, p=0-70)	80.0
Culture negatives	12/243	3/249	0.25 (0-07-0-87, p=0-03)	*
Pathogen				
Salmonella typhi	11/125	8/124	0.73 (0.29-1.82, p=0.50)	0-51
Salmonella paratyphi A	3/50	4/53	132 (0-30-5-91, p=0-72)	-
Age				
Less than 16 years	18/222	10/217	0.58 (0-27-1-25, p=0-17)	86-0
16 years or older	8/196	5/209	0.59 (0.19-1 8, p=0.35)	-

Table 4: Comparison of treatment failure in the culture-positive and culture-negative population and selected subgroups

	Chloramphenicol (n=418)		Gatifloxacin (n	Gatifloxacin (n=426)		
	Number of patients with event (%)	Number of events	Number of patients with event (%)	Number of events		
Any adverse event	99(24%)	168	59 (14%)	73	0-0003	
Abdominal pain	11 (3%)	12	8(2%)	8	0.5	
Acne	2 (<1%)	2	0	0	0-2	
Anorexia	9(2%)	10	1 (<1%)	1	0.01	
Diamhoea	24 (6%)	26	5(1%)	5	0.0002	
Dizziness	11(3%)	11	2 (<1%)	2	0-01	
Nausea	26(6%)	29	9 (2%)	9	0.003	
Oral candidiasis	4 (1%)	4	0	0	0.06	
Vomiting	36(9%)	39	35(8%)	35	0.9	
Weakness	4 (1%)	4	0 (0%)	0	0.06	

All adverse events in this list were non-severe (le, grade 1 or grade 2) except for one grade 3 dehydration in the diloramphenical group and one grade 3 abdominal pair in the gatificoacin group. \*Based on Fisher's exact test.

Table 5: Adverse events: comparison of overall frequency and frequency of selected adverse events between the two treatment groups

> 426 gatifloxacin (figure 1). The baseline characteristics of the patients were similar in the two treatment groups (table 1). The proportion of patients with treatment failure was similar in the two treatment groups in patients with culture-positive disease (table 2). Of the five patients with persistent fever on day 10 in the gatifloxacin group (table 2), two became afebrile on day 11 and did not require rescue treatment. The other three patients were effectively treated with intravenous ceffraxone 50 mg/kg per day in a single dose for 7 days. The five patients in the chloramphenicol group who needed rescue treatment were successfully treated with ofloxacin 20 mg/kg per day in two divided doses per day for 7 days. In all cases, rescue treatment was initiated on either day 10 or day 11.

> Two patients with microbiological failure in the gatifloxacin group also had persistent fever, and responded well to ceffriaxone 50 mg/kg per day in a single daily dose for 7 days. All relapse patients, consisting of seven (five of whom were culture confirmed) in the chloramphenicol group and four (three of whom were

	Chloramphenicol (n=418)	Gatifloxacin* (n=426)
At baseline	A CONTRACTOR OF THE OWNER	THE REAL PROPERTY.
Grade 1	2/411 (0-5%)	1/414 (0-2%)
Grade 2	0/411 (0%)	2/414 (0-5%)
On day 8		
Grade 1	4/403 (1-0%)	1/188 (0.5%)
Grade 2	3/403 (0-7%)	1/188 (0-5%)
On day 15		
Grade 1	1/351 (0-3%)	1/166(0-6%)
Grade 2	0/351 (0%)	0/166 (0%)
ata are n (%) of 000-2500×10* sucopenia wasr	Ipatientstested. Grade 1 white bloc A. Grade 2 WBC count 1500-1999- ecorded. *Not all patients who rece tests on day 8 and day 15	od cell (WBC) count (10%L. No grade 3 or 4 (ved gatifloxacin had

culture confirmed) in the gatifloxacin group, were also treated with ofloxacin 20 mg/kg per day, and recovered.

The secondary outcome measures, which included fever clearance time (median 3.95 days in the chloramphenicol group and 3.90 in the gatifloxacin group) and time to relapse until day 31 or day 62 also showed no significant difference between the groups (table 2). Only syndromic relapses were documented between day 62 and 6 months. Figure 2 shows the Kaplan-Meier estimates for the time to treatment failure, fever clearance, and relapse.

Stool samples at baseline were positive for S typhi or S paratyphi A in 16 (10%) of 157 patients in the chloramphenicol group and 14 (9%) of 160 patients in the gatifloxacin group. The proportion of positive stool samples at 1-6 months of follow-up was low in both groups: at 1 month, only three (2%) of 148 and none of 154 patients were stool-culture-positive in the chloramphenicol and gatifloxacin groups (p=0·12), respectively. At the end of 3 months, only one patient (in the chloramphenicol group) had a positive stool culture, and at 6 months no patients had a positive stool culture.

Table 3 shows the primary and secondary endpoints in all randomised patients, with the exception of patients who were mistakenly randomly allocated treatment or withdrew before the first dose of study treatment. There was a slightly greater risk of treatment failure in patients receiving chloramphenicol (p=0-09). Results in selected subgroups (table 4) suggest that this is primarily due to a higher failure rate of chloramphenicol in the culture-negative population, especially a higher rate of relapses until day 31 (nine (three confirmed, six syndromic) rstwo[both syndromic]; HR of time to relapse=0-22, 95% C10-05-1-01, p=0-05). The median duration of chloramphenicol treatment was 9 days (IQR 8-11) in the culture-negative population, but there was not a significant association between the duration of treatment and the time to relapse [HR=0-93, 95% C10-66-1-30, p=0-66).

www.thelancet.com/infection Vol 11 June 2011

	Chloramphenicol (n=418)	Gatifloxacin (n=426)	p value'
Hyperglycaemia, gra	nde 2†		
At baseline	1/414 (0.2%)	2/422 (0-5%)	1.00
Onday 2 to day 7\$	25/407 (6-1%)	42/414 (10-1%)	0-04
On day 8	0/402 (0%)	1/400 (0.3%)	0.50
Onday 15	1/366 (0-3%)	0/351 (0-%)	1-00
On month 1	1/375(0-3%)	0/383 (0-0%)	0-50
Hypoglycaemia, gra	de 2 or worse§		
At baseline	4/414 (1.0%)	4/422 (1-0%)	1-00
Onday 2 to day 7:	1/407 (0-3%)	1/414 (0-2%)	1-00
On day 8	2/402 (0-5%)	2/400 (0-5%)	1.00
Onday 15	4/366 (1-1%)	3/351 (0-9%)	1.00
On month 1	3/375 (0-8%)	4/383 (1-0%)	1.00
HbA_>6%			
On month 3	22/351 (63%)	20/359 (5-6%)	0.8

cara test. Totade 2 non-fasting plasma glucore 161–250 mg/dL. No grade 3 or 4 hypergivaemias were recorded. 50n day 21 or 2, all patients were monitored with fingerstick glucose testing. SGnde 2 non-fasting plasma glucose 40–54 mg/dL. None gradia 3 physicipational (20–33 mg/dL) wais recorded at baseline, and two on day 15 (one in each group), triograde 4 hypoglycaemas were recorded.

Table 7: Adverse events: dysglycaemia

There was no indication of treatment effect heterogeneity in the subgroups defined by pathogen or age (table 4).

Most adverse events were mild (grade 1 and 2; table 5). Adverse events were slightly more common in the culturepositive patients than the culture-negative patients. In the chloramphenicol group, 44 (25%) of 175 culture-positive patients experienced at least one adverse event (81 events in total). In the gatifloxacin group, 30 (16·9%) of 177 culturepositive patients experienced at least one adverse event (38 events in total). Three patients in the chloramphenicol group had a white-blood-cell count between 1500 and 1999×10<sup>o</sup> cells per L on day 5-8, and had their chloramphenicol stopped. No grade 3 or 4 leucopenia was recorded (table 6). No grade 4 hypoglycaemias were recorded (table 7), and there were no life-threatening complications of enteric fever in this cohort.

Of all the strains of S paratyphi A and S typhi isolated, 251 (73%) of 345 were nalidixic acid resistant, and two (<1%) were multidrug resistant (table 8). Both MDR strains were S typhi isolated from patients in the gatifloxacin group. Two S paratyphi A isolates were resistant to chloramphenicol, one of which was isolated from a patient in the gatifloxacin group and one of which was isolated from a patient in the chloramphenicol group.

In culture-positive patients, nalidixic acid resistance was significantly associated with a slower rate of fever clearance (HR 0.57, 95% CI 0.40.-0.81, p=0.002) for patients on gatifloxacin, but there was no significant difference in speed of fever clearance between patients with nalidixicacid-resistant strains and those without in the chloramphenicol group (0.80, 0.56–1.14, p=0.21).

www.thelancet.com/infection Vol 11 June 2011

	Salmonella paratyphi A (n=103)	Salmonella typhi (n=249)	pvalue
Chloramphenicol			
MIC 50 (µg/mL)	800	4.00	-
MIC 90 (µq/mL)	12.00	8.00	<0-0001
Range	2.00-64.00	1-50 to +256-00	
Amoxicillin			
MIC 50 (µg/mL)	1.00	0.50	
MIC 90 (µq/mL)	2.00	1-00	-0-0001
Range	0-50-3-00	0-04 to >256-00	
Cotrimoxazole			
MIC 50 (µg/mL)	0.12	0-03	-
MIC 90 (ug/mL)	0.19	0-06	-0-0001
Rance	0-02-038	0-01 to >32-00	
Tetracycline	and the second se		
MIC S0 (pg/mL)	1.50	1-00	
MIC 90 (ug/mL)	2.90	2.00	-0-0001
Rance	0.50-8-00	0-38 to >256-00	
Ceftriaxone			
MIC 50 (ua/mL)	0.19	0.12	-
MIC 90 (ug/mL)	0.25	0.19	-0-0001
Rance	0-12-0-38	0-05-0-25	
Azithromycin			
MIC 50 (ug/mL)	12-00	5.00	-
MIC 90 (ug/mL)	16-00	12-00	-0-0001
Rance	1-00-48-00	0-38-24-00	
Nalidixic acid			
MIC 50 (ug/mL)	>256-00	>256.00	
MIC 90 (ug/mL)	>256-00	>256-00	-0-0001
Range	1.50 to >256.00	0-38 to >256-00	-
Ciprofloxacin		and the second second	
MIC 50 (pg/ml)	0.50	0.25	
MIC 90 (µq/mL)	0.75	0-38	<0-0001
Rance	0-02-1-50	0-00-1-00	
Officiacin			
MIC 50 (µg/mL)	1.50	0.38	
MIC 90 (up/mL)	2.00	0.50	-0.0001
Rance	0.06.600	0.02.4.00	
Gatiflovacio		0.07.4.00	
MIC 50 (ug/mL)	0.50	0.17	
MIC 90 (up/ml)	0.50	0.19	-0.0000
Rance	0.02-1.50	0.00-1.00	40-0001
Multidrug-resistant isolates	0 (0%)	2/0.82%)	1.00
Nalklinik arkl-maistant isolates	92 (00.2%)	100/65 (3%)	100
and the second solution in the solutions	ar (Jursa)	123(02-43.4)	<0-0001

\*1025 typh and 243 Sparatyph A were available for MIC testing. MIC50/90-concentration at which 50% and 90% of the organisms, respectively, are inhibited. Multising resistance is defined as resistance to chick amphenicol, amp killin, and co-trimoxazole. Comparisons are based on Wilcoxon test for continuous data and Fisher's exact test for categorical data.

Table 8: Antimicrobial susceptibility results: minimum inhibitory concentrations (MICs)\* and resistance profile of Salmonella paratyphi A and S typhi Isolates

#### Discussion

Both chloramphenicol, which is a readily available drug in many resource-poor settings, and gatifloxacin, which is a newer generation fluoroquinolone, had excellent efficacy

in the treatment of culture-positive enteric fever, and both drugs had a favourable side-effect profile. Gatifloxacin did as well as, but was not superior to, chloramphenicol in an area with a high proportion (73%) of nalidixic-acidresistant *S typhi* and *S paratyphi* A strains, but almost no chloramphenicol resistance.

With 844 patients analysed (figure 1), this is to our knowledge the largest randomised controlled trial in enteric fever, and the biggest trial comparing chloramphenicol with a fluoroquinolone. This is also the first trial to compare chloramphenicol to a fluoroquinolone in a predominantly paediatric population (table 1). We also assessed the—to our knowledge—largest population of blood-culture-negative patients with enteric fever. In patients who had blood-culture-negative syndromic enteric fever, both drugs were effective, but gatifloxacin was more effective in reducing syndromic clinical relapse.

There are underlying technical issues for typhoid and enteric fever treatment trials. One of the central limitations is the low sensitivity of the blood culture technique, which is estimated to be between 40% and 50%.<sup>21</sup> That most patients with enteric fever are categorised as syndromic, and treated empirically without a definitive diagnosis for enteric fever, is therefore not surprising. For the same reason, syndromic relapse was included as an outcome event in the a-priori defined analysis plan in this study.

The antibiotics used in this trial show different pharmacological properties. Gatifloxacin has important features likely to help with treatment adherence compared with chloramphenicol: gatifloxacin only needs to be taken once a day for 7 days, whereas chloramphenicol requires four doses per day for 14 days. There was no difference between the two drugs in terms of treatment failure and fever clearance time in the culture-positive group; however, the adverse effects profile showed that anorexia, nausea, diarrhoea, and dizziness, were significantly worse in the chloramphenicol group (table 5).

We monitored blood glucose levels closely in both treatment groups chiefly because of a recent Canadian, retrospective case-control study of 1.4 million elderly individuals (mean age 77) that showed that gatifloxacin was associated with dysglycaemia.<sup>20</sup> After this report, gatifloxacin was withdrawn from the US and Canadian markets. In our trial, between day 2 and day 7, the proportion of patients with a high (grade 2; 161-250 mg/dL) non-fasting blood glucose on finger-stick testing was higher in the gatifloxacin group versus the chloramphenicol group. However, there was no difference on days 15 and days 30. Similarly, at the end of 3 months, HbA, concentrations were not different in the two groups (table 7). Additionally, previous studies using gatifloxacin in a younger population have not reported clinically relevant dysglycaemia.<sup>14</sup> Finally, in another study comparing gatifloxacin with ofloxacin for the

#### Panel: Research in context

#### Systematic review

We searched Medline for the terms "gatifloxacin", "chloramphenicol", "clinical trial", and "typhoid/enteric fever". We also identified relevant articles from a recent Cochrane review,<sup>3</sup> WHO typhoid guidelines,<sup>33</sup> and a recent meta-analysis of fluoroquinolones versus other antibiotics in the treatment of typhoid fever.<sup>36</sup> There were ten trials<sup>20-36</sup> in the meta-analysis that compared fluoroguinolones with chloramphenicol. Multidrug-resistant strains were absent in all but one trial," and nalidixic acid resistance was only reported in one trial" in which there were no nalidixicacid-resistant strains. The meta-analysis concluded that fluoroquinolones were not significantly different from chloramphenicol for clinical failure or microbiological failure in an adult population. However, the sample sizes of the trials included in the analysis were small, and there was a paucity of paediatric data. There were only two previous trials of gatifloxacin for the treatment of uncomplicated enteric fever: one from Nepal and one from Vietnam.<sup>16</sup>

#### Interpretation

Gatifloxacin was not better than chloramphenicol in children and adults in Nepal with enteric fever. Both gatifloxacin and chloramphenicol showed similar efficacy in the treatment of blood-culture-positive enteric fever in a setting with strains of 5 typhi and 5 paratyphi A fully sensitive to chloramphenicol and resistant to nalidikic acid. Our trial showed that both in the adult and paediatric population gatifloxacin was not better than chloramphenicol. However, in a developing-country setting like Nepal in a young population where this disease predominates, gatifloxacin should be the preferred choice because of its shorter treatment duration, fewer adverse events, and lower cost in the treatment of enteric fever.

treatment of enteric fever that we are doing (ISRCTN63006567), we have not recorded any dysglycaemia. The gatifloxacin-associated dysglycaemia in the Canadian study might be attributed to an age-related decrease in renal function in elderly patients receiving gatifloxacin, and there might well be a pharmacokinetic or pharmacodynamic rationale for a potential agerelated dose reduction.<sup>31</sup> Treatment options for enteric fever are clearly limited. Gatifloxacin is an efficacious drug for the treatment of enteric fever in young and otherwise healthy patients, and should be available for indication in this neglected disease. It would be prudent not to use gatifloxacin in patients over 50 years of age, or in patients with comorbidities such as diabetes or renal failure.

Most enteric fever trials are done in an inpatient setting, which does not reflect reality in developing countries, where most uncomplicated enteric fever treatment is done in an outpatient setting.<sup>11</sup> Our trial was completed

www.thelancet.com/infection Vol 11 June 2011

in an outpatient setting with the help of CMAs, as described in our earlier trial.16 This model is more applicable to developing countries

A very attractive feature, especially for resource-poor settings, is the inexpensiveness of the antibiotics studied here. The average price for a 14-day treatment course with chloramphenicol was US\$7. The average price for a 7-day treatment with gatifloxacin was US\$1.5.

A recent Cochrane review (panel) of fluoroquinolones for the treatment of enteric fever pointed out the weaknesses of typhoid fever treatment trials that have small sample sizes, inadequate randomisation and concealment, incomplete follow-up, and a lack of paediatric patients and standardised endpoints.' We tried to address these criticisms by recruiting a large sample of patients, by percisely defining our endpoints, and by attempting to reduce bias within the limits of an open trial.

Two other trials used gatifloxacin for the treatment of enteric fever (panel). 1417 The first trial compared gatifloxacin to cefixime, and enrolled children and adult outpatients in Nepal.14 This trial had to be prematurely stopped on the advice of the independent data safety monitoring committee because of the poor performance of cefixime. There was a high rate of overall treatment failure (persistent fever at day 7, relapse and death) with 29 (38%) of 70 patients failing in the cefixime group compared with three (3%) of 88 patients in the gatifloxacin group (HR 0.08, 0.03-0.28, p<0.001). There was one death in the cefixime group.

The second trial compared gatifloxacin with azithromycin, and was done in paediatric and adult inpatients in Vietnam." There was no statistical difference between the two antibiotics, and both showed excellent efficacy. The median fever clearance times were 106 h in both groups. 13 (9%) of 145 patients in the gatifloxacin group had overall treatment failure as did 13 (9%) of 140 in the azithromycin group (HR 0-93, 0-43-2-0, p-0.85). Both trials were done in regions with high rates of nalidixic-acid-resistant strains: 83% in Nepal and 96% in Vietnam. In previous trials in Vietnam, patients treated with the older generation fluoro-quinolone ofloxacin given at 20 mg/kg per day showed high clinical failure rates of 36% (23 of 63 patients) and prolonged mean fever clearance times of 8.2 days (95% CI 7.2-9.2 days)."

Gatifloxacin is not superior to chloramphenicol in terms of efficacy. However, on the basis of its shorter treatment duration, fewer adverse events, and lower cost, gatifloxacin should be the preferred treatment of enteric fever in developing countries.

#### Contributors

AA, BB, AK, SB, JF, and CD designed the study. AA, BB, SK, AK, SD, KA, NS, KS, MS, SL, KS, NK, US, JC, SB, JF, and CD participated in data collection. AA, BB, JF, MW, and CD unalyzed the data. AA, BB, JF, MW, and CD wrote the manuscript. All authors read and approved the final manuscript.

www.thelancet.com/infection Vol 11 June 2011

### Conflicts of Interest

BE, JF, and CD are supporting an application to the WHO Essential Medicines List (EMS) in support of Gatifloxacin for treating enteric fiver, Submission to the 18th Expert Committee on the Selection and Use of Essential Medicines. All other authors declared no conflicts of interest.

#### Acknowledgments

We sincerely thank all our community medical auxiliary workersnamely, Surendra Shrestha, Randeep Tamrakar, Nabraj Regmi, Balmukunda Neupane, and Nabin Adhikari. Thanks also to Upendra Baral for looking after the office administration. We v Upendra Baral for looking after the office administration. We would also hite to thank Krishna Prajapati, Rits Bajracharya, Nabaraj Dahal, and others from the laboratory at Patam Honpital. We are grateful to Bharat Yaday and hite team of doctors, health assistants, and nurning staff at Patam Henpital Benergency and Outpatient Clinics. We would also like to thank the data and safety monitoring committee—namely. Zhifkar Bhutta, Phung Tuan, Keith P. Klugman, Guy Thwaites, and Buddhi Paudyal. Finally, we are indebted to our patients and their families from Lalipur. We thank the Wellcome Trust of Great Britain for funding the study.

- Parry CM, Hien TT, Dougan G, White NJ, Farrar JJ. Typhoid fever. N Engl J Mal 2002; 347: 1770–82.
- Crump | A. Luby SP, Miniz ED. The global burden of typhoid fever. Bull World Health Organ 2004; 82: 346-53.
- Ochial RL, Acosta CJ, Danovaro-Holliday MC, et al. A study of typhoid fever in five Asian countries: disease burden and typhoid fever in five Asian countries: disease burden and implications for controls. Bull World Health Organ 2008; 86: 260–68.
- Bhan MK, Bahl R, Bhatnagar S. Typhoid and paratyphoid fewer Lancer 2005; 366:749-62.
- Woodward TE, Smadel JE, Ley HL, Green R, Manisikar DS. Preliminary report on the beneficial effect of chloromycetin in the treatment of typhoid fever. *Ann Intern Mrd* 1948, 29: 131-34.
- in the treatment of typhold fever. Ann Intern Med 1948, 25: 131-34. Murdoch, D.R., Woods, C.W., Zimmerman, M.D., et al. The eniology of febrile illness in adults presenting to Faten Riospital in Katimandit, Nepal. Am J. The Med Hyg 2004; 70: 650-25: Thaver, D., Zaidi AK, Ortchley, J. Azmanullah A., Madni S.A., Bhuta Z.A. Fluoroquinolones for treating typhold and paratyphold fever (enteric fever). Cadrane Eatabase Syst Rev. 2008; 4: CDO0530 Parry C.M., Beeching NJ. Treatment of enteric fever. BMJ 2009; 338: b1159.
- 338: Dilby. Bodrigues C., Shenai S., Mehta A. Enteric fever in Mumbai, India the good news and the bad news. Clin Infect Dis 2003; 36: 535. Maskey AP, Day IN, Tuan PQ, et al. Salmonella enterics servors Parstyph A and S exercise servors Typic issues indistinguishable clinical syndromes in Kathmandu, Nepal. Chin Infect Dis 2006; 42 1247-53.
- Joshi S, Amarnath SK. Fluoroquinolone resistance in Salmonella ryphi and S paratyphi A in Bangalore, India Trans & Soc Trop Med Hyg 2007; 101: 308-10
- Maskey AF, Baenyat B, Thwaites GE, Campbell JI, Farrar JJ. Zimmerman MD. Emerging trends in enteric fever in Nepal: 9124 cases confirmed by blood culture 1993–2003. Trans R Soc Trop Med Hyg 2008; 102: 91-95. 12
- India A can inop neur rips sever, Ma, 1992. Duita S, Sur D, Manna B, Bhattacharya SR, Deen JL, Clemens JD. Rollback of Salmonella enterka serotype Typhi resistance to chloramphenicol and other antimicrobials in Kolkata, India. 13
- to chicramphenicol and other antimicrobials in Kolkata, India. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 2005; 49: 1626–63. Sood S, Kapil A, Das B, Jain Y, Kabra SK, Be-emergence of chicramphenicol annihitive Sinkonella pphil. Larce 1999; 55k 1241–42. Waafy MO, Frenck P, Immail TP, Mansour H, Mollone H, Mahoney FJ, Tiendis of multiple-drug resistance among Salmonella sectives Typhic Inolates during a 14-year period in Egypt. Clin Infort No 2002; 55: 1055–68.
- Pandit A, Aryal A, Day JN, et al. An open randomized comparison of gatifictucin versus ceftxime for the treatment of uncomplicated enteric fever. *FLoS ONE* 2007; 2: e542. 36
- numeric terrer FADS UNE FADS (2012) 20242 Dolocek C, PH Ia TT, Rang MN, et al. A multi-center randomized controlled trial of gaiffoxacin versus azithnomycin for the treatment of uncomplicated typhoid fever in children and solute in Vietnam. FLoS One 2008; 3: e2188.
- Hooper DC. Mechanisms of action and resistance of older and newer fluoroquinolones. Clin Infect Dis 2000; 31: 524-28.

- 19 Lu T, Zhao X, Driica K. Gatifloxucin activity against quinolone-resistant gynase: allele-specific enhancement of bacteriostatic and bactericidal activities by the C-8-methoay group. Artimicrob Agents Chemether 1999; 43: 2069–74.
- 20 Kalbfletch JD, Prentice &L. The statistical analysis of failure time data, 2nd edn. Hoboken, NJ: John Wiley and Sons; 2002.
- 21 R. Development Core Team (2003). R: a language and environment for statistical computing (version 2.9.1). http://www.R-project.org (accessed July 11, 2010).
- WHO, Sackground document: the diagnosis, treatment and prevention of typhoid fever. Geneva: World Health Organization, 2003; 19–23.
   Park-Wyllie LY, Juurlink DN, Kopp A, et al. Outpatient gatifioxacin therapy and dyaghycemia in older adults. N Engl J Med 2006; 354: 1152–62.
- Maria 1952-6L
   Pichichero M E, Arguedas A, Dagan R, et al. Safety and efficacy of gatificacian therapy for children with recurrent acute outin media (AOM) and for AOM treatment failure. *Clin Infact Dia* 2005; 41: 400-78.
- Ambrore PG, Bhavnani SM, Cirincione BB, Piedmonte M, Grazela TH. Garificoacin and the elderly pharmacokinetic-pharmacodynamic rationale for a potential age-related dose reduction. J Antimikrob Chemother 2003; 52: 435–40. 75
- There D. Zaidi ASM, Gritchley J. Azmatullah A. Madni SA, Bhuta ZA. A comparison of fluoroquinolonei versus other antibiotics for treating enteric fever: meta-analysis. *BMJ* 2009; 324, b1867. 26 338 b1865
- Phongmany S. Phetsouvanh R. Sisouphone S. et al. A randomized. 27 recomparison of oral chloramphenicol versus offoracin in the treastment of uncomplicated typhoid fever in Laos. Trans & Soc Trop Med Hyg 2005; 99: 451-58.
- Quintero-Perez NP, Andrade-Villanueva J, Leon-Garnica M, Bertin-Montano M, Rodrigues-Chagollan E, Rodriguez-Nonega E. Comparative double blind efficacy and safety mudy of ciprofloxacia 28 Schuptante double onto emicey and safety endy of 0 with chloramplonical in the treatment of typhoid fever. Interacience Conference on Antimicrobial Agentu and Chemotherapy, Oct 23–26 1989; Lor Angelez, CA, USA. Abstract number 385.

- Bran JL, Garcia JF, Mender O, Comparative, double blind study of ciloramphenicol and ciproflozatin in the treatment of typhoid fewer. 31st Interactione Conference on Antimicrobial Agents and Chemotherapy. Sept 29–C0r 2 1991; Chicago, IL, USA. Abstract number 751.
   Gottuzzo E, Carrillo C. Typhoid fever. Evaluation of the efficacy and rafety of ciproflozatin in comparation with children: Second Conference on International Tavel Medicine, Atlanta, Georgia 1991. Berlin, Germany, Springer Verlag, 1992; 16–22.
   Morelli G, Mazzoli S, Tortob E, Tullia Simonetti M, Perruna F, Postiglione A, Fluoropunolones venus childrenplenticol in the therapy of typhoid fever a clinical and microbiological study. Curr Ther Res 1992; 52: 532.
   Youraf MH, Hamain SS, Mohitu A, Ara N. A comparative study of efficacy and asfety of three antimicrobials in the treatment of enteric fever. Pair J Cammenter 1992; 56: 45–48.
   Abegar NH, Dimaso EM, Cahamban AB, Pieroxacin venus chioramplenicol in enteric fever. An open, randomized, parallel atudy *Ehilig J Intern Mel* 1993; 31: 27–30.
   Arnold K, Hong CS, Nelwan R, et al. Randomized comparative feutor of fluencing in the Internet for the statement of theory in the Internet Theory of the statement of the state

- 34
- Fundy Fining Finite 1995; 12:12-30 Arrold K, Hong CS, Nelwan R, et al. Randomized comparative study of flerosacia and chloramplenicol in typhoid fleves Am J Med 1993; 94: 1955–2005. Cristiano P, Imparato L, Carpinelli C, et al. Peffonscin versus chloramphenicol in the therapy of typhoid flever. Inferior 1995; 23: 103-05 15
- S. 103-05
   Gaem MH, Keuter M, Dolmans WMV, van der Ven-Jongekrijg J, Djokomoeljunto R, van der Meer JWM. Persistence of salmonellee in blood and boue marrow: randomized controlled trial comparing ciprofloxacin and chloramphenical treatments against enteric fever. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother* 2003; 47: 1727-31.
   Parry CM, Ho VA, Phuong LY, et al. Randomized controlled comparison of offloxacin, astithromycin, and an offloxacin-astithromycin combination for treatment of multidrug-resistant and nalifies and resistant trabholi Gene.
- and naliditic acid-resistant typhoid fever. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 2007; 51: 819-25.

www.thelancet.com/infection Vol 11 June 2011

Gatifloxacin for enteric fever

## Gatifloxacin for treating enteric fever

Submission to the 18th Expert Committee on the Selection and Use of Essential Medicines

ı

## Gatifloxacin for enteric fever

Table	e of c	ontents	
Gatiflo	xacin	for treating enteric fever	1
Submis	ssion	to the 18th Expert Committee on the Selection and Use of Essential Medicine	s. 1
1 S	umma	ary statement of the proposal for inclusion	4
1.1	R	ationale for this submission	4
2 F	ocal p	oint in WHO submitting the application	4
3 0	Organi	zations consulted and supporting the application	5
4 Ir	nterna	tional Nonproprietary Name (INN, generic name) of the medicine	5
5 F	ormul	ation proposed for inclusion	5
5.1	P	rospective formulation improvements	6
6 Ir	nterna	tional availability	6
6.1	P	atent status	6
6.2	P	roduction	6
7 L	isting	is requested as an individual medicine	6
8 Ir	nform	ation supporting the public health relevance	7
8.1	E	pidemiology	7
8.2	C	urrent treatment options and antibiotic resistance	8
8	.2.1	Chloramphenicol	8
8	.2.2	Ampicillin and amoxicillin	8
8	.2.3	Trimethoprim-Sulfamethoxazole (cotrimoxazole)	9
8	.2.4	Extended spectrum cephalosporins	9
8	.2.5	Azithromycin	9
8	.2.6	Fluoroquinolones	10
8	.2.7	Summary of treatment options	12
9 T	reatm	ent details	12
9.1	D	osage regimen and duration	12
9.2	C	urrent clinical guidelines	12
9.3	S	ummary target product profile	13
9.4	P	harmacological basis of gatifloxacin treatment regimen for enteric fever	13
9	.4.1	Summary of antimicrobial drug resistance	14
9	.4.2	Pharmacodynamics and Pharmacokinetics of gatifloxacin in patients with	1
e	nteric	fever	14
9.5	P	roposed dosing regimens	17
10	Sum	mary of comparative effectiveness	18
10.1	L Ic	entification of clinical evidence	18
10.2	R	ecent randomised comparative clinical trials	18
10.3	S N	eta-analysis of the above RCTs of gatifloxacin for enteric fever	21
11	Sum	mary of comparative evidence on safety	22
11.1	C	lass and product-specific safety liabilities	22
11.2	A	nalysis of blood glucose in RCTs of enteric fever and pulmonary tuberculosis	23
1	1.2.1	Blood glucose levels in enteric fever	24
1	1.2.2	Blood glucose levels in pulmonary tuberculosis (Appendix 7)	25
11.3	3 SI	ummary of comparative safety against comparators in RCTs of enteric fever	26
12	Sum	mary of available data on comparative cost and cost-effectiveness within the	2
pharm	acolo	gical class or therapeutic group	27
12.1	E	conomic burden of enteric fever	28
12.2	D	irect costs: comparison of drug costs for treatment of enteric fever with	
gati	floxac	in vs. other options	28
12.3	B D	irect costs of treatment of enteric fever with gatifloxacin practical dosing	30
12.4	TI	otal direct and indirect costs	31
13	Sum	mary of regulatory status of the medicine	31

#### Gatifloxacin for enteric fever

14	Availability of pharmacopoeial standards (British Pharmacopoeia, International
Phar	macopoeia, United States Pharmacopoeia)
15	Proposed (new) text for the WHO Model Formulary
# 1 Summary statement of the proposal for inclusion

Enteric fever (Salmonella typhi and S. paratyphi) affects 26 million mostly young people in resource limited setting annually (conservative estimates). Resistance has developed and spread widely against all the traditional treatments and there are few therapeutic options that treat the patient effectively and prevent long term carriage. No antibiotics have ever been developed specifically for the treatment of enteric fever. Very few countries use typhoid vaccines and there is no vaccine for paratyphoid.

Multidrug resistance (MDR = resistance to chloramphenicol, ampicillin and trimethoprim/sulfamethoxazole) and nalidixic acid resistance (reducing the sensitivity to the classical fluoroquinolones ofloxacin and ciprofloxacin) is widespread. Resistance causes higher failure rates and prolonged carriage, increasing the risk of complications in an individual and increasing the potential for continued transmission to the community.

There is good evidence from a series of randomised controlled trials that gatifloxacin can be applied universally in all endemic areas, irrespective of *Salmonella* susceptibility profiles. There is also pre-clinical and clinical pharmacokinetic/pharmacodynamic (PK/PD) information to support the proposed gatifloxacin treatment.

A once-a-day gatifloxacin 7-day regimen is effective and safe against both sensitive, MDR and nalidixic acid resistant strains of *Salmonella typhi* and *S. paratyphi*. No susceptibility screening is required. It is the least expensive treatment currently available.

# 1.1 Rationale for this submission

The claim is supported by

- In-vitro, clinical (randomised controlled trials, RDTs and meta-analysis) and pharmacological (PK/PD) evidence that gatifloxacin is effective for the treatment of enteric fever, including multi-drug resistant and nalidixic acid resistant strains.
- Safety information based on RDTs of enteric fever and longer exposure for the treatment of tuberculosis.
- Cost and cost-effectiveness data gatifloxacin is the least expensive option for treating enteric fever.

The product is widely available across disease-endemic countries as a generic product; while approved as a general antibiotic it is not specifically indicated at present for the treatment of enteric fever. However, gatifloxacin has been approved for treating urinary tract infections involving non-Salmonella Enterobacteriaceae, such as Escherichia coli, which is genetically closely related to Salmonella.

# 2 Focal point in WHO submitting the application

### Piero L. Olliaro, MD, PhD

Leader - Drug development and evaluation for helminths and other neglected tropical diseases

UNICEF/UNDP/World Bank/WHO Special Programme on Research & Training in Tropical Diseases (TDR), World Health Organization, 20 avenue Appia, CH-1211, Geneva 27, Switzerland

Tel. no. +41 22 791 3734 ; Mobile:+41 79 4726135; Fax no. + 41 22 791 4774 Email: olliarop@who.int

# 3 Organizations consulted and supporting the application

- Oxford University Clinical Research Unit, Hospital for Tropical Diseases 190 Ben Ham Tu, District 5, Ho Chi Minh City, Viet Nam - Christiane Dolecek <cdolecek@oucru.org > Jeremy Farrar <jfarrar@oucru.org>,
- o Patan Hospital Kathmandu Nepal Buddha Basnyat <rishibas@wlink.com.np>
- Hospital for Tropical Diseases 190 Ben Ham Tu, District 5 Ho Chi Minh City, Viet Nam -Tran Tinh Hien <hientt@oucru.org>
- Tropical Projects, The Paddock, Hitchin, SG49EF, UK John Horton <hedgepigs@aol.com>
- Liverpool School of Tropical Medicine, Liverpool L3 5QA, UK Paul Gamer
   cpgarner@liv.ac.uk>
- Institute for Clinical Pharmacodynamics, Inc. 43 British American Blvd. Latham, NY 12110 USA - Paul G. Ambrose cpambrose@icpd.com>
- Centre for Tropical Medicine, Nuffield Department of Medicine, University of Oxford, Churchill Hospital, Oxford OX37LJ, UK - Nicholas White <nickw@tropmedres.ac>, Jeremy Farrar, Piero Oillaro, Christiane Dolecek
- London School of Hygiene and Tropical Medicine Keppel St, Camden, London WC1E 7HT
   Katherine Fielding <Katherine.Fielding@lshtm.ac.uk>, Corinne Merle
   <Corinne.Merle@lshtm.ac.uk>, Charalambos Sismanidis (currently with the World Health Organization <sismanidisc@who.int>)

# 4 International Nonproprietary Name (INN, generic name) of the medicine

INN: Gatifloxacin

Chemical name: (±)-1-Cyclopropyl-6-fluoro-1,4-dihydro-8-methoxy-7-(3-methyl-1-piperazinyl)-4-oxo-3-quinolinecarboxylic acid sesquihydrate Molecular formula:  $C_{19}H_{22}FN_3O_4$ ,11/2H<sub>2</sub>O =402.4 CAS: 160738-57-8 (anhydrous gatifioxacin); 180200-66-2 (gatifioxacin sesquihydrate) ATC code: J01MA16; S01AX21 Chemical structure:



# 5 Formulation proposed for inclusion

Solid oral forms (200mg and 400mg tablets and capsules) are available. No specific paediatric formulation currently exists.

# 5.1 Prospective formulation improvements

Ways of stimulating manufacturers to optimize gatifloxacin formulation will be sought. The enteric fever patient population is generally young and small and dosing is based on body weight. While tablet crushing is customary, and a practical dosing schedule is proposed here, smaller (lower strength) tablets, scored tablets or a suspension will improve dosing accuracy.

An oral suspension was developed and used in Phase 3 clinical trials as part of the Bristol-Myers Squibb Company gatifloxacin paediatric New Drug Application. Additionally, a 50 mg paediatric tablet was also studied. Formulation details will be sought from the Bristol-Myers Squibb Company (Princeton, New Jersey, USA) for possible technology transfer.

Scored 200mg and 400mg tablets could be developed easily.

# 6 International availability

Several generic products are on the market.

### 6.1 Patent status

The patent situation for gatifloxacin is publicly available in "Drugs in Focus January '10" (1), (details in Appendix 1). In addition WHO/TDR commissioned a search to Withers & Rogers in 2009.

Of the four patent families reported by the Key Patent Indicator (KPI), only the first family (claims to its chemical formula) is relevant to the use of gatifloxacin products for enteric fever. All expired in 2010 or earlier, except: (i) 2012 in Germany and Austria (through extension of patent) and (ii) 2011 in Germany, France and UK (data exclusivity expiry) but (a) extension in Australia and Germany were granted for brand name Tequin\* which is discontinued and (b) no marketing authorization exists for gatifloxacin in Australia, France or UK. The latest patent to expire is in Canada although the product was voluntarily discontinued. There is no patent in the disease-endemic countries.

#### 6.2 Production

Gatifloxacin is currently manufactured and sold by generic companies in India and China and freely available for export.

In India, the principal manufacturer of Approved Pharmaceutical Ingredient (API) is CIPLA Pharmaceuticals of Mumbai, who manufacture gatifloxacin sequihydrate as bulk material for export (2) and use by other companies in India (3).

CIPLA also manufacture gatifloxacin as tablets under the trade name Gatiquin as 200 and 400 mg tablets (4). There are at least 80 generic manufacturers currently supplying gatifloxacin formulated material in India. The individual presentations of generic gatifloxacin in India are in Appendix 2.

In China, there are a number of producers of API recorded, several of which produce to GMP standards, although the status of formulated gatifloxacin in the China market is more difficult to determine. Gatifloxacin is also available in Nepal, Vietnam, Pakistan and other countries in the region. Availability in other countries with endemic enteric fever is difficult to determine.

# 7 Listing is requested as an individual medicine

Individual medicine - gatifloxacin

<u>Reasons are</u>: resistance to first-generation fluoroquinolones; specific efficacy, safety data and supportive pharmacokinetic/pharmacodynamic and in vitro data; specific cost of product.

# 8 Information supporting the public health relevance

Enteric fever is widespread; conservative estimates have 26 million cases per year between 5. typhi and 5. paratyphi.

Multidrug resistance (MDR = resistance to chloramphenicol, ampicillin and trimethoprim/sulfamethoxazole) and nalidixic acid resistance (NAR = reducing the sensitivity to the classical fluoroquinolones ofloxacin and ciprofloxacin) is widespread. Where MDR and NAR are common azithromycin and gatifloxacin are now the best options for treatment and can additionally treat other pathogens which may cause a clinical syndrome similar to enteric fever.

#### 8.1 Epidemiology

Typhoid fever and paratyphoid fever are septicaemias caused by the Gram negative bacteria Salmonella enterica serovar Typhi (S. typhi) and Salmonella enterica serovar Paratyphi (S. paratyphi) A, B and C. Typhoid and paratyphoid fever are summarized as enteric fevers. Whilst S. typhi and S. paratyphi A and B infections are restricted to humans, S. paratyphi C can affect a variety of animals.

Enteric fever is endemic in Africa, Asia, Central and South America and found in parts of the Middle East, southern and eastern Europe (5). Improvement of infrastructure and sanitation has virtually eliminated typhoid fever in developed countries and infections seen in Europe, Australia, and North America are usually acquired abroad (mostly from the Indian Subcontinent, South East Asia and South America) (6). Current estimates from the World Health Organization (WHO) suggest that the global burden of typhoid fever is approximately 21 million cases annually with more than 210 000 deaths and that paratyphoid fever causes an additional 5 million cases (7). These numbers are based on extrapolating data from 22 studies that used blood culture, the gold standard for the diagnosis of typhoid fever. Many institutions in endemic countries lack blood culture facilities and the sensitivity of blood culture is less than 50% and so the true magnitude of the problem is undoubtedly greater. Transmission of typhoid fever corcurs via the faeco-oral route by ingesting contaminated water or food or through direct contact. Chronic typhoid carriers involved in food handling are an important reservoir of infection. In endemic areas enteric fever is a disease of young school children through to young adults.

A WHO report has estimated the case fatality rate in enteric fever at 1% (7). The most important contributor to a poor outcome is a delay in appropriate antibiotic treatment made more likely by the presence of drug resistant strains in the community.

The geographical distribution of S. typhi and areas of multi-drug and nalidix acid resistance are in Figure 1.

Figure 1 Areas of typhold fever endemicity and distribution of antimicrobial drug resistance to Salmonella enterica serotype Typhi, 1990 to 2005. Modified from (8). MRD = Multidrug Resistance; NAR = Nalidixic Acid Resistance.



# 8.2 Current treatment options and antibiotic resistance

#### 8.2.1 Chloramphenicol

Chloramphenicol is a broad spectrum antibiotic with bacteriostatic activity. It was developed in 1947. Chloramphenicol and was the first antibiotic to be used in the treatment of typhoid fever (9).

Chloramphenicol treatment reduced typhoid fever mortality from 20% to approximately 1%, and the duration of fever from 2-4 weeks to 4-5 days (9-11). The most important adverse effect of chloramphenicol is a dose related, reversible bone marrow depression that results from inhibition of mitochondrial protein synthesis. This is relatively common and is reversible when the drug is stopped. In contrast, the chloramphenicol associated "idiosyncratic" aplastic anemia is very rare but is not dose related, nor reversible and invariably fatal. Aplastic anemia is estimated to occur in 1 in 24,500 to 40,800 exposed (12). Resistance to chloramphenicol was first reported in the 1970s and has spread widely (13). Chloramphenicol remains of use for enteric fever in regions of the world where the bacteria are fully sensitive (5, 14, 15). However, disadvantages of chloramphenicol include the need for knowledge of the local sensitivity pattern, higher relapse and typhoid carrier rates (13) plus the need for treatment four times a day for 14-21 days (16) which reduces adherence.

### 8.2.2 Ampicillin and amoxicillin

The aminopenicillins ampicillin and amoxicillin have been evaluated for the treatment of typhoid fever in several clinical trials proved inferior to chloramphenicol (10, 13). Resistance is widespread and generally due to the production of the bacterial enzyme  $\beta$ -lactamase.

## 8.2.3 Trimethoprim-Sulfamethoxazole (cotrimoxazole)

Trimethoprim-sulfamethoxazole was widely used for the treatment of typhoid fever but with widespread resistance and an inferior efficiacy it is rarely used today (13).

# 8.2.4 Extended spectrum cephalosporins

Cephalosporines exert bactericidal activity by interfering with the later stages of the bacterial cell wall synthesis (17). The target site of the  $\beta$ -lactam antibiotics including the cephalosporines are the penicillin-binding proteins (PBPs). Production of  $\beta$ -lactamases is the most common mechanism of bacterial resistance. In the late 90s, non-Typhi Salmonella producing extended spectrum  $\beta$ -lactamases (ESBL) have been reported in numerous countries. Resistance to extended spectrum cephalosporins has been reported in isolates of *S. typhi* from Bangladesh and Italy and *S. paratyphi* A from Pakistan and Nepal (18, 19). In 2009, a *S. typhi* isolate with ESBL phenotype caused by  $b/a_{CTX-15}$  has been described in a patient returning from Iraq (20). The cephalosporines exhibit time dependent bactericidal activity.

Overall, the cephalosporines are a safe class of antibiotics, hypersensitivity reactions are the most common adverse events. Gastrointestinal reactions, including nausea, vomiting and diarrhoea are also reported frequently. The third generation cephalosporines ceftriaxone and cefixime have been used for the treatment of MDR typhoid fever. The fever clearance times in randomised trials using intravenous ceftriaxone have been 7-10 days and 10% of patients failed clinically. Relapse rates varied between 4% and 6% (5). A study in Pakistan evaluated either 7 or 14 days of ceftriaxone treatment in children with enteric fever and found a relapse rate of 14% (4 out of 28 patients) in the 7 day treatment group compared to no relapse in the 14 day group (21). The major disadvantage of ceftriaxone is the need for parenteral administration, the high cost, especially for what is often a prolonged treatment course.

Oral cefixime was a popular choice for the treatment of typhoid fever in children. In randomised controlled trials in children the mean Fever Clearance Times ranged from 5 to 8 days and clinical failure rates were reported to be below 3%.(22-24). However, a typhoid treatment trial in Vietnam reported much higher failure rates of 23% (10 out of 44 patients) when cefixime was used in children (25) and a recent trial in Nepal using Cefixime was stopped by the Independent Data and Safety Monitoring Committee because of an unacceptably high failure and relapse rate in those receiving cefixime. The overall treatment failure in this trial (acute treatment failure, relapsed patients plus one death) was determined to be (95% confidence interval) 37.5 % (27.14%–50.2%) in the cefixime group (26). Both S. typhi and S. paratyphi are predominantly intracellular organisms and the cephalosporines do not penetrate well intracellularly. This may explain the prolonged fever clearance times, higher relapse and carriage rates seen when these drugs are used.

#### 8.2.5 Azithromycin

Azithromycin belongs to the macrolide class of antibiotics. Macrolides are inhibitors of protein synthesis by impairing the elongation of the peptidyl chain. Azithromycin resistance has not yet been reported in S. Typhi. Azithromycin has a bioavailability of 30% to 50%. The serum peak level is typically reached after 2 hours. Azithromycin has a large volume of distribution which is related to the ability to accumulate inside eukaryotic cells. The ratio of tissue to serum concentration for azithromycin is 50 to 1150 (27). The half life is 35 to 40 hours, which allows a single daily dose and shortened treatment regimen (3 to 5 days). Macrolides are primarily metabolised through cytochrome P450 and eliminated through the bile.

Gastrointestinal adverse events are frequent with macrolides. Macrolides have been associated with prolongation of the QT interval and should not be used in patients with concurrent administration of class IA and III antiarrhythmic agents and underlying cardiac disease. Azithromycin has become a treatment option for the treatment of MDR typhoid fever. The MICs for *S. typhi* to azithromycin range from 4 to 16 µg/ml (28). The peak serum level after a single dose of 500 mg of azithromycin is 0.4 mg/L (27). However, as azithromycin is concentrated more than 100 fold inside polymorphnuclear cells and macrophages (29) and *S. typhi* is primarily an intracellular pathogen (30), effective drug concentrations are considerably above the MIC. In randomized clinical trials, azithromycin has been used for the treatment of MDR typhoid fever in children and adults in Egypt, India and Vietnam (31-35). Cure rates were good and outcomes in patients infected with nalidizic acid resistant *S.* Typhi were satisfactory (32).

#### 8.2.6 Fluoroquinolones

Nalidixic acid, the prototype 4-quinolone antibiotic was discovered in 1962 (36), it is active against Gram negative bacteria and only achieves modest serum and tissue concentrations. Almost 20 years later, the addition of a fluorine molecule at position C6 created the fluoroquinolones. The 6-fluoro substituent confers a greater spectrum of activity against Gram negative and Gram positive pathogens, possibly by improving tissue penetration and binding to the DNA gyrase enzyme.

Ciprofloxacin and Ofloxacin (second generation fluoroquinolones) have excellent activity against Gram negative organisms (37). Due to its availability and affordability, ofloxacin has been widely used for the treatment of typhoid fever. However over the last few years strains resistant to nalidixic acid have appeared and spread widely. These strains are much less susceptible to both ciprofloxacin and ofloxacin with patients suffering from prolonged fever clearance times, clinical failures and prolonged carriage. Therefore the effectiveness of both of these drugs has declined leaving few options for treatment in regions with both multi-drug and nalidixic acid resistance.

Gatifloxacin is a broad spectrum 8-methoxy fluoroquinolone with enhanced activity against Gram positive organisms, which has received U.S. Food and Drug Administration (FDA) approval in 1999. It features a cyclopropyl group at position 1 similar to ciprofloxacin. The addition of a methoxy group at position 8 targets both topisomerase II and IV and probably prevents (or delays) the development of quinolone resistance.

Fluoroquinolones are considered bactericidal agents and have excellent in vitro activity against a wide range of Gram negative and Gram positive organisms. The quinolones rapidly inhibit bacterial DNA synthesis, causing rapid cell death. The targets for the fluoroquinolones are the bacterial topisomerase enzymes, DNA gyrase (topoisomerase II) and topoisomerase IV.

The main mechanism of quinolone resistance in S. Typhi is the accumulation of amino acid substitutions in the bacterial target enzyme DNA gyrase. The most commonly identified alteration has been a serine to phenylalanine substitution at position 83 of gyrA (38, 39). These mutations are focused around a region called the quinolone resistance determining region (QRDR). The QRDR of gyrA is close to tyrosine at position 122, the active site of the enzyme, which is covalently linked to DNA during strand breakage (40). Single point mutations in gyrA of S. Typhi leads to nalidizic acid resistance (MIC  $\geq$  32 µg/ml) and reduced susceptibility to the older generation fluoroquinolones. Single isolates of fully fluoroquinolone resistant S. Typhi and S. Paratyphi A have been reported from India (41). The high-level fluoroquinolone resistance seen in these S. Typhi (ciprofloxacin MIC  $\geq$  4 mg/ml) isolates was conferred by dual mutations in gyrA and a single mutation in porC (42, 43). Gatifloxacin binds with greater affinity to the QRDR and is less susceptible to these mutations remaining effective against these strains.

The frequency of adverse reactions to quinolones is between 6 and 11% of the subjects exposed with less than 1% of adverse events being recorded as serious (44). The most frequent adverse effects reported are nausea, upper gastrointestinal discomfort and central nervous system effects such as headache, insomnia and dizziness. The adverse events are typically mild, self limited and mostly resolve when the drug is stopped. Some adverse effects do not seem to be related to specific modifications, whereas phototoxicity and CNS effects are linked to a specific structure. Each fluoroquinolone tends to produce a characteristic profile of adverse effects.

In their preclinical evaluation, all quinolones studied caused arthropathy in immature animals, especially in young beagle dogs and usually in the major weight bearing joints (45, 46). The concern that the fluoroquinolones might also cause cartilage damage in children has led to cautious use in many countries. However, extensive experience with the fluoroquinolones, especially ciprofloxacin and levofloxacin, in children suffering from cystic fibrosis, enteric fever and bacillary dysentery has provided a body of evidence suggesting that the joint damage seen in young dogs does not occur in children and these antibiotics are safe in children (5, 14, 47-49).

Fluoroquinolones have been associated with tendinitis and tendon rupture in adults, primarily affecting the Achilles tendon; risk factors were renal dysfunction and concomitant corticosteroid use (50). Severe neurotoxic reactions are rare. However, hallucinations, depression, and psychotic reaction have been reported. The quinolones should be used with caution in patients with known CNS disorders (e.g., epilepsy) or conditions predisposing to seizures (37, 44). The most common skin reactions are non-specific skin rashes, pruritus and urticaria. Phototoxicity is a rare dermatologic complication of quinolone therapy which is inextricably related to the chemical structure, a halogen grouping at position C8 (50).

A study based on post marketing surveillance data reported that the crude incidence rate (95% confidence interval) of cases of Torsades de Pointes (TdP) per 10 million prescriptions in the United States was 0.3 (0.0-1.1) for ciprofloxacin, 2.1 (0.3-7.6) for ofloxacin, 5.4 (2.9-9.3) for levofloxacin and 27 (12-53) for gatifloxacin (51). However questions regarding the validity of both the numerators and denominators used in these incidence calculations remain (52). Preclinical and clinical data indicate that levofloxacin, moxifloxacin, and gatifloxacin prolong the QTc interval. The potential for TdP to develop as a result of this is rare and is influenced by many independent variables, especially by concurrent administration of class IA and III antiarrhythmic agents, genetic susceptibility, underlying cardiac disease, electrolyte imbalance and organ impairment. Therefore gatifloxacin, levofloxacin, moxifloxacin or gemifloxacin should not be used in patients with risk factors predisposing them to TdP (52).

The quinolones as a class have demonstrated the ability to close K\*-ATP channels in the  $\beta$  cells of the pancreas, resulting in the release of insulin and subsequent hypoglycaemia. However the mechanism for hyperglycaemia remains poorly understood and might be caused by overexposure (failure to adjust the dose in patients with renal failure) (52). Product labels for ciprofloxacin, gatifloxacin, levofloxacin, and moxifloxacin mention the possibility of hypoglycaemia and hyperglycaemia. Although glucose disturbances appear to be a class effect, the odds of hypo- and hyperglycaemia appear to vary among the agents (53). A retrospective study in Texas reviewed records of dysglycaemia in hospitalised patients receiving gatifloxacin, levofloxacin (relative risk, 3.29; 95% Cl, 2.33–4.65) or levofloxacin (relative risk, 1.55; 95% Cl, 1.29–1.88) versus ceftriaxone.

In another study of elderly in-patients who received gatifloxacin or levofloxacin, gatifloxacin was independently associated with hypoglycaemia (OR, 2,4; 95% CI, 1.1–5.6) and hyperglycaemia (OR, 2.5; 95% CI, 1.6–3.9) versus levofloxacin (55). In diabetic patients treated with gatifloxacin, the overall incidence of hypoglycaemia was 0.4%, 0.7%, and 1.6%

for patients below 65 years, 65 to 69 years and 80 years and above, respectively. The corresponding incidences of hyperglycaemia were 1.0%, 1.6%, and 3.3%, respectively (50).

When exposure to gatifloxacin was simulated in patients with severe hyperglycemia, who were often also older Type-2 diabetics with renal dysfunction, AUC values were 2 to 3 times those observed in patients with normal renal function (56). Therefore the authors suggested to empirically adjust the dose of gatifloxacin to 200 mg daily for patients aged above 65 years with community acquired respiratory tract infections. Only ciprofloxacin, clinafloxacin, enoxacin, grepafloxacin, pefloxacin, and tosufloxacin can inhibit the hepatic cytochrome  $P_{\rm e50}$  isoform CYP 1A4 isoenzymes. Few drugs are metabolized by these isoenzymes, but important drugs include the methylxanthines (theophylline and caffeine) and warfarin.

# 8.2.7 Summary of treatment options

In regions of the world where MDR and Nalidixic Acid strains of *S. typhi* and *S. paratyphi* are common azithromycin and gatifloxacin are now arguably the best options for treatment. Intravenous antibiotics are not appropriate in most settings where patients are treated as out-patients. In most parts of the world where enteric fever is common the sensitivity of the strains is not known as microbiological confirmation of the infection is lacking and formal testing of sensitivities is not undertaken. Hence most patients are treated empirically. In such circumstances a 7-day regimen of azithromycin or gatifloxacin are excellent choices for all strains of *S. typhi* and *S. paratyphi*. The added value of these antibiotics is that they are effective against other pathogens which may cause a clinical syndrome similar to enteric fever. (see Section 9.2)

# 9 Treatment details

# 9.1 Dosage regimen and duration

The data presented in this application support the use of gatifloxacin at <u>10 mg/kg/d for 7</u> days (not to exceed 600 mg/day.)

This Section presents the pharmacological basis for this regimen. Efficacy results from randomised controlled studies are in Section 10)

We also present in this Section practical dosing schedules with existing formulations and prospective dosing with improved formulations.

#### 9.2 Current clinical guidelines

There have been no formal WHO Guidelines published on the specific treatment for Enteric Fever. In 2003 the WHO Department of Vaccines and Biologicals produced an expert committee report "Background document: The diagnosis, treatment and prevention of typhoid fever" (14) in which the following recommendations were made:

Table 1. WHO recommendations from 2003 on optimal and alternative treatments for typhoid fever (NOTE: this table pre-dates the updated Cochrane Reviews and recent trials)

	OPTIMAL	THERAPY Daily dose		ALTERNATIVE EFFECTIVE DRUGS Daily dose			
Susceptibility	Antibiotic	(mg(kg)	Days	Antibiotic	(mg/kg)	Days	
Eully samilies	Fluoroquinolone	15	dr. 3	Chloramphenicol Amoxycillin	50-75 75-100	14-21 14	
Cury sensitive	e.g. ofloxacin or ciprofloxacin*	10	0-1	Trimethoprim- sulfamethoxazole	8-40	14	
Multidrug	Fluoroquinolone	15	5-7	Azithromycin	8-10	7	
resistance	or cefixime	15-20	7-14	Cefixime	15-20	7-14	
Quinolone (nalidixic acid )	Azithromycin or ceftriaxone	8-10 75	7 10-14	Cefixime	20	7-14	

<sup>a</sup> Three day courses are also effective and are particularly so in epidemic containment.
<sup>b</sup> The optimum treatment for quinolone resistant typhoid fever has not been determined. Azithromycin, the third generation cephalosporines, or a 10-14 day course of high-dose fluoroquinolones is effective. Combinations of these are now being evaluated.

There have been a series of reviews since that date (5, 8, 57). The treatment options depend on local knowledge of the sensitivity patterns of the circulating strains of *S. typhi* and *S. paratyphi* (see Table 1). When culture facilities are not available and knowledge of the sensitivity patterns are unknown treatment decisions must be made empirically and consideration also given to the potential other causes and the differential diagnosis.

# 9.3 Summary target product profile

The ideal therapy would be an oral regimen; the drug would cure the patient quickly preferably as an outpatient, prevent the development of complications, and reduce the incidence of both short and long term carriage. The regimen would be easy to administer to enhance adherence, be effective against all strains of *S. typhi* and *S.parotyphi*, with no need for an antibiogram; it would have minimal adverse events and be affordable. As so much enteric fever is managed empirically it would be ideal if the therapy is also potentially effective against the common bacterial illnesses that can present like enteric fever.

Of all the treatments currently available the two drugs that fit this profile are gatifloxacin and azithromycin.

# 9.4 Pharmacological basis of gatifloxacin treatment regimen for enteric fever

Work presented in the Section provides evidence that

- the main determinant of gatifloxacin is the AUC<sub>e-24</sub>:MIC. A ratio >92.7 predicts favourable response in enteric fever.
- This ratio is achieved with a daily dose of 10mg/kg which produces consistent levels of
  exposure (little inter-individual variability) both in children and adults.
- · Nalidix acid resistant organisms remain susceptible to gatifloxacin.
- Susceptibility screening and in vitro Salmonellae-specific breakpoints are not required for gatifloxacin.

#### 9.4.1 Summary of antimicrobial drug resistance

In the late 1980s and early 1990s outbreaks of typhoid fever occurred that were resistant against all "first line" antimicrobials (multidrug resistance (MDR) defined as resistance to chloramphenicol, ampicillin and trimethoprim-sulfamethoxazole) (5). These MDR S. Typhi isolates have been responsible for numerous outbreaks in countries in the Indian subcontinent, southeast Asia and Africa (8). All MDR strains so far examined have plasmids of the incHI1 incompatibility group.

Consequently, the fluoroquinolones have become the treatment of choice for typhoid fever especially in areas of the world with MDR strains. The fluoroquinolones show excellent tissue penetration, accumulation in monocytes and macrophages and high drug levels in the gall bladder. However, there have been reports from Vietnam, India and Tajikistan of the emergence of S. Typhi isolates that respond less well to the fluoroquinolones (5, 8). In 1997, a typhoid epidemics in Tajikistan caused by such isolates caused more than 10000 illnesses and 108 deaths (58). Technically these isolates remain within the breakpoints set for fluoroquinolone susceptibility by the Clinical Laboratory Standard Institute (CLSI) (59), but they are resistant to nalidixic acid (the prototype quinolone) and show higher MICs to the fluoroquinolones. Patients infected with these isolates show a poor clinical response when treated with ciprofloxacin or ofloxacin. Of all the fluoroquinolones assessed, gatifloxacin showed the lowest minimum inhibitory concentrations (MICs) for nalidixic acid resistant S. typhi from Nepal (60) and Vietnam (38). In vitro time-kill experiments showed a reduction in the efficacy of ofloxacin against strains harbouring a single amino acid substitution at codon 83 or 87 of GyrA, this effect was more marked against a strain with a double substitution. The 8-methoxy fluoroquinolone gatifloxacin showed rapid killing of S. typhi harbouring both the single and double amino acid substitutions (38).

#### 9.4.2 Pharmacodynamics and Pharmacokinetics of gatifloxacin in patients with enteric fever

Pre-clinical PK/PD models have long served as a basis for dose regimen selection in early drug development and, subsequently, PK/PD analyses of clinical data have served to confirm or refine pre-clinical PK/PD model predictions (61). The pre-clinical and clinical PK/PD of fluoroquinolone are better understood than perhaps any other class of antibacterial agents. The PK-PD relationship between exposure and response are understood in a wide range of indications, including community-acquired pneumonia, acute exacerbations of chronic bronchitis, acute maxillary sinusitis, urinary tract infections, hospital-acquired pneumonia and typhoid fever (61).

Figure 2 presents the PK/PD indices that are used as surrogate markers for clinical and antimicrobial efficacy are the ratio of peak plasma concentration ( $C_{max}$ ) of the antimicrobial to the minimum inhibitory concentration (MIC) of the pathogen ( $C_{max}$ /MIC), the ratio of the area under the concentration time curve 0 to 24 hours to the MIC (AUC>MIC) and the time above MIC (T>MIC). For the fluoroquinolones family in general antibacterial activity depends on the  $C_{max}$ /MIC and the AUC>MIC.

Figure 2. Concentration versus time curve with minimum inhibitory concentration superimposed and pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic markers.



#### Pharmacodynamics of gatifloxacin in patients with typhoid fever (see Appendix 3 ) Clinical data from patients (randomised controlled trial of gatifloxacin versus azithromycin; see Section 10.4.) with typhoid fever were used to investigate the exposure-response relationship of gatifloxacin and the positive- and negativepredictive value of the nalidixic acid screening test. There are few non-clinical PK-PD data available and essentially no clinical PK-PD data for fluoroquinolones and S. typhi among patients with typhoid fever. If available, such data could be used to evaluate

the adequacy of dosing regimens and in vitro susceptibility breakpoints. In an effort to clarify these issues, gatifloxacin exposure-response relationships were modelled for patients with enteric fever.

#### Abstract

Background. The pharmacodynamics of gatifloxacin in patients with typhoid fever and the positive- (predicts clinical cure) and negative- (predicts clinical failure) predictive value of the nalidixic acid screening test were evaluated in a randomized clinical trial.

Methods. Gatifloxacin-treated (10 mg/kg/day given orally for 7 days) patients with typhoid fever were analyzed. Previously validated population pharmacokinetic models were used in conjunction with patient-specific demographics to estimate individual patient drug exposures, as measured by the area under the concentration-time curve at 24 hours (AUC0.24). Analyses included all patients with sufficient data to estimate AUCosa and who had a defined minimum inhibitory concentration (MIC) value (N = 124). Fever was evaluated every 6 hours. Favourable clinical response was defined as the resolution of fever and symptoms within 48 hours of the end of therapy. Relapse was defined as the recurrence of fever and symptoms and/or the isolation of S. typhi from blood after completion of therapy and discharge from hospital. A medical history, physical examination and stool cultures to determine chronic faecal carriage were performed at 1, 3 and 6 months after the end of therapy.

Findings. Statistically significant relationships between drug exposure intensity and clinical response were detected. In patients with a AUC0.24:MIC ratios of greater than

92.7, 93.5% had a favourable response; while for those with AUC<sub>0-24</sub>-MIC ratios  $\leq$  92.7, only 75% had a favourable response (odds ratio = 4.81, 95% CI 1.23, 18.9; *P* = 0.02). The positive- (predicts cure) and negative- (predicts failure) predictive value of the nalidixic acid screening test was 100.0% and 9.3%, respectively.

Interpretation. The exposure-response relationships identified provide a paradigm for dose regimen evaluation of existing and new fluoroquinolones for the treatment of typhoid fever. The results of this study also indicate that the nalidixic acid screening test was not predictive of clinical failure for gatifloxacin and *Salmoneliae*-specific susceptibility breakpoints may be warranted.

#### Population pharmacokinetics of gatifloxacin in south east Asian adult and paediatric patients with typhoid fever (see Appendix 4)

Background: An understanding of patient pharmacokinetics (PK) is critical for the rational use of antibiotics. This is especially true for pathogens such as *Salmonella typhi* in South East Asian countries where the development of multi-drug resistance is an increasing concern. Gatifloxacin is a commonly used treatment in South East Asia for typhoid fever. We investigated gatifloxacin PK in paediatric patients and adult patients from Nepal with uncomplicated typhoid fever.

Methods: PK data were collected during routine clinical care. Each patient had  $\leq$  3 plasma samples for PK drawn after 3 - 6 days of oral gatifloxacin therapy. Separate candidate models for adults and children were fit to the data using Monte Carlo parametric expectation maximization with S-ADAPT. Due to the sparse nature of the PK sampling, the structure and covariate relationships from previous gatifloxacin adult and paediatric population PK models derived from infected North American patients were retained but were revised to fit the data from this population.

**Results:** 68 PK samples from 36 patients (aged 3 - 54 years) were analyzed. gatifloxacin PK were best fit by a linear 1-compartment model. Fits of data were excellent ( $r^2 > 0.9$  for children and adult data); interindividual variability in PK was modest. Compared to North American paediatric patients, the Nepalese paediatric patient population had ~50% slower clearance (Table 2).

**Conclusions:** As drug clearance was markedly lower in South East Asian typhoid fever vs infected North American patients, these data demonstrate the importance of evaluating PK in varying patient populations. The PK models described herein will be used in future pharmacokinetics-pharmacodynamics (PK-PD) analyses of efficacy in South East Asian populations with typhoid fever.

# Table 2. Main parameters of gatifloxacin derived from population kinetics of Asian enteric fever patients

Detion to any detion	DV normator	Mean (%SEM) parameter estimates			
Patient population	PR parameter	Previous models	Current data		
Dedictola	CL/F (L/h/m <sup>2</sup> )	8.46 (3.50)	4.41 (5.65)		
Pediatric	Vc (L/kg)	2.15 (3.30)	1.21(13.8)		
the second s	CL/F, nonrenal (L/h)	8.11(35.3)	2.91 (21.9)		
Adult	CL/F, renal-slope* (L/h/mL/min)	0.0629 (37.8)	0.0629 ()		
	Vc (L/kg)	1.45 (7.9)	1.28 (17.7)		

\*This parameter was not fit due to the narrow range of renal function

# 9.5 Proposed dosing regimens

Gatifloxacin is currently formulated as 200mg and 400mg strength non scored tablets. Tablet fractionation is custom both in clinical practice and clinical trials.

We present here proposed practical dosing regimens using the current formulations and prospected improved formulations. The target dose was set at 10mg/kg and the therapeutic window at 7-13.5mg/kg/d not to exceed 600mg/d. This range is consistent with how gatifloxacin was originally developed by Bristol-Meyers Squibb and with the pharmacokinetic/pharmacodynamic data and safety margins in children and adults.

The objective was to administer whole tablets and minimize tablet crushing.

We also wanted to predict what proportion of the typical enteric fever patient population will be receiving which dose. The proportions of the overall population in the tables below refer to the weight frequencies found in the Nepal plus Vietnam database of 1208 enteric fever patients (weight distribution in Figure 3 below.)





Option 1 uses the current non scored 200mg and 400mg tablets. It was not possible to give whole tablets for patients under 15kg body weight (\*) for whom tablet crushing remains the only option. Patients weighing 29kg taking one 200mg tablet will be receiving 6.9mg/kg instead of the 7mg/kg. Because of the 600mg maximum dose patients weighing =>87kg will received <7mg/kg.

Table 3. Practical dosing of gatifloxacin with current non scored 200mg and 400mg tablets

Option 1	200mg and 400mg strength not scored										
weight band	% population	mg/kg/d	mean	min	max						
<15*	9.8%										
15 to 29	34.2%	200	9.5	6.9	13.3						
30 to 49	29.6%	400	10.4	8.2	13.3						
>= 50	26.5%	600	8.8	6.7	12.0						

Option 2 refers to the possibility that manufacturers will accept to develop 200mg and 400mg tablets scored in half (or 400mg tablets scored to give four 100mg units). (\*) patients weighing less than 15kg the dosing range displayed is for the weight range 8.5kg to <15kg, below which tablet crushing is required to avoid overdosing. Because of the 600mg maximum dose, patients weighing =>87kg will received <7mg/kg.

Table 4. Proclical dosing of galijioxacili with scored zooing and 400mg to	<i>i</i> Diets
--	----------------

Option 2	200mg strength sc	200mg strength scored & 400mg strength scored										
weight band	% population	mg/kg/d	mean	mean min								
<15kg*	9.8%	100	9.4	7.1	12.5							
15 to 24	27.1%	200	10.5	8.3	13.3							
25 to 34	12.0%	300	10.3	8.8	12.0							
35 to 49	24.6%	400	9.6	8.2	11.4							
>= 50	26.5%	600	8.8	6.7	12.0							

# 10 Summary of comparative effectiveness

# 10.1 Identification of clinical evidence

The current Cochrane review (57) is being updated. We completed a comprehensive search in October 2010 and have screened this and retrieved full text articles. The inclusion criteria remain the same as the current published Cochrane review.

In the updating of this review, we will use the Cochrane new risk of bias assessment. We will use GRADE to summarize the results. This will be using relative risk with confidence intervals across meta-analysis of comparisons for standard outcomes where this is appropriate. (the updated review will be submitted at a later stage as Appendix 5.)

# 10.2 Recent randomised comparative clinical trials

Recent clinical trials compared gatifloxacin to:

#### Azithromycin:

A multi-center randomised controlled trial of gatifloxacin versus azithromycin for the treatment of uncomplicated typhoid fever in children and adults in Vietnam. Dolecek C, Tran TP, Nguyen NR, Le TP, Ha V, Phung QT, Doan CD, Nguyen TB, Duong TL, Luong BH, Nguyen TB, Nguyen TA, Pham ND, Mai NL, Phan VB, Vo AH, Nguyen VM, Tran TT, Tran TC, Schultsz C, Dunstan SJ, Stepniewska K, Campbell JI, To SD, Basnyat B,

Nguyen VV, Nguyen VS, Nguyen TC, Tran TH, Farrar J. PLoS ONE. 2008 May 21;3(5):e2188. PMID: 18493312.)

Background: Drug resistant typhoid fever is a major clinical problem globally. Many of the first line antibiotics, including the older generation fluoroquinolones, ciprofloxacin and ofloxacin, are failing.

**Objectives:** We performed a randomised controlled trial to compare the efficacy and safety of gatifloxacin (10 mg/kg/day) versus azithromycin (20 mg/kg/day) as a once daily oral dose for 7 days for the treatment of uncomplicated typhoid fever in children (above 6 months) and adults in Vietnam.

Methods: An open-label multi-centre randomised trial with pre-specified per protocol analysis and intention to treat analysis was conducted. The primary outcome was fever clearance time, the secondary outcome was overall treatment failure (clinical or microbiological failure, development of typhoid fever-related complications, relapse or faecal carriage of *S. typhi*). Patients were followed up at 1, 3 and 6 months.

Principal findings: We enrolled 358 children and adults with suspected typhoid fever, 186 patients were treated with gatifloxacin and 172 with azithromycin. There was no death in the study. 287 patients had blood culture confirmed typhoid fever, 145 patients received gatifloxacin and 142 patients received azithromycin. The median FCT was 106 hours in both treatment arms (95% Confidence Interval [G]; 94-118 hours for gatifloxacin versus 88-112 hours for azithromycin), (logrank test p = 0.984, HR [95% CI] = 1.0 [0.80-1.26]).

Overall treatment failure occurred in 13/145 (9%) patients in the gatifloxacin group and 13/140 (9.3%) patients in the azithromycin group, (logrank test p = 0.854, HR [95% CI] = 0.93 [0.43–2.0]). 96% (254/263) of the *Salmonella enterica* serovar Typhi isolates were resistant to nalidixic acid and 58% (153/263) were multidrug resistant.

Conclusions: Both antibiotics showed an excellent efficacy and safety profile. Both gatifloxacin and azithromycin can be recommended for the treatment of typhoid fever particularly in regions with high rates of multidrug and nalidixic acid resistance. The cost of a 7-day treatment course of gatifloxacin is approximately one third of the cost of azithromycin in Vietnam.

Trial registration: Current Controlled Trials ISRCTN 67946944

#### Cefixime:

This trial was stopped early by the independent Data Safety and Monitoring Board due to the inferior performance of cefixime. An open randomized comparison of gatifloxacin versus cefixime for the treatment of uncomplicated enteric fever. Pandit A, Arjyal A, Day JN, Paudyal B, Dangol S, Zimmerman MD, Yadav B, Stepniewska K, Campbell JI, Dolecek C, Farrar JJ, Basnyat B. **PLoS One. 2007 Jun 27;2(6):e542** 

Objective. To assess the efficacy of gatifloxacin versus celixime in the treatment of uncomplicated culture positive enteric fever.

Design. A randomized, open-label, active control trial with two parallel arms. Setting. Emergency Room and Outpatient Clinics in Patan Hospital, Lalitpur, Nepal.

Participants. Patients (aged two to sixty-five years) with clinically diagnosed uncomplicated enteric fever meeting the inclusion criteria. Interventions. Patients were allocated to receive one of two drugs, Gatifloxacin or Cefixime. The dosages used were Gatifloxacin 10 mg/kg, given once daily for 7 days, or Cefixime 20 mg/kg/day given in two divided doses for 7 days.

Outcome Measures. The primary outcome measure was fever clearance time. The secondary outcome measure was overall treatment failure (acute treatment failure and relapse). Patients were followed up for 6 months.

Results. Randomization was carried out in 390 patients before enrollment was suspended on the advice of the independent data safety monitoring board due to

significant differences in both primary and secondary outcome measures in the two arms and the attainment of a priori defined endpoints.

Among all randomized patients, 187 patients were assigned to receive cefixime

and 203 to gatifloxacin. 77 patients assigned to receive cefixime were blood culture positive for enteric fever whilst 92 of those assigned to receive gatifloxacin were culture positive.

Median (95% confidence interval) fever clearance times were 92 hours (84–114 hours) for gatifloxacin recipients and 138 hours (105–164 hours) for cefixime-treated patients (Hazard Ratio[95%CI] = 2.171 [1.545–3.051], p.0.0001). 19 out of 70 (27%) patients who completed the 7 day trial had acute clinical failure in the cefixime group as compared to 1 out of 88 patients (1%) in gatifloxacin group (Odds Ratio [95%CI] = 0.031 [0.004 – 0.237], p.0.001). Overall treatment failure patients (relapsed patients plus acute treatment failure patients plus death) numbered 29. They were determined to be (95% confidence interval) 37.6 % (27.14%–50.2%) in the cefixime group and 3.5% (2.2%–11.5%) in the gatifloxacin group (HR[95%CI] = 0.084 [0.025–0.280], p.0.0001). There was one death in the cefixime group. This trial was stopped early by the independent Data Safety and Monitoring Board due to the inferior performance of cefixime.

Conclusions. Based on this study, gatifloxacin is a better treatment for uncomplicated enteric fever than cefixime.

Trial Registration. Current Controlled Trials ISRCTN75784880

#### Chloramphenicol (Appendix 4):

A randomised controlled trial of gatifloxacin versus chloramphenicol for the treatment of uncomplicated enteric fever in Nepalese children and adults:

Background: It is unclear whether chloramphenicol is a reliable therapy for enteric fever or whether gatifloxacin, a newer generation and affordable fluoroquinolone, would be the better choice.

Objectives: To determine the efficacy of chloramphenicol versus gatifloxacin in the treatment of uncomplicated enteric fever.

Participants: Patients (aged two to sixty-five years) from Patan Hospital, Kathmandu, Nepal with clinically diagnosed with enteric fever who met the inclusion criteria.

Intervention: Patients received either gatifloxacin (10 mg/kg) once a day for 7 days or chloramphenicol (75 mg/kg/day) in four divided doses for 14 days.

Outcome measures: The primary outcome measure was treatment failure which comprised of persistent fever at day 10, need for rescue treatment, microbiological failure, relapse until day 31, and enteric fever related complications. The secondary outcome measure was fever clearance time, late relapse, and faecal carriage. Patients were followed up for 6 months.

**Results:** One thousand one hundred and fifty one patients were assessed for eligibility of which **853** were randomized and **844** were analyzed. Of these **418** were in the chloramphenicol arm and **426** were in the gatifloxacin arm. Out of the 844 patients, 352 patients had blood culture confirmed enteric fever, 175 in the chloramphenicol arm and 177 in the gatifloxacin arm. There were 14 treatment failure patients in the chloramphenicol arm and 12 in the gatifloxacin arm (Hazard Ratio [95% CI]= 0.86 [0.40 to 1.86], p=0.70). Major side effects for chloramphenicol (bone marrow suppression) or gatifloxacin (dysglycemia) were not encountered although, nausea, dizziness, and diarrhea were worse in the chloramphenicol group. Only 0.5% (2/352) of the isolates were multidrug resistant (MDR), but 71 % (251/352) were nalidixic acid resistant.

Conclusion: This large clinical trial of culture confirmed enteric fever showed that both chloramphenicol and gatifloxacin had an excellent efficacy in this young population, in

a region with full sensitivity to chloramphenicol and over 70% resistance to nalidixic acid. Treatment duration, ease of administration, decreased side effects and expense favours the usage of gatifloxacin.

Trial Registration. Current Controlled Trials ISRCTN 53258327. Funding: Wellcome Trust.

#### Ofloxacin:

An open randomised comparison of gatifloxacin versus of loxacin for the treatment of uncomplicated enteric fever; ISRCTN63006567). This is an on-going trial. As of November 2010 approximately 500 patients have been enrolled.

# 10.3 Meta-analysis of the above RCTs of gatifloxacin for enteric fever

Two of the above RCTs (gatifloxacin vs. azithromycin and vs. cefixime) were already included in the previous Cochrane systematic review. A third study (vs. chloramphenicol) is being submitted for publication and will be included in the updated systematic review. These studies total 414 gatifloxacin and 394 active control patients.

This preliminary meta-analysis is based on overall failures (primary failure and relapse). No difference is found between gatifloxacin and azithromycin and between gatifloxacin and chloramphenicol; gatifloxacin is significantly more effective than cefixime. The latter comparison explains the heterogeneity found on aggregate (I-square = 87%).

	Experim	ental	Contr	lo		Odds Ratio	Odd's Ratio
Study or Subgroup	Events	Total	Events	Tota	Weight	M-H, Fixed, 95% CI	M-H, Fixed, 95% Cl
3.1.1 vs. azithromyci							
Dolocek_Vietnam08	13	145	13	142	20.5%	0.98 [0.44, 219]	+
Subtotal (95% CI)		145		142	20.5%	0.98 [0.44, 2.19]	•
Total events	13		13				
Hotacogeneity. Not ap	plicable						
Test for overall effect	Z-0.06 (P	= 0.96)					
AAA							
3.1.2 VS. Certixine	1.1	1	-	100	-	ALL MARKED IN CASE	
Pandit_Nepal07	1	32	33	11	57.0%	0.11 [0.04, 0.27]	T
antious (aour ci)		92		"	01.0%	an fama area	-
Total events	1		33				
Hoterogeneity Not ap	plicable						Charles and the second
Test for overall effect	Z=4.85.(P	< 0.000	(100				
113 vs. chloramphe	nical						
Dolocok Norel10	19	177	14	175	22.5%	034 0 38 1 861	
Subrotal (95% CI)		177		175	22.5%	0.84 [0.38, 1.86]	-
Total exerts	12		14			1000 BRITER CORDS	T
Hatermanaity Not an	alicable						Contraction of the second second
Tast for quaral affact	7-04419	- 0.68					a control of the second
	T						
Total (95% CI)		414		394	100.0%	0.45 [0.29, 0.71]	•
Total events	32		60				
Hotarogenalty. Chi# -	15.43, d =	2(P - 0	0004), F	+ 87%		1	
Test for overall effect.	Z + 3.49 (P	+ 0.000	63			E.	101 0.1 1 10 100
Test for subarrain dite	ren/es No	t applica	ible			ran	consistentionment. Pavoors control

# 11 Summary of comparative evidence on safety

- The class and product-specific safety liabilities are known
- The safety profile presented here is derived from RCTs of enteric fever and pulmonary tuberculosis
- There is no evidence from studies at the target dose in the target population that
  patients on gatifloxacin will be at a particular risk of dysglycaemia. This is further
  confirmed by data from tuberculosis patients exposed to ~25 times the total dose
  used for enteric fever.
- The drug is well-tolerated in patients with enteric fever; the gatifloxacin safety
  profile is similar to that of the comparator drugs.

#### 11.1 Class and product-specific safety liabilities

Gatifloxacin is a fourth-generation fluoroquinolone antibiotic that, like other members of that family, inhibits the bacterial enzymes DNA gyrase and topoisomerase IV. Gatifloxacin is generally well tolerated. In common with all broad-spectrum antibiotics, gastrointestinal disturbances may be encountered. The fluoroquinolones are also known to have a number of adverse effects that are considered to be common to the class, although the severity of these varies considerably between compounds. These include effects on cardiac conduction, collagen formation (e.g. tendon rupture), photosensitivity, and dysglycaemia. While another 4<sup>th</sup> generation fluoroquinolone, moxifloxacin, has significant effects on cardiac repolarisation (prolongation of QT interval), this appears to be absent with gatifloxacin. In contrast, dysglycaemia (effects (hypoglycaemia) are most commonly reported with gatifloxacin. (see also Section 8.2.6)

Hints of gatifloxacin-associated effects on glucose homeostasis were first noted during preclinical development. Preclinical studies which administered up to 19 times the 400 mg dose for up to 6 months demonstrated a dose related decrease in insulin release in pancreatic  $\beta$ -cells in all species studied (62). Shortly after gatifloxacin was introduced, case reports of effects on glucose homeostasis began to emerge. Patients identified as "at risk" included those with non-insulin-dependent diabetes on therapy and elderly patients with age-related decreases in renal function (56).

In summary, these data demonstrate

- a mechanism of gatifloxacin-associated dysglycemia that is
- dose- (exposure) dependent,
- patients especially at risk include non-insulin-dependent diabetics treated with oral hypoglycemic medications, and
- elderly patients with age-related changes in renal function.

Gatifloxacin-associated dysglycaemia was not noted during the course of the paediatric development programme and a large trial in children with otitis media followed for one year demonstrated no dysglycaemia adverse effects (63). The concerns of dysglycaemia in elderly Canadian patients were further heightened with the retrospective report in 2006 in the NEJM, concerning older, severely ill in-patients with a history of diabetes (64). That study received worldwide publicity leading to the drug being withdrawn in many countries.

Subsequent work (far less publicized) questioned whether these effects were any more severe or common compared to other fluoroquinolones and comparable antibiotics in an outpatient setting (65). In addition, patients with enteric fever are typically children and young adults and thus are very rarely non-insulin-dependent diabetics and have good kidney function. Clearly in these two very different populations gatifloxacin's dysglycaemia adverse effect profile is very different.

Between Nepal and Vietnam in recent years in registered clinical trials almost 1500 young patients suffering from enteric fever, shigellosis and TB meningitis were treated with gatifloxacin with no problems noted in glucose control. Of these, over 600 patients were followed up for six months and no episodes of dysglycaemia have been seen (26, 66) and ISRCTN53258327 (An open randomised study to assess the efficacy of gatifloxacin versus chloramphenicol for the treatment of uncomplicated typhoid fever in Kathmandu, Nepal; manuscript submitted as appendix) and ISRCTN63006567 (An open randomised comparison of gatifloxacin versus ofloxacin for the treatment of uncomplicated enteric fever; ongoing). In addition, dysglycaemia has not emerged as a side effect attributable to gatifloxacin in 917 patients receiving gatifloxacin daily for four months as part of a drug combination regimen for the treatment of pulmonary tuberculosis in a multicentre RCT in Africa (Senegal, Benin, Guinea, Kenya and South Africa). Blood glucose analysis from the above studies in presented below.

As compared to the elderly Canadian patients, the profile of the enteric fever patients as derived from 1211 patients with age recorded enrolled in two RCTs in Nepal and Vietnam is that of a younger population (overall: median age 13 year, interquartile range 8-21 years; median weight 36kg, interquartile range 19.5-50kg).



Table 5. Age(n=853) and weight(n=850) profile of enteric fever patients from two RCTs in Nepal and Vietnam.

# 11.2 Analysis of blood glucose in RCTs of enteric fever and pulmonary tuberculosis

We present here an analysis of blood glucose as dysglycaemia has been identified as a particular safety liability for this compound (see above.) We have detailed data from randomised controlled trials (RTCs) on enteric fever (~10mg/kg/d x 7d, n=422 gatifloxacintreated patients) and tuberculosis (400mg/d 6 days a week in combination with rifampicin,

isoniazid and pyrazinamide for initial 2 months and in combination with rifampicin and isoniazid for the following 2 months, n=917 gatifloxacin-treated patients).

#### 11.2.1 Blood glucose levels in enteric fever

Blood glucose levels were monitored during the trial of gatifloxacin versus chloramphenicol in Nepalese children (above 2 years) and adults (ISRCTN53258327). Random blood glucose (RBG) was measured daily on days 1 to 8, on day 15 and at one month. On days 2 to 7, during the evening visit, the blood glucose was measured by finger-prick testing (OneTouch SureStep<sup>™</sup>, Johnson & Johnson, USA) by the Community Medical Assistants. HbA1c was measured at 3 months.

For the analysis and grading of adverse events including blood glucose, the NIH Divison of AIDS Table for Grading the Severity of Adult and Pediatric Adverse Events ("DAIDS AE grading table") was used.

#### Table 6. Parameters used in the analysis of severity of disglycaemia

PARAMETER	GRADE 1	GRADE 2	GRADE 3	GRADE 4
T PATIENT AND	MILD	MODERATE	SEVERE	POTENTIALLY LIFE- THREATENING
Nonfasting Glucose	, serum, high HYPEI	RGLYCEMIA		
	116 - 160 mg/dL	161 - 250 mg/dL	251- 500 mg/dL	> 500 mg/dL
Nonfasting Glucose	, serum, low HYPOC	ALYCEMIA		
Supervision of the second s	55 - 64 mg/dL	40 - 54 mg/dL	30 - 39 mg/dL	< 30 mg/dL

The following information regarding RBG and HbA1c was summarized:

- Median (IQR) levels for each visit (e.g. daily until day 8, day 15, and month 1 for random glucose and at day 90 for HbA1c)
- Worst hyperglycemia grade overall, during days 1-8, at day 15, or at month 1 (contingency tables of frequencies by treatment arm)
- Worst hypoglycemia grade overall, during days 1-8, at day 15, or at month 1 (contingency tables of frequencies by treatment arm)
- Median (IQR) levels of HbA1c at month 3.
- Proportion of patients with HbA1c >6% at month 3.

Table 7 shows the numbers of hyper- and hypoglycaemias in both treatment arms

and Table 8 shows the median random glucose levels. There were more non-fasting grade 2 hyperglycaemias (150-250 mg/dl) in patients in the gatifloxacin group with 42/414 (10.14%) compared to 25/407 (6.14%) in the chloramphenicol group (p=0.04) during treatment (day 2 to day 7). There were no non-fasting hyperglycaemia events noted on day 15. The proportion of patients with an elevated glycosylated Haemoglobin (HbA1C) level between 6 and 7.5% at 3 months was similar in the two groups.

Median glucose levels (Table 8) tended to be higher on days 2 to 7 during treatment in both arms. Median glucose levels on days 4 to 8 were slightly, but significantly, higher in the gatifloxacin arm compared to the chloramphenicol arm.

	Chloramphenicol	Gatifloxacin	Comparison (p-value)
Hyperglycemia, G	irade 2#		11
At Baseline	1/414 (0.24)	2/422 (0.47)	
On Day2 to Day7"	25/407 (6.14)	42/414 (10.14)	0.04
On Day8	0/402 (0)	1/400 (0.25)	0.5
On Day15	1/366 (0.27)	0/351 (0)	1
On Month1	1/375 (0 27)	0/383 (0)	0.50
Hypoglycemia, Gr	ade2@ or worse	and the second se	the second s
At Baseline	4/414 (0.97)	4/426 (0.95)	-
On Day2 to Day7*	1/407 (0.25)	1/414 (0.24)	1
On Day8	2/402 (0.50)	2/400 (0.50)	1.00
On Day15	3/366 (0.82)	3/351 (0.85)	1.00
On Month1	3/375 (0.80)	4/383 (1.04)	1
HbA1c >6			and the second second
On Month3	22 (6.27)	20 (5.57)	0.75

Table 7 Disglycaemia. Patients with abnormal non-fasting blood glucose. Numbers with (% of those tested)

\* On Days 2 to 7 all patients were monitored with fingerstick glucose testing.

# Hyperglycemia grade 2 defined as non-fasting plasma glucose level between 161 and 250 mg/dL. No grade 3 hyperglycaemias were observed.

@Hypoglycaemia grade 2 defined as non-fasting plasma glucose between 40 and 54 mg/dL

Table 8 Median daily random blood glucose level in enteric fever patients treated with chloramphenicol or gatifloxacin. Median glucose levels in mg/dl. n = Number of patients. Comparisons based on Wilcoxon test.

		All pat Gli	ients ucose IQR	Ch	loramp Glu	henicol icose IQR		Gatifio) Glu	acin Icose IQR	
	п	mg/di	mg/dl	п	mg/di	mg/di	n	mg/dl	mg/di	p-value
Day 1	836	87	77-98	414	86	77-98	422	87	76-98	0.581
Day 2	805	105	92-119	396	106	93-121	409	103	92-118	0.092
Day 3	784	106	94-119	389	104	94-118	395	107	95-120	0.18
Day 4	776	108	97-121.25	383	105	95-118	393	110	100-123	< 0.001
Day 5	767	107	96-121	383	104	95-114	384	111	99-125	< 0.001
Day 6	769	105	96-119	380	102	95-114	389	109	98-122	< 0.001
Day 7	754	106	96-117	379	102	93-114	375	110	99-121	< 0.001
Day 8	802	84	74-95	402	83	73 25-92	400	86	75-98	0.007
Day 15	717	81	73-91	366	81	73-92	351	81	72-90	0.412
Day 30	758	83	74-93	375	83	74.50-92	383	84	74-94.50	0.51

# 11.2.2 Blood glucose levels in pulmonary tuberculosis (Appendix 7)

# Context

The data analysed are from a randomised open-label controlled trial of a 4 month gatifloxacin-containing regimen versus standard 6 month regimen for the treatment of adult patients with pulmonary tuberculosis. This trial has been conducted in 5 countries in Africa (Benin, Guinea, Kenya, Senegal and South Africa). The recruitment started in January 2005 and the study will end in April 2011.

#### Method

Male or female patients, aged 18 to 65 years, currently suffering from recently diagnosed microscopically proven pulmonary tuberculosis and providing informed consent were eligible for inclusion in the study. In the Gatifloxacin arm, patients took Gatifloxacin at the dose of 400mg daily (6 days per week), irrespective of weight, for 4 months; in association with Rifampicin, Isoniazid and Pyrazinamide during the first 2 months of TB treatment and Rifampicin, Isoniazid for the last 2 months.

Initially blood glucose measurements were taken at baseline (pre-randomisation; visit 1), week 4 (visit 3), 8 (visit 4) and end of treatment visits (either visit 6 or 8 depending on treatment arm), by finger-prick or full blood tests. During the study recruitment period additional sampling times were incorporated based on the recommendation from the Data Monitoring Committee. These were: 4 hours following first treatment dose, day 7, 14 and week 12 (visit 5) from randomisation. The measurement taken 4 hours after first dose was not taken when fasting as patients were allowed to eat 30 minutes after first drug intake.

This report provides a summary, by treatment arm, of the (i) frequency of hypoglycaemic (less than or equal to 3.5 mmol/L), normal (3.51-6.39 mmol/L) and hyperglycaemic (greater than or equal to 6.4 mmol/L) events, (ii) severity of these events, and (iii) incidence rates of hyperglycaemic events. **Results and conclusion** 

A total of 1,836 patients have been recruited in this trial of whom 917 were randomised to the Gatifloxacin arm. In the Gatifloxacin arm the approximate mean age and weight were 30 years and 55kg, respectively. Based on the data analysed, the incidence rates of dysglycaemic events were similar in the Gatifloxacin and control arms.

# 11.3 Summary of comparative safety against comparators in RCTs of enteric fever

In randomized controlled trials comparing gatifloxacin to azithromycin (66), cefixime (26) and chloramphenicol; gatifloxacin was extremely well tolerated.

#### Gatifloxacin versus azithromycin

Both treatments were well tolerated. One adverse event related to azithromycin was reported, a maculopapular rash that occurred after the first dose of treatment. Azithromycin was discontinued immediately and the patient was treated with ceftriaxone.

Gastrointestinal side-effects (change in consistency and frequency of stools) that were probably typhoid fever related were relatively frequent in both treatment arms at the start of treatment. In the gatifloxacin group, one patient experienced vomiting on day 2 and day 3 and one patient had diarrhoea (4 episodes/ day) on day 4 and day 5 of treatment. These episodes were self-limiting and did not require the interruption of therapy.

The median levels of serum AST and ALT fell in both groups after 7 days of therapy. In the culture positive group, the median post-treatment AST was 46.35 U/L (range 12.8 – 217.5) in the gatifloxacin arm and 45 U/L (range 5 – 358) in the azithromycin arm.

#### Gatifloxacin versus cefixime

There was one death in the cefixime group. This might have been due to the development of disease-related complications during treatment. The 15 year old patient was enrolled on the fourteenth day of his illness. On day 6 of treatment the patient complained of reddish stool and petechiae and was immediately admitted to hospital where he developed severe thrombocytopenia and gastrointestinal bleeding. He developed acute respiratory distress syndrome and was mechanically ventilated. He developed disseminated intravascular coagulation and succumbed to his illness on day 21 of entry into the trial. His pretreatment

blood culture grew S. Paratyphi A which was sensitive to cefixime with an MIC of 0.38 mg/mL. One patient developed erythematous skin rash which needed two doses of oral antihistamine.

Among all patients who received gatifloxacin there were 2 patients with excessive vomiting, which required intravenous anti-emetics and fluids and observation in the hospital emergency room for up to 6 hours. There was an additional 23 patients who complained of excessive nausea and occasional vomiting after ingestion of the drug. Of these, two needed oral antiemetics; in the remaining 21 patients no intervention was required.

#### Gatifloxacin versus chloramphenicol

A comparison of adverse events in the two randomized arms is shown in Table 9. Adverse events were mild (grades 1 and 2). Anorexia, diarrhoea, nausea and dizziness were significantly more common in the chloramphenicol arm of the study. Three patients in the chloramphenicol arm who had a white cell count between 1500-1999/mm<sup>2</sup> on day 5 to 8 and had their chloramphenicol stopped. The fever had already defervesced when the drug was stopped and they did not relapse for 6 months. There were no life-threatening complications of enteric fever in this study.

# Table 9. Adverse events in enteric fever patients treated with chloramphenicol or gatifloxacin.

	Chlorampheni	col (n=418)	Gatifloxaci		
Adverse Event	Patients with event (%)	Number of Events	Patients with event (%)	Number of Events	Comparison (p value)#
Any selected AE	99 (23.68%)	168	59 (13.85%)	73	<0.001
Abdominal pain	11 (2.63%)	12	8 (1.88%)	8	0.5
Acne	2 (0.48%)	2	0 (0%)	0	0.25
Anorexia	9 (2.15%)	10	1 (0.23%)	1	0.01
Diarrhoea	24 (5.74%)	26	5 (1.17%)	5	< 0.001
Dizziness	11 (2.63%)	11	2 (0.47%)	2	0.01
Nausea	26 (6.22%)	29	9 (2.11%)	9	0.003
Oral candidiasis	4 (0.96%)	4	0 (0%)	0	0.06
Vomiting	36 (8.61%)	39	35 (8.22%)	35	0.9
Weakness	4 (0.96%)	4	0 (0%)	0	0.06

Note: All adverse events in this list were non-severe, ie Grade I or Grade II

# Fisher's exact test comparing the number of patients with an event.

# 12 Summary of available data on comparative cost and costeffectiveness within the pharmacological class or therapeutic group

A variety of generic products is on the market, all generally cheap. We retrieved information and compared costs with alternative treatment options. We also used enteric fever patient data to produce specific estimates of cost of drug when enteric fever is treated with gatifloxacin. Other direct costs and indirect costs could not be quantified for the moment. The cost of illness of enteric fever is poorly characterised.

# This section shows that:

- Gatifloxacin is the cheapest of all treatments of enteric fever. Azithromycin (the only
  alternative that could be used in areas of MRD and NAR) is 2-5 times as expensive.
- Treating 1000 patients with the current products (200 and 400mg tablets) will cost

# 4150\$.

# 12.1 Economic burden of enteric fever

There have been very few studies of the economic burden of illness in regions where enteric fever is endemic. In 2004 from India the estimated direct and indirect costs to the family of an episode of enteric fever ranged between 150US\$ - 550US\$ depending on whether the patient was treated as an out-patient or required admission to hospital (67). Neither of these estimates included the costs incurred during relapses or the costs associated with patients who develop long term carriage and pass on the infection to others in their community.

# 12.2 Direct costs: comparison of drug costs for treatment of enteric fever with gatifloxacin vs. other options

Cost of treatment of enteric fever with gatifloxacin and several other antibiotics was estimated using data obtained from an on-line pharmacy database in India <http://chemistparadise.com>. Generally accepted dosage regimens for adults of 50 kg and 75 kg body weight, and children of 15 kg and 25 kg body weight were used to estimate the overall cost of treatment for these different classes. For gatifloxacin, the maximum daily dose was set at 600mg.

Table 10. Dose and duration of therapy of enteric fever with gatifloxacin and other regimens. Examples of total dose for a 15kg and 25kg child and a 50kg and 75kg adult are provided.

	Dose (mg/kg/d)	Days	75 Kg (adult)	50 Kg (adult)	25 Kg (child)	15 Kg (child)
Gatifloxacin	10	7	600	500	250	150
Chloramphenicol	75	14	5625	3750	1875	1125
Cefixime	20	14	1500	1000	500	300
Ceftriaxone	Sala in the	14	4000	2000	2000	1000
Ciprofloxacin	20	7	1500	1000	500	300
Ofloxacin	20	7	1500	1000	500	300
Azithromycin	and the second	7	1000	1000	500	500

All gatifloxacin products available in India on 1<sup>st</sup> November 2010 were identified, and per tablet costs obtained in US\$. Similarly, the costs of chloramphenicol, ceftrioxane, ciprofloxacin, ofloxacin, and azithromycin were obtained. These were wholesale costs to pharmacy of single packs of, in general, 10 tablets. Since there were a large number of products available, with a wide price range, the mean cost was obtained for each compound and strength. Only solid dosage forms (capsule/tablet) were considered, although examination of the costs of specific paediatric formulations and parenteral formulations, where available, showed similar price structures. The mean single tablet costs, using the most appropriate dose sizes for the different weight classes. The derived data (in US\$) are tabulated below.

Table 11.	Cost of	treating	children	and adults	with enter	ic fever w	with gatiflo.	xacin and	other
regimens									

Drug	Cost range per tablet	n co t	lean st per ablet	0	ost for 75 kg Adult*	0	Cost for 50Kg Adult*	0	ost for 25 Kg Child*	Co. Kg	st for 15 Child*
Gatifioxacin 400	0.07-1.00	\$	0.55	\$	6.30	\$	5.25	\$	3.83	\$	2.44
Ciprofloxacin 500	0.09-0.81	\$	0.46	\$	12.96	\$	8.64	\$	4.32	\$	3.26
Azithromycin 250	0.09-3.28	\$	0.89	\$	18.47	\$	18.47	\$	12.40	\$	12.40
Ofloxacin 400	0.08-0.99	\$	0.62	\$	20.80	\$	14.00	\$	7.00	\$	5.00
Chloramphenicol 500	0.17-0.73	\$	0.38	\$	58.22	\$	38.48	\$	19.74	\$	11.84
Ceftriaxone 200	0.65	\$	0.65	\$	137.34	\$	91.56	\$	91.56	\$	56.00
Cefixime 200	0.08-4.08	\$	1.56	\$	163.50	\$	109.00	\$	54.50	\$	50.80

\* usually half strength tablets/capsules used for these estimates

Gatifloxacin appears to be cheapest option. The next least expensive drug is ciprofloxacin, which is 13%-69% more expensive. Ofloxacin is 1.83-2.05 and azithromycin is 3-5 times as expensive. Chloramphenicol is 5-9 times as expensive. The most costly options are ceftriaxone (17-24) and cefixime (14-26) times as expensive.

Figure 4. Comparative costs of treatment with gatifloxacin vs. other regimens for enteric fever (in the Table: relative costs, Gatifloxacin = 1)



A very large number of products (often in excess of 100 alternatives for each dose formulation) are available, with widely differing costs, except for ceftriaxone where only a single product was listed. Costs for the better-known manufacturers were in general higher, but not always so. Although product costs have been estimated for treatments, this is a

basic analysis, and no attempt has been made to assess quality of product, which would be a significant factor in determining true cost and efficacy of treatment. While single tablet costs of other products are often lower than gatifloxacin, cost of treatment is determined by the regimen used, and when this is considered, the cost of gatifloxacin treatment, using Indian derived material, is lower than with other accepted treatments. Some limited data are available for other countries and roughly follows that of the Indian data (much of the material used is of Indian origin, especially in the sub-continent), but detailed information on costs of all products within a country are not available to allow a similar analysis.

# 12.3 Direct costs of treatment of enteric fever with gatifloxacin practical dosing

Using the anthropometric database of Nepalese and Vietnamese patients, and applying the practical dosing schedule with the current 200mg and 400mg tablets, we calculated the costs of treating 1,000 cases of enteric fever. These amount to 4,150 §.

Using the Vietnamese patients' profile, the projected <u>cost of drug for treating all estimated</u> ~4500 cases occurring in one year in Vietnam will cost ~15,800\$.

Table 12. Cost of drug for treating 1000 enteric fever patients with gatifloxacin using the practical dosing schedule with the current non-scored 200mg and 400mg tablets

body weight class (kg)	No. per 1000 pts	total No. tablets required	cost/Rx	cost/1000 Rx
<15*	97	7 X 200mg	\$2.66	\$258.02
15 to 29	342	7 X 200mg	\$2.66	\$909.72
30 to 49	296	7 X 400mg	\$4.06	\$1,201.76
>=50	265	7 X 600mg	\$6.72	\$1,780.80
TOTAL	1000			\$4,150.30

When applying these calculations to Vietnam, the total costs of treating all the ~4500 cases per annum of the entire country will be ~15,800\$ for drug costs.

# Table 13. Cost of drug to treat all cases occurring in one year in Vietnam

body weight class (kg)	% population	total No. tablets required	cost/1000 Rx
<15*	14%	7 X 200mg	\$1,671.79
15 to 29	49%	7 X 200mg	\$5,817.82
30 to 49	25%	7 X 400mg	\$4,593.02
>=50	12%	7 X 600mg	\$3,716.65
TOTAL			\$15,799.27

# 12.4 Total direct and indirect costs

We are not in a position at present to submit a complete cost-effectiveness analysis. Cost of illness has not been entirely quantified for enteric fever. To account for all direct costs, we are collecting information on cost of care in Nepal and Vietnam. We are also attempting to collect more anthropometric data on enteric fever patients from different settings to generate more complete projections of the applicability of the practical dosing and costs of drug.

Using gatifloxacin will also mean that an antibiogram is not needed - this cost should also be factored in.

# 13 Summary of regulatory status of the medicine

Gatifloxacin was originally granted licences in the USA (Bristol-Myers Squibb) and Japan (Kyorin) in 1999. The indications included general infections sensitive to fluoroquinolones and community acquired pneumonia. In 2002, there were indications that some patients might suffer dysglycaemia, and warnings were added to the SPC. Following publication of a review of dysglycaemia related deaths (64) and an editorial (68) in March 2006 in NEIM, the US FDA required a 'Black Box' warning' to be added to the SPC. Subsequently, in May 2006, Bristol-Myers Squibb stopped manufacture of Tequin\*. Similar action was taken in 2008 in Japan. In addition, The US FDA in September 2008 decided that, since "Tequin (gatifloxacin) Tablets, Injections and Oral Suspensions were withdrawn from sales for reasons of safety or effectiveness" gatifloxacin had become ineligible to the abbreviated new drug application (ANDA) should a new submission be filed for any of the previously approved dosage forms and indications of Tequin\*(69).

Although the licence for oral products has not been renewed or has been voluntary withdrawn in countries such as the USA and Japan, the product remains approved in many countries where enteric fever is endemic and drug resistant strains are present - including India, Vietnam, Nepal, Bangladesh and China. It also remains widely available as an ophthalmic solution for eye infections

# 14 Availability of pharmacopoeial standards (British Pharmacopoeia, International Pharmacopoeia, United States Pharmacopoeia)

A 'Pending USP Standard' was approved May 23 2008 (70). API and analytical standards exist in the Indian and Chinese Pharmacopoeias.

# 15 Proposed (new) text for the WHO Model Formulary

#### Gatifloxacin

Tablet, 200mg, 400 mg (as sesgihydrate)

#### **General** information

Gatifloxacin is a synthetic fluoroquinolone that acts as a specific inhibitor of bacterial DNA gyrase and topoisomerase IV. It has a broad spectrum of efficacy against both Gram-

<sup>1</sup> The US Food and Drug Administration requires that - when serious adverse events are identified by the agency as being of particular concern - the drug's printed materials carry a warning about those adverse effects surrounded by a printed black box - thus the name. As an example, since July 2008 fluoroquimolones as a family are required to have a black box warning for tendon rupture.

negative and Gram-positive aerobic bacteria. Transfer of genes containing DNA coding for antimicrobial resistance has been reported but as yet is of little clinical significance. Gatifloxacin is rapidly absorbed from the gastrointestinal tract. Peak plasma levels occur 1-2 hours after dosing. It is widely distributed in body tissues and concentrated in the bile. It has a plasma half-life of approximately 8 hours and is excreted in the urine mainly as unchanged drug. Elimination half-life 7-14 hours, with more than 70% of a given dose being excreted in 48 hours. Bioavailability 96%; protein binding 20%.

#### **Clinical information**

#### Uses

Treatment of typhoid and paratyphoid fever and infectious enteritis due to Solmonella enteritidis.

#### **Dosage and administration**

Children and adults: 10mg/kg orally (maximum 600mg/d) every 24 hours for 7 days. A practical dosing with 200mg and 400mg strength tablets will be as follows:

weight band	daily dose			
<15kg	10mg/kg			
15kg to 29kg	200mg			
30kg to 49kg	400mg			
>= 50kg	600mg			

#### Contraindications

- Hypersensitivity to any quinolone antibiotic.
- Diabetes mellitus.
- Pregnancy and lactation

#### Precautions

DISTURBANCES OF BLOOD GLUCOSE, INCLUDING SYMPTOMATIC HYPOGLYCEMIA AND HYPERGLYCEMIA, HAVE BEEN REPORTED WITH GATIFLOXACIN, USUALLY IN DIABETIC PATIENTS. HOWEVER, HYPOGLYCEMIA AND PARTICULARLY HYPERGLYCEMIA HAVE OCCURRED IN PATIENTS WITHOUT A HISTORY OF DIABETES. IN ADDITION TO DIABETES, OTHER RISK FACTORS ASSOCIATED WITH DYSGLYCEMIA WHILE TAKING GATIFLOXACIN INCLUDE OLDER AGE, RENAL INSUFFICIENCY AND CONCOMITANT GLUCOSE-ALTERING MEDICATIONS (PARTICULARLY HYPOGLYCEMIC MEDICATIONS). PATIENTS WITH THESE RISK FACTORS SHOULD BE CLOSELY MONITORED FOR GLUCOSE DISTURBANCES. IF SIGNS AND SYMPTOMS OF EITHER HYPOGLYCEMIA OR HYPERGLYCEMIA OCCUR IN ANY PATIENT BEING TREATED WITH TEQUIN, APPROPRIATE THERAPY MUST BE INITIATED IMMEDIATELY AND GATIFLOXACIN SHOULD BE DISCONTINUED.

Reduced dosage should be considered in patients with hepatic or renal impairment.

Gatifloxcin has the potential to prolong the QTc interval of the electrocardiogram in some individuals, with an increased risk of ventricular arrhythmias. Care should be taken in individuals taking Class 1A or Class 3 anti-arrhythmic agents.

Gatifloxacin has been rarely associated with tendon rupture, usually in elderly patients and those receiving corticosteroids.

Gatifloxacin should be administered cautiously to patients with epilepsy or raised intracranial pressure since seizures have been reported with other drugs of this class.

#### Use in pregnancy and early childhood

Gatifloxacin should not be used during pregnancy or during lactation. Use in children is controversial, since quinolones have been shown to induce arthropathy in the weightbearing joints of young animals. Although damage to growing cartilage has not been demonstrated in humans, use of quinolones is not generally recommended in children and adolescents. However, in severe infections such as enteric fever the benefits are considered to outweigh the risk.

#### Adverse effects

Gatifloxacin is generally well tolerated. The most frequently reported adverse effects are nausea, diarrhoea, vomiting, dyspepsia, abdominal pain, headache, restlessness, tremor, confusion, rash, dizziness and pruritus.

Myalgia, tendinitis, and hepatic and renal disturbances have also been reported. Rapid heartbeat, mental confusion, hallucinations, agitation, nightmares, depression; photophobia; tendon rupture; insomnia, chills, fever; back pain; constipation, inflammation of the tongue, mouth sores; abnormal vision, ringing in the ears occur occasionally.

Hyperosmolar nonketotic hyperglycaemic coma, diabetic ketoacidosis, and hypoglycaemic coma have been reported and are potentially fatal if untreated.

#### **Drug interactions**

Systemic exposure to gatifloxacin is increased with concomitant administration of probenicid and reduced with concomitant administration of oral iron compounds and antacids containing aluminium or magnesium salts. Significant interactions are not seen as a result of affects on major cytochrome P450 enzymes (3A, 1A2, 2C9, 2C19, and 2D6).

#### Overdosage

Gastric lavage is of value if performed promptly. Electrolyte balance must be maintained and cardiac function monitored. Serum concentrations of gatifloxacin may be lowered by dialysis.

#### Storage

Tablets should be stored in well-closed containers.

# APPENDICES

Appendix 1. Patent status

Appendix 2. Individual presentations of generic gatifloxacin in India

Appendix 3. ACCESS RESTRICTED TO REVIEWERS UNTIL PUBLISHED - Pharmacodynamics of gatifloxacin in patients with typhoid fever

Appendix 4. ACCESS RESTRICTED TO REVIEWERS UNTIL PUBLISHED - Population pharmacokinetics of gatifloxacin in south east Asian adult and pediatric patients with typhoid fever

Appendix 5. Updated Cochrane systematic review and meta-analysis of fluoroquinolones for enteric fever- will be submitted later

Appendix 6. ACCESS RESTRICTED TO REVIEWERS UNTIL PUBLISHED - A randomised

controlled trial of gatifloxacin versus chloramphenicol for the treatment of uncomplicated enteric fever in Nepalese children and adults

Appendix 7. ACCESS RESTRICTED TO REVIEWERS UNTIL PUBLISHED - Blood glucose levels in pulmonary tuberculosis patients treated with gatifloxacin

# REFERENCES

- Oh, D. 2010. Gatifloxacin. Genericsweb. Drug in Focus. http://www.genericsweb.com/index.php?object\_id=807; last accessed 11 November 2010
- Cipla. 2010. Cipla Medical Catalogue. Bulk Products, Antibiotics. http://www.cipla.com/ourproducts/bulkdrugs/api.htm#Antibiotics; last accessed 25 October 2010
- Drugsupdate.com. 2010. Gatifloxacin>Gatiquin from Cipla. http://www.drugsupdate.com/brand/generic/Gatifloxacin/894; last accessed 24 October 2010
- Cipla. 2010. Cipla Medical catalogue. Prescriptions. Antibiotics. http://www.cipla.com/admin.php?mode=cat&action=disp&parentid=2&catid=3; last accessed 11 November 2010
- Parry, C. M., T. T. Hien, G. Dougan, N. J. White, and J. J. Farrar. 2002. Typhoid fever. N Engl J Med 347:1770.
- Steinberg, E. B., R. Bishop, P. Haber, A. F. Dempsey, R. M. Hoekstra, J. M. Nelson, M. Ackers, A. Calugar, and E. D. Mintz. 2004. Typhoid fever in travelers: who should be targeted for prevention? *Clin Infect Dis* 39:186.
- Crump, J. A., S. P. Luby, and E. D. Mintz. 2004. The global burden of typhoid fever. Buil World Health Organ 82:346.
- Bhan, M. K., R. Bahl, and S. Bhatnagar. 2005. Typhoid and paratyphoid fever. Lancet 366:749.
- Woodward, T., J. Smadel, H. L. Ley, Jr., R. Green, and D. Mankikar. 1948. Preliminary report on the beneficial effect of chloromycetin in the treatment of typhoid fever. *Ann Intern Med* 29:131.
- White, N. J. 2002. Salmonella typhi (Typhoid Fever) and S. paratyphi (Paratyphoid Fever). In Antimicrobial Therapy and vaccines. Volume I: Microbes. Second Edition. Editors Victor L. Yu, Rainer Weber, Didler Raoult. Apple Trees Production, ILC, USA.
- Woodward, T. E., J. E. Smadel, and R. T. Parker. 1954. The therapy of typhoid fever. Med Clin North Am 11:577.
- Wallerstein, R. O., P. K. Condit, C. K. Kasper, J. W. Brown, and F. R. Morrison. 1969. Statewide study of chloramphenicol therapy and fatal aplastic anemia. Jama 208:2045.
- Herzog, C. 1976. Chemotherapy of typhoid fever: a review of literature. Infection 4:166.
- World Health Organization. 2003. Backgound document: The diagnosis, treatment and prevention of typhoid fever. Department of Vaccines and Biologicals-World Health Organization. <u>http://whalibdoc.who.int/ha/2003/WHO V&B 03.07.pdf;</u> last accessed 11 November 2010
- Thaver, D., A. K. Zaidi, J. Critchley, A. Azmatullah, S. A. Madni, and Z. A. Bhutta. 2009. A comparison of fluoroquinolones versus other antibiotics for treating enteric fever: meta-analysis. *Bmj* 338:b1865.
- Woodward, T. E., and J. E. Smadel. 1964. Management Of Typhoid Fever And Its Complications. Ann Intern Med 60:144.
- Capitano, B., and M. B. Kays. 2005. Cephalosporines. In Antimicrobial Therapy and Vaccines. Volume II: Antimicrobial Agents. Second Edition. Editors: Yu V. L. Edwards G., McKinnon P. S., Peloquin C., Morse G. D. ESun Technologies, LLC, USA. www.antimicrobe.org.

- Parry, C. M. 2003. Antimicrobial drug resistance in Salmonella enterica. Curr Opin Infect Dis 16:467.
- Pokharel, B. M., J. Koirala, R. K. Dahal, S. K. Mishra, P. K. Khadga, and N. R. Tuladhar. 2006. Multidrug-resistant and extended-spectrum beta-lactamase (ESBL)-producing Salmonella enterica (serotypes Typhi and Paratyphi A) from blood isolates in Nepal: surveillance of resistance and a search for newer alternatives. Int J Infect Dis 10:434.
- Pfeifer, Y., J. Matten, and W. Rabsch. 2009. Salmonella enterica serovar Typhi with CTX-M beta-lactamase, Germany. Emerg Infect Dis 15:1533.
- Bhutta, Z. A., I. A. Khan, and M. Shadmani. 2000. Failure of short-course ceftriaxone chemotherapy for multidrug-resistant typhold fever in children: a randomized controlled trial in Pakistan. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 44:450.
- Bhutta, Z. A., I. A. Khan, and A. M. Molla. 1994. Therapy of multidrug-resistant typhoid fever with oral cefixime vs. intravenous ceftriaxone. *Pediatr Infect Dis J* 13:990.
- Girgis, N. I., Y. Sultan, O. Hammad, and Z. Farid. 1995. Comparison of the efficacy, safety and cost of cefixime, ceftriaxone and aztreonam in the treatment of multidrug-resistant Salmonella typhi septicemia in children. Pediatr Infect Dis J 14:603.
- Memon, I. A., A. G. Billoo, and H. I. Memon. 1997. Cefixime: an oral option for the treatment of multidrug-resistant enteric fever in children. South Med J 90:1204.
- Cao, X. T., R. Kneen, T. A. Nguyen, D. L. Truong, N. J. White, and C. M. Parry. 1999. A comparative study of ofloxacin and cefixime for treatment of typhoid fever in children. The Dong Nai Pediatric Center Typhoid Study Group. *Pediatr Infect Dis J* 18:245.
- Pandit, A., A. Arjyal, J. N. Day, B. Paudyal, S. Dangol, M. D. Zimmerman, B. Yadav, K. Stepniewska, J. I. Campbell, C. Dolecek, J. J. Farrar, and B. Basnyat. 2007. An Open Randomized Comparison of Gatifloxacin versus Cefixime for the Treatment of Uncomplicated Enteric Fever. *PLoS ONE 2:e542*. http://www.plosone.org/article/info:doi/10.1371/journal.pone.0000542; last accessed 11 November 2010
- Mulazimoglu, L., P. M. Tulkens, and F. Van Bambeke. 2005. Macrolides. In: Antimicrobial Therapy and Vaccines. Volume II: Antimicrobial Agents. Second Edition. Edited by Yu, Victor L and Barriere, Stephen L. Publisher ESun Technologies, USA.:243.
- Metchock, B. 1990. In-vitro activity of azithromycin compared with other macrolides and oral antibiotics against Salmonella typhi. J Antimicrob Chemother 25 Suppl A:29.
- Panteix, G., B. Guillaumond, R. Harf, A. Desbos, V. Sapin, M. Leclercq, and M. Perrin-Fayolle. 1993. In-vitro concentration of azithromycin in human phagocytic cells. J Antimicrob Chemother 31 Suppl E:1.
- Wain, J., T. S. Diep, V. A. Ho, A. M. Walsh, T. T. Nguyen, C. M. Parry, and N. J. White. 1998. Quantitation of bacteria in blood of typhoid fever patients and relationship between counts and clinical features, transmissibility, and antibiotic resistance. J Clin Microbiol 36:1683.
- Butler, T., C. B. Sridhar, M. K. Daga, K. Pathak, R. B. Pandit, R. Khakhria, C. N. Potkar, M. T. Zelasky, and R. B. Johnson. 1999. Treatment of typhoid fever with azithromycin versus chloramphenicol in a randomized multicentre trial in India. J Antimicrob Chemother 44:243.
- Chinh, N. T., C. M. Parry, N. T. Ly, H. D. Ha, M. X. Thong, T. S. Diep, J. Wain, N. J. White, and J. J. Farrar. 2000. A randomized controlled comparison of azithromycin and ofloxacin for treatment of multidrug-resistant or nalidixic acid-resistant enteric fever. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 44:1855.

- Frenck, R. W., Jr., A. Mansour, I. Nakhla, Y. Sultan, S. Putnam, T. Wierzba, M. Morsy, and C. Knirsch. 2004. Short-course azithromycin for the treatment of uncomplicated typhoid fever in children and adolescents. *Clin Infect Dis* 38:951.
- Frenck, R. W., Jr., I. Nakhla, Y. Sultan, S. B. Bassily, Y. F. Girgis, J. David, T. C. Butler, N. I. Girgis, and M. Morsy. 2000. Azithromycin versus ceftriaxone for the treatment of uncomplicated typhoid fever in children. *Clin Infect Dis* 31:1134.
- Girgis, N. I., T. Butler, R. W. Frenck, Y. Sultan, F. M. Brown, D. Tribble, and R. Khakhria. 1999. Azithromycin versus ciprofloxacin for treatment of uncomplicated typhoid fever in a randomized trial in Egypt that included patients with multidrug resistance. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 43:1441.
- Lesher, G. Y., E. J. Froelich, M. D. Gruett, J. H. Bailey, and R. P. Brundage. 1962. 1,8-Naphthyridine Derivatives. A New Class Of Chemotherapeutic Agents. J Med Pharm Chem 91:1063.
- Davis, S. L., M. M. Neuhauser, and P. S. McKinnon. 2005. Quinolones. In Antimicrobial Therapy and Vaccines. Second Edition. Editors: Yu V. L. Edwards G., McKinnon P.S., Peloquin C., Morse G. D. ESun Technologies, LLC, USA. www.antimicrobe.org.
- Chau, T. T., J. I. Campbell, C. M. Galindo, N. Van Minh Hoang, T. S. Diep, T. T. Nga, N. Van Vinh Chau, P. Q. Tuan, A. L. Page, R. L. Ochiai, C. Schultsz, J. Wain, Z. A. Bhutta, C. M. Parry, S. K. Bhattacharya, S. Dutta, M. Agtini, B. Dong, Y. Honghui, D. D. Anh, G. Canh do, A. Naheed, M. J. Albert, R. Phetsouvanh, P. N. Newton, B. Basnyat, A. Arjyal, T. T. La, N. N. Rang, T. Phuong le, P. Van Be Bay, L. von Seidlein, G. Dougan, J. D. Clemens, H. Vinh, T. T. Hien, N. T. Chinh, C. J. Acosta, J. Farrar, and C. Dolecek. 2007. Antimicrobial drug resistance of *Salmonella enterica* servar typhi in asia and molecular mechanism of reduced susceptibility to the fluoroquinolones. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother* 51:4315.

http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC2167998/pdf/0294-07.pdf; last accessed 11 November 2010

- Wain, J., N. T. Hoa, N. T. Chinh, H. Vinh, M. J. Everett, T. S. Diep, N. P. Day, T. Solomon, N. J. White, L. J. Piddock, and C. M. Parry. 1997. Quinolone-resistant Salmonella typhi in Viet Nam: molecular basis of resistance and clinical response to treatment. *Clin Infect Dis* 25:1404.
- 40. Drlica, K. 1999. Mechanism of fluoroquinolone action. Curr Opin Microbiol 2:504.
- Parry, C. M., and E. J. Threlfall. 2008. Antimicrobial resistance in typhoidal and nontyphoidal salmonellae. Curr Opin Infect Dis 21:531.
- Dutta, S., D. Sur, B. Manna, B. Sen, M. Bhattacharya, S. K. Bhattacharya, J. Wain, S. Nair, J. D. Clemens, and R. L. Ochiai. 2008. Emergence of highly fluoroquinoloneresistant Salmonella enterica serovar Typhi in a community-based fever surveillance from Kolkata, India. Int J Antimicrob Agents 31:387.
- Gaind, R., B. Paglietti, M. Murgia, R. Dawar, S. Uzzau, P. Cappuccinelli, M. Deb, P. Aggarwal, and S. Rubino. 2006. Molecular characterization of ciprofloxacin-resistant Salmonella enterica serovar Typhi and Paratyphi A causing enteric fever in India. J Antimicrob Chemother 58:1139.
- Andriole, V. T. 2004. The Quinolones. In: Infectious Diseases. Edited by Sherwood L. Gorbach, John G. Bartlett, Neil R. Blacklow. Lippincott Williams & Wilkins, Philadelphia.
- Gough, A., N. J. Barsoum, L. Mitchell, E. J. McGuire, and F. A. de la Iglesia. 1979. Juvenile canine drug-induced arthropathy: clinicopathological studies on articular lesions caused by oxolinic and pipemidic acids. *Toxicol Appl Pharmacol* 51:177.

- Stahlmann, R., H. J. Merker, N. Hinz, I. Chahoud, J. Webb, W. Heger, and D. Neubert. 1990. Ofloxacin in juvenile non-human primates and rats. Arthropathia and drug plasma concentrations. Arch Toxicol 64:193.
- Bethell, D. B., T. T. Hien, L. T. Phi, N. P. Day, H. Vinh, N. M. Duong, N. V. Len, L. V. Chuong, and N. J. White. 1996. Effects on growth of single short courses of fluoroquinolones. Arch Dis Child 74:44.
- Schaad, U. B., C. Stoupis, J. Wedgwood, H. Tschaeppeler, and P. Vock. 1991. Clinical, radiologic and magnetic resonance monitoring for skeletal toxicity in pediatric patients with cystic fibrosis receiving a three-month course of ciprofloxacin. *Pediatr Infect Dis J* 10:723.
- Schaad, U. B., and J. Wedgwood. 1992. Lack of quinolone-induced arthropathy in children. J Antimicrob Chemother 30:414.
- Owens, R. C., Jr., and P. G. Ambrose. 2005. Antimicrobial safety: focus on fluoroquinolones. Clin Infect Dis 41 Suppl 2:S144.
- Frothingham, R. 2001. Rates of torsades de pointes associated with ciprofloxacin, ofloxacin, levofloxacin, gatifloxacin, and moxifloxacin. *Pharmacotherapy* 21:1468.
- Owens, R. C., Jr., and P. G. Ambrose. 2002. Torsades de pointes associated with fluoroquinolones. *Pharmacotherapy* 22:663.
- Aspinall, S. L., C. B. Good, R. Jiang, M. McCarren, D. Dong, and F. E. Cunningham. 2009. Severe dysglycemia with the fluoroquinolones: a class effect? *Clin Infect Dis* 49:402.
- Mohr, J. F., P. S. McKinnon, P. J. Peymann, I. Kenton, E. Septimus, and P. C. Okhuysen. 2005. A retrospective, comparative evaluation of dysglycemias in hospitalized patients receiving gatifloxacin, levofloxacin, ciprofloxacin, or ceftriaxone. *Pharmacotherapy* 25:1303.
- Lodise, T., J. Graves, C. Miller, J. F. Mohr, B. Lomaestro, and R. P. Smith. 2007. Effects of gatifloxacin and levofloxacin on rates of hypoglycemia and hyperglycemia among elderly hospitalized patients. *Pharmacotherapy* 27:1498.
- Ambrose, P. G., S. M. Bhavnani, B. B. Cirincione, M. Piedmonte, and T. H. Grasela. 2003. Gatifloxacin and the elderly: pharmacokinetic-pharmacodynamic rationale for a potential age-related dose reduction. J Antimicrob Chemother 52:435.
- Thaver, D., A. K. Zaidi, J. A. Critchley, A. Azmatullah, S. A. Madni, and Z. A. Bhutta. 2008. Fluoroquinolones for treating typhoid and paratyphoid fever (enteric fever). *Cochrane Database Syst Rev:CD004530*.
- Mermin, J. H., R. Villar, J. Carpenter, L. Roberts, A. Samaridden, L. Gasanova, S. Lomakina, C. Bopp, L. Hutwagner, P. Mead, B. Ross, and E. D. Mintz. 1999. A massive epidemic of multidrug-resistant typhoid fever in Tajikistan associated with consumption of municipal water. J Infect Dis 179:1416.
- Clinical and Laboratory Standard Institute. 2007. Performance Standards for Antimicrobial Susceptibility Testing; Seventeenth Informational Supplement. MS100-S17. Vol. 27:CLSI.
- Maskey, A. P., J. N. Day, Q. T. Phung, G. E. Thwaites, J. I. Campbell, M. Zimmerman, J. J. Farrar, and B. Basnyat. 2006. Salmonella enterica serovar Paratyphi A and S. enterica serovar Typhi cause indistinguishable clinical syndromes in Kathmandu, Nepal. Clin Infect Dis 42:1247.
- Ambrose, P. G., S. M. Bhavnani, C. M. Rubino, A. Louie, T. Gumbo, A. Forrest, and G. L. Drusano. 2007. Pharmacokinetics-pharmacodynamics of antimicrobial therapy: it's not just for mice anymore. *Clin Infect Dis* 44:79.
- Gajjar, D. A., F. P. LaCreta, G. D. Kollia, R. R. Stolz, S. Berger, W. B. Smith, M. Swingle, and D. M. Grasela. 2000. Effect of multiple-dose gatifloxacin or ciprofloxacin on

glucose homeostasis and insulin production in patients with noninsulin-dependent diabetes mellitus maintained with diet and exercise. *Pharmacotherapy 20:76S*.

- Pichichero, M. E., A. Arguedas, R. Dagan, L. Sher, X. Saez-Llorens, K. Hamed, and R. Echols. 2005. Safety and efficacy of gatifloxacin therapy for children with recurrent acute otitis media (AOM) and/or AOM treatment failure. *Clin Infect Dis* 41:470.
- Park-Wyllie, L. Y., D. N. Juurlink, A. Kopp, B. R. Shah, T. A. Stukel, C. Stumpo, L. Dresser, D. E. Low, and M. M. Mamdani. 2006. Outpatient gatifloxacin therapy and dysglycemia in older adults. N Engl J Med 354:1352.
- LaPlante, K. L., T. L. Mersfelder, K. E. Ward, and B. J. Quilliam. 2008. Prevalence of and risk factors for dysglycemia in patients receiving gatifloxacin and levofloxacin in an outpatient setting. *Pharmacotherapy* 28:82.
- Dolecek, C., T. P. Tran, N. R. Nguyen, T. P. Le, V. Ha, Q. T. Phung, C. D. Doan, T. B. Nguyen, T. L. Duong, B. H. Luong, T. B. Nguyen, T. A. Nguyen, N. D. Pham, N. L. Mai, V. B. Phan, A. H. Vo, V. M. Nguyen, T. T. Tran, T. C. Tran, C. Schultsz, S. J. Dunstan, K. Stepniewska, J. I. Campbell, S. D. To, B. Basnyat, V. V. Nguyen, V. S. Nguyen, T. C. Nguyen, T. H. Tran, and J. Farrar. 2008. A multi-center randomised controlled trial of gatifloxacin versus azithromycin for the treatment of uncomplicated typhoid fever in children and adults in Vietnam. *PLoS ONE* 3:e2188.

http://www.plosone.org/article/info:doi/10.1371/journal.pone.0002188; last accessed 11 November 2010

- Bahl, R., A. Sinha, C. Poulos, D. Whittington, S. Sazawal, R. Kumar, D. Mahalanabis, C. J. Acosta, J. D. Clemens, and M. K. Bhan. 2004. Costs of illness due to typhoid fever in an Indian urban slum community: implications for vaccination policy. J Health Popul Nutr 22:304.
- Gurwitz, J. H. 2006. Serious adverse drug effects--seeing the trees through the forest. N Engl J Med 354:1413.
- Food and Drug Administration (FDA). 2008. Determination That TEQUIN (Gatifloxacin) Was Withdrawn From Sale for Reasons of Safety or Effectiveness. http://edocket.access.gpo.gov/2008/pdf/E8-20938.pdf; last accessed 11 November 2010.
- The United States Pharmacopela (USP) Pending Standards Guideline. Gatifloxacin. http://www.usp.org/pdf/EN/pendingStandards/gatifloxacin.pdf; last accessed 11 November 2010
# Temporal Fluctuation of Multidrug Resistant Salmonella Typhi Haplotypes in the Mekong River Delta Region of Vietnam

Kathryn E. Holt<sup>1,2</sup>\*<sup>3</sup>, Christiane Dolecek<sup>3,4,5,3</sup>, Tran Thuy Chau<sup>3</sup>, Pham Thanh Duy<sup>3</sup>, Tran Thi Phi La<sup>6</sup>, Nguyen Van Minh Hoang<sup>3</sup>, Tran Vu Thieu Nga<sup>3</sup>, James I. Campbell<sup>3,4</sup>, Bui Huu Manh<sup>7</sup>, Nguyen Van Vinh Chau<sup>8</sup>, Tran Tinh Hien<sup>8</sup>, Jeremy Farrar<sup>3,4</sup>, Gordon Dougan<sup>1</sup>, Stephen Baker<sup>3,4</sup>

1 The Wellcome Trust Sanger Institute, Wellcome Trust Genome Campus, Hiroston, Cambridge, United Kingdom, 2Department of Microbiology and Immunology, The University of Melbourne, Melbourne, Australia, 3 The Hospital for Tropical Diseases, Wellcome Trust Major Oxerseas Programme, Oxford University Clinical Research Unit, Ho Chi Minh City, Vietnam, 4 Centre for Tropical Medicine, University of Oxford, Oxford, United Kingdom, 5 London School of Hygiene and Tropical Medicine, London, United Kingdom, 5 An Glang Provincial Hospital, My Binh, Long Xoyen, An Giang, Vietnam, 7 National Institute of Infectious and Tropical Diseases, Wellcome Trust Overseas Program, Oxford University Clinical Research Unit, Dong Da, Na Nie, Nienam, 8 The Hospital for Tropical Diseases, Wellcome Trust

#### Abstract

Background: Typhoid fever remains a public health problem in Vietnam, with a significant burden in the Mekong River delta region. Typhoid fever is caused by the bacterial pathogen Salmonella enterica serovar Typhi (S. Typhi), which is frequently multidrug resistant with reduced susceptibility to fluoroquinolone-based drugs, the first choice for the treatment of typhoid fever. We used a GoldenGate (Illumina) assay to type 1,500 single nucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs) and analyse the genetic variation of S. Typhi isolated from 267 typhoid fever patients in the Mekong delta region participating in a randomized trial conducted between 2004 and 2005.

Principal Findings: The population of S. Typhi circulating during the study was highly clonal, with 91% of isolates belonging to a single clonal complex of the S. Typhi H58 haplogroup. The patterns of disease were consistent with the presence of an endemic haplotype H58-C and a localised outbreak of S. Typhi haplotype H58-E2 in 2004. H58-E2-associated typhoid fever cases exhibited evidence of significant geo-spatial clustering along the Sông Hâu branch of the Mekong River. Multidrug resistance was common in the established clone H58-C but not in the outbreak clone H58-E2, however all H58.S. Typhi were nalidizic acid resistant and carried a Ser83Phe amino acid substitution in the gyrA gene.

Significance: The H58 haplogroup dominates S. Typhi populations in other endemic areas, but the population described here was more homogeneous than previously examined populations, and the dominant clonal complex (H58-C, -E1, -E2) observed in this study has not been detected outside Vietnam. IncHII plasmid-bearing S. Typhi H58-C was endemic during the study period whilst H58-E2, which rarely carried the plasmid, was only transient, suggesting a selective advantage for the plasmid. These data add insight into the outbreak dynamics and local molecular epidemiology of S. Typhi in southern Vietnam.

Citation: Holt KE, Dolecek C, Chau TT, Doy PT, La TTP, et al. (2011) Temporal Fluctuation of Multidrug Resistant Salmonella Typhi Haplotypes in the Mekong River Delta Region of Vietnam. PLoS Negl Trop Dis 5(1): e929. doi:10.1371/journal.prid.0000929

Editor: David Joseph Diemert, The George Washington University Medical Center, United States of Americ

Received July 27, 2010; Accepted November 30, 2010; Published January 4, 2011

Copyright: © 2011 Holt et al. This is an open access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author and source are credited.

Funding: This study, and the original randomized control trial on which it is based, was supported by The Wellcome Trust, Euston Road, London, UK S8 was supported by an OAK Foundation Fellowship through Oxford University. KEH was supported by a FND Studentship from the Wellcome Trust and a Postdoctoral Fellowship from the NHMRC of Australia (#628930). The funders did not play any role in the design, conduct, analysis or publication of either study.

Competing Interests: The authors have declared that no competing interests exist.

\* E-mail: khol:@unimelb.edu.au

These authors contributed equally to this work.

# Introduction

The Mekong river delta is located in the south of Vietnam (Figure 1) in an area of 40,000 square kilometres (12% of Vietnam's land mass) and is home to over 20% of Vietnam's population. It is the area where the Mekong river divides into multiple channels and drains into the South China sea. The lowlying nature of the land and the seasonal fluctuation in water level make the region particularly vulnerable to flooding. The humanrestricted disease typhoid fever is endemic to the Mekong delta region  $[1,2]_i$  with a mean incidence of  $\neg 80$  cases per 100,000 people per year [1,2,3,4]. Submowlla Typhi (S. Typhi), the bacterium causing typhoid fever, is transmitted human-to-human in areas with poor sanitation.

The first multidrug resistant (MDR; defined as resistance to chloramphenicol, ampicillin and co-trimoxazole) typhoid outbreak in Vietnam occurred in Kien Giang in the Mekong river delta in 1993 [5], and since then the fluoroquinolones have become the first choice for the treatment of typhoid fever. MDR & Typhi is usually associated with self-transferrable IncHI1 plasmids carrying

Www.plosntds.org

1

#### **Author Summary**

Typhoid fever remains a serious public health issue in some parts of Vietnam, including the Mekong delta region. Support is caused by the bacterium Salmonella Typhi, which is frequently multidrug resistant and shows reduced susceptibility to fluoroquinolone-based drugs. We assayed single nucleotide variation in the genomes of S. Typhi organisms isolated from 267 patients with typhoid fever in the Mekong delta between 2004 and 2005, and identified genetically distinct S. Typhi strains. We also detected the presence of genes or mutations that confer drug resistance in those strains. We found that the vast majority of typhoid cases were caused by one of two subgroups of H58 5. Typhi, referred to as H58-C and H58-E2. The H58-E2 group appeared to cause an outbreak in 2004, affecting patients living in a small zone near the Mekong River. The other group, H58-C, was present throughout the study period and affected patients living in a broader area of the Mekong River delta. Most of the H58-C strains were resistant to multiple drugs and carried a plasmid encoding multiple resistance genes. However very few H58-E2 strains were multidrug resistant, which may explain why the strain did not persist after the initial outbreak.

multiple resistance genes encoded within mobile genetic elements [6,7,8,9,10]. Between 1994 to 1998, over 80% of S. Typhi strains isolated in the Mekong delta region were reported to be MDR [11], and declined to approximately 50% between 2002 and 2004

### S. Typhi in the Mekong Delta

[5,11,12]. This decline may have been catalysed by the change in treatment policy and the widespread use of fluoroquinolones (such as ciprofloxacin and ofloxacin), which are effective against MDR strains [13,14].

While high-level resistance to fluoroquinolones remains uncommon in Vietnam and other endemic typhoid regions, there has been a sharp increase in the proportion of S. Typhi isolates that are resistant to nalidixic acid [11]. Nalidixic acid (Nal) is a quinolone antimicrobial (the precursor of fluoroquinolones) and the main mechanism for Nal resistance in S. Typhi is mutation of the DNA gyrase gene, gnA [11,15]. S. Typhi strains with Nal resistance-conferring mutations in the grA gene usually have elevated minimum inhibitory concentrations (MIC) to fluoroquinolone antibiotics such as ciprofloxacin (MIC ≥0.125 µg/ml) [16]. However, these organisms are not resistant according to CLSI guidelines, which are currently defined by MIC  $\ge 4 \,\mu g/ml$  to ciprofloxacin [17]. Even though these strains are not classified as resistant, they are of clinical importance since typhoid patients infected with such strains respond less well to fluoroquinolone therapy [14,15,18,19]. Such patients frequently have a protracted fever and an increased rate of relapse, compared to those infected with strains that do not have an elevated MIC to fluoroquinolones (MIC  $<\!0.125~\mu g/ml$  to ciprofloxacin and  $<\!0.25~\mu g/ml$  to ofloxacin) [15,18,19]. Resistance to Nal is therefore often used as a marker to predict how well a patient will respond to therapy with fluoroquinolones.

The incidence of typhoid fever has declined in Vietnam. Between 1991 and 2001 approximately 17,000 cases of typhoid fever (blood culture confirmed and syndromic cases) were reported



Figure 1. Location of hospitals in the Mekong river delta of Vietnam. (A) Map showing the 8 Vietnamese regions stretching from the Peoples Republic of China in the north to the Mekong river delta in the south. Highlighted in grey is Mekong river delta (Dông Bàng Sông Cr u Long) region, which is the southernmost of the eight regions and covers 40,000 km<sup>2</sup>. The dotted box corresponds to the area magnified in (B). (B) Map showing a ~22,000 km<sup>2</sup> of the Mekong river delta; highlighted are An Giang province (green) and Dong Thap province (grey). Also highlighted are the provincial hospitals of An Giang province (x) and Dong Thap (y). The direct distance between the two hospitals is 22.5 km. dot10.1371/journal.pntd.0000929.g001

Www.plashtds.org

2

annually through the Vietnamese national surveillance system [1,2], while only 4,323 and 5,030 annual typhoid fever cases were reported in 2004 and 2005, respectively (Source: National Institute of Health and Epidemiology, Ministry of Health, Vietnam). However, 75% of these cases occurred in the Mekong delta [1,2], likely associated with high population density and the propensity of the land to become saturated with floodwaters. In this region, the occurrence of S. Typhi isolates that are MDR and Nal resistant severely limits treatment options. More than 95% of S. Typhi isolated in the Mekong delta are now resistant to Nal, placing a considerable pressure on the effective use of fluoroquinolones [11,12]. To compare alternative therapies for typhoid fever patients infected with strains that are MDR and Nal resistant, a randomized controlled trial comparing gatifloxacin (a newer 8methoxy fluoroquinolone) and azithromycin (a macrolide) was conducted during 2004 2005 in the Mekong delta region [20]. Typhoid patients (adults and children) were recruited into the study at three hospitals in the south of Vietnam (details in Materials and Methods, locations are highlighted in Figure 1B). Here, we used a high-throughput single nucleotide polymorphism (SNP) typing assay to investigate the population structure of S. Typhi collected during the study [20], and to determine the genetic mechanisms of drug resistance in this S. Typhi population.

#### **Materials and Methods**

#### Ethics statement

The study was conducted according to the principles expressed in the Declaration of Helsinki and approved by the Institutional Review Board of the Hospital for Tropical Diseases and the Oxford Tropical Research Ethics Committee (OXTREC). All patients provided written informed consent for the collection of samples and subsequent analysis (written informed consent was provided by the parents or guardian of children under 18 years of age).

#### Patient recruitment

S. Typhi isolates were collected during a multicenter clinical trial [20] conducted between January 2004 and December 2005 at (a) the Hospital for Tropical Diseases in Ho Chi Minh City (n = 10), (b) Dong Thap Provincial Hospital, Cao Lanh, Dong Thap province (n = 25) and (c) An Giang Provincial Hospital, Long Xuyen, An Giang province (n = 232), Locations of (b) and (c) are shown in Figure 1B. Adults and children over 6 months of age were eligible to be included in the study if they had clinically suspected or culture-confirmed uncomplicated typhoid fever and if fully informed written consent had been obtained. Patients were tested for typhoid carriage (via stool culture) during follow-up appointments at 1, 3 and 6 months after discharge from hospital. The 267 isolates presented in this study constitute nearly the full complement of 287 S. Typhi isolated from culture-confirmed typhoid patients enrolled in the trial; the recruitment flow for which is described in detail in [20].

#### Antimicrobial susceptibility testing

Antimicrobial susceptibility testing was performed at the time of initial isolation by disc diffusion according to CEnical Laboratory Standards Institute (CLSI) guidelines [17]. Antimicrobial agents tested were: ampicillin, chloramphenicol, trimethoprim-sulfamethoxazole (co-trimoxazole), nalidixic acid, ofloxacin, ciprofloxacin and ceftriaxone (Oxoid, Basingstoke, UK). Minimum Inhibitory Concentrations (MICs) for amoxicillin, chloramphenicol, nalidixic acid, ofloxacin, ciprofloxacin, gatiloxacin, ceftriaxone and azithromycin were determined by E-test (AB Biodisk, Solna, Sweden). Multidrug resistance (MDR) of isolates was defined as resistance to chloramphenicol (MIC  $\geq$ 32 µg/mL), ampicillin (MIC  $\geq$ 32 µg/mL) and trimethoptim-sulfamethosazole (MIC  $\geq$ 8/152 µg/mL). Nalidixic acid resistance was defined by an MIC  $\geq$ 32 µg/mL.

#### Bacterial isolation and DNA preparation

After initial isolation, S. Typhi was stored at -70°C in a 20%. glycerol solution until required for further analysis and DNA extraction. To revive frozen organisms, MacConkey and Xylose Lysine Decarboxylase (XLD) agar plates were inoculated from the glycerol solution and incubated at 37°C overnight. To ensure correct identification, colonies were checked using slide agglutination with serotype specific antisera (Vi, O9) and an irrelevant antisera as a negative control (O4) (Murex, Dartford, United Kingdom). Two mL of nutrient broth were inoculated with single S. Typhi colonies and incubated overnight. Overnight cultures were centrifuged and S. Typhi DNA was extracted using Wizard Genomic DNA Purification kit (Promega, USA) as recommended by the manufacturer's guidelines. DNA was stored at  $-20^{\circ}$ C. DNA was quantified using the Quant-IT PicoGreen dsDNA Reagent and Kit (Invitrogen, UK). & Typh: DNA concentrations were adjusted to 50 ng/mL and 250 ng of DNA were pipetted into 96-well plates. Each 96-well plate contained two isolates in duplicate and the sequenced S. Typhi isolate CT18 as control for assay reproducibility.

### Determination of chromosomal and plasmid haplotypes The chromosomal haplotype of S. Typhi isolates was determined based on alleles present at 1,485 chromosomal SNP loci identified previously from genome-wide surveys [12,21] and listed

identified previously from genome-wile surveys [12,24] and fasted in [22,23]. IncH11 plasmid haplotypes were determined based on eight SNPs identified previously [22,24] and resistance gene sequences were interrogated using additional oligonucleotide probes (listed in Table SI). All loci were interrogated using a GoldenGate custom oligonucleotide array according to the manufacturer's standard protocols (Illumina), as described previously [22,23]. A maximum-likelihood phylogenetic tree based on chromosomal SNPs was constructed using the RAxML software [25].

# Statistical analysis

3

Clinical data were entered into an electronic database (Epi Info 2003, CDC, Atlanta, USA). For comparison of patient characteristics according to infecting S. Typhi haplotypes, Kruskal-Wallis tests were used for analysis of continuous variables (age, length of stay in hospital, fever clearance time) and logistic regression was used for categorical variables (presence of symptoms). Odds ratios were adjusted for duration of fever prior to admission and use of antibiotics prior to admission by including these variables in the logistic regression model. Where data was missing for a particular patient and variable, that patient was excluded from analysis of that variable (N=35 patients). Two-tailed p-values are reported; statistical analysis was performed using the R package (http:// www.project.org/).

## PCR amplification and sequencing of gyrA gene in S. Typhi

Oligonucleotide primers for the amplification of the quinolone resistance determining regions in the \$ Typhi grd gene were as follows [11]: GYRA/P1 5'-TGTCCGAG ATGGCCTGAAGG 3' and GYRA/P2 5'-TACCGTCATAAGTTATCCACG-3'. Predicted PCR amplicon size was 347 bp. PCR was performed

under the following conditions; 30 cycles of: 92°C for 45 seconds, 45 62°C for 45 seconds and extension at 74°C for 1 minute, followed by a final extension step at 74°C for 2 minutes. PCR products were purified and directly sequenced using the CEQ DTCS - Quick Start Kit (Beckman Coulter, USA) and the CEQ 2000 capillary sequencer. The resulting DNA sequence was analyzed using CEQuence Investigator CEQ2000XL (Beckman Coulter, USA). All sequences were verified, aligned and manipulated using Bioedit software (http://www.mbio.ncsu.edu/ BioEdit/bioedit.html) and compared to other grzf sequences by BLASTn at NCBL.

# Spatial data collection and analysis

Parient addresses were recorded at the time of hospital admission. The latitude and longitude of the residences of typhoid fever patients (to the hamlet/village level) was assigned from the collected address data using 1/50,000 scale maps (Source: Cartographic Publishing House and VinaREN, Ministry of Natural Resources and Environment, Vietnam) and cross-checked using the websites http://www.basao.com.vn and http://ciren.vn. Location data was analysed using Quantum GIS version 1.4.0 (http://www.qgisorg/). Locations were colour-coded according to S. Typhi haplotype and clustering of specific haplotypes was calculated using the nearest-neighbour analysis function. Nearestneighbour analysis examines the distances between each point and the closest point to it, and then compares these to expected values for a random sample of points from a CSR (complete spatial randomnest) pattern. Significant clustering was inferred by Z-score value (standard normal variable) of less than 0; a positive score was interpreted as dispersion of locations.

# Results

#### S. Typhi population structure

A recently developed typing system, based on the simultaneous interrogation of 1,485 & Typhi chromosomal single nucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs) using a custom Illumina GoldenGate array [22,23], was used to analyse each of the & Typhi isolates. This approach facilitates the unequivocal assignment of isolates to haplotypes, allowing closely related strains to be distinguished phylogenetically based on single nucleotide changes. From 287 patients with culture confirmed typhoid fever recruited between January 2004 and December 2005 [20], 267 & Typhi isolated from blood culture at admission [20] one relapse isolate and two facal carriage isolates. A total of 24 & Typhi (23 isolated from An Giang and one from Dong Thap, randomly distributed throughout the study period) were not available for SNP typing.

A total of 261 S. Typhi isolates (98%) were of the common H58 haplogroup. The remaining isolates were of haplotypes H1 (isolates BJ105, BJ63, BJ64), H45 (isolate BJ264), H50 (isolate BJ9) and H52 (isolate BJ3; see Figure 2 and Table 1). The H58 S. Typhi isolates displayed variation at 10 SNP loci (detailed in [23]), which differentiated seven distinct sub-H58 haplotypes, shown in Figure 2. However, 242 (93%) of these isolates belonged to just three closely related H58 haplotypes, designated C, E1 and E2 in



Figure 2. Phylogenetic distribution of S. Typhi isolates. Grey nodes represent control isolates (labelled by isolate code and haplotype group), unfilled grey circle indicates tree root, white nodes correspond to non-HS8 S. Typhi isolated in this study (labelled with isolate code), black nodes show HS8 isolates. Inset zoom-in on the HS8 haplogroup; grey nodes represent control isolates (labelled by isolate code or haplotype code), unfilled grey circle indicates tree root, coloured circles indicate nodes corresponding to HS8 S. Typhi isolated in this study, node labels are as in the text, node colours are as in Figures 3-4, node sizes indicate the number of isolates on the scale as indicated by numbered circles. doi:10.1371/journal.pntd.0000929.g002

www.plasntds.org

4

Table 1	<ul> <li>Antimicrobial</li> </ul>	resistance	pattern of S.	Typhi	haplotypes.
---------	-----------------------------------	------------	---------------	-------	-------------

5. Typhi Haplotype	Total (% of all isolates)	Nal resistant (% of haplotype)	MDR (% of haplotype)	IncHI1 plasmid (% of haplotype)	(% of haplotype)
H58-C	118* (4496)	117 (99%)	102 (86%)	92 (78%)	102 (86%)
H58-E1	15 (6%)	15 (100%)	15 (100%)	14 (93%)	15 (100%)
H58-E2	109* (41%)	109 (100%)	21 (19%)	17 (15%)	21 (19%)
Other H58	19 (7%)	16 (84%)	16 (84%)	16 (84%)	13 (68%)
Non-H58	6 (2%)	0 (0%)	0 (0%)	0 (0%)	0 (0%)
Total	267	257 (96%)	154 (58%)	139 (52%)	151 (56%)

ALS. Typhi were isolated from blood culture, except two that were isolated from the stools of two chronic carriers. Includes one faceal carriage S. Typhi isolate, Nal = Nalidiaic acid; MDR = multidrug resistant. Presence of IncHIT plasmid was inferred from GoldenGate assay results fail isolated.

doi:10.1371/journal.pntd.0000929.t001

Figure 2 (numbers given in Table 1). The genome of S. Typhi strain AG3, isolated during the study (March 2004) from a typhoid fever patient living in An Giang province, was sequenced previously [21]. AG3 belongs to the H38-E2 haplotype, and the SNPs separating E2 from haplotypes E1 and C were originally identified by analysis of the AG3 genome. Therefore, the ability to differentiate within the cluster of 242 S. Typhi isolates was dependent on the inclusion of strain AG3 in the initial genome sequencing study used to identify SNP loci [21].

All but one S. Typhi isolated from the blood culture of patients admitted to An Giang Provincial hospital (231/232), as well as the two faecal S. Typhi strains isolated from chronic carriers in An Giang, belonged to the S. Typhi H58 haplogroup. The remaining S. Typhi isolate BJ264 (see Figure 2) was of the H45 haplotype and was isolated from a typhoid fever patient who was resident in neighbouring Can Tho province. One patient at An Giang Provincial hospital relapsed with symptoms of typhoid fever and had S. Typhi isolated from blood culture 11 days after the initial treatment (gatifloxacin) had been completed. The mother of the patient was found to be a chronic S. Typhi carrier. All three S. Typhi strains - the patient's admission and relapse blood culture isolates and the mother's faecal isolate - belonged to the S. Typhi H58-E2 subtype. The patient's isolates were both MDR and carried the IncHI1 ST6 plasmid (see below), whereas the mother's S. Typhi isolate was plasmid-free and susceptible to all first line antimicrobials at the time of isolation. All three isolates were Nal resistant but sensitive to gatifloxacin (MIC 0.19 mg/ml). Stool cultures were taken at 1 month (96% of patients), 3 months (93%) and 6 months (44% of follow-up. Chronic faecal carriage of S. Typhi was detected in only one trial patient. This was a MDR. H58-C strain isolated from stool 6 months after treatment (with gatifloxacin), which was indistinguishable at all assayed loci from the patient's original blood culture isolate. Both isolates were Nal resistant but sensititve to gatifloxacin (MIC 0.19 mg/ml).

At Dong Thap Provincial Hospital, only 3 of the 25 S. Typhi isolates did not belong to the H58 haplogroup. Two H1 isolates (BJ63 and BJ64; Figure 2) were identical at all assayed loci and were isolated on consecutive days from two patients resident in Dong Thap. A third H1 strain (BJ105; Figure 2) differed from BJ63 and BJ64 at 16 chromosomal SNP loci and was isolated in Dong Thap 14 months after these isolates. Two siblings from Dong Thap province were admitted on consecutive days in 2004 and were both infected with MDR S. Typhi of the haplotype H58-C.

Of the ten S. Typhi strains isolated at the Hospital for Tropical Diseases in Ho Chi Minh City, eight were members of the H58

: www.plasntds.org

5

haplogroup, with patients resident in Ho Chi Minh City (n = 4), Long An (n = 1), Kien Giang (n = 2) and An Giang (n = 1)provinces, reflecting the larger catchment area of the hospital. The remaining two S. Typhi were of haplotypes H52 (BJ3) and H50 (BJ9) and were isolated from patients living in Binh Hoa province and Ho Chi Minh City, respectively.

There was no simple association between *S*. Typhi haplotype and patient age, length of stay in hospital, fever clearance time, vomiting, abdominal pain, hepatomegaly or relapse (Table 2). However, upon admission, patients infected with *S*. Typhi haplotype H58-E2 tended to report lower frequencies of diarrhoea and headache and higher frequencies of constipation compared to patients infected with other haplotypes, including H58-C (see Table 2).

#### Plasmids and antimicrobial resistance

The GoldenGate assay incorporated probes targeting IncH11 plasmid sequences, allowing for detection of the presence of IncHII plasmid within the genomic DNA extracted from each STyphi isolate. The assay indicated that a total of 139 S. Typhi isolates harboured an IncHI1 plasmid. All plasmids were of the IncHI1 ST6 sequence type [24] and all plasmid-bearing isolates belonged to the S. Typhi H58 haplogroup (see Table 1). The MDR IncH11 plasmid was more common among H58-C isolates than H58-E2 isolates (86% vs 19%, see Table 1). Of the 139 S. Typhi isolates giving positive signals for IncHII SNP loci, 137 (99%) were classified as MDR by antimicrobial susceptibility testing conducted at the time of isolation. One other IncHIIpositive isolate tested positive by GoldenGate assay for the genes sull, sul2, dfA7, tetACDR, strAB, bla and cat (resistance genes; inctions oudined in Table S1) like the MDR isolates, yet had low MICs for chloramphenicol, ampicillin and trimethoprim-sulfamethoxazole. An additional S. Typhi isolate, BJ5, was resistant to ampicillin and trimethoprim-sulfamethoxazole but sensitive to chloramphenicol. This was consistent with GoldenGate assay results, which gave positive signals for the  $n\phi C$  replication initiation gene of IncHII, resistance genes strAB, bla, sull, df/A7, but no signal for sequences from the cat gene encoding chloramphenicol resistance. A further 17 S. Typhi isolates were recorded as MDR according to their antimicrobial susceptibility pattern at the time of isolation, but did not test positive for IncHII plasmid loci. This likely reflects loss of the IncHI1 plasmid in culture or storage between the time of isolation and DNA extraction. The MDR status of the infecting S. Typhi isolate was not associated with fever clearance time (p = 0.3, two-sided T-test) or treatment failure (p=0.18, Chi<sup>2</sup> test).

Table 2. Selected characteristics of typhoid fever patients, based on baseline presentation history and outcomes.

Variable	S. Typhi H58-E2	Non-H58-E2 S. Typhi	S. Typhi H58-C	H58-E2 vs all other & Typhi (95% CI)	p-value	Missing data
	n = 107	n=157	n=117			
Age (yrs)	11.9	12.2	12.7	Diff0.8 (-2.0,1.0)	0.83	ò
Time in hospital (days)	13.9	13.7	13.8	Diff. 0.2 (-1.0,1.0)	0.74	0
Fever clearance (hrs)	116	115	121	Diff. 1 (-12,18)	0.70	2
Constipation	13.6%	5.8%	6.0%	OR 2.6 (1.1,6.1)	0.03	1
(adjusted)				OR 2.6 (1.1,6.0)	0.03	35
Headache	55.7%	70.1%	70.1%	OR 0.54 (0.32,0.90)	0.02	1
(adjusted)				OR 0.66 (0.40,1.09)	0.10	35
Diarrhoea	\$5.196	72.6%	73.5%	OR 0.46 (0.28,0.78)	0.004	Ó
(adjusted)				OR 0.56 (0.34,0.93)	0.02	34
Abdominal pain	\$1,4%	56.1%	55.6%	OR 0.80	0.37	0
(adjusted)				OR 0.76 (0.47,1.24)	0.27	34
Vomiting	35.5%	35.5%	35.0%	OR 1.03	0.90	0
(adjusted)				OR 1.02 (0.61,1.71)	0.93	34
Hepatomegaly	58.5%	52.3%	51.3%	OR 1.35	0.23	z
(adjusted)				OR 1.30 (0.79,2.14)	0.30	35

Comparisons of selected characteristics among 264 typhoid fever patients (i.e. excluding carriage and relapse isolates). For continuous variables age, time in hospital Comparisons of selected choracteristics among loss sypholic reverpatients u.e. excluding carriage and relapse isotates), for continuous variables age, time in hospital and fever charance, values shown are means and test statistics given is the difference in means (DIP); mean value for HSE-25. Typi-1 mean value for mort-HSE-25. Typh0. Other variables indicate frequency of symptoms self-reported at time of admission and of cliniciam diagnosed hepatomegaly; test statistic is odds ratio (OR) for HSE-25. Typhi vs.non-HSE-25. Typhi, both crude OR and adjusted OR are reported (adjusted for duration of fever prior to admission and use of antibiotics prior to admission, using logistic regression). All comparisons shown are for patients infected with HSE-25. Typhi vs.those infected with other 5. Typhi haplotypes (including HSE-C and others); 95% confidence intervals (CI) are given in brackets. doi:10.1371/journal.pntd.0000928,t002

A total of 257 S. Typhi isolates were resistant to nalidixic acid (Nal). All of these isolates belonged to the H58 haplogroup (Table 1) and all were susceptible to gatifloxacin, ciprofloxacin and ofloxacin according to current CLSI guidelines [17]. S. Typhi haplotypes H58-C, H58-E1 and H58-E2 were uniformly resistant to Nal, with the exception of a single H58-C isolate which had an intermediate MIC of 28 µg/mL (resistance defined as MIC ≥32 µg/mL). The sequenced H58-E2 isolate AG3 harbours a mutation changing serine (TCC) to phenylalanine (TTC) at codon 83 in the grd gene (GyrA-Ser83Phe) [21], which is known to confer resistance to Nal [26]. In the present study we sequenced the grad gene in 223 of the Nal resistant isolates (87%) and found the same GyrA-Ser83Phe amino acid substitution in all isolates tested.

# Spatial and temporal distribution

Figure 3 shows the spatial distribution of the residences of 160 ryphoid patients (this information was not available for the remaining patients). Of the patients admitted at An Giang Provincial Hospital and Dong Thap Provincial Hospital, sufficient address detail to allow for assignment of latitude and longitude was provided in 61% and 73% of cases, respectively. This represents 50% and 20% of all blood culture confirmed typhoid fever patients at An Giang Provincial Hospital and Dong Thap Provincial Hospital, respectively, during 2004 2005 In An Giang, patients' homes clustered around the An Giang Provincial Hospital, but also around the Song Hau branch of the Mekong river (see Figure 3). Most S. Typhi isolated from patients living near this point in An Giang province were of the H58-E2 haplotype (orange in Figure 3), and this group demonstrated significant clustering using nearest-neighbour analysis (n = 57, Z-score = -14.145). In contrast, S. Typhi of the H58-C haplotype

Www.plashtds.org

6

January 2011 | Volume 5 | Issue 1 | e929

were isolated relatively frequently in neighbouring provinces and had a more sporadic clustering pattern (red in Figure 3). While isolates from An Giang Provincial Hospital are overrepresented in this spatial analysis, the apparent increase in typhoid density in An Giang is consistent with total Typhi isolation rates at the two hospitals during the study period (284 at An Giang Provincial Hospital and 90 at Dong Thap Provincial Hospital).

The temporal distribution of S. Typhi haplotypes over 2004 and 2005 is shown in Figure 4. Typhoid fever cases peaked just prior to the onset of the wet season in each year, as has been observed previously in this region [1,3] (see monthly rainfall, solid line in Figure 4). In 2004, H58-E2 and H58-C were both prevalent (62 C, red in Figure 4; 103 E2, orange in Figure 4), whereas few isolates of H58-E2 Typhi were observed during 2005 (55 C, 4 E2; see Figure 4). The decline of H58-E2 may be associated with selection for the IncHI1 MDR plasmid, which was much more common in H58-C (Table 1). As Figure 4 highlights, the majority of isolates collected during the second season were MDR and carried the IncHI1 plasmid ST6.

## Discussion

Our data show the vast majority of S. Typhi isolates (n = 261, 98%) isolated from the Mekong delta during the two-year study period belonged to the H58 haplogroup. Furthermore, 91% of isolates (n = 242) belonged to a single clonal complex of S. Typhi H58 (nodes C, El, E2 shown in Figure 2), demonstrating remarkable homogeneity in the S. Typhi population in this location during the study period. The observed level of clonal dominance is greater than that observed in previous haplotyping studies of local S. Typhi populations. Among 54 S. Typhi isolates from Jakarta, Indonesia between 1975 and 2005, a total of nine

S. Typhi in the Mekong Delta



Figure 3. Spatial distribution of 5. Typhi isolates by haplotype and year. The spatial distribution of 5. Typhi haplotypes surrounding An Giang provincial hospital in (A) 2004 and (B) 2005. Each point corresponds to the residential location of a typhoid fever patient; colour indicates the haplotype of the 5. Typhi isolate (with or without plasmid): dark orange = H58-E2 with MDR plasmid, light orange = H58-E2 with MDR plasmid, dark red = H58-C with MDR plasmid, pink, H58-C with MDR plasmid, grey = other 5. Typhi haplotypes. Locations of the hospitals are indicated by a white cross on a red background; pink circle indicates a radius of 15 km from An Giang Provincial Hospital; arrow indicates the Song Hau branch of the Mekong river. dot10,1371/journal.pntd.0000929.g003

haplotypes were detected, with the dominant H59 haplotype accounting for 53% of isolates; the next most frequent haplotype was genetically distant from H59 and comprised 24% of isolates [27]. In Kathmandu, Nepal, a collection of & Typhi isolated from children hospitalised with typhoid fever in 2005 2006 was dominated by the H58-G haplotype (66%) but the distant H42

Www.plasntds.org

7

S. Typhi in the Mekong Delta



Figure 4. Monthly incidence of typhoid cases by haplotype. Bar heights indicate the total number of *S*. Typhi isolated each month during the study, according to the scale given on the left-hand y-axis; colours indicate the combination of *S*. Typhi haplotype and presence of IncH11 ST6 plasmid as given in the legtend. Solid black line = total rainfall each month recorded in An Giang, dashed line = maximum rainfall occurring in a 24 h period during each month in An Giang; rainfall scale is shown on the right-hand y-axis; doi:10.1371/journal.pntd.0000929.g004

haplotype was also present at high frequency (19%) [23]. Among & Typhi isolated between 2001 and 2008 in Nairobi, Kenya, 87% were H58, although two distinct subypes (nodes B and J, see Figure 2) were co-circulating at equally high frequencies (>40% each) between 2004 and 2008 [22]. S. Typhi H58 nodes B and J (co-circulating in Nairobi) represent distinct lineages, each acquiring unique SNPs since the last common ancestor of H58 (Figure 2). However H58 nodes C, E1 and E2, which account for 91% of isolates in this study in Vietnam, are closely related and formed a tight clonal complex differentiated by just two SNPs (Figure 2). Thus the overall level of clonality of the S. Typhi population analysed in this study was unexpectedly high. The clonal complex comprising H50-C, -E1 and -E2 was not detected in study populations in Nepal and Kenya where the same SNP typing method was used [22,23], suggesting it may have arisen locally in Vietnam.

Despite the genetic homogeneity we observed, the availability of whole-genome sequence data for *S.* Typhi H58-E2 isolate AG3 [21], collected during the study, allowed us to differentiate closely related organisms within the H58 group. Just two SNPs identified in strain AG3 subdivided the homogeneous group into three nodes *C.* E1 and E2 (Figure 2), of which two (C and E2) were dominant (>40% each). Isolates belonging to the H58-C node were present at a constant rate during the two years of the study (62 isolates in 2004 and 55 in 2005). However, isolates belonging to the H58-E2 node were common during 2004 (103 isolates), yet were virtually undetected in 2005 (3 isolates). This change in both haplotype distribution and total number of typhoid cases from 2004 to 2005 distributed and total near or of the state o much stronger association with the ST6 IncHI1 MDR plasmid than H58-E2 (Table 1). We speculate that the persistence of H58-C strains and the corresponding disappearance of H58-E2 may be associated with a competitive phenotypic advantage conferred by the IncHI1 MDR plasmid. However, it is important to remember that node C is a precursor of node E2 and we can only differentiate E2 from G because we had whole genome sequence data for an H58-E2 strain from which to identify SNPs [21]. Thus the population of S. Typhi isolates assigned to node C by our SNP typing assay may be more diverse than that assigned to H58-E2. It is also important to note that since our data covers just two years, it is possible that any competitive advantage of H58-C strains may be short-lived and there is no evidence for long-term replacement of H58-E2.

We identified two cases of chronic faecal carriage of S. Typhi during the course of the study, one in a patient's relative and one in a patient after 6 months of follow-up. This underlines the importance of screening procedures to identify carriers and effective treatment to eliminate carriage and reduce transmission. The faecal S. Typhi isolates were of the dominant H58-E2 and H58-C haplotypes, respectively. In a previous case-control study performed in the Mekong delta, close contact with a patient with

Www.plasntds.org

8

typhoid fever was significantly associated with developing the disease compared to hospital controls (adjusted odds ratio (OR) =5.2, 95% confidence interval (95% CI) [1.7, 15.9]) or community controls (adjusted OR = 11.9, 95% CI [2.3, 60.7]) [28]

We were able to collect residential location data from 160 typhoid patients (61%). While typhoid patients reporting to An Giang Provincial Hospital are overrepresented in this data set (50% of all confirmed cases vs. 20% of all confirmed cases at Dong Thap Hospital), the apparent clustering in An Giang (Figure 3) is consistent with the overall isolation rates at the two hospitals, which during the study period was more than three times higher at An Giang Provincial Hospital than Dong Thap Hospital. The data set provides roughly equal representation of patients infected with & Typhi H58-C (65%) and H58-E2 (62%), thus any differences in spatial distribution between patients presenting at the different hospitals should not affect the differences between spatial distribution of these haplotypes. Spatial clustering of S. Typhi H58-E2 was evident particularly around the Song Hau branch of the Mekong river, while other S. Typhi haplotypes were more broadly distributed (Figure 4). The spatial clustering of H58-E2 S. Typhi further supports a localised outbreak in 2004 caused by these isolates. In contrast, the broader spatial and temporal distribution of S. Typhi H58-C during the study suggests it may be well established in the community and can persist over longer distances and time periods.

We also observed that some symptoms reported by patients infected with H58-E2 S. Typhi differed from those infected with other S. Typhi haplotypes (Table 2). After adjusting for antibiotic use and duration of fever prior to admission, patients infected with H58-E2 S. Typhi were more likely to report diarrhoea and headache compared with other & Typhi haplotypes (OR = 0.56, 95% CI [0.34, 0.93] and OR = 0.66, 95% CI [0.40, 1.09], respectively), but were more commonly associated with constipation (OR = 2.6, 95% CI [1.1, 6.0]). This suggests there may be some phenotypic differences between H58-E2 and other S. Typhi with respect to disease, however these were post-hoc analyses and no adjustments were made for multiple comparisons, hence these associations should be interpreted with caution. However if confirmed in subsequent prospective studies, it would be of interest to know whether these phenotypic characteristic were associated with specific mutations in H58-E2 S. Typhi. The two SNPs differentiating the E2 node from E1 and C are both synonymous mutations (C->T in mell (nt 315); G->A in rbsA (nt 576)) and our earlier analysis of the AG3 sequence data detected no phage insertions and no large deletions that were not also detected in other sequenced H58 isolates [21]. However, we were unable to verify if other single-base insertions or deletions were present, which may result in gene inactivation with corresponding phenotypic effects.

Patterns of antimicrobial resistance of S. Typhi tend to vary markedly between different typhoid-endemic regions. In this present work, as in the recent study of Kenyan isolates [22], there were high rates of MDR associated with IncHII ST6 plasmids among strains of the S. Typhi H58 haplogroup. This suggests that the presence of the plasmid may contribute to the success of the

#### References

- Kelly-Hope LA, Alonio WJ, Thiem VD, Canh do G, Anh DD, et al. (2006) Temporal trends and dimatic factors associated with bacterial enteric diseases in Vietnam, 1991 2001. Environ Health Perspect 116: 7–12.
   Kelly-Hope LA, Alonio WJ, Thiem VD, Anh DD, Canh do G, et al. (2007) Geographical distribution and risk factore associated with exteric diseases in Vietnam. Am J Trop Med Hyg 76: 706–712.

#### S. Typhi in the Mekong Delta

dominant & Typhi haplotypes, and the results of our study corroborate this hypothesis. The S. Typhi H58-E2 subtype (which was generally not associated with a plasmid) was only transient, while the H58-C subtype (which was more commonly associated with the IncHI1 MDR plasmid) was present in 2004 and 2005 in southern Vietnam. In Kenya, almost all isolates of the dominant H58 haplotypes carried the MDR plasmid, while the plasmid-free H58-G subtype was only detected twice [22]. All the H58 isolates analysed in the present study were resistant to Nal, conferred by an identical mutation in grd. This is consistent with previous studies reporting strong associations between the Nal resistance phenotype and the H58 haplogroup of S. Typhi [12,22,23]. The presence of the same mutation conferring Nal resistance in all isolates of H58-C, -E1 and -E2 suggests this mutation may have arisen in the common ancestor of this clonal complex, perhaps in situ in the Mekong delta region, and its continued presence is likely maintained by selective pressure exerted by the use of fluoroquinolones.

#### Conclusions

During 2004 2005, typhoid in the Mekong river delta region of Vietnam was almost exclusively caused by a single Nal-resistant clonal complex of S. Typhi. This reflects a higher level of clonality than observed in other localised S. Typhi populations studied to date, which may be indicative of higher transmission rates in this location. The high level of Nal resistance and multidrug resistance, frequently in the same strains, is concerning and continues to pose problems for the successful treatment of typhoid fever.

#### Supporting Information

#### Checklist \$1 Strobe Checklist

Found at: doi:10.1371/journal.pntd.0000929.s001 (0.09 MB DOC)

Table S1 IncHI1 plasmid and resistance-associated gene targets. Found at: doi:10.1371/journal.pntd.0000929.s002 (0.03 MB XLS)

Translation S1 Translation of the abstract into Vietnamese by Nga Tran Vu Thieu

Found at: doi:10.1371/journal.pntd.0000929.s003 (0.09 MB RTF)

#### Acknowledgments

We thank the Directors and all the doctors, nurses and microbiology staff involved in the study at An Giang Provincial Hospital, Long Xuyen, An Giang Province, Dong Thap Provincial Hospital, Cao Lan, Dong Thap Province and at the Hospital for Tropical Diseases, Ho Chi Minh City, Vietnam. GoldenGate assays were performed by the genotyping team at the Wellcome Trust Sanger Insti

#### **Author Contributions**

Conceived and designed the experiments: KEH CD NVVC TTH JF GD SB. Performed the experiments: TTC PTD TTPL NVMH TVTN JIC BHM NVVC. Analyzed the data: KEH CD BHM SB. Contributed reagents/insterials/analysis tools: TTPL GD. Wrote the paper: KEH CD NVVC TTH JF GD SB.

Lin FY, Vo AH, Phan VB, Nguyen TT, Bryla D, et al. (2000) The epidemiology of typhoid fover in the Dong Thap Province, Mckong Delta region of Vietnam. Am J Trop Med Hyg 62: 644–648
 Lin FY, Ho VA, Khiem HB, Trach DD, Bay PV, et al. (2001) The efficacy of a Salmonella typhi Vi conjugate vascine in two-to-five-year-old children. N Engl J Med 344: 1263–1269.

January 2011 | Volume 5 | Issue 1 | e929

9

#### S. Typhi in the Mekong Delta

- Connerton P, Wain J, Hien TT, Ali T, Parry G, et al. (2000) Epidemic typhoid in vietnam: molecular typing of multiple-antibiotic resistant Salmonella enterica.
- Connerton P, Wain J, Hen TT, Ali T, Parry G, et al. (2001) Epidemic typhoid in viernam: molecular systication of multiple-autobioic resistant Salmonella entericat terotype typhi from four outbreaks. J Clin Microbiol 38: 895–897.
   Karinki S, Revathi G, Muryodi J, Mwimria J, Muryalo A, et al. (2004) Characterization of multidrug-resistant typhoid outbreaks in Kenya. J Clin Microbiol 42: 1472–1482.
   Taylor DE, Brose EC (1963) Characterization of micrompaibility group HII plasmid: from Salmonells typhi by restriction endomolease digestion and hybridization of DNA probes for To3, To9, and Ta10. Can J Microbiol 31: 721.729.
- 721 729.
   Hermans FW, Saha SK, van Leenven WJ, Verbrugh HA, van Belkum A, et al. (1966) Molecular typing of Salmonella synhi strains from Dhaka (Bangdaeth) and devolopinent of DNA probes identifying plasmid-encoded multidrug-resistant isolates. J Glin Microbiol 34: 1373-1379.
   Shanahan PM, Karamat KA, Thomson GJ, Arnyes SG (2000) Characterization of multi-drug resistant Salmonella typin itolated from Pakistan. Epidemiol Infect 124: 9-16.
   Wain J, Dien N., LT, Kohanaka KA, Thomson GJ, Market SG (2000) Characterization of multi-drug resistant Salmonella typin itolated from Pakistan. Epidemiol Infect 124: 9-16.
- 10
- 124:9 To. Wain J. Diem Nga L.T., Kidugil G. James K., Fostane S., et al. (2008) Molecular analysis of ineHII automicrobial resistance plasmids from Salmonella encour Typial strains associated with syphoid fever. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 47: 2732–2739.

- Typii strains associated with typisoid fiver. Antimizrob Agents Chemother 47: 2732–2735.
  Chau TT, Campbell JL, Galindo CM, Van Minh Hoang N, Diep TS, et al. (2007) Antimicrobial drug resistance of Salmonella enterica servour typih in axia and malerular mechanism of reduced inscendible with the the functionary history of Salmonella typics. Science 314: 1591–1304.
  Bounggane P, Woll FX, Dolceck G, Baler S, Brine S, et al. (2006) Evolutionary history of Salmonella typik. Science 314: 1591–1304.
  Biologicals WHODeVa (2003) Background document the diagnosis prevention and treatment of typikoid fever. World Health Organisation.
  Chrish NT, Parry CM, Ly NT, Ha HD, Thong MX, et al. (2006) A randomized controlled comparison of arithromychia and oldoxanis for treatment of muldrug-resistant or malidoxic acid-resistant enteric fiver. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 44: 1855–1859.
  Wain J, Hea NT, Chinh NT, Vinh H, Everett MJ, et al. (1097) Quinolone-resistant Salmonel Explanary Air Jana AS, Aggaval P, Gapta B (2006) Typhoid fever-marrowing therapeutic options in India. Southeast Asian J Trop Med Fublic Health 32: 1120–1174.

- Clinical and Laboratory Standards Institute (2007) Performance Standards for Antimicrobial Susceptibility Testing: Seventeenth International Supplement; Vol. 02, No. 7

- Antimicrobial Susceptibility Testing: Scienteenth International Supplement; Vol. 27, No. I.
  Parry CM (2004) The meatment of multidrug-resistant and nalidizie acid-resistant typhoid fever in Viet Nam. Trans R. Soc Trop Med Hyg. 36: 413–422.
  Chump, JA, Kressinger K., Gay K, Hoeskara RM, Yugia DJ, et al. (2006) (Claineal response and outcome of infection with Salmonella enterica serus/per Typhi with decreased susceptibility to fluorespinicolonea. J United States finoden multicenter remospectuse: notes study. Antimicrob: Agents Chernother 52: 1278–1278.
  Dolceck C, Tran TP, Nguyen NR, Le TP, Ha V, et al. (2006) A multi-center randomized controlled traid of gatifloxacin versus arithemprin for the treatment of uncomplicated typhoid fever in shidten and adults in Vietnam. PLoS One 3: e2188.
- Tahoomised convoired una or guarance of wallers and schules in Vietnam. PLoS One 3: e2188.
  Hoi K KZ, Parkinil J, Marzoni CJ, Roumagnac P, Well FX, et al. (2006) High-throughput sequencing provides insights into genome variation and evolution in Salmmella Typhi. Natl Genet (6): 897–993.
  Rariuki S, Revathi G, Kimu J, Mengo DM, Mwituria J, et al. (2010) Typhoid in Kenya is associated with a dominant multilungersistant Salmonella entericas serowar Typhi. Salpospe that is also widepreval in Southeast Asia J Clin Microbiol 48: 2171–2176.
  Hoi: KZ, Baker S, Dongol S, Basnyat B, Adhikari N, et al. (2010) High-throughput bacterial SNP sysing identifies distatc thaters of Salmonella Typhi wallow services and the second service of the second service of the second second service of the second s

- maximum likelihood-based infirence of large physigenetic trees. Sourcements 21: 456–463.
  Hopkins KL, Daties RH, Threlfall EJ (2005) Mechanisms of quinolone resistance in Escherichia coli and Salmonella: recent developments. Int J Antimicrob Agense 25: 358–373.
  Baker S, Holi K, van de Yosse E, Rournagnac P, Whitehead S, et al. (2006) High throughput genotyping of Salmonella enterica serour Typhi allowing geographical assignment of haplotypes and pathotypes within an urban District of Jakarta, Indonesia J Clin Microbiol 46: 1741–1746.
  Luxemburger C, Chau MC, Mai NL, Wain J, Tran TH, et al. (2001) Risk factors for typhoid fiver in the Mekong delta, southern Viet Nam: a case-control study. Trans R Soc Trop Med Hyg 99: 19–23.



10

Vol. 54, No. 12

ANTIMICROBIAL AGENTS AND CHEMOTHERAPY, Dec. 2010, p. 5201-5208 0066-4804/10/\$12.00 doi:10.1128/AAC.00963-10 Copyright © 2010, American Society for Microbiology. All Rights Reserved.

# Suitable Disk Antimicrobial Susceptibility Breakpoints Defining Salmonella enterica Serovar Typhi Isolates with Reduced Susceptibility to Fluoroquinolones †

Christopher M. Parry,<sup>1,2</sup>\* Chau Tran Thuy,<sup>1</sup> Sabina Dongol,<sup>3</sup> Abhilasha Karkey,<sup>3</sup> Ha Vinh,<sup>1,4</sup> Nguyen Tran Chinh,<sup>4</sup> Pham Thanh Duy,<sup>1</sup> Tran Vu Thieu Nga,<sup>1</sup> James I. Campbell,<sup>1,2</sup> Nguyen Van Minh Hoang,<sup>1,2</sup> Amit Arjyal,<sup>3</sup> Zulfiqar A. Bhutta,<sup>5</sup> Sujit K. Bhattacharya,<sup>6</sup> Magdarina D. Agtini,<sup>7</sup> Baiqing Dong,<sup>8</sup> Do Gia Canh,<sup>9</sup> Aliya Naheed,<sup>10</sup> John Wain,<sup>11</sup> Tran Tinh Hien,<sup>4</sup> Buddha Basnyat,<sup>3</sup> Leon Ochiai,<sup>12</sup> John Clemens,<sup>12</sup> Jerenty J. Farrar,<sup>1,2</sup> Christiane Dolecek,<sup>1,2</sup> and Stephen Baker,<sup>1,2</sup>

The Hospital for Tropical Diseases, Wellcome Trust Major Overseas Programme, Oxford University Clinical Research Unit, Ho Chi Minh City, Vietnam<sup>1</sup>; Centre for Tropical Diseases, University of Oxford, Oxford, United Kingdom<sup>2</sup>; Oxford University Clinical Research Unit, Patan Academy of Health Sciences, Kahmandu, Nepal<sup>3</sup>; The Hospital for Tropical Diseases, Ho Chi Minh City, Vietnam<sup>4</sup>; Department of Paediatrics, Aga Khan University, Karachi, Pakistan<sup>2</sup>; National Institute of Cholera and Enteric Diseases, Kokkata, India<sup>4</sup>; National Institute of Health Research and Development, Jakarta, Indonesia<sup>7</sup>; Guangxi Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, Narving, Guangxi, China<sup>8</sup>, National Institute of Hygiene and Epidemiology, Hanoi, Vietnam<sup>9</sup>; International Centre for Diarrhoeal Disease Research, Dhaka, Bangladesh<sup>10</sup>; Laboratory for Gastrointestinal Pathogens, HPA Centure for Infections, Colindale, United Kinodom<sup>11</sup>; and International Vaccine Institute Cond. Scient. Seriel<sup>22</sup> United Kingdom<sup>11</sup>; and International Vaccine Institute, Seoul, South Korea<sup>12</sup>

Received 15 July 2010/Returned for modification 18 August 2010/Accepted 4 September 2010

Infections with Salmonella enterica serovar Typhi isolates that have reduced susceptibility to ofloxacin (MIC ≥ Infections with Salmonella enterica servoar Typhi isolates that have reduced susceptibility to ofloxacin (MIC  $\geq$  0.25 µg/ml) for clprofloxacin (MIC  $\geq$  0.125 µg/ml) have been associated with a delayed response or clinical failure following treatment with these antimicrobials. These isolates are not detected as resistant using current disk susceptibility breakpoints. We examined 816 isolates of S. Typhi from seven Assian countries. Screening for nalidixic acid resistance (MIC  $\geq$  16 µg/ml) identified isolates with an ofloxacin MIC of  $\geq$ 0.25 µg/ml with a sensitivity of 97.3% (253/260) and specificity of 99.3% (552/556). For isolates with a ciprofloxacin MIC of  $\geq$ 0.125 µg/ml, the sensitivity was 92.3% (248/267) and specificity was 98.4% (540/549). A zone of inhibition of  $\leq$ 28 mm around a 5-µg ofloxacin disc detected strains with an ofloxacin MIC of ≥0.25 µg/ml with a sensitivity of 94.6% (246/260) ar specificity of 94.2% (524/556). A zone of inhibition of  $\leq$ 30 mm detected isolates with a ciprofloxacin MIC of  $\geq$ 0.125 µg/ml with a sensitivity of 94.0% (251/267) and specificity of 94.2% (517/549). An ofloxacin MIC of  $\geq$ 0.25 µg/ml and a ciprofloxacin MIC of  $\geq$ 0.125 µg/ml detected 74.5% (341/460) of isolates with an identified quinolone resistance-inducing mutation and 81.5% (331/406) of the most common mutant (carrying a serine-to-phenylalanine mutation at codon 83 in the gyr4 gene). Screening for nalidixic acid resistance or ciprofloxacin and offoxacin disk inhibition zone are suitable for detecting S. Typhi isolates with reduced fluoroquinolone susceptibility.

Enteric fever is an infection caused by Salmonella enterica serovars Typhi and Paratyphi A. These human restricted pathogens are transmitted by the fecal-oral route, and enteric fever is common in regions with poor standards of hygiene and sanitation. There are 27 million new enteric fever infections each year, of which approximately 200,000 are fatal (16). Antimicrobials are essential for appropriate clinical management of enteric fever, but antimicrobial resistance in S. Typhi and S. Paratyphi A have become a problem in regions where they are endemic (6, 8). Multiple-drug-resistant (MDR) S. Typhi and S. Paratyphi A (resistant to chloramphenicol, trimethoprim-sulfamethoxazole, and ampicillin) are particularly common in some locations in Asia and have led to large epidemics. An MDR S. Typhi strain was responsible for an outbreak in Tajikistan in the late 1990s, causing over 24,000 infections (39)

The occurrence of MDR strains limits the options for antimicrobial therapy of enteric fever. The current WHO guidelines suggest that the fluoroquinolones are the optimal group of antimicrobials for the treatment of uncomplicated typhoid fever in adults (44). The fluoroquinolones, such as ciprofloxacin and ofloxacin, are comparatively inexpensive and well tolerated and in early randomized clinical trials were very effective. However, S. Typhi and S. Paratyphi A isolates with reduced susceptibility to fluoroquinolones have become common in Asia and are increasingly common in Africa (6, 8, 13, 26, 32, 37). Infections with S. Typhi strains with elevated MICs to ciprofloxacin and ofloxacin have been

5201

<sup>\*</sup> Corresponding author. Mailing address: The Hospital for Tropical Diseases, Wellcome Trust Major Overseas Programme, Oxford Uni-versity Clinical Research Unit, 100 Ben Ham Tu, Quan 5, Ho Chi Minh City, Vietnam, Phone: (84-8) 9 241 761. Fax: (84-8) 9 238 904. E-mail: empary59@gmail.com. † Supplemental material for this article may be found at http://aac

asm.org/. \* Published ahead of print on 13 September 2010. The authors have paid a fee to allow immediate free access to

this article.

#### 5202 PARRY ET AL.

associated with the failure of treatment with these antimicrobials and increased disease severity (15, 30, 33, 36, 43).

Investigations of S. Typhi with reduced susceptibility to fluoroquinolones has shown the association of elevated M1C with several single-base-pair mutations in the DNA gyrase gene, gyrA, and the topoisomerase gene, parC (4, 6, 33, 42). Furthermore, extensive genome sequencing and single nucleotide polymorphism (SNP) investigation of S. Typhi strains have further shown the dramatic impact of strains with gyrA mutations on the population structure of this monophyletic organism (35). Genotyping studies identified at least 15 independent gyrA mutations that have occurred within a decade and stimulated clonal expansion in Asia and Africa (6, 35). These data suggest that such strains have evolved rapidly and are maintained by a strong selective pressure.

The laboratory detection and identification of strains with reduced susceptibility to fluoroquinolones are important for the treating clinician, but such strains are categorized as susceptible by the current interpretive guidelines for fluoroquinolone disk susceptibility testing (3, 11, 19). These isolates are invariably resistant to nalidixic acid, and susceptibility testing with a nalidixic acid disk has been suggested as a suitable screening method for reduced fluoroquinolone susceptibility (11, 19). The British Society for Antimicrobial Chemotherapy (BSAC) has recommended that for invasive isolates of *Salmonella*, an MIC for reduced susceptibility to fluoroquinolones should be determined (3).

Here we have examined the relationship between gyz4 and parC mutations, nalidixic acid resistance, ofloxacin and ciprofloxacin disk inhibition zone sizes, and MIC for a large number of S. Typhi clinical isolates from multiple locations in Asia over a 16-year period. We suggest disk susceptibility breakpoints for strains with reduced susceptibility to ciprofloxacin and ofloxacin, which may permit the diagnostic laboratory to detect such isolates and aid the clinical management of enteric fever.

#### MATERIALS AND METHODS

5. Typlai strain collection. The S. Typlai strains used in this study were comprised of isolates collected as part of several independent investigations. The majority of the strains (516 strains) were collected from randomized controlled trials conducted between 1992 and 2002 in southern Vietnam. These trials were conducted using a standard protocol, except for the treatment regimens used, described in detail elsewhere (5, 7, 28, 31, 38, 40, 41). One hundred and four 3. Typlai strains were isolated as part of a randomized controlled trial (gatiff wascin versus chloramphenicol [ISRCIN5325327]) at Paten Hospital, Kathmanda, Nopal, for the treatment of uncomplicated enteric fever between 2006 and 2008. The remaining S. Typlai strains (a total of 196) were collected between 2002 and 2003 as part of population based prospetive surveillance sindise conducted by multiple teams in Jakarta, Indonesia (n = 27), Dhaka, Bangladeah (n = 40), Heckin (Lig, Guang Xi, Chima (n = 51), Kolkata, India (n = 25), and Karachi, Pakistan (n = 53) (6).

A subset of the strains described above (n = 100; from Vietnam, Indonesia, China, India, and Pakistan) and a collection of contemporary 5. Typhi strains from Vietnam and India (n = 375) were additionally selected for screening for gnA, gnB,  $mc^2$ , and  $mc^2B$  mutations. These strains are presented in the supplemental material.

Vietnam and name that is the strains are presented in the supplemental material part, and park mutations. These strains are presented in the supplemental material. Microbiological methods. The isolates were identified by standard biochemical tests and agglutination with Salwaralla specific antisera (Murex Diagnostics, Dartford, United Kingdom). Antimicrobial susceptibilities were tested at the time of isolation by the modified Bauer-Kinby disk diffusion method, with zone size interpretation based on CLSI guidelines (9, 11). Antimicrobial disks tested were chloramphenetical (CHL) (30 µg), ampletilin (AMP) (10 µg), timethoptim-suffamethoxazole (SXT) (1.25/23.75 µg), ceftriaxone (CRO) (30 µg), offoxacin (OFX) (5 µg), and nalidixie acid (NAL) (30 µg). Mueller-Hinton agar and antimicrobial discs were purchased from Unipath, Basingstoke, United Kingdom. Isolates were stored on Protect beads (Prolabs, Oxford, United Kingdom) at  $-20^{\circ}$ C. The isolates were later subcultured, and the disk antimicrobial assoptibility tests were negreated on Mueller Hinton agant by CLSI methods for NAL (30 µg), ciprofloxacin (CIP) (5 µg), and ofloxacin (OFX) (5 µg). The zone of inhibited growth for each antimicrobial was measured by three separate investigators blind to the result of the measurements of the others. The average zone size recorded by the three readers was calculated. The MICs for the isolates were determined by the standard agar plate diktion method according to CLSI guidelines or by Elsest according to the manufacturer's recommendations (AB Eliodisk, Sweden) (10).

The antimicrobials evaluated were CIP (0.008 µg/ml to 4 µg/ml), OFX (0.008 µg/ml to 4 µg/ml), and NAL (0.5 µg/ml to 512 µg/ml). Antimicrobial powders for the agar plate dilution MICS were purchased from Sigma, United Kingdom, The MIC end points were read by two independent investigators, each blind to the result determined by the other. Discrepancies were resolved by discussion. Eccherchia coli ATCC 25922 and Sing/plate ATCC 25922 were used as control strains for these assays. The results were interpreted according to current CLSI guidelines, susceptible being values of  $\sim$ 5 µg/ml for of notaxin, and  $\approx$ 1 µg/ml for eigenforcant, and is subtrave as defined as MDR if it was resistant to chlor amphenicol, trimethoprim sulfamethoxazok, and ampicillin by disk susceptibility usting.

PCR amplification and sequencing of grsA, grsB, parC, and parE genes in S. Typhi. DNA from the strains that were selected for PCR amplification of the grsA, grsB, parC, and parE genes was extracted using the Wizad genomic DNA partification kit (Promega) according to the manufacturer's recommendations. Briefly, a single colony was inoculated in 1.5 ml of Luria-Bertani broth and incubated overlight at 377C with shaking at 300 pm to reach 10° CFU/ml. One ml of the bacterial culture was transferred to a microcentrifuge tube and centrifuged in a microcentrifuge at 13,000 pm for 2 min. The supernatant was removed, and the bacterial pellet was used for DNA extraction. The extracted DNA was stored at  $-20^{\circ}$ C until required.

Oligonucleotide primers for the amplification of the quinolone resistance determining regions in grd, grd, purC, and garZ genes in 8. Typhi were as follows (6): grd, GYRAPI (5':TGTCCGAGATGGCCTGAAGC) and GYRA/P2 (5':TACCGTCATAAGTTATCCACG) (annealing temperature, 55°C); grd, SugyrB1 (5':CAAACTGGCGGACTGTCAGG) and SugyrB2 (5': TTCCGGCATCTGACGATAGA) (annealing temperature, 62°C); purC, SumparC1 (3':CTATGCGATGT CAGAGCTGG) and StmparC2 (5': TAA CAGCAGCTCGGCGTATT) (annealing temperature; 62°C); and purZ, SumparE1 (5':TCTCTCTCCAATGACTGCTG) and SumparE2 (5':ATACGG TATAGCGGCGGTAG) (annealing temperature; 52°C); and purZ, StataGCGGTAGT) (annealing temperature; 52°C); and purZ, 52°C); and purZ, 53°C); annealing temperature; 53°C); annealing temperature; 53°C); annealing temperature; 53°C); annealing temp

Simplified 15-Terretroctorrobustor for roy and simplified to restore a TATAGEGGCGGTAG) (sinealing temperature, 62°C). Prediced PCR amplicon sizes were 347 bp (gord), 345 bp (gord), 270 bp (gord), and 240 bp (gord)). PCRs were performed under the following conditions: 30 cycles of 92°C for 45 s, 55°C or 62°C (depending on the primers) for 45 s, and extension at 74°C for 1 min, followed by a final extension step at 74°C for 2 min.

The DNA sequencing reactions were performed using the CEQ DTCS Quick Start kit (Beckman Coulter) and was sequenced using a CEQ 8000 capillary sequencer, and the resulting DNA sequence was analyzed using CEOnence Investigator CEQ2000XL (Beckman Coulter). All sequences were verified, aligned, and manipulated using Bioedit software (http://www.mbio.neu.edu BioEdit/bioedit.html). All gerd, *argh*, *parc*<sup>2</sup>, and *parE* sequences were compared to other *grd.*, *and parE* downloaded and aligned with the produced sequences. Data analysis. Zone size interpretive criteria and interpretive discrepancy

Data analyses. Zone size interpretive criteria and interpretive discrepancy rates were calculated by the error rate-bounded method of Metrler and DeHaan (27). The MIC breakpoints for reduced susceptibility were  $\approx 0.25$  µg/ml for oflowacin and  $\approx 0.125$  µg/ml for ciproflowacin. The zone size breakpoints were adjusted until the number of fake-susceptible disk diffusion test results (very major discrepancies) and false-resistant disk tests (major discrepancies) were beld to a minimum. Guidelines for acceptable discrepancy rates were according to the CLSI recommendation (12). Normally distributed data were compared using the Student *t* test, nonnormally distributed data using the Mann-Whitney U test, and proportions by the chi-square test. Statistical analysis was performed using EpiInfo, version 6 (CDC, Atlanta, GA), and SPSS for Windows version 10.1 (SPSS, Inc., Chicago, IL).

#### RESULTS

Antimicrobial susceptibility testing of S. Typhi isolates. We investigated 816 S. Typhi isolates collected between 1992 and 2008 from seven Asian countries: Vietnam, Nepal, Indonesia, India, Bangladesh, Pakistan, and China. Only one isolate (the Vol. 54, 2010



FIG. 1. Fluoroquinolone MIC histograms for 816 S. Typhi isolates from Asia. Histograms showing the distribution of MIC's to offoxacin (a) and eiprofloxacin (b) of 816 S. Typhi strains, isolated from patients with enteric fever. Each isolate used for analysis was isolated from an individual enteric fever patient. The MICs are plotted on the x axis, and the numbers of isolates corresponding with particular MICs are plotted on the y axis. The white proportion of the columns indicates the nalidizie acid-susceptible isolates (n = 503). The black proportion of the columns indicates the nalidizie acid-susceptible isolates (n = 503). The black proportion of the columns indicates the nalidizie acid-susceptible isolates (n = 503). The black proportion of the columns indicates the nalidizie acid-susceptible isolates (n = 503). The black proportion of the columns indicates the state state acid-resistant isolates (n = 253). Both histograms show a bimodal distribution, which is partly differentiated by nalidizie acid resistance.

strain isolated on admission to the health care facility) from each patient was included for microbiological examination and analysis.

Of the 816 S. Typhi isolates tested, 466 (57.1%) were MDR (resistant to chloramphenicol, ampicillin, and trimethoprimsulfamethoxazole), while 303/816 (37%) were fully susceptible to chloramphenicol, ampicillin, and trimethoprim-sulfamethoxazole. Two hundred fifty-three of the 816 isolates (31%) were resistant to nalidixic acid (MIC,  $\geq$ 32 µg/ml), and 4 isolates had an MIC of 16 µg/ml (intermediate) to nalidixic acid but were classified as resistant according to the zone sizes from disk susceptibility testing ( $\leq$ 13 mm). Of the 466 MDR isolates, 145 (31.1%) were additionally resistant to nalidixic acid compared to 80/303 (26.4%) isolates that were fully susceptible to chloramphenicol, ampicillin, and trimethoprim-sulfamethoxazole (P = 0.16).

All 816 S. Typhi isolates were classified as susceptible to ciprofloxacin according to MIC testing (MIC  $\leq 1 \mu g/ml$ ), yet 12 gave a discrepant result with disk testing. These strains exhibited an inhibition zone size of  $\leq 20$  mm and were, therefore, classified as intermediate by disk testing. Two of the 816 S. Typhi strains were graded with intermediate resistance to ofloxacin with an MIC of 4  $\mu g/ml$  but had inhibition zone size of  $\geq 16$  mm and were, therefore, classified as susceptible.

The distribution of the MIC levels to ciprofloxacin and ofloxacin for all 816 S. Typhi isolates is presented in Fig. 1. The histograms of the levels of MIC to ciprofloxacin and ofloxacin both demonstrate a bimodal distribution. The two distinct groups are partially divided by nalidixic acid susceptibility (Fig. 1, black shading denotes resistance to nalidixic acid). The 563 isolates that were susceptible to nalidixic acid had an MIC<sub>50</sub> (range) to ciprofloxacin of 0.03 µg/ml (0.008 to 0.5 µg/ml) and of 0.06 µg/ml (0.016 to 0.5 µg/ml) to ofloxacin. The 253 isolates that were resistant to nalidixic acid had an MIC<sub>50</sub> (range) to ciprofloxacin of 0.5 µg/ml) and of 0.06 µg/ml (0.125 to 4 µg/ml).

Antimicrobial susceptibility test interpretive categories of S. Typhi to ciprofloxacin and offoxacin. The current CLSI intermediate breakpoints are 2 µg/ml and 4 µg/ml, respectively, for ciprofloxacin and offoxacin. Only 2 of the 816 strains tested had MIC levels greater than or equal to those of the current MIC breakpoints (Fig. 1). The MICs for nalidixic acid were compared with those of oflexacin and ciproflexacin in scatter plots (Fig. 2). The current interpretive breakpoints are shown in Fig. 2 as dark shading in red for oflexacin and ciproflexacin and in gray for nalidixic acid. The suggested interpretive breakpoints for reduced susceptibility are depicted by a broken line with an arrow (Fig. 2). As predicted, there was a linear relationship between the nalidixic acid MIC and the oflexacin (Fig. 2a) and ciproflexacin MICs (Fig. 2b).

Screening strains using nalidixic acid resistance (MIC ≥ 16 µg/ml) for the detection of isolates with an MIC of ≥0.25 µg/ml for ofloxacin had a sensitivity of 97.3% (253/260) and a specificity of 99.3% (552/556) (Fig. 2a). The number of very major discrepancies was 7/260 (2.7%), with none more than two dilutions above the breakpoint, and the number of major discrepancies was 4/556 (0.7%), with none more than two dilutions below the breakpoint. Screening for the detection of isolates with a ciprofloxacin MIC of ≥0.125 µg/ml, using nalidixic acid resistance (MIC of ≥16 µg/ml), was not as reliable as that for ofloxacin, as it had a sensitivity of 92.9% (248/267) and a specificity of 98.4% (540/549). The number of very major discrepancies was 19/267 (7.1%), with 1/267 (0.4%) more than two dilutions above the breakpoint, and the number of major discrepancies was 9/549 (1.6%), with none more than two dilutions below the breakpoint.

We explored the relationship between the diameter of the zone of inhibition and the MICs for ciprofloxacin and ofloxacin, using 5-µg disks (Fig. 3). A zone of inhibition of  $\leq 28$  mm around a 5-µg ofloxacin disk correlated with an MIC of  $\approx 0.25$ µg/ml, with the least number of discrepancies (Fig. 3a). The number of very major discrepancies was 14/260 (5.4%), with none more than two dilutions above the breakpoint, and the number of major discrepancies was 32/556 (5.7%), with 14/556 (2.5%) more than two dilutions below the breakpoint. A zone of inhibition of  $\approx 28$  mm around a 5-µg ofloxacin dise detected strains with an ofloxacin MIC of  $\approx 0.25$  µg/ml, with a sensitivity of 94.6% (246/260) and a specificity of 94.2% (524/556). A zone of inhibition of  $\approx 30$  mm around a 5-µg ofloxacin disk correlated with an MIC of  $\approx 0.125$  µg/ml, with the least num5204 PARRY ET AL.



FIG. 2. Scatter plots relating offoxacin and ciprofloxacin MICs to nalidixic acid MIC for 816 Asian S. Typhi isolates. Scatter plots comprised of MIC data from 816 S. Typhi isolates from Nepal (n = 104), India (n = 25), Indonesia (n = 27), Bangladesh (n = 40), Pakistan (n = 53), China (n = 51), and Vietnam (n = 516). Plots show the relationship between the MIC to nalidixic acid (y axis) and the MIC to offoxacin (a) and ciprofloxacin (b) (x axis). The vertical and horizontal shading in each scatter plot indicates the current CLSI recommendations for breakpoints between susceptibility (white), intermediate (light gray, nalidixic acid; light red, offoxacin and ciprofloxacin) (nalidixic acid MIC,  $\leq 8 \mu g/ml$  and  $\geq 32 \mu g/ml$ ; offoxacin MIC,  $\leq 2 \mu g/ml$  and  $\geq 8 \mu g/ml$ ; and  $\geq 32 \mu g/ml$ ; offoxacin MIC,  $\leq 2 \mu g/ml$  and  $\geq 8 \mu g/ml$ . The red broken line corresponds to the proposed MIC breakpoint identifying strains with reduced susceptibility to fluoroquinolones (offoxacin MIC of  $\geq 0.25 \mu g/ml$  and ciprofloxacin MIC of  $\geq 0.25 \mu g/ml$ ).

ber of discrepancies (Fig. 3b). The number of very major discrepancies was 16/267 (6.0%), with 4/267 (1.5%) more than two dilutions above the breakpoint, and the number of major discrepancies was 32/549 (5.8%), with 22/549 (4.0%) more than two dilutions below the breakpoint. A zone of growth inhibition of  $\leq$ 30 mm detected isolates with a ciprofloxacin MIC of  $\approx$ 0.125 µg/ml, with a sensitivity of 94.0% (251/267) and a specificity of 94.2% (517/549).

Reduced susceptibility to fluoroquinolones and gyr4, gyrB, parC, and parE mutations. To further define the S. Typhi population with reduced susceptibility to fluoroquinolones, we produced PCR amplicons and then sequenced the quinolone resistance-determining region in the gyr4, gyrB, parC, and parE genes from a collection of 475 S. Typhi strains from Vietnam, China, India, Indonesia, and Pakistan. One hundred of these strains were described in the previous section, and 375 were more recent strains from Vietnam and India. The MIC range of these strains was 1 to 512 µg/ml to nalidixic acid, 0.008 to 6 µg/ml to ciprofloxacin, and 0.03 to 12 µg/ml to ofloxacin. These strains and the corresponding data from these strains are described in the supplemental material.

Fifteen of the 475 S. Typhi strains examined by PCR and sequencing of grA, grB, parC, and parE had no mutations in the quinolone resistance-determining regions of any gene. No strains had a mutation in the quinolone resistance-determining region of grB or parE. Four hundred sixty strains had either a single mutation or a combination of double or triple mutations in the grA and parC genes. DNA sequencing identified seven different amino acid substitutions: D87A, aspartic acid to asparagine at codon 87 in the grA gene; S83F, serine to tyrosine at codon 83 in the grA gene; D87G, aspartie acid to glycine at codon 87 in the gyzA gene; S83F/D87N, serine to phenylalanine at codon 83 and aspartic acid to asparagine at codon 87 in the gyzA gene; S83F/D87G, serine to phenylalanine at codon 83 and aspartic acid to glycine at codon 87 in the gyzA gene; and S83F/D87G/S801, serine to phenylalanine at codon 83 and aspartic acid to glycine at codon 87 in the gyzA gene and serine to isoleucine at codon 80 in the *parC* gene. The most commonly identified amino acid replacement was S83F, constituting (88%) 406/460 strains with a mutation, with S83Y the second most common mutant (10%) 46/460.

We compared the MICs to ofloxacin and ciprofloxacin of the 460 strains with the seven different mutation patterns and the 15 strains with no mutation detected (Fig. 4). When grouped into strains with and without a single mutation in the gyrA gene, the single mutation group had significantly higher MICs to ofloxacin (Fig. 4a) and ciprofloxacin (Fig. 4b) than those without a mutation. The most common amino acid substitution, S83F, had mean MICs of 0.75 µg/ml and 0.33 µg/ml to ofloxacin and ciprofloxacin, respectively. Figure 4 also shows the current CLSI breakpoints and the suggested ofloxacin breakpoint of 0.25 µg/ml and ciprofloxacin breakpoint of 0.125 µg/ml. An MIC of 0.25 µg/ml to ofloxacin and an MIC of 0.125 µg/ml to ciprofloxacin detected 74.5% (341/460) of the S. Typhi strains with an identified fluoroquinolone resistance mutation and 81.5% (331/406) of the most common S. Typhi mutant (S83F) with reduced susceptibility to fluoroquinolones.

#### DISCUSSION

The increasing recognition that S. Typhi isolates with reduced susceptibility to ofloxacin and ciprofloxacin may lead to treatment failure has led to calls for a revision of their break-

VOL 54, 2010

# 5. TYPHI FLUOROQUINOLONE BREAKPOINTS 5205



ofloxacin disc (5ug) zone diameter (mm)

FIG. 3. Scatter plots relating ofloxacin and ciprofloxacin MIC to inhibition zone diameter for \$16 Asian S. Typhi isolates. Scatter plots for \$16 S. Typhi isolates comparing the inhibition zone diameters using a 5-µg ciprofloxacin disc (a) and a 5-µg ofloxacin disc (b) (x axis) and the corresponding MIC of ciprofloxacin (a) and ofloxacin (b) (y axis). The numbers in brackets relate to the 253 nalidivic acid-resistant isolates. The vertical red shading in each scatter plot is the current CLSI disc zone breakpoint for resistance (ofloxacin inhibition zone diameter,  $\leq 16$  mm; ciprofloxacin inhibition zone diameter,  $\leq 21$  mm). The horizontal red shading distinguishes strains with an MIC of  $\geq 2 \mu g/ml$  for ofloxacin MIC,  $\geq 0.15$  µg/ml). The red broken line corresponds with the proposed breakpoints for strains with reduced susceptibility (ofloxacin inhibition zone diameter,  $\leq 28$  mm; ciprofloxacin inhibition zone diameter,  $\leq 30$  mm).

points. Breakpoints of  $\geq 0.25 \ \mu g/ml$  for ofloxacin and levofloxacin and  $\geq 0.125 \ \mu g/ml$  for ciprofloxacin and gatifloxacin have been suggested (1, 2, 14, 32). Nalidixic acid resistance and disk susceptibility testing have both been proposed as laboratory screening methods to detect such isolates. We have explored

the performance of these methods with a large number of strains that are representative of S. Typhi isolates circulating in countries in Asia where it is endemic.

Nalidixic acid resistance had a sensitivity of 96.2% and 91.8% and a specificity of 99.5% and 98.5% for the detection

5206 PARRY ET AL.

ANTIMICROB. AGENTS CHEMOTHER.



FIG. 4. The relationship of gvA and parC mutations and the MICs to ofloxacin and ciprofloxacin in the *S*. Typhi strain isolated in Asia. Box plots (boxes relate to the 25th and 75th percentiles) relating mutations in the gvA and the parC genes (the S801 mutation is in the parC gene, and the remainder are in the gvA gene) to the MICs of ofloxacin (a) and ciprofloxacin (b) in 475 Asian clinical isolates of *S*. Typhi. The MICs to ofloxacin and ciprofloxacin are plotted on the *y* axis. The MICs to ofloxacin ranged from 0.016 to 12  $\mu g/nl$ , and those to ciprofloxacin from 0.008 to 6  $\mu g/ml$ . Median values for each mutant group are indentified by a solid line in the box. Bars demonstrate the 95% confidence interval for the groups with sufficient numbers; dots correspond to outliers. The *x* axis is subdivided into the eight different groups of *S*. Typhi strains identified and assayed, characterized as follows: no mutations in gvA or parC (n = 15), D87A (n = 2), S83F (n = 40), S8F (n = 406), D87G (n = 2), S8F/D87N (n = 1), S83F/D87G (n = 1), and S83F/D87G/S80I (n = 2). The upper broken lines indicate the current CLSI breakpoint recommendations for ofloxacin and ciprofloxacin. The lower broken lines correspond with the proposed breakpoints for strains with reduced susceptibility to ofloxacin and ciprofloxacin. Statistical significance was calculated between the nonmutant group and the single mutant group and the double/triple mutant group using the Student's t test.

of isolates with reduced susceptibility to ofloxacin and ciprofloxacin, respectively. Alternatively, using disk sensitivity testing, isolates with reduced susceptibility were detected by an ofloxacin (5-µg) disk inhibition zone diameter of ≤28 mm with a sensitivity of 94.6% and specificity of 94.2% and by a ciprofloxacin (5-µg) disk inhibition zone diameter of ≤30 mm with a sensitivity of 94.0% and specificity of 94.2%. Therefore, both methods had sufficiently high sensitivity for them to be used for screening and acceptably low levels of discrepancies (12). Disk inhibition zone size did, however, demonstrate a slightly lower specificity than nalidixic acid disk testing with this panel of isolates. Similar data for the relationship between nalidixic acid resistance and a decreased ciprofloxacin MIC have been presented for S. Typhi isolates in the United States (14) and India (23) and in non-S. Typhi Salmonella isolates in the United States (14) and Finland (21). For nalidixic acid-susceptible and -resistant S. Typhi isolates in India (23), the average disk inhibition zone sizes for ciprofloxacin were greater than those that we observed here. The non-S. Typhi study in Finland proposed a ciprofloxacin (5-µg) disk inhibition zone diameter of  $\leq 37$  mm as the breakpoint (21). The sensitivity of this approach was 100%, yet the specificity was only 51.9%.

In some isolates in this study, the nalidixic acid, offoxacin,

and ciprofloxacin MIC results were discrepant, in that isolates were nalidixic acid susceptible but with a reduced ofloxacin (n = 10) or ciprofloxacin susceptibility (n = 22). Similar results have been seen in other studies (13, 15, 22, 26). The clinical significance of these isolates is unclear, as there have been limited documented cases of infection with such strains treated with fluoroquinolones. It is likely that isolates that are nalidixic acid susceptible but with reduced ofloxacin and ciprofloxacin susceptibility contain resistance mechanisms other than mutations in the quinolone resistance-determining region of the gyrA gene. Possibilities include decreased permeability, an increase in active efflux, and the presence of plasmid-mediated genes, such as the qnr genes that encode a protein that protects the DNA gyrase from ciprofloxacin or aac(6')-lb-cr, an aminoglycoside-modifying enzyme with activity against ciprofloxacin (32).

The mutations that we detected in DNA gyrase genes and topoisomerase genes were consistent with previous reports (4, 6, 34, 42). The most common amino acid substitution detected was S83F, which has been found to be particularly associated with the H58 haplotype (35). This haplotype has become dominant in many areas of Asia in recent years and has also been found to have spread into Kenya in East Africa (24). Approx-

#### Vot. 54, 2010

imately 20 to 25% of the isolates with a gyr.4 mutation had an MIC below the suggested breakpoints of 0.25 µg/ml for ofloxacin and 0.125 µg/ml for ciprofloxacin. The effect on the response to fluoroquinolone treatment of infection with isolates with a single gyr4 mutation but with an MIC below the suggested breakpoints is not known. It is also possible that the isolates with a single gyrA mutation but an MIC above the suggested breakpoint have additional resistance mechanisms present (32).

The lack of universally observed guidelines for the detection of S. Typhi isolates with reduced susceptibility has meant that such isolates are frequently unrecognized by microbiology laboratories. Continued use of ciprofloxacin and ofloxacin for these infections may be driving the emergence of fully fluoroquinolone-resistant isolates of S. Typhi and S. Paratyphi A (20, 25, 34). Gatifloxacin, azithromycin, and ceftriaxone are better options for treating such infections, if the isolates also demonstrate resistance to first-line antimicrobials (7, 17, 18, 29, 31).

The use of nalidixic acid resistance as a surrogate screening test is often confusing because it is not used for the treatment of enteric fever. Furthermore, the emergence of nalidixic acidsusceptible isolates with reduced ofloxacin and ciprofloxacin susceptibility may mean that some isolates are missed. Therefore, a straightforward solution would be to modify the S. Typhi breakpoints to ≤30 mm and ≤28 mm for ciprofloxacin and ofloxacin, respectively. Interpretative breakpoints for the disk susceptibility tests with the antimicrobials actually used for treatment will better assist clinicians in the choice of therapy for enteric fever and will allow the collection of accurate surveillance data. Our data suggest disk breakpoints of ≤30 mm and ≤28 mm for ciprofloxacin and ofloxacin, respectively. These breakpoints have high specificity and sensitivity, permitting the detection of S. Typhi strains that have reduced susceptibility to ciprofloxacin and ofloxacin.

#### ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We thank the following for their support of these studies: the directors and the clinical and microbiology staff of the Hospital for Tropical Diseases, Ho Chi Minh City, Vietnam, Vo Anh Ho and colleagues at Dong Thap Provincial Hospital, Dong Thap Province, Vietnam; the Jate Cao Xuan Thanh Phuong and colleagues at Dong Nai Pediatric Centre, Dong Nai Province, Vietnam; Nguyen Van Sach, Tran Thi Phi Centre, Dong Naj Province, Vietnam, Nguyen Van Sach, Iran Ihi Phi La, Nguyen Ngoc Rang, Nguyen Thi Be Bay, and colleagues at the An Giang Provincial Hospital, Long Xuyen, An Giang Province, Vietnam; and the International Vaccine Institute, Seoul, South Korea. This work was supported by The Wellcome Trust, Euston Road, London, United Kingdom, S.B. is supported by an OAK Foundation

Fellowship through Oxford University

We declare that we have no competing interests.

# REFERENCES

- REFERENCES
  A arestrup, F. M., C. Wind, K. Molbak, and E. J. Threlfall. 2003. Is it time to change fluoroquinolone breakpoints for Salmonalia spp.7 Antimicrob. Agents Chemother. 47:827-829.
  Booker, B. M., P. F., Smith, A. Forrest, J. Bullock, P. Kelchlin, S. M. Bharnani, R. N. Jones, and P. G. Ambross. 2005. Application of an in vitro infection model and simulation for re-evaluation of fluoroquinolone break-points for Salmonalia enterior service pupil. Antimicrob. Agents Che-evalues 40:775-7381. points for Salmonella mother, 49:1775-1781.
- mother. 49:1775–1781.
  Britäs Society for Antimicrobial Chemotherapy. 2010. BSAC methods for antimicrobial susceptibility testing, version 9.1, March 2010. British Society for Antimicrobial Chemotherapy, Birmingham, United Kingdom, http://www. bssc.org.uk/ cb/ documents/Version 9.1 March 2010 final.pdf.
  Brown, J. C., P. M. A Shanahan, M. V. Jesudason, C. J. Thomson, and S. G. B. Aymes. 1996. Mutations responsible for reduced susceptibility to 4-quinolones in clinical isolates of multi-resistant Salmonelle typic in India, J. Antimicrob. Chemother, 37:691–900.

- Cao, X. T. P., R. Kneen, T. A. Nguyen, D. L. Troong, N. J. White, C. M. Parry, and the Dong Nai Paediatric Centre Typhoid Study Group, 1999. A comparative study of ofloxacin and certrime for treatment of typhoid fever in children. Peciatr. Infect. Dis. J. 18:235–248.
   Chao, T. J. J. Campbell, C. M. Gaindo, N. Van Minh Honng, T. S. Diep, T. T. Nga, N. Van Vinh Chan, P. Q. Tuan, A. I. Page, R. L. Ochiai, C. Schultze, J. Wan, Z. A. Blautta, C. M. Parry, S. K. Bhattacharya, S. Duta, M. Agtini, B. Dong, Y. Honghai, D. D. Anh, G. Canh Do, A. Nabeed, M. J. Albert, R. Phetsouvanh, P. N. Newion, B. Basnyat, A. Arjyal, T. T. La, N. N. Rung, T. Phonog Le, P. Van Be Bay, L. von Scillein, G. Dougan, J. D. Cheneens, H. Vinh, T. T. Hien, N. T. Chinh, C. J. Acosta, J. Ferrar, and C. Dokeek. 2007. Antimicrobial drug resistance of Scienced Bascroward Typh in Asia and molecular mechanism of reduced susceptibility to the fluoroquinolones. Antimicrob. Agents Chemother. 51:4315–4323.
   Chinh, N. T., C. M. Parry, N. T. Ly, H. D. Ha, M. X. Thong, T. S. Diep, J. Wain, N. J. White, and J. J. Farrar. 2000. A randomized controlked comparison of azithromytic made of participation for treatment of multidingy resistant of natidivic sciel aresistant enteric fever. Antimicrob. Agents Chemother. 44: 1855-1859.
   Chang, C. H., L. H. Su, J. Perra, C. Carlos, B. H. Tan, G. Kumarasinghe, P. Chang, C. H., L. H. Su, J. Perra, C. Carlos, B. H. Tan, G. Kumarasinghe, C. Bauge, C. H., L. H. Su, J. Perra, C. Carlos, B. H. Tan, G. Kumarasinghe, P. Chang, C. H., L. H. Su, J. Perra, C. Carlos, B. H. Tan, G. Kumarasinghe, Pang, C. H., L. H. Su, J. Perra, C. Carlos, B. H. Tan, G. Kumarasinghe, P. Chang, C. H., L. H. Su, J. Perra, C. Carlos, B. H. Tan, G. Kumarasinghe, Panger Summaria Control Science, Summaria C. H. L. Summaria C. Manger Summaria Control Science, Summaria C. Science, Summaria C. Summaria C. Summaria C. Summaria C. Hanger Summaria C. Science, Summaria C. Summaria C. Handria C. Langer Summaria C. Sum
- Chwang, C. H., L. H. Su, J. Perera, C. Carlos, B. H. Tan, G. Kumarasinghe, T. So, P. H. Van, A. Chongthaloong, P. R. Hsuch, J. W. Lin, J. H. Song, and C. H. Chiu. 2009. Surveillance of antimicrobial resistance of Salmoneelli serotype Typhi in seven Asian countries. Epidemiol. Infect. 137:266–269.
   Clinical Laboratory Standards Institute. 2006. Performance standards for antimicrobial disk susceptibility tests, 9th ed. Approved standard. CLSI doc-ument M2-A9. CLSI, Wayne, PA.
   Clinical Laboratory Standards Institute. 2006. Methods for dilution antimi-tic clinical Laboratory Standards Institute. 2006. Methods for dilution antimic.

- antimicrobial faik insceptibility tests, 9th ed. Approved standard, CLSI document M2-A9, CLSI, Wayne, PA.
  10. Clinical Laboratory Standards Institute, 2006. Methods for dilution antimicrobial susceptibility tests for bacteria that grow aerobically, 7th ed. Approved standard, CLSI document M7-A7, CLSI, Wayne, PA.
  11. Clinical Laboratory Standards Institute, 2008. Performance standards for antimicrobial sensitivity testing, disc diffusion. Supplemental tables. M100-S18, vol. 28, CLSI, Wayne, PA.
  12. Clasifue CLSI, Wayne, PA.
  13. Coslee, F. J., M. Bay, J. Wain, L. R. Ward, and E. J. Thretfall, 2007. Cases of typhoid fever imported into England, Scotland and CLSI/NCCLS document M23-A2, CLSI/NCCLS, Wayne, PA.
  13. Coslee, F. J., M. Day, J. Wain, L. R. Ward, and E. J. Thretfall, 2007. Cases of typhoid fever imported into England, Scotland and Wales (2000-2003). Trans. R. Soc. Trop. Med. Hyg. 161:388-404.
  14. Crump, J. A., T. J. Barrett, J. T. Nelson, and F. J. Angulo. 2003. Reevaluating fluoroquisolone breakpoints for Salmorable sentype Typhi and for aon-Typhi salmonelise. Clin. Infect Dis. 37:75-51.
  15. Crump, J. A., K. Kretsinger, K. Gay, R. M. Hockstra, D. J. Yugia, S. Hurd, S. D. Segler, M. Megginson, L. J. Ludeman, B. Shiftraw, S. S. Hanan, K. W. Joyce, E. D. Mintz, Emerging Infectious Program FoodNet, and NARMS Working Groups. 2005. Clinical response and outcome of infection with Salmonalise entropies Typhi with decreased susceptibility to funco-quiniolonese a United States FoodNet multicenter entropective cohort study. Antimicrob. Agents Chemother, 52:1278-1284.
  14. Crump, J. A. S. Krettars D. J. May and E. D. Mutz. 2004. The global burden of function with Salmonalise entropies Typhi with decreased susceptibility to funco-quinolones a United States FoodNet Burden of the Science States Science Decreased susceptibility to funco-quinolones a United States FoodNet Burden of the Science States Scotter Science Science Science Science Sci
- quinolones: a United States FoodNet multicentee tetrospective obnet study. Antimicrob. Agents Chemother. 52:1278–1284.
  [6] Crump, J. A., S. P. Laby, and E. D. Mintz. 2004. The global burclen of typhoid fever. Bull. World Health Organ 82:346–353.
  [7] Dokeek, C., T. T. P. La, N. N. Rang, L. T. Phoong, H. Vinh, P. Q. Tuan, D. C. Du, N. T. B. Bay, D. T. Long, L. B. Ha, N. T. Binh, N. T. A. Hong, P. N. Dung, M. N. Lanh, P. V. B. Bay, V. A. Ho, N. Y. M. Honng, T. T. T. Nga, T. T. Chan, C. Sheltz, S. J. Dunstan, K. Stepniewska, J. I. Campbell, T. S. Diep, B. Basnyat, N. V. Y. Chas, N. V. Sach, N. T. Chinh, T. T. Hien, and J. Farrar. 2008. A multi-center tandomised controlled trial of gatifloxacin versus aziltnowycin for the treatment of uncomplicated typhoid fever in children and adults in Vietnam. PLoS One 5e:2188.
  [8] Durta, P. U. Mitra, S. Dutta, A. De, M. K. Chatterjee, and S. K. Bhatta-charya. 2001. Ceftrixtone therapy in ciprofloxacin treatment failures in chil-dren. Inclian. J. Med. Res. 113:210–213
  [9] European Committee on Antimicrobial Susceptibility Testing. 2010. Breakrooint

- Barya. 2001. Centracouse merany in equiloxical meatinent tantre in entridren. Indian. J. Med. Res. 113:210–213
  European Committee on Antinicrobial Susceptibility Testing. 2010. Breakpoint tables for interpretation of MICs and zone dimensers. Version 1.1. April 2010. http://encastwww137.server1.mensemedia.net/fileadminisec/media/PDFs/EUCAST files/Disk/test documents/EUCAST breakpoints vl.1.pdf.
  Gaind, R., B. Puglietti, M. Margia, R. Dawar, S. Uzzan, P. Cappuccinelli, M. Deb, P. Aggarwal, and S. Rubino. 2006. Molecular characterization of ciprofloxacin-resistant Admonedia serveral Typhi and Paratyphi A causing canteria fewer in India. J. Antimicrob. Chemother. 58:1139–1144.
  Hakaren, A., P. Koiliainen, J. Jahara, A. Sütonen, and P. Huovinen. 1999. Detection of decreased fluoroquinolone susceptibility in salmonellas and indicate acids acceptible isolates with reduced fluoroequinolone susceptibility. In Salmonella: an-Iidixia: acid socreptible isolates with reduced fluoroequinolone susceptibility. I. Clin. Microbiol. 37:8572–3877.
  Hakaren, A., M. Lindgren, P. Huovinen, J. J. Jahaza, A. Sütasen, and P. Kotilainen. 2005. New quinolone resistance phenomena in Salmonella: na-Iidixia: acid socreptible isolates with reduced fluoroequinolone susceptibility. I. Clin. Microbiol. 37:872–8778.
  Kapil, A., Remeka, and B. Das. 2002. Nalicitic acid susceptibility test to screen ciprofloxacin resistance in Salmonella: pplat. Indian. J. Med. Res.

- Rapit, A., Reiman, and B. Das 2002. Nancitle scie susceptionity less to science ciprofloxacin resistance in Salmonalla typla. Indian. J. Med. Res. 115:19-54.
  Karinki, S., G. Revathi, J. Kiiru, D. M. Mengo, J. Mwituria, J. Muyodi, A. Manrealo, Y. Y. Teo, K. Holi, R. A. Kingsley, and G. Dougan. 2010. Typhoid in Kenya is associated with a dominant multi-drug resistant *Salmonella*

#### 5208 PARRY ET AL.

serovar Typhi haplotype that is also widespread in Southeast Asia. J. Chin. Microbiol. 48:271-2176.
25. Keddy, K. H., A. M. Smith, A. Sooka, H. Ismail, and S. Oliver. 2010. Envoroguinolone-resistant typhoid, South Africa. Emerg. Infect. Dis. 16:879-

- Lynch, M. F., E. M. Blanton, S. Bulens, C. Polyak, J. Vojdani, J. Stevnson, F. Mcdalla, E. Barzikay, K. Joyce, T. Barrett, and B. D. Mintz. 2009. Typhold fever in the United States, 1999–2006. JAMA 302:859–865.
   Metzler, D. M., and R. M. DeHann. 1974. Susceptibility tests of anarcrobic bacteria: statistical and clinical considerations. J. Infect. Dis. 130:588–594.
   Ngoyen, T. C., T. Solomon, X. T. Mai, T. L. Nguyen, T. T. Nguyen, J. Waite. 1997. Short courses of offostacin for the treatment of enteric lever. Trans. R. Soc. Trop. Med. Hyg. 91:347–349.
   Pardit, A., A. Ariyal, J. N. Day, B. Paudyal, S. Dangol, M. D. Zimmerman, B. Yadaw, K. Stepherseka, J. I. Campbell, C. Dolecek, J. J. Farrar, and B. Basanyai. 2007. An open randomiscd comparison of gatifloxain versus ce-fixime for the treatment of multidrug-resistant and nalidicis acid-resistant typhold fever in Viet Nam. Trans. R. Soc. Trop. Med. Hyg. 94:113– 422.
   Parry, C. M. 2004. The treatment of multidrug-resistant and nalidicis acid-resistant typhold fever in Viet Nam. Trans. R. Soc. Trop. Med. Hyg. 98:113– 422.
- Party, C. M., V. A. Ho, L. T. Phuong, P. V. B. Bay, M. N. Lanh, L. T. Tang, N. T. H. Tham, J. Wain, T. T. Hien, and J. J. Farrar. 2007. Randomized controlled comparison of ofloxacin, aziltromycin, and an ofloxacin aziltromycin, snci an ofloxacin aziltromycin combination for treatment of multifung-resistant and nalidixic acid-resistant typhoid lever. Antimicrob. Agents Chemother. 51:819-825.
   Parry, C. M., and K. J. Threffall. 2008. Antimicrobial resistance in typhoidal and nontyphoidal samoneline. Curr. Opin. Infect Dis. 21:531-538.
   Remuka, K., A. Kapil, S. K. Kabra, N. Wig, B. K. Das, V. V. S. P. Prasad, R. Chandhey, and P. Seth. 2004. Reduced susceptibility to ciprofloxacin and good gene motation in North Indian strains of Scimonelia entence serotype Typhi and serotype Paratyphi A. Microb. Drug Resist. 10:146-153.
   Remuka, K., S. Sood, B. K. Das, and A. Kapil. 2005. High level ciprofloxacin resistance in Sahaenella enterica serotype Typhi in India. J. Med. Microbiol. 54:099-1000.

- 54-999-1000.
- agnac, P., F. X. Weill, C. Dolecek, S. Baker, S. Brisson, N. T. Chinh, 35.1

#### ANTIMICROB, AGENTS CHEMOTHER

- T. A. H. Le, C. J. Acosta, J. Farrar, G. Dougan, and M. Achtman. 2006. Evolutionary history of Salwaredla Typhi. Science 314:1301–1304.
  S. Rupail, P., O. C. Abrahama, M. V. Jecudasow, T. J. John, A. Zachariah, S. Sivaram, and D. Mathai. 2004. Treatment failure in typhoid fever with ciprofloxacin susceptible Salwanedia serotype Typhi. Diagn. Microbiol. In-fect. Dis. 49:1–3.
- Smith, A. M., N. Govender, and K. H. Keddy. 2010. Quinolone-resistant Salmondia Typhi in South Africa. 2003–2007. Epidemiol. Infect. 138-86-90.
   Smith, M. D., N. M. Daong, N. T. T. Hoa, J. Wain, H. D. Ha, T. S. Diep, N. P. J. Day, T. T. Hien, and N. J. White. 1994. Comparison of ofloxacain and centriaxone for short-coarse treatment of enteric fever. Antimicrob. Agents Consolved 19:1740. Chemother, 38:1716-1720.

- ceftriaxone for short course treatment of enteric fever. Antimicrob. Agents Chemother. 38:1716-1720.
  39. Tarr, P. E., L. Knppens, T. C. Jones, B. Ivanoff, P. G. Aparin, and D. L. Heymann. 1999. Considerations regarding mass vaccination against typhoid fever as an adjunct to sanitation and public health measures: potential use in an epidemic in Tajikistan. Am. J. Trop. Med. Hyg. 61:163-170.
  40. Vinh, H., M. D. Ngewen, T. P. Le, T. Nguyen, V. B. B. Phan, J. Wain, T. S. Diep, V. A. Ho, N. J. White, N. P. J. Day, and C. M. Parry. 2005. Comparative trial of short course ofloxacin for uncomplicated typhoid lever in Vietnamese children. Ann. Trop Paediatr. 25:17-22.
  41. Vinh, H., J. Wain, T. N. Vo, N. N. Cao, T. C. Mai, D. Bethell, T. T. Nguyen, S. D. To, M. D. Nguyen, and N. J. White: 1996. Two of three days of ofloxacin treatment for uncomplicated multidrug-resistant typhoid fever in children. Animicrob. Agents Chemother. 40:938-961.
  42. Wain, J. N. T. T. Hon, N. T. Chinh, I. Vinh, M. J. Everett, T. S. Diep, N. P. J. Day, T. Solomon, N. J. White, L. J. V. Piddock, and C. M. Parry. 1997. Quinokone resistant Schwendle typhin in Viet Nam: molecular basis of resistance and clinical response to treatment. Clin. Infect. Dis. 25:11404-1410.
  43. Wain, M., R. Gaind, R. Mehra, P. Paul, P. Aggarwal, and M. Kalaivani. 2005. Corrent perspretives of enteric fever: a hospital-based study from India. Ann. Trop. Paediatr. 25:101-174.
  44. World Health Organization. 2003. Background document: the diagnosit, treatment and provention of typhoid fever. WHO/V&B03.07. World Health Organization, Geneva, Switzerland, http://whqlibdoc.who.int/hq2003/WHO V&B. 03.07.pdf.



# A Randomised Trial Evaluating the Safety and Immunogenicity of the Novel Single Oral Dose Typhoid Vaccine M01ZH09 in Healthy Vietnamese Children

Tran Tinh Hien<sup>1,2</sup>, Nguyen Thi Dung<sup>1</sup>, Nguyen Thanh Truong<sup>1</sup>, Ninh Thi Thanh Van<sup>2</sup>, Tran Nguyen Bich Chau<sup>2</sup>, Nguyen Van Minh Hoang<sup>2</sup>, Tran Thi Thu Nga<sup>2</sup>, Cao Thu Thuy<sup>1</sup>, Pham Van Minh<sup>2</sup>, Nguyen Thi Cam Binh<sup>2</sup>, Tran Thi Diem Ha<sup>2</sup>, Pham Van Tol<sup>2</sup>, To Song Diep<sup>1</sup>, James I. Campbell<sup>2,3</sup>, Elaine Stockwell<sup>2,3</sup>, Constance Schultsz<sup>2,3,4</sup>, Cameron P. Simmons<sup>2,3</sup>, Clare Glover<sup>5</sup>, Winnie Lam<sup>6</sup>, Filipe Marques<sup>6</sup>, James P. May<sup>6</sup>, Anthony Upton<sup>6</sup>, Ronald Budhram<sup>6</sup>, Gordon Dougan<sup>7</sup>, Jeremy Farrar<sup>2,3</sup>, Nguyen Van Vinh Chau<sup>1,2</sup>, Christiane Dolecek2,3,8+

1 The Hospital for Tropical Diseases, Ho Chi Minh City, Vietnam, 2 Oxford University Clinical Research Unit, Wellcome Trust Major Overseas Programme, The Hospital for Tropical Diseases, Ho Chi Minh Gty, Vietnam, 3 Centre for Tropical Medicine, University of Oxford, Oxford, United Kingdom, 4 Academic Medical Center, Center for Poverty-related Communicable Diseases, Amsterdam, The Netherlands, SLondon, United Kingdom, 6 Emergent Product Development UK Ltd., Wokingham, United Kingdom, 7 The Welkcome Trust Sanger Institute, Hinston, Cambridge, United Kingdom, 8 The London School of Hygiene and Tropical Medicine, London, United Kingdom

# Abstract

Background: The emergence of drug resistant typhold fever is a major public health problem, especially in Asia. An oral single dose typhoid vaccine would have major advantages. M01ZH09 is a live oral single dose candidate typhoid vaccine containing Salmonella enterica serovar Typhi (Ty2 aroC ssaV) ZH9 with two independently attenuating deletions. Studies in healthy adults demonstrated immunogenicity and an acceptable safety profile.

Objectives: We conducted a randomised placebo controlled, single-blind trial to evaluate the safety and immunogenicity of M01ZH09 in healthy Vietnamese children aged 5 to 14 years

Methods: Subjects were randomly assigned to receive either a nominal dose of 5×10<sup>9</sup> CFU of M01ZH09 or placebo and were followed up for 28 days. The primary safety outcome was the proportion of subjects with any adverse event attributed to M012H09. The primary immunogenicity endpoint was the proportion of subjects who showed a positive immune response to M012H09 in the Salmonella Typhi lipopolysaccharide (LPS) specific serum IgA and IgG ELISA.

Principal Findings: One hundred and fifty-one children were enrolled, 101 subjects received M01ZH09 and 50 subjects received placebo. An intention to treat analysis was conducted. There were no serious adverse events and no bacteraemias. In the M01ZH09 group, 26 (26%; 95% CI, 18–5%) of 101 subjects experienced adverse events compared to 11 (22%; 95% CI, 12–36%) of 50 subjects in the placebo group (odds ratio (OR) [95%/CI] = 1.23 [0.550–2.747]; p = 0.691). Faecal shedding of S. Typhi (Ty2 arcC staV) ZH9 was detected in 51 (51%; 95% CI, 41-61%) of 100 M01ZH09 subjects. No shedding was detected beyond day 3. A positive immune response, defined as 70% increase (1.7 fold change) in LPS specific serum IgG (day 14 or 28) and/or 50% increase (1.5 fold change) in LPS specific serum IgA (day 7 or 14) from baseline was detected in 98 (97%; 95% CI, 92–99%) of 101 M01ZH09 recipients and 8 (16%; 95% CI, 7–29%) of 50 placebo recipients. Twenty-eight (100%; 95% Cl, 88-100%) of 28 vaccine recipients who were evaluated in the LPS specific IgA ELISPOT assay showed a positive response compared to none of the 14 placebo recipients tested.

Conclusions: This was the first phase II trial of a novel oral candidate typhoid vaccine in children in an endemic country. M01ZH09 had an appropriate safety profile and was immunogenic in children.

# Trial Registration: Controlled-trials.com ISRCTN91111837

Citation: Hier TT, Dung NT, Truong NT, Van NTT, Bich Chau TN, et al. (2010) A Randomised Trial Evaluating the Safety and Immunogenicity of the Novel Single Oral Dose Typhoid Vaccine M012H09 in Healthy Vietnamese Children, PLoS ONE 5(7): e11778. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0011778 Editor: J. Jaime Miranda, Universidad Peruana Cayetano Heredia, Peru

Received January 20, 2010; Accepted June 15, 2010; Published July 26, 2010

Copyright: © 2010 Hien et al. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author and source are credited.

use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, product the original autors and source are credited. Funding: The trial was sponsored by Emergent Product Development UK Ltd., UK and funded by a Stategic Translational Award from the Welcome Trust, UK igrant code 86RWTO). The funding agency had no role in the study design, data collection and analysis, decision to publish or preparation of the manuscript. The data was subject to a confidentiality agreement between the sponsor and investigator, which established full access to the study data. Prior to publication the manuscript was reviewed by the sponsor but there was no obligation on behalf of the academic authors to modify the publication. The data entry and analysis of data was managed by Statwood (now Quartice). UK an independent Clinical Research Organisation. Data was opened to the principal investigators at the time of unblinding. The data was reviewed by an academic author and statistician and the first draft of the manuscript was written by an academic author, who subsequently incorporated revisions from all the authors.

PLOS ONE | www.plosone.org

1

Competing Interests: WL, FM, JPM, AU and RB are employed by Emergent Product Development UK Ltd, which provided the vaccine and sponsored the clinical trial Emergent Product Development UK Ltd, owns numerous patents and pending patent applications throughout the world relating to this technology, examples of these are EP 0796341, US 5,876,931, EP 118034, US 6,936,425, EP 1183269, and US 6,756,042. There are no conflicts of interest for the other authors. • E-mail: colorextRource or or

## Introduction

Typhoid fever remains a major public health burden in developing countries with approximately 21 million cases and more than 210 000 deaths worldwide per year [1].

Drug resistant typhoid fever has emerged and spread globally narrowing the treatment options [2 4]. The World Health Organization therefore recommends that countries should consider the programmatic use of typhoid vaccines for controlling endemic diseases and that the immunization of school age and/or preschool age children should be undertaken particularly in areas where antibiotic resistant Salmonella enterica serovar Typhi [S. Typhi] is prevalent [5].

Two licensed and safe typhoid vaccines are available. The oral live attenuated Ty21a vaccine is moderately immunogenic and needs to be administered in three to four doses. Ty21a entericcoated capsules and Ty21a liquid formulation (which is currently not manufactured) are licensed for children above 6 years and 2 years, respectively. The single dose injectable Vi polyaccharide vaccine is licensed for children above 2 years. The liquid formulation of Ty21a and Vi vaccine provide about 55 to 70% protection from culture confirmed typhoid fever and protection lasts for 3 to 5 years [5,6].

From a public health perspective, a single dose oral typhoid vaccine would have major advantages [7,8]. MO1ZH09 (S. Typhi (Ty2 areC<sup>\*</sup> srdV<sup>-</sup>) ZH9) is a promising candidate of such a novel typhoid vaccine, it has a well-defined dual mechanism of attenuation [9] and has been safe and immunogenic in a single dose in Western [9–11] and Vietnamese adult volunteers (Hien TT, unpublished).

Historically, oral live vaccines often showed reduced immunogenicity in developing country populations compared to Western populations [12], therefore M01ZH09 was evaluated at an early stage of its development in children in an endemic country.

We describe here the results of a randomised placebo controlled trial that evaluated the safety and immunogenicity of M01ZH09 in 151 healthy Vietnamese children aged between 5 and 14 years.

#### Methods

The protocol for this trial and supporting CONSORT checklist are available as supporting information, see Protocol S1 and Checklist S1.

# Study design and objectives

The study was designed as a randomised placebo controlled single blind trial to evaluate the safety and immunogenicity of the novel oral single dose live typhoid vaccine M012.H09 in Vietnamese children aged 5 to 14 years (inclusive).

# The study site and ethical approval

The trial was conducted at the Hospital for Tropical Diseases in Ho Chi Minh City, Vietnam. Ethics approval for the trial and all trial related documents was obtained by the Oxford Tropical Research Ethics Committee (OXTREC) and by the Institutional Review Board of the Ministry of Health, Hanoi, Vietnam. The trial was conducted in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki and its amendments and according to Good Clinical Practice guidelines and was monitored by Matrix Contract Research Ltd.,

PLoS ONE | www.plosone.org

UK (now Novella Clinical). The trial was also conducted under an US Investigational New Drug (IND) license.

#### Participants

Healthy Vietnamese children aged 5 to 14 years (inclusive) were invited to participate in the trial. Recruitment was carried out by word of mouth and flyers. Families who were interested in the trial were invited to attend one of several information evenings at the Hospital for Tropical Diseases. At these meetings the study was presented by the principal investigator (TTH) and all questions could be discussed and answered. Families who remained interested in the trial were invited to attend the screening visit. Children were eligible if they were available during the trial period and at least one of their parents gave written informed consent for their child to participate after the trial procedures and potential risks were carefully explained by the study investigators. All children were invited to give their assent to the study and written informed assent was obtained from subjects starting at the age of 6 years. After informed consent was obtained, screening tests were performed. Children were screened by history, physical examination (including height, weight and vital signs), blood tests (biochemistry, haematology and HIV test), urine dipsticks and pregnancy tests (for female subjects of 11 years and above). Stool cultures were performed to check for the presence of Salmonella species.

Subjects with a history of typhoid fever, Ty21a vaccination in the last 10 years or any other typhoid vaccine in the last 5 years, any clinically significant illness, abnormal blood test results, immune suppression, positive HIV or pregnancy test were excluded. Also excluded were subjects whose body weight was under 17 kg in the 5 to 10 year old group or under 27 kg in the 11 to 14 year old group and subjects who suffered from an acute febrile illness at the time of dosing (the complete list of exclusion criteria is available in the trial protocol). Only one child per family was allowed to participate in the trial.

The results of the screening tests were reviewed and subjects who continued to meet the inclusion criteria were invited to continue in the trial.

#### The M01ZH09 vaccine and dose

S. Typhi (Ty2 areC' saV') ZH9 was constructed with a rational attenuation strategy. Two defined independently attenuating deletion mutations were introduced into S. Typhi Ty2. Deletion of aroG, encoding chorismate synthase, prevents the biosynthesis of aromatic amino acids and deprives the live vaccine bacterium of essential mutrients. Deletion of saV, encoding a structural component of the Salmonella pathogenicity island-2 (SPI-2) type III secretion system, prevents systemic spread of S. Typhi [9]. The vaccine was manufactured according to Good Manufacturing Practice protocols by Eurogeniee S.A. and SynCo Bio Partners B.V; batch number M-STZH9-F16 was shipped to Vietnam. The vaccine kits were stored at 2.8°C

Previous studies in adult volunteers demonstrated that a nominal dose of  $5 \times 10^9$  CFU of the vaccine strain was immunogenic and safe [9 11]. The Ty21a oral typhoid vaccine capsules are licensed for adults and children above 6 years using the same dose and immunization schedule and large Ty21a field trials in children used the same dose and regimen as in adults [13]. It was

2

therefore determined that the appropriate dose for the children's study was a nominal dose of  $5 \times 10^9$  CFU of S. Typhi (Ty2 areC' staV') ZH9.

The vaccine (containing  $5 \times 10^9$  CFU of vaccine strain plus excipients) and the placebo (vaccine excipients only) were supplied as freeze-dried formulations in single dose vials, which were labeled identically, containing "MOI2H09 oral typhoid vaccine or placebo" but with a unique subject number corresponding to the randomisation list. The bicarbonate solution was prepared by dissolving one effervescent bicarbonate tablet (provided in the vaccine kit and containing 2.6 g sodium bicarbonate, 1.65 g ascerbic acid and 30 mg aspartame) in 150 ml of bottled drinking water (final concentration: 1.75% wt/vol sodium bicarbonate, 1.1% wt/vol ascorbic acid, and 0.02% wt/vol aspartame). The lyophilised vaccine or placebo was reconstituted in either 150 ml (for children above 10 years) or in 75 ml of the bicarbonate solution (the other 75 ml were discarded) for children below 10 years and was administered immediately.

The study used two age group specific randomisation lists, one for the 11 to 14 year old and one for the 5 to 10 year old children to ensure at least 70% children were between 5 to 10 years old.

#### Intervention

On the day of vaccination (day 0) which took place within 28 days of the screening, inclusion and exclusion (including history of antibiotic medication in the last 2 weeks) criteria were reviewed. Pregnancy tests (female subjects of 11 years and above only), urine dipstick test and stool cultures were performed. Blood samples for haematology, biochemistry, ELISA and ELISPOT assays (only in children 11 years and above) were obtained. After the subjects had fasted for at least 2 hours (with the exception of drinking water), the candidate typhoid vaccine or placebo was administered.

Subjects were allocated the next age-group specific subject number and the medication pack bearing the same number was prepared and issued by the pharmacist, who was otherwise not involved in the trial. The subjects were randomly assigned to receive either M01ZH09, consisting of  $5\times10^{\circ}$  CFU of S. Typhi (Ty2 areC issV) ZH9 or the placebo reconstituted in bicarbonate solution as described above.

Volunteers were observed for at least 90 minutes at the hospital. During this time pulse and blood pressure were recorded periodically and only drinking water was provided.

Diary cards were issued for all the volunteers and all subjects received a basic hygiene kit containing soap, gloves and spatulas for the collection of stool samples. The subjects and their parents were instructed to measure and record the oral temperature of the children twice daily (morning and evening) and to record any adverse events (including headache, fever, nausea, vomiting, abdominal pain, frequency and consistency of stools and any other symptoms) for 14 days.

# Follow up procedures and monitoring of adverse events

Children were followed up daily from days 1 to 14 and again on day 23 after dosing. At these appointments diary cards were checked and adverse events and concomitant medication reviewed. A history of the last 24 hours with special emphasis on temperatures of 38.5°C and above and adverse events (diarrhoea, loss of appetite, vomiting, headache and chills) was obtained. Oral temperatures and vital signs were recorded and children were examined for signs of splenomegaly. Stool cultures were performed daily from day 1 to day 14. Blood samples for biochemistry and haematology were obtained on days 7, 14 and 28; for the LPS specific serum IgA ELISA on days 7 and 14; for the IgG ELISA on days 14 and 28 and for the LPS specific IgA antibody serreting cell

DE PLOS ONE | www.plosone.org

(ASC) ELISPOT assay (only in subjects aged 11 years and above) on day 7. The total amount of blood taken during this study was approximately 28 ml from the 5 to 10 years old and 44 ml from the 11 to 14 years old children.

#### Unscheduled visits

Subjects and parents were instructed to make additional visits to the clinic, if the child felt unwell and/or had a fever of  $\geq 38.5^{\circ}$ C. At these visits the subject was assessed and samples taken for culture as clinically indicated. Blood cultures to investigate for the presence of S. Typhi in blood would be obtained if a fever of  $\geq 39.0^{\circ}$ C was recorded twice over a 48 hours period, or a severe fever of  $\geq 39.5^{\circ}$ C was recorded once.

# Definition and reporting of serious adverse events and definition of stopping rules

There was no Data Safety and Monitoring Committee for this trial. Data from all children were reviewed daily and there were a priori defined stopping rules which would trigger a suspension of the trial and a safety review (Protocol S1). Serious adverse events were reported to AKOS Ltd (Hitchin, UK), a pharmacovigilance company within 24 hours.

# Detection of Salmonella in stool samples at the screening visit and day 0

The detection of Salmonella species at the screening visit and on day 0 was performed according to microbiological standard procedures. In brief, stool samples were inoculated onto MacConkey agar and xylose lysine deoxycholate (XLD) agar plates, and in 10 ml of selenite F broth. Plates and broth were incubated at 37°C overnight and the broth was sub-cultured on MacConkey and XLD agar plates the next morning. Isolates were screened using standard biochemical tests and Salmonella were identified by slide agglutination with specific antisera (Oxoid Ltd., UK) and API20E profiling (bioMéricux, UK).

#### Detection of S. Typhi in stool samples

Stool samples were collected daily between days 1 and 14. Stool samples were cultured directly on deoxycholate citrate agar (DCA) Hynes plates (direct method) and in selenite F broth (enriched method), both of which were supplemented with aromatic compounds (DCA-aro and selenite F-aro, respectively) to detect S. Typhi, including the auxotrophic vaccine strain, in stools. Following overnight incubation at 37°C, an aliquot of the inoculated selenite F-aro broth was sub-cultured on DCA-aro Hynes plates. Suppected S. Typhi colonies were inoculated selenite F-aro broth was sub-cultured on DCA-aro Hynes plates. Suppected S. Typhi colonies were inoculated by agglutination with Hd, Vi and O9 anti-sera (Oxoid Ltd., UK) and AP120E profiling (bioMérieux, UK). Stool samples containing isolates that were positive in at least 2 out of 3 agglutinations and identified as S. Typhi by AP120E profiling were considered to be positive for S. Typhi. All isolates were stored in 10% (v/v) glycerol at  $-00^{\circ}$ C.

# Detection of S. Typhi in blood samples

Blood samples were collected into either Bactec Peds Plus/F culture bottles (I 3 ml blood; BD, USA) or Bactec Plus Aerobic/F culture bottles (4 10 ml blood; BD, USA) and supplemented with aromatic compounds. Blood cultures were incubated at 35°C in the Bactec detection system and monitored for up to 5 days. Gram stain was performed on all bottles triggering a positive reaction. Positive cultures and all cultures that were negative after 5 days of

3

incubation were sub-cultured on XLD agar plates. Suspected S. Typhi colonies were sub-cultured onto BHI-aro agar plates. Oxidase negative isolates were evaluated by agglutination and API20E profiling (bioMéricux, UK) as above.

# PCR identification of S. Typhi isolates

Genomic DNA was isolated from glycerol stocks of S. Typhi isolates using a DNeasy blood and tissue kit (Qjagen, UK). Multiplex PCRs were performed using a Taq PCR core kit (Qjagen, UK). Each reaction mixture contained 200  $\mu$ M (MTPs, 0.4  $\mu$ M ssaV4 (5' ATCCCCACGACTTCAGCAAG 3') and ssaV7 (5' CTTTCTGGCTCATCATGAGG 3'), and 0.1  $\mu$ M aroC.21 (5' GACAACTCTTTCGCGTAACC 3') and aroC.23 (5' TTACATCCGCATTCTGTGCC 3'), 10 ng genomic DNA and 1.25 u Taq DNA polymerase in a total volume of 50  $\mu$ l reaction buffer. PCRs were performed for 25 cycles as follows 94°C for 30 sec, 57°C for 30 sec and 72°C for 2.5 min. The PCR products were visualised by ethidium bromide staining and UV transillumination after electrophoresis on a 0.8% (w/v) TAE agarose gel. The expected sizes of the PCR products were 1.04 kb (ancC) and 0.70 kb (saP) for S. Typhi 'ly2 ancC' ssaV') 2H9.

# Detection of antibody secreting cells producing *S*. Typhi LPS specific IgA antibodies by ELISPOT assay

ELISPOT assays to detect antibody secreting cells (ACS) producing S. Typhi LPS specific IgA antibodies were performed on days 0 and 7 as described previously [10,14]. In brief, whole blood was collected in heparinised cell preparation tubes (Vacutainer CPT; BD, UK) and centrifuged. Peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMCs) were washed, resuspended in culture medium and adjusted to three cell concentrations  $(1 \times 10^7/\text{ml}, 5 \times 10^6/\text{ml})$  and  $2.5 \times 10^6/\text{ml}$ . One hundred microlitres of each concentration were added to LPS coated and uncoated wells (for subtraction of non-specific results) of nitrocellulose microtiter plates (Millipore, USA) and incubated overnight at 37°C in a 5% CO2 incubator. PBMC collected from a healthy volunteer who had received three doses of Ty21a (Vivotif, Berna, Switzerland) were included as positive control and PBMC from a nonvaccinated person as negative control. Plates were washed and an alkaline phosphatase-conjugated anti-human IgA antibody (Immune Systems Ltd., UK) was added and incubated for one hour. Plates were washed and spots were visualised by the addition of 5-bromo-4-chloro-3-indolyl-phosphate/nitro blue tetrazoEum (BCIP/NBT) substrate. Antibody secreting cell (ASC) spots were counted manually using an inverted microscope. If more than 100 spots per well were present, the result was described as "too many spots to be counted". A positive response in the ELISPOT assay on day 7 was defined as ≥4 IgA ASC specific for LPS per 10<sup>6</sup> PBMCs and a negative response as <4 IgA ASC specific for LPS per 10<sup>6</sup> PBMCs. Subjects with a day 0 result of ≥4 ASC per 10<sup>6</sup> PBMC were excluded from the ELISPOT analysis. ELISPOT assays were performed at the Hospital for Tropical Diseases.

#### Analysis of 5. Typhi LPS specific serum IgG and IgA by ELISA and definition of a positive immune response

Quantitative ELISA methods for measuring S. Typhi LPS specific serum IgG and IgA were developed and qualified by Emergent Product Development UK Ltd using serum samples from recipients of M012H09 who participated in prior clinical trials and who had given informed consent for retention and usage of their samples. For the IgG ELISA, serum which demonstrated more than 4-fold increase from pre-dose in a previously described end point titre assay [11] were pooled and used as reference standard. The LPS specific lgG concentration in the standard serum was set arbitrarily at 30000 units/ml. For the IgA ELISA, serum from past recipients of M012H09 who demonstrated positive response in IgA ELISPOT were pooled and used as reference standard. The LPS specific IgA concentration in the standard serum was set arbitrarily at 100 units/ml.

Precision was evaluated as part of the assay qualification exercise. Variance component analysis was carried out (PRISM Training & Consultancy Ltd, UK) to calculate the standard error of measured sample means and the least significant difference (LSD) between two samples at the 1% significance level; this was used as the cut-off value for a positive result in the respective assay. A positive serum IgG response was defined as a 70% increase (fold change of 1.7) as compared to the corresponding baseline sample, whereas a positive serum IgA response was defined as a 50% increase (fold change of 1.5) as compared to baseline.

Serum samples for measurement were frozen at -20°C and shipped to Emergent Product Development UK Ltd for the ELISA analyses. For the IgG ELISA, microtiter plates were coated with & Typhi LPS, washed and then blocked. Washing occurred between each step. Calibration standards and diluted test samples were added, and the plates were incubated. Bound IgG was detected using an anti-human IgG antibody conjugated to horseradish peroxidise (HRP) (Dako, Denmark) followed by the addition of 3,3',5,5'-Tetramethylbenzidine (TMB) substrate. The plates were read at 450 nm within 30 minutes of stopping the reactions with 0.3 mol/L sulphuric acid. The standard curve was constructed by plotting the optical densities (ODs) of standards against concentrations and fitted by a 4-parameter logistic equation (SoftMax\* Pro 4.6, Molecular Devices, USA). The concentration of LPS specific IgG in each sample was determined from the standard curve. The IgA quantitative ELISA was performed in a similar manner, except using a double detection system of biotinylated anti-human IgA antibody (Southern Biotech, USA) followed by streptavidin-HRP conjugate (Dako, Denmark)

#### Outcomes of the study

**Safety Outcomes.** The primary safety endpoint was the proportion of subjects with any adverse events attributed to M012H09. The secondary safety endpoint was the proportion of subjects with any serious related adverse events; any related or unrelated adverse event; persisting faceal shedding of S. Typhi (Ty2 amC<sup>-</sup> staV<sup>-</sup>) ZH9 after day 7; and/or had a fever of 38.5°C or greater in the 14 days post vaccination, withdrew from the trial due to adverse events, including bacteraemia, and/or had chinically significant changes in laboratory parameters related to the candidate vaccine.

All subjects who received a dose of the vaccine or placebo were analysed in the safety population. Post-vaccination adverse events were categorised according to body system and preferred term using the Medical Dictionary for Regulatory Activities (MedDRA, Version 9.1), allocated before unblinding. Adverse events were graded by severity (mild, moderate, severe) and judged for the relatedness to the study vaccine (unlikely, possibly, probably) by the investigator. Only possibly and probably related adverse events were attributed to the vaccine. Moderate fever was defined as an oral temperature of  $\geq 38.5^{\circ}$ C and severe fever as an oral temperature of  $\geq 38.5^{\circ}$ C. Moderate diarhoea was defined as more than 4 unformed stools and severe diarhoea as more than 6 unformed stools in a 24 hour period or evidence of significant dehydration. All adverse events were recorded in the CRFs and monitored until return to normal.

4

#### The numbers and proportion of subjects reporting adverse events were listed by body system. A per subject analysis of adverse events was performed e.g., if a subject reported the same adverse event on three occasions that adverse event was only counted once. Subjects reporting more than one adverse event per body system were counted only once in that body system total.

Immunogenicity Outcomes. The primary immunogenicity endpoint was the proportion of subjects who developed a positive immune response to *S*. Typhi LPS defined by an increase of 70% (1.7 fold change) in LPS specific serum IgG on day 14 or 28 and/ or an increase of 50% (1.5 fold change) in LPS specific serum IgA on day 7 or 14 compared to baseline.

The secondary immunogenicity endpoints were defined as the proportion of subjects who developed a positive immune response in each of the following assessments: S. Typhi LPS specific IgG ELISA assay on days 1 or 28 and S. Typhi LPS specific IgG ELISA assay on days 1 + or 28 and S. Typhi LPS specific IgG ELISPOT on day 7. A positive ELISPOT was defined as  $\geq$ 4 IgA antibody secreting cells specific for S. Typhi LPS per 10<sup>6</sup> PBMCs.

#### Sample Size

The planned sample size was 150 subjects, of whom at least 70% should be aged 10 years or younger, as this was the target age of the vaccine, randomised to M01ZH09 or placebo in a 2:1 ratio.

No formal sample size calculation was considered appropriate; it was aimed to include a sufficient sample size to assess safety and immunogenicity based on previous observations in adult studies and immunogenicity rates of licensed typhoid vaccines in children.

# Randomisation procedures and assignment of intervention (sequence generation, allocation concealment, implementation)

Randomisation codes were computer generated in blocks of 9 by Statwood Ltd, UK. The vaccine and the placebo were labeled identically but with a unique subject number corresponding to the randomisation list. The study used two age group specific randomisation lists, one for the 11 to 14 year old and one for the 5 to 10 year old children to ensure at least 70% children were between 5 to 10 years old.

Subjects were allocated the next age-group specific subject number in strict numerical sequence from this list and the medication pack bearing the same number was prepared by the pharmacist.

#### Blinding

This study was formally a single blind study due to slight differences in taste and aroma between the treatment preparations but it was conducted under the principles of a double blind study. M012H09 and placebo were packaged and labeled identically but with a unique sequential number. Possible sources of unblinding could have been the preparation of the vaccine, therefore the study pharmacist was otherwise not involved in the trial. The subjects were asked to not report the taste of the vaccine. Microbiology results were not reviewed by the investigators for at least 14 days after vaccination to avoid potential unblinding through shedding in stools. Immunology results were not reviewed by the investigators. The study site received code break envelopes in case an emergency made unblinding for a single subject necessary. No codes were broken during this study. The unblinding of treatment allocations took place after the trial had been completed and the whole database had been entered and locked.

PLoS ONE | www.plosone.org

#### M01ZH09 Vaccine in Children

Data collection, data entry and statistical methods

All data were recorded in Case Record Forms (CRFs), CRFs ere reviewed and collected by the study monitor. Data entry, data management and statistical analysis were conducted by Statwood, UK using SAS® software (version 9.1). Data were double entered and analysed according to an a priori defined statistical analysis plan which included the definition of all subject populations and the trial endpoints. The safety population included all subjects who received the study medication. The intention to treat (ITT) population comprised all dosed subjects who had any post-dose immunogenicity data available. The per protocol (PP) population excluded major protocol violators (failure to meet the inclusion/exclusion criteria, to comply with the study medication or use of other vaccinations or antibiotics two weeks before until 2 weeks after vaccination, or use of antacids or protonpump inhibitors prior to vaccination and/or did not provide samples for the ELISAs). The protocol stated that a confirmatory analysis of the primary immunogenicity endpoint in the PP population was planned if more than 5% of subjects were excluded.

The proportion of subjects who experienced post-dose adverse events was presented together with their two-sided 95% confidence intervals (95%CI). Post dose adverse events, adverse events considered to be related to the vaccine and adverse events that occurred in more than 10% of the trial population were tested using a two-sided Fisher's exact test to compare between the two groups.

The proportion of subjects who developed a positive immune response was presented together with their two-sided 95% confidence intervals calculated by using an exact Binomial distribution. The treatment difference and associated 95% confidence interval were presented as above. All available data from withdrawn subjects was included in the analysis.

#### Results

Participant flow and recruitment

The trial was conducted between April and July 2007. In total, 205 healthy Vietnamese children between 5 and 14 years (inclusive) were screened for eligibility. Fifty-four children were not eligible (Figure 1), the most common reasons were unavailability for the whole study period (n=10) and a positive stool culture for Salmonella species at screening (non-typhoid Salmonella, n=22). No & Typhi or & Paratyphi A were detected in stools at the screening visits.

One hundred and fifty-one children were randomised, 101 children received placebo. All subjects fulfilled the inclusion and exclusion criteria at screening and dosing, however two subjects (both in the M012H09 group) had clinically significant elevated white blood counts (16.3 and  $18.2 \times 10^9/L$  respectively) on day 0, these results were only available after dosing.

One subject in the M012H09 group vomited after taking approximately 50% of the required vaccine dose. The subject agreed to take another dose, but failed to retain it. Three subjects withdrew from the study, one placebo recipient withdrew due to non-compliance (refused to provide stool samples) after day 2 and two vaccine recipients left the study after day 6 (one wished to withdraw, the second subject went on holiday). All three subjects attended the day 28 visit. The remaining subjects attended all study visits. Two subjects had unscheduled visits. One subject in the vaccine group attended the dinic on day 16 because of fever of 38.1°C and one subject in the placebo group returned on day 26 with a temperature of 38.0°C. Blood cultures were obtained from

5



Figure 1. Flow of subjects. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0011778.g001

both subjects and both cultures were negative. One M012H09 recipient had unscheduled tests performed. The subject presented on day 10 with a temperature of 38.6°C and reported diarrhoea, vomiting and fever on the previous day. The white blood count was elevated with  $14.2 \times 10^9/L$  and the blood culture result was negative.

#### Numbers analysed

All 151 children who were randomised and received either M01ZH09 (n = 101) or placebo (n = 50) constituted the intention to treat (ITT) population. Seven subjects, 4 in the vaccine group and 3 in the placebo group were protocol violators (see Fig. 1) and were excluded from the per protocol (PP) population. The analysis

PLoS ONE | www.plosone.org

of the primary endpoints in the PP population was planned if more than 5% of subjects were excluded from the ITT. The PP population comprised 95% (144/151) of subjects and therefore no per protocol analysis was conducted.

All outcomes were evaluated for the ITT population.

#### Baseline data

6

The two groups did not differ significantly at enrolment in terms of sex, age and laboratory parameters (Table 1). One hundred and seven (71%) children were aged 10 years or younger.

Two subjects in the M01ZH09 group had clinically significant elevated white blood counts on day 0 (see above). Twelve subjects

Table 1. Baseline characteristics of the subjects on day 0 (Intention to Treat population).

Characteristics	M012H09 group (n = 101)	Placebo group (n = 50)	Overall (n = 151)
Age in years	9 (5-14)	9 (5-14)	9 (5-14)
Number of males (%)	54 (53)	27 (54)	81 (54)
Weight in kilograms	28 (17-53)	26.5 (17-66)	27 (17-66)
Height in cm	132 (97-165)	130.50 (100-165)	132 (97-165)
Oral temperature in °C	36.80 (36.1-37.5)	36.75 (35.1-37.4)	36.80 (35.1-37.5)
Haemoglobin, g/dl*	13.3 (10.5-15.3)	13.4 (10.9-15.5)	13.3 (10.5-15.5)
White cell count, 10%LA	7.2 (5-18.2)	8.0 (4.9-10.7)	7.4 (4.9-18.2)
Lymphocytes, % ^	39.6 (14.9-55.5)	39.9 (21.4-67.4)	39.7 (14.9-67.4)
Neutrophils, % ^	48.6 (29.2-70)	50.5 (19.5-73.8)	49.9 (19.5-73.8)
Monocytes, % ^	5.3 (2.3-12.3)	5.0 (1.4-13.2)	5.2 (1.4-13.2)
Basophiles, % ^	0.3 (0-0.7)	0.3 (0-0.7)	0.3 (0-0.7)
Eosinophiles, % ^	4.0 (0.1-18.4)	3.0 (0.4-15.2)	3.8 (0.1-18.4)
Platelet count, 10 <sup>9</sup> /L <sup>a</sup>	295 (190-503)	311 (190-467)	300 (190-503)
Serum Aspartate Aminotransferase AST, U/L	27 (14-52)	26 (14-51)	27 (14-52)
Serum Alanine Aminotransferase ALT, U/L	16 (6-58)	17 (5-43)	16 (5-58)
Creatinine, mM/L	0.47 (0.33-0.70)	0.47 (0.27-0.73)	0.47 (0.27-0.73)
Stool culture positive for Salmonella species	7	5	12

7

All data are presented as median (range) unless otherwise specified. Data from one\*, two^ and seven<sup>6</sup> subjects not available. dol:10.1371/journal.pone.0011778.1001

in total, five in the placebo group and seven in the M01ZH09 group (this included the subject who vomited on the day of dosing) had a positive stool culture for non-typhoid Salmonella on day 0, these results were only available after dosing.

#### Protocol deviations and modifications

The protocol stated that the primary safety endpoint would be the proportion of subjects reporting serious adverse events attributed to M01ZH09. Due to concerns that these numbers might be small and would not be sufficient to detect a difference in safety between the two groups, the primary endpoint was changed to the proportion of subjects with any related adverse event. This change was made after the completion of the dinical phase but prior to database lock and unblinding.

#### Outcomes and estimation

Safety Outcomes. There were no serious adverse events, no bacteraemia and none of the subjects withdrew due to adverse events in this trial.

Similar proportion of subjects reported adverse events in both treatment groups during the 28 days of follow up, but the total number of events was higher in the M012H09 group. In the vaccine group, 26 (26%; 95%CI, 18 35%) of 101 subjects reported 64 adverse events compared to 11 (22%; 95%CI, 12 36%) of 50 subjects in the placebo group who reported 17 adverse events (odds ratio (OR) [95%CI] = 1.23 [0.550-2.747]; p = 0.691 (Table 2). Repeated occurrences of a particular adverse event in the same subject were included in the total number of 64 and 17 adverse events, respectively. Of the 64 adverse events reported by M012H09 recipients, 55 were mild (8 of these were considered to be related to the candidate vaccine), 8 moderate (one related) and one was severe and related to M01ZH09 (Table 2). Of the 17 adverse events in the placebo group, 12 were mild, 5 moderate and none was related.

DLoS ONE | www.plosone.org

Four (4%) M012H09 recipients experienced 10 adverse events that were related to the candidate vaccine compared to none in the has were traded to in constant of the case of the matrix of the at the placebo group (p = 0.302). Of these, 8 were mild, one moderate (diarrhoea) and one event of pyrexia was severe. The moderate and the severe related adverse events occurred in the same subject. This subject had a normal temperature on day 0, but the pre-dose blood test showed an elevated white blood cell count (16.3×10<sup>3</sup>/ L). The subject experienced five post vaccination adverse events occurring on day 0, including fever of 38.5 and 39.0°C, diarrhoea. headache, abdominal pain and anorexia. The subject received paracetamol and recovered.

Similar proportions of subjects experienced fever post vaccina-tion (Table 2), only one subject reported fever related to M01ZH09 (see above)

Adverse events classified as gastrointestinal disorders, nervous system disorders and investigations were experienced by a higher proportion of M012H09 recipients (Table 2). Twelve (12%) vaccine recipients experienced gastrointestinal disorders compared to 1 (2%) place bo recipient (p = 0.061). Nervous system disorders (head ache) occurred in 9 (9%) vaccine recipients compared to 1 (2%) placebo recipient (p = 0.166) and investigations were reported by 4 (4%) vaccine recipients compared to none of the placebo recipients  $\langle p = 0.302 \rangle$ .

Cough was the most frequently reported adverse event, occurring in 6 (6%) M01ZH09 recipients versus 7 (14%) placebo recipients (p = 0.124).

On day 1 after vaccination, faecal shedding of & Typhi occurred in 47 (49%) of 95 vaccine recipients; shedding was detected by the direct method in 11 (12%) subjects and by the enriched method of culturing stools in 36 (38%) subjects. On day 2 after vaccination, faecal shedding was detected in 12 (12%) of 97 subjects (in 1 (1%) subject by direct and in 11 (11%) subjects by enriched method). Only one (1%) of 98 subjects experienced shedding on Day 3 (detected by enrichment method). In total, 51 (51%; 95% CI, 41 61%) of 100 M01ZH09 subjects experienced

Table 2. Incidence of adverse events after vaccination during 28 days of follow up (Intention to Treat population).

Event	M01ZH09 (n = 101)		Placebo (n = 50)	
	Number of subjects	Percent (95% CI)	Number of subjects	Percent (95% CI)
Any adverse event	26	26 (18-35)	11	22 (12-36)
Gastrointestinal disorders (%)	12	12 (6-20)	1	2 (0-11)
related to voccine	3	3	0	0
Abdominal pain (%)	8	8	a	0
related to vaccine	2	2	0	0
Constipation (%)	2	2	0	0
Dianhoea	\$	5	1	2
related to vaccine	3	3	0	0
Nausea	3	3	0	0
related to vaccine	1	1	0	a
Vomiting	3	3	0	a
General disorders and administration site conditions	9	9 (4-16)	5	10 (3-22)
Chills	1	1	1	2
Fatigue	0	0	2	4
Pyrexia	8	8	3	6
related to vaccine and severe*	1	1	0	0
Infections and infestations	1	1 (0-5)	0	0 (0-7)
Viral infection	1	1	0	0
Investigations	4	4 (1-10)	0	0 (0-7)
Urine colour abnormal	2	2	0	0
White blood cell count increased	2	2	a	0
Metabolism and nutrition disorders	3	3 (1-8)	0	0 (0-7)
Anorexia	1	4	0	0
related to vactine	1	1	0	0
Decreased appetite	2	2	a	٥
Nervous system disorders	9	9 (4-16)	1	2 (0-11)
Headache	9	9	1	2
related to vaccine	2	2	Q	0
Respiratory, thoracic and mediastinal disorders	6	6 (2-12)	7	14 (6-27)
Cough	6	6	7	14
Rhinorthoea	T	1	0	0
Skin and subcutaneous tissue disorders	1	1 (0-5)	1	2 (0-11)
Rash	1	1	1	2
Vascular disorders	1	1 (0-5)	0	0 (0-7)
Hypertension	1	1	0	0

Per subject analysis of adverse events (unlikely, possibly and probably related to the vaccine) reported during 28 days of follow up. Subjects could experience more than one adverse event. Each adverse event was only counted once for each subject and system class. There vere 36 adverse events in the M012H09 group and 16 in the placebo group, when repeated occurrences of a particular event in the same patient were only counted once. Adverse events that were possibly or probably related to the vaccine are presented in fails. "One severe adverse event was reported, doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0011778.0002

shedding on either days 1, 2 or 3 and no subjects experienced shedding on day 4 after vaccination or later.

The presence of S. Typhi was detected in the stools of 1 (2%; 95%CI, 0 11%) of 50 subjects in the placebo group. This occurred on day 2 and was detected using the enriched method. No fever or adverse events were recorded for this subject. The INO rever of autopic events were recover for this subject. The finding of a positive stool culture for S. Typhi in a placebo subject was only available after unblinding of the trial. All previous and all sequential stool cultures up to day 14 of this subject were negative.

() PLoS ONE | www.plosone.org

This isolate was identified as the vaccine strain S. Typhi (Ty2 and staV) ZH9 by subsequent PCR analysis. Seven (7%) of 101 M01ZH09 recipients and 3 (6%) of 50

placebo recipients were detected to have a positive stool culture for non-typhoid Salmonella between day 1 and 14 after vaccination. Immunogenicity Outcomes. Ninety-eight (97%; 95%CI, 92 99%) of 101 subjects in the M01ZH09 group and 8 (16.0%;

95%CI, 7 29%) of 50 subjects in the placebo group developed a positive immune response in either the S. Typhi LPS specific

8

serum IgG or IgA ELISA, defined as the primary endpoint (Table 3). The difference in proportions of responders between the vaccine group and the placebo group was 81.0% (95% CI; 68 89%), the lower limit of the 95% CI of this difference was greater than 50% and fulfilled the a priori defined criterion for an acceptable immune response.

Median baseline LPS specific antibody levels were comparable in both groups (Figure 2). In the M01ZH09 group, median IgA antibody levels increased from 3 (IQR; 3 7.2) units/ml at baseline to 94 (IQR; 19.8 231.5) units/ml and 103 (IQR; 23.9 253.5) units/ml on days 7 and 14 respectively. On day 7, the 88 immune responders in the vaccine group (Table 3) displayed a median 16.4 (IQR 3.75 60.25) fold rise in serum IgA antibodies relative to baseline (Table 4, Supplements).

In the vaccine group, median LPS specific IgG antibody levels were 66650 (IQR; 31075 123900) units/ml and 55700 (IQR; 25450 106800) units/ml on day 14 and 28, respectively, compared to median baseline levels of 6300 (IQR 3620 16560) units/ml. On day 14, the 91 immune responders in the M012H09 group (Table 3) showed a median 8.18 (IQR; 3.57 20.68) fold increase in serum IgG antibodies relative to baseline.

Forty-two out of 44 eligible subjects provided samples for the ELISPOT assay on day 7. All baseline ELISPOT samples were negative (defined as <4 ASC per 10<sup>6</sup> PBMC). On day 7, 28 (100%) of 28 M01ZH09 subjects who provided samples showed a positive ELISPOT response compared to none (0%) of the 14 evaluable subjects in the placebo group. Sixteen (57%) of 28 M01ZH09 recipients displayed results of >100 spots per  $10^6$  PBMC and among the remaining 12 vaccine subjects numbers of spots ranged from 8 to 128 per 106 PBMC. The median number of spots in the M01ZH09 recipients was >100 (IQR 46.5->100) spots per 106 PBMC, as counting stopped above 100 spots, this was recorded as " too many spots to be counted". All 14 placebo recipients showed <4 spots per 10<sup>6</sup> PBMC, this was recorded as "too few spots to be counted."

There was strong correlation between the results of the IgA ELISA and the IgA ELISPOT assays on day 7. Twenty-eight (100%) of 28 M01ZH09 recipients showed a positive immune response and 14 (100%) of 14 placebo recipients showed a negative response in both assays.

## Discussion

#### Interpretation

This is the first evaluation of a novel oral typhoid vaccine in school children in an endemic country. S. Typhi (Ty2 aroC ssaV) ZH9 (contained in M01ZH09) is characterised by two well defined deletion mutations, one in an aromatic amino acid biosynthesis pathway gene and one in a functional gene of the type III secretion system encoded by SPI-2 [9]. A single dose of 5×10° CFU of the vaccine strain was well tolerated and had an acceptable safety profile. There were no serious adverse events, no withdrawals due to adverse events and none of the subjects experienced bacteraemia.

In general, adverse events were mild. Similar proportions of subjects, 26% (26 of 101) in the candidate vaccine group and 22% (11 of 50) in the placebo group reported adverse events during the 28 day follow up period (p = 0.691). The overall number of adverse events tended to be higher in the M01ZH09 group, especially those classified as gastrointestinal disorders, nervous system disorders and investigations.

There was one severe related adverse event in this trial, a high fever of 39.0°C which occurred on day 0 after vaccination in a subject who had a pre-dose elevated white blood count  $(18.2 \times 10^9/L)$  and might have suffered from an underlying infection. One other subject vomited after drinking approximately half of the vaccine dose, this subject was found to have a positive stool culture for non-typhoid Salmonella on day 0.

S. Typhi was isolated from the stools of one placebo recipient on day 2 after vaccination which was later identified as S. Typhi (Ty2

Table 3. Proportions of responders to the candidate typhoid vaccine M012H09 (Intention to Treat population).

	M01ZH09 group n = 101			Placebo group n = 50		
	Na.	Positive Immune response, no. (%)	95% CI	No.	Positive Immune response, no. (%)	95% C
Detected in IgA ELISA assay						
Day 7	99	88 (89)	81-94	49	1 (2)	0-11
Day 14	99	92 (93)	86-97	49	1 (2)	0-11
Day 7 or day 14	99	94 (95)	89-98	49	2 (4)	1-14
Detected in IgG ELISA assay						
Day 14	99	91 (92)	85-97	49	6 (12)	5-25
Day 28	101	90 (89)	81-94	50	6 (12)	5-24
Day 14 or 28	101	93 (92)	85-97	50	8 (16)	7-29
Detected in either IgA or IgG I	ELISA assa	y				
Day 7, 14 or 28	101	98 (97)	92-99	50	8 (16)	7-29
Detected in IgA ELISPOT*						
Day 7	28	28 (100)	88-100	14	0 (0)	0-23

o, number of subjects who provided samples.

No, number of subjects who provided samples. A positive immune response in the ELISA assay was defined by an increase of 50% (1.5 fold change) in LPS specific serum IgA and/or an increase of 70% (1.7 fold change) in LPS specific serum IgA and/or an increase of 70% (1.7 fold change) in LPS specific serum IgA and/or an increase of 70% (1.7 fold change) in LPS specific serum IgA and/or an increase of 70% (1.7 fold change) in LPS specific serum IgA and/or an increase of 70% (1.7 fold change) in LPS specific serum IgA and/or an increase of 70% (1.7 fold change) in LPS specific serum IgA and/or an increase of 70% (1.7 fold change) in LPS specific serum IgA and/or an increase of 70% (1.7 fold change) in LPS specific serum IgA and/or an increase of 70% (1.7 fold A positive ELISPOT result was defined as 10% (1.8 fold change) serum IgA in LPS per 10<sup>®</sup> PBMCs. None of the subjects had a positive day 0 ELISPOT and the subjects had a positive day 0 ELISPOT.

doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0011778.t003

D PLOS ONE | www.plosone.org

9



Figure 2. Time course of LPS specific serum IgA (A) and IgG (B) entibody levels according to vaccination groups (Intention to Treat population). Box and whisker plots showing the distribution of antibodies according to time point and vaccination groups. The horizontal line within each box represents the median, the top and bottom of each box represents the 75<sup>sh</sup> and 25<sup>th</sup> percentiles, respectively, and the Ibar represents the highest and lowest values within 1.5 times the interquartile range. Circles show outliers.

DLoS ONE | www.plosone.org

10

July 2010 | Volume 5 | Issue 7 | e11278

A

Table 4. Serum IgA and IgG antibody levels specific for S. Typhi LPS (Intention to Treat population).

	M01ZH09	group n = 101	Placebo group n=50			
Day	Median units/ml	IQR	Median units/ml	IQR		
Serum IgA	antibody lev	els specific for LP	s			
Day 0	3	3-72	4	3-7.9		
Day 7	94^	19.8-231.5	3.1*	3-7.4		
Day 14	103^	23.9-253.5	3.4*	3-7.4		
Serum IgG	antibody lev	els specific for LP	5			
Day 0	6300	3620-16560	6925	3950-10762.5		
Day 14	66650^	31075-123900	7680*	4170-11500		
Day 28	55700	25450-106800	8175	4402.5-12437		

Data from one\* and two^ subjects missing. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0011778.t004

aro C ssaV ) ZH9 by PCR analysis. The previous stool cultures and all following stool cultures of this subject up to day 14 were negative. After a thorough check which included the randomisation codes and vaccination paperwork, the possibility that the subject received M01ZH09 by error was excluded. The subject also did not display any positive results in the immunogenicity assays. It was concluded that the most likely cause for isolating S. Typhi (Ty2 aroC staV) ZH9 in the stools of a placebo recipient was the mislabelling or mismatch of stool samples.

The candidate vaccine elicited a positive immune response in 97% (98/101) of the M01ZH09 recipients by ELISA and in 100% (28/28) of M01ZH09 recipients who were evaluable by ELISPOT assay. In conclusion M01ZH09 was safe and immunogenic in Vietnamese children.

#### Generalisability

The observed safety and immunogenicity profile of the candidate typhoid vaccine in children compares favourably to that seen in Western adult volunteers. M012H09 has been tested so far up to a nominal dose level of 5×10<sup>9</sup> CFU in nine UK volunteers [9] and 80 US volunteers [10,11]. Immunogenicity results from previously published M01ZH09 trials used a 4 fold or higher increase in LPS specific IgG antibody levels as definition of a positive immune response in the endpoint titre ELISA and 2 pointer starts were 50% (8/16 subjects) [10] and 77.4% (24/31 subjects) [11]. In this study, allowing for these different cutoffs, the magnitude of the immune response seen in the children was approximately 30 fold and 10 fold increase of median levels of LPS specific IgA and IgG antibodies, respectively. Furthermore, the median number of ASCs producing LPS specific IgA antibodies, a measure for priming of the mucosal immune system, was greater than 100 per 10<sup>6</sup> PBMC in this trial, this compares favourably to an arithmetic mean of 118 ASC/106 PBMC seen in a previous M01ZH09 trial in adults [10] and a geometric mean of 119 ASC/10<sup>6</sup> PBMC (producing IgA and IgG) seen in American volunteers who received 4 doses of the licensed Ty21a typhoid vaccine at a dose of 2-6×109 CFU [15].

#### References

- Crump JA, Luby SP, Mints ZD (2004) The global burden of typhoid fiver. Bull World Health Organ 82: 346–333.
   Bhan MK, Bahl R, Bharnagar S (2005) Typhoid and paratyphoid fiver. Lancet 366: 749–762.

This is encouraging as one major concern for the development of many oral vaccines has been their reduced immunogenicity when tested in developing country populations compared to Western volunteers [12,16]. For oral vaccines a brisk colonisation of the intestine is necessary to become immunogenic, it might be possible that drug resistant commensals, bacterial overgrowth, enteric viruses or helminths interfere with the colonisation of the new vaccine [17]. In this study, 51 % (51/100) of vaccine recipients shed S. Typhi (Ty2 and ssaV) ZH9 in stools after vaccination, one subject excreted the vaccine strain on day 3, but no shedding was observed on day 4 and beyond. In Western adult volunteers shedding of S. Typhi in stools was reported for slightly longer durations and ranged from 1 6 days and 1 7 days in a small number of volunteers, respectively [9,11].

#### Generalisation

Typhoid fever is still a major health problem in developing countries, with high incidence [1,18] and high rates of antimicro-bial drug resistance, especially in Asia [4,18]. The World Health Organisation recommends the immunisations of school and preschool children in endemic areas, especially where drug resistant typhoid fever is prevalent as well as in epidemic situations [5,19]. M01ZH09 is a promising novel oral one dose typhoid accine and large trials are necessary to evaluate vaccine efficacy. If protection from typhoid fever is demonstrated, M01ZH09 may facilitate large vaccination campaigns due to its simpler logistic and broader acceptance from children.

# Supporting Information

Protocol S1 Trial protocol. The trial protocol is as a true and correct copy of the original document (PDF version) minus redacted lines (personal information, names and telephone numbers of employees have been removed to maintain their confidentiality). No part in the content of the trial protocol with the exception of the vaccine excipients has been redacted.

Found at: doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0011778.s001 (0.23 MB PDF

#### Checklist \$1 CONSORT Checklist.

Found at: doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0011778.s002 (0.05 MB DOC)

## Acknowledgments

We are grateful to the volunteers and their parents and guardians and to all the doctors and nurses who cared for the subjects. We wish to thank Quintiles, Singapore for laboratory services, Statwood Ltd., (now Quanticate Ltd., UK) for data entry and analysis, Miss Thi Doan and Matrix Contract Research Ltd., UK (now Novella Clinical) for monitoring the trial and Miss Hang Thi Thanh Hoang for statistical advice and Miss Chieu Thi Bich Tan for excellent technical assistance.

#### Author Contributions

11

Conceived and designed the experiments: TTH ES CS CPS WL FM JPM AU RB GD JF NVVC CD. Performed the experiments: TTH NTD NTT NTTV TNBC NVMH TITN CTT PVM NTCB TTDH PVT TSD JIC ES CS CPS WL FM JPM AU JF NVVC CD. Analyzed the data: TTH CG WL AU RB GD JF NVVC CD. Wrote the paper: TTH TSD JIC CS CPS CG WL FM JPM AU RB GD JF NVVC CD.

- Bisuita ZA (2006) Gurrent concepts in the diagnosis and treatment of typhoid fever. BMJ 333, 78–82.
- Chau TT, Gampbell JL, Galindo CM, Van Minh Hoang N, Diep TS, et al. (2007) Antimicrobial drug resistance of Sciencella control of the second science of Science and Science a

#### M01ZH09 Vaccine in Children

- and molecular mechanism of reduced susceptibility to the fluoroquinolous, Andmicrob Agens Chemother 31: 6315-632.
  World Hadth Organization (2000) Typhoid vaccines WHO position paper. Weaky Epidemiol Rec. pp 10: 60.
  Ochial K., Arous GJ, Arghai M, Bhattacharya SK, Bhutta ZA, et al. (2007) The use of typhoid vaccines in Asia: the DOMI experiments. Clin Infect Dis 45: Suppl 1: 534-58.
  Franer A, Goldferg E, Acota GJ, Paul M, Leibovid L (2007) Vaccines for preventing typhoid free: Generae Database Sys Rev CD001261.
  Levine MM (2003) Can needle free administration of Vaccines become the norm in global immunization? Nat Med 9: pp 10: 8.
  Hindle Z, Chardied SN, Bhillmore J, Bendey M, Johnson J, et al. (2000) Characterization of Subsendie andrea derivatives harboring defined aced: and Sabasellic pathogenicity island 2 type III secretion system (sub) mutations by immunization of healthy voluntater: Inforts Immun 0: 430-3467.
  Kirbganit BD, McKennie R, O'Neill JP, Larsson GJ, Bourgesis AL, et al. (2006) Evaluation of Subsendie andrea for pathogenicity island 2, as a law, and typhoid vaccine in human volunters. Vaccine 24: 116-123.
  Kirbganit BD, McKwitz KM, Larsson CJ, O'Null JP, Vantone C, et al. (2005) The novel oral typhoid vaccine M012H09 is well tolerand and highly immunogenic in 2 vaccine presentations. J Infect Dis 192: 300-366.

- Levine MM (2006) Enteric infections and the vaccines to counter them: future directions. Vaccine 24: 3865–3873.
   Levine MM, Ferreccio C, Black RE, Germanier R (1967) Large-scale field trial of Ty21a: liee on ityphoid vaccine in entric-coated capsule formulation. Lancet 1: 1049–1052.
- Arten and energy provide vaccine in enterne-control capture formulation. Lancet I: 1049 1062.
   Kirkpatrick BD, Bentley MD, Thern AM, Larsson GJ, Ventrone C, et al. (2009) Comparison of the antibudies in hymphocyte supernational and antibody-secreting cell assays for measuring intentinal mucoual immune response to a novel oral symbol vaccine (Mo12H09). Clin Diago Lab. Immunol 12: 1127–1128.
   Kantele A, Hakknen M, Moldoveani Z, La A, Swuhati E, et al. (1996) Differences in immune responses induced by oral and rectal immunizations with Salewale spife TyLia: evidence for compartmentalization within the common mucosal immune system in humans. Infect Immun 66: 5630–5635.
   Dougan G, Huett A, Clare S (2009) Vaccines against human enteric bacterial pathogens. Br Med Ball 62: 113–123.
   Levine M, Campbell J (2004) Macosal immunization and needle-free injection devize.

- Levine ne, tempore y tevery movero-Hollikhy MC, Balqing D, Bhattacharya SK, et al. (2008) A study of typhold faser in five Asian countries: disease burden and implications for controls. Bull World Health Organ 86: 260–268.
   World Health Organization (2006) Joint WHO/UNICEF statement for typhoid vaccine use in tsunami-affected areas.

PLOS ONE | www.plosone.org

12

genetics

# High-throughput sequencing provides insights into genome variation and evolution in Salmonella Typhi

Kathryn E Holt<sup>1</sup>, Julian Parkhill<sup>1</sup>, Camila J Mazzoni<sup>2,3</sup>, Philippe Roumagnac<sup>3,4</sup>, François-Xavier Weill<sup>5</sup>, Ian Goodhead<sup>1,8</sup>, Richard Rance<sup>1</sup>, Stephen Baker<sup>1,6</sup>, Duncan J Maskell<sup>7</sup>, John Wain<sup>1</sup>, Christiane Dolecek<sup>6</sup>, Mark Achtman<sup>2,3</sup> & Gordon Dougan<sup>1</sup>

Isolates of Salmonella enterica serovar Typhi (Typhi), a human-restricted bacterial pathogen that causes typhoid, show limited genetic variation. We generated whole-genome sequences for 19 Typhi isolates using 454 (Roche) and Solexa (Illumina) technologies. Isolates, including the previously sequenced CT18 and Ty2 isolates, were selected to represent major nodes in the phylogenetic tree. Comparative analysis showed little evidence of purifying selection, antigenic variation or recombination between isolates. Rather, evolution in the Typhi population seems to be characterized by ongoing loss of gene function, consistent with a small effective population size. The lack of evidence of rantigenic variation driven by immune selection is in contrast to strong adaptive selection for mutations conferring antibiotic resistance in Typhi. The observed patterns of genetic isolation and drift are consistent with the proposed key role of asymptomatic carriers of Typhi as the main reservoir of this pathogen, highlighting the need for identification and treatment of carriers.

Typhoid fever, along with plague, cholera and smallpox, is one of the classical infectious diseases of humans. The disease, which is spread via oral ingestion of contaminated food or water, is caused by *Salmonella enterica* serovar Typhi (Typhi), a Gram-negative bacterium classified as a serovar of the species *S. enterica*<sup>1</sup>. *S. enterica* is a broad and promiscuous species with isolates able to cause gastroenteritis in a range of animals, including humans<sup>2</sup>. In contrast to most other *S. enterica* serovars, Typhi has forsaken the promiscuous lifestyle to become a human-restricted pathogen causing both acute systemic infections (typhoid fever) and chronic infections (asymptomatic carriers). A number of evolutionary processes have been implicated in the adaptation of Typhi to this specialized niche, including the horizontal acquisition of several *Salmonella* pathogenicity islands (SPIs)<sup>3,4</sup> and extensive loss of gene function<sup>3</sup>.

Typhi, together with other human pathogens such as Yersinia pestis, Bordeteila pertussis and Bacillus anthracis, is regarded as a monomorphic organism, as the genomes of individual Typhi isolates are highly conserved and clonally related. A recent study involving the DNA sequencing of 199 gene fragments from a global collection of 105 Typhi isolates detected only 82 SNPs<sup>5</sup>. Analysis of the SNP data resolved Typhi into a rooted, fully parsimonious phylogenetic tree defining 85 genetically distinct haplotypes (H1–H85, **Supplementary**  Fig. 1 online). The availability of a robust phylogenetic tree proved to be a useful framework against which to investigate the recent evolution of phenotypic traits such as the acquisition of resistance to fluoroquinolones, a class of antibiotics used to treat typhoid fever<sup>5-7</sup>.

Because Typhi shows such low levels of genetic variation, further studies require a whole-genome approach. Complete genome sequences are available for two Typhi isolates, CT18 and Ty2 (refs. 3,8). However, several new sequencing technologies have been developed that make draft genome sequencing simpler and more cost effective<sup>3</sup>. In order to capture variation in Typhi at the whole-genome level and minimize sampling bias<sup>10</sup>, we sequenced an additional 17 Typhi isolates dispersed in the phylogenetic tree, using a combination of 454 (Roche) and Solexa (Illumina) sequencing technologies.

#### RESULTS

# Choice of Typhi isolates for whole-genome sequencing

In order to capture as much information as possible about the distribution of genomic variation in the Typhi population, we prepared DNA from CT18, Ty2 and 17 other isolates for a combination of 454 and Solexa sequencing (see Methods and Table 1). To limit selection bias as much as possible, we chose Typhi isolates from central haplotype clusters together with selected isolates from radial haplotype

<sup>1</sup>The Wellcome Trust Sanger Institute, Wellcome Trust Genome Campus, Hiroton, Gambridge CB10 1SA, UK. <sup>2</sup>Environmental Research Institute, University College Cork, Lee Road, Cork, Ireland. <sup>3</sup>Max-Planck-Institut für Infektionsbiologie, Department of Molecular Biology, Charitápiatz 1, 10117, Berlin, Germany, <sup>4</sup>Université Morte de Recherche 6191 Centre National de la Recherche Scientifique - Commissariat à l'Energie Atomique-Ao-Marseille Université, Commissariat à l'Energie Atomique Cadranche, 13108 Saint Paul lez Durance, France, <sup>3</sup>Institut Pasieur, Laboratoire des Bacterise, Pathogènes Entiériques, 28 rue du docteur Roux, 75/24 Paris cedex 15, France, <sup>9</sup>Orford University Clinical Research Unit, Hospital for Tropical Diseases, 190 Ben Ham Tu, Distrite 5, Ho Chi Minh Chy, Vietnam. <sup>7</sup>Department of Veterinary Medicine, University of Cambridge, Madingley Road, Cambridge CB3 0ES, UK. <sup>8</sup>Present address: School of Biological Sciences, University of Liverpool, Liverpool, L69 7ZB, UK. Correspondence should be addressed to K.E.H. (kh2@sanger.ac.uk).

Received 8 February: accepted 12 June; published online 27 July 2008; doi:10.1038/ng.195

NATURE GENETICS VOLUME 40 | NUMBER 8 | AUGUST 2008

987

Isolate	Country	Year	Haplotype	454 coverage	Solexa coverage	Plasmid
E00-7866	Moracco	2000	H46	10.5×	2	n.d.
E01-6750	Senegal	2001	H52	8.16×	-	n.d.
E02-1180	India	2002	H45	13.1×	-	n.d.
E98-0664	Kenya	1998	H55	10.8×	-	n.d.
E98-2068	Bang'adesh	1998	H42	10.9×	-	n.d.
J1855M	Indonesia	1985	H85	13.5×	-	n.d.
M223	Unknown	1939	H8	11.1×	-	n.d.
4045	Indonesia	1983	H59	8.49×	24.6×	pBSSB1
AG3	Vietnam	2004	H58	10.1×	13.1×	n.d.
E98-3139	Mexico	1998	H50	11.1×	5.40×	n.d.
150(98)\$	Vietnam	1998	H63	-	8.60×	n.d.
8(04)N	Vietnam	2004	H58	-	13.1×	n.d.
CT18	Vietnam	1993	H1		9.80×	pHCM1, pHCM2
E02-2759	India	2002	H58	-	65.5×	pHCM2
E03-4983	Indonesia	2003	H59	-	7.42×	pBSSB1
E03-9804	Nepal	2003	H58	-	8.19×	pAKU1
ISP-03-07467	Morocco	2003	H58	-	7.87×	pAKUI
ISP-04-06979	Central Africa	2004	H58	-	72.9×	pAKU1
Ty2	Russia	1916	H10	-	8.60×	n.d.

#### Table 1 Typhi isolates sequenced in this study

Country and year of isolation are shown. Haplotypes correspond to those previously defined<sup>5</sup>, Coverage refers to oversampling in sequence data, n.d., none detected,

groups and subjected these to 454 sequencing (Supplementary Fig. 1). To gain additional insight into SNP variation among recently expanding haplotypes, we used Solexa sequencing to generate sequence information from an additional six isolates from the H58 group, which has undergone recent clonal expansion in Southeast Asia<sup>5,7</sup>, and a second isolate from the H59 group, known to be circulating in Indonesia<sup>11</sup>. Three isolates, including one H58 and one H59 isolate, were sequenced using both 454 and Solexa, and the results were compared.

#### SNPs and phylogenetic analysis

We detected high-quality SNPs by mapping 454 contigs or Solexa reads to the finished CT18 sequence (see Methods). Our analysis focused on the nonrepetitive component of the genome, and we did not attempt to identify single-base insertions or deletions. Repetitive sequences, including VNTRs, exact repeats of 220 bp, >95% identical repeats of >50 bp and phage and insertion sequences (IS), account for 7.4% of the CT18 genome (Supplementary Table 1a online). Here, we excluded these classes of repetitive sequences from SNP analysis as (i) non-identical repeats can appear indistinguishable from SNPs, particularly with short sequencing reads (100-250 bp for 454, 25 bp for Solexa), (ii) assembly and mapping of short reads are unreliable in repetitive regions and (iii) repeated regions may be subject to different selective pressures compared to the rest of the genome, for example, recombination between repeat copies. After excluding these sequences, we identified a total of 1,964 SNPs in the nonrepetitive genome, approximately 1 every 2,300 bp. Details of these SNPs are given in Supplementary Table 2 online.

We determined complete allele data for 1,787 SNPs (missing data was due to low coverage or deletion of SNP loci in one or more isolates). These SNPs traced the same phylogenetic tree as previously defined<sup>5</sup> (Supplementary Fig. 1) but provided better estimates of branch lengths and greatly increased resolution, particularly within the H58 and H59 groups (Fig. 1). By comparing sequence data from 454, Solexa and published sequences, we determined cut-offs for quality filtering (Supplementary Fig. 2 online) and estimated a false-positive rate of 2.7% and SNP detection sensitivity of 82–99.7% for both

988

sequencing platforms (see Methods and Supplementary Table 1b). This apparently high false-positive rate is due to the extreme paucity of true SNPs; the actual error rate of the sequencing technologies is very low (around 7 to 10 errors in  $4.45 \times 10^6$  base pairs for Solexa resequencing on CT18 and Ty2; see Supplementary Methods online). Only ten SNPs (0.56%) did not fit the previously determined phylogenetic tree, two of which are confirmed examples of convergent evolution at sites under adaptive selection in gyrA (see below). Thus, we have little reason to suspect high error rates among allele assignments, or to doubt the phylogenetic tree structure shown in Figure 1.

Using the resulting rooted phylogenetic tree, we were able to group mutations into relative age groups: (i) recent mutations, furthest from the root and lying on intra-haplotype branches, (ii) intermediate mutations, lying on haplotype-specific branches, and (iii) older mutations, lying on branches closest to the root and shared by



Figure 1 Phylogenetic tree based on SNP data. Branch colors indicate different lineages of Typhi, branch lengths are measured in number of SNPs, scale as indicated. Central, small black circle indicates the ancestral root, dashed line represents *Saimonellä* lineage, phage (ST) and SP15 insertion events are shown along branches; plasmids detected in each isolate are indicated by tilled circles (IncH11 multidrug resistance plasmids), open circles (cryptic plasmid) and tilled linea (linear plasmid carrying z66 flagella variant).

VOLUME 40 | NUMBER 8 | AUGUST 2008 NATURE GENETICS

# Table 2 Genetic variation detected in 19 Typhi genomes

	Intrahaplotype	Interhaplotype	Conserved	Total
Deletions	5	8	7	20
Phage insertions	n.a.	5	4	9
Piasmids	3	2	0	5
SNPs (complete allele data)	93	1,356	338	1,787
- Intergenic	6 (6.5%)	177 (13.1%)	44 (13.0%)	227
- Synanymous	21 (22.6%)	477 (35.2%)	106 (31.4%)	604
- Nansynonymous	61 (65.6%)	663 (48.9%)	176 (52.1%)	900
- Nonsense	5 (5.4%)	39 (2.9%)	12 (3.6%)	56
- dAVdS	0.98	0.46	0.52	0.49
SNPs (incomplete allele data)	19	122	35	176
- Intergenic	4 (21.1%)	24 (19.7%)	6 (17.1%)	34
- Synonymous	3 (15.8%)	41 (33.6%)	12 (34.3%)	56
- Nonsynonymous	12 (63.2%)	57 (46.7%)	17 (48.6%)	86
- Nonsense	0 (0.0%)	0 (0.0%)	0 (0.0%)	0
- dNdS	1.24	0.44	0.44	0.48

Frequencies of mutations according to age (recent, intrahaplotype, intermediate, interhaplotype; pldest; conserved). Percentages indicate the relative frequencies within each age group, separately for alleles that could be reliably determined for all isolates (complete allele data) and those that could not incomplete allele data). n.a., not applicable.

multiple haplotypes. The distribution of SNPs and other variants in each group is shown in Table 2.

# dN/dS as a measure of stabilizing selection

The ratio of nonsynonymous to synonymous SNP rates, dN/dS, is a common measure of stabilizing selection. A dN/dS ratio close to 1 indicates no selection against nonsynonymous SNPs, whereas dN/dS close to 0 indicates strong stabilizing selection. The mean dN/dS of each isolate compared to the last common ancestor was 0.66 ± 0.053 (s.d.), indicating either a weak trend in the direction of stabilizing selection since the last common ancestor of Typhi, or a combination of stabilizing selection in some genes and diversifying selection in others. As there is little evidence of diversifying selection in any Typhi genes (see below and Supplementary Table 3a online), weak stabilizing selection is most likely. The weakness of the signal for stabilizing selection observed here may be due to too little time for selection to act, and/or genetic drift due to low effective population size. It has been previously shown that in closely related bacteria, the reciprocal of dN/dS, or 1/(dN/dS), is related to time12: simulations indicated that when population size was large, this relationship was linear, but when effective population size was small, genetic drift became more important and 1/(dN/dS) reached a plateau. The relationship of 1/(dN/dS) to time (measured by the number of intergenic SNPs) for the sequenced Typhi isolates was nonlinear (Fig. 2a). Intergenic SNPs serve as an approximation of time, as they are less likely to be under purifying selection than SNPs in coding regions. However, intergenic SNPs may have regulatory or other functions that may be under selection, so as an alternative measure, we also calculated dN/dS among SNPs of different relative ages, which confirmed the same trajectory (Fig. 2b). In the light of the previously described model12, these patterns are suggestive of genetic drift in Typhi due to a small effective population size, which seems likely, as Typhi has no known reservoir outside of humans. A small effective population size ( $N_e = 2.3 \times 10^5 - 1.0 \times 10^6$ ) has been calculated previously using Bayesian skyline plots based on 82 SNPs in 105 Typhi isolates<sup>5</sup>.

NATURE GENETICS VOLUME 40 | NUMBER 8 | AUGUST 2008

#### Potential signals of selection

We found very little evidence of adaptive selection in Typhi genes, which would be represented by an overabundance of nonsynonymous SNPs or independent changes in the same or nearby amino acid residues. We found that 72% of genes contained no SNPs and that the distribution of SNPs per gene followed a Poisson distribution in the range of 0-6 SNPs per gene (Fig. 3). However, there were a few exceptions (Supplementary Table 3a). Three genes (yehU, tviE and STY2875) contained more than six SNPs, which deviates from the Poisson model. STY2875 is an exceptionally large gene (3,625 bp compared to the genome mean of 910 bp), which may account for the high number of SNPs. However, yehU and tviE are small (562-579 bp) and thus the high number of SNPs may be evidence of diversifying selection in these genes, the second of which is encoded within SPI7 and is involved with Vi synthesis4. Ten SNPs did not fit the phylogenetic tree, which may indicate either recombination or convergent evolution, whereby the same mutation arose independently in different lineages. If the latter explanation is true, it would suggest the possibility of adaptive selection at these sites, which include nonsynonymous SNPs in three genes encoding membrane proteins (STY1204, yadG and tsuC) and two nonsynonymous SNPs in gyrA that are known to increase resistance to fluoroquinolones, a class of antibiotics used to treat typhoid fever<sup>1,5,13</sup>. Fifteen genes contained clusters of nonsynonymous SNPs, whereby two residues within five amino acids were mutated, which may indicate adaptive selection in localized regions of the encoded protein (Supplementary Table 3a).

Of the 26 genes in which we detected potential signals of adaptive selection, half encode proteins that are surface exposed, exported or secreted, or affect synthesis of such proteins (Supplementary Table 3a). These weak signals may reflect selective pressures stemming from interactions with the human host<sup>14</sup>, including selection for more virulent mutants or those with antigenic variants that better evade the human immune system. The genes identified here as potentially under selection warrant further investigation, illustrating the value of this approach, which could potentially be adapted to genetic association studies in pathogenic bacteria similar to those carried out routinely in eukaryotes<sup>15</sup>. However, most genes whose products are secreted or are surface-exposed showed no evidence of adaptive evolution. For example, with the exception of *sifA*, which encodes a SPI1 effector protein (Supplementary Table 3a), no other genes encoding known secreted effector proteins showed evidence of immune selection.



Figure 2 Trajectory of d/NdS over time, y axis is the techprocal of d/NdS, or 1:(d/NdS), (a) Pairwise d/NdS between 19 Typhi isolates, (b) dNdS for SNPs in three relative age groups (i-iii, youngest-oldest), calculated from SNPs with complete allole data in 19 isolates (ourple circles) and SNPs with incomplete allole data (green squares).



# ARTICLES



Figure 3 Distribution of number of SNPs per gene. Lines indicate 95% confidence interval of mean predicted values under a Poisson distribution fitted to the data shown in green. Inset shows gene count on a log scale to better show deviation from the Poisson model at high numbers of SNPs per gene.

#### Recombination

Other than the ten SNPs that do not fit the phylogenetic tree, which are potentially a result of convergent evolution, we found no evidence of recombination between Typhi isolates and very little evidence of recombination with other bacteria (see Methods, Supplementary Note and Supplementary Table 1c online). Imports from *S. enteriaa* serovar Typhimurium (Typhimurium) have been reported in two Typhi isolates including 404ty<sup>5</sup>, but reanalysis of the history of the isolates affected revealed that these were introduced in the laboratory during the production of *aroA*-knockout mutants and do not represent wild-type variation. Large scale recombination has been proposed between Typhi and the human-restricted *S. enteriaa* serovar Paratyphi A<sup>16</sup>. However, this most likely occurred before the evolution of the common ancestor of extant Typhi, which seems to be genetically isolated.

# IS elements, phage, pathogenicity islands and plasmids

As 454 reads were long enough to be assembled, DNA insertion events could be identified among 454-sequenced Typhi isolates and confirmed by PCR and capillary sequencing (see Methods). Known *IS*I insertions in the CT18 genome were not present at the same sites in any other isolates, although we detected an *IS*I element at a different genomic site within H58 isolates (see **Supplementary Note**).

CT18 harbors seven well-defined prophage-like elements<sup>5,17</sup>, and while all sequenced isolates showed conservation in most of these, some isolates harbored new phages. Figure I shows the occurrence of phage insertion events in the phylogenetic tree, and the number of insertion events occurring in each relative age group is shown in Table 2. The new phages are discussed further in the Supplementary Note.

We also observed variation in the 6-kbp genomic island SP115 (ref. 18). This region includes an integrase gene adjacent to four hypothetical genes and was inserted within tRNA-Gly, generating direct flanking repeats. The region seemed to exist in three forms among the sequenced Typhir (i) CT18; (ii) 1185SM, 404ty and E03-4983; and (iii) all other isolates. In each case, the insertion site and direct repeats were identical, but three distinct but related alleles were present for the integrase gene (95% amino acid identity between forms i and ii, 70% between all three forms). Each of the three forms contained a unique set of cargo genes. The function of these genes is unknown, with no matches to known protein domains in the Pfam database (accessed July 3, 2008). These genes merit further investigation because of their potential contribution to virulence.

Plasmids detected in seven of the sequenced Typhi isolates (see Methods) fell into three classes (Table 1 and Fig. 1), which are discussed in more detail in the Supplementary Note.

## Genomic deletions

Genomic insertions were rare in the sequenced isolates, but deletions were twice as common and more conserved (Table 2). Note that in many comparative studies, insertions and deletions are indistinguishable, but we were able to separate these events by using the rooted phylogenetic tree. The deletions range in size from 60 bp to 6.5 kbp, and some correspond to variant regions previously identified using DNA microarrays<sup>19</sup> (Suplementary Table 3b). Most of the deleted regions include protein-coding sequences, resulting in partial or total deletion of 42 Typhi genes.

In addition, SP17, which harbors genes required for synthesis of the polysaccharide Vi capsule<sup>4</sup>, was missing from 404ty and 150(98)S. The isolate E98-3139 seemed to be a mixed population in regards to SP17, as its coverage in both 454 and Solexa reads was ~25% that of genomic coverage (Supplementary Fig. 3 online). Note that the low mapping coverage in this region is most likely due to deletion of SP17 rather than replacement with a similar island, as deletion is known to occur during culture<sup>20,21</sup> and no alternative island could be assembled from 454 reads. No other SP1s were deleted from the sequenced Typhi, indicating that they are relatively stable in the genome (although we observed three variants of the 6-kbp SP115, as described above).

#### Ongoing functional gene loss

In addition to identifying 42 genes affected by deletion events, we detected 55 nonsense SNPs that had occurred since the last common ancestor of Typhi. These introduce stop codons into protein-coding genes, thereby cutting short translation. Read-through of stop codons has been reported<sup>29</sup>; however, the described mechanism applies to only two of the nonsense SNPs we detected. There was evidence of selection against nonsense SNPs, with a lower rate of occurrence than nonsynonymous SNPs. Nevertheless, many nonsense SNPs were fixed, making up 2.9% of SNPs in the intermediate and oldest age groups (Table 2).

CT18 and Ty2 each contain ~200 pseudogenes<sup>3,8</sup>, defined as genes that are putatively inactivated by mutations including nonsense SNPs, frameshifts and truncation by deletion or rearrangement. This constitutes 4.5% of Typhi genes, much higher than the frequency in Typhimutium (0.9%) or *Escherichia coli* K12 (0.7%). High pseudogene frequencies are associated with host restriction in a variety of bacteria<sup>33–28</sup>, presumably as certain genes required for infection in a broad range of hosts are not required in the preferred host. This is potentially also attributable to high rates of mutation fixation resulting from accelerated genetic drift caused by evolutionary bottlenecks associated with host adaptation.

By mapping the deletions and nonsense SNPs to the phylogenetic tree, we found that 92 new pseudogenes have accumulated among the sequenced Typhi isolates since their last common ancestor (Supplementary Table 3c), which itself harbored ~180 pseudogenes<sup>3,8</sup> Many of these genes fall into gene categories (metabolism, cobalamin utilization, peptide or sugar transport, fimbriae) previously associated

VOLUME 40 | NUMBER 8 | AUGUST 2008 NATURE GENETICS



Figure 4 Accumulation of gene-inactivating mutations in Typhi lineages. Points correspond to bifurcations in the phylogenetic tree in Figure 1; y axis shows the total number of genes inactivated by deletion or nonsense mutation up to that bifurcation. Each line represents the accumulation of mutations in a particular isolate; different lineages of Typhi are colored as in Figure 1, LCA, last common ancestor.

with pseudogenes in host-restricted pathogens23 (Supplementary Table 3c). Figure 4 shows the rate of accumulation of inactivating mutations in each branch of the phylogenetic tree. Nearly all of these genes showed evidence of expression in Typhi according to microarray data accessible at the NCBI GEO database (Supplementary Methods and Supplementary Table 3c), thus most of the nonsense and deletion mutations we observed probably result in true inactivation of previously functional genes. Because the losses have occurred independently in different lineages, Typhi isolates at different points in the phylogenetic tree have varying complements of functional genes and may have different pathogenic potential. This may contribute to the differences observed in clinical manifestations of typhoid fever in different regions1. Of note, different lineages show variation in the relative rates of accumulation of SNPs and inactivating mutations (line slopes in Figure 4). This may be attributable to variation in mutation rates or different selective pressures for or against pseudogene formation in particular lineages

As only 3% of possible SNPs in the Typhi genome are nonsense SNPs, we expect only 1–2 false nonsense SNP calls overall (3% of the estimated total of 53 false SNP calls). This constitutes ~2% of genes inactivated by nonsense or deletion mutation and thus would make little difference to conclusions regarding the continuous accumulation of pseudogenes. In addition, we did not attempt to analyze frameshift mutations, as single-base insertions or deletions are currendy difficult to detect reliably from 454 and Solexa sequence data. However, most of the genes identified as differentially inactivated between CT18 and Ty2 were due to frameshift mutations (20 frameshifts versus 4 nonsense SNPs and 2 deletions)<sup>3,8</sup>, thus we hypothesize that many more pseudogenes may have accumulated in the Typhi population than those caused by nonsense SNPs or deletions. Therefore, although our analysis demonstrates that gene loss is ongoing in Typhi, we most likely underestimate the extent of this phenomenon.

#### DISCUSSION

Few whole genome intraspecies comparisons of this scale exist for pathogenic bacteria<sup>27,28</sup> and none at this level of subspecies resolution. In addition, the choice of isolates for sequencing is usually driven by dinical phenotype or simply availability, rather than unbiased sampling from reliable phylogenies. However, isolate selection is critically important for comparative analysis, which can only uncover

NATURE GENETICS VOLUME 40 | NUMBER 8 | AUGUST 2008

mutations that differ between the sampled isolates. Sampling from one part of the phylogenetic tree will overlook much of the variation present in the population and collapse all isolates outside the sequenced subpopulation into a single type<sup>10</sup>. For example, when SNPs detected between CT18 and Ty2 were typed in a larger Typhi collection<sup>29</sup>, most isolates were assigned to the same genotype even though they were probably far more variable than the scheme suggests. By sequencing isolates from major nodes in the previously defined phylogenetic tree (**Supplementary Fig. 1**), we expect to have captured much of the variation present in the Typhi population. We also anticipate that the SNPs we have detected among these sequences will serve as genotypic markers providing phylogenetic information at high resolution in future genotyping studies.

Our whole-genome analysis supports the proposals of small population size and genetic drift in Typhi. Although we detected signals of selection in gyrA, we did not detect signals of the same magnitude in other Typhi genes, suggesting that this level of selection is exceptional in Typhi. Furthermore, our whole-genome comparisons provide the opportunity to gain broad insight into the spectrum of genetic variation in Typhi, including SNPs, insertions, deletions and recombinations as well as plasmid and phage content (although we did not analyze insertion or deletion of single nucleotides). The patterns of genome-wide variation we detected demonstrate that pseudogene formation is ongoing in Typhi (Fig. 4) and support the hypothesis that evolution in this host-restricted pathogen is dominated by genetic drift and loss of gene function rather than by diversifying selection or gain of function through point mutation, recombination or acquisition of new sequences. Although gain of function seems to be rare, it may be occurring in a few genes through point mutations.

The lack of evidence for adaptive selection in general is in contrast with the known adaptive selection for mutations in gyrA associated with fluoroquinolone resistance. We detected the signal of selection in gyrA as clustered, homoplasic nonsynonymous SNPs in neighboring codons 83 and 87. Three other genes contained homoplasic nonsynonymous SNPs, one of which (yadG) encodes the membrane component of an efflux protein in E.  $colr^{20}$  and may therefore be associated with antibiotic resistance in Typhi (efflux proteins can act as pumps to remove antibiotics from the bacterial cell<sup>51</sup>). However, no genes besides gyrA contained multiple homoplasic SNPs, and few contained multiple nonsynonymous SNPs at all, consistent with the hypothesis of genetic drift in the Typhi genome. The adaptive mutations evident in the gyrA gene highlight the strong selective pressure on the Typhi genome associated with antibiotic use in the human population. This is not particularly surprising, as the fitness advantage associated with increased antibiotic resistance is likely to be very strong. However, the lack of similar evidence for other adaptive mutations suggests that Typhi is under relatively little selective pressure from its host or the environment in general.

The limited evidence of selection in Typhi gene sequences is particularly notable when compared to patterns observed among other human bacterial pathogens, which show a variety of mechanisms for antigenic variation. For example, antigenic variation is achieved by extensive recombination in the *Helicobacter pylori* and *Chlamydia trachomatis* populations<sup>32,23</sup>, whereas in *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*, antigenic variation is associated with duplication and diversification of antigen-associated gene families<sup>44</sup>. In contrast, only 3 Typhi genes contained more than 6 SNPs, and 16 genes contained independent nonsynonymous SNPs in the same or neighboring amino acids (see Supplementary Table 3a). Although these may represent cases of antigenic variation, the level of variation is low, with most of the SNPs unique to a single haplotype and therefore most haplotypes

991

# ARTICLES

sharing identical sequences. Similarly, although there was some evidence of import of small fragments of non-Typhi sequences (see Supplementary Table 1c), the only indication of possible recombination between Typhi isolates were ten SNPs that do not fit the phylogenetic tree (Supplementary Table 3a), which could equally be due to convergent evolution. The sparsity of direct sequence evidence for antigenic variation in Typhi suggests that this pathogen is not under strong selective pressures from the human immune system and may interact with its host in a different way, possibly favoring immune evasion and localization to immune privileged sites. However, it cannot be ruled out that Typhi may possess as yet unidentified mechanisms of generating antigenic diversity or that phage genes, which were excluded from SNP analysis in this study, may have a role.

It has long been suspected that human carriers provide the main reservoir driving the transmission of Typhi<sup>35,36</sup>. The bacterium is relatively difficult to isolate from water and the environment even in endemic regions37,38, and it is generally believed that Typhi has a limited survival time outside the human host<sup>39</sup>. If human carriers provide the main persistent reservoir for Typhi, this could account for the patterns of genetic drift and lack of recombination or gene acquisition we observed, as the human reservoir is likely to be small and physiologically isolated<sup>35,56</sup>. Furthermore, adaptive mutations arising during symptomatic typhoid infections may have no fitness advantage in the carrier state and may therefore not persist in the long-term Typhi population. All nodes of the Typhi phylogenetic tree shown in Supplementary Figure 1 were detected among a set of approximately 450 extant Typhi isolates5, suggesting that the Typhi population is not shaped by clonal replacement. These patterns are well described by the source-sink model of evolutionary dynamics, which distinguishes permanent 'source' and transient 'sink' populations and predicts that adaptive mutations arising in the sink (individuals with typhoid) may be short lived in the population if they provide no fitness benefit in the long-term source (carriers of Typhi)40. Similar dynamics may be occurring in other humanrestricted bacterial populations.

An understanding of the evolutionary dynamics of the Typhi population has important implications for the control of typhoid. The SNP typing of individual Typhi isolates into distinct genotypes may lead to improved methods for tracking the spread of Typhi between human hosts11, Vaccination may be a crucial long-term strategy for disease control, as it could not only reduce the level of typhoid infections but also the level of asymptomatic Typhi carriage in the population, a key reservoir of typhoid infections.

#### METHODS

Bucterial strains. Details of Typhi isolates used in this study are provided in Table J. Isolates were provided by the Oxford University Clinical Research Unit (CT13, 1185SM, AG3); B. Holmes at the National Collection of Type Cultures (M223); the Welkome Trust Sanger Institute (404ty, Ty2); and E-X.W. (all other isolates).

DNA sequencing. We pelleted bacterial cells by centrifugation and prepared DNA using the Weard Genomic DNA Kit (Promega) according to the manufacturer's instructions. We sequenced eight Typhi isolates using a 454 Life Sciences GS-20 sequencer (Roche), and an additional two isolates (M223, E02-1180) using the 454 Life Sciences GS-FLX sequencer (Roche). Twelve isolates were sequenced using the Illumina/Solexa Genome Analyzer System according to the manufacturer's specifications. In all cases, we generated singleend reads. Two isolates. E02-2759 and ISP-04-06979, were each sequenced over seven Soleca lanes during protocol optimization and thus have much higher coverage than other isolates, which were sequenced in one Soleca lane each.

We used Sanger sequencing of PCR products to confirm insertion and ddetion sites. Primers used for PCR and sequencing are provided in

Supplementary Table 3d. PCR was done in a 25 µl volume using PCR. Supermix Taq Polymerase (Invitrogen) and cycled on an MJ Research thermal cycler. Products were checked on a 0.8% agarose gel and purified using OlAquick PCR Purification Kit (OlAGEN).

Plasmid identification. In order to verify the presence and size of plasmids within Typhi isolates, we prepared plasmid DNA from Typhi isolates, as described in Supplementary Methods. All plasmids detected in this way were represented in the sequence data for their host isolates and were identified by mapping to known plasmid sequences (using blastn for 454 contigs and Mag v0.6.0 for Solexa reads).

SNP detection from sequence data. We assembled 454 reads de novo into contigs (that is, without reference to any other sequence) using newbler (v1.1, Roche). We used MUMmer (v3.19, nucmer algorithm)41 to align contigs to the finished CT18 sequence and to generate primary SNP calls. Solexa reads were too short to be assembled effectively using current software and thus were mapped directly to the CT18 reference sequence using Maq v0.6.0, which was also used to generate primary SNP calls. We filtered SNP calls according to quality criteria determined by comparison of data from multiple sequencing platforms, as described in Supplementary Methods. We combined filtered SNP calls into a single list of SNP loci and determined the allele at each locus in each of the 19 Typhi sequences and additional S. enterica serovars (using fasta3 search for 454 contigs or finished sequences, and Maq consensus base calls for Solexa data). This allowed recovery of some SNPs that were initially rejected in one isolate because of low confidence but detected with high confidence in a second isolate. Nonsense SNPs were verified by manually inspecting multiple alignments of all 454 and Solexa reads mapping to each nonsense SNP locus.

Estimation of sensitivity and specificity of SNP calls. We estimated SNP detection accuracy and sensitivity for 454 and Solexa by comparing results from three isolates sequenced using both platforms, as described in Supplementary Methods Additional estimates for Solexa data were determined by comparing Solexa data from CT18 and Ty2 to the published sequences (see Supplementary Methods).

Phylogenetic analysis. SNPs hving within recombined regions (see below) or within repeat regions were excluded from analysis, leaving 1.964 SNP calls. We checked alleles against an independent whole-genome multiple alignment of all 454 and published Typhi sequences generated using Kodon (Applied Maths). Alleles could be confirmed in all nineteen Typhi isolates for 1,787 (90%) SNPs. These support a single maximum parsimony tree, determined using the mix algorithm in the PHYLIP package (Fig. 1), consistent with the reference phylogenetic tree (Supplementary Fig. 1).

dN/dS calculations. We calculated dN/dS according to the formula (N/n)/(S/s), where N = sum of nonsynonymous SNPs, n = nonsynonymous sites in nonrepetitive protein-coding sequences, S = sum of synonymous SNPs, = synonymous sites in nonrepetitive protein-coding sequences. The mean dN/dS since the last common ancestor was calculated by weighting dN/dS by 1/2 for H59 isolates, 1/7 for H58 isolates and 1 for all other isolates, so that each haplotype is represented equally. The error reported (0.053) is 1 s.d. of this weighted mean

Detection of recombination events. We checked SNP calls from each Typhi isolate for SNP clusters (defined as >3 SNPs within 1,000 bp) and searched these regions against the EMBL database using blastn in order to identify potential recombination events (Supplementary Note).

URLs. Maq. http://maq.sourceforge.net; PHYLIP, http://evolution.genetics. washington.edu/phylip.html; mapped assemblies of all 454 and Solexa datasets, http://www.sanger.ac.uk/Projects/S\_typhi; 454 and Solexa reads data, ftp://ftp.era.ebi.ac.uk/ERA000001; Enteritidis strain PT4 sequence, http:// www.sanger.ac.uk/Projects/Salmonella.

Accession codes. EBI Whole Genome Shotgun database: raw sequence data (154 de novo assembled contrig) are available with accession codes CAAQ-CAAZ. European Short Read Archive: Solexa and 454 reads, ERA000001. GenBank: Typhi strain CT18, AL513382; Typhi strain Ty2,

VOLUME 40 | NUMBER 8 | AUGUST 2008 NATURE GENETICS

360
pBSSB1, AM419040; pAKUI, AM412236. Note: Supplementary information is available on the Nature Genetics website. ACKNOWLEDGMENTS This work was supported by the Wellcome Trust. M.A. and C.J.M. are supported in Ireland by grant 05/PE1/B882 from the Scientific Poundation Ireland and

in reand by grant 09/221/2002 from the Scientific roundation freahed and C\_JM, was supported in Berlin by a welloome Trust grant to J. Parra. We gratefully acknowledge the support of the Sanger Institute core sequencing and informatics groups. Isolates were provided by the Oxford University Clinical Research Univ (CT18, 1185M, AG3); B. Hoimes at the National Collection of Type Cultures (M223); the Wellcome Trust Sanger Institute (404ty, Ty2); and R.XW (all other isolates).

AE014613; Typhimurium strain LT2, AE006468; Paratyphi A strain, CP000026; Choleraesuis strain SC-B67, AED17220; E. coli K12, NC\_000913; Shigella flexneri 5 strain 8401, CP000266; pHCM1, AL513383; pHCM2, AL513384;

#### AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

ACTION CONTRIBUTIONS GD, J.P. M.A., P.R. and J.W. designed the study: F.X.W. and C.D. contributed isolates for analysis; I.G. and R.R. performed 454 and Solexa sequencing; K.E.H. and S.B. performed validation experiments; D.J.M. co-supervises the PhD studies of K.E.H. and contributed to experimental design; K.E.H., and C.M. analysed data and K.R.H., J.P., P.R. and G.D. wrote the manuscript.

Published online at http://www.nature.com/naturegenetics/ Reprints and permissions information is available online at http://npg.nature.com/ reprintsandpermissions/

- Parry, C.M., Hien, T.L., Dougan, G., White, N.J. & Farrar, J.J. Typhoid fever. N. Engl. J. Med. 347, 1770-1782 (2002).
   Coburn, B., Grasd, G.A. & Finity, B.B. Salmonella, the host and disease: a brief review. Immunol. Cell Biol. 55, 112-118 (2007).
   Parchill, J. et al. Complete genome sequence of a multiple drug resistant Salmonella enterias server Typhi CT18. Nature 413, 848-852 (2001).
   Pickard, D. et al. Complete, senters a pathogenicity island SPL-7. J. Bacteriol. 185, parce upon the server. 5055-5065 (2003).
- P. et al, Evolutionary history of Salmonella Typhi. Science 314, Roumagnar, P. et al. Evolutionary history of Salmonella Typhi. Science 314, 1301–1304 (2006).
   Chau, T. et al. Antimicrobial drug resistance of Salmonella enterica service Typhi in
- Chau, Li, et al. Antenicrobial drug resistance of Samoneua enterkal service Typbi in Asia and molecular mechanism of reduced susceptibility to the fluoroquinolones. Antimicrob. Agents Chemother 51, 4315-4323 (2007). Le, T.A. et al. Clonal expansion and microwolution of quinolone-resistant Salmonella enterica servicipe Typbi in Vietnam from 1996 to 2004. J. Clin. Microbiol. 45, 3485-3492 (2007). 7

- 3685–3492 (2007).
   9. Deng, W. et al. Comparative genomics of Salmonella entence server Typhi strains Ty2 and CT18-J. Bacterial. 185, 2330–2337 (2003).
   9. Hall, N. Advanced sequencing technologies and their wider impact in microbiology. J. Exp. Biol. 210, 1518–1525 (2007).
   10. Pearson, T. et al. Phylogenetic discovery bias in Bacillus anthraces using single-nucleotide polymorphisms from whole-genome sequencing. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 101, 18356–13561 (2004).
   10. Pearson, E. et al. Microbiology and the sequencing. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 101, 18356–13561 (2004).

- Liszande portinationale and managements sequencing. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 101, 13536-13541 (2004).
   Baker, S., et al. High-throughbut genotyping of Salmonella Typin allows geographical assignment of haplotypes and pathotypes within an urban district of Jakarta, Indonesia, J. Clin, Microbiol. 46, 1741-1746 (2008).
   Rocha, E.P.C. et al. Comparisons of dNeS are time dependent for closely related bacterial genomes. J. These Biol. 239, 2262-235 (2006).
   Tarmer, A.K., Nar, S. & Wain, J. The acoustion of full fluorocambine resistance in Salmonetic. Chernother 55, 733-740 (2006).
   Hanga, A., Onison, M.B. & Miler, S.J. Salmonellas interplay with hest cells. Nat. Rev. Microbiol. 14, 353-365 (2008).

- ARTICLES
- Didelot, X., Achtman, M., Parkhill, J., Thomson, N.R. & Falush, D. A bimodal pattern of relatedness between the Salmone/IA Paratyoni A and Typhi genomesi: convergence or divergence by homologous recombination? Genome Res. **17**, 61–63 (2007).
   Thomson, N. *et al.* The role of prophag-like elements in the diversity of Salmonella enterics services. J. Mol. Biol. **339**, 279–300 (2004).
   Vernikon, G.S. & Parkhill, J. Interpolated variable order motifs for identification of homomorphic and 2006 (2006).
   Vernikon, 2016, 2016 (2006).
- Boyd, E.F., Porvolik, S., Blackmer, F. & McCielland, M. Differences in gene content among Salmanella enterica serovar Typhi isolates. J. Clin. Microbiol. 41, 3823–3828
- (2003)
- (2003). 20. Nair, S. et al. Salmonella enterica server Typhi strains from which SPI7, a 134-kilobase island with genes for V exopolysacharide and other functions, has been deletad, J. Bacteriol. 186, 3214–3223 (2004). 21. Bueno, S. M. et al. Precise excessor of the large pathogenicity island, SPI7, in Salmonella enterica server Typhi. J. Bacteriol. 186, 3202–3213 (2004). 22. Bertamo, G., Innes, S., Minalia, O., Richardson, J.P. & Sinnefield, I. Endless possibilities translation termination and stop coden ecognition. Microbiology 147, 258–269 (2001).
- (2001).
- (2001). 23. Thomson, N.R. et al. The complete genome sequence and comparative genome analysis of the high pathogenicity Yersinia enterocolitics strain 8081. PLoS Genet. 2, e206 (2006). 24. Parkhill, J. et al. Comparative analysis of the genome sequences of Bardetella.
- pertussis, Bordetella parapertussis and Bordetella bronchiseptica. Nat. Genet. 35, 32-40 (2003).
- 25. Cole, S.T. et al. Massive gene decay in the leprosy bacillus. Nature 409, 1007-1011
- Cole, S.T. et al. Massive gene decay in the leprosy bacillus. Nature 409, 1007–1011 (2001).
   Andersson, J.D. & Andersson, S.G.E. Genome degradation is an angoing process in *Rickettaia*. Mol. Biol. Evol. 16, 1178–1191 (1999).
   Hiller, N. L. et al. Comparative genomic analyses of seventeen Streptococcus pneumoniae strains: insights into the pneumococcal supragramme. J. Bacteriol. 189, 8186-8195 (2007).
   Tentin, et al. Comparative genomic analyses of seventeen Streptococcus pneumoniae strains: insights into the pneumococcal supragramme. J. Bacteriol. 189, 8186-8195 (2007).
- 8186-8195 (2007).
  28. Tettelin, N. et al. Genome analysis of multiple pathogenic isolates of Streptococcus agaiactiae, implications for the microbial "pan-genome". Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 102, 13950-13955 (2005).
  29. Octava, S. & Lan, R. Single nucleotide polymorphism typing and genetic relationships of Sumonella enterica server Typin isolates. J. Clin. Microbiol. 45, 3795-3801 (2007).
- 120071
- Kalori, W., Hofnung, M. & Dassa, E. Getting in or out: early segregation between importers and exporters in the evolution of AIP-binding cassette (ABC) transporters. *J. Mol. Evol.* **48**, 22-41 (1999).
   Webber, M.A. & Piddeck, L.J. The importance of efflux pumps in bacterial antibiotic resistance. *J. Antimicob. Chemother.* **51**, 9-11 (2003).
   Suetbaum, S. et al. Free recombination within *Heliobacter pylor. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* USA **51**, 2619-12624 (1998).
   Gomes, J.R. et al. Evolution of *Chlamydia trachomatis* diversity occurs by widespread intertrain recombination involving hotspots. *Genome Res.* **17**, 50-60 (2007).

- wideopratio interstrain recombination involving hotsports, Genome Kes, 17, 50–60 (2007).
   34. Gey Van Pittlus, N.C. et al. Evolution and expansion of the Mycobacterium tuberculosis
- PE and PE multiple to a soft control and sources of the application of the proceeding of the control of the ESAT6 (ess) gene cluster regions. BMC Evol. Biol. 5, 95 (2006).
  35. Vaishnavi, C. et al. Epidemiology of typhold carriers among blood donors and patients with billing, gastrointestinal and other related diseases. Microbiol. Immunol. 49, 107–112 (2006).
- 107-112 review. S. Levine, M.M., Black, R.E. & Lanata, C. Precise estimation of the number of chronic carriers of Sulmonella typhi in Santiago, Chile, an endemic area, J. Infect. Dis. 146, 146, 2010.
- Canner of Sulmonella typhi in Santiago, Crine, en execution of Sulmonella typhi in Santiago, Crine, en execution and the subscript and the subscript of the subscript and the subscript of the subscr
- Grouto, e Kim, S.J. Viable, but non-culturable, state of a green fluorescence protein-tagged environmental isolate of Salmorella typhi in groondwater and pond water. *FEMS Netrohol. Lett.* **107**, 257-266 (1999).
   Sokuranko, E.V., Gomulkewicz, R. & Dyknuizen, D.E. Sourcesink dynamics of virulence evolution. *Nat. Rev. Microbiol.* **4**, 545-555 (2006).
   Kurtz, S. et al. Versatile and open software for comparing large genomes. *Genome Biol.* **5**, R12 (2004).

361

Nature

2008

0

agenet

com/natur

natura

http://www



# A Multi-Center Randomised Controlled Trial of Gatifloxacin versus Azithromycin for the Treatment of Uncomplicated Typhoid Fever in Children and Adults in Vietnam

Christiane Dolecek<sup>1,5,6\*</sup>, Tran Thi Phi La<sup>3</sup>, Nguyen Ngoc Rang<sup>3</sup>, Le Thi Phuong<sup>4</sup>, Ha Vinh<sup>2</sup>, Phung Quoc Tuan<sup>1</sup>, Doan Cong Du<sup>3</sup>, Nguyen Thi Be Bay<sup>3</sup>, Duong Thanh Long<sup>3</sup>, Luong Bich Ha<sup>3</sup>, Nguyen Trung Binh<sup>3</sup>, Nguyen Thi Anh Hong<sup>3</sup>, Pham Ngoc Dung<sup>3</sup>, Mai Ngoc Lanh<sup>4</sup>, Phan Van Be Bay<sup>4</sup>, Vo Anh Ho<sup>4</sup>, Nguyen Van Minh Hoang<sup>2</sup>, Tran Thu Thi Nga<sup>1,2</sup>, Tran Thuy Chau<sup>2</sup>, Constance Schultsz<sup>1,5</sup>, Sarah J. Dunstan<sup>1,5</sup>, Kasla Stepniewska<sup>1,5</sup>, James Ian Campbell<sup>1,5</sup>, To Song Diep<sup>2</sup>, Buddha Basnyat<sup>7</sup>, Nguyen Van Vinh Chau<sup>2</sup>, Nguyen Van Sach<sup>3</sup>, Nguyen Tran Chinh<sup>2</sup>, Tran Tinh Hien<sup>2</sup>, Jeremy Farrar<sup>1,5,6</sup>

1 Oxford University Clinical Research Unit, The Hospital for Tropical Diseases, Ho Chi Minh City, Vietnam, 2 The Hospital for Tropical Diseases, Ho Chi Minh City, Vietnam, 3 An Glarg Provincial Hospital, Long Xuyen, Vietnam, 4 Dong Thap Provincial Hospital, Cao Lanh, Dong Thap, Vietnam, 5 Nuffield Department of Clinical Medicine, John Radcliffe Hospital, Oxford, United Kingdom, 6 The London School of Hygiene and Tropical Medicine, London School of Hygiene and Tropical Medicine, London, United Kingdom, 7 Patan Hospital, Lagankhel, Lalipur, Nepal

### Abstract

Background: Drug resistant typhoid fever is a major clinical problem globally. Many of the first line antibiotics, including the older generation fluoroquinolones, ciprofloxacin and ofloxacin, are failing.

Objectives: We performed a randomised controlled trial to compare the efficacy and safety of gatifloxacin (10 mg/kg/day) versus azithromycin (20 mg/kg/day) as a once daily oral dose for 7 days for the treatment of uncomplicated typhoid fever in children and adults in Vietnam.

Methods: An open-label multi-centre randomised trial with pre-specified per protocol analysis and intention to treat analysis was conducted. The primary outcome was fever clearance time, the secondary outcome was overall treatment failure (clinical or microbiological failure, development of typhoid fever-related complications, relapse or faecal carriage of S. typhi).

**Principal Findings:** We enrolled 358 children and adults with suspected typhoid fever. There was no death in the study. 287 patients had blood culture confirmed typhoid fever, 145 patients received gatifloxacin and 142 patients received gatifloxacin and 142 patients received gatifloxacin was 106 hours in both treatment arms (95% Confidence Interval [CI]: 94–118 hours for gatifloxacin versus 88–112 hours for azithromycin), (logrank test p = 0.984, HR [95% CI] = 1.0 (0.80–1.26)). Overall treatment failure occurred in 13/145 (9%) patients in the gatifloxacin group and 13/140 (9.3%) patients in the azithromycin group, (logrank test p = 0.884, HR (95% CI] = -0.93 (0.43–2.01). 96% (254/263) of the Salmonella enterica serovar Typhi isolates were resistant to nalidixic acid and 58% (153/263) were multidrug resistant.

**Conclusions:** Both antibiotics showed an excellent efficacy and safety profile. Both gatifloxacin and azithromycin can be recommended for the treatment of typhoid fever particularly in regions with high rates of multidrug and nalidizic acid resistance. The cost of a 7-day treatment course of gatifloxacin is approximately one third of the cost of azithromycin in Vietnam.

Trial Registration: Controlled-Trials.com ISRCTN67946944

Citation: Dolecek C, Phi La TT, Rang NN, Phuong LT, Vinh H, et al. (2008) A Multi-Center Randomixed Controlled Trial of Gatifloxacin versus Azithromycin for the Treasment of Uncomplicated Typhoid Pever in Children and Adults in Vietnam. PLoS ONE 3(5): e2188. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0002188

Editor: Robert Frenck, Cincinnati Children's Hospital Medical Center, United States of America

Received July 23, 2007; Accepted March 27, 2008; Published May 21, 2008

Copyright © 2008 Delecek et al. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Greative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author and source are credited.

Funding: This study was funded by the Welcome Trust, UK. The funding source did not play any role in the design, conduct, analysis or publication of the study. Competing Interests: The authors have declared that no competing interests exist.

\* E-mail: cdolecek@oucru.org

### Introduction

There are approximately 21 million cases of typhoid fever annually, with more than 210 000 deaths [1]. The emergence of antimicrobial drug resistance in Salmondla mtrica serovar Typhi (S.  $\eta p h$ ) is a major problem particularly in South East Asia and the Indian sub-continent and challenges our current treatment options [2–4]. There is a need for an efficacious, safe and affordable oral

DE PLOS ONE | www.plosone.org

1

treatment, particularly in regions with a high proportion of both multidrug and nalidixic acid resistant S typhi.

In Vietnam, multidrug resistant (MDR) isolates of *S. typhi* (resistant to ampicillin, chloramphenicol and trimethoprimsulfamethoxazol) first appeared in 1993 [5]. From this time the fluoroquinolones became the treatment of choice for typhoid fever [4], and were simultaneously sold widely over the counter to treat fever of various aetiologies. The extensive antibiotic pressure lead to the selection of single point mutations in the DNA *Graus A* of *S. typhi*, causing resistance to nalidixic acid (the prototype quinolone) and reduced susceptibility to the fluoroquinolones (but formally these isolates are still within the Clinical Laboratory Standard Institute (CLSI) breakpoints for susceptibility) [6]. This resulted in a poor clinical response to treatment with the older generation fluoroquinolones, olloxacin or ciprofloxacin [7,8].

The World Health Organisation recommends the fluoroquinolones or cefixime for the treatment of MDR typhoid fever and azithromycin, the third-generation cephalosporins, or a 10 14 day course of high-dose older generation fluoroquinolones (e.g. ofloxacin or ciprofloxacin) for the treatment of nalidixic acid resistant typhoid fever [9].

Azithromycin, an azalid antibiotics, has achieved excellent clinical results in the treatment of MDR and nalidixic acid resistant typhoid fever [7,3]. However azithromycin is expensive. Cefixime has recently failed in the treatment of nalidixic acid resistant typhoid fever in Nepal (these data were not available at the start of this trial) [10].

A recent trial from southern Vietnam used ofloxacin at the maximum recommended dose of 20 mg/kg/day for 7 days for the reatment of MDR and nalidixic acid resistant typhoid lever and showed high clinical failure rates (36%), high immediate posttreatment faecal carriage (19%), which may lead to transmission in the community after discharge from hospital, and prolonged mean fever clearance times of 8.2 days (95% CI, 7.2 9.2 days) [8].

These results underline that the older generation fluoroquinolones are clearly failing in the treatment of nalidixic acid resistant typhoid fever.

Of the newer fluoroquinolones, gatifloxacin is available and affordable in South and South East Asia including Vietnam [10]. Of all the fluoroquinolones, gatifloxacin showed the lowest minimum inhibitory concentrations (MICs) for nalidixic acid resistant *S. ophi* from Nepal [11] and Vietnam and a rapid bactericidal effect in time-kill experiments involving *S. tphi* isolates with single and double mutations in the *GrA* of *S. tphi* [6].

We conducted a randomised controlled trial comparing the efficacy of gatifloxacin to azithromycin in southern Vietnam, an area characterised by a very high proportion of MDR (83%) and nalidizic acid resistant (93%) S. Sphi isolates [8].

#### Methods

The protocol for this trial and supporting CONSORT checklist are available as supporting information; see Checklist S1 and Protocol S1.

#### Study design and objectives

The study was designed as a multicenter, open-label randomised controlled trial to compare the efficacy and safety of gatifloxacin versus azithromycin for the treatment of uncomplicated typhoid fever in children and adult in-patients in southern Vietnam.

The overall objective of the study was to identify an efficacious, safe, available and affordable oral treatment for MDR and nalidixic acid resistant typhoid fever.

## PLoS ONE | www.plosone.org

evidence of gut perforation), or previous reported treatment with a fluoroquinolone antibiotics, a third generation cephalosporine or

Participants

### The study sites and ethical approval

The study was conducted at three hospitals in the south of Vietnam.

Patients were eligible to be included in the study if they had

clinically suspected or culture confirmed uncomplicated typhoid

fever and if fully informed written consent had been obtained. For children, consent was obtained from the parent. Exclusion criteria were pregnancy, age under 6 months, history of hypersensitivity to

either of the trial drugs, any signs of severe typhoid fever (shock,

deep jaundice, encephalopathy, convulsions, bleeding, suspicion or

macrolide antibiotics within one week prior to hospital admission.

Adult and paediatric patients were recruited at the Hospital for Tropical Diseases in Ho Chi Minh City, at the Dong Thap Provincial hospital in Cao Lanh, Dong Thap province and at the An Giang Provincial hospital in Long Xuyen, An Giang province.

The study was approved by the Ethical and Scientific Committee of the Hospital for Tropical Diseases in Ho Chi Minh City and the Oxford University Tropical Research Ethics Committee (OXTREC), UK for all three study sites. The clinical and microbiological data from the first 40 patients recruited to each arm of the study were sent to the independent Data Safety and Monitoring Committee for their advice regarding the continuation of the study. The study was not stopped.

#### Intervention

According to their randomisation number patients were assigned to oral treatment with either 20 mg/kg azihtromycin (Zihtromax<sup>®</sup> suspension, Pfizer, USA; 200 mg/5 mL or Zihtromax<sup>®</sup> tablets, Pfizer, USA; 500 mg/tablet) or 10 mg/kg gatifloxacin (Tequin<sup>®</sup>, Bristol-Myers Squibb, USA; 400 mg/tablet) once daily for 7 days. Tablets were cut to obtain the appropriate study dosage and administered with water. Inevitably, the dose administered was an estimate of 10 mg/kg/day of gatifloxacin or 20 mg/kg/day of azithromycin (number of tablets or proportions of tablets were documented in the CRFs) Gatifloxacin was only available as tablets, which were cut to obtain the appropriate dosage and crushed if necessary for children.

The maximum dose of azithromycin was 1 g per day. All drugs were purchased commercially.

#### Procedures

In-patient procedures. On admission to the hospital the patient's full history was taken, a standard clinical examination was performed and axillary temperature, weight and height were measured. Before treatment, full blood counts including white blood differential counts, serum aspartate transaminase (AST), serum alanine transaminase (ALT) and bilirubin were checked and blood cultures were obtained. For adult patients, creatinine, blood urea nitrogen (BUN) and glucose levels were additionally measured. In some patients bone marrow cultures were obtained. Urines were checked with dipstick and pre-treatment stool cultures were obtained. Chest X-ray and abdominal ultrasound were performed and repeated as clinically indicated. Randomisation and initiation of therapy took place either immediately on admission to hospital or patients were observed until results of blood tests including blood cultures were available and then randomised. Vital signs including measurement of axillary temperatures were measured and recorded every 6 hours (at 6, 12, 18 and 24 hours) until discharge. Patients were examined

2

daily until discharge from hospital, with particular reference to clinical symptoms, FCT, side effects of the drug and any complication of the disease. Additionally laboratory tests were acheduled if clinically indicated. All adverse events were recorded. On day 7 to 9 after the start of treatment full blood counts, liver function tests, blood and stool cultures were checked. In case of insufficient response to therapy, development of complications or drug-associated adverse events, the initial treatment was suspended and parenteral ceffriatome (2 g per day) in two divided doses was used as rescue treatment for 10 days.

Follow-up procedures. Out-patient follow-up appointments were scheduled at 1 month, 3 months and 6 months after discharge from hospital to seek evidence for relapse (1 month visit) and check for chronic typhoid carriage (all visits). At these appointments a full history was taken, relevant examinations performed and stool cultures obtained. Blood or bone marrow cultures were only obtained if clinical symptoms were indicative of acute infection. If patients did not attend their follow up appointment, they were reminded by letter or a member of the study team visited their home. If stool samples were not available, a rectal sysab was obtained.

Patients with convalescent stool carriage of *S. typki* or *S. paratyphi* A were retreated according to the sensitivity of the isolate and were further followed up. Ultrasound was performed to exclude biliary or kidney stones if carriage was persistent.

#### Microbiology

Five to 8 mL of blood was collected from adults and inoculated into Bactter Plus Aerobic Blood bottles, and 3 to 5 mL of blood from children was inoculated into Bactee Peds Plus collure bottles (Becton Dickinson, New Jersey, USA). The bottles were incubated at 37°C in the BAGTEC 9050 automated analyser for 7 days and sub-cultured according to standard methods when the machine indicated a positive signal, or incubated at 37°C in a standard laboratory incubator (An Giang hospital) and examined daily.

Stool samples or rectal swabs were inoculated onto MacConkey agar and Xylose Lysine Decarboxylase (XLD) agar plates, and in 10 mL of selenite F broth. Plates and broth were incubated at 37°C overnight and the broth was sub-cultured on MacConkey and XLD agar plates the next morning.

Isolares were screened using standard biochemical tests and S *sphi* and S paraphi A were identified using API20E (bioMericux, Paris, France) and slide agglutination with specific antisera (Murex, Dartford, UK).

Antimicrobial susceptibility testing was performed by disc diffusion according to Clinical Laboratory Standards Institute (CLSI) guidelines [12], using CLSI breakpoints [13]. Antimicrobial agents tested were: ampicillin, chloramphenicol, trimetho-prim-sulfamethoxazol, nalidixic acid, ofloxacin, ciprofloxacin and cefiriaxone (Oxoid, Basingstoke, UK). Minimum Inhibitory Concentrations (MICs) for amoxicillin, chloramphenicol, nalidixic acid, ofloxacin, ciprofloxacin, gatifloxacin, ceftriaxon and azithromycin were determined by E-test (AB Biodisk, Solna, Sweden). Multidrug resistance (MDR) of isolates was defined as resistance to chloramphenicol (MIC≥32 µg/mL), ampicillin (MIC≥32 µg/ mL) and trimethoprim-sulfamethoxazole (MIC>8/152 µg/mL) Nalidixic acid resistance was defined as an MIC≥32 µg/mL. The CLSI breakpoints for ofloxacin and gatifloxacin were ≤2 µg/mL susceptible and ≥8 µg/mL resistant, for ciprofloxacin ≤1 µg/mL susceptible and  $\geq 4 \ \mu g/mL$  resistant and for ceftriaxone  $\leq 8 \ \mu g/mL$  susceptible and  $\geq 64 \ \mu g/mL$  resistant. There were no CLSI MIC breakpoints for azithromycin [13]. The control strains used for all susceptibility tests were E coli ATCC 25922, Pseudomonas aeruginosa ATCC 27853, Staphylococcus aureus ATCC 29213.

All cultures, identification of S. *typhi* and S. *pantyphi* A and disc diffusion were performed at the three study sites. All isolates were sent to the Hospital for Tropical Diseases, Ho Chi Minh City, for confirmation of identity, susceptibility testing and MIC testing.

### Outcomes of the study

The primary endpoint of the study was the resolution of fever (fever clearance time, FCT), which was defined as the time from the start of the antibiotic treatment to when the axillary temperature first fell ≤37.5°C and remained there for at least 48 hours. Secondary endpoints were the overall failure to treatment, which was defined a priori as any of the following: clinical failure (persistence of fever and symptoms two days after the end of treatment, i.e. on day 10) or need for re-treatment due to insufficient treatment response as judged by the treating physician; microbiological failure (positive blood culture on day 7 to 9 after the start of treatment); the development of typhoid feverrelated complications during hospital-stay; the occurrence of relapse (symptoms and signs suggestive of typhoid fever) within 1 month after completion of treatment or the detection of faecal carriage of S. typhi at the follow-up visits at 1, 3 and 6 months (to exclude faecal carriage a minimum of two consecutive follow-up visits had to be attended).

### Sample Size

The primary outcome measure for the study was the fever clearance time (FCT).

Previous studies that used azithromycin to treat typhoid fever patients, reported a mean fever clearance time of 130 hours [7] and 139 hours [8]. For gatifloxacin, clinical observations from a small number of typhoid fever patients were available and indicated a mean FCT of 76 hours. We calculated that 139 patients with culture-confirmed typhoid fever would be needed in each treatment arm to detect a Hazard Ratio of 1.40 with twosided alpha of 0.05 and power of 0.80 [14]. Therefore, assuming a median fever clearance time of 130 hours for azithromycin, the sample size of 140 patients with culture-confirmed typhoid fever in each arm would give power of at least 0.80 to detect a difference between treatments if the fever clearance time in the gatifloxacin group was 92 hours or less.

## Randomization procedures and assignment of intervention (sequence generation, allocation concealment, implementation)

An administrator independent from the study generated the random number sequence in Excel using RAND function. These randomised codes were blocked in a size of 50. Treatment assignments were folded and kept in opaque, sealed, sequentially numbered envelopes at all three study sites. Due to logistic reasons randomisation was not stratified by centre.

After all inclusion and exclusion criteria were checked, and informed consent given, the study doctor opened the envelope to determine which treatment the subject would receive. The sealed envelopes were opened in strict numeric sequence.

#### Blinding

3

This study was conducted as an open study.

#### Statistical methods

Binary outcomes (clinical failure, microbiological failure, typhoid fever-related complications) were compared between the two treatment groups using Fisher's exact test, assuming the worst case scenario (all lost to follow up treated as failures). The un-

adjusted Odds Ratio (OR) and Cornfield's 95% confidence interval [15] were calculated to show the relative risk of developing individual secondary outcomes (clinical, microbiological failure, typhoid fever-related complications) in the gatifloxacin group compared to the azithromycin group.

Fever clearance time, time to relapse and time to overall failure were analysed using survival methods. The time to overall failure equaled the earliest time individual failure was recorded. Kaplan-Meier estimates of probabilities of each event were calculated at any time-point, and they were compared between the two treatment groups using the log-rank test. Data of patients who were lost to follow-up were censored at the time of the last recorded outcome. The Hazard Ratio was derived from Cox proportional hazard model [16].

All patients with positive blood or bone marrow culture for S. typhi and S. paratyphi A (per protocol analysis) and separately all randomised patients (intention to treat analysis) were analysed.

All data were recorded prospectively into individual Case Record Forms (CRF) and entered into an electronic database (Epi Info 2003, CDC, Atlanta, USA) and double-checked.

Analysis was performed using STATA version 8.0 (Stata Corporation, Texas, USA) statistical software program.

#### Results

Participant flow and recruitment

During the study period, 460 patients were assessed for eligibility (Figure 1). One hundred and two patients were noneligible, the main reason was the reported previous use of fluoroquinolone, macrolid or third generation cephalosporia antibiotics (41 patients) in the week before hospitalisation.

Between April 2004 and August 2005, 358 patients with suspected typhoid fever were randomised to receive either gatifloxacin or azithromycin. Two hundred eighty-eight of these patients had blood or bone marrow confirmed typhoid fever and 70 patients were culture negative for *S. typhi*. One culture positive patients was excluded from the per protocol analysis (PP), because he had received ciprofloxacin before entry to the trial. The PP group consisted of 287 patients, 145 in the gatifloxacin group and 142 in the azithromycin group. All PP patients, except two in the azithromycin group, finished the full course of treatment.

The rotal number patients visiting the follow-up at 1 month was 275 out of 287 (96%), at 3 months 268 out of 287 (93%), at 6 months 128 out of 287 (44%) patients.

#### Numbers analysed

All 358 randomised patients were analysed in the intention to treat (ITT) analysis. Two hundred and eighty-seven patients with culture confirmed typhoid fever, 145 treated with gatifloxacin and 142 with azithromycin, were analysed in the pre-specified PP analysis

#### **Baseline** Data

The median age of patients recruited in this trial was 11 years (range 1 41) in the PP group.

The baseline characteristics of the patients were similar in the two treatment groups and in the culture negative patients (Table 1).

Patients with suspected and blood culture confirmed typhoid fever were eligible for this trial. In the PP group, the median delay in time between hospital admission and randomisation was 3 days (interquartile range 1 4) in the gatifloxacin group and 3 days (interquartile range 2 4) in the azithromycin group. In the ITT group, the median delay in time between hospital admission and randomisation was 2 days (interquartile range 0 4) in the gatifloxacin group and 3 days (interquartile range 1 4) in the azithromycin group.

#### Protocol deviations and modifications

At one study site, the An Giang Provincial Hospital, the followup visit at 6 months was not possible for logistic reasons. It was therefore agreed to carry out two follow-up visits at 1 and 3 months and to schedule additional (cross-sectional) follow-up dates to invite as many patients as possible to a third follow-up visit. From the PP population, 22 out of 91 patients in the gatifloxacin arm and 17 out of 87 patients in the azithromycin arm attended the third visit.

#### Outcomes and estimation

**Primary outcomes.** There was no significant difference in the resolution of fever (FCT) between the two treatment groups (Table 2).

By PP analysis, the median FCT was 106 hours in both treatment arms (95% Confidence Interval [CI]; 94–118 hours for gatifloxacin versus 88–112 hours for azithromycin), (logrank test p = 0.394, HR [95% CI] = 1.0 [0.80–1.26]). The Kaplan-Meier survival curve for the fever clearance time is shown in Figure 2. Ar day 7, fever clearance rate was 82.3% (95% CI; 76.2% 83.4%) in the gatifloxacin group and 80.5% (95% CI; 73.6% 86.6%) in the azithromycin group.

In the ITT population, the median FCT was 100 hours in both treatment arms (95% CI; 92 106 hours for gatifloxacin server 88 112 hours for zaithromycin), (logrank test p = 0.914, HR [95% CI] = 1.01 [0.82 1.25]). At day 7, fever clearance rate was 84.2% (95% CI; 78.3% 87.9%) in the gatifloxacin group and 82.6% (95% CI; 76.5% 87.9%) in the azithromycin group (Figure 3).

Secondary outcomes. There was no death in the study. There was no significant difference in overall failure to

There was no significant difference in overall failure to treatment between the two groups (Table 2).

By PP analysis, the number of patients that showed overall failure to treatment was 13/145 (9%) in the gatifloxacin group and 13/140 (9.3%) in the azithromycin group (logrank test p = 0.854, HR [95% CI] = 0.93 (0.43 2.0]), or when assuming the worst case scenario, that all dropped-out patients were failures, 15/142(10.6%) failures in the azithromycin group (logrank test p = 0.570, HR [95% CI] = 0.81 [0.38 1.7]). Figure 4 shows the proportion of patients failing through time after the start of treatment.

In the azithromycin arm, more than one failure event occurred in individual patients (Table 2). Clinical failure occurred in 67/145(4.3%) patients in the gatifloxacin group and in 67/140 (4.2%) in the azithromycin group  $\phi = 1.000$ , OR [95% CI] = 0.96 [0.25 3.7]). Three patients in each study arm were re-treated with celtriaxone, the other patients resolved their symptoms within 24 hours.

Microbiological failure was seen in 2 out of 145 patients in the gatifloxacin arm (1.4%) and in 3 out of 140 (2.2%) in the azithromycin arm (p=0.680), OR [95% CI] = 0.64 [0.05 5.7]). Two of the azithromycin recipients showed additionally signs of clinical failure.

There were no typhoid fever-related complications in the 145 gatifloxacin patients compared to 8 out of 140 (5.7%) patients in the azithromycin arm (p = 0.003, OR [95% CI] = 0 [0 0.4]). Two azithromycin recipients developed signs of liver dysfunction (elevated AST and ALT, deepening of jaundice) in addition to signs of clinical failure. Study treatment was continued and symptoms resolved by the time of discharge. Four patients, three children and one adult, suffered from gatrointestinal bleeding on day 3, day 5 (2 cases) and day 7 of treatment receively, three patients received blood transfusions. One of these patients

4

Treatment of Typhoid Fever



#### Figure 1. Profile of the Trial. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0002188.g001

developed shock but responded to intravenous fluids and supportive treatment. Treatment was discontinued immediately in all the patients and re-treatment with ceftriaxone was initiated. Two adult patients developed pneumonia during treatment.

Relapse was evaluated only in patients that were initially categorised as successfully treated, patients with clinical failure, microbiological failure or complications were not evaluated. Four patients out of 137 (2.9%) relapsed in the gatifloxacin group compared to 0/127 in the azithromycin group (logrank test p=0.052, HR [95% CII] = not estimable due to zero observations

PLoS ONE | www.plosone.org

5

in one group), (Figure 5). These relapses with symptoms suggestive of typhoid fever occurred on day 7, 11, 13 and 15 respectively, after completion of treatment, three patients were confirmed culture positive for S. gphi: One patient developed acute respiratory distress syndrome (ARDS) and needed ventilation. The patient was treated with ceftriaxone and perfloxacine and subsequently made a complete recovery.

Ghronic faccal carriage was evaluated in patients who attended at least two follow-up appointments, 137 in the gatifloxacin group and 131 in the azithromycin group. Only one patient with chronic

Table 1. Baseline characteristics of culture confirmed patients (PP analysis) and culture negative patients.

Characteristics	Culture confirmed patien	nts treated with	Blood culture negative patients, n = 70
	Gatifloxacin, n = 145	Azithromycin, n=142	
Median age in years (range)	11 (2-30)	11 (1-41)	9 (2-42)
Number of children defined as age under 15 (%)	109 (75.2)	101 (71.1)	56 (80)
Number of males (%)	71 (49)	76 (53.5)	29 (41)
Median weight in kilograms (range)	25 (8.5-55)	24.5 (9.5-57)	19.5 (10.5-53)
Median duration of fever before admission in days (range)	7 (2-30)	7 (2-30)	7 (3-30)
Number of patients who received pretreatment (%)*	21 (14.5)	18 (12.7)	16 (22.9)
Median temperature at admission in °C (range)	39 (37-40.5)	39 (37.3-41)	38.75 (37-40)
Hepatomegaly, number of patients (%)	69 (47.6)	63 (44.4)	36 (51.4)
Splenomegaly, number of patients (%)	17 (11.7)	14 (9.8)	2 (2.9)
Abdominal pain, number of patients (%)	82 (56.5)	76 (53.5)	43 (61.4)
Weight loss, number of patients (%)	69 (47.6)	71 (50)	21 (30)
Vomiting, number of patients (%)	47 (32.4)	54 (38)	19 (27.1)
Diarrhoea, number of patients (%)	95 (65.5)	82 (57.7)	49 (70)
Mild jaundice, number of patients (%)	12 (8.3)	20 (14.1)	1 (1.4)
Median haematocrit in % (range)	34.3 (19.2-54.3)	34.6 (20.7-60.5)	34.2 (24.6-46.7)
Median white cell count, 10 <sup>9</sup> /L (range)	6.9 (2-17.2)	7.05 (2.4-16.8)	7.25 (2.8-11.7)
Median platelet count, 10%L (95% CL range)	172 (34-500)	172.5 (45-578)	208 (51-496)
Median AST, U/L(range)	85 (16.9-773)	72 (17.6-1190)	50.1 (11-533)
Median ALT, U/L (range)	67.4 (10.3-276)	59.4 (10.2-734)	44.1 (10-375)
Numbers of S.typhi/S.paratyphi A isolated from blood cultures	144/1	138/4	a
Positive pretreatment faecal cultures, numbers (%)	11/124 (8.9)	6/118 (5.1)	0

AST, Serum Aspartate Aminotransferase AST (normal range, 12-30 U/L). ALT, Serum Alanine Aminotransferase ALT (normal range, 13-40 U/L). "Treatment with amoviciline or sostimoxacole prior to hospital admission. Job(20.1371/journal.pone.0002188.0001

Outcome Type	Outcomes Sub-Categories	Treatment group (n =	287)	
		Gatifloxacin n = 145	Azithromycin n = 142	p-Value
Primary	Fever Clearance Time in hours (95% Cl)	106 (94-118)	105 (88-112)	0.984
Secondary	Overall treatment failure, numbers of patients (%)	13/145 (9)	13/140 (9.3)*	0.854
	Did not complete full treatment course, n @6)	0	2	
	*Clinical failure, n (%)	6/145 (4.3)	6/140 (4.2)	1.000#
	*Microbiological failure, n (%)	2/145 (1.4)	3/140 (2.2)	0.680#
	*Typhoid fever related complications, n (%)	0/145 (0)	8/140 (5.7)	0.003*
	Gastrointestinal bleeding	0	4	
	Preumonia	0	2	
	Liver dysfunction	0	2	
CONTRACTOR OF	Relapse after discharge from hospital, n (%)	4/137 (2.9)	0/127 (0)	0.052
	<sup>1</sup> Number of patients with faecal carriage at follow-up, n (%)	1/137 (0.7)	0/131 (0)	

Patients can fail in more than one subcategory. In the worst case scenario: 15/142 (10.6%) showed overall treatment failure in the addhromydin group, log rank test p=0.570. The p value is based on the log rank test. 77he p value is based on the log rank test. 62/10.1371/journal.pone.0002188:002

DLoS ONE | www.plosone.org

6

Treatment of Typhoid Fever



Figure 2. Proportion of culture confirmed patients still febrile. Kaplan-Meier survival curve showing the proportion of culture confirmed patients (PP analysis) still febrile through time by treatment group, doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0002188.g002

faecal carriage was detected after 6 months (An Giang study site), the patient had received gatifloxacin. In the ITT analysis (all 358 randomised patients), overall treatment failure was reported in 13 out of 185 (7%) in the gatifloxacin group compared to 14 out of 168 (8.4%) in the

azithromycin group (logrank test p=0.615, HR (95% CI) = 0.82 [0.39-1.76]). One culture negative patient in the azithromycin group had a positive blood culture on day 7 after start of treatment. There were no clinical failures or typhoid fever-related complications in the culture negative patients.



Figure 3. Proportion of all randomised patients still febrile. Kaplan-Meier survival curve showing the proportion of all randomised patients (ITT analysis) still febrile through time by treatment group. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0002188.g003

PLoS ONE | www.plosone.org

7



Figure 4. Proportion of patients with overall failure in the culture confirmed population. Kaplan-Meier survival curve showing the proportion of patients with overall failure in the culture confirmed population (PP analysis) by treatment group. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0002188.g004

8

#### Adverse events

Both treatments were well tolerated. One adverse event related to azithromycin was reported, a maculopapular rash that occurred after the first dose of treatment. Azithromycin was discontinued immediately and the patient was treated with ceftriaxone.

Gastrointestinal side-effects (change in consistency and frequency of stools) that were probably typhoid fever related were relatively frequent in both treatment arms at the start of treatment. In the gatifloxacin group, one patient experienced vomiting on day 2 and day 3 and one patient diarrhoea (4 episodes/day) on day 4 and day 5 of treatment. These episodes were self-limiting and did not require the interruption of therapy.

The median levels of serum AST and ALT fell in both groups after 7 days of therapy. In the PP group, the median posttreatment AST was 46.35 U/L (range 12.8-217.5) in the gatifloxacin arm and 45 U/L (range 5-358) in the azithromycin arm. The median post-treatment ALT fell to 46.8 U/L (range 7.4-278) and 49.9 (1.1-494), respectively. In the culture-negative patients, the median post-treatment AST was 44.8 U/L (range 12-654) and ALT was 40 U/L (range 10-424.4).

## Antimicrobial susceptibilities of S. typhi and S. paratyphi A isolates

From the PP population, 282 (98%) S. sphi and 5 (2%) S. pransphi A strains were isolated. Two hundred and sixty three S. sphi and 5 S. paratyphi A were received at the Hospital for Tropical Diseases for antimicrobial susceptibility testing.

Fifty-eight percent of the S. ophi isolates were MDR and 96% were nalidixic acid resistant and showed reduced susceptibility to the older generation fluoroquinolones (Table 3). However technically, using current CLSI breakpoints, all isolates remained susceptible in vitro to ciprofloxacin and ofloxacin. The MIC90 of gatifloxacin was the lowest of all the fluoroquinolones tested at

PLoS ONE | www.plosone.org

0.19 µg/mL (range 0.004-0.5). All isolates were susceptible to ceffriaxone.

The 5 S. paratyphi A strains were fully susceptible to all the antimicrobials tested.

## Discussion

Interpretation

The results of this trial show that both antibiotics worked well for the treatment of MDR and nalidixic acid resistant typhoid fever in Vietnam. A seven day oral course of gatifloxacin had similar efficacy and safety as a seven day course of azithromycin, which is recommended for the treatment of MDR and nalidizic acid resistant typhoid fever [7,9]

However, azithromycin is not available throughout much of the developing world and it is expensive. The costs of a 7-day treatment course of gatifloxacin (at 10 mg/kg/day) for an adult patient in Vietnam are approximately 25 US\$, the costs of authromycin (at 20 mg/kg/day) are more than 90 US\$. The results for gatifloxacin in this trial are comparable to the excellent clinical outcomes achieved with ofloxacin in Vietnam in

the early 1990s, when S. typhi isolates were still susceptible to nalidixic acid [17-19].

Gatifloxacin has a higher affinity to GyrA and is less inhibited by the common mutations in the Grd gene [20]. The gatifloxacin  $MIC_{50}$  of the study isolates was 0.19  $\mu g/mL$  compared to the exfloxacin  $MIC_{50}$  of 0.75  $\mu g/mL$ . We would not recommend the continued use of the older generation fluoroquinolones (ofloxacin and ciprofloxacin) in regions with high rates of nalidixic acid resistant typhoid fever for fear of selecting further mutations in grA [21]. This could put at risk the potential clinical benefit of the er fluoroquinolones, including gatifloxacin

There have been several case reports of gatifloxacin-associated dysglycernia in patients with type II diabetes mellitus, overweight

#### Treatment of Typhoid Fever



Figure 5. Proportion of patients with relapse in the culture confirmed population. Kaplan-Meier survival curve showing the proportion of potients with relapse in the culture confirmed population (PP analysis) by treatment group. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0002188.g005

0

or with other comorbidity [22-24]. Recently there have been concerns about the use of gatilloxacin, after a retrospective casecontrol study in 1.4 million individuals over the age of 66 years (mean age 77 years) in Ganada was published [25].

As our trial was completed before publication of this report, we did not systematically monitor for hypo- and hyperglycenia. Blood glucose levels taken as part of the routine care were normal. All patients were managed as in-patients and potential symptoms of hypo- and hyperglycenia would have been noted by the study physicians. No dysglycenia events were reported during the inpatient period or during the follow up period of 3 to 6 months.

The patients in our trial were healthy, young and non-obese individuals. A trial in 867 children with oith's media with glucose monitoring and a one year follow-up [26], as well as a recent enteric (typhoid and paratyphoid) fever trial in Nepal used gatifloxacin and did not report any dyaglycemia [10]. In our setting and in our patient population gatifloxacin was highly effective despite very high rates of drug resistance and was well tolerated.

Other newer generation fluoroquinolones, i.e. gemifloxacin and moxifloxacin have shown low MICs for nalidixic acid resistant S. *sphi* and S. *paragphi* A (11), unfortunately these drugs are not available in Vietnam and they are considerably more expensive. The in vitro results seen with these other newer generation fluoroquinolones should be evaluated in clinical trials.

#### Generalizability

The emergence of nalidixic acid resistant S. by hi and S, parapphi A with reduced association to the fluoroquinolones is a widespread problem throughout Asia and therefore our study is relevant to the whole region [2,5]. Many case reports and some randomised controlled trials have described the worsening clinical response to ciprofloxacin and ofloxacin [8,27,28].

PLoS ONE | www.plosone.org

The search for effective antibiotics to treat typhoid fever is imperative.

Typically trials in typhoid fever are limited by small sample sizes, a recent Cochrane Report has stressed the need for large well-designed trials in enteric fever [29]. The evidence from our trial is strengthened by a sample size of 287 patients with culture confirmed typhoid fever (358 patients randomised), which we believe is so far the largest RGT performed in typhoid fever.

Both antibiotics also worked well for the patients with negative blood cultures. This is an important finding because the sensitivity of blood culture for the diagnosis of typhoid fever is only approximately 50 to 80% [9].

### Limitations of the study

The randomisation sequence was generated with a large block size of 50, which resulted in uneven numbers in the two treatment groups (186 versus 172 patients in the ITT population).

One possible limitation was the low rate of stool cultures positive for S. sphi Faccal carriage is usually characterised by intermittent endding and the stool culture for S. sphi is not very sensitive. When comparing our data with other studies that demonstrate that azithromycin is highly efficacious for the treatment of typhoid fever, we find similar low rates of faecal carriage at follow up [7,30]. It could be hypothesized that antibiotics that show high intracellular concentrations and good tissue penetration like azithromycin and the fluoroquinolones, achieve rapid bacterial killing and elimination throughout the body, which reduces faecal carriage.

The dose of gatifloxacin and azithromycin tablets was prepared by careful cutting of the tablets (proportions of the tablets administered were recorded in the CRFs). Inevitably, it was therefore an estimation of the exact dose, hence we cannot guarantee that each patient received exactly 10 mg/kg/day of gatifloxacin or 20 mg/kg/day of azithromycin.

Table 3. Antimicrobial susceptibilities and minimum inhibitory concentrations (MIC) of 263 S. typhi isolate.

			Treatment with	
		All isolates	Gatifloxacin	Azithromycin
Read Concerns on the State of Street of Street		n=263	n=137	n = 126
Multidrug resistant, numbers	(%)	153 (58)	87 (63.5)	66 (52.3)
Nalidicic acid resistant, numbers (%)		254 (96.5)	132 (96.3)	121 (96)
and the second second second second	MIC SO (ug/ml)	>256	>256	>256
Amoxicillin	MIC 90 (µg/ml)	>256	>256	>256
	range gug/ml)	0.125 to >256	0.5 to >256	0.125 to >256
	MIC SO (µg/ml)	>256	>256	>256
Chloramphenicol	MIC 90 (µg/ml)	>256	>256	>256
	range (µg/ml)	0.38 to >256	2 to ≥256	0.38 to >256
	MIC 50 (µg/ml)	>256	>256	>256
Nalidixic acid	MIC 90 (µg/ml)	>256	>256	>-256
	range (µg/mi)	1.5 to >256	1.5 to >256	1.5 to >256
	MIC 50 (µg/ml)	0.75	0.75	t
Offoxacin	MIC 90 (µg/ml)	1.5	1.5	1.5
	range (µg/ml)	0.023-2	0.032-2	0.023-2
	MIC S0 (µg/ml)	0.38	0.38	0.38
Ciprofloxacin	MIC 90 (µg/ml)	0.5	0.5	0.5
	range (ug/ml)	0.004-0.75	0.006-0.75	0.004-0.38
	MIC 50 (µg/ml)	0.125	0.125	0.125
Satifoxacin	MIC 90 (µg/ml)	0.19	0.19	0.19
	range (µg/ml)	0.004-0.5	0,006-0.25	0.004-0.5
a subscription of the second	MIC 50 (µg/ml)	0,125	0.125	0.125
Ceftriaxone	MIC 90 (µg/ml)	0.125	0.125	0.19
	range (µg/ml)	0.064-0.25	0.064-0.19	0.064-0.25
	MIC SO (µg/ml)	8	8	8
Azithromycin	MIC 90 (µg/ml)	12	12	12
No. of Contraction of	range (ug/ml)	1.5-16	1.5-16	4-16

MC<sub>50555</sub> concentration at which 50% and 90% of the organisms respectively are inhibited. MDR is defined as resistance to chloramphenicol, ampidlin and brimethoppim: sulfamethoacole. CLSI MC breakpoints are as follows: for chloramphenicol, ampidlin and nalidbic acid resistance =32 µg/mL oftoxacin and gatifloxac =2 µg/mL susceptible and =8 µg/mL resistant; cloroftoxacin =1 µg/mL susceptible and =4 µg/mL resistant; ceftriaxone =8 µg/mL susceptible and =64 µg/mL doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0002188:003

10

Overall evidence. We performed a MEDLINE search for "azithromycin, clinical trial, typhoid/enteric fever" and used the recent enteric fever Cochrane report [29] to identify 6 clinical trials in the literature. In total, 251 typhoid fever patients were treated with azithromycin. Four trials, three from Egypt and one from India, used

azithromycin to treat MDR typhoid fever [30 33]. Azithromycin azithromycin to freat ADR typhosi fever [50 53]. Alathromycin achieved cure rates between 83% and 100%, the mean FCT ranged from 3.8 to 4.5 days. Two trials performed in Vietnam used azithromycin at 20 mg/kg/day [7] and at 10 mg/kg/day [8] for the treatment of MDR and nalidixic acid resistant typhoid fever. In total, 107 patients with culture confirmed typhoid fever were enrolled. The cure rate was 93% and 82% and the FCT was 5.6 and 5.8 days, respectively. Our results concur with these excellent data

A recent trial conducted in Kathmandu, Nepal used gatifloxacin at the same dose and duration for the treatment of nalidixic acid resistant typhoid fever [10]. Successful treatment was achieved in 96.5% (85 out of 88) patients and the median FCT (95% CI) was 92 hours (84 114 hours). The trial in Nepal was stopped early by

PLOS ONE | www.plosone.org

the independent Data and Safety Monitoring Committee as a result of the poor clinical response in the patients randomised to cefixime.

We believe on the basis of this and other recently published trials, that gatifloxacin or azithromycin are now the treatments of choice for enteric fever in areas of MDR and nalidixic acid resistance [7,8,10]. However it is important to use these antimicrobial agents cautiously because indiscriminate use would inevitably induce further resistance.

## Supporting Information

Protocol \$1 Trial Protocol

Found at: doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0002188.s001 (0.07 MB DOC)

Checklist \$1 CONSORT Checklist

Found at: doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0002188.s002 (0.06 MB DOC)

## Acknowledgments

We are grateful to all the doctors and nurses who cared for the patients in We are grateria to all the doctors and native who cares for the patients in this study and to all the patients and their relatives. We wish to thank the members of the Data and Safety Monitoring Board, Dr. Christopher M. Party, Liverpool University, UK and Professor Nicholas J. White, Mahidol University, Bangkok, Thailand.

#### References

- Crump JA, Luby SP, Mintz ZD (2004) The global burden of typhoid fever. Bull World Health Organ 82: 346–353.
   Bhan MK, Bahl R, Bhutnagar S (2005) Typhoid and paratyphoid fever. Lancet work and the statement of the statem
- 366: 749 762.
- Bhutta ZA (2006) Current concepts in the diagnosis and treatment of typhoid

- Bhutta ZA (2000) Clarrent concepts in the diagnosis and treatment of typhoid form: Junj 333: 78-82.
   Parry CM, Hen TT, Dougan G, White NJ, Farrar JJ (2002) Typhoid fover: N Zagl J Mcd 347: 1770-1782.
   Nguyen TA, Ha Ja K, Kuyenn TD (1093) [Typhoid fover in South Vietnam, 1990-1990-1990].
   Chua TT, Campbell J, Gallado CM, Van Minh Hoang N, Dieg TS, et al. (2007) Antimizrobial dhug resistance of Solmowide estimate remover. Typhi in Axia and molecular mechanism of reduced susceptibility to the fluoroopinolomia. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 51: 4515-4523.
   Chinh NT, Parry CM, Ly NT, Ha JID, Thong MX, et al. (2000) A randomized composite comparison of ainhermytin and ofoxacia for treatment of multiduty-resistant or naiditic aichtrension and ofoxacia for treatment of multiduty-resistant or naiditic aichtrension and ofoxacia for treatment of multiduty-resistant or naiditic aichtrension and ofoxacia for treatment of multiduty-resistant or naiditic aichtrension and conceptibility to the guest Chemother 44: 1835 1859.
- 44: 1855 1859
- 44: 1855-1859.
  5. Pary CM, He VA, Pinong Je T, Bay PV, Lanh MN, et al. (2007) Randomized controlled comparison of offoracin, arithmetrycia, and an offoracinuithromy-cin combination for breatment of multiding resistant and nalidscic acid-resistant syphoid force. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 31: 819-825.
  8: WHO (2007) Backgound document: The diagnoist greatment and prevention of typhoid force. Department of Vaccines and Biologicals World Health Organization. http://www.who.lnt/vaccine\_tresearth/documents/en/typhoid\_ document.ff

- Schwardis esterios renvez Paratyphi A and S. retries serves: Typhi came indistinguishable clinical synchrones in Kachmanda, Nepal. Clin Infect Dir 42: 1247–1253.
  Clinical and Laboratory Standard Institute (2006) Performance standards for antimicrobial susceptibility tress. Approved standard, 9th ed. CCSI document M2:A9, CLSI, Penneylvania, USA.
  Clinical and Laboratory Standard Institute (2007) Performance standards for antimicrobial susceptibility truing: seventeenth informational supplement. MS100-517, CLSI, Penneylvania, USA.
  Machin D, Campbell MJ, Foyers PM, Zinol APY (1997) Sample site tables for the design of dinical triak (2nd edition). Oxford: Blackwell Science.
  Bendow NG, Day NE (1969) Statistical methods in camer research, Valume 1– The analysis of case costrol studies. Lyon International Agency for Research on Cancer.

- Collen D (2003) Modeling survival data in medical research (Ind edition). Boca Ratoni CRC Press.
   Cao XT, Knezn R, Nguyen TA, Truong DL, White NJ, et al. (1999) A comparative study of ofloxacin and orficines for treatment of typhoid fiver in children. The Door, Nai Pediatric Center Typhoid Study Group. Pediatr Infect Dis J 18: 245–248.

## **Author Contributions**

Conceived and designed the experiments: TH JF SD PT NS NC KS CD BB JC TS NV TP NR LP HV DD NB ML PB VH CS. Performed the experiments: TH JF 5D NS NC CD JC TS NV TP NR LP HV DD NB DL LH N8 NH PD ML PB VH NH TN TC CS. Analyzed the data: TH JF PT NS NC KS CD NV TP NR LP HV. Wrote the paper: TH JF PT NS NC KS CD NV TP NR LP HV.

- Tran TH, Bethell DB, Nguyen TT, Wain J, To SD, et al. (1995) Short course of ofloxacin for treatment of multidrug-resistant typhoid. Clin. Infect Dis 20: 917 923.
- 19 Vinh H, Wain J, Vo TN, Cao NN, Mai TC, et al. (1996) Two or th offoxacin treatment for uncomplicated multidrug-resistant typhoid fever children. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 40: 958-961.
- onovacen resarrent ner uncomplicated muliideugresistant typhoid fever in children Antimicrob Agents Chemother 40: 936-961.
  Lat T, Zhan X, Dritza X (1999) Gatifloratin activity against quinclone resistant gyrate allele specific enhancement of haterritotial and haterritotial activities by the C-8 methory group. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 45: 2060 2974.
  Tam VH, Lozie A, Deziel MR, Liu W, Drusano GJ. (2007) The relationship between quinclone exposures and resistance amplification is characterized by an inverted U: a new paradigm for optimizing pharmacodynamics to counterselect resistance. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 51: 744-747.
  Ambrose PG, Bhaymani SM, Ginicalone BB, Fiedmonte M, Grasela TH (2003) Gatifloracin and the dierly pharmacoloneus in a resistance. Antimicrob Castinotro E 51: 744-747.
  Rambrose PG, Bhaymani SM, Ginicalone BB, Fiedmonte M, Grasela TH (2003) Gatifloracin and the dierly pharmacolinetic pharmacodynamics rationale for a potential age-rolated doss reduction. J Astimicrob Castinother 52: 452-440.
  Baker SE, Hangi MC (2000) Ponible gatifloracin-induced hypoglycemia. Ann Pharmacodynamic P2: 17276.
  Park-Wylie LY, Juntik DN, Korp A, Shah BR, Stukel TA, et al. (2006) Outpatient gatifloracin herapy and doglycemia in older adults. N Engl J Med 34: 1322-1361.
  Fuhichero ME, Arguedas A, Dagan R, Shor L, Saez-Lorens X, et al. (2005)

- H. Shi 2 (36).
   Fichichero ME, Arguedas A, Dagan R, Sher L, Saer-Llorens X, et al. (2005) Safety and efficacy of gatifloxatin therapy for children with returnent actuse atilia media (AOM) and/or AOM insument failure. Clin Infect Dir 41: 470–478.
   Aaresmip FM, Waiff C, Mohak K, Tarefall EJ (2003) is it time to change
- fluoroquinolone breakpoints for Schoolin gp? Animicrob Agents Chemother 47: 827-829
- 927: 827 829.
   Xudhiravas T, Wig N, Kapil A, Kabra SK, Remika K, et al. (2005) Glinical entroness in hyperial favor: absence impact of infection with nalidicir acid-resinant Sobusedie gold: BMG Infect Dia 5: 87.
   Thaver D, Zalif AK, Critchley J, Madui SA, Binema ZA (2005) Theoroguin-olones for treating typhoid and paratyphoid flow: (nativic favor) Gochrane Database Syst Rev: CD004530.
   Franck RW Jr, Massour A, Nakhia I, Suhan Y, Putmars S, et al. (2004) Short-course arithmenyin for the treatment of uncomplicated typhoid flow: includent and addescenae Clin Infect Dia 38: 951–957.
   Andre T, Suhhar CB, Dana MK, Padaka K, Pangla RJ, et al. (2006) Treatment

- children and adolescents Clin Infect Dis 38: 951–957.
  31. Buder T, Sridhar CB, Daga MK, Pathak K, Pandi RB, et al. (1999) Treatment of typhoid fever with authomycin versus chiotampilenical in a randomized multicenter trial in India. J Antimicrob Chemother 44: 243–250.
  32. Frenck RW JF, Nakhak I, Sultan Y, Basaly SS, Grige YF, et al. (2000) Arithromycin versus cellulaton for the treatment of uncomplicated typhoid fever in a didden. Clin Infect Dis 31: 1134–1138.
  33. Girgis NI, Buller T, Frenck RW, Sultan Y, Brown FM, et al. (1999) Arithromycin versus chiroflowatin for treatment of uncomplicated typhoid fever in a randomized time Texpt that induced patients with multidurg resistance. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 43: 1441-1444.

DE PLOS ONE | www.plasone.org

11

# **BJ STUDY NOTES**

## CASE RECORD FORM USED FOR THE GATIFLOXACIN VERSUS AZITHROMYCIN TYPHOID FEVER TRIAL DESCRIBED IN CHAPTER 2

## **1. PATIENT DETAILS**

PATIENT NAME:					
FATHER NAME: (if patient child)					
MOTHER NAME: (if patient child)					
BJ STUDY NO:					
DATE OF ENTRY TO STUDY:					
HOSPITAL NUMBER:					
SEX:	MALE	/ FEMALE			
AGE:	YEARS.				
OCCUPATION:					
ADDRESS DETAILS:	House number; Road: Town/City: Disrict/Province:	Telephone number; Mobile number:			
ADDRESS DETAILS	House number: Rond: Town/City: Disrict/Province:	Telephone number: Mobile number:			

BJ STUDY Notes

## INFORMATION SHEET

## OXTREC No: BJ

## An open randomized comparison of Azithromycin versus Gatifloxacin for the treatment of uncomplicated enteric fever

## Introduction to the study

You (or your child) are being asked to be in a research study on typhoid fever. Typhoid fever is a serious infection and in Viet Nam is now becoming very difficult to treat. This study is designed to see if we can improve the treatment of typhoid fever.

#### Blood Tests:

Whether or not you take part in the study you will be given the same standard of care for your illness. If you wish to take part in the study we will randomize the treatment you receive to one of two alternatives. We do not know which one you will receive or which is the best treatment. We believe both treatments to be effective. We will ask to take blood and stool samples during your stay in hospital and for the next 6 months after you are discharged from hospital to ensure that you have cleared the infection. This is very important to ensure that your family and friends are not at risk of infection. We will study the cells in the blood that protect you against infection and also your genes to try and understand why you got sick. The blood will be stored in a freezer at the Hospital for Tropical Diseases in Ho Chi Minh City. Further tests on these stored samples may be undertaken in the future to further the understanding of this disease.

## Confidentiality

We will keep the information we get from you as private. Your name will not be on your test resultswe will use a number instead of your name. The results of your blood tests will be told only to your doctor. These results will be under the authority and supervision of the doctor responsible for your inpatient care. Your doctor will discuss these results with you. All this information will be kept confidential in your medical records. Your name will not be mentioned in any papers or speeches about the study.

## Risks

There are very few risks to you from being in our study. All the drugs being used in this study are routinely used in Viet Nam. Taking blood by needle will hurt for a moment, and may leave a bruise. Costs

There will be no cost to you.

Refusal to participate

You may refuse to be in any parts of the study. If you do not want to be in the study that decision will not in any way interfere with your ability to receive proper medical care or attention.

Questions:

If you have any other questions about the study please ask the doctor on the ward or the doctors named at the top of this sheet.

(This is the doctor you see every day. Please ask any nurse or doctor who will help you)

## CONSENT FORM:

## OXTREC No: BJ:

## An open randomized comparison of Azithromycin versus Gatifloxacin for the treatment of uncomplicated enteric fever

**Consent from patient:** 

I have been fully informed of the possible risks and benefits of taking part in this study and agree to take part. I agree that the samples may be stored and that further tests may be undertaken on these samples in the future to further the understanding of this disease.

Name of patient

Signature: \_\_\_\_\_ Date: \_\_\_\_\_\_

Signature:

If the patient gives verbal consent to take part in the trial but is unable to sign, the physician can record the consent here:

Date:

Name of physician: Signature:

Date:

Reason for giving verbal consent:

Consent from relative: (Only to be used when the patient is unable to give consent because the patient is a child)

I have been fully informed of the possible risks and benefits of this study. I agree that my relative

may take part in the study.

Name of relative:

Relationship with patient:

Signature:

Name of physician:

Signature:

Date:

Date:

BJ STUDY Notes

375

## PLEASE NOTE, THE PATIENT CAN ONLY ENTER THE STUDY IF THE CONSENT FORM HAS BEEN SIGNED

Reasons for coming to hospit	al:		Duration of illness (days)		
Duration	of symptom:	s (record day	s, 0 = not reported)		
Fever:	Cough:	- 7 1.2	Constipation:		
Headache:	Diarrhoea:		Vomiting:		
Weight loss:	Abdomina	l pain:	Convulsions:		
Any other significant symptom	IS:				
	Past I	listory			
Previous typhoid: Y / N		Diabetes:	Y / N		
Date if Yes:		Date if Yes:			
Family member with typhoid	: Y / N	TB: Y / N			
Date if Yes:		Date if Yes:			
Typhoid vaccination: Y / N	1	Hepatitis: : Y / N			
Date if Yes:		Date if Yes:			
Drug addict: Y/N	1949	Any daily medication necessary: Y/N			
		If yes:			
		Drug:			
Allergy to drugs: Y / N / Not	known	Dose:			
If yes: Drug:		oral / i.v. / i. m.			
	Treatmen	it in the last	2 weeks		
Y / N / Not known	and the set	Sec.			
Date if Yes:					
Antibiotics (drug and dose):_					
Other treatment (drug and d	ose):				
Where:					

## 3. EXAMINATION

Mental state: normal / agitated / confused	Jaundice: None / Mild / Mod / Severe
GCS (Glasgow Coma Score): /15	Hepatomegaly: Y/N If yes:cm
Temperature: <sup>0</sup> C	Splenomegaly: Y/N If yes:cm
Blood pressure:mmHg	Roseolae: Y / N
Pulse:/min	Stiff neck: Y / N

BJ STUDY Notes

376

Respiratory rate	: /min	Enlarged lymph nodes: Y / N	
Weight:	kg	Abdominal tenderness: Y / N	
Height:	cm	Any others:	-

## 4. CULTURE

Blood culture	Date:(D)	Date:(D)	Date:(D)
Result			

Blood culture	Date:	(D_)	Date:	(D)	Date:	(D)
Result						

Stool culture	Date:	_(D	)	Date:	(D	)	Date:	(D	)
Result			1.5			1.1.1.1			

Stool culture	Date:(D)	Date:(D)	Date:(D)
Result			

Bone culture	marrow	Date:	(D	)	Date:	(D)	Date:	(D)
Result	and the							

# 5. ANTIBIOGRAM

Bacteria isolated: From blood/ bone i		<i>S.typhi</i> arrow/ stoo	<i>S.para</i> ol (please in	typhi dicate)	other (specify):	Date:	
Sens	Nal acid	Oflox	Cipro	Gati	Azm	Chlor	Amp
R or S							
MIC							

BJ STUDY Notes

## 6. BLOOD TESTS

Date:	Result	Date:	Results	Date	Result
Haematocrit		Haematocrit		Haematocrit	
WBC		WBC	a les estas de	WBC	
Neutrophils		Neutrophils		Neutrophils	
Lymphocytes		Lymphocytes		Lymphocytes	
Monocytes		Monocytes		Monocytes	
Eosinophils	1	Eosinophils		Eosinophils	
Platelets		Platelets		Platelets	
Sodium	1	Sodium	1	Sodium	
Creatinine		Creatinine		Creatinine	
AST/ SGOT		AST/SGOT		AST/ SGOT	
ALT/SGPT		ALT/SGPT		ALT/SGPT	
Bilirubin TT		Bilirubin TT		Bilirubin TT	
Bilirubin GT		Bilirubin GT		Bilirubin GT	
BUN		BUN		BUN	
Glucose		Glucose		Glucose	

BJ

Date:	Result	Date:	Results	Date	Result
Sodium		Sodium		Sodium	
Creatinine		Creatinine		Creatinine	
AST/ SGOT		AST/SGOT		AST/ SGOT	
ALT/SGPT		ALT/SGPT		ALT/SGPT	
Bilirubin TT		Bilirubin TT		Bilirubin TT	
Bilirubin GT		Bilirubin GT		Bilirubin GT	
BUN		BUN		BUN	
Glucose		Glucose		Glucose	

BJ STUDY Notes

378

## 7. CHEST X-RAY (please summarize most important finding)

Chest X-Ray	Date:	_(D_)	Date:	_(D_)	Date:	_(D_)
Result						
	- Solden		a Second and			

## 8. OTHER TESTS

ECG, keep with notes	Date:	(D	)	Date:	(D	Date:	(D)
Result							

Other tests	Date:	_(D_)	Date:	(D)	Date:	(D)

## 9. MANAGEMENT

Diagnosis:					
General assessment:	S	evere /	Average	1	Mild
Treatment prescribed:					
Start of treatment: dat	e		dose		
Complications: Ye	s / No				
COMPLICATIONS	Date	Duration	n, level of ill	lness,	management
GI bleeding					
Intestinal perforation					
Hepatitis/Cholecystitis					
Shock					
Others					

## 10. HAND WRITTEN SUMMARY

BJ STUDY Notes

## STUDY NOTES

BJ \_\_\_\_\_

		Day Dat	y 1 te:			Day	y 2 te:			Day	y 3 te:			Day	y 4 te:		
Antibioti	c								No. of Concession, Name	-	CI PALALA	ALC: CONTRACTOR					
Dose (po/	im/iv)																
Hours sin	ice start																
Time		6	12	18	24	6	12	18	24	6	12	18	24	6	12	18	24
	40.0																
	39.0																
Fever <sup>9</sup> C	38.0																
	37.0	_															
	36.0																
Pulse rate	2																
Blood pre	essure											1					
Respirato	ry rate																
GCS																	
Hepatom	egaly																
Splenome	galy																
Diarrhoea	a																
Melaena			198	1.14													
Roseolae																	

BJ STUDY Notes

. . .

## STUDY NOTES

BJ \_\_\_\_\_

		Day	y 5 te:			Da Da	уб te:			Da Da	y 7 te:			Day	y 8 te:		
Antibioti	c						A RAN PARTY OF THE PARTY OF									0114-01245	-
Dose (po/	îm/iv)																
Hours sin treatmen	ice start																
Time		6	12	18	24	6	12	18	24	6	12	18	24	6	12	18	24
	40.0																1
	39.0																
Fever °C	38.0																
	37.0																
	36.0					1	-										
Pulse rate	9																
Blood pre	essure																
Respirato	ry rate								222			12.3					
GCS																	
Hepatom	egaly							1									
Splenome	galy																
Diarrhoe	a																
Melaena																	
Roseolae																	

BJ STUDY Notes

. . .

## STUDY NOTES

BJ \_\_\_\_\_

Durt of it		Day	y 9 te:			Da Da	y 10 te:			Day Dat	y 11 te:			Day Dat	y 12 te:		
Antibioti	c																
Dose (po/	im/iv)																
Hours sin treatment	ice start							5100									
Time	The second	6	12	18	24	6	12	18	24	6	12	18	24	6	12	18	24
	40.0																
	39.0																
Fever <sup>®</sup> C	38.0																
	37.0																
	36.0											-					
Pulse rate	9	1															
Blood pre	essure										1.						
Respirato	ry rate				1.1.1	2.3			11			119		122			
GCS																1. 2.1	
Hepatom	egaly				-		-								S		
Splenome	galy																
Diarrhoea	a																
Melaena																	
Roseolae				-													
				1													
			1.1									13					1308

BJ STUDY Notes

## ADMISSION OUTCOME BJ\_\_\_\_\_

Uncomplicated recovery? Y / N If No, describe:	Fever clearance time: (Time from the start of treatment until the temp. falls below 37.5°C and remains at or below 37.5°C for at least 48 hours) hours
	Duration of antibiotic treatment: (days)
Treatment failure:	Clinical (fever after 7 days of treatment) Yes/No
	Microbiological (positive stool culture on day 9) Yes/No
Date of death:	
Date of discharge:	

## SIDE-EFFECTS OF STUDY DRUGS

SIDE-EFFECTS		Yes / No	
SIDE EFFECTS	Date	Duration, level of illness, management	
Allergic reaction			
Nausea			
Vomiting			
Headache			
Others			

BJ STUDY Notes

# FOLLOW-UP

Follow-up 1	after 1 MONTH
Date:	
Time since finished treatment :	(days)
Complaint :	
Clinical examination:	
Temperature :°C	
Other symptoms :	
Relapse: Yes/No	
Comments:	
Stool culture (1 sample) ;	
Faecal carriage: Yes/No	
Name of doctor	Date:
Follow-up 2	after 3 MONTH
Date:	
Time since finished treatment :	(days)
Complaint :	
Clinical examination:	
Temperature :°C	
Other symptoms :	
Relapse: Yes/No	
Comments:	
Stool culture (1 sample) :	
Faecal carriage: Yes/No	
	Datas

BJ STUDY Notes

Follow-up 3	after 6 MONTH
Date:	
Time since finished treatment :	(days)
Complaint :	
Clinical examination:	
Temperature :°C	
Other symptoms :	
Relapse: Yes/No	
Comments:	
Stool culture (1 sample) :	
Faecal carriage: Yes/No	
Name of doctor	Date:

BJ STUDY Notes

ANTIMICROBULI, AODINTS AND CHEMOTHERAPY, Dec. 2007, p. 4315–4323 0066-4804/07/\$08.00+0 doi:10.1128/AAC.00294-07 Copyright 0 2007, American Society for Microbiology. All Rights Reserved.

## Antimicrobial Drug Resistance of Salmonella enterica Serovar Typhi in Asia and Molecular Mechanism of Reduced Susceptibility to the Fluoroquinolones<sup>7</sup>

Tran Thuy Chau,<sup>1,2</sup> James Ian Campbell,<sup>1,3</sup> Claudia M. Galindo,<sup>5</sup> Nguyen Van Minh Hoang,<sup>1,2</sup>
To Song Diep,<sup>2</sup> Tran Thu Thi Nga,<sup>1,2</sup> Nguyen Van Vinh Chau,<sup>2</sup> Phung Quoc Tuan,<sup>1,2</sup>
Anne Laure Page,<sup>5</sup> R. Leon Ochiai,<sup>5</sup> Constance Schultsz,<sup>1,3</sup> John Wain,<sup>12</sup> Zulfkar A. Bhutta,<sup>6</sup>
Christopher M. Parry,<sup>13</sup> Sujit K. Bhattacharya,<sup>7</sup> Shanta Dutta,<sup>7</sup> Magdarina Agtini,<sup>8</sup>
Baiqing Dong,<sup>9</sup> Yang Honghui,<sup>9</sup> Dang Duc Anh,<sup>10</sup> Do Gia Canh,<sup>10</sup> Aliya Naheed,<sup>11</sup>
M. John Albert,<sup>15</sup> Rattanaphone Phetsouvanh,<sup>16</sup> Paul N. Newton,<sup>16,3</sup> Buddha Basnyat,<sup>4</sup>
Amit Arjyal,<sup>4</sup> Tran Thi Phi La,<sup>17</sup> Nguyen Ngoc Rang,<sup>17</sup> Le Thi Phuong,<sup>18</sup>
Phan Van Be Bay,<sup>18</sup> Lorenz von Seidlein,<sup>5</sup> Gordon Dougan,<sup>12</sup> John D. Clemens,<sup>5</sup>
Ha Vinh,<sup>2</sup> Tran Tinh Hien,<sup>2</sup> Nguyen Tran Chinh,<sup>2</sup> Camilo J. Acosta,<sup>5</sup>
Jeremy Farrar,<sup>1,3,14</sup> and Christiane Dolecek<sup>1,3,14</sup>\*

Derenty Parrar, "" and Christiane Dolecek """
 Oxford University Clinical Research Unit, Hospital for Tropical Diseases, Ho Chi Minh City, Vietnam<sup>1</sup>; The Hospital for Tropical Diseases, Ho Chi Minh City, Vietnam<sup>2</sup>; Centre for Tropical Medicine, Nuffield Department of Clinical Medicine, John Radchffe Hospital, Oxford, United Kingdom<sup>2</sup>; Patan Hospital, Kathmandu, Nepal<sup>2</sup>; International Vaccine Institute, Seoul, South Korea<sup>2</sup>; Department of Paediatnes, Aga Khan University, Karachi, Pakistan<sup>4</sup>; National Institute of Cholent and Enteric Diseases, Kolkata, India<sup>2</sup>; National Institute of Health Research and Development, Jakarta, Indonesia<sup>8</sup>; Guangzi Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, Nanning, Guangzi, China<sup>9</sup>; National Institute of Hygiene and Epidemiology, Hanoi, Vietnam<sup>10</sup>; International Center for Diarrheal Disease Research (ICDDR), Diaska, Bangladesi<sup>11</sup><sup>1</sup>; The Wellcome Trust Sanger Institute. Cambridge, United Kingdom<sup>12</sup>; Department of Medical Microbiology and Genitourinary Medicine, Duncan Building, University of Liverpool, United Kingdom<sup>13</sup>; London School of Hygiene and Tropical Medicine, London, University of Liverpool, United Kingdom<sup>14</sup>; Department of Medical Microbiology and Genitourinary Medicine, London, University of Liverpool, United Kingdom<sup>14</sup>; Department of Medicine Research Collaboration, Microbiology Laboratory, Mahosot Hospital-Odord Tropical Medicine Research Collaboration, Microbiology Laboratory, Mahosot Hospital, Cao Paople's Democnatic Republic<sup>16</sup>; An Giang Provincial Hospital, Long Xuyer, An Giang, Vietnam<sup>13</sup>; and Dong Thap Provincial Hospital, Cao Lanh, Dong Thap, Vietnam<sup>14</sup>

Received 1 March 2007/Returned for modification 28 May 2007/Accepted 24 September 2007

This study describes the pattern and extent of drug resistance in 1,774 strains of Salmonella enterica serovar Typhi isolated across Asia between 1993 and 2005 and characterizes the molecular mechanisms underlying the reduced susceptibilities to fluoroquinolones of these strains. For L393 serovar Typhi strains collected in southern Vietnam, the proportion of multidrug resistance has remained high since 1993 (50% in 2004) and there was a dramatic increase in malidixic acid resistance between 1993 (4%) and 2005 (97%). In a cross sectional sample of 381 serovar Typhi strains from 8 Asian countries, Bangladesh, China, India, Indonesia, Laos, Nepal, Pakistan, and central Vietnam, collected in 2002 to 2004, various rates of multidrug resistance (5 to 51%) were found. The eight Asian countries involved in this study are home to approximately 80% of the world's typhioid fever cases. These results document the scale of drug resistance across Asia. The Serif 3–Pfb substitution in GyrA was the predominant alteration in serovar Typhi strains from Vietnam (117/127 isolates; 92.1%). No mutations in gyrB, parC, or parE were detected in 55 of these strains. In vitro time kill experiments showed a reduction in the efficacy of ofloxacin against strains harboring a single amino acid substitution at codon 83 or 87 of GyrA; this effect was more marked against a strain with a double substitution at codon 83 or 87

There are approximately 21 million cases of typhoid fever worldwide, with a particularly high incidence in Asia. An estimated 220,000 deaths per year occur as a consequence of the disease (11).

This article describes the extent and pattern of drug resis-

4315

Vol. 51, No. 12

tance of Salmonella enterica serovar Typhi across Asia. This information is vital for guiding treatment and is also important for helping policy makers to plan vaccination campaigns. The emergence and spread of drug resistance have limited treatment options for typhoid fever in many countries.

Since the isolation of multidrug-resistant (MDR) serovar Typhi strains which show resistance to all first-line antibiotics (chloramphenicol, ampicillin, and trimethoprim-sulfamethoxazole) in the 1980s, the fluoroquinolone class of antibiotics has become the treatment of choice for enteric fever (4, 38). Unfortunately, outbreaks of serovar Typhi strains that were resis-

<sup>\*</sup> Corresponding author. Mailing address: Oxford University Clinical Research Unit, Hospital for Tropical Diseases, 190 Ben Ham Tu, Ho Chi Mmh City, Vietnam, Phone: 84 8 9237954. Fax: 84 8 9238904.

E-mail: cdolecek@oucru.org. \* Published ahead of print on 1 October 2007.

### 4316 CHAU ET AL.

tant to nalidixic acid (the prototype quinolone, which is used for in vitro screening tests) and showed reduced susceptibility to the fluoroquinolones have been reported subsequently in a number of countries (25). Vietnam and particularly the Mekong Delta region of Vietnam faced a series of typhoid fever epidemics over the last decade, imposed on a background of endemic disease, that reflected changes in resistance patterns and pointed to a serious problem of drug resistance (24). MDR is associated with a transferable plasmid (36), while reduced susceptibility to the fluoroquinolones in serovar Typhi is usually associated with point mutations in the bacterial target genes encoding DNA gyrase and/or DNA topoisomerase IV.

This study describes the magnitude and patterns of drug resistance in 1,393 serovar Typhi strains isolated from 1993 to 2005 in Vietnam and from a cross-sectional sample set of 381 serovar Typhi strains isolated in 2002 to 2004 in eight Asian countries (Bangladesh, China, India, Indonesia, Laos, Nepal, Pakistan, and central Vietnam). These countries are home to more than 80% of the world's typhoid fever cases (11). We defined the molecular mechanism of nalidixic acid resistance and performed in vitro bacterial time-kill experiments with isolates that harbored the common mutations in the gyrA gene. The time-kill experiments allowed us to model the impact of the gyrA mutations on the time course of the antimicrobial effects of older (ofloxacin) and newer-generation (gatifloxacin) fluoroquinolones.

(This work was presented in part at the American Meeting of Hygiene and Tropical Medicine, Atlanta, GA, December 2005.)

#### MATERIALS AND METHODS

Bacterial isolates. (i) Servicer Typhi strains isolated in seathern Vietnam from 1993 to 2005. One thousand three hundred ninety-three servicer Typhi isolates were collected consecutively from patients with uncomplicated typhick fever during prospective hospital-loased clinical studies between 1993 and 2000 conducted at Dong Thap Provincial Hospital, Dong Nai Peadlatric Hospital, An Giang Provincial Hospital, and the Hospital for Tropical Diseases, Ho Chi Minh City, all located in southern Vietnam. These studies have been coscribed previonsity (7, 8, 23, 26, 32–35).

(ii) Serevar Typhi isolates from eight Asian countries in 2002 to 2004. One hundred forty-nine serovar Typhi isolates were collected in March and April 2003 during a hospital-based descriptive study at Patan Hospital, Kathananda, Mejal, Filty isolates were collected consecutively during a clinical trial in 2002 and 2003 at the Welcome Trust-Mahosot Hospital-Outford Tropical Medicine Research Collaboration, Lao People's Democratic Republic, Laos (27). One hundred cighty-bro-serovar Typhi isolates were collected as part of population based prospective surveillance studies conducted by multiple teams in collaboration with the International Vaccine Institute (IVI), Scoul, South Kores (1). These surveillance sites included whole townships (China and Victuam), specifies thm areas (Bangladosh, Pakistan, and Incia), and an impowerished urban sub-district (Indonesia). Forty solates were collected from Petrnary till December 2003 in an urban shum in Diska, Bangladosh; the setting has been described (5); 21 isolates were collected from May to July 2003 in stum areas in Kolkata, West Bengal, India; J' isolates were isolated between January 2002 and March 2003 in one shum area in Karachi, Pakistan; and 47 isolates were collected between Januay 2002 and September 2004 in one.

and oppended to the two tests of the second second

Identification and antimicrobial susceptibilities. Isolates were identified using the API20E biochemical identification system (bioMericux, Paris, France). Se-

ANTIMICROE. AGENTS CHEMOTHER.

TABLE	L	Oligonucleotide	primer sequences	used	for
		BC'D amal	Hanting		

Gene	Primer	Primer sequence (5'→3')	Reference
GyzA	GYRA/P1	TOTCCGAGATGGCCTGAAGC	16
	GYRA/P2	TACCGTCATASGTTATCCACG	
GyrB	StygyrB1	CAAACTGGCGGACTGTCAGG	20
	StygyrB1	TTCCGGCATCTGACGATAGA	
parC	StmparC1	CTATGCGATGTCAGAGCTGG	13
	StmparC2	TAACAGCAGCTCGGCGTATT	
parE	StmparEI	TCTCTTCCGATGAAGTGCTG	13
	StmparE2	ATACGGTATAGCGGCGGTAG	
ones	OnrS1	ATGGAAACCTACAATCATAC	_2
	OnrS2	AAAAACACCTCGACTTAAGT	
QneA	QP1	GATAAAGTTTTTCAGCAA GAGG	19
	OP2	ATCCAGATCGOCAAAOGTTA	

\*Sequences for the good primers were designed based on the sequence of Shigella flexueri (17).

rology was carried out using specific antisers (polyvalent O, O9, He, and Vi) (Mures, Dartford, United Kingdom).

(Mittes, Dartbete, United Kapisan), Antimicroficial susceptibility testing with ampicillin, chloramphenicol, trimethoprim-sulfamethoxazole, nalicitist acid, offoxacin, ciprofloxacin, gatifloxacin, and ceffrixsone was performed by disc diffusion seconding to Clinical and Laboratory Standards Inuttitute (CLSI) methods (10) and interpreted following CLSI gathelines (9). The control strains used for all susceptibility tests were *Eacherichia* coch ATCC 25922, Brandemonus aemysoar ATCC 27853, and *Traph-Sicoccetar answar ATCC* 229213. MICk were chermined by using the E test (AB Biodak, Solnz, Sweden). MDR of isolates was defined as resistance to chloramphenicol (MIC  $\approx 3.2$  ng/ml), ampicillin (MIC  $\approx 3.2$  ng/ml), and timethoppinsuffmethoxacole (MIC  $\approx 8.5152$  og/ml). Nalicitics acid resistance was defined as a MIC of  $\approx 3.2$  ng/ml. The breakpoints for ofloxacin and gatifloxacin were  $\approx 2.2$ µg/ml (susceptible) and  $\approx 6.85152$  og/ml) (9). All lexis were performed at the Hospital for Tropical Diseases (HTD), Ho Chi Minh City, Vietnam, except for the isolates from Nepal, which were testend at Patan Hospital, Kathmandu, Nepal, using identicial methods.

DNA isolation. A single colony was inoculated in 6 ml of LB broth (Sigma) and incubated overlight at 37°C. DNA was extracted using the Qiapan Genomic-tip 100G and Genomic DNA buffer set (Qiapen, Lid., Hiken, Qetrmany) or the celyftrimethytammonium bromide method of DNA extraction (2). DNA stock was stored at -20 and -60°C. Four hundred nanograms of DNA was used for each PCR.

PCR and sequencing. Origonucleotide primer pairs are shown in Table 1. PCR amplifications of graf (MT tp), graf. (345 tp), parC (270 tp), and parE (240 tp) were performed with 30 cycles of denaturation at 92°C for 1 min, annealing at 62°C for 1 min, and extension at 74°C for 2 min, followed by a final extension step at 74°C for 1 min.

PCR products were purified using the QIAquick PCR purification kit (Qiagea OmbH, Hamburg, Germany) and used directly as templakes for sequencing, which was performed with the CEQ DTCS-Quick Start kit and analyzed using an automated sequencer, the CEQ6000 genetic analysis system (Beckman Coulter, Inc., Fullerton, CA).

Selected strains were screened for the presence of the prot and qw3 genos by PCR. The FCR conditions for the amplification of qw3 were as follows:  $9^{40}$ C for 2 min; 34 cycles of 94°C for 45 s, 48°C for 45 s, and 72°C for 45 s; final extension at 74°C for 5 min. PCR conditions for qw3 were identical except for the annealing temperature, which was 55°C. The positive control used was a Circulator sp. isolate (identified by API20E) harboring both the qw3 and qw3genes, as confirmed by sequencing of PCR products.

In vitre time kill analysis. All time kill experiments were determined in an plazar. Offoracin powder was purchased from Sigma, Steinheim, Germany, and guillowain powder was provided from Encol. Myres Spathe, New Eurowsck, NJ. Three serower Typhi colonies were taken and inevaluted in 10 ml Mueller Hinton broth (Otoid, Basingstole, United Kingdom) at 37°C for 15 to 15 h. Two decays of this broth were inoculated into 10 ml of Mueller-Hinton broth and incubated at 37°C for 1 h to give  $2 \times 10^6$  CFU/ml. Ten millners of Mueller-Hinton broth containing offoracin or gatifloxacin at 32°. MIC was added at time zero to give a final concentration of 16  $\times$  MIC, send revold dilutions were used



FIG. 1. Antimicrobial drug resistance of serovar Typhi strains isolated during clinical studies in southern Vietnam from 1993 to 2005. Percentages of MDR and nalidixic acid-resistant serovar Typhi isolates. The number of isolates from each year is shown on top of the bars.

to obtain  $8 \times 4 \times 2 \times$ , and  $1 \times$  MIC. The growth control contained no antibiotic. The cultures were incubated at 35 to 37°C for 24 h. Viable counts were measured immediately prior to the addition of the antibiotic and at 30 min and 1, 2, 4, 6, 8, and 24 h after the addition of the antibiotic. Viable counts were performed by using the Miles and Misra technique on nutrient agar plates following serial dilution in maximum-recovery diluents (Oxoid, United Kingdom). The lower limit of detection was 10° CPU/ml.

Mutientiale sequence accession numbers. The partial DNA sequences of the grad, gene of serovar Typhi AG 152 and DT 18 have been registered in the GenBank nucleotide sequence database under the accession numbers EF680460 and EF680461, respectively.

### RESULTS

Antimicrobial susceptibility testing. (i) Serovar Typhi isolated in southern Vietnam from 1993 to 2005. Between 1993 and 2005, 1,393 isolates of serovar Typhi were collected (Fig. 1). The proportion of MDR serovar Typhi was 63.2% (36/57 strains) in 1993 and increased to more than 80% in the late 1990s and early 2000. During the same period, there was a dramatic increase in nalidixic acid resistance. In 1993, 2 out of 57 (3.5%) serovar Typhi isolated from patients in southern Vietnam were nalidixic acid resistant (respective MICs of ofloxacin, 0.250 and 0.125  $\mu$ g/ml) (37). Nalidixic acid resistance surged to 88.6% (109/123) in 1998. It has remained at high levels since then, with 97% (196/202) of isolates in 2004. Since 1998, a high proportion of strains show the combination of MDR and nalidixic acid resistance (Fig. 1).

The antimicrobial susceptibility data of 202 serovar Typhi isolated in 2004 in southern Vietnam are shown in more detail in Table 2.

(ii) Serovar Typhi strains isolated in eight Asian countries in 2002 to 2004. The antimicrobial susceptibilities of 381 serovar Typhi isolates collected in 2002 to 2004 from eight Asian countries were analyzed (Table 2). There were various rates of MDR across the sites, ranging from 16% (8/50) of isolates from Laos to 37.5% (15/40) from Bangladesh. China and Indonesia were exceptions, with no MDR serovar Typhi identified.

The percentages of nalidixic acid-resistant serovar Typhi isolates ranged from 0% in Indonesia and Laos and 4.8%(1/21) in China to 51% (76/149) in Nepal (Table 2). The com-

TABLE 2.	Antimicrobial dr	ug resistance of serova	Typhi isolates in 2002 to	2004 across eight Asian countries"
----------	------------------	-------------------------	---------------------------	------------------------------------

Country	% Nalidixic acid-	MIC of ciprofloxacin (µg/ml)			% Ciprofloxacin-	MIC of gatifi	oxacin (	µg/ml)	% Chloramohenicol-	% MDR
	y resistant isolates" Range 50% 90% resistant isolat			resistant isolates*	Range 50% 90		90%	resistant isolates*	Isolates <sup>a</sup>	
China	4.8 (1/21)	0.008-0.25	0.015	0.03	0	0.012-0.190	0.023	0.023	0 (0/21)	0 (0/21)
Indonesia	0 (0/17)	0.002-0.03	0.015	0.015	0	0.012-0.023	0.016	0.023	0 (0/17)	0 (0/17)
Laos	0 (0/50)	0.006-0.023	0.012	0.016	0	0.012-0.047	0.016	0.023	18 (9/50)	16 (8/50)
Bangladesh	40 (16/40)	0.006-0.38	0.025	0.38	0	0.012-0.19	0.016	0.19	40 (16/40)	37.5 (15/40)
India	47.8 (11/23)	0.006-0.25	0.094	0.25	0	0.012-0.19	0.125	0.19	26 (6/23)	26 (6/23)
Nenal	51 (76/149)	0.002-32	0.125	0.5	4 (6/149)	0.012-1.500	0.094	0.25	19 (28/149)	NAS
Pakistan	38.3 (13/34)	0.004-0.25	0.012	0.25	0	0.012-0.190	0.023	0.19	26.5 (9/34)	26.5 (9/34)
Central Vietnam	50 (23/47)	0.006-0.5	0.023	0.38	0	0.008-0.250	0.016	0.19	21.3 (10/47)	21.3 (10/47)
Southern Vietnam (HTD)	97 (196/202)	0.008-0.75	0.38	0.5	0	0.006-0.250	0.125	0.19	50 (101/202)	50 (101/202

\* Parenthetical numbers indicate no. of resistant isolates/no. tested.

<sup>b</sup>NA, not available.

1.00	Veal	Country or province*	Amino acid substitution(s) in grA	Nucleotide change(s) in gr.d.	QRDR profile"			Presence	MIC of drug (µg/ml)			
Isolate"	isolation				gnB	parC	parE	of MDR	Natidixic acid	Ciprofloxacia	Offoxacia	Gatiffoxacin
D 43*	2004	India	S83Y	TCC→TAC	wt	wt	wt	No	>256	0.25	0.5	0.19
B 111*	2004	India	S83Y	TCC-TAC	WT	wt	WI	Yes	>256	0.25	0.5	0.19
E 86*	2004	India	S83F	TCC-TTC	wt	wt	wt	No	>256	0.25	0.5	0.19
A 102*	2004	India	S83Y	TCC→TAC	wt	wt	wt	Yes	>256	0.25	0.5	0.19
C 1524	2004	India	S83Y	TCC-TAC	wt	wt	wt	No	>256	0.25	0.5	0.19
CT 20*	1004	Tien Giang	S83F	TCC-TTC	WT	wt	wt	Yes	256	0.5	1	0.094
CT 61*	1004	Tien Giang	S83F	TCC-TTC	wt	wt	wt	Yes	256	0.125	1	0.064
nor 102+	1005	HCMC	SS3F	TCC-TTC	wt	wr	wt	Yes	128	0.125	î	0.004
nar 104*	1005	HCMC	SS3F	TCC-TTC	wt	wt	wt	Yes	256	0.25	i	0.125
nar 107*	1005	HCMC	SS3F	TCC-TTC	wT	wt	wt	Ves	256	0.25	1	0.125
nar 107	1005	HCMC	SS3F	TCC-TTC	wT	wi	avt	No	256	0.25	i	0.125
nar Ivo	1005	HCMC	DSTG	GAC-OGC	WT	wr	wit	No	256	0.25	2	0.125
ipi 2.	1002	HCMC	SOTE	TCC		wit	mt	Vas	256	0.2.5	1	0.125
nar 28	1005	HCMC	56317	TCC TTC	WL.		wit	Var	256	0.5	0.5	0.19
nar 45	1990	HCMC	303P	CAC CCC	WL	wi	wi	Var	20	0.06	0.5	0.125
nar 40	1990	HCMC	DOTA	TCC TTC	WL	wi	wi	Tes	04	0.00	0.5	0.032
nar 50	1990	HCMC	SosP	TCC-+TTC	wt	WL	WL	Tes	200	0.5	1	0.094
nar 51	1996	HCMC	583P	TCC-+TTC	wt	WI	wt	Tes	200	0.5	1	0.125
ipt 32	1997	Long An	S83F	TCC-TTC	wt	wt	wt	Yes	250	0.5	1	0.125
ipt 33	1997	Long An	S83F	TCC-+TTC	wt	wt	wt	Yes	256	0.5	0.5	0,125
CT 118*	2001	HCMC	S83F	TCC→TTC	wt	WI	wt	Yes	>256	0.38	1.	0.094
CT 142*	2001	HCMC	\$83F	TCC-+TTC	wt	wt	wt	No	>256	0.38	1	0.125
CT 144*	2001	Can Tho	D87G	GAC→GGC	wt	wt	wt	No	>256	0.25	1	0.094
CT 145*	2001	Long An	\$83F	TCC->TTC	wt	wt	wt	No	128	0.38	0.5	0.094
DT 2*	2002	Dong Thap	\$83F	TCC-TTC	wt	WI	wt	Yes	>256	0.5	2	0.125
DT 3*	2002	Dong Thap	S83F	TCC-+TTC	wt	wt.	wt	Yes	>256	0.5	2	0.094
DTQ	2002	Dong Thap	S83F	TCC-TTC	wt	wt	wt	Yes	>256	0.5	2	0.25
DT 15	2002	Dong Thap	S83F	TCC-+TTC	wt	wt	wt	Yes	>256	0.5	1	0.004
DT 18	2002	Dong Thap	S83F and D87G	TCC→TTC and GAC→GGC	wt	wt	wt	Yes	>256	0.5	2	0.25
DT 37	2002	Dong Thap	SS3F	TCC-+TTC	wt	wt	wt	Yes	>256	0.5	1	0.125
INT 40	2002	Dong Than	SS3F	TCC-TTC	wt	wt	wt	Yes	>256	0.38	0.5	0.125
DT 42	2002	Dong Than	\$83F	TCC-TTC	wt	wt	wt	Yes	>256	0.5	1	0.125
DT 42	2002	Dong Thap	SS3E	TCC-TTC	wt	wt	wt	Yes	128	0.5	i	0.125
DI 4/	2002	Dong Thap	SSIF	TCC-TTC	wt	wt	wt	Yes	>256	0.5	i	0.125
D1 40	2002	Dong Thap	SCOT .	TOC-TTC	wit	wr	wit	Ves	>256	0.5		0.125
D1 49	2002	Dong Thap	69317	TOCATIC	-	at	wit	Ves	>256	0.5	-	0.125
DT 54	2002	Dong Thap	SOJT ESTT	TOCATTC	wit		art	Var	>256	0.25	-	0.125
D1. 60	2002	Dong Thap	BOOL	TCC-TTC	wit	wit	wi	Nie	200	0.23	1	0.125
AG 3	2004	An Giang	Sase	TOCATTC	wi	wt	wt	No	>200	0.	4	0.25
AG 5	2004	An Giang	Saar	TCC-TTC	wt	wi	WL	Tes	200	0.5	1	0.25
AG 6	2004	An Giang	883F	TCC-+ITC	WE	wt	wt	Tes	200	0.5	1	0.19
AG 7	2004	An Giang	S83F	TCC-TTC	wt	wt	wi	Tes	>250	0.5	1.5	0.19
AG 8	2004	An Giang	S83F	TCC→TTC	wt	WE	wt	Yes	>256	0.5	1.5	0.19
AG 15	2004	An Giang	S83F	TCC-+TTC	wt	wt	wt	Yes	>256	0.5	1.5	0.13
AG 16	2004	An Giang	\$83F	TCC→TTC	wt	wt	wt	Yes	>256	0.38	1.5	0.13
AG 17	2004	An Giang	S83F	TCC-+TTC	wt	wt	wt	Yes	>256	0.5	1.5	0.19
AG 152*	2005	An Giang	S83F and D87N	TCC $\rightarrow$ TTC and GAC $\rightarrow$ AAC	wt	wt	wt	Yes	>256	0.38	3	0.25
AG 168	2005	An Giang	S83F	TCC-+TTC	wt	wt	wt	Yes	>256	0.38	1	0.13
AG 169	2005	An Giang	583F	TCC-TTC	wt	wt	wt	No	>256	0.38	1	0.13
AG 176	2005	An Giang	\$83F	TCC-TTC	wt	wt	wt	Yes	>256	0.25	0.75	0.09
AG 182	2004	An Giang	S83F	TCC-TTC	wt	wt	wt	No	>256	0.38	1	0.13
AG 2584	2004	An Giana	SS3F	TCC-TTC	wt	wt	wt	No	>256	0.5	15	0.10
AG 2501	2004	An Giana	SS3F	TCC-TTC	wt	wt	wt	No	>256	0.38	15	0.13
10720 200	2002	HCMC	S83F	TCC-TTC	wt	wt	wt	Yes	>256	0.38	1	0.13
DI 210014	2003	Pakietan	S83F	TCC-TTC	wt	wi	wt	No	>256	0.25	0.5	0.10
BL 21801*	2004	Pakistan	SSTE	TCC-TTC	wit	wit	wt	Voe	>256	0.25	0.5	0.19
BL 3769*	2004	Pakistan	\$83F	TCC→TTC	wt	wt	wt	Yes	>256	0.25	0.5	0.19

TABLE 3. Results of sequence analysis of the QRDR of gr.4, gr.B, parC, and parE and MICs of antimicrobial agents for 55 selected serovar Typhi strains

<sup>4</sup> Isolate names consist of an abbreviation for the study followed by the isolate number. +, strain screened for presence of qrrA and qrrS genes by PCR. <sup>5</sup> An Giang Province, Dong Thap Province, Can The Province, Ten Giang Province, Long An Province, and Ho Chi Minh City (HCMC) are located in southern <sup>6</sup> Vietnam. <sup>6</sup> wr, wild type.

389

Downloaded from aac.asm.org by on January 5, 2009

## Vol. 51, 2007

bination of MDR and nalidixic acid resistance was found in 4.3% (2/47) of serovar Typhi isolates from central Vietnam, 8.7% (2/23) of isolates from India, 23.5% (8/140) of isolates from Pakistan, and 30% (12/40) of isolates from Bangladesh. In Nepal, 18.1% (27/149) of serovar Typhi isolates were resistant to chloramphenicol and nalidixic acid.

However, using current CLSI breakpoints, all isolates remained susceptible in vitro to ciprofloxacin and ofloxacin, with the exception of one isolate from southern Vietnam, AG 152, with intermediate susceptibility (MIC,  $3.0 \mu g/ml$ ) to ofloxacin (Table 3) and six isolates (4%) from Nepal that were ciprofloxacin resistant. The highest MICs of gatifloxacin at which 50% and 90% of serovar Typhi isolates were inhibited were  $0.125 \mu J/ml$  and  $0.25 \mu J/ml$ , respectively (Table 2). All isolates were susceptible to ceftriaxone.

DNA sequence analysis of QRDR of DNA gyrase and DNA topoisomerase IV and effect of mutations on fluoroquinolone susceptibility. One hundred twenty-seven nalidixic acid-resistant serovar Typhi isolates (118 from southern Vietnam, 5 from India, and 4 from Pakistan) with reduced susceptibilities to the fluoroquinolones (MIC of ofloxacin ranging from 0.5 µg/ml to 3 µg/ml) were selected for molecular analysis of the quinolone resistance determining region (QRDR) of gyr4. Six different types of mutations were detected. The most prevalent amino acid substitution was Ser83→Phe (TCC→TTC) in 117/ 127 (92.1%) strains. Four isolates (3.1%) had an alteration at codon 83 changing Ser to Tyr (TCC-TAC). Two isolates showed the Asp87→Gly (GAC→GGC) substitution and two isolates the Asp87→Ala (GAC→GCC) substitution. Two serovar Typhi isolates had double-amino-acid substitutions in GyrA: isolates DT 18 (Ser83->Phe and Asp87->Gly) and AG 152 (Ser83→Phe and Asp87→Asn), as shown in Table 3.

Fifty-five of these strains were analyzed for mutations in the QRDR of grB, parC, and parE (13, 20); no mutations were detected (Table 3). Twenty-five isolates (indicated with an asterisk in Table 3) were screened for the presence of the plasmid-mediated quinolone resistance genes qurA and qurS (15); none were detected in these isolates.

In vitro time kill analysis. One isolate representing each mutation group was selected for in vitro time-kill experiments: CT 76, wild-type strain (MICs, 0.064 µg/ml for offoxacin and 0.008 µg/ml for gatifloxacin); HTD 798 (Ser83→Phe; MICs, 1.0 µg/ml for ofloxacin and 0.13 µg/ml for gatifloxacin); CT 144 (Asp87→Gly; MICs, 1 µg/ml for ofloxacin and 0.094 µg/ml for gatifloxacin); and DT 18 (Ser83→Phe and Asp87→Gly; MICs, 2.0 µg/ml for ofloxacin and 0.25 µg/ml for gatifloxacin). The mean changes in log10 CFU/ml are presented in Fig. 2. Ofloxacin showed rapid killing of wild-type strain CT 76 (Fig. 2a); viable counts of serovar Typhi HTD 798 and CT 144 decreased after 4 h at 4× MIC, but complete killing could not be achieved (Fig. 2b and c). No bactericidal activity was achieved against serovar Typhi DT 18 (Fig. 2d). Gatifloxacin at 4× MIC decreased the bacterial population of CT 76, HTD 798, and CT 144 (Fig. 2e, f, and g) in the first 30 min and showed complete killing after 6 h. Viable counts of serovar Typhi DT 18 decreased after 4 h, followed by regrowth; higher concentrations (8× or 16× MIC) showed a more pronounced bactericidal effect against this double mutant (Fig. 2h).

### DISCUSSION

This study describes the trends in antimicrobial drug resistance of serovar Typhi in Vietnam between 1993 and 2005 and across Asia in 2002 to 2004.

In 1993, during the initial outbreak of MDR serovar Typhi in Kien Giang province in the south of Vietnam, the fluoroquinolone antibiotics were introduced for the treatment of typhoid fever (22). Since 1993, the proportion of MDR serovar Typhi has remained at high levels and there has been a dramatic increase in nalidixic acid resistance. In 1998, 5 years after ofloxacin and ciprofloxacin become widely available in an uncontrolled market, 87% of the isolates were resistant to nalidixic acid; this increased to 97% by 2004. The combination of MDR and nalidixic acid resistance is a particular problem in Vietnam, because it severely restricts the therapeutic options for patients with typhoid fever.

Patients infected with nalidixic acid-resistant serovar Typhi show poor clinical response, high failure rates (up to 36%), and prolonged fecal carriage when treated with an older-generation fluoroquinolone, such as ofloxacin (8, 26). The antimicrobial resistance data from southern Vietnam are complemented by the results of a cross-sectional study from eight Asian countries: Bangladesh, China, India, Indonesia, Laos, Nepal, Pakistan, and Vietnam. These countries are home to approximately 80% of the world's typhoid fever cases (11).

While in southern Vietnam the MDR phenotype of serovar Typhi has remained at high levels over the last 13 years, there have been reports of a return to chloramphenicol sensitivity in some regions (12, 21). However, in our study the prevalence of chloramphenicol resistance remained high in many Asian countries (18% in Laos, 19% in Nepal, 26% in India and Pakistan, and 40% in Bangladesh), with the exception of China and Indonesia.

In 2002 to 2004, all countries in the region, with the exception of China and Laos, faced a problem of nalidixic acid resistance, with southern Vietnam as a particular hot spot. Roumagnac et al. recently suggested that fluoroquinolone use has driven the cloual expansion of a nalidixic acid-resistant serovar Typhi haplotype, H58, in Southeast Asia (29). The emergence of resistance of serovar Typhi to ciprofloxacin (6/ 149 isolates; 4%) in Nepal, together with reports of high-level ciprofloxacin resistance in India and Bangladesh (14, 28, 30), might be the prelude to a worsening drug resistance problem in Asia.

In this study carried out across Asia, mutations associated with nalidixic acid resistance and reduced susceptibility to fluoroquinolones for serovar Typhi were defined only in gyr4, as single-amino-acid substitutions at either codon 83 or 87 (6, 18, 31, 37), with the exception of two isolates from Vietnam, which had double-amino-acid substitutions. There have been two recent reports of serovar Typhi with the Ser83Phe and Asp87Gly double alteration in high-level-ciprofloxacin-resistant serovar Typhi (28, 30). In our study, the isolates with double mutations in gyr4 were less susceptible to the fluoroquinolones, and this phenotype may become more widespread in the future if continued drug pressure is applied. This is a particular problem in many parts of Asia, where antibiotics are readily available in an unregulated marketplace and inadequate doses and durations of antibiotics are often used.







Our time-kill experiments suggest that the choice of the fluoroquinolone and the dose used for the treatment of serovar Typhi may be critical and underline that clearly not all the fluoroquinolones are as susceptible to these common mutations. Continued use of the older-generation fluoroquinolones (ofloxacin and ciprofloxacin) may encourage the persistence of resistant isolates and lead to the development of new mutations which might compromise the efficacy of the newer generation. With lower MICs and better responses in the time-kill experiments, it is possible that gatifloxacin (and potentially other newer-generation fluoroquinolones) would prove a better choice for use in typhoid fever. This provides a clear rationale for the clinical assessment of these drugs in randomized controlled trials in typhoid fever. If these in vitro data are supported by clinical results, then this newer generation of fluoroquinolones should be recommended for the treatment of typhoid fever instead of ciprofloxacin and ofloxacin.

In conclusion, the emergence and persistence of MDR and nalidixic acid-resistant serovar Typhi strains constitute a major problem across Asia. No drug has ever been developed specifically for typhoid fever, and there are very few potential targets in Salmonella against which new drugs could be designed (3). We need to use our current drugs better and use the best and most affordable drugs available in order to prevent further resistance. Knowledge of the extent of drug resistance should be an important factor when discussing the implementation of a comprehensive typhoid vaccination strategy.

### ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We are grateful to the directors of Dong Thap Provincial Hospital, An Giang Provincial Hospital, and the Hospital for Tropical Diseases,

An Oang Provide Pospital rooping, and the rooping of Postal Diseases, Ho Chi Minh City, Vietnam, for their support. We thank the microbiology staff and all the doctors and nurses who eared for the patients in these studies.

This work was funded by The Wellcome Trust, United Kingdom. Support came from the Diseases of the Mentorne Trust, Chited Kingdom, (DOMI), funded by the Bill and Melinda Gates Foundation and co-ordinated by the International Vaccine Institute, Seoul, South Korea.

#### REFERENCES

- REFERENCES
  A costa, C. J., C. M. Galindo, M. Ali, R. A. Elyazeed, R. L. Ochiai, M. C. Danovare-Halliday, A. L. Page, V. D. Diiom, Y. Jin, J. K. Park, H. Lee, M. K. Purjabi, D. G. Canh, D. Sur, Q. Nizami, B. Manna, D. Bai qing, D. D. Anh, Y. Honghui, S. K. Bhatacharya, Z. Bhutta, D. D. Tach, Z. Y. Xu, T. Pang, D. Dennee, and J. D. Chemens. 2005. A multi-country cluster transformation to accelerate the introduction of Vi poly-controlled effectiveness evaluation to accelerate the introduction of Vi poly-
- controlled effectiveness evaluation to accelerate the introduction of Vi polysaccharide typhoid vaccine in developing countries in Asia: rationale and design. Trop. Med., Int. Heath 10:2129–1228.
  2 Ansuthel, F. M., R. Brent, R. E. Kingston, D. D. Moore, J. G. Seidman, J. A. Smith, and K. Struhl. 1967. Preparation and analysis of DNA, pp. 20.1–214.8. In F. M. Ausubel, R. Brent, R. E. Kingston, D. D. Moore, J. G. Seidman, J. A. Smith, and K. Struhl. 1967. Preparation and analysis of DNA, pp. 20.1–214.8. In F. M. Ausubel, R. Brent, R. E. Kingston, D. D. Moore, J. G. Seidman, J. A. Smith, and K. Struhl (ed.), Current protocols in molecular biology, vol. 1. Wiley, New York, New York.
  3 Becker, D., M. Selbach, C. Rellenhagen, M. Ballmaier, T. F. Meyer, M. Mann, and D. Bumann. 2006. Robust Salmonella metabolism limits possibilities for new antimicrobias. Nature 440:303–307.
  4 Bhan, M. K., R. Bahl, and S. Bhatnagar. 2005. Typhoid and paratyphoid lever. Lancet 366:79–762.

- Bhan, M. K., R. Bant, and S. Dnamagar. 2005. Ppinots and proceptions fover. Lancet 366:749-765.
  Brooks, W. A., A. Hossain, D. Goswami, K. Nalar, K. Alam, N. Ahmed, A. Naheed, G. B. Nair, S. Luby, and R. F. Berianan, 2005. Eactreemic typhoid lever in children in an urban slum, Bangladesh. Emerg. Infect. Dis. 11:326-
- Brown, J. C., P. M. Shanahan, M. V. Jesudason, C. J. Thomson, and S. G. Auyes. 1996. Mutations responsible for reduced susceptibility to 4-quino-lones in clinical isolates of multi-resistant Salmonella typhi in India. J. Antimicrob. Chemother. 37:891-990.
   Case, X. T., R. Kusen, T. A. Ngayen, D. L. Truong, N. J. White, and C. M. Parry. 1999. A comparative study of ofloxicit and celtime for treatment of typhoid lever in children. The Dong Nai Peclatric Center Typhoid Study Group. Peclatr. Infect. Dis. J. 18:245-248.
   Chaida, N. T., C. M. Parry, N. T. Ly, H. D. Ha, M. X. Thong, T. S. Diep, J.

4377

Wain, N. J. White, and J. J. Farrar. 2000. A randomized controlled com-parison of azithromycin and ofloxacin for treatment of multidrug-resistant or analicitic acid-resistant enteric fever. Antimicrob. Agents Chemother. 41: 1855–1859.

- 9. Clinical and Laboratory Standards Institute. 2007. Performance standards

- Ginical and Laboratory Standards Institute. 2007. Performance standards for antimicrobial susceptibility testing: 17th informational supplement. MS100-S17. CLSI, Wayne, PA.
   Clinical and Laboratory Standards Institute. 2006. Performance standards for antimicrobial susceptibility tests. Approved standard, 9th ed. CLSI doc-ument M2-A9. CLSI, Wayne, PA.
   Crump, J. A., S. P. Luby, and E. D. Mintz. 2004. The global burden of typhosif fever. Buil. World Health Organ. 82:346–353.
   Detta, S., D. Ster, B. Manna, S. K. Bhattacharya, J. L. Deen, and J. D. Chomens. 2005. Rollback of Salinanella enforce seriotype Typhi resistance to chloramphenicol and other antimicrobials in Kolkata, India. Antimicrob. Agents Chemother. 49:1662–1663.
   Tawas, D. L. L. Randall, D. T. Gray, A. Buckler, M. J. Waedward, A. P. 13. E
- Agents Chemother, 49:1662–1663.
  Eaves, D. J., L. Randall, D. T. Gray, A. Buckley, M. J. Woodward, A. P. Waite, and L. J. Piddock. 2004. Prevalence of mutations within the quinolone resistance determining region of govd, gorB, parC, and parE and association with antibiotic resistance in quinolone resistance. Antimicrob. Agents Chemother. 48:4012–4015.
  Gaind, R., B. Paglietti, M. Murgia, R. Dawar, S. Uzzan, P. Cappuccinedli, M. Dab, P. Aggarwal, and S. Rubino. 2006. Molecular characterization of ciprofloxacin-resistant Salmonella esterics servora Typhi and Paratyphi A causing enteric fiver in India. J. Antimicrob. Chemother. 58:1139–1144.
  Gay, K., A. Robinsek, J.S. Kubiner, 2006. Plasmid-mediated quinolone resistance in non-Typhi serotypes of Salmonella enterica. Clin. Infect. Dis. 43:297–304.

- Bis 43:297-304.
   Griggs, D. J., K. Gensberg, and L. J. Piddack. 1996. Mutations in 29vA gene of quinolone-resistant Samenella serotypes isolated from humans and ani-mals. Antimicrob. Agents Chemother. 40:1009-1013.
   Hata, M., M. Suruki, M. Matsunoto, M. Takahashi, K. Sato, S. Ibe, and K. Sakae. 2005. Cloning of a novel gene for quinolone resistance from a trans-ferable plasmic in Shigella flexneri 2D. Antimicrob. Agents Chemother. 49: con ang. 801-803
- 801-803.
  18. Hirose, K., A. Hashimoto, K. Tamura, Y. Kawamura, T. Ezaki, H. Sagara, and H. Watanabe. 2002. DNA sequence analysis of DNA gyrase and DNA topoisomerase TV quinolone resistance determining regions of Salmonella outerica servour Typhi and servour Paratyphi A. Antimicrob. Agents Che-mother. 46:3249–3529.
- G. A., K. E. Walsh, D. M. Mills, V. J. Walker, H. Oh, A. Robicsek,

- mother, 46:5299–522
  Jacoby, G. A., K. E. Walsh, D. M. Mills, V. J. Walker, H. Oh, A. Rebicsek, and D. C. Hosper, 2006. gr.ef, another plasmid mechaned gene for quinotone resistance. Antimicrob. Agents Chemother, 58:1178–1182
  Ling, J. M., E. W. Chan, A. W. Lam, and A. F. Cheng. 2003. Mutations in topoloomerase geness of fluoroquinolone-aesistant salmonellae in Hong Kong, Antimicrob. Agents Chemother, 58:1178–1182
  Mahanty, S., K. Rennka, S. Soed, B. K. Das, and A. Kapil. 2006. Antibiogram pattern and seasonality of Salmoniella scrubpes in a North Indian tertiary care hospital. Epidemiol. Infect. 134:961–966.
  Nguyen, T. A., K. Ha Ba, and T. D. Nguyen, T. Yanguen, J. Wain, S. D. To, M. D. Smith, N. P. Day, T. P. Le, C. Party, and N. J. Wain, S. D. To, M. D. Smith, N. P. Day, T. P. Le, C. Party, and N. J. Wain, S. D. To, M. D. Smith, N. P. Day, T. P. Le, C. Party, and N. J. Wain, S. D. To, M. D. Smith, N. P. Day, T. P. Le, C. Party, and N. J. Wain, S. D. To, M. D. Smith, N. P. Day, T. P. Le, C. Party, and N. J. Wain, S. D. To, M. D. Smith, N. P. Day, T. P. Le, C. Party, and N. J. Wain, S. D. To, M. D. Smith, N. P. Day, T. P. Le, C. Party, and N. J. Wain, S. D. To, M. D. Smith, N. P. Day, T. P. Le, C. Party, and N. J. Wain, S. D. Top, Med. Hyg. 91:347-349.
  Party, C. M. 2004. The treatment of multidrug-resistant and nalidity: acid-resistant typhoid lever in Viet Nam. Trans. R. Soc. Trop. Med. Hyg. 98:413-422.

- Parry, C. M., T. T. Hien, G. Dougan, N. J. White, and J. J. Farrar. 2002. Typhoid fever. N. Engl. J. Med. 347:1770–1782.
   Parry, C. M., V. A. He, T. Phuong le, P. V. Bay, M. N. Lanh, T. Tung le, N. T. Tham, J. Wain, T. T. Hien, and J. J. Farrar. 2007. Randomized controlled comparison of ofloxicin, azihtromycin, and an ofloxacin-azihtromycin com-bination for treatment of multidug-resistant and nalidizie acid resistant multidug for the state of the state of
- Chandon of destinent of multiling resistant and nanotice acid resistant typhoid fever. Antimicroh. Agenis Chemother, 5:18:19-825.
   Phongmany, S., R. Phetsenranh, S. Sisouphone, C. Darawauth, P. Vong-phachane, O. Rattanavong, M. Mayzay, A. C. Rausay, S. D. Blackasll, C. Thammavong, B. Sphavong, N. J. White, and P. N. Newton. 2005. A ran-domized comparison of oral chloramphenicol versus ofloxacin in the treat-ment of uncomplicated typhoid fever in Laos. Trans. R. Soc. Trop. Med. Hyg. 99:451-455.
- Hyg. 98491-400.
  Renuka, K., S. Sood, B. K. Das, and A. Kapil. 2005. High-level ciprofloxacin resistance in Salmonella enterior serviye Typts in India. J. Med. Microbiol. 28. resistance in Sa 54:999-1000.
- 54:999-1000.
  29. Roumagnac, P., F. X. Weill, C. Dalecek, S. Baker, S. Brisse, N. T. Chinh, T. A. Le, C. J. Acosta, J. Farrar, G. Deugan, and M. Achtman. 2006. Evolutionary history of *Schwarella* typin. Science 314:1301-1304.
  30. Saha, S. K., G. L. Darmstadt, A. H. Baqui, D. W. Croek, M. N. Islam, M. Islam, M. Hosssain, S. El Arifeen, M. Sautosham, and R. E. Black. 2006. Molecular basis of resistance displayed by highly ciprofloxacin-resistant 3aj-menella enterica serovar Typhi in Bangladesh. J. Clin. Microbiol. 44:3511-3313. 3914
- 301.5 Shirakawa, T., B. Acharya, S. Kimoshita, S. Kumagai, A. Gotah, and M. Kawabata. 2006. Decreased susceptibility to fluoroquinolones and gyrA gene 31.

## VOL. 51, 2007

### DRUG RESISTANCE OF SALMONELLA SEROVAR TYPHI IN ASIA 4323

- mutation in the Salmonella enterior serovar Typhi and Paratyphi A isolated in Katmandu, Nepal, in 2003. Diagn. Microbiol. Infect Dis. 54:299-303.
  Smith, M. D., N. M. Duong, N. T. Hoa, J. Wain, H. D. Ha, T. S. Diep, N. P. Day, T. T. Hien, and N. J. White. 1994. Comparison of oftoxacin and certri-atome for short course treatament of enteric lever. Antimicrob. Agents Che-mother. 38:1716-1723.
  Tran, T. H., D. B. Bethell, T. T. Nguyen, J. Wain, S. D. To, T. P. Le, M. C. Bui, M. D. Nguyen, T. T. Phaam, A. L. Walsh, et al. 1995. Short course of oftoxacin for treatment of multikirug-resistant typhoid. Clin. Infect. Dis. 20:917-923.
  Vinh, H., N. M. Daong, T. Phuong Ie, N. T. Truong, P. V. Bay, J. Wain, T. S. Diep, V. A. He, N. J. While, N. P. Day, and C. M. Parry. 2005. Comparative trial of short-course oftoxacin for uncomplicated typhoid fever in Victnam-ese chikren. Ann. Trop. Pacditar. 52:17-522.
  Vinh, H., C. M. Parry, V. T. Hanh, M. T. Chinh, D. House, C. T. Tham, N. T. Thao, T. S. Diep, J. Wain, N. P. Day, N. J. White, and J. J. Farrar. 2004.

- Double blind comparison of buprofen and paracetamol for adjunctive treatment of uncomplicated typhoid fever. Pediatr. Infect. Dis. J. 23:226-230.
  Wain, J., L. T. Dien Ngo, C. Kidgell, K. James, S. Fortune, T. Song Diep, T. Ali, P. O. Gaera, C. Parry, J. Parkhill, J. Farrar, N. J. White, and G. Deugan. 2003. Molecular natispis of ineITI natimicrobial resistance plasmids from Schnonella servora Typhi strains associated with typhoid fever. Antimicrob. Agents Chemother. 47:2732-2739.
  Wain, J., N. T. Hoa, N. T. Chinh, H. Vinh, M. J. Ewerett, T. S. Diep, N. P. Day, T. Selomen, N. J. White, L. J. Piddock, and C. M. Parry. 1997. Quinolous esistant Schnonella tophi in Vict Nam: molecular basis of resistance and clinical response to treatment. Clin. Infect. Dis. 25:1404-1410.
  Weifd Health Organization. 2003. Background document: the diagnosis, treatment and prevention of typhoid fever. Deartment of Vaccines and Biologicak, World Health Organization, Geneva, Switzerland. http://www.who.int/vaccine\_nscarch/documents/tn/lyphoid\_diagnosis.pdf.



# An Open Randomized Comparison of Gatifloxacin versus Cefixime for the Treatment of Uncomplicated Enteric Fever

Anil Pandit<sup>1,9</sup>, Amit Arjyai<sup>1,9</sup>, Jeremy N. Day<sup>2,1,4</sup>, Buddhi Paudyal<sup>1</sup>, Sabina Dangol<sup>1</sup>, Mark D. Zimmerman<sup>1</sup>, Bharat Yadav<sup>1</sup>, Kasia Stepniewska<sup>2</sup>, James I. Campbell<sup>2,3</sup>, Christiane Dolecek<sup>2,3</sup>, Jeremy J. Farrar<sup>3,3</sup>, Buddha Basnyat<sup>1,3</sup>\*

1 Patan Hospital, Lagankhel, Lalitpur, Nepal, 2 Oxford University Clinical Research Unit, Hospital for Tropical Diseases, Ho Chi Minh City, Vietnam, 3 Centre for Tropical Medicine, Nuffield Department of Clinical Medicine, Oxford University, Oxford, United Kingdom, 4 Regional Infectious Diseases Unit, North Manchester General Hospital, Manchester, United Kingdom, 5 Nepal International Clinic, Kathmandu, Nepal

Objective. To assess the efficacy of gatifloxacin versus cefixime in the treatment of uncomplicated culture positive enteric fever. Design. A randomized, open-label, active control trial with two parallel arms. Setting. Emergency Room and Outpatient Clinics in Patan Hospital, Lagankhel, Lalitpur, Nepal. Participants. Patients with clinically diagnosed uncomplicated enteric fever meeting the inclusion criteria. Interventions. Patients were allocated to receive one of two drugs, Gatifloxacin or Cefixime. The dosages used were Gatifloxacin 10 mg/kg, given once daily for 7 days, or Cefixime 20 mg/kg/day given in two divided doses for 7 days. Outcome Measures. The primary outcome measure was fever clearance time. The secondary outcome measure was overall treatment failure (acute treatment failure and relapse). Results. Randomization was carried out in 390 patients before enrollment was suspended on the advice of the independent data safety monitoring board due to significant differences in both primary and secondary outcome measures in the two arms and the attainment of a priori defined endpoints. Median (95% confidence interval) fever clearance times were 92 hours (84-114 hours) for gatifloxacin recipients and 138 hours (105-164 hours) for cefixime-treated patients (Hazard Ratio[95%CI]=2.171 [1.545-3.051], p<0.0001). 19 out of 70 (27%) patients who completed the 7 day trial had acute clinical failure in the cefixime group as compared to 1 out of 88 patients (1%) in gatifloxacin group(Odds Ratio [95%CI]=0.031 [0.004 - 0.237], p<0.001). Overall treatment failure patients (relapsed patients plus acute treatment failure patients plus death) numbered 29. They were determined to be (95% confidence interval) 37.6 % (27.14%-50.2%) in the cefixime group and 3.5% (2.2%-11.5%) in the gatifloxacin group (HR[95%CI] = 0.084 [0.025-0.280], p<0.0001). There was one death in the cefixime group. Conclusions. Based on this study, gatifloxacin is a better treatment for uncomplicated enteric fever as compared to cefixime. Trial Registration. Current Controlled Trials ISRCTN75784880

Citation: Pandit A, Ariyal A, Day JN, Paudyal B, Dangol S, et al (2007) An Open Randomized Comparison of Gatifloxacin versus Cefixime for the Treatment of Uncomplicated Enteric Fever. PLoS ONE 2(6): eS42. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0000542

## INTRODUCTION

Enteric fever (Typhoid and Paratyphoid fever) is a systemic infection caused by the bacterium Salmowlla interica serovar Typhi (S.typhi) or Salmowlla interica serovar Paratyphi (S. paratyphi) which in humans is transmitted through the fical-oral route [1,2]. Today the vast burden of disease is encountered in the developing world where sanitary conditions remain poor. The best global estimates are of at least 22 million cases of typhoid fever each year with 200,000 deaths [3]. Crucially these are almost exclusively confined to resource poor countries. A recent Cochrane review [4] on typhoid treatments underscored the need for large sample size drug interventional trials, especially in children in whom this disease predominates.

In 1948 the introduction of chloramphenicol revolutionized the treatment of typhoid fever [5,6]. Unfortunately the emergence of resistance to the "first line" antimicrobials (for example, ciprofloxacin) has been a major setback and has given rise to the possibility of untreatable enteric fever [7,8]. Gatifloxacin, a relatively inexpensive fluoroquinolone antibiotic in South Asia with once daily oral administration, is a new broad spectrum synthetic 8-methoxyfluoroquinolone which has the lowest minimum inhibitory concentration (MIC) against S. typhi from Nepal [9]. This in vitro activity needs to be verified clinically before gatifloxacin can be recommended for widespread use. Celtisime, an orally administered third generation cephalosporin, is a commonly used drug in South Asia for the treatment of enteric fever. Although celixime is recommended as a drug of choice by the

PLOS ONE | www.plosone.org

World Health Organization (WHO) for the treatment of resistant typhoid fever [10] it is relatively expensive in South Asia and has to be administered for a longer duration than the currently used fluoroquinolones. Clearly there is an urgent need for a treatment [11] that combines ease of oral administration, with speed of clinical response, reduction in secondary transmission and inexpensiveness. In this open randomized trial, we aimed to compare clinical outcomes for the treatment of uncomplicated enteric fever with gatifloxacin or cefixime in an outpatient setting.

Academic Editor: David Lalloo, Liverpool School of Tropical Medicine, United Ringdom

Received May 8, 2007; Accepted May 9, 2007; Published June 27, 2007

Copyright: © 2007 Pandit et al. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author and source are credited.

Funding: This work was funded by the Welkome Trust of Great Britain. The study sponsor had no role in study design; collection, analysis and interpretation of data writing of the paper, and decision to submit it for publication. The funding source had no involvement in the authors' work.

Competing Interests: The authors have declared that no competing interests exist.

\* To whom correspondence should be addressed. E-mail: rishibas@wlink.com.

These authors contributed equally to this work.

June 2007 | Issue 6 | e542

## METHODS

## Participants

The study was approved by Nepal Health Research Council and Oxford Tropical Research Ethics Committee. The protocol for this trial and supporting CONSORT checklist are available as supporting information; see Checklist S1 and Protocol S1. We enrolled patients who presented to the outpatient or emergency department of Patan Hospital, Lalitpur, Nepal from June 5, 2005 to September 8, 2005. Patan Hospital is a 318 bed hospital located in the Lalitpur district in Kathmandu Valley. Patients were eligible to enter the study if they had clinically diagnosed enteric fever and their residence was within approximately 2.5 km radius from the hospital. Other inclusion criteria were that patients must be aged between 2 and 65 years, able to take oral medications, non-pregnant and non-lactating, without a history of seizures, able to stay in the city for the duration of the treatment, not known to have contraindications to either cephalosporins or fluoroquinolones and willing to give informed written consent to take part in the study. For children enrolled into the study, written informed consent was taken from a parent. Patients were excluded from the study if they had any signs of complicated typhoid defined as the presence of jaundice, gastrointestinal bleeding, peritonism, shock, encephalopathy, convulsions, myocarditis or arrythmia at the time of enrollment. Patients who had received a third generation cephalosporin, fluoroquinolone or macrolide in the week prior to presentation to our clinic were also excluded.

#### Interventions

On presentation to Patan Hospital all patients with fever without an obvious focus were referred to the enteric fever study clinic, where they were seen by the study physician. Patients who fulfilled the inclusion criteria were randomly assigned to receive Gatifloxacin (Broadband<sup>TM</sup>, Novartis AG Basel, Switzerland) 10 mg/ kg/day [12], in a single dose orally for 7 days or Cefixime (Gifes<sup>TM</sup>, Aegis, Nicosia, Cyprus) 20 mg/kg/day [13] in two divided doses orally for 7 days. Both drugs were administered in tablet form, cut and weighed in a sensitive scale to ensure that underdosing did not occur. To children who were apprehensive of swallowing the tablet, the drug was embedded in a banana and given. All patients were asked to swallow the study drug under direct observation during each visit.

Each patient had haematocrit, total leucocyte count with differential, serum creatinine, total bilirubin, alanine aminotranferase(ALT), and aspartate aminotransferase(AST) measured, and blood and stool cultures were also performed before the start of the study intervention.

The exact location of the patient's home was recorded and the first dose of drug administered at the clinic. We employed six Community Medical Auxiliaries (CMA) who had all received at least 15 months of prior formal primary health care worker training and been registered in a government recognized institution. The CMAs visited patients twice daily at their homes to perform a simple clinical assessment, measure the oral temperature and give directly observed therapy with the study drugs. The CMA visited the patient's home every 12 hours, morning and evening, until day 10 following enrollment or complete resolution of illness, whichever came later. The oral temperature of the patient was recorded twice every day by the CMA and a note was made of the timing and dosages of acetaminophen intake. The quality of patient-visits was ensured by regular unplanned supervisory checks in which the study doctor accompanied the CMA during the visits to patient's homes

PLoS ONE | www.plosone.org

### Typhoid Treatment Trial

CMAs were asked to send patients immediately to the hospital on encountering any severe symptoms, and the patients also were saked to attend clinic if they had any severe symptom at any other time. A symptom questionnaire was used daily during each visit to monitor any adverse events. Any patient with any severe symptom was seen by the study physician. The CMAs and study physicians held daily case conferences at which all the study patients were discussed.

All patients regardless of the culture results were seen at hospital on Day 10 following enrollment. Blood and stool cultures were repeated on Day 10 in all culture positive patients and thereafter if the patient again became ill with probable enteric fever. All culture positive patients were followed up until six months after enrollment, and stool cultures were performed at the end of the first, third and sixth month.

Microbiological Procedures Blood culture was performed on media containing tryptone soya broth and sodium polyethanol sulphonate, incubated at 37 C and examined daily for growth over 7 days [11]. Salmonulla enteria serotype Typhi or Paratyphi A, B or C isolated in culture were identified using standard biochemical tests and specific antisera (Murex Biotech, Dartford, England). Antibiotic susceptibilities were determined during isolation using the Kirby-Bauer disc diffusion method involving antibiotic dises containing Nalidixic acid, Ofloxacin, Ciprofloxacin, Chloramphenicol, Ampicillin, Cotrimoxazole, Cefixime and Cefotaxime (HiMedia Laboratories, Mumbai, India). Minimum Inhibitory Concentrations (MICs) were determined later for organisms stored in glycerol (bacterial preserver) at -70C. The MICa were determined by Chloramphenicol, Nalidixic acid, Gatifioxacin, Cefixime, Cefiriaxone and Gemifloxacin E-tests<sup>TM</sup> (AB Biodisk, Solna, Sweden), according to the manufacturer's instructions. The sensitivity tests were interpreted using Clinical and Laboratory Standards Institute criteria for Enterobacteriaceae.

### Objectives

The objective of the study was to compare the efficacy of Gatifloxacin and Cefixime in the treatment of uncomplicated culture positive enteric fever.

### Outcomes

The primary outcome was the fever clearance time (FGT). FCT was defined as time to first drop in oral temperature  $\leq 37.5^{\circ}$ C, remaining  $\leq 37.5^{\circ}$ C for 48 hours. The secondary outcomes included acute treatment failure. Acute treatment failure was defined as including any severe complication; the persistence of fever (> 38 C); the persistence of symptoms for more than 7 days after the start of treatment , requiring additional or rescue treatment. If a patient had a temperature above 37.5 and below 38 for more than 7 days, but did not need additional or rescue therapy, and subsequently their fever cleared by day 10, that patient would not qualify as an acute treatment failure. Patients who failed the study treatment were given rescue treatment.

The rescue drug was Ofloxacin 20 mg/kg/day orally in two divided doses for 14 days for the Cefixine group, and Ceftriaxone 40 mg/kg/day IV in a single daily dose for 14 days for the Gatifloxacin group. For the Cefixine group alone, if on day 8 of treatment the patient still had a fever of > = 38°C, the study drug was continued for 10 days and the patient categorized as acute treatment failure. If the temperature on Day 10 was >37.5, rescue treatment was given.

A relapse was defined as fever with a positive blood culture within a month of completing treatment. All the relapses were

June 2007 | Issue 6 | e542
patients that were initially categorized as successfully treated. Any patient given rescue treatment or prolonged treatment was precluded from the "relapse" group.

Patients categorized as "overall treatment failures" included patients experiencing acute treatment failure, plus those falling into the relapsed category, plus all deaths within the trial follow up period.

# Sample size

The sample size was calculated to detect a FCT difference of approximately 48 hours between gatifloxacin (assumed median FCT 156 hrs) and celixime (assumed median FCT 204 hrs) [14] with p = 0.05 and power = 80%. The accrual time for recruitment was assumed to last 70 days, and that the last patient would be followed up until 8 days after recruitment. Therefore, we estimated the minimum sample size at 235 participants. Assuming a loss to follow-up of 5%, the sample size was calculated as 125 blood culture positive patients in each arm.

Before the recommended sample size had been reached, once 169 blood culture positive patients had been renolled, the independent data safety monitoring committee (DSMC) advised the Principal Investigators to stop recruitment to the trial based on a priori defined difference (p=0.01) between the two treatment arms in the primary endpoints of the study.

#### **Randomization—Sequence generation**

Patients were randomized in blocks of 100 from a computer generated randomization list, by an investigator not involved in patient recruitment or assessment.

# Randomization—Allocation concealment

The randomization sequence and block size was concealed from the physicians allocating treatment and managing the patients, prior to patient enrollment. Treatment allocations were kept in sealed opaque envelopes, which were opened only on enrollment of the patient to the study after all inclusion and exclusion criteria had been checked.

# Randomization—Implementation

Participants were enrolled by the study physician in the same order in which they presented to the study clinic. The sealed envelopes were opened in strict numeric sequence.

# Blinding

Blinding was not feasible in this trial due to logistical reasons.

#### Statistical methods

All data were entered into an electronic database (Microsoft Office Access Version 2003, Wash., USA), and analyses was performed using Stata 9 (Stats Corp LP; Texas, USA), ). Continuous covariates were compared between groups of patients using the Mann-Whitney test, and categorical covariates were compared using the chi-square test or Fisher's exact test when appropriate. Fever clearance times and time to relapse were analyzed using Kaplan Meier survival curves and compared between the two groups using the logrank test. Binary outcomes (clinical failures) were compared between the two treatment groups using Fisher's exact test. Analysis was done in all randomized patients (intention to treat, ITT) and separately in patients with positive pretreatment culture (per protocol, PP) and negative pretreatment culture.

DLoS ONE | www.plosone.org

# RESULTS

# Participant flow

Of the 482 patients from the study area who were clinically diagnosed with enteric fever, 390 patients were enrolled into the study and randomized. 92 patients were ineligible, the main reason (49 patients) being a history of already having taken antibiotics (fluoroquinolone, macrolide, or third generation cephalosporin) within one week prior to study entry (Figure 1).

Among all randomized patients, 187 patients were assigned to receive ceffxime and 203 to gatifloxacin. 77 patients assigned to receive ceffxime were blood culture positive for enteric fever whilst 92 of those assigned to receive gatifloxacin were culture positive There were unequal number of positive patients in each of the study arms. One possible reason for the difference in number of culture positive patients between study arms is that cultures were drawn and culture results obtained after randomization had been done.

# Recruitment

We enrolled patients who presented to the outpatient or emergency department of Patan Hospital, Lalitpur, Nepal from June 5, 2005 to September 8, 2005. All enrolled patients were followed up for at least 10 days after recruitment. Patients with a positive pretreatment blood culture were followed up for 6 months after enrollment.

At the point that the DSMC asked to examine the trial data for the primary outcome measure in positive pre-treatment patients, the median fever clearance time was 92 hours (95% CI, 84 114 hours) for the gatifloxacin treated patients and 138 hours (95% CI, 105 164 hours) for cefixime treated patients. The difference between the two treatment arms was 46 hours (p<0.0001).

#### **Baseline data**

Admission characteristics are shown for all ITT patients (Table 1) and for all PP patients (Table 2). The median age of patients enrolled into the trial was 17 with a range of 2 64 years. There were no baseline differences in the culture positive and culture negative groups, other than temperature at presentation, AST and ALT which were higher and platelets and total WBC which were lower in the culture positive patients as compared to the culturenegative patients. Among all PP patients, there were no differences in the baseline characteristics between the two treatment groups. There were 40 patients, 15 in the gatifloxacin arm and 25 in the study entry. Of these 4 and 7 were culture-positive respectively.

### Numbers analyzed

3

Analysis was done in all 390 randomised patients (ITT) and separately in 169 patients with positive pre-treatment culture (PP). All endpoints were analysed in the ITT and PP populations, apart from relapse which was only analysed in the PP population.

# **Outcomes and estimation**

**Primary outcome** In all ITT patients, median (95% confidence interval) fever clearance time was 102 (90–117) hours for the cefixime group and 72 (62–80) hours for the gatifloxacin group, logrank test p < 0.0001, Hazard Ratio [95% Confidence Interval] = 1.821 [1.466–2.263]. The proportion of all patients failing through time to clear fever is shown in Figure 2. At day 7 fever clearance rate was 73.9% (67.0% 80.3%) in cefixime group and 94.2% (90.2% 96.9%) in gatifloxacin group.

In the PP group, median (95% CI) fever clearance time was 92 hours (84 114 hours) for gatifloxacin recipients and 138 hours



4

Figure 1. Profile of the Trial. The consort flow diagram showing the flow of participants through the trial. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0000542.g001

[105-164 hours] for cefixime-treated patients [HR[95%GI] = 2.171 [1.545-3.051], p<0.0001). The proportion failing to clear fever for each study drug through time after treatment is shown (Figure 3). At day 7 the fever clearance rate was 62.7% [95% CI = 51.5%-73.8%) in the cefixime group and 91.8% [95% CI = 84.8%-96.4%) in the gatifloxacin group.

In the group with negative blood culture but clinically diagnosed enteric fever (Fig 1), the FGT was 82 hours (95% CI = 44-94 hours) for the ceftxime group and 39 hours (95% CI = 28-54 hours) for the gatifloxacin group (HR [95% CI] = 1.740 [1.309-2.312], p<0.0001 logrank test].

Secondary Outcomes In the ITT group, overall, 30 out of 167 (18%) in the cefixime group and 2 out of 190 (1%) in the gatifloxacin group were acute clinical failures, OR[95%CI] = 0.049 (0.011-0.207), p<0.001, Fisher's exact test.

In the PP group, 19 out of 70 (27%) patients who completed the 7day trial had acute clinical failure in the ceffxime recipients as compared to 1 out of 88 (1%) in the gatifloxacin recipients (Odds Ratio [95% CI] = 0.031 [0.004 - 0.237], p<0.001). Considering all patients to be failures who dropped out of the study before completion of the seven day treatment course, 26 out of 77 (34%)

PLoS ONE | www.plosone.org

failed in the cefixime group as compared to 5 out of 92 (5%) in the gatifloxacin group (OR[95% CI] = 0.112 [0.041 – 0.312],  $p\!<\!0.001$ ).

gammakan group (vertex evaluable for relapse; 20 had acute treatment failure and 11 withdrew from the study before day 7. In total, eight relapses (Figure 1) were observed. Relapse rates were 12.4% (6/51) in the cefixime group and 3.4% (2/87) in gatifloxacin group (RR[95%CI] = 0.185 [0.037-0.915], p= 0.0199). The Kaplan-Meier plots for the time of relapse are shown in Figure 4.

Overall failures (acute meatment failure phis relapse plus death) were 29 in number (Figure 1). Overall failure rate at 1 month was estimated as 37.6% (95% CI = 27.14% - 50.2%) in the cefixinne group and 3.5% (95% CI = 2.2%-11.5%) in the Gafiloxacin group (HR[95%CI] = 0.084[0.025-0.280], p<0.0001) (Figure 5).

From patients with negative cultures, 11 had acute clinical failures, 10 (out of 97, 10%) in Cefixime group and 1 (out of 103, 1%) in the Gatifloxacin group, OR[95%CI]=0.086 [0.011-0.686], p=0.004, Fisher's exact test.

Similarly, treating drop-out as treatment failures, we had 50 out of 187 (27%) in the Cefixime group and 15 out of 203 (7%) in the Gatifloxacin group acute treatment failures, OR[95%CI] = 0.219 [0.118-0.405], p<0.001, Fisher's exact test.

Table 1. Baseline characteristics all patients.

PATIENT CHARACTERISTICS	Culture negative (213)	Culture positive (169)
No of males/No of females	136/77	111/58
Age (yrs)	18 (2-64)	17 (2.75-50)
Number Aged <14 years (%)	79(37.1)	60 (35.5)
Weight (Kg)	44 (10-80)	46 (10-73)
Duration of fever before treatment (days)	5 (0-21)	5 (2-23)
Median oral temperature at presentation(95% Cl, range) (in degrees C)	38.7 (38.6-39; 36.5-40.7)	39(38.8-39.2; 36.8-41)
Headache, Number with (%) (median duration (days))	204 (95.7) (4)	164 (97.0) (5.)
Anorexia, Number with (%) (median duration (days))	160 (75.1) [4]	129 (76.3) [4]
Abdominal Pain, Number with (%) (median duration (days))	88 (41.3) [4]	80 (47.3) [4]
Cough, Number with (%) (median duration (days))	83 (39.0) [3]	59 (34.9) [3]
Diarrhoea, Number with (%) (median duration [days])	45.(21.1) [3]	41 (24.3) [3]
Vomiting, Number with (%) (median duration (days))	30 (14.1)[1]	27 (16.0) (2]
Abdominal tendemess ( n (%))	32 [15.1]	23 [13.6]
Splenomegaly ( n (%))	18 [8.5]	18 [10.6]
Hepatomegaly ( n (%)	12 [5.76]	9[5.3]
Hematocrit (in%)	40 (27-53)	40 (29-50)
White Cell Count (in ×1000 per microlitre)	7.2 (2.3-24,2)	6.7 (3.0-20.0)
Platelet Count (in ×1000 per microlitre)	192 (66-546)	180 (65-380)
* ALT ( in U/L )	30(11-240)	37 (12-200)
**AST ( in U.A. )	43 (20-354)	52 (21-169)
Total Bilinubin ( in mo/dL )	0.8 (0.17-3.6)	0.69 (0.18-3.2)

Baseline epidemiological, clinical and laboratory features at presentation of all intention to treat patients showing a comparison between culture positive and culture negative groups. "ALT (serum alarine aminotransferase) normal range 5–34 U/L. "AST (serum aspartate aminotransferase) normal range 5–34 U/L. All data presented as median (range) unless specified. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0000542:001

#### Ancillary analyses

Among all culture positive patients in the cefixime group, one patient (1/70, 1%) had S. Paratyphi A cultured from her blood on day 10,but there were no (0/83, 0%) positive blood culture growths in the gatifloxacin group on day 10.

No patient was found to be a persistent carrier of S. Typhi or Paratyphi A in their stool. A positive stool culture for S. Typhi was seen for one patient on day 10 and for another on day 30. Subsequent cultures were negative for both patients. We were able to obtain stool cultures from 147 (87%), 141 (83%), and 130 (77%) pretreatment blood culture positive patients at one, three, and six months respectively.

Microbiology Antibiotic sensitivity testing revealed that all strains were sensitive to gatifloxacin, cefixime, ceftriaxone or gemifloxacin. One strain was resistant to chloramphenicol, and 136 (83%) of the pretreatment isolates were nalidixic acid resistant strains (NARST). Minimum inhibitory concentration (MIC) was determined for 161 of the pretreatment blood culture isolates. The median (range) MICs for each antibiotic were as follows: gatifloxacin 0.125 (0.006 0.5) μg/mL, cefixine 0.380 (0.016 2.0) μg/mL, naldixic acid >256 (1.5>256) μg/mL, chloramphenicol 8.0 (1.5->256) μg/mL, cefiriaxone 0.125 (0.047 0.5) μg/mL and gemifloxacin 0.125 (0.004 0.5) µg/mL

#### **Adverse events**

Among all patients who received cefixime, there was one death, which might have been due to the development of disease-related complications during treatment. This patient was enrolled on the

PLoS ONE | www.plosone.org

fourteenth day of his illness. On day 6 of treatment the patient complained of reddish stool and petechiae and was immediately admitted to hospital where he developed severe thrombocytopenia and gastrointestinal bleeding. He developed acute respiratory distress syndrome and was mechanically ventilated. He developed disseminated intravascular coagulation and succumbed to his illness on day 21 of entry into the trial. His pretreatment blood culture grew S. Paratyphi A which was sensitive to celixime with an MIG of 0.38  $\mu$ g/mL. One patient developed erythematous skin rash which needed two doses of oral antihistamine.

Among all patients who received gatifloxacin there were 2 patients with excessive vomiting, which required intravenous antiemetics and fluids and observation in the hospital emergency room for upto 6 hours. There were an additional 23 patients who complained of excessive nausea and occasional vomiting after ingestion of the drug. Of these, two needed oral antiemetics; in the remaining 21 patients no intervention was required.

# DISCUSSION

# Interpretation

In this study examining fever clearance time, acute treatment failure and relapse as indicators of treatment efficacy, that the results raise doubts on the usefulness of cefixime and suggest that gatifloxacin is a potent choice for the treatment of uncomplicated enteric fever.

Febrile illness is one of the most common reasons for presentation to hospitals in many developing countries. In patients with fever, a very common clinical diagnosis is enteric fever, and S.

June 2007 | Issue 6 | e542

5

#### Typhoid Treatment Trial

Table 2. Baseline characteristics at presentation of culture positive patients.

PATIENT CHARACTERISTICS	GATIFLOXACIN (n = 92)	CEFIXIME (n = 77)
No of males/No of females	67/25	44/33
Age (yrs)	18 (2,75-45)	15 (3-50)
Number Aged <14 years (%)	27 (29%)	33 (43%)
Weight (Kg)	49 (10-70)	42 (11-73)
Duration of fever before treatment (days)	5.2	5.4
Median oral temperature at presentation(95% Cl, range) (in degrees C)	39 (38.9-39.2; 37.5-41.0)	39 (388-39.2; 36.8-40.5)
Headache, Number with (%) (median duration [days])	85 (95.7%) (5)	76 (98.7%) (4.5)
Anorexia, Number with (%) (median duration [days])	73 (79.3%) (4)	56 (73%) (4)
Abdominal Pain, Number with (%) (median duration [days])	43 (46.7%) (4)	40 (52%) (4)
Lough, Number with (%) (median duration [days])	37 (40.2%) (3)	22 (29%) (3)
Siamboea, Number with (%) (median duration [days])	21 (22.8%) (3)	20 (26%) (3)
/omiting, Number with (%) (median duration [days])	17 (18.5%) (2)	10 (13%) (1.5)
Abdominal tenderness ( n (%)) )	14 (15.2%)	8 (10,4%)
iplenomegaly ( n [%])	10 (10.9%)	8 (10.4%)
tepatomegały ( n (%))	5 (5.4%)	4 (5%)
tematocrit (in%)	41 (30-50)	40 (29-50)
Mhite Cell Count (in ×1000 per microlitre)	6.8(3.0-18)	6.7 (3.1-20)
Natelet Count (in ×1000 per microlitre)	180(65-367)	186 (120-380)
ALT ( in U/L )	36 (12-180)	39(18-200)
"AST ( in U/L )	53 (24-155)	49 (21-169)
fotal Bilinubin ( in mg/d). )	0.85 (0.18-3.2)	0.9 (0.35-2.3)
Positive pretreatment fecal cultures ( n (%))	9 (9.8%)	3 (3.8%)

Baseline epidemiological, clinical and laboratory features at presentation of all blood culture positive patients showing a comparison between the gatifloxacin and Baseline epidemiologial, clinical and solutionary resource at pres-certifiane arms. "ALT (serum alanine aminotransferase) normal range 5–34 U/L. "AST (serum aspiratate aninotransferase) normal range 5–34 U/L. All data presented as median ( aange) unless specified, doi:10.1321/journal.pone.0000542:002

6

enterica serotype Typhi or Paratyphi A are the two most commonly isolated pathogens from the blood in febrile patients in our hospital [15], Before the advent of multi-drug-resistant (MDR) & Typhi, [15], Before the advent of multi-drug-resultant (MDK) & Typhi, chloramphenicol, ampicallin or cotrinoxazole were successfully used as the first line drug in the treatment of enteric fever. After the emergence of MDR strains, fluoroquinolones and third-generation cephalosporins have been suggested and used as







Figure 2. Proportion of all patients still febrile. Kaplan-Meier survival curve showing the proportion of all patients0TT) still febrile through time. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0000542.g002

PLoS ONE | www.plosone.org

Figure 3. Proportion of culture positive patients still febrile. Kaplan-Meier survival curve showing the proportion of culture positive(PP) patients still febrile through time. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.000542.g003



Figure 4. Proportion of relapse free patients. Kaplan-Meier survival curve showing the proportion of relapse free patients in the culture positive population. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0000542.g004

64% of patients. In our context of high nalidisic acid resistance, gatifloxacin is the most effective and appropriate choice for treatment of enteric fever. Gatifloxacin (Sandoz, India) is relatively inexpensive (US\$1.2 for a 7 day treatment course) and needs to be administered just once a day; both of these features are attractive in this setting. Gatifloxacin has a different binding motif than some other fluroquinolones[20], and this characteristic enables it to retain activity against Salmonella minica serovar Typhi or Salmonella minica serovar Paratyphi A even in the presence of marked reduction in sensitivity to the older fluoroquinolones [17].

Cefixime, a third generation cephalosporin, is widely musted to be effective for enteric fever as first line treatment, and is also used as second line therapy when initial treatment with a fluoroquinolone in a patient suspected to be enteric fever fails [13]. The fact that we saw a high overall failure rate associated with cefixime despite all of the strains being fully sensitive in vitro to the drug shows that the mechanism of action of cefixime [21,22] may not be suited to the eradication of S. Typhi or Paratyphi A from the body or blood, and the poor intracellular penetration into macrophages and reticulo endothelial tissues where the typhoid organisms colonize [16] may be the cause of high failure rates.



Figure 5. Proportion of overall failure free patients. Kaplan-Meier survival curve showing the proportion of overall failure free patients in the culture positive population. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0000542.g005

PLoS ONE | www.plosone.org

# 7

# Typhoid Treatment Trial

This study was unique in that we used CMAs to simulate a hospital setup in the community. CMA's directly observed patients taking the therapies, monitored fever and identified complications early these characteristics have not been used in the past for typhoid trials although enteric fever in endemic areas [1] is treated on an outpatient basis. A major advantage of follow-up using CMAs was that the health workers knew the exact house location of the patients, and therefore follow up even after the successful completion of the initial seven-day drug trial was possible. In developing countries follow up of patients can be very difficult because of a lack of a proper address and relative unavailability of other means of communication, for example, a telephone.

In addition to its relevance to culture confirmed enteric fever, another major strength of this large randomized study is that gatifloxacin proved to be more efficacious than cefixime with nespect to fever clearance time and failure rates, even in the subgroup of patients who were clinically presumed to have enteric fever but who had a negative blood culture. Antibiotic treatment for typhoid in highly endemic areas is usually started based on the presence of a "syndromic" illness (acute fever for a few days and constitutional symptoms with no known source of infection) before culture results are known. Enteric fever, which continues to be a neglected discase [23], is an important cause of morbidity and mortality, and facilities for blood culture or other reliable methods of diagnosis rarely exist in this setting.

# Generalizability

Despite widespread resistance to Nalidixic acid in Kathmandu, and rising MICs to the older fluoroquinolones, ciprofloxacin and ofloxacin, gatifloxacin has proven to be a potent drug for the treatment of enteric fever. Our study has relevance to South Asia, as resistance to nalidixic acid is widely prevalent there. Inevitably there will be emergence of resistance to gatifloxacin in areas with both MDR and NARST; and in this situation alternative antibiotis like aithromycin may need to be used. Of interest, in keeping with anecdotal reports from elsewhere in South Asia, only one strain was resistant to chloramphenicol in the present study. In areas of the world where chloramphenicol ausceptibility has reterneyed there may be an argument for reassessing chloramphenicol.

In the present study Gatifloxacin was associated with nausea in 12% of patients and it may be important to forewarn patients of this possible side effect. There have been sporadic reports of dysplycemia caused by gatifloxacin [24-26], and a recent population-based, case controlled study examining gatifloxacin uage amongst elderly individuals in Ganada (mean age 77 years) who developed dysplycemia [27] also raises possible concerns. We did not do any blood sugar testing to look for dysplycemia. However in a study involving a younger age group where blood sugar testing was done the results revealed no dysplycemia: 887 children were treated with gatifloxacin (10 mg/kg) for oftis media and were followed for a year with no signs of alteration of ghucose homeostasis either acutely or otherwise [28]. Clearly, it would be prudent to treat diabetics and elderly people suffering from enteric fever with an alternative antibiotic such as asithromycin and avoid

the potential problems in this specific population with gailforacin. Limitations of the study The DSMG advised the Principal Investigators in this study to stop recruitment to the trial based on a priori defined difference (p-C0.01) between the two treatment arms in the primary endpoints of the study. It is possible that if the trial had been continued with a larger sample size, other important information could have been gathered. In addition if patients and/ or investigators had been blinded to treatment assignments, the

June 2007 | Issue 6 | e542

401

study would have been further strengthened; however as in most typhoid trials, it was not possible to do this due to the difference in dosing schedule for the two drugs being compared. Another limitation of this study was that temperature was only measured every 12 hours. However, to address this limitation, and to avoid missing increases in temperature, we checked temperatures for 10 days after enrollment, or for 48 hours after resolution of fever, whichever came later, in all patients. Finally, a telephone or internet based system of randomization would be ideal, but such a system does not exist here.

# **Overall** evidence

We have compared the outcomes from our trial with those of other comparable studies, identified from a recent Cochrane review [4], WHO typhoid guidelines [10], and a search of Medline using these terms: cefixime, typhoid trials. The findings in our study are consistent with those of a 1995 study done in Viet Nam which showed that cefixime (20 mg/kg/day) for 7 days was inferior to ofloxacin (10 mg/kg/day) for 5 days in the treatment of MDR. typhoid fever in children[14]. However other studies have suggested celixime can be successful in the treatment of enteric fever [29 33]. Overall these studies, both descriptive and randomized, have examining the use of cefixime in confirmed enteric fever (total of 292 patients) and with treatment durations of mostly 14 days, have found failure rates ranging from 4% to 23%. Besides the general undesirability of a longer course with cefixime with increased morbidity and possibly complications, this drug is also more expensive (a 7-day course costs US \$7 (Blue Cross Laboratories, India)). The present study is the largest randomized controlled trial ever conducted with cefixime in enteric fever and clearly shows, even in a setting with fully sensitive strains, that cefixime is a poor drug for this disease. These findings are contrary to the recommendation by many sources[13,1] including the World Health Organization[10] that cefixime can be used as first

# REFERENCES

- Farry CM, Hien TT, Dougan G, White NJ, Farrar JJ (2002) Typhoid Fever. N Engl J Med 347: 1770–1782.
   Rain M, Bahl R, Bhatnagar S (2005) Typhoid and paratyphoid fever. Lancet accustor of the statement of
- 749 762.
   Grump JA, Laby SP, Minits ED (2004) The global burden of typhoid fever. Bull World Health Organ 82: 346-353.
   Thaver D, Zaidi AR, Critchley J, Madni SA, Binatz ZA (2005) Fluoroquino-lones for menting typhoid and paratyphoid fever (enteric fever). Cockrane Database Syst Rev IB: CD004530.
- Danhane Syrt Rev III: CD004330.
  3. Woodward TE, Smadel JE, Ley HL, Green R, Mankikar DS (1948) Preliminary report on the beneficial effect of chloromycetin in the treatment of typhoid fever. Ann Intern Med 29, 131–134.
  6. Basynet B (2004) Preliminary report of the beneficial effect of chloromycetin in the treatment of typhoid fever, a commentary. Wilderness Environ Med 15: 216–217.
- 216 217

- treatment or typical lever, a commencity, virusiness and view of the treatment of typical leg, ward LR, Skinner JA, Smith HR, Lacey S (1969) Ciprofloxatin-resistant Salmonalla typic and treatment failure. Lancet 533: 1590 1591.
   Bannyat B, Masiley AP, Zimmerman MD, Murdoch DR (2005) Enteric fever (typical) favor in ravelens. Clin Infect Dis 19: 161-1472.
   Maskey AP, Day JN, Phung QT, Treasites GE, Camphell JI, et al. (2006) Salmonella enterica Typic and Paratypic A cause indistinguishable clinical synchrones in Kathematok, Nepal Clin Infect Dis 19: 1473.
   Communicable Disease and Survellance and Response Vaccines and Biologicak. World Health Organization (2003) Treatment of typhoid fever. Background document: the diagnosis, prevention and treatment of ciphoid fever. Available: www.invtentiv/vaccine\_zenerch/documents/hyphoid.disg-nosis.pdf via the Internet Accessed June 2006.
   Capparell EV, Reed MD, Brady JS, Kasara GL, Jacobs RF, et al. (2005) Pharmacokinetics of gatificatin in infants and children. Antimetob Agents: Chemother 49: 1105–1112.
   Richem J, Erry C (2003) Typicid and paratyphoid fever. In: Warrell DA, Reidey JS, Kasara GL, Jacobs RF, et al. (2005) Pharmacokinetics of partificatin in infants and children. Antimetob Agents: Chemother 49: 1105–112.
- Construct 92: 1105 1112.
   Richem J, Farry G (2003) Typhoid and paratyphoid fevers. In: Warrell DA, Cox TM, Firth JD, Beng Jr EJ, eds. Oxford Textbook of Medicine. Oxford: Oxford University Press. pp 503: 507.

8

DLoS ONE | www.plosone.org

or second line therapy in the treatment of enteric fever. Based on the present study, we believe gatifloxacin to be an optimal choice in the treatment of uncomplicated enteric fever.

### SUPPORTING INFORMATION

Checklist S1 CONSORT Checklist

Found at: doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0000542.s001 (0.05 MB DOC)

#### Protocol S1 Trial Protocol

Found at: doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0000542.s002 (0.05 MB DOC)

# ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We would like to sincerely thank all our CMA workers, namely, Surendra Shrestha, Randip Tamrakar, Nabaraj Regmi, Balmukumda Neupane, Nabin Adhikari, and Sushila Bhattarai. We are indebted to Rambabu Nabin Adhikari, and Sushita Bhattarai. We are indebted to Rambabu Shrestha, Rita Bajracharya and Nabaraj Dahal and othera from the Microbiology Laboratory at Patan Hospital who helped us immenely. Many thanks also go to all the doctors, health assistants and nursing staff of Patan Hospital Emergency and Outpatient Clinies without whose support this study would not have been possible. We would also like to thank the Data and Safety Monitoring Committee: Christopher Parry (Liverpool University, UK), Nicholas White (Oxford University, UK) and Dr Tuan (Oxford University, UK), for ensuring the safe conduct of the trial. We thank the Welcome Trust of Great Britain for funding the study. Finally we would like to thank our patients from Laliptur for kindly participating in this sial and allowing us to serve them. this trial and allowing us to serve them.

## **Author Contributions**

Conceived and designed the experiments: JF BB AP AA JD MZ BY CD BP. Performed the experiments: JF BB AP AA JD SD MZ BY JC CD BP. Analyzed the data: KS. Contributed reagents/materials/analysis tools: JF BB AP AA JD SD MZ BY JC CD BP. Work the paper: JF BB AP AA JD MZ BY CD BP. Other: Helped write the paper: JC KS SD.

- Cao XT, Kacen R, Nguyen TA, Truong DL, White NJ, et al. (1999) A comparative study of ofloxacin and celtrime for treatment of syphoid fever in children. Pediatr Infect Dis J 18: 249–246.
   Murdech DR, Wood KW, Zimmernman MD, Dull PM, Bebase RH, et al. (2004) The etiology of febrile illness in adults presenting to Patan Hopital in Kathmanda, Nepal Am J Trop Mad Hyg 70: 670–672.
   Gammie FL, Miller SL (2005) Saincorellosis. In Kasper DL, Braunwald E, Fauci AS, Hauser SL, Longo DL, Jameion JL, etc. Harrison's Principles of Internal Medicine. New York McGraw-Hill, pp 109–900.
   Shinakawa T, Acharya B, Kinoshita S, Kumagai S, Gotoh A, et al. (2006) Decreased usceptibility to flurospinolones and gr A gene mutation in the Sainwalle entries recover. Typhi and Paratyphi A isolated in Katranada, Nepal, in 2003. Diag Mirrobiol Infect Dis St. 299–303.
   Chinh NT, Parry CM, LWY, H & HD, Tong MX, et al. (2000) A rankenized
- Diaga Marzonia Infect Dia 59: 299 303.
   Chinh NT, Parry CM, Ly NT, Ha HD, Thong MX, et al. (2000) A randomized controlled comparison of atthromytin and adlosatin for treatment of multidrug-resistant or nalidistic acid-resistant enteric fever, Animicrob Agents Chemother 44: 1855 1859.
- H. 1935, 1859.
   Ansari I, Adukari N, Pandey R, Dangal MM, Karanjit R, et al. (2003) Enterin freer is ciprofloxacin failing in Nepal? Trop Doct 33: 57–58.
   Lu T, Zhao X, Dhrika K (1999) Gatilocacin activity against quinolone resistant grazes Allele profile rankamement of bacterioutin bacture kikal activities by the G-8 methany group. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 43: 2969–2974.
   Masumoto Y, Remoto A, Waki Y, Reda F, Tawara S, et al. (2001) Mechanism of therapputic effectiveness of cefoxime against typhoid fever: Antimicrob Agents Chemother 49: 2450–2454.
   Lin P, Woller M, Coma M, Dhemanna Y, Daenaber W, 2000 T.
- Lin P, Muller M, Grant M, Obermana B, Derendorf H (2003) Tissue prentration of coffodoxime and celixime in healthy subjects. J Clin Phanmacol 45(5): 564–559. 23.
- Parry CM, Hein TT, White NJ, Farrar JJ (2003) Typhoid Fever. New Engl J Med 248: 1182 84.
- 248 1182 94.
   24. Khovikhani W, Santhonyothin S (2004) Hypoglycemia, hyperglycemia and gatiloancin. Ann Intern Mcd 141: 969.
   25. Greenberg AL, Decraba M, Fan J (2005) Gatilloancia therapy associated with hypoglycemia. Clin Intert Dis 40: 1210-1211.

# Typhoid Treatment Trial

- Donaldson AR, Vandiver JR, Finch CK (2004) Possible gatiflowacia induced hyperglycemia. Ann Pharmacother 38: 602 605.
   Park-Wyllie LY, Jaurink DN, Kopp A, Shah BR, Stakel TA, et al. (2006) Ourpatient Gatilosacia Therapy and Dyglycemia in Older Aduta. N Engl J Med 33: 4: 1352 1354.
   Fichichero ME, Arguedas A, Dagan R, Sher L, Sarz-Lorens X, et al. (2005) Safety and efficacy of gatiflosacia therapy for children with recurrent acute oiltis media (AOM) and/or AOM treatment failure. Clin Infect Dis 41: 479-489.
   Rabhani MW, Iqhai I, Malik MS (1996) A comparative study of estimme and chloramphenicol in children with typhoid fever. J Fak Med Assoc 48: 163-164.

- Memon IA, Billoo AG, Memon HI (1997) Celtitime: an oral option for the treatment of multidrug resistant enteric fever in children. South Med J 90: 1204–1207.
   Girgis NI, Sultan Y, Hammad O, Farid Z (1995) Comparison of the efficacy, safety, and cost of celtitine, celtivastoc, and attronami is the treatment of multi-drug resistant Salmonella. Typhis splicensia is children. Pediatr Infect Di J 14 603–603.
   Girgis NI, Khpatrick ME, Farid Z, Sultan Y, Podgare JK (1993) Celtitime in the treatment of enterie fever in children. Drugs Eap Clin Res 19: 47–69.
   Burnt ZA, Khan IA, Molle AM (1994) Therapy of multidrug resistant typhoid fever with oral celtitime w. intravenous celtitasone. Pediatr Infect Dis J 13: 960–994.

DIS ONE | www.plosone.org

9

403

# **UKPMC Funders Group**

# Author Manuscript

Science. Author manuscript; available in PMC 2009 March 6.

# Published in final edited form as:

Science, 2006 November 24; 314(5803); 1301-1304, doi:10.1126/science.1134933.

# Evolutionary History of Salmonella Typhi

Philippe Roumagnac<sup>1</sup>, François-Xavier Weill<sup>2</sup>, Christiane Dolecek<sup>3</sup>, Stephen Baker<sup>4</sup>, Sylvain Brisse<sup>2</sup>, Nguyen Tran Chinh<sup>5</sup>, Thi Anh Hong Le<sup>6</sup>, Camilo J. Acosta<sup>7,\*</sup>, Jeremy Farrar<sup>3</sup>, Gordon Dougan<sup>4</sup>, and Mark Achtman<sup>1,†</sup>

1 Max-Planck-Institut für Infektionsbiologie, Department of Molecular Biology, Charitéplatz 1, 10117 Berlin, Germany

21nstitut Pasteur, Unité Biodiversité des Bactéries Pathogènes Emergentes, 28 rue du Docteur Roux, 75724 Paris cedex 15, France

30xford University Clinical Research Unit, Hospital for Tropical Diseases, 190 Ben Ham Tu, District 5, Ho Chi Minh City, Vietnam

4The Wellcome Trust Sanger Institute, Wellcome Trust Genome Campus, Hinxton, Cambridge CB10 1SA, UK

5Hospital for Tropical Diseases, 190 Ben Ham Tu, District 5, Ho Chi Minh City, Vietnam

6Institut National d'Hygiène et d'Épidémiologie, Hanoi 1000, Vietnam

7International Vaccine Institute (IVI), Kwanak Post Office Box 14, Seoul 151-600, Korea

# Abstract

For microbial pathogens, phylogeographic differentiation seems to be relatively common. However, the neutral population structure of Salmonella enterica serovar Typhi reflects the continued existence of ubiquitous haplotypes over millennia. In contrast, clinical use of fluoroquinolones has yielded at least 15 independent gyrA mutations within a decade and stimulated clonal expansion of haplotype H58 in Asia and Africa. Yet, antibiotic-sensitive strains and haplotypes other than H58 still persist despite selection for antibiotic resistance. Neutral evolution in Typhi appears to reflect the asymptomatic carrier state, and adaptive evolution depends on the rapid transmission of phenotypic changes through acute infections.

> Many bacterial taxa can be subdivided into multiple, discrete clonal groupings (clonal complexes, or ecotypes) that have diverged and differentiated as a result of clonal replacement, selective sweeps, periodic selection, and/or population bottlenecks (1). Geographic isolation and clonal replacement can also result in phylogeographic differences between bacterial pathogens from different parts of the world (2), even within young, genetically monomorphic pathogens (3) (supporting online material text) such as Mycobacterium tuberculosis (4) and Yersinia pestis (5). Typhi is a genetically monomorphic (6), human-restricted bacterial pathogen that causes 21 million cases of typhoid fever and 200,000 deaths per year, predominantly in southern Asia, Africa, and South America (7). Typhi also enters a carrier state in rare individuals [such as Mortimer's example of "Mr. N the milker" (8)], who can shed high levels of these bacteria for decades in the absence of clinical symptoms. Genome sequences are available from strains CT18 (9) and Ty2 (10), but the global diversity, population

<sup>&</sup>quot;Present address: GlaxoSmithKline, King of Prussia, PA 19406-2772, USA. <sup>+</sup>To whom correspondence should be addressed. E-mail: achtman@mpiib-berlin.mpg.de

Supporting Online Material, www.sciencemag.org/cgi/content/full/314/5803/1301/DC1, Materials and Methods, SOM Text, Figs. S1 to S4. Tables S1 to S9. References

genetic structure, and evolutionary history of Typhi were poorly understood. It has been speculated that Typhi evolved in Indonesia, which is the exclusive source of isolates with the z66 flagellar antigen (11).

We investigated the evolutionary history and population genetic structure of Typhi by mutation discovery (12) within 200 gene fragments (-500 base pairs each) from a globally representative strain collection of 105 strains. The 200 genes included 121 housekeeping genes, 50 genes encoding cell surface structures, regulation, and pathogenicity; and 29 pseudogenes. Size variation of a poly-T<sub>6</sub>, 7 homopolymeric stretch within one gene fragment was inconsistent with other phylogenetic patterns (homoplasies) and this fragment was excluded from further analysis. The other 199 gene fragments cover 88,739 base pairs, or 1.85% of the genome. Sixty-six were polymorphic as a result of 88 alternative allelic states [biallelic polymorphisms (BiPs)], for a frequency of approximately one BiP per kilobase. Five of the 88 BiPs probably represent three independent recombination events. Four seem to reflect two similar imports spanning 24 to 25 kb from *S. enterica* serovar Typhimurium (fig. S1), and a gene fragment with six single-nucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs) is identical to the corresponding gene fragment in *S. enterica* serovar Paratyphi A. The other 83 BiPs consisted of 37 nonsynonymous SNPs, 3 of which resulted in premature stop codons; 33 synonymous SNPs; 12 SNPs in pseudogenes; and one deletion of 4 base pairs.

We anticipated that housekeeping genes would exhibit diminished levels of nucleotide diversity,  $\pi$ , as a result of purifying selection, and that pathogenicity genes would exhibit elevated levels as a result of diversifying selection. However,  $\pi$  did not differ significantly with gene category (P > 0.05, analysis of variance) (table S1). Purifying selection should result in Ka/Ks (the ratio of nonsynonymous substitutions per nonsynonymous site to synonymous substitutions per synonymous site) values that are less than 1.0 and diversifying selection should result in ratios higher than 1.0. A trend in this direction was observed (table S1), but it was not particularly strong. We therefore concluded that these 88 BiPs largely reflect the lack of strong selection and are markers of neutral population structure in Typhi. It was somewhat surprising that a supposedly obligate pathogen such as Typhi should posses a neutral population structure, but the population structure of several other bacterial species that occasionally cause disease can also be explained by neutral genetic drift (13).

The distribution pattern of the 88 BiPs within Typhi is highly unusual because it is fully parsimonious according to maximum parsimony analysis (homoplasy index = 0). The 88 BiPs defined 59 haplotypes that form a unique path within a single minimal spanning tree of length 88, except for three hypothetical nodes (Fig. 1). These observations suggest that each BiP was caused by a unique genetic event, either a single mutation (83 BiPs) or the three imports described above (5 BiPs). The tree contains 19 informative BiPs that mark the evolutionary history of Typhi plus 69 noninformative BiPs that are specific to single haplotypes. A second, highly unusual feature of this data set is that the ancestral node, haplotype H45, is represented by extant bacteria. H45 must be the ancestral "root" node, because it possesses the identical nucleotides for all 82 SNPs, as did eight genomes of S. enterica of other serovars, whereas all other haplotypes result from one or more mutations. The general appearance of the tree (Fig. 1) suggests descent from H45 in multiple lineages, followed by diversification during multiple, independent population expansions that resulted in radial clusters of haplotypes containing the noninformative BiPs. For example, one cluster contains all seven Indonesian isolates with the z66 flagellar variant. The z66 cluster radiates from a single haplotype, indicating that it has arisen only once. Hence, z66 isolates cannot represent the evolutionary source of Typhi (11), because the 266 cluster is distant from H45.

The haplotype tree has a third, highly unusual feature: Most links between sequential haplotypes consist of single SNPs, and many longer edges, including one hypothetical node,

were resolved into steps of single SNPs when additional strains were surveyed (fig. S2). Even within this initial sample of 105 isolates, almost half of the mutational steps during the evolutionary history of Typhi are represented by extant haplotypes, indicating long persistence of individual haplotypes. If ecotypes associated with periodic selection were to exist within Typhi, the genetic continuum between haplotypes implies that ecotypes are subdivisions of haplotypes. Furthermore, haplotypes and haplotype clusters were found in multiple continents. For example, it is unclear where H45 evolved, because it has been isolated from five locations in Asia, Africa, and North America (3). Because each BiP is associated with a single, genetic event, each haplotype or haplotype cluster that is present in multiple continents marks at least one independent wave of global transmission. Global transmission has not been previously described for Typhi but is a well-known phenomenon with other human pathogens.

To place the time scale associated with neutral evolution in context, we calculated the time since the most recent common ancestor (tmrca) and the effective population size ( $N_c$ ) from the selectively neutral data in Fig. 1. These calculations were performed with the use of two estimates of the molecular clock rate, a high rate corresponding to the long-term rate of accumulation of synonymous mutations between *Escherichia coli* and *S. enterica* (5) and a clock rate one-fifth as high, corresponding to the rate of accumulation of all mutations in conserved housekeeping genes between these species (14). For Typhi, tmrca is 10 to 43 thousand years (95% confidence limits of 5.7 to 15.8 thousand years for the high clock rate and 25.5 to 71 thousand years for the low rate) according to both Bayesian skyline plots (15) and maximum likelihood trees (fig. S3). Based on the same clock rates,  $N_c$  is currently 2.3 × 10<sup>5</sup> to 1.0 × 10<sup>6</sup> (confidence limits of 1.2 × 10<sup>4</sup> to 9.3 × 10<sup>5</sup> for the high clock rate and 5.3 × 10<sup>4</sup> to 4.1 × 10<sup>6</sup> for the low clock rate), Similar values were obtained from the nucleotide variation,  $\theta_w$ , by an independent method (16) (table S1). The maximum likelihood tree also suggests that H45, the ancestral haplotype, and multiple descendent haplotypes arose after human migrations out of Africa but before the Neolithic period (fig. S3B).

The existence of an asymptomatic human carrier state for typhoid is formally similar to tuberculosis, for which the reactivation of granulomas after decades results in delays of centuries between initial new infections and subsequent epidemic peaks (17). Likewise, we propose that the human carrier state allowed persistence of infection with Typhi during periods of isolation and was essential for transmission between hunter-gatherer groups. Hence, the population structure and geographical distribution of Typhi may largely reflect the frequency of carriers.

The 55 polymorphic coding gene fragments (excluding pseudogenes) were screened by mutation discovery with 59 additional strains that were isolated between 1958 and 1967 from Africa and Vietnam. All but three strains were assigned to known haplotypes from the global sample (fig. S4). Twelve haplotypes were isolated on multiple occasions over a range of 22 to 44 years from eight countries (Table 1), demonstrating that Typhi haplotypes persist in single countries for decades, or longer. For example, CT18 (9) is a multidrug-resistant (MDR) strain of haplotype H1 that was isolated in Vietnam in 1993, soon after multidrug resistance emerged. However, a Vietnamese isolate from 1967 was also of haplotype H1, showing that H1 was present in Vietnam long before multidrug resistance emerged. The long-term persistence of Typhi may also reflect the cartier state and can help explain why Typhi remains endemic in regions of the world with poor drinking-water quality and limited sewage treatment (18).

Antibiotic-resistant typhoid fever has recently become an enormous public health problem in southern Asia because of the emergence of MDR Typhi followed by nalidixic acid resistance (Nal<sup>R</sup>) with concomitant reduced susceptibility to fluoroquinolones (19). Fluoroquinolones were first used for antibiotic therapy in southeast Asia in 1989 (20) and Nal<sup>R</sup> Typhi were reported in 1991 (21). Such strong selection should have led to a population expansion of

Nal<sup>R</sup> Typhi, and possibly to clonal replacement of existing haplotypes within southern Asia. We therefore performed mutation discovery with the 55 polymorphic coding fragments on 295 additional strains of Typhi that were isolated from southern Asia between 1986 and 2004. Again, most strains were assigned to known haplotypes and only a few defined new, peripheral haplotypes (Fig. 2B). However, the relative frequencies of isolates differed from those in the global set of 105 strains (Fig. 1), because most recent isolates from southern Asia, particularly Nal<sup>R</sup> isolates, belonged to haplotype H58 (Fig. 2B). Thus, a recent population expansion of H58 seems to have resulted from the general use of fluoroquinolones.

We also investigated the genetic diversity of a 489-base pair fragment of the gyrA gene encoding a DNA gyrase subunit, within which nonsynonymous mutations at codons 83 and 87 result in resistance to nalidixic acid (22). All 125 strains that were sensitive to nalidixic acid (Nal<sup>5</sup>) and all other strains with unknown resistance to nalidixic acid possessed the ancestral gyrA<sup>+</sup> sequence. In contrast, all 119 Nal<sup>R</sup> strains, most of which were isolated in south central or southeast Asia (table S2), possessed one of six nonsynonymous mutations at codons 83 and 87 of gyrA (Fig. 2A), and no other mutations were detected in gyrA (or parC). We identified 15 independent mutational events (A through O in Fig. 2B) in distinct haplotypes that also possessed gyrA<sup>+</sup> alleles. Assuming that they all arose between 1991 and 2004 (13 years), the identification of 215 mutations in two codons (6 base pairs) yields a minimum frequency of 0.19 per base pair per year,  $\geq 2.5 \times 10^8$  greater than the longterm mutation clock rate within *E. coll* (14).

For most haplotypes with gyr.4 mutations, Nal<sup>R</sup> strains were detected only once or twice; however, Nal<sup>R</sup> variants of haplotype H58 and its derivative haplotypes (H34, H57, and H60 to H65) were isolated in Vietnam, India, and Pakistan, and other countries in southern Asia (Table 2). These Nal<sup>R</sup> variants represent at least five distinct gyr.4 mutations (K, L, M, N, and O), which arose during or before the mid-1990s (Fig. 2C). The frequency of gyr.4<sup>+</sup> and mutation L has remained fairly constant since the mid-1990s, but H58 isolates with mutation K seem to have become more common in recent years, particularly in Vietnam (Table 2).

These results show that selection for antibiotic resistance has probably led to clonal expansion of H58 and its Nal<sup>R</sup> derivatives in southern Asia. These strains have now also reached Africa, given that one MDR H58 strain (isolated in Morocco in 2003) was included among nine rare, recent MDR isolates from Africa and that the sole MDR Nal<sup>R</sup> isolate from Africa that was tested (mutation K, isolated in central Africa in 2004) also belonged to H58 (Table 2). Thus, H58 is probably not ethnically restricted to southern Asians, and nalidixic acid-resistant tryphoid fever may soon present an additional public health problem in Africa.

Despite the selection for resistance to nalidixic acid in southern Asia, the data do not show complete clonal replacement, which would be expected from periodic selection; about 20% of Typhi isolated in recent years in northern Vietnam and 5% of Typhi from southern Vietnam remain susceptible to nalidixic acid, as are many other recent H58 isolates (Fig. 2C). Furthermore, recent isolates from southern Asia also belong to other haplotypes, where mutations in gyr.4 are rare (Fig. 2B). Thus, the population structure indicative of neutral evolution has not been disrupted by strong selection for resistance to nalidixic acid during the past 15 years, except for the clonal expansion of H58. Possibly gyr.4 mutations in many haplotypes reduce fitness (23) or some cases of typhoid fever have not been treated with fluoroquinolones. But still another alternative is that the population structure of Typhi reflects two distinct epidemiological dynamics associated with different time scales; first, the human carrier state permitting slow neutral evolution (millennia), and second, infectious, similar to the recent expansion of H58 in southeast Asia, may be responsible for independent chains of intercontinental transmission. These, in turn, create a global distribution of carriers for multiple

haplotypes. According to this interpretation, it is exactly because the environment selects that everything is everywhere in Typhi, thus inverting a hotly disputed (24) tenet of microbial ecology that was proposed by L. G. M. Baas Becking in 1934 (25).

The results presented here open multiple avenues for future research. Long-term epidemiology with larger strain collections is now possible on the basis of neutral SNPs (fig. S2), whereas classical microbiological methods do not seem to provide reliable markers for such purposes (table S3). Surveillance of haplotypes is particularly appropriate to provide early warning of the continued spread of Nal<sup>R</sup> H58. Our overview of the current global population diversity in Typhi will allow comparisons of genomic sequences from representative strains without the risk of phylogenetic discovery bias (26). Finally, we suggest that the human carrier state may be of much greater importance for neutral evolution and genetic buffering than had been previously appreciated, an interpretation that would demand major changes in public health campaigns to reduce the incidence of typhoid.

# Supplementary Material

Refer to Web version on PubMed Central for supplementary material.

# Acknowledgements

We thank M. Feldkamp and L. Fabre-Berland for technical assistance; K. E. Sanderson, M. Torpdahl, J. M. Collard, and S. Porwollik for DNA; and G. Morelli, B. Linz, Y. Moodley, F. Balloux, and D. Falush for helpful discussions. Support was provided by The Wellcome Trust, UK. Work at IVI was supported by the Diseases of the Most Impoverished Program, funded by the Bill and Melinda Gates Foundation. IVI thanks M. Ali, A.-L. Page, C. M. Oalindo, J. D. Clemens, R. L. Ochiai (WI): B. Dong (Guangxi Center for Prevention and Disease Control, CDC, China); Z. A. Bhutta (Aga Khan University, Pakistany); S. A. Bhattacharya (National Institute of Cholera and Enteric Diseases, Inding M. Agniti (National Institute of Health Research and Development, Indonesia); V. D. Thiem (National Institute of Hygiene and Epidemiology, Vietnam); A. Naheed (International Centre for Diarnhoeal Disease Research, Bangladesh). GenBank accession numbers: EP070864 to EP07080.

# **References and Notes**

- 1. Gevers D, et al. Nat. Rev. Microbiol 2005;3:733. [PubMed: 16138101]
- 2. Zhu P, et al. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A 2001;98:5234. [PubMed: 11287631]
- 3. Materials and methods are available as supporting material on Science Online.
- 4. Gutacker MM, et al. J. Infect. Dis 2006;193:121. [PubMed: 16323140]
- 5. Achtman M, et al. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A 2004;101:17837. [PubMed: 15598742]
- 6. Kidgell C, et al. Infect. Genet. Evol 2002;2:39. [PubMed: 12797999]
- 7. Crump JA, Luby SP, Mintz ED. Bull. World Health Organ 2004;82:346. [PubMed: 15298225]
- 8. Mortimer PP. Lancet 1999;353:1354. [PubMed: 10218549]
- 9. Parkhill J, et al. Nature 2001;413:848. [PubMed: 11677608]
- 10. Deng W, et al. J. Bacteriol 2003;185:2330. [PubMed: 12644504]
- 11. Frankel G, Newton SM, Schoolnik GK, Stocker BA, EMBO J 1989;8:3149. [PubMed: 2583095]
- 12. Underhill PA, et al. Genome Res 1997,7:996. [PubMed: 9331370]
- 13. Fraser C, Hanage WP, Spratt BG. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A 2005;102:1968. [PubMed: 15684071]
- 14. Wirth T, et al. Mol. Microbiol 2006;60:1136. [PubMed: 16689791]
- Drummond AJ, Rambaut A, Shapiro B, Pybus OG. Mol. Biol. Evol 2005;22:1185. [PubMed: 15703244]
- 16. Funk DJ, Wernegreen JJ, Moran NA. Genetics 2001;157:477. [PubMed: 11156972]
- 17. Blower SM, et al. Nat. Med 1995;1:815. [PubMed: 7585186]
- 18. Young D, Hussell T, Dougan G. Nat. Immunol 2002;3:1026. [PubMed: 12407411]
- 19. Bhan MK, Bahl R, Bhatnagar S. Lancet 2005;366:749. [PubMed: 16125594]

20. Rodrigues C, Mehta A, Joshi VR. Clin. Infect. Dis 2002;34:126. [PubMed: 11731956]

21. Threlfall EJ, Ward LR. Emerg. Infect. Dis 2001;7:448. [PubMed: 11384525]

22. Hopkins KL, Davies RH, Threlfall EJ. Int. J. Antimicrob. Agents 2005;25:358. [PubMed: 15848289]

- 23. Gagneux S, et al. PLoS Pathog 2006;2:e61. [PubMed: 16789833]
- 24. Martiny JB, et al. Nat. Rev. Microbiol 2006;4:102. [PubMed: 16415926]
- Baas Becking, LGM. Geobiologie of Inleiding Tot de Milieukunde. W. P. Van Stockum & Zoon; The Hague, Netherlands: 1934.

26. Pearson T, et al. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A 2004;101:13536. [PubMed: 15347815]



Fig. 1. Minimal spanning tree of 105 global isolates based on sequence polymorphisms in 199 gene fragments (88,739 base pairs). The tree shows 59 haplotypes (nodes) based on 88 BiPs, the continental sources of which are indicated by colors within pie charts. The numbers along some edges indicate the number of BiPs that separate the nodes that they connect, unlabeled edges reflect single BiPs. The genomes of the CT18 and Ty2 strains have been sequenced (GenBank accession codes AL513382 and AE014613, respectively). z66 refers to a flagellar variant that

Science: Author manuscript, available in PMC 2009 March 6.

is common in Indonesia (11).

UKPMC Funders Group Author Manuscript

UKPMC Funders Group Author Manuscript

Page 8





#### Fig. 2.

Selection for mutations in gord versus a neutral population framework in 483 strains. The strains consisted of 105 global isolates (Fig. 1), 59 older isolates from Africa and Vietnam (1958 to 1967) (fig. S4 and Table 1), and 317 isolates from southeast Asia (1984 to 2004) and other sources. (A) Sequence of codons 81 to 89 of gord, showing all mutated nucleotides (bold) that were detected within a 489-base pair stretch. Each mutation is designated by the name of the resulting amino acid and codon position (left). NAS, nalidixic acid sensitive. (B) Minimal spanning tree of 85 haplotypes based on 97 BiPs within 55 polymorphic genes. Sizes of circles and arcs reflect numbers of isolates. Strains without mutations in gord are shown in white, whereas strains with mutations are indicated by colored arcs that correspond to the colors in (A). The 15 letters indicate independent mutations associated with resistance to nalidixic acid. (C) Time course of isolation of 118 isolates of haplotype H58 or its derivative haplotypes H34, H57, and H60 to H65. These isolates were selected for haplotyping and gord genetyping without prior knowledge of their susceptibility to nalidixic acid. Fifty-two other H58 isolates from Vietnam are not included because they were a nonrandom sample of Nal<sup>R</sup> bacteria. The apparent increase of Phe83 in 2004 is based on a sample from the Mekong Delta province of Vietnam and may represent an outlier.

# Table 1 Persistence of haplotypes over decades

Haplotype	Persistence (years)	Years persisted	No. of isolates
Vietraam			
HI	37	1967-2004	25
H50	37	1959-1996	3
Madagascar			
H15	31	1965-1996	4
H50	33	1967-2000	2
Algeria			
H36	34	1966-2000	3
vory Coast			
H39	34	1967-2001	4
H81	35	1967-2002	2
Senegal			
H19	22	1966-1988	4
H32	39	1962-2001	4
Congo			
1146	34	1966-2000	3
Morocco			
H32	34	1966-2000	2
lameroon			
H77	44	1958-2002	2

Science, Author manuscript; available in PMC 2009 March 6.

Page 9

	Table 2	te more than one isolate was found in a country the number of
icographi solates is	c sources of haplotypes with gor mutations by haplotype. When indicated in parentheses	AN EXCILINE AND " DEPENDENT IN SET REPORT FOR A ANIMARY AND SHOW AND ANALYS AN
	gred mutation (testates)	grav' (holates)
	At India	Obbal (0)
	Rt toda	Claded (35)
	C: China	
	D: Mexice	
	E Todic F. Polisian	Chokel (24)
	O: Vietnam	Vietnam (23), Laos (7), Bungladedt,
	Ht: Victuana	Indonesia
	1. India	Merecco, Polistar, Indenesia
	J. India (2)	Glideal (53)
	K: Vietnam (68), Pakistan (5), India (4), Cambodia, Nepal, central Athica,	Vietnam (1), India (12), Lass (5), Pakistan (5), Hong Kong (2), Bargladeni, Sri Lanka, Morocco
	L. India (6), Bangladesh (6), Vietnam (5), Indonesia	
	Mf Publishan (2)	
	N: Victuan	
	O: Philipten	
65	K: Vietnam (8), Bangladeath (2)	Nepal, Laos
	Li India (2)	

Science. Author manuscript; available in PMC 2009 March 6.

Page 10